AURORA KINASES: CLASSICAL MITOTIC ROLES, NON-CANONICAL FUNCTIONS AND TRANSLATIONAL VIEWS

EDITED BY: Ignacio Pérez de Castro, Mar Carmena, Claude Prigent and David M. Glover PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Oncology and Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology

٢





Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2017 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88945-257-6 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88945-257-6

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

AURORA KINASES: CLASSICAL MITOTIC ROLES, NON-CANONICAL FUNCTIONS AND TRANSLATIONAL VIEWS

Topic Editors:

Ignacio Pérez de Castro, Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Spain Mar Carmena, University of Edinburgh, United Kingdom Claude Prigent, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS), France David M. Glover, University of Cambridge, United Kingdom



Aurora northern lights.

Image was taken by Jan Ruppert, a PhD student at University of Edinburgh; Jan owns the copyright but allows the use of the picture here. Aurora kinases are key mitotic regulators that have also been associated with tumor development and progression. The interest on this highly conserved family of protein kinases has grown exponentially since they were discovered in the 1990s.

Despite the steady increase in the number of laboratories involved and the consequent boost of the volume of research output during the last years, the study of Aurora kinases remains a very dynamic area in which new discoveries frequently keep coming to light.

In this Frontiers Research Topic, we have aimed to not only review and revisit different aspects of the functions and regulation of Aurora kinases but also provide a forum for the publication of new developments in the field. Thanks to the excellent work of the authors and reviewers of this eBook, which includes some of the most experienced voices in the field, we hope that this collection will inspire new research projects that will lead to a better understanding of the role of these kinases in cancers.

Citation: Pérez de Castro, I., Carmena, M., Prigent, C., Glover, D. M., eds. (2017). Aurora Kinases: Classical Mitotic Roles, Non-Canonical Functions and Translational Views. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88945-257-6

Table of Contents

Editorial

05 Editorial: Aurora Kinases: Classical Mitotic Roles, Non-Canonical Functions and Translational Views

Ignacio Pérez de Castro, Mar Carmena, Claude Prigent and David M. Glover

Historical Perspective

07 The Dawn of Aurora Kinase Research: From Fly Genetics to the Clinic Mar Carmena, William C. Earnshaw and David M. Glover

Aurora A

- 12 Non-centrosomal TPX2-Dependent Regulation of the Aurora A Kinase: Functional Implications for Healthy and Pathological Cell Division Georgina Garrido and Isabelle Vernos
- 20 Cross-Talk between AURKA and Plk1 in Mitotic Entry and Spindle Assembly Italia Anna Asteriti, Fabiola De Mattia and Giulia Guarguaglini
- 29 Spatial Separation of Plk1 Phosphorylation and Activity
 Wytse Bruinsma, Melinda Aprelia, Jolanda Kool, Libor Macurek, Arne Lindqvist and René H. Medema
- 37 *Aurora A's Functions During Mitotic Exit: The Guess Who Game* David Reboutier, Christelle Benaud and Claude Prigent
- **44** *Aurora-A Kinase as a Promising Therapeutic Target in Cancer* Antonino B. D'Assoro, Tufia Haddad and Evanthia Galanis
- 52 Functional Significance of Aurora Kinases–p53 Protein Family Interactions in Cancer

Kaori Sasai, Warapen Treekitkarnmongkol, Kazuharu Kai, Hiroshi Katayama and Subrata Sen

Aurora B

64 The Aurora B Kinase in Chromosome Bi-Orientation and Spindle Checkpoint Signaling

Veronica Krenn and Andrea Musacchio

- 82 New Auroras on the Roles of the Chromosomal Passenger Complex in Cytokinesis: Implications for Cancer Therapies Pier Paolo D'Avino and Luisa Capalbo
- **88** Ubiquitin-Mediated Degradation of Aurora Kinases Catherine Lindon, Rhys Grant and Mingwei Min

Aurora C

101 Possible Role of Aurora-C in Meiosis

Kuo-Tai Yang, Chieh-Ju C. Tang and Tang K. Tang

108 Functions of Aurora Kinase C in Meiosis and Cancer Suzanne M. Quartuccio and Karen Schindler

Non Canonical Roles

- 116 The Non-Canonical Role of Aurora-A in DNA Replication Takaaki Tsunematsu, Rieko Arakaki, Akiko Yamada, Naozumi Ishimaru and Yasusei Kudo
- **123** Unconventional Functions of Mitotic Kinases in Kidney Tumorigenesis Pauline Hascoet, Franck Chesnel, Cathy Le Goff, Xavier Le Goff and Yannick Arlot-Bonnemains

Aurora Kinases as Targets for Drug Development

136 Aurora Kinase Inhibitors: Current Status and Outlook

Vassilios Bavetsias and Spiros Linardopoulos

146 A Cell Biologist's Field Guide to Aurora Kinase Inhibitors

Christian O. de Groot, Judy E. Hsia, John V. Anzola, Amir Motamedi, Michelle Yoon, Yao Liang Wong, David Jenkins, Hyun J. Lee, Mallory B. Martinez, Robert L. Davis, Timothy C. Gahman, Arshad Desai and Andrew K. Shiau

172 Phenotypic Screening Approaches to Develop Aurora Kinase Inhibitors: Drug Discovery Perspectives

Carlos Marugán, Raquel Torres and María José Lallena

181 Scientific Rationale Supporting the Clinical Development Strategy for the Investigational Aurora A Kinase Inhibitor Alisertib in Cancer

Huifeng Niu, Mark Manfredi and Jeffrey A. Ecsedy

190 Opposing Effects of Inhibitors of Aurora-A and EGFR in Autosomal-Dominant Polycystic Kidney Disease

Anna S. Nikonova, Alexander Y. Deneka, Louisa Eckman, Meghan C. Kopp, Harvey H. Hensley, Brian L. Egleston and Erica A. Golemis





Editorial: Aurora Kinases: Classical Mitotic Roles, Non-Canonical Functions and Translational Views

Ignacio Pérez de Castro^{1*}, Mar Carmena², Claude Prigent³ and David M. Glover⁴

¹ Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Madrid, Spain, ² Wellcome Trust Centre for Cell Biology, University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh, UK, ³ Centre national de la recherche scientifique (CNRS), Rennes, France, ⁴ University of Cambridge, Cambridge, UK

Keywords: aurora kinase, mitosis, antitumoral therapy, aurora inhibitors, non-canonical roles

Editorial on the Research Topic

Aurora Kinases: Classical Mitotic Roles, Non-Canonical Functions and Translational Views

Aurora kinases are key mitotic regulators that have also been associated with tumor development and progression. The interest on this highly conserved family of protein kinases has grown exponentially since they were discovered in the 1990s. Despite the steady increase in the number of laboratories involved and the consequent boost of the volume of research output during the last years, the study of Aurora kinases remains a very dynamic area in which new discoveries frequently keep coming to light. From a clinical perspective, the interest on Aurora kinase biology stems from their identification as targets for drug development; an increasing number of Aurora kinase inhibitors are being tested in preclinical projects and clinical trials. In this Frontiers Research Topic, we have aimed to not only review and revisit different aspects of the functions and regulation of Aurora kinases but also provide a forum for the publication of new developments in the field. We have been privileged to count on contributions from authors and reviewers that include some of the most experienced voices in our research area.

In their introductory article to the Research Topic, two old-timers in the field, David Glover and Bill Earnshaw, have provided a historical perspective of Aurora Kinase research. By looking at the field's origin using genetic screens in *Drosophila* and yeast and cell biological studies in vertebrates that led to the identification of Aurora kinases and their partner proteins, the authors give us a unique first witness account of the development of the field (Carmena et al.).

Several articles in this Research Topic focus exclusively upon a single member of the Aurora kinase family. Among the contributions focused on Aurora A, Garrido and Vernos review the regulation of this kinase by TPX2, discussing its relevance as well as its (weak) conservation throughout evolution and potential key role in tumorigenesis. Two manuscripts from the Guarguaglini and Medema labs explore the interplay between Aurora A kinase and PLK1 and how this contributes to the regulation of different processes in mitosis (Asteriti et al.; Bruinsma et al.). Moving forward to the final stage of mitosis, Reboutier et al. report on the emerging role of Aurora A on the regulation of mitotic exit. The Research Topic also explores the mitotic and non-mitotic roles of Aurora A in the context of oncogenic transformation and tumor progression (D'Assoro et al.); this includes a review on the interactions between the kinase and the tumor suppressor p53 and the possible consequences for their signaling pathways in tumor cells (Sasai et al.). Finally, we have a report on recently described non-canonical roles of Aurora A kinase in DNA replication (Tsunematsu et al.).

On the other side of the coin, among the articles focusing upon Aurora B kinase, two explore its roles in specific stages of mitosis and cytokinesis: Krenn and Musacchio offer a detailed review on the role of Aurora B in chromosome bi-orientation and spindle checkpoint signaling; whereas D'Avino and Capalbo take us through a thorough analysis of the later roles of Aurora

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and Reviewed by: Carlotta Giorgi, University of Ferrara, Italy

> *Correspondence: Ignacio Pérez de Castro iperez@isciii.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 02 February 2017 Accepted: 08 March 2017 Published: 22 March 2017

Citation:

Pérez de Castro I, Carmena M, Prigent C and Glover DM (2017) Editorial: Aurora Kinases: Classical Mitotic Roles, Non-Canonical Functions and Translational Views. Front. Oncol. 7:48. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2017.00048

5

kinase within the CPC, focusing on its roles in controlling the assembly of the cleavage furrow, central spindle, and midbody and analyzing the function of the complex in the control of abscission timing. Finally, the chapter by Lindon et al. reviews the ubiquitin-dependent proteolytic regulation of Aurora B in mitosis.

The lesser known member of the Aurora family, Aurora C kinase, is the subject of two reports that center in its role in meiosis (Yang et al.; Quartuccio and Schindler), the latter one also exploring in this context the significance of its expression in cancer cells (Quartuccio and Schindler).

As an important part of this Research Topic, we wanted to include in an overview of different aspects of the use of Aurora kinase as targets for drug development. D'Assoro et al. have reviewed the potential of Aurora A as a therapeutic target in cancer, while Bavetsias and Linardopoulos have summarized the properties of the known Aurora kinase inhibitors currently in the clinic and have discussed current and future directions of such research. The contribution of de Groot and colleagues has given us an invaluable study of 10 commercially available Aurora inhibitors, including a set of "guidelines" for their efficient use in cell biology experiments (de Groot et al.). A group from Lilly Research Laboratories (Marugán et al.) contributes a useful technical manuscript describing phenotypic screening assays to develop Aurora kinase inhibitors. Niu et al. from Takeda Pharmaceuticals review the use of Alisertib (the highly specific Aurora A kinase inhibitor in advanced trials) in cancer therapy. Finally, in this section, the contribution from Nikonova et al. explores the potential of combined therapy directed against both

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the work was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Pérez de Castro, Carmena, Prigent and Glover. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution

Aurora A and EGFR for the treatment of autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease.

We also wanted to have a flavor of some of the non-canonical roles of Aurora kinases outside of mitosis. We have managed to capture some of this activity in the article by Hascoet et al., who have reviewed some of these unconventional functions of Aurora kinases in kidney tumorigenesis.

We hope that the efforts of our authors and referees will find value in the field as we feel that this series of articles "Aurora kinases: classical mitotic roles, non-canonical functions, and translational views" represents an impressive snapshot of our current knowledge of the different functions of Aurora kinases. Written by experts in the field, we hope that this collection will inspire new research projects that will lead to a better understanding of the role of these kinases in cancers.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The authors are the editors of the Research Topic "Aurora kinases: classical mitotic roles, non-canonical functions, and translational views." The four have equally contributed to this editorial.

FUNDING

Work in our laboratories is supported by grants from Ministerio de Economía, Industría y Competitividad (SAF SAF2016-76929-R), Ligue Nationale Contre le Cancer (LNCC, équipe labelisée 2014-2016), and Wellcome Trust (073915, 077707, and 092076).

License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



The Dawn of Aurora Kinase **Research: From Fly Genetics to the** Clinic

Mar Carmena^{1*}, William C. Earnshaw¹ and David M. Glover²

¹ Wellcome Trust Centre for Cell Biology, The University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh, UK, ² Department of Genetics, University of

Aurora kinases comprise a family of highly conserved serine-threonine protein kinases that play a pivotal role in the regulation of cell cycle. Aurora kinases are not only involved in the control of multiple processes during cell division but also coordinate chromosomal and cytoskeletal events, contributing to the regulation of checkpoints and ensuring the smooth progression of the cell cycle. Because of their fundamental contribution to cell cycle regulation, Aurora kinases were originally identified in independent genetic screens designed to find genes involved in the regulation of cell division. The first aurora mutant was part of a collection of mutants isolated in C. Nusslein-Volhard's laboratory. This collection was screened in D. M. Glover's laboratory in search for mutations disrupting the centrosome cycle in embryos derived from homozygous mutant mothers. The mutants identified were given names related to the "polar regions," and included not only aurora but also the equally famous polo. Ipl1, the only Aurora in yeast, was identified in a genetic screen looking for mutations that caused chromosome segregation defects. The discovery of a second Aurora-like kinase in mammals opened a new chapter in the research of Aurora kinases. The rat kinase AIM was found to be highly homologous to the fly and yeast proteins, but localized at the midzone and midbody and was proposed to have a role in cytokinesis. Homologs of the equatorial Aurora (Aurora B) were identified in metazoans ranging from flies to humans. Xenopus Aurora B was found to be in a complex with the chromosomal passenger INCENP, and both proteins were shown to be essential in flies for chromosome structure, segregation, central spindle formation and cytokinesis. Fifteen years on, Aurora kinase research is an active field of research. After the successful introduction of the first anti-mitotic agents in cancer therapy, both Auroras have become the focus of attention as targets for the development of new anti-cancer drugs. In this review we will aim to give a historical overview of the research on Aurora kinases, highlighting the most relevant milestones in the advance of the field.

Cambridge, Cambridge, UK

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marcos Malumbres, Centro Nacional de Investigaciones Oncológicas, Spain

Reviewed by:

Karen Schindler, Rutgers University, USA Vincent Archambault Université de Montréal, Canada

> *Correspondence: Mar Carmena mar.carmena@ed.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology

> Received: 01 October 2015 Accepted: 02 November 2015 Published: 17 November 2015

Citation:

Carmena M, Earnshaw WC and Glover DM (2015) The Dawn of Aurora Kinase Research: From Fly Genetics to the Clinic. Front. Cell Dev. Biol. 3:73. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2015.00073 Keywords: Aurora kinase, mitosis, chromosomal passenger complex, anticancer drugs, cytokinesis, centrosome

The aurora gene was first discovered in the late 1980s as part of a search for Drosophila genes regulating cell cycle progression (Glover, 1989; Glover et al., 1989, 1995). Since then, Aurora kinases have emerged as essential players in the regulation of cell division (for review see Carmena et al., 2009). The initial steady flow of publications soon accelerated as paralogs in different species were discovered and new functions assigned to them. The finding of elevated levels of Auroras in cancer cells soon stimulated the development of small molecule inhibitors of these kinases (Hauf et al., 2003; Harrington et al., 2004). This too was to become a field in which research output has increased exponentially in a race to develop new drugs for cancer therapeutics (Lens et al., 2010; Goldenson and Crispino, 2015; Malumbres and Pérez de Castro, 2015). Today, the study of the Aurora family of protein kinases continues to be a highly dynamic and interactive field of research, many of whose aspects will be covered in the articles comprising this Research Topic.

The discovery and functional characterization of Aurora kinases is only a part of the explosion in our knowledge of the molecular mechanics of mitosis over the past quarter of a century. As with all studies of mitosis, the principal findings have been rooted in observations made through microscopy; this is hardly surprising as mitosis is possibly the most spectacular event in a cell's natural life cycle. The events of mitosis were first described in any detail by Flemming (1882) who named the mitotic phases as we still know them today. This was also the time when Boveri and van Benenden independently discovered the centrosome (Boveri, 1887; Van Beneden and Neyt, 1887). However, it was more than a century later that a true genetic dissection of the events of the cell cycle was first undertaken in the pioneering genetic screens of Hartwell and colleagues in their search for cell division cycle (cdc) genes in the budding yeast, Saccharomyces cerevisiae. These famously led to the discovery of *cdc28*, which was later revealed to be the gene encoding the first identified cyclin-dependent kinase (Cdk) whose activity is needed at START, the point at which nutritional, hormonal, and cell size controls regulate cell cycle progression (Hartwell et al., 1970). Taking a similar approach in the fission yeast Schizosaccharomyces pombe, Nurse and coworkers set out to find rate-controlling factors in cell division in this organism (Nurse, 1975). Their work uncovered cdc2, the fission yeast counterpart of *cdc28*, a gene with a key role in mitotic entry. In addition, these studies were soon to demonstrate the dramatic extent of conservation of the Cdc28/Cdc2 kinase by showing that its human ortholog could rescue the fission yeast mutant (Lee and Nurse, 1987). Around the same time Hunt and his coworkers were performing studies on protein synthesis during early embryonic development in marine invertebrates that led to the identification of key partner proteins of Cdc28/Cdc2. The newly discovered proteins accumulated each cell cycle and were destroyed at the end of mitosis and so were named cyclins (Evans et al., 1983). It was not until Masui's mysterious factor able to promote progression through the meiotic cycle in frogs (maturation promoting factor-MPF) was eventually purified in the lab of Jim Maller (Gautier et al., 1988; Lohka et al., 1988) that the partnership of the "Cdc2" kinase and cyclins was appreciated. The 1980s also saw other genetic screens in fission yeast, notably those of Mitshuhiro Yanagida's group that focused upon identifying genes essential for mitosis in fission yeast by visually classifying the mitotic defects of mutants (e.g., Toda et al., 1983; Hirano et al., 1986). Thus, the stage was being set for the concerted application of genetics and biochemistry to analyse the molecular mechanisms regulating cell division. This marked a fundamental change in the way that the fields of genetics, molecular biology, and biochemistry interacted with each other.

Around the same time, similar plots were also being hatched to use Drosophila melanogaster as a model in which to study metazoan cell division. Fruit flies had an almost century-long genetic tradition and characteristics of their life cycle made them particularly useful for cell cycle studies. A series of screens reported by Gatti and Baker at the Crete Drosophila meeting in 1982, but not published until some 7 years later (Gatti and Baker, 1989), exploited the fact that cell division cycle mutants tended to die in the late larval or early pupal stages. This is because the maternal contribution of cell cycle proteins supports the rapid syncytial nuclear division cycles and the subsequent embryonic cell cycles. Development through the larval stages then has little demand upon mitosis. Instead it requires that many tissues undergo endoreduplication cycles to produce large cells with "giant" chromosomes. The great majority of mitotic divisions in larvae occur in tissues required after metamorphosis to make the adult fly, including neuroblasts and imaginal discs. Thus, as long as heterozygous mothers provide enough wild type products for early development, animals homozygous for mutations in essential mitotic genes can survive into the late larval/pupal stage. Gatti and Baker had the clever idea of screening through collections of late lethal mutants for mitotic defects in the larval central nervous system and showed that indeed these were a rich source of essential cell cycle genes (Gatti and Baker, 1989).

One of us (DMG) took a complementary approach to search for Drosophila's cell cycle regulatory genes. Because Drosophila embryos are loaded with maternal products that are required for the 13 rounds of rapid nuclear division cycles of the syncytial embryo, a search began for mutations that when homozygous in mothers would result in embryos that failed to develop because of mitotic abnormalities. A short-term EMBO Fellowship took DMG off to Christiane Nusslein-Volhard's laboratory in Tubingen to screen her collection of maternaleffect mutants. Mitotic structures including the centrosome could be tracked in embryos using antibodies from a library of monoclonals raised against Drosophila embryonic proteins by Harald Saumweber's lab also in Tubingen (Frasch et al., 1986). The analysis of mitotic phenotypes in mutant embryos led to the identification of genes required for the embryonic syncytial divisions. First came gnu, a gene that specifically regulates the onset of the mitotic division cycles in the embryo and whose mutant phenotype is endoreduplication at the expense of mitosis (Freeman et al., 1986). This was soon followed by hypomorphic mutant alleles of genes required in all cell division cycles (Glover, 1989; Glover et al., 1989). A particular interest in the centrosome cycle in the embryonic divisions led to the identification of mutant embryos showing abnormalities in the spindle poles. Among these were the genes polo and aurora, named after the geomagnetic poles of the earth and their associated phenomena (Sunkel and Glover, 1988; Glover et al., 1995).

Embryos derived from females homozygous for the original *aurora* mutant, a weak hypomorphic allele, displayed defects consistent with defective centrosome separation in embryonic mitoses. As further *aurora* alleles were uncovered, it could be seen that they affected development in different ways. The *aurora* gene mapped within a small genetic interval that had been studied by Gausz and colleagues in Szeged, Hungary (Gausz et al., 1981). Complementation tests with the original maternal effect *aurora* mutant led to the identification of amorphic alleles of the gene. Larvae homozygous for amorphic alleles showed late

larval lethality, and their brains displayed monopolar spindles and enlarged centrosomes reflecting a failure of centrosome disjunction in mitosis. The cloning of the *aurora* gene, in those days a drawn-out, labor-intensive process, revealed it to encode a Ser-Thr protein kinase with a conserved C-terminal kinase domain related to other known kinases but with a divergent Nterminal domain (Glover et al., 1995). It was soon found that the Aurora kinase was in fact localized at centrosomes, not only in fly but also in mammalian cells (Kimura et al., 1997) and Xenopus (Roghi et al., 1998).

Saccharomyces cerevisiae Aurora/Ipl1 was also originally found in a genetic screen, in this case designed to identify factors required for correct chromosome segregation (Chan and Botstein, 1993). A careful phenotypical analysis of ipl1 mutants revealed that while sister chromatid separation was normal, chromosome segregation was defective. Although Ipl1 was found to be a cell cycle regulated protein associated with spindle microtubules, *ipl* mutants neither showed any defects in spindle formation, breakdown, or morphology nor showed problems with spindle pole duplication or separation. On the other hand, *ipl* mutants were found to interact genetically with CBF3 components and show defective kinetochore function, likely through the kinetochore protein Ndc10p (Biggins et al., 1999). As the phosphatase Glc7p had been previously shown to oppose Ipl1 activity (Francisco et al., 1994) and also to regulate Ndc10p, Biggins and coworkers proposed that Ipl1 had a function in regulating kinetochore/microtubule attachments through Ndc10p. This work highlighted the importance of reversible phosphorylation by Aurora kinases as a crucial mechanism in the regulation of mitotic events, a subject that has been the focus of numerous studies throughout the history of Aurora research.

Several protein kinases related to Aurora and Ipl1 were soon identified in other model organisms including Caenorhabditis elegans, Xenopus, mouse, rat, and human (Giet and Prigent, 1999). The discovery of the rat protein AIM-1 (Aurora and Ipl1like midbody-associated protein) was of particular importance. In contrast to the centrosomal localization of metazoan Aurora kinases discovered up until that time, AIM-1 was found at the midzone in anaphase and then in the midbody in cytokinesis. Overexpression of a dominant negative form of AIM-1 disrupted formation of the cleavage furrow in late anaphase and resulted in cytokinesis failure. These cells did not show any defects in the formation of the bipolar spindle or chromosome segregation (Terada et al., 1998). Terada and coworkers proposed that AIM-1 was probably not a true functional homolog, but rather a protein related to Aurora kinase and therefore that there were at least two different Auroras in mammalian cells: one involved in the regulation of the spindle pole and the other required for cytokinesis. Importantly, they also pointed out that the differences in location and function between the two Auroras were more likely due to their divergent N-terminal region.

Two AIR (Aurora/Ipl1 related) kinases were also identified in *C.elegans*, and their functions were analyzed by RNA-mediated interference (RNAi). AIR-1 was shown to be associated with mitotic centrosomes and to be required for embryogenesis (Schumacher et al., 1998a). The second ortholog, AIR-2 was

described to have a very particular pattern of localization during mitosis: it associated with the metaphase chromosomes but translocated to the microtubule spindle in anaphase and remained in the midbody at cytokinesis (Schumacher et al., 1998b). As AIR-2 RNAi embryos displayed defects in cytokinesis, it was proposed that the protein could be involved in coordinating chromosomal events with cytokinesis. Noticeably, this localization and function of *C. elegans* AIR-2 were reminiscent of those of another protein, at the time not suspected to have any link to Aurora, the Inner Centromere Protein, INCENP.

INCENP had been identified a decade before in the Earnshaw lab (Cooke et al., 1987) in a monoclonal antibody screen aimed at identifying components of the mitotic chromosome scaffold. INCENP exhibited a unique dynamic localization in mitosis, repositioning from centromeres to the central spindle and then to the cleavage furrow. Because of this behavior, one of us (WCE) proposed that INCENP defined a new class of proteins called "chromosomal passengers" that associated with chromosomes to "... position themselves properly in order to fulfill their roles after anaphase onset" (Earnshaw and Cooke, 1991). Subsequent studies using expression of dominant mutants gave the first indications that INCENP played an important role in mitotic regulation (Mackay et al., 1998). The link between INCENP and a second Aurora kinase was firmly established when Richard Adams and colleagues in the Earnshaw lab found that both proteins formed part of an 11S complex stockpiled in Xenopus egg extracts (Adams et al., 2000). The two proteins were also shown to interact in vitro in C. elegans, where they were proposed to function in resolution of sister chromatid cohesion and in the assembly of the spindle midzone (Kaitna et al., 2000). Eventually, the confusing nomenclature of the field would be rationalized by renaming the centrosomal associated enzyme as Aurora A, the chromosomal passenger kinase as Aurora B, and a third enzyme-a passenger kinase found in the male and female germline of mammals -as Aurora C (Adams et al., 2001a; Nigg, 2001).

Analysis of the function of the Drosophila homologs of INCENP (Adams et al., 2001b) and Aurora B (Adams et al., 2001b; Giet and Glover, 2001) provided definitive evidence of the participation of the complex in the regulation of multiple processes in cell division. Cells in which INCENP or Aurora B levels had been knocked down by RNAi were defective in chromosome structure, condensation, congression to the metaphase plate, segregation, and cytokinesis. Post-translational modifications (i.e., phosphorylation of Histone 3 in Serine 10) and specific changes in the localization of proteins associated with these processes (i.e., Barren/DCapH, Pavarotti/MKLP1) were also shown to be dependent on the correct function of INCENP/Aurora B (Adams et al., 2001b; Giet and Glover, 2001; Murnion et al., 2001). This work also demonstrated that the proteins depend on each other for their correct localization and function (Adams et al., 2001b). Later studies revealed that INCENP and Aurora B are associated with two more proteins, Survivin and Borealin/Dasra to form the Chromosomal Passenger Complex (Wheatley et al., 2001; Gassmann et al., 2004; Sampath et al., 2004). In this complex the proteins INCENP, Survivin, and Borealin are targeting and activating subunits of the kinase Aurora B. The multiple functions of the CPC have been the subject of numerous studies in the last 15 years (for examples Carmena et al., 2012; van der Horst and Lens, 2014).

Aurora A also has a range of interaction partners; notably its binding to TPX2 results in a conformational change that promotes activation by auto-phosphorylation and hinders the inhibitory activity of PP1 (Protein phosphatase 1). Both Aurora A and Aurora B kinases are highly conserved in their C-terminal domains and it is their divergent N-terminal domains that determine their interactions with different partners in the cell. Curiously, a single amino acid change (G198N) in human Aurora A makes it localize like Aurora B, interact with its partners INCENP and Survivin and rescues the function of an Aurora B knock-down (Fu et al., 2009; Hans et al., 2009).

Study of the human Aurora kinases has been linked to cancer research from its beginnings (for review see Malumbres and Pérez de Castro, 2015). Human Aurora 1 (Aurora B) and 2 (Aurora A) were identified in a PCR-based screen designed to identify novel colon cancer-associated kinases (Bischoff et al., 1998). A previous study had found a partial sequence of a breast tumor-associated kinase BTAK that was later identified as a fragment of Aurora B (Sen et al., 1997). In addition, Aurora A was found very early on to be overexpressed in colorectal carcinomas, and the Aurora A gene was mapped in a region that is amplified in a great variety of cancers (Bischoff and Plowman, 1999). Although its function as an oncogene is disputed, it has been proposed that Aurora A has a dual role in tumorigenesis (for review see Malumbres and Pérez de Castro, 2015): firstly inducing aneuploidy through its function in centrosome maturation/separation, and secondly through

REFERENCES

- Adams, R. R., Carmena, M., and Earnshaw, W. C. (2001a). Chromosomal passengers and the (aurora) ABCs of mitosis. *Trends Cell Biol.* 11, 49–54. doi: 10.1016/S0962-8924(00)01880-8
- Adams, R. R., Maiato, H., Earnshaw, W. C., and Carmena, M. (2001b). Essential roles of *Drosophila* inner centromere protein (INCENP) and aurora B in histone H3 phosphorylation, metaphase chromosome alignment, kinetochore disjunction, and chromosome segregation. *J. Cell Biol.* 153, 865–880. doi: 10.1083/jcb.153.4.865
- Adams, R. R., Wheatley, S. P., Gouldsworthy, A. M., Kandels-Lewis, S. E., Carmena, M., Smythe, C., et al. (2000). INCENP binds the Aurora-related kinase AIRK2 and is required to target it to chromosomes, the central spindle and cleavage furrow. *Curr. Biol.* 10, 1075–1078. doi: 10.1016/S0960-9822(00)00673-4
- Biggins, S., Severin, F. F., Bhalla, N., Sassoon, I., Hyman, A. A., and Murray, A. W. (1999). The conserved protein kinase Ipl1 regulates microtubule binding to kinetochores in budding yeast. *Genes Dev.* 13, 532–544. doi: 10.1101/gad.13.5.532
- Bischoff, J. R., Anderson, L., Zhu, Y., Mossie, K., Ng, L., Souza, B., et al. (1998). A homologue of *Drosophila* aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J.* 17, 3052–3065. doi: 10.1093/emboj/17. 11.3052
- Bischoff, J. R., and Plowman, G. D. (1999). The Aurora/Ipl1p kinase family: regulators of chromosome segregation and cytokinesis. *Trends Cell Biol.* 9, 454–459. doi: 10.1016/S0962-8924(99)01658-X

Boveri, T. (1887). Zellenstudien I. Jena: Jena Zeitschrift XXI.

interactions with p53. Aurora B is also overexpressed in a wide range of cancers and may participate in tumorigenesis through the induction of tetraploidy (and consequent genetic instability). Because of these roles, both Auroras have been used as targets for the development of new anti-cancer therapies. At present numerous (>70) clinical trials have been carried out with Aurora kinase inhibitors. Although the first trials were marred by the high toxicity of the compounds on trial, there is now renewed optimism arising from the results of the use of Aurora inhibitors in combination with cytotoxic therapies (taxanes, HDAC inhibitors, etc).

In this Research Topic, we will showcase the latest advances in the research on the roles of Aurora kinases in the tumor cell. Contributions will include analysis of their roles in mitosis and meiosis but also new approaches to study the non-canonical roles of Aurora kinases.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MC drafted the manuscript. MC, DG, and WE revised the manuscript and approved for submission.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to apologize to all those authors whose work has not been mentioned directly in this article due to space restrictions. Work in the WE lab is funded by The Wellcome Trust, of which WE is a Principal Research Fellow [grant number 107022]. Work in DG's lab is funded by grants from Cancer Research UK (C3/A18795) and the Medical Research Council (G1001696).

- Carmena, M., Ruchaud, S., and Earnshaw, W. C. (2009). Making the Auroras glow: regulation of Aurora A and B kinase function by interacting proteins. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* 21, 796–805. doi: 10.1016/j.ceb.2009.09.008
- Carmena, M., Wheelock, M., Funabiki, H., and Earnshaw, W. C. (2012). The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC): from easy rider to the godfather of mitosis. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 13, 789–803. doi: 10.1038/n rm3474
- Chan, C. S., and Botstein, D. (1993). Isolation and characterization of chromosome-gain and increase-in-ploidy mutants in yeast. *Genetics* 135, 677-691.
- Cooke, C. A., Heck, M. M., and Earnshaw, W. C. (1987). The inner centromere protein (INCENP) antigens: movement from inner centromere to midbody during mitosis. J. Cell Biol. 105, 2053–2067. doi: 10.1083/jcb.105.5.2053
- Earnshaw, W. C., and Cooke, C. A. (1991). Analysis of the distribution of the INCENPs throughout mitosis reveals the existence of a pathway of structural changes in the chromosomes during metaphase and early events in cleavage furrow formation. J. Cell Sci. 98(Pt 4), 443–461.
- Evans, T., Rosenthal, E. T., Youngblom, J., Distel, D., and Hunt, T. (1983). Cyclin: a protein specified by maternal mRNA in sea urchin eggs that is destroyed at each cleavage division. *Cell* 33, 389–396. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(83)90420-8
- Flemming, W. (1882). Zellsubstanz, Kern und Zelltheilung. Leipzig: F.C.W. Vogel.
- Francisco, L., Wang, W., and Chan, C. S. (1994). Type 1 protein phosphatase acts in opposition to IpL1 protein kinase in regulating yeast chromosome segregation. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 14, 4731–4740. doi: 10.1128/MCB.14.7.4731
- Frasch, M., Glover, D. M., and Saumweber, H. (1986). Nuclear antigens follow different pathways into daughter nuclei during mitosis in early *Drosophila* embryos. J. Cell Sci. 82, 155–172.

- Freeman, M., Nüsslein-Volhard, C., and Glover, D. M. (1986). The dissociation of nuclear and centrosomal division in gnu, a mutation causing giant nuclei in *Drosophila. Cell* 46, 457–468. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(86)90666-5
- Fu, J., Bian, M., Liu, J., Jiang, Q., and Zhang, C. (2009). A single amino acid change converts Aurora-A into Aurora-B-like kinase in terms of partner specificity and cellular function. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 6939–6944. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0900833106
- Gassmann, R., Carvalho, A., Henzing, A. J., Ruchaud, S., Hudson, D. F., Honda, R., et al. (2004). Borealin: a novel chromosomal passenger required for stability of the bipolar mitotic spindle. *J. Cell Biol.* 166, 179–191. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200404001
- Gatti, M., and Baker, B. S. (1989). Genes controlling essential cell-cycle functions in *Drosophila* melanogaster. *Genes Dev.* 3, 438–453. doi: 10.1101/gad.3.4.438
- Gausz, J., Gyurkovics, H., Bencze, G., Awad, A. A., Holden, J. J., and Ish-Horowicz, D. (1981). Genetic characterization of the region between 86F1,2 and 87B15 on chromosome 3 of *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Genetics* 98, 775–789.
- Gautier, J., Norbury, C., Lohka, M., Nurse, P., and Maller, J. (1988). Purified maturation-promoting factor contains the product of a *Xenopus* homolog of the fission yeast cell cycle control gene cdc2+. *Cell* 54, 433–439. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(88)90206-1
- Giet, R., and Glover, D. M. (2001). Drosophila aurora B kinase is required for histone H3 phosphorylation and condensin recruitment during chromosome condensation and to organize the central spindle during cytokinesis. J. Cell Biol. 152, 669–682. doi: 10.1083/jcb.152.4.669
- Giet, R., and Prigent, C. (1999). Aurora/Ipl1p-related kinases, a new oncogenic family of mitotic serine-threonine kinases. *J. Cell Sci.* 112(Pt 21), 3591–3601.
- Glover, D. M. (1989). Mitosis in Drosophila. J. Cell Sci. 92(Pt 2), 137-146.
- Glover, D. M., Alphey, L., Axton, J. M., Cheshire, A., Dalby, B., Freeman, M., et al. (1989). Mitosis in *Drosophila* development. *J. Cell Sci. Suppl.* 12, 277–291. doi: 10.1242/jcs.1989.Supplement_12.22
- Glover, D. M., Leibowitz, M. H., McLean, D. A., and Parry, H. (1995). Mutations in aurora prevent centrosome separation leading to the formation of monopolar spindles. *Cell* 81, 95–105. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(95)90374-7
- Goldenson, B., and Crispino, J. D. (2015). The aurora kinases in cell cycle and leukemia. Oncogene 34, 537–545. doi: 10.1038/onc.2014.14
- Hans, F., Skoufias, D. A., Dimitrov, S., and Margolis, R. L. (2009). Molecular distinctions between Aurora A and B: a single residue change transforms Aurora A into correctly localized and functional Aurora B. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 20, 3491–3502. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E09-05-0370
- Harrington, E. A., Bebbington, D., Moore, J., Rasmussen, R. K., Ajose-Adeogun, A. O., Nakayama, T., et al. (2004). VX-680, a potent and selective small-molecule inhibitor of the Aurora kinases, suppresses tumor growth *in vivo. Nat. Med.* 10, 262–267. doi: 10.1038/nm1003
- Hartwell, L. H., Culotti, J., and Reid, B. (1970). Genetic control of the cell-division cycle in yeast. I. Detection of mutants. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 66, 352–359. doi: 10.1073/pnas.66.2.352
- Hauf, S., Cole, R. W., LaTerra, S., Zimmer, C., Schnapp, G., Walter, R., et al. (2003). The small molecule Hesperadin reveals a role for Aurora B in correcting kinetochore-microtubule attachment and in maintaining the spindle assembly checkpoint. *J. Cell Biol.* 161, 281–294. doi: 10.1083/jcb.2002 08092
- Hirano, T., Funahashi, S., Uemura, T., and Yanagida, M. (1986). Isolation and characterization of Schizosaccharomyces pombe cutmutants that block nuclear division but not cytokinesis. *EMBO J.* 5, 2973–2979.
- Kaitna, S., Mendoza, M., Jantsch-Plunger, V., and Glotzer, M. (2000). Incenp and an aurora-like kinase form a complex essential for chromosome segregation and efficient completion of cytokinesis. *Curr. Biol.* 10, 1172–1181. doi: 10.1016/S0960-9822(00)00721-1
- Kimura, M., Kotani, S., Hattori, T., Sumi, N., Yoshioka, T., Todokoro, K., et al. (1997). Cell cycle-dependent expression and spindle pole localization of a novel human protein kinase, Aik, related to Aurora of *Drosophila* and yeast Ipl1. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272, 13766–13771. doi: 10.1074/jbc.272.21.13766
- Lee, M. G., and Nurse, P. (1987). Complementation used to clone a human homologue of the fission yeast cell cycle control gene cdc2. *Nature* 327, 31–35. doi: 10.1038/327031a0
- Lens, S. M., Voest, E. E., and Medema, R. H. (2010). Shared and separate functions of polo-like kinases and aurora kinases in cancer. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 10, 825–841. doi: 10.1038/nrc2964

- Lohka, M. J., Hayes, M. K., and Maller, J. L. (1988). Purification of maturationpromoting factor, an intracellular regulator of early mitotic events. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 85, 3009–3013. doi: 10.1073/pnas.85.9.3009
- Mackay, A. M., Ainsztein, A. M., Eckley, D. M., and Earnshaw, W. C. (1998). A dominant mutant of inner centromere protein (INCENP), a chromosomal protein, disrupts prometaphase congression and cytokinesis. J. Cell Biol. 140, 991–1002. doi: 10.1083/jcb.140.5.991
- Malumbres, M., and Pérez de Castro, I. (2015). Aurora kinase A inhibitors: promising agents in antitumoral therapy. *Expert Opin. Ther. Targets* 18, 1–17. doi: 10.1517/14728222.2014.956085
- Murnion, M. E., Adams, R. R., Callister, D. M., Allis, C. D., Earnshaw, W. C., and Swedlow, J. R. (2001). Chromatin-associated protein phosphatase 1 regulates aurora-B and histone H3 phosphorylation. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 26656–26665. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M102288200
- Nigg, E. A. (2001). Mitotic kinases as regulators of cell division and its checkpoints. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 2, 21–32. doi: 10.1038/35048096
- Nurse, P. (1975). Genetic control of cell size at cell division in yeast. Nature 256, 547-551. doi: 10.1038/256547a0
- Roghi, C., Giet, R., Uzbekov, R., Morin, N., Chartrain, I., Le Guellec, R., et al. (1998). The Xenopus protein kinase pEg2 associates with the centrosome in a cell cycle-dependent manner, binds to the spindle microtubules and is involved in bipolar mitotic spindle assembly. *J. Cell Sci.* 111(Pt 5), 557–572.
- Sampath, S. C., Ohi, R., Leismann, O., Salic, A., Pozniakovski, A., and Funabiki, H. (2004). The chromosomal passenger complex is required for chromatininduced microtubule stabilization and spindle assembly. *Cell* 118, 187–202. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2004.06.026
- Schumacher, J. M., Ashcroft, N., Donovan, P. J., and Golden, A. (1998a). A highly conserved centrosomal kinase, AIR-1, is required for accurate cell cycle progression and segregation of developmental factors in *Caenorhabditis* elegans embryos. *Development* 125, 4391–4402.
- Schumacher, J. M., Golden, A., and Donovan, P. J. (1998b). AIR-2: an Aurora/Ipl1-related protein kinase associated with chromosomes and midbody microtubules is required for polar body extrusion and cytokinesis in *Caenorhabditis* elegans embryos. *J. Cell Biol.* 143, 1635–1646. doi: 10.1083/jcb.143.6.1635
- Sen, S., Zhou, H., and White, R. A. (1997). A putative serine/threonine kinase encoding gene BTAK on chromosome 20q13 is amplified and overexpressed in human breast cancer cell lines. *Oncogene* 14, 2195–2200. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1201065
- Sunkel, C. E., and Glover, D. M. (1988). Polo, a mitotic mutant of Drosophila displaying abnormal spindle poles. J. Cell Sci. 89(Pt 1), 25–38.
- Terada, Y., Tatsuka, M., Suzuki, F., Yasuda, Y., Fujita, S., and Otsu, M. (1998). AIM-1: a mammalian midbody-associated protein required for cytokinesis. *EMBO J.* 17, 667–676. doi: 10.1093/emboj/17.3.667
- Toda, T., Umesono, K., Hirata, A., and Yanagida, M. (1983). Cold-sensitive nuclear division arrest mutants of the fission yeast Schizosaccharomyces pombe. J. Mol. Biol. 168, 251–270. doi: 10.1016/S0022-2836(83)80017-5
- Van Beneden, E., and Neyt, A. (1887). Nouvelles recherches sur la fecundation et la division mitosque chez L'Ascaride megalocephale. *Bull. Acad. Roy. De Belgique III*. 14, 215–295.
- van der Horst, A., and Lens, S. M. (2014). Cell division: control of the chromosomal passenger complex in time and space. *Chromosoma* 123, 25–42. doi: 10.1007/s00412-013-0437-6
- Wheatley, S. P., Carvalho, A., Vagnarelli, P., and Earnshaw, W. C. (2001). INCENP is required for proper targeting of Survivin to the centromeres and the anaphase spindle during mitosis. *Curr. Biol.* 11, 886–890. doi: 10.1016/S0960-9822(01)00238-X

Conflict of Interest Statement: The Associate Editor Dr Marcos Malumbres declares that, despite having collaborated with the author Dr William Earnshaw, the review process was handled objectively and no conflict of interest exists.

Copyright © 2015 Carmena, Earnshaw and Glover. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Non-centrosomal TPX2-Dependent Regulation of the Aurora A Kinase: Functional Implications for Healthy and Pathological Cell Division

Georgina Garrido^{1,2} and Isabelle Vernos^{1,2,3*}

¹ Cell and Developmental Biology Programme, Centre for Genomic Regulation (CRG), Barcelona Institute of Science and Technology, Barcelona, Spain, ² Universitat Pompeu Fabra (UPF), Barcelona, Spain, ³ Institució Catalana de Recerca I Estudis Avançats (ICREA), Barcelona, Spain

Aurora A has been extensively characterized as a centrosomal kinase with essential functions during cell division including centrosome maturation and separation and spindle assembly. However, Aurora A localization is not restricted to the centrosomes and compelling evidence support the existence of specific mechanisms of activation and functions for non-centrosomal Aurora A in the dividing cell. It has been now well established that spindle assembly involves an acentrosomal RanGTP-dependent pathway that triggers microtubule assembly and organization in the proximity of the chromosomes whether centrosomes are present or not. The mechanism involves the regulation of a number of NLS-containing proteins, generically called SAFS (Spindle Assembly Factors) that exert their functions upon release from karyopherins by RanGTP. One of them, the nuclear protein TPX2 interacts with and activates Aurora A upon release from importins by RanGTP. This basic mechanism triggers the activation of Aurora A in the proximity of the chromosomes potentially translating the RanGTP signaling gradient centered on the chromosome into an Aurora A phosphorylation network. Here, we will review our current knowledge on the RanGTP-dependent TPX2 activation of Aurora A away from centrosomes: from the mechanism of activation and its functional consequences on the kinase stability and regulation to its roles in spindle assembly and cell division. We will then focus on the substrates of the TPX2-activated Aurora A having a role in microtubule nucleation, stabilization, and organization. Finally, we will briefly discuss the implications of the use of Aurora A inhibitors in anti-tumor therapies in the light of its functional interaction with TPX2.

Keywords: Aurora A kinase, TPX2, spindle, RanGTP, microtubule, cell division, importin, phosphorylation

Cell cycle progression is crucial for cell viability. During mitosis, most cellular components undergo a dramatic reorganization. In particular, the relatively stable interphase microtubule (MT) network disappears and highly dynamic MTs organize the bipolar spindle, the molecular machine that provides the support and forces for chromosome segregation. The progression and coordination of the events that drive spindle assembly and culminate with the birth of two daughter cells rely on complex regulatory networks involving several kinases. One of them is Aurora A (1), a kinase originally

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ignacio Perez De Castro, Spanish National Rare Diseases Research Institute, Spain

Reviewed by:

Giulia Guarguaglini, National Research Council, Italy Pat Wadsworth, University of Massachusetts Amherst, USA

> *Correspondence: Isabelle Vernos isabelle.vernos@crg.eu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 08 January 2016 Accepted: 29 March 2016 Published: 15 April 2016

Citation:

Garrido G and Vernos I (2016) Non-centrosomal TPX2-Dependent Regulation of the Aurora A Kinase: Functional Implications for Healthy and Pathological Cell Division. Front. Oncol. 6:88. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2016.00088

Abbreviations: γTuRC, γ-tubulin ring complex; APC/C, anaphase-promoting complex; K-Fiber, kinetochore-fiber; MAP, microtubule-associated protein; MT, microtubule; NLS, nuclear localization signal; SAF, spindle assembly factor.

identified in *Drosophila* (2). In higher organisms, Aurora A is a member of the Aurora kinase family consisting of three serine–threonine kinases whose expression and kinase activity peak in M phase (**Figure 1**). Aurora kinases have essential roles during cell division and in particular in centrosome duplication and separation, spindle assembly, chromosome alignment, spindle assembly checkpoint, central spindle assembly, and cytokinesis (3–5).

The potential link between the Aurora kinases and tumor initiation and/or development has fueled the interest in understanding their function and regulation over the last years. Indeed, Aurora A gene is located in a region of chromosome 20 that is frequently overexpressed in human cancers (6, 7), and it is found in higher levels in many tumor types (8–10). Moreover, it shows oncogenic properties (3, 11, 12). Aurora A gene is also a candidate low penetrance cancer-susceptibility gene (13, 14). Aurora A is therefore considered as a potentially useful molecular therapeutic target, and several specific small molecule inhibitors are currently being tested in clinical trials (15–18).

Although the three Aurora kinases share a conserved catalytic domain, a few critical amino acid substitutions in their catalytic domains confer activator specificity. Moreover, divergent N- and C-terminal domains provide specificity at least in part through protein–protein interactions and distinct subcellular localizations during mitosis. While Aurora B and C localize to the kinetochores and the anaphase central spindle as part of the chromosomal passenger complex (19), Aurora A localizes to the centrosome throughout cell division and is often described as a centrosomal kinase (**Figure 1**) (20). However, Aurora A also localizes along the spindle MTs and performs essential functions unrelated to its centrosomal localization. Here, we will focus on the TPX2-dependent regulation and function of acentrosomal Aurora A during cell division.

AURORA A KINASE ACTIVATION

The activity of Aurora A is regulated by phosphorylationdephosphorylation (21, 22). In particular, the autophosphorylation of Thr288 (in humans), a residue residing within the activation loop of the catalytic domain, has been described as critical for kinase activity (11). In addition, other kinases may phosphorylate Thr288, and *in vitro* assays showed that PKA phosphorylates Aurora A on at least three residues, including Thr288 (11, 22). Specific anti-Phosho-Thr288 antibodies have been useful to monitor when and where Aurora A is active in tissue culture cells, revealing that the kinase is activated at the centrosomes and the spindle microtubules proximal to the poles during prometaphase and metaphase (23). However, some controversy regarding Aurora A activation has recently emerged because phosphorylation on Thr288 alone was shown to be insufficient for the kinase to adopt a fully active conformation (24). On the other hand, there is evidence that activation may occur in the absence of Thr288 phosphorylation (see below).

Aurora A activation can also be triggered through allosteric interactions with a number of proteins such as Ajuba, Bora, protein phosphatase inhibitor-2, nucleophosmin, and PAK (25–29). A specific mechanism drives Aurora A activation in a RanGTP-dependent manner in dividing cells (21, 30, 31) (**Figure 2A**). This mechanism involves TPX2, a cell cycle regulated nuclear protein essential for chromosome and RanGTP-dependent MT nucleation (32, 33) and bipolar spindle assembly whether centrosomes are present or not (34–36) (**Figure 1**). TPX2 release from importins is triggered by RanGTP in the proximity of the chromosomes and enables its interaction with Aurora A thereby promoting its local activation in a centrosome-independent manner (34).

CONSEQUENCES OF TPX2 INTERACTION WITH AURORA A

The interaction between TPX2 and Aurora A has several important functional consequences including the targeting of Aurora A to the spindle microtubules (37) and the assembly of spindles of the correct length that faithfully segregate chromosomes (38). Mechanistically it drives the activation of Aurora A (21, 30) through a direct interaction between the catalytic domain of Aurora A and the first 43 residues of TPX2 in humans (39 residues in *Xenopus*) (30, 37). Despite the high degree of conservation





(C) Schematic representation of the mechanism driving acentrosomal RanGTP MT nucleation triggered by the complex TPX2–Aurora A. The TPX2–Aurora A complex associates with another specific complex containing XRHAMM-NEDD1– γ -TurC. In this macro complex the activated Aurora A phosphorylates NEDD1 at Ser405, an essential prerequisite for MT nucleation.

between the catalytic domains of Aurora A and B, the interaction between Aurora A and TPX2 is highly specific. Indeed, a single amino acid difference in the catalytic domain of Aurora B is sufficient to impair its interaction with TPX2 (39).

Structural studies showed that the binding of TPX2 to Aurora A promotes a conformational change in its catalytic domain involving the reorganization of the activation segment, providing a good binding platform for substrates (30). This also triggers Aurora A autophosphorylation at Thr288 in human cells (Thr295 in *Xenopus laevis*) (21) contributing to its activation (**Figure 2A**). Although it has been shown that TPX2 can fully activate Aurora A in the absence of Thr288 phosphorylation (40), other authors have proposed that Aurora A Thr288 phosphorylation and TPX2 binding act synergistically for the full kinase activation (41).

The conformational change induced by the binding of TPX2 to Aurora A results in the change in position of Thr288 that moves it into a buried position inaccessible to inactivating phosphatases (30). Therefore, TPX2 not only activates Aurora A but it "locks" the kinase into an active conformation that cannot be readily inactivated by PP1 like TPX2 free Aurora A (**Figure 2A**). Interestingly, the phosphatase PP6 was recently shown to specifically target the Aurora A–TPX2 complex triggering the dephosphorylation of the protected Thr288 thereby regulating Aurora A activity and consequently, spindle formation (42).

Finally, TPX2 protects Aurora A from degradation that occurs under normal conditions at the end of mitosis through the cdh1 activated APC/C proteasome pathway (43). Certainly, TPX2 depletion promotes a premature decrease of Aurora A levels in prometaphase (44) (**Figure 2B**).

Other functional implications of the TPX2–Aurora A interaction may derive from the phosphorylation of TPX2 itself. Indeed, TPX2 is a substrate of Aurora A. *Xenopus* Aurora A phosphorylates TPX2 on three serine residues (Ser48, Ser90, and Ser94) (21, 45). In HeLa cells Aurora A phosphorylated TPX2 was shown to control mitotic spindle length (46). However, the specific function of the Aurora A-dependent phosphorylation of TPX2 is still not entirely clear. In addition, TPX2 phosphorylation by the essential mitotic kinase polo-like kinase 1 (Plk1) was reported to increase its ability to activate Aurora A (47) while ckd1/2-dependent TPX2 phosphorylation was shown to regulate TPX2 localization impacting spindle assembly via Aurora A and Eg5 (48).

FUNCTIONAL RELEVANCE OF TPX2-DEPENDENT AURORA A PHOSPHORYLATION DURING MITOSIS

TPX2 and Aurora A both perform essential functions during cell division although not all of them are dependent on their interaction. Aurora A null mouse embryos, similar to TPX2 ablation, are embryonic lethal failing to undergo the morula-blastocyst transition due to defects in mitosis (49–51).

The functional consequences of Aurora A activation by TPX2 in the dividing cell have to be examined in the context of the function and regulation of TPX2 during cell division. In *Xenopus* egg extract and in mammalian cells TPX2 is essential for acentrosomal MT assembly driven by the chromosome-dependent RanGTP pathway in M phase (33, 52). In turn, this pathway is essential for the assembly of a functional spindle that can drive faithful chromosome segregation to the daughter cells (35, 53–55).

Ran cycles between an inactive GDP-bound state and an active GTP-bound state, which is controlled by regulatory proteins. The Ran exchange factor RCC1 localizes to the mitotic chromosomes whereas other factors that promote RanGTPase activity (RanGAP1 and RanBP1) are cytosolic. This promotes the formation of a RanGTP gradient centered on the chromosomes that has been directly visualized in Xenopus egg extracts (56-58) and in mammalian cells (59, 60). In the dividing cell, RanGTP provides a spatial signal that triggers MT assembly in the proximity of the chromosomes and their organization into a bipolar spindle [reviewed in Ref. (61)]. In mammalian cells the system may however be more complex since it has been shown that components of the Ran system, including RanGTP, localize to the centrosome and play an important role in MT nucleation (62-64). One essential target of the RanGTP pathway away from the centrosome is the nuclear protein TPX2. Work performed in Xenopus egg extracts showed that RanGTP promotes the dissociation of TPX2 from inhibitory interactions with importin- α/β in the vicinity of chromosomes (52, 65). This release enables the interaction of TPX2 with Aurora A leading to its activation. Therefore, it is tempting to speculate that the RanGTP gradient translates into an Aurora A-dependent phosphorylation signaling network.

Some functional implications of the TPX2-dependent interaction with and activation of Aurora A have been recently uncovered through the characterization of the mechanism underlying RanGTP-dependent acentrosomal MT nucleation in *Xenopus* egg extract (32). In higher eukaryotes MT nucleation is driven by the γ -tubulin ring complex (γ -TuRC), a multi-subunit complex consisting of multiple copies of γ -tubulin and a number of associated proteins named as gamma-tubulin complex proteins (GCPs) (66, 67). Together with the adaptor protein NEDD1, γ -TuRC is required for all the MT nucleation pathways described in mitosis (68, 69). Another specific requirement for the RanGTP pathway is TPX2 (65). Recently, we showed that RanGTP promotes the association of TPX2 with a XRHAMM-NEDD1– γ -TuRC complex that includes Aurora A. We also showed that within this complex the TPX2-activated Aurora A phosphorylates NEDD1 on Ser405 an essential step for RanGTP-dependent MT nucleation (32, 70) (**Figure 2C**).

Another RanGTP-dependent protein complex containing TPX2 and Aurora A was previously identified in *Xenopus* egg extract (71) and shown to be required for RanGTP-dependent MT organization. This complex includes the tetramic plus-end directed motor Eg5, XMAP215 and the RanGTP target HURP. In *Xenopus* egg extract and in mammalian cells, TPX2 regulates Eg5 activity through a direct interaction (72, 73). Although Aurora A phosphorylates Eg5 (74) no function for this phosphorylation in spindle formation was identified in *Xenopus* egg extracts (75). On the other hand, HURP is necessary for K-fiber stabilization in mammalian cells (76–78) and its phosphorylation by Aurora A is required for MT binding (79). Altogether these data suggest that some proteins may be specific substrates of the TPX2-Aurora A complex. However, further work is needed to test this idea.

The dual role of TPX2 in activating and localizing Aurora A to the spindle microtubules through an allosteric interaction is not unique. For example, besides the classical activation of the MAPK p38α by MAPKK, p38α can be activated by TAB1 [transforming growth factor-β-activated protein kinase 1 (TAK1)-binding protein 1] as well (80). The binding of TAB1 to p38α promotes its autophosphorylation and consequently, its activation. Concerning the targeting role, a similar mechanism is at play for the A-kinase anchoring proteins (AKAPs). AKAPs bind directly PKA and recruit it to specific subcellular localizations where the kinase activity is required (81). AKAPs also function as scaffold proteins to facilitate the formation of multiprotein complexes. TPX2 may also provide a scaffolding activity. It may have a critical role for the recruitment of the MT nucleation complex and NEDD1 phosphorylation by Aurora A. Similarly, it may also act as a scaffold for the HURP containing complex whose formation and function depends on Aurora A activity, and consequently on TPX2 (71).

CONSERVATION OF THE TPX2–AURORA A MODULE?

Aurora kinases are found in a wide range of organisms from yeast to humans and they have conserved functions during cell division. TPX2 orthologs have also been identified in a variety of genera and different kingdoms. Interestingly, the *tpx2* knockout mice display severe developmental defects and embryonic lethality (82) and similar phenotypes were described for a *tpx2* knockout in *Arabidopsis thaliana* (83).

Aurora A was identified in *Drosophila*. However, it is only recently that Ssp1/Mei-38 was proposed to be a putative TPX2 ortholog (84). Although the effects of loss-of-function of this

protein are less severe than in the case of human TPX2, Ssp1/Mei-38 shows similar localization to spindle microtubules. Moreover, it also contains a sequence conserved in human TPX2 that confers the microtubule-binding and bundling activities. However, Ssp1/Mei-38 lacks an Aurora A binding domain suggesting that it does not fulfill the same role as the vertebrate TPX2 during cell division and therefore it may not be a true TPX2 ortholog.

Caenorhabditis elegans has two Aurora-like kinases. A putative ortholog of TPX2 was recently identified and named TPX2-like protein (TPXL-1) (85). Although TPXL-1 activates and localizes Aurora A to the mitotic spindle and not to the centrosome, it actually does not share other essential features and functions of TPX2 like its RanGTP regulation and its role in microtubule nucleation (86).

These data suggest that different evolutionary modules may exist to control the localization and activation of the Aurora kinases during cell division. Vertebrates seem to have developed a unique module to integrate the control of localization and activation of Aurora A by the chromosomal RanGTP-dependent pathway through a single interacting protein, TPX2.

CANCER AND THERAPEUTICS: TPX2 AND AURORA ARE OVEREXPRESSED IN DIFFERENT TUMORS

Aurora A and TPX2 are overexpressed in several types of tumors and have been implicated at different levels in cancer. Although the mechanism underlying the role of TPX2 and Aurora A in tumorigenesis may be at least in part independent, there are data to suggest a role for the complex. TPX2 was initially identified as a proliferation marker with a potential role in human cancer (87). It is indeed overexpressed in many tumor types (88). High levels of Aurora A were detected in many cancer types including prostate cancer, gastric carcinoma, breast carcinoma (89), ovarian cancer, laryngeal carcinoma, bladder cancer, and pancreatic carcinoma, among others (90). Moreover, both genes are part of the chromosomal instability signature that was found to predict clinical outcome for different cancers with TPX2 having the highest CIN score (91).

Interestingly, both TPX2 and Aurora A genes are located on chromosome 20q, whose amplification is found in tumors and moreover, co-expression of TPX2 and Aurora A has been observed in some tumors (92). For instance, Aurora A and TPX2

REFERENCES

- Nigg EA. Mitotic kinases as regulators of cell division and its checkpoints. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2001) 2:21–32. doi:10.1038/35048096
- Glover DM, Leibowitz MH, McLean DA, Parry H. Mutations in aurora prevent centrosome separation leading to the formation of monopolar spindles. *Cell* (1995) 81:95–105. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95)90374-7
- Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of *Drosophila* aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.11.3052
- Lioutas A, Vernos I. Aurora A: working from dawn to dusk in mitosis. Cell Cycle (2014) 13:499–500. doi:10.4161/cc.27781
- Vader G, Lens SMA. The Aurora kinase family in cell division and cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta (2008) 1786:60–72. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2008.07.003

were found overexpressed in lung cancer cells (93), different colon cancers (94, 95) and neuroblastoma (96). Based on the correlation of co-expression it was in fact proposed that TPX2 and Aurora A might act as a functional unit (90). Interestingly, a mutant of Aurora A (S155R), that is unable to interact with TPX2, has been identified in colon cancer (97), suggesting that the misregulation of Aurora A localization and/or activity may also be deleterious for the cell. It is also interesting to note in this context that the tumor suppressor p53 is regulated by both TPX2 and Aurora A in *Xenopus* (98).

Some data suggest that the increased levels of Aurora A in various tumors may be the consequence of protein stabilization rather than gene amplification. Indeed, phosphorylation of Aurora A Ser51 inhibits its degradation via the cdh1 activated ubiquitin ligase APC/C at the end of mitosis and Aurora A constitutively phosphorylated at Ser51 was shown to be present in neck and head cancer tissues with Aurora A overexpression (99). Although no direct connection has been reported yet, it is interesting to note here that TPX2 protects Aurora A from degradation potentially contributing to the maintenance of high levels.

The clear implications of Aurora A in cancer have promoted the intensive search for small molecule inhibitors for their potential therapeutic use (100). Some of them already show interesting potential in clinical trials but a further optimization may be required. Targeting specifically the TPX2-activated Aurora A may open new strategies in cancer therapy.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed, have made substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We want to thank the members of Vernos lab for critical discussions on the various aspects of the RanGTP pathway.

FUNDING

Work in the Vernos lab was supported by the Spanish ministry grants BFU2009-10202 and BFU2012-37163. We also acknowledge support of the Spanish Ministry of Economy and Competitiveness, "Centro de Excelencia Severo Ochoa 2013-2017," SEV-2012-0208.

- Giet R, Petretti C, Prigent C. Aurora kinases, aneuploidy and cancer, a coincidence or a real link? *Trends Cell Biol* (2005) 15:241–50. doi:10.1016/j. tcb.2005.03.004
- Marumoto T, Zhang D, Saya H. Aurora-A a guardian of poles. Nat Rev Cancer (2005) 5:42–50. doi:10.1038/nrc1526
- Katsha A, Belkhiri A, Goff L, El-Rifai W. Aurora kinase A in gastrointestinal cancers: time to target. *Mol Cancer* (2015) 14:106. doi:10.1186/ s12943-015-0375-4
- Mehra R, Serebriiskii IG, Burtness B, Astsaturov I, Golemis EA. Aurora kinases in head and neck cancer. *Lancet Oncol* (2013) 14:e425–35. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70128-1
- Nikonova AS, Astsaturov I, Serebriiskii IG, Dunbrack RL, Golemis EA. Aurora A kinase (AURKA) in normal and pathological cell growth. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2013) **70**:661–87. doi:10.1007/s00018-012-1073-7

- Littlepage LE, Wu H, Andresson T, Deanehan JK, Amundadottir LT, Ruderman JV. Identification of phosphorylated residues that affect the activity of the mitotic kinase Aurora-A. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) 99:15440–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.202606599
- Zhou H, Kuang J, Zhong L, Kuo WL, Gray JW, Sahin A, et al. Tumour amplified kinase STK15/BTAK induces centrosome amplification, aneuploidy and transformation. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20:189–93. doi:10.1038/2496
- Ewart-Toland A, Briassouli P, de Koning JP, Mao J-H, Yuan J, Chan F, et al. Identification of Stk6/STK15 as a candidate low-penetrance tumor-susceptibility gene in mouse and human. *Nat Genet* (2003) 34:403–12. doi:10.1038/ ng1220
- Ewart-Toland A, Dai Q, Gao Y-T, Nagase H, Dunlop MG, Farrington SM, et al. Aurora-A/STK15 T+91A is a general low penetrance cancer susceptibility gene: a meta-analysis of multiple cancer types. *Carcinogenesis* (2005) 26:1368–73. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgi085
- Falchook GS, Bastida CC, Kurzrock R. Aurora kinase inhibitors in oncology clinical trials: current state of the progress. *Semin Oncol* (2015) 42:832–48. doi:10.1053/j.seminoncol.2015.09.022
- Keen N, Taylor S. Aurora-kinase inhibitors as anticancer agents. Nat Rev Cancer (2004) 4:927–36. doi:10.1038/nrc1502
- Niu H, Manfredi M, Ecsedy JA. Scientific rationale supporting the clinical development strategy for the investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor alisertib in cancer. *Front Oncol* (2015) 5:189. doi:10.3389/fonc.2015.00189
- Sausville EA. Aurora kinases dawn as cancer drug targets. Nat Med (2004) 10:234–5. doi:10.1038/nm0304-234
- Sasai K, Katayama H, Stenoien DL, Fujii S, Honda R, Kimura M, et al. Aurora-C kinase is a novel chromosomal passenger protein that can complement Aurora-B kinase function in mitotic cells. *Cell Motil Cytoskeleton* (2004) 59:249–63. doi:10.1002/cm.20039
- 20. Sardon T, Peset I, Petrova B, Vernos I. Dissecting the role of Aurora A during spindle assembly. *EMBO J* (2008) **27**:2567–79. doi:10.1038/emboj.2008.224
- Eyers PA, Erikson E, Chen LG, Maller JL. A novel mechanism for activation of the protein kinase Aurora A. *Curr Biol* (2003) 13:691–7. doi:10.1016/S
- Walter AO, Seghezzi W, Korver W, Sheung J, Lees E. The mitotic serine/threonine kinase Aurora2/AIK is regulated by phosphorylation and degradation. *Oncogene* (2000) 19:4906–16. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1203847
- Ohashi S, Sakashita G, Ban R, Nagasawa M, Matsuzaki H, Murata Y, et al. Phospho-regulation of human protein kinase Aurora-A: analysis using antiphospho-Thr288 monoclonal antibodies. *Oncogene* (2006) 25:7691–702. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1209754
- Burgess SG, Bayliss R. The structure of C290A:C393A Aurora A provides structural insights into kinase regulation. Acta Crystallogr F Struct Biol Commun (2015) 71:315–9. doi:10.1107/S2053230X15002290
- Hirota T, Kunitoku N, Sasayama T, Marumoto T, Zhang D, Nitta M, et al. Aurora-A and an interacting activator, the LIM protein Ajuba, are required for mitotic commitment in human cells. *Cell* (2003) 114:585–98. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(03)00642-1
- Hutterer A, Berdnik D, Wirtz-Peitz F, Žigman M, Schleiffer A, Knoblich JA. Mitotic activation of the kinase Aurora-A requires its binding partner Bora. *Dev Cell* (2006) 11:147–57. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2006.06.002
- Reboutier D, Troadec M, Cremet J, Fukasawa K, Prigent C. Nucleophosmin/ B23 activates Aurora A at the centrosome through phosphorylation of serine 89. J Cell Biol (2012) 197:19–26. doi:10.1083/jcb.201107134
- Satinover DL, Leach CA, Stukenberg PT, Brautigan DL. Activation of Aurora-A kinase by protein phosphatase inhibitor-2, a bifunctional signaling protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2004) 101:8625–30. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0402966101
- Zhao Z-S, Lim JP, Ng Y-W, Lim L, Manser E. The GIT-associated kinase PAK targets to the centrosome and regulates Aurora-A. *Mol Cell* (2005) 20:237–49. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2005.08.035
- Bayliss R, Sardon T, Vernos I, Conti E. Structural basis of Aurora-A activation by TPX2 at the mitotic spindle. *Mol Cell* (2003) 12:851–62. doi:10.1016/ S1097-2765(03)00392-7
- Tsai M-Y, Wiese C, Cao K, Martin OC, Donovan P, Ruderman J, et al. A Ran signalling pathway mediated by the mitotic kinase Aurora A in spindle assembly. *Nat Cell Biol* (2003) 5:242–8. doi:10.1038/ncb936
- Scrofani J, Sardon T, Meunier S, Vernos I. Microtubule nucleation in mitosis by a RanGTP-dependent protein complex. *Curr Biol* (2015) 25:131–40. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2014.11.025

- Tulu US, Fagerstrom C, Ferenz NP, Wadsworth P. Molecular requirements for kinetochore-associated microtubule formation in mammalian cells. *Curr Biol* (2006) 16:536–41. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2006.01.060
- Brunet S, Dumont J, Lee KW, Kinoshita K, Hikal P, Gruss OJ, et al. Meiotic regulation of TPX2 protein levels governs cell cycle progression in mouse occytes. *PLoS One* (2008) 3:e3338. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0003338
- Gruss OJ, Wittmann M, Yokoyama H, Pepperkok R, Kufer TA, Silljé HHW, et al. Chromosome-induced microtubule assembly mediated by TPX2 is required for spindle formation in HeLa cells. *Nat Cell Biol* (2002) 4:871–9. doi:10.1038/ncb870
- Ma N, Titus J, Gable A, Ross JL, Wadsworth P. TPX2 regulates the localization and activity of Eg5 in the mammalian mitotic spindle. *J Cell Biol* (2011) 195:87–98. doi:10.1083/jcb.201106149
- Kufer TA, Silljé HHW, Körner R, Gruss OJ, Meraldi P, Nigg EA. Human TPX2 is required for targeting Aurora-A kinase to the spindle. *J Cell Biol* (2002) 158:617–23. doi:10.1083/jcb.200204155
- Bird AW, Hyman AA. Building a spindle of the correct length in human cells requires the interaction between TPX2 and Aurora A. J Cell Biol (2008) 182:289–300. doi:10.1083/jcb.200802005
- Bayliss R, Sardon T, Ebert J, Lindner D, Vernos I, Conti E. Determinants for Aurora-A activation and Aurora-B discrimination by TPX2. *Cell Cycle* (2004) 3:404–7. doi:10.4161/cc.3.4.777
- Zorba A, Buosi V, Kutter S, Kern N, Pontiggia F, Cho YJ, et al. Molecular mechanism of Aurora A kinase autophosphorylation and its allosteric activation by TPX2. *Elife* (2014) 2014:1–24. doi:10.7554/eLife.02667.001
- Dodson CA, Bayliss R. Activation of Aurora-A kinase by protein partner binding and phosphorylation are independent and synergistic. *J Biol Chem* (2012) 287:1150–7. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.312090
- Zeng K, Bastos RN, Barr FA, Gruneberg U. Protein phosphatase 6 regulates mitotic spindle formation by controlling the T-loop phosphorylation state of Aurora A bound to its activator TPX2. *J Cell Biol* (2010) **191**:1315–32. doi:10.1083/jcb.201008106
- Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. The cellular geography of aurora kinases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2003) 4:842–54. doi:10.1038/nrm1245
- Giubettini M, Asteriti IA, Scrofani J, De Luca M, Lindon C, Lavia P, et al. Control of Aurora-A stability through interaction with TPX2. *J Cell Sci* (2011) 124:113–22. doi:10.1242/jcs.075457
- Eyers PA, Maller JL. Regulation of *Xenopus* Aurora A Activation by TPX2. *J Biol Chem* (2004) 279:9008–15. doi:10.1074/jbc.M312424200
- Fu J, Bian M, Xin G, Deng Z, Luo J, Guo X, et al. TPX2 phosphorylation maintains metaphase spindle length by regulating microtubule flux. *J Cell Biol* (2015) 210:373–83. doi:10.1083/jcb.201412109
- Eckerdt F, Pascreau G, Phistry M, Lewellyn AL, DePaoli-Roach AA, Maller JL. Phosphorylation of TPX2 by Plx1 enhances activation of Aurora A. *Cell Cycle* (2009) 8:2413–9. doi:10.4161/cc.8.15.9086
- Shim SY, De Castro IP, Neumayer G, Wang J, Park SK, Sanada K, et al. Phosphorylation of targeting protein for *Xenopus* kinesin-like protein 2 (TPX2) at threonine 72 in spindle assembly. *J Biol Chem* (2015) 290:9122–34. doi:10.1074/jbc.M114.591545
- Cowley DO, Rivera-Pérez JA, Schliekelman M, He YJ, Oliver TG, Lu L, et al. Aurora-A kinase is essential for bipolar spindle formation and early development. *Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 29:1059–71. doi:10.1128/MCB.01062-08
- Lu L-Y, Wood JL, Ye L, Minter-Dykhouse K, Saunders TL, Yu X, et al. Aurora A is essential for early embryonic development and tumor suppression. *J Biol Chem* (2008) 283:31785–90. doi:10.1074/jbc.M805880200
- Sasai K, Parant JM, Brandt ME, Carter J, Adams HP, Stass SA, et al. Targeted disruption of Aurora A causes abnormal mitotic spindle assembly, chromosome misalignment and embryonic lethality. *Oncogene* (2008) 27:4122–7. doi:10.1038/onc.2008.47
- Gruss OJ, Carazo-Salas RE, Schatz CA, Guarguaglini G, Kast J, Wilm M, et al. Ran induces spindle assembly by reversing the inhibitory effect of importin alpha on TPX2 activity. *Cell* (2001) **104**:83–93. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(01)00193-3
- Cavazza T, Vernos I. The RanGTP pathway: from nucleo-cytoplasmic transport to spindle assembly and beyond. *Front Cell Dev Biol* (2016) 3:82. doi:10.3389/fcell.2015.00082
- Meunier S, Vernos I. K-fibre minus ends are stabilized by a RanGTPdependent mechanism essential for functional spindle assembly. *Nat Cell Biol* (2011) 13:1406–14. doi:10.1038/ncb2372

- Walczak CE, Heald R. Mechanisms of mitotic spindle assembly and function. Int Rev Cytol (2008) 265:111–58. doi:10.1016/S0074-7696(07)65003-7
- Caudron M, Bunt G, Bastiaens P, Karsenti E. Spatial coordination of spindle assembly by chromosome-mediated signaling gradients. *Science* (2005) 309:1373–6. doi:10.1126/science.1115964
- Clarke PR. Cell biology. A gradient signal orchestrates the mitotic spindle. Science (2005) 309:1334–5. doi:10.1126/science.1117842
- Kalab P, Weis K, Heald R. Visualization of a Ran-GTP gradient in interphase and mitotic *Xenopus* egg extracts. *Science* (2002) 295:2452–6. doi:10.1126/ science.1068798
- Kalab P, Pralle A, Isacoff EY, Heald R, Weis K. Analysis of a RanGTP-regulated gradient in mitotic somatic cells. *Nature* (2006) 440:697–701. doi:10.1038/ nature04589
- Li H-Y, Zheng Y. Phosphorylation of RCC1 in mitosis is essential for producing a high RanGTP concentration on chromosomes and for spindle assembly in mammalian cells. *Genes Dev* (2004) 18:512–27. doi:10.1101/ gad.1177304
- Clarke PR, Zhang C. Spatial and temporal coordination of mitosis by Ran GTPase. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2008) 9:464–77. doi:10.1038/nrm2410
- 62. Ciciarello M, Mangiacasale R, Thibier C, Guarguaglini G, Marchetti E, Di Fiore B, et al. Importin beta is transported to spindle poles during mitosis and regulates Ran-dependent spindle assembly factors in mammalian cells. *J Cell Sci* (2004) 117:6511–22. doi:10.1242/jcs.01569
- Di Fiore B, Ciciarello M, Mangiacasale R, Palena A, Tassin A-M, Cundari E, et al. Mammalian RanBP1 regulates centrosome cohesion during mitosis. *J Cell Sci* (2003) 116:3399–411. doi:10.1242/jcs.00624
- Lavia P. The GTPase RAN regulates multiple steps of the centrosome life cycle. Chromosome Res (2016) 24:53–65. doi:10.1007/s10577-015-9514-4
- Gruss OJ, Vernos I. The mechanism of spindle assembly: functions of Ran and its target TPX2. J Cell Biol (2004) 166:949–55. doi:10.1083/jcb.200312112
- Kollman JM, Merdes A, Mourey L, Agard DA. Microtubule nucleation by γ-tubulin complexes. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2011) 12:709–21. doi:10.1038/ nrm3209
- Zheng Y, Wong ML, Alberts B, Mitchison TJ. Nucleation of microtubule assembly by a gamma-tubulin-containing ring complex. *Nature* (1995) 378:578–83. doi:10.1038/378578a0
- Moudjou M, Bordes N, Paintrand M, Bornens M. Gamma-Tubulin in mammalian cells: the centrosomal and the cytosolic forms. *J Cell Sci* (1996) 109(Pt 4):875–87.
- Teixidó-Travesa N, Roig J, Lüders J. The where, when and how of microtubule nucleation – one ring to rule them all. J Cell Sci (2012) 125:4445–56. doi:10.1242/jcs.106971
- Pinyol R, Scrofani J, Vernos I. The role of NEDD1 phosphorylation by Aurora A in chromosomal microtubule nucleation and spindle function. *Curr Biol* (2013) 23:143–9. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2012.11.046
- Koffa MD, Casanova CM, Santarella R, Köcher T, Wilm M, Mattaj IW. HURP is part of a Ran-dependent complex involved in spindle formation. *Curr Biol* (2006) 16:743–54. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2006.03.056
- Eckerdt F, Eyers PA, Lewellyn AL, Prigent C, Maller JL. Spindle pole regulation by a discrete Eg5-interacting domain in TPX2. *Curr Biol* (2008) 18:519–25. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2008.02.077
- Balchand SK, Mann BJ, Titus J, Ross JL, Wadsworth P. TPX2 inhibits Eg5 by interactions with both motor and microtubule. *J Biol Chem* (2015) 290:17367–79. doi:10.1074/jbc.M114.612903
- Giet R, Uzbekov R, Cubizolles F, Le Guellec K, Prigent C. The Xenopus laevis aurora-related protein kinase pEg2 associates with and phosphorylates the kinesin-related protein XIEg5. J Biol Chem (1999) 274:15005–13. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.21.15005
- Cahu J, Olichon A, Hentrich C, Schek H, Drinjakovic J, Zhang C, et al. Phosphorylation by Cdk1 increases the binding of Eg5 to microtubules in vitro and in *Xenopus* egg extract spindles. *PLoS One* (2008) 3:e3936. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0003936
- Santarella R, Koffa MD, Tittmann P, Gross H, Hoenger A. HURP wraps microtubule ends with an additional tubulin sheet that has a novel conformation of tubulin. J Mol Biol (2007) 365:1587–95. doi:10.1016/j.jmb.2006.10.064
- Silljé HHW, Nagel S, Körner R, Nigg EA. HURP is a Ran-importin βregulated protein that stabilizes kinetochore microtubules in the vicinity of chromosomes. *Curr Biol* (2006) 16:731–42. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2006.02.070

- Wong J, Lerrigo R, Jang C-Y, Fang G. Aurora A regulates the activity of HURP by controlling the accessibility of its microtubule-binding domain. *Mol Biol Cell* (2008) 19:2083–91. doi:10.1091/mbc.E07
- Yu C-TR, Hsu J-M, Lee Y-CG, Tsou A-P, Chou C-K, Huang CYF. Phosphorylation and stabilization of HURP by Aurora-A: implication of HURP as a transforming target of Aurora-A. *Mol Cell Biol* (2005) 25:5789– 800. doi:10.1128/MCB.25.14.5789-5800.2005
- Ge B, Gram H, Di Padova F, Huang B, New L, Ulevitch RJ, et al. MAPKKindependent activation of p38alpha mediated by TAB1-dependent autophosphorylation of p38alpha. *Science* (2002) 295:1291–4. doi:10.1126/ science.1067289
- Calejo AI, Taskén K. Targeting protein–protein interactions in complexes organized by A kinase anchoring proteins. *Front Pharmacol* (2015) 6:192. doi:10.3389/fphar.2015.00192
- Aguirre-Portolés C, Bird AW, Hyman A, Cañamero M, Pérez de Castro I, Malumbres M. Tpx2 controls spindle integrity, genome stability, and tumor development. *Cancer Res* (2012) **72**:1518–28. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-11-1971
- Vos JW, Pieuchot L, Evrard J-L, Janski N, Bergdoll M, de Ronde D, et al. The plant TPX2 protein regulates prospindle assembly before nuclear envelope breakdown. *Plant Cell* (2008) 20:2783–97. doi:10.1105/tpc.107.056796
- Goshima G. Identification of a TPX2-like microtubule-associated protein in *Drosophila. PLoS One* (2011) 6(11):e28120. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0028120
- Özlü N, Srayko M, Kinoshita K, Habermann B, O'Toole ET, Müller-Reichert T, et al. An essential function of the *C. elegans* ortholog of TPX2 is to localize activated Aurora A kinase to mitotic spindles. *Dev Cell* (2005) 9:237–48. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2005.07.002
- Karsenti E. TPX or not TPX? Mol Cell (2005) 19:431–2. doi:10.1016/j. molcel.2005.08.002
- Heidebrecht HJ, Buck F, Steinmann J, Sprenger R, Wacker HH, Parwaresch R. p100: a novel proliferation-associated nuclear protein specifically restricted to cell cycle phases S, G2, and M. *Blood* (1997) **90**:226–33.
- Neumayer G, Belzil C, Gruss OJ, Nguyen MD. TPX2: of spindle assembly, DNA damage response, and cancer. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2014) 71:3027–47. doi:10.1007/s00018-014-1582-7
- Tanaka T, Kimura M, Matsunaga K, Fukada D, Mori H, Okano Y. Centrosomal kinase AIK1 is overexpressed in invasive ductal carcinoma of the breast. *Cancer Res* (1999) 59:2041–4.
- Asteriti IA, Rensen WM, Lindon C, Lavia P, Guarguaglini G. The Aurora-A/ TPX2 complex: a novel oncogenic holoenzyme? *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2010) 1806:230–9. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2010.08.001
- Carter SL, Eklund AC, Kohane IS, Harris LN, Szallasi Z. A signature of chromosomal instability inferred from gene expression profiles predicts clinical outcome in multiple human cancers. *Nat Genet* (2006) 38:1043–8. doi:10.1038/ng1861
- Pérez de Castro I, Malumbres M. Mitotic stress and chromosomal instability in cancer: the case for TPX2. *Genes Cancer* (2013) 3:721–30. doi:10.1177/1947601912473306
- Kadara H, Lacroix L, Behrens C, Solis L, Gu X, Lee JJ, et al. Identification of gene signatures and molecular markers for human lung cancer prognosis using an in vitro lung carcinogenesis system. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)* (2009) 2:702–11. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-09-0084
- Sillars-Hardebol AH, Carvalho B, Tijssen M, Beliën JAM, de Wit M, Delisvan Diemen PM, et al. TPX2 and AURKA promote 20q amplicon-driven colorectal adenoma to carcinoma progression. *Gut* (2012) 61:1568–75. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301153
- Takahashi Y, Sheridan P, Niida A, Sawada G, Uchi R, Mizuno H, et al. The AURKA/TPX2 axis drives colon tumorigenesis cooperatively with MYC. *Ann Oncol* (2015) 26:935–42. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdv034
- Ooi WF, Re A, Sidarovich V, Canella V, Arseni N, Adami V, et al. Segmental chromosome aberrations converge on overexpression of mitotic spindle regulatory genes in high-risk neuroblastoma. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* (2012) 51:545–56. doi:10.1002/gcc.21940
- Bibby RA, Tang C, Faisal A, Drosopoulos K, Lubbe S, Houlston R, et al. A cancer-associated aurora A mutant is mislocalized and misregulated due to loss of interaction with TPX2. *J Biol Chem* (2009) 284:33177–84. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M109.032722

- Pascreau G, Eckerdt F, Lewellyn AL, Prigent C, Maller JL. Phosphorylation of p53 is regulated by TPX2-Aurora A in *Xenopus* oocytes. *J Biol Chem* (2009) 284:5497–505. doi:10.1074/jbc.M805959200
- Kitajima S, Kudo Y, Ogawa I, Tatsuka M, Kawai H, Pagano M, et al. Constitutive phosphorylation of aurora-a on ser51 induces its stabilization and consequent overexpression in cancer. *PLoS One* (2007) 2:e944. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000944
- Malumbres M, Pérez de Castro I. Aurora kinase A inhibitors: promising agents in antitumoral therapy. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2014) 18:1377–93. doi:10.1517/14728222.2014.956085

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Garrido and Vernos. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Cross-Talk between AURKA and Plk1 in Mitotic Entry and Spindle Assembly

Italia Anna Asteriti, Fabiola De Mattia and Giulia Guarguaglini*

Institute of Molecular Biology and Pathology, National Research Council (CNR), c/o Department of Biology and Biotechnology, Sapienza University of Rome, Rome, Italy

The Aurora kinase A (AURKA) is involved in different aspects of mitotic control, from mitotic entry to cytokinesis. Consistent with its pleiotropic roles, several AURKA interactors are able to modulate its activity, the best characterized being the microtubule-binding protein TPX2, the centrosomal protein Cep192, and Bora. Bora has been described as an essential cofactor of AURKA for phosphorylation-mediated activation of the mitotic kinase polo-like kinase 1 (Plk1) at the G2/M transition. A complex AURKA/Plk1 signaling axis is emerging, with multiple involved actors; recent data suggest that this control network is not restricted to mitotic entry only, but operates throughout mitosis. Here, we integrate available data from the literature to depict the complex interplay between AURKA and Plk1 in G2 and mitosis and how it contributes to their mitotic functions. We will particularly focus on how the activity of specifically localized AURKA/Plk1 pools is modulated in time and space by their reciprocal regulation to ensure the timely and coordinated unfolding of downstream mitotic events.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ignacio Perez De Castro, Spanish National Cancer Research Centre (CNIO), Spain

Reviewed by:

Wytse Bruinsma, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, USA David Reboutier, Université de Rennes 1, France

*Correspondence:

Giulia Guarguaglini giulia.guarguaglini@uniroma1.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 30 September 2015 Accepted: 30 November 2015 Published: 23 December 2015

Citation:

Asteriti IA, De Mattia F and Guarguaglini G (2015) Cross-Talk between AURKA and Plk1 in Mitotic Entry and Spindle Assembly. Front. Oncol. 5:283. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00283 Keywords: kinases, mitosis, G2/M transition, centrosomes, spindle

INTRODUCTION

About 20 years ago, two loci encoding for serine-threonine kinases required for correct spindle pole assembly were described in Drosophila and named "polo" and "aurora" (1-3); these were the forefathers of the corresponding kinase families, now well characterized as key regulators of the cell cycle and mitotic division. Aurora and polo kinases are evolutionary highly conserved, from yeast to mammals (4, 5), and homologs of the originally identified Drosophila genes were described in humans as Aurora2 (now AURKA) and polo-like kinase 1 (Plk1), respectively (6-9). Besides the spindle pole phenotypes, several common features led to association of the two kinases, since their discovery. Both display cell cycle-regulated expression (6, 9), with upregulation of mRNAs in the late S and G2 phases ensured by shared transcriptional mechanisms, such as activation by E2F factors (10, 11) and G1-specific repression through CDE/CHR elements (12, 13). Protein levels peak at G2 and mitosis, paralleled by the activation of kinase enzymatic function (9, 14), and drop in a highly coordinated manner at mitotic exit by proteasome-dependent degradation (15). Both kinases localize at centrosomes and spindle poles, although they also display nonoverlapping localization sites, with AURKA associated to spindle pole microtubules, and Plk1 residing at kinetochores; both are also found at the spindle midzone and midbody at ana-telophase (16, 17). Functionally, both AURKA and Plk1 are involved in control of mitotic entry, with an essential role during recovery from DNA damage checkpoint-mediated G2 arrest, and in several aspects of mitotic progression

Mitotic Control by AURKA and Plk1

(18–21). Finally, ever since their discovery it has been evident that cancer cells frequently display altered levels of AURKA and Plk1 (7–9, 22) and that downregulating their expression yields antiproliferative effects (23–25); indeed, both kinases are actively studied as potential anticancer targets (26, 27). All these similarities suggested direct links between AURKA and Plk1, which started to come out only in the last 10 years. Here, we review data about the interplay of AURKA and Plk1, focusing on the emerging view of how this can contribute to AURKA activation at distinct subcellular sites and in different cell cycle windows, thus finely coordinating downstream mitotic events.

ACTIVATION MECHANISMS FOR AURKA AND Plk1

Phosphorylation of a threonine residue within the activation loop of AURKA and Plk1 kinases, Thr-288 and Thr-210, respectively, is crucial for their enzymatic activity (28, 29). Phosphorylation of Plk1^{Thr-210} occurs upon release of an inhibitory intramolecular interaction between the N-terminal catalytic domain and the C-terminal "polo-box" domain (PBD). The latter is a phosphoserine/threonine recognition domain; its binding to target phosphopeptides, mainly generated by the cdk1 kinase, impairs the interaction with the catalytic domain, thus triggering Plk1 activation (30, 31). Plk1 activation mechanism, thus, relies on making the region where Thr-210 lies accessible; Thr-210 can then be phosphorylated by an upstream kinase (see the following sections).

Data collected so far indicate a more complex mechanism for AURKA activation. AURKA^{Thr-288} lies within an AURKA consensus motif and is therefore regarded as an autophosphorylation site. It is still debated whether autophosphorylation is achieved by an intra- or intermolecular reaction, and conformational shifts as well as dimerization appear to underlie different activation states (32–34). Indeed, data in the literature indicate multiple binding partners (see the following sections) that are able to stimulate AURKA activity without a direct enzymatic action but rather by inducing specific conformational transitions. These observations suggest that cells need to manage distinct pools of AURKA, acting at distinct subcellular sites and displaying different extents of activity.

Interestingly, although activation mechanisms for AURKA and Plk1 are distinct, coupling intracellular localization with function appears to be a conserved feature: for Plk1, the PBD is also required for correct targeting of the kinase to centrosomes, kinetochores, and spindle midzone (35, 36), and the major AURKA activators, namely Cep192 and TPX2, mediate AURKA binding to centrosomes and microtubules, respectively (37–39).

THE AURKA/PIk1/BORA AXIS AND MITOTIC ENTRY

The direct link between AURKA and Plk1 came with the identification of AURKA as the upstream kinase responsible of phosphorylation of Thr-210 in the Plk1 activation loop, an event requiring the presence of the coactivating protein Bora (19, 40) (**Figure 1**, upper box). Distinctly from other AURKA activators,

Bora does not modify AURKA activity per se but rather interferes with the intramolecular interaction between the catalytic domain of Plk1 and the PBD, so to render Thr-210 accessible (40). Consistently, Bora does not significantly increase AURKA activity toward substrates other than Plk1 (19, 40), and the extent of activation of AURKA coimmunoprecipitated with Bora, as assessed by p-Thr-288, is by far lower than that associated with the fractions immunoprecipitated with TPX2 or Cep192 (41, 42). Although low, this activity may suffice to trigger what was defined as the "outer feedback loop" through which AURKA, Plk1, and cdk1 activate each other (43). Phosphorylation of Bora at Ser-252 (human) by cdk1 creates a PBD-docking site and promotes Bora/Plk1 interaction (Figure 1); consistently, phosphorylation of Bora by cdk1 enhances its ability to stimulate AURKAmediated Plk1 activation (41, 44). A second residue on human Bora, i.e., Thr-52, is responsive to cdk1: GST-tagged human Bora carrying Thr-52 substitution to alanine is destabilized in CSF-arrested Xenopus oocytes extracts (45), thus suggesting that cdk1 phosphorylation plays also a role in protecting Bora from degradation. An opposite effect is mediated by Plk1 in that Plk1 phosphorylation of Bora in the 496-DSGYNT-501 degron triggers Bora degradation through the SCF- β -TrCP pathway (41, 46) about 2 h before mitotic entry (45, 47). Consistently, a decreased interaction between Plk1 and Bora, by mutating the previously mentioned BoraSer-252 to Alanine, influences Bora stability: (i) it prevents GST-Bora degradation in CSF extracts (45) and (ii) in human cells, it impairs the interaction between Bora and β -TrCP (41). In addition, it prevents Bora accumulation induced - as a result of a dominant-negative effect - by kinase-dead Plk1 (41). The opposite effects of cdk1-mediated phosphorylation of Bora on Thr-52 and Ser-252 suggest that timely degradation of Bora constitutes a strictly controlled event; the balance between phosphorylation of Thr-52 by cdk1 and on the degron sequence by Plk1 may determine when the switch toward SCF-β-TrCPmediated degradation of Bora occurs (Figure 1).

The Spatiotemporal Level of Bora/AURKA/ Plk1 Regulation

The bulk of cycB1/cdk1 complexes is cytoplasmic until prophase, when it promotes its own translocation to the nucleus (48, 49). On the other hand, although Thr-210-phosphorylated Plk1 is first detected at centrosomes, results obtained using a FRET biosensor suggest that Plk1 kinase activity first increases in the nucleus and raises in the cytoplasm only 2 h before mitotic entry (19, 45, 47), at a time that coincides with the onset of Bora degradation (45, 47). Together with the recent observation that Bora is prevalently cytoplasmic in mammalian cells (47), these data suggest that cdk1 and Plk1 activities antagonistically modulate Bora levels, with cdk1-mediated Thr-52 phosphorylation protecting Bora from degradation until cytoplasmic Plk1 activity raises. A potential player in this regulatory mechanism is the peptydylprolyl isomerase Pin1, a modulator of the G2/M transition, which promotes Bora degradation (50) and whose activity and stability are controlled by AURKA and Plk1, respectively (50, 51); further studies are needed to understand how these molecular events interplay in regulating mitotic entry. Phosphatases acting both



FIGURE 1 | **AURKA** and **PIk1** in mitotic entry and spindle formation. The best characterized links between AURKA and PIk1 are schematized. In mitotic entry (upper box), the combined action of AURKA and Bora activates PIk1, while antagonistic phosphorylation events by PIk1 and cdk1 control Bora stability. The dashed circle on the right indicates the ongoing feedback loop leading to the activation of PIk1, AURKA, and cdk1. Lowered Bora levels enable the interaction of AURKA with Cep192 (central box) and TPX2 (lower box), at centrosomes (centrioles, green; PCM, orange) and microtubules (red), respectively. The enlargement in the central box depicts the scaffolding function of Cep192, leading to recruitment of AURKA and PIk1, activation of the latter and generation by activated PIk1 of γ-TURC-docking sites, with consequent centrosome maturation. Note that Cep192-bound AURKA is activated in a dimeric form, although not represented here to simplify the scheme. Cep192/PIk1/AURKA also contributes to centrosome separation via Eg5 recruitment, and PIk1 independently participates to this process by triggering centrosome linker (light blue lines) dissolution. Separated centrosomes nucleate spindle microtubules that are organized, among others, by AURKA/TPX2 complexes, possibly bound to astrin (lower box). cdk1 phosphorylation of TPX2, possibly influenced by PIk1 activity, yields decreased binding to microtubules. Centrosomal proteins in the lower panel are schematized as in the upper ones, although for space reasons their names are not indicated. The yellow symbols identify PBD-docking sites. Green arrows indicate positive regulatory events, while red arrows represent negative ones. Phosphorylated residues or domains are indicated on the arrows. The different intensities of colors for PIk1 and AURKA denote a different extent of activity.

on kinases themselves and on their substrates, with time- and space-dependent selectivities (52), are also expected to play a role in this fine-tuned regulation. The key serine-threonine phosphatases that counteract mitotic kinase activity are PP1 subunits and PP2A complexes (53, 54). Potentially relevant to Bora degradation, PP2A activity, which is able to counteract Plk1 and cdk1 substrate phosphorylation, is inhibited in the cytoplasm by the Mastl/Greatwall kinase before mitotic entry (52). Translocation of nuclear Greatwall to the cytoplasm is promoted by both cdk1 and Plk1 (55, 56): this mechanism may ensure that phosphorylation of Plk1 cytoplasmic substrates, such as Bora, only accumulates subsequent to Plk1 activation in the nucleus and to cdk1 nuclear import. Whether a differential specificity of action of phosphatases on the different Bora residues phosphorylated by cdk1 and Plk1 exists is an open question that may provide further hints on the time-dependent regulation of Bora stability. As also recently proposed by Bruinsma and colleagues (47), differentially localized phosphatase activity may generally contribute to time-dependent compartmentalization of Plk1 activity, thus explaining why the latter is first observed in the nucleus, although Bora is reported to be strictly cytoplasmic and the extent and timing of AURKA nuclear entry is poorly characterized. We also noticed that the NLS sequences described for Plk1 fall within the catalytic and polo-box domains (57, 58) (Figure 2), raising the possibility that formation of import complexes in the cytoplasm impairs Plk1 kinase function, which would be only released in the nucleus. Modulated interaction between Plk1 and importins may therefore contribute to the switch to cytoplasmic Plk1 activity 2 h before mitotic entry: indeed Ser-137 within one of the NLS sequences (Figure 2) is phosphorylated in vivo and this is described as an activating event for Plk1, although so far described only in late mitosis (29, 59). Alternatively, over time, increased cdk1-generated PBD-docking sites on Plk1 cytoplasmic substrates could retain Plk1 in the cytoplasm by competing with importins for Plk1 binding.

Changing Interactors for Progressing Through Mitosis

What is the functional significance of Bora degradation before mitotic entry by the same protein (Plk1) that it activates? A possible explanation is that the cdk1/AURKA/Plk1 signaling cascade generating the mitotic entry signal (43) must timely switch toward other pathways to sustain spindle assembly and mitotic progression. Evidence summarized below supports the notion that lowering Bora levels is necessary to make AURKA available to other partners. Immunoprecipitation experiments indicate that AURKA complexes containing Bora or TPX2 are distinct and that artificially increasing Bora levels - through Plk1 inactivation - changes the stoichiometry and decreases the amount of TPX2 bound to AURKA (41). In addition, AURKA localization to spindle poles, mediated by Cep192 and TPX2 (see below), is altered when Bora levels are increased by overexpression or by Plk1 inactivation (41). This is likely accounting for the proposed role of Plk1 in AURKA centrosomal localization (38, 60) and further indicates that the Bora/Plk1 complex is able to compete with other AURKA activating/localizing partners.

Together, these observations suggest that AURKA activity initially needs to be focused toward the Plk1 kinase; this activates the AURKA-Plk1-cdk1 loop, until a threshold is reached and the cell is committed toward mitosis (43, 61). Now AURKA and Plk1 kinases must be properly redirected toward their mitotic activators and substrates to coordinate mitotic entry with centrosomal and spindle processes (Figure 1). How does Plk1 remain active in mitosis when Bora is degraded? On the one hand, the accessibility of Thr-210 may not represent a limiting factor in mitosis, when high cdk1 activity creates abundant PBD-docking sites. On the other hand, recent data indicate that although Bora levels are strongly reduced in mitosis, a residual fraction exists (45), and it is responsible of Plk1 activation throughout the division process (62). An independent protein, Furry, has been described to activate Plk1 through AURKA, with a mechanism comparable to Bora (63). It will be interesting to investigate whether this redundancy underlies subcellular, temporal, or cell-type specificity. Most importantly, Cep192 emerging scaffolding functions may bypass the requirement for Bora in the AURKA/Plk1 axis at centrosomes.

THE AURKA/Pik1/Cep192 AXIS CONTROLS CENTROSOME MATURATION AND SEPARATION

The drop in Bora levels following Plk1 activation may ensure that centrosomal processes leading to spindle assembly, depending on other AURKA containing complexes, start only when the mitotic entry signaling cascade is fully active. The centrosomal protein Cep192, involved in both centrosome maturation and separation (39, 64), appears as a key coordinator of AURKA and Plk1 activity at this stage. Cep192 was first shown to trigger dimerization-driven AURKA activation at centrosomes in Xenopus egg extracts (65) and was later confirmed as a key AURKA centrosomal activator in mammalian cells (42, 66). Cep192-bound AURKA is highly active compared to the Bora- or TPX2-bound pools (42, 65). In human cells, the interaction between AURKA and Cep192 is reported from S phase (42); the strong increase in centrosomal Cep192 at mitotic entry, just before centrosome separation (39, 64), suggests that more Cep192-AURKA centrosomal complexes exist at this stage, in agreement with the proposed requirement of freeing AURKA from Bora-containing complexes. Importantly, Plk1 has recently been shown to be a part of the AURKA/Cep192 axis driving centrosome maturation (Figure 1, central box): Cep192 acts as a scaffold for both Plk1 and AURKA and is the key recruiting factor for the kinases at centrosomes, with Plk1 binding following that of AURKA (39, 42, 66). Cep192 brings AURKA and Plk1 in close proximity thereby enabling Plk1^{Thr-210} phosphorylation (42, 66). AURKA-activated Plk1 creates its own PBD-docking site on Cep192 by phosphorylating Cep192^{Thr-44} (42, 66); a subsequent AURKA-independent PBD-docking site centered on Cep192^{Ser-995} has been reported (42), although the separation of the functional roles of Thr-44 and Ser-995 needs further investigation.

It could be speculated that preceding activation by Bora/ AURKA generates the low Plk1 activity required for initial phosphorylation of Thr-44, while ensuing stabilization of Cep192/ Plk1/AURKA complexes (42), where AURKA activity is higher,



boosts the signaling cascade leading to centrosome maturation. Plk1 is required for Cep192 centrosomal localization, partly through phosphorylation of pericentrin (67, 68), supporting the hypothesis that an initial Cep192-independent Plk1 activation triggers a subsequent and more sustained Cep192-mediated one. Cep192/AURKA-activated Plk1 in turn phosphorylates Cep192 to generate γ -TURC-docking sites and induce the sudden increase in pericentriolar material (PCM) characterizing centrosome maturation (42, 66) (**Figure 1**, central box).

Centrosome separation requires linker dissolution and Eg5mediated centrosome movement, both involving Plk1 (69–71). While linker dissolution does not require Cep192, the observation that loss of Cep192 impairs Eg5 centrosomal localization and centrosome separation (39, 66) suggests that the role of Plk1 in centrosome movement passes through the Cep192/AURKA axis, with a key upstream involvement of centrosomal cyclin B2/cdk1 (72) (**Figure 1**, central box).

Cep192 complexes identify an AURKA pool clearly distinct from the microtubule- and TPX2-bound one: (i) the AURKA/ Cep192 interaction occurs also in the absence of microtubules (42); (ii) Cep192 and TPX2 bind to the same region of AURKA and are detected in independent AURKA complexes (65); (iii) Cep192-loaded beads recapitulate in CSF-arrested Xenopus oocytes extracts the functions as microtubule-organizing center (MTOC) of AURKA-loaded beads but not their ability of RanGTP-induced spindle organization (66, 73). TPX2 is a RanGTP-regulated factor (74); these observations together suggest that the pools of AURKA bound to Cep192 and TPX2 are functionally separated and involved in centrosome maturation and spindle assembly, respectively. The observation that both Cep192/AURKA and TPX2 regulate Eg5 activity (66, 75) may reflect independent functions in centrosome separation or an interplay of the two pools of AURKA in this process yet to be unveiled.

MICROTUBULE-ASSOCIATED AURKA POOLS AND SPINDLE ORGANIZATION

Microtubule-organizing functions of AURKA are less obviously linked to Plk1 activity. AURKA localization to microtubules is mediated by the microtubule-binding protein TPX2 (37, 38), which also activates AURKA by stabilizing the active conformation and making AURKAThr-288 inaccessible to the PP1 phosphatase (76). In addition, TPX2 protects AURKA from APC/C^{Cdh1} proteasome-dependent degradation in G2 and early mitosis, with TPX2 depletion impairing accumulation of high levels of AURKA in prometaphase (77). Xenopus Plx1 has been shown to phosphorylate TPX2 on Ser-204, with a positive effect on TPX2-mediated AURKA activation (78). A corresponding mechanism has not been explored in mammalian cells given the poor conservation of the phosphorylated site. Yet, phosphoproteomic screenings identified TPX2 in vivo phosphosites that are likely to be phosphorylated by Plk1 (79, 80). Furthermore, TPX2 abnormally accumulates at spindle poles in Plk1-interfered mitoses (38), and recent data show that cdk1-mediated phosphorylation of TPX2^{Thr-72} negatively modulates TPX2 association to the mitotic spindle (81). It is, therefore, conceivable that Plk1 activity at mitotic centrosomes, through its effects on cdk1, influences TPX2 mobility at spindle poles (Figure 1, lower box).

Astrin is an independent regulator of AURKA localization at microtubules, with no effect on the kinase activity (82); RNA interference-mediated depletion of astrin induces spindle defects reminiscent of those observed following AURKA inactivation (82, 83). Astrin localization to the spindle is in turn mediated by TPX2 (82). Interestingly, Plk1 has also been detected in astrin–kinastrin complexes in mitotic cell extracts (84).

Together these observations suggest that exploring the interplay between AURKA, TPX2, Plk1, and astrin deserves further investigation and may improve our understanding of AURKA spindle-organizing functions.

THE GROWING NETWORK OF AURKA ACTIVATORS

Additional activators of AURKA at centrosomes and spindle poles have been described, many being also functionally linked to Plk1 (**Figure 2**).

Nucleophosmin (NPM) activates AURKA by stimulating a newly identified autophosphorylation event, on Ser-89 (85). Phosphorylation of NPM by Plk1 is required for its mitotic functions (86), while NPM depletion does not affect Plk1^{Thr-210} phosphorylation (85). These observations suggest that NPMactivated AURKA is generated when Plk1 activation has become prevalently AURKA independent; alternatively, since the only AURKA substrate affected by NPM depletion is so far CDC25B, NPM may provide AURKA specificity of action toward a limited set of substrates.

The AIBp protein, colocalizing with AURKA at centrosomes and spindle poles, has recently been reported as an AURKA regulator, relevant for Plk1 activation and in turn a substrate of it; the observation that localization of the downstream AURKA targets TACC3 and ch-TOG is affected by AIBp depletion, while PCM recruitment is not, together with the associated spindle pole phenotypes, suggest an involvement of AIBp in the spindle-organizing functions of AURKA (87).

AURKA activators also include proteins that localize both at focal adhesions and centrosomes, in particular the PAK1 kinase and the HEF1/NEDD9 scaffolding protein (88, 89). PAK1 promotes AURKA activation by directly phosphorylating Thr-288 and Ser-342 (89) and also phosphorylates Plk1^{Ser-49}, an event that contributes to its activation (90). HEF1/NEDD9 promotes the catalytic activity of AURKA (88) and also stabilizes it (91); the interaction between AURKA and HEF1/NEDD9 is favored by CaM (92), while it is inhibited by AURKA phosphorylation of HEF1/NEDD9 (88), indicating the presence of a negative feedback loop. Plk1 in turn indirectly regulates HEF1/NEDD9 stability, with deriving increased AURKA activity signaling back on Plk1 activation (93). The focal adhesion localization of PAK1 and HEF1/NEDD9 suggests that they define a pool of AURKA responsible of a signaling path that links loss of cell adhesion - typical of the cell division process - with mitotic centrosomal events and mitotic entry (94, 95). This pool appears also to be involved in the non-mitotic role of AURKA in cilia disassembly at cell cycle reentry from G0 (92, 96), a process that also requires Plk1 activity (93). An additional interactor of AURKA involved in both cell-cell adhesion and cell proliferation and survival (97) is Ajuba. The interaction between AURKA and Ajuba was first described in human cells (98), where it was shown as a key AURKA-activating step at G2 centrosomes (98). Recent data suggest that the activation mechanism relies on the ability of Ajuba, upon binding to AURKA N-terminus, to prevent an inhibitory intramolecular interaction between the N- and C-termini of the kinase (99); in addition, the subsequent binding of a distinct Ajuba domain to the C-terminus of AURKA directly stimulates kinase activity (99). A role of Ajuba in AURKA regulation has been confirmed in Drosophila neuroblasts, although data indicate an effect on localization, rather than activation, of the kinase (100). Organism and/or cell-type specificity may account for the observed differences, although cell cycle- (G2 vs. mitosis) or reporter- (phospho-AURKA/phospho-H3 vs. phospho-TACC3) dependent effects may also be envisaged.

CONCLUSION

Several AURKA activators have been described at centrosomes and microtubules, and evidence exist that they create independent complexes with the kinase. The scaffolding functions of some of them and the finding of specific phospho-AURKA fractions depending on the bound activator suggest that distinct interactors define specific AURKA pools with differential kinase activity and/or substrate specificity. More interconnected analyses of the different AURKA pools and a better spatiotemporal resolution of their formation during the cell cycle are expected to uncover in the next years how they ensure tight coordination of downstream events. Plk1 is a key substrate of AURKA and at the same time a major regulator of the multiple AURKA activators: besides contributing to generate an activation feedback loop that reinforces AURKA and Plk1 activities at mitotic entry, this is also emerging as a mechanism to impart time-dependent regulation to the unfolding of AURKA-regulated events. Exploring the contribution of the AURKA/Plk1 axis in mitotic control, including in newly identified mitotic functions of AURKA (101–104), is a promising field of investigation for the future.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

IAA critically analyzed the literature, contributed to article writing, and prepared figures. FDM critically analyzed the literature and discussed extensively review structure, contents, and models.

REFERENCES

- Llamazares S, Moreira A, Tavares A, Girdham C, Spruce BA, Gonzalez C, et al. Polo encodes a protein kinase homolog required for mitosis in *Drosophila*. *Genes Dev* (1991) 5:2153–65. doi:10.1101/gad.5.12a.2153
- Glover DM, Leibowitz MH, McLean DA, Parry H. Mutations in aurora prevent centrosome separation leading to the formation of monopolar spindles. *Cell* (1995) 81:95–105. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95)90374-7
- Sunkel CE, Glover DM. Polo, a mitotic mutant of *Drosophila* displaying abnormal spindle poles. J Cell Sci (1998) 89:25–38.
- Brown JR, Koretke KK, Birkeland ML, Sanseau P, Patrick DR. Evolutionary relationships of aurora kinases: implications for model organism studies and the development of anti-cancer drugs. *BMC Evol Biol* (2004) 4:39. doi:10.1186/1471-2148-4-39
- de Cárcer G, Manning G, Malumbres M. From Plk1 to Plk5: functional evolution of polo-like kinases. *Cell Cycle* (2011) 10:2255–62. doi:10.4161/ cc.10.14.16494
- Golsteyn RM, Schultz SJ, Bartek J, Ziemiecki A, Ried T, Nigg EA. Cell cycle analysis and chromosomal localization of human Plk1, a putative homologue of the mitotic kinases *Drosophila* polo and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* Cdc5. J *Cell Sci* (1994) 107:1509–17.
- Holtrich U, Wolf G, Bräuninger A, Karn T, Böhme B, Rübsamen-Waigmann H, et al. Induction and down-regulation of PLK, a human serine/threonine kinase expressed in proliferating cells and tumors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1994) **91**:1736–40. doi:10.1073/pnas.91.5.1736
- Sen S, Zhou H, White RA. A putative serine/threonine kinase encoding gene BTAK on chromosome 20q13 is amplified and overexpressed in human breast cancer cell lines. *Oncogene* (1997) 14:2195–200. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1201065
- 9. Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of *Drosophila* aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.11.3052
- He L, Yang H, Ma Y, Pledger WJ, Cress WD, Cheng JQ. Identification of Aurora-A as a direct target of E2F3 during G2/M cell cycle progression. *J Biol Chem* (2008) 283:31012–20. doi:10.1074/jbc.M803547200
- Tategu M, Nakagawa H, Sasaki K, Yamauchi R, Sekimachi S, Suita Y, et al. Transcriptional regulation of human polo-like kinases and early mitotic inhibitor. J Genet Genomics (2008) 35:215–24. doi:10.1016/S1673-8527(08)60030-2
- Uchiumi T, Longo DL, Ferris DK. Cell cycle regulation of the human pololike kinase (PLK) promoter. J Biol Chem (1997) 272:9166–74. doi:10.1074/ jbc.272.14.9166
- Tanaka M, Ueda A, Kanamori H, Ideguchi H, Yang J, Kitajima S, et al. Cellcycle-dependent regulation of human Aurora A transcription is mediated by periodic repression of E4TF1. *J Biol Chem* (2002) 277:10719–26. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M108252200
- Golsteyn RM, Mundt KE, Fry AM, Nigg EA. Cell cycle regulation of the activity and subcellular localization of Plk1, a human protein kinase implicated in mitotic spindle function. *J Cell Biol* (1995) 129:1617–28. doi:10.1083/jcb.129.6.1617
- Lindon C, Pines J. Ordered proteolysis in anaphase inactivates Plk1 to contribute to proper mitotic exit in human cells. J Cell Biol (2004) 164:233–41. doi:10.1083/jcb.200309035
- Nigg EA. Mitotic kinases as regulators of cell division and its checkpoints. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2001) 2:21–32. doi:10.1038/35048096
- Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. The cellular geography of aurora kinases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2003) 4:842–54. doi:10.1038/nrm1245

GG conceived the structure of the review, critically analyzed the literature, and wrote the article.

FUNDING

Work in the laboratory is supported by the Italian Association for Cancer Research (MFAG-13350) and CNR-InterOmics Flagship Project "Regulatory nodes in mitosis; a systems analysis of importin beta interactors in mitotic cells." IAA is supported by a Fondazione Umberto Veronesi fellowship.

- van Vugt MA, Brás A, Medema RH. Polo-like kinase-1 controls recovery from a G2 DNA damage-induced arrest in mammalian cells. *Mol Cell* (2004) 15:799–811. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2004.07.015
- Macůrek L, Lindqvist A, Lim D, Lampson MA, Klompmaker R, Freire R, et al. Polo-like kinase-1 is activated by Aurora A to promote checkpoint recovery. *Nature* (2008) 455:119–23. doi:10.1038/nature07185
- Bruinsma W, Raaijmakers JA, Medema RH. Switching Polo-like kinase-1 on and off in time and space. *Trends Biochem Sci* (2012) 37:534–42. doi:10.1016/j. tibs.2012.09.005
- Nikonova AS, Astsaturov I, Serebriiskii IG, Dunbrack RL Jr, Golemis EA. Aurora A kinase (AURKA) in normal and pathological cell division. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2013) **70**:661–87. doi:10.1007/s00018-012-1073-7
- Lens SM, Voest EE, Medema RH. Shared and separate functions of polo-like kinases and aurora kinases in cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2010) 10:825–41. doi:10.1038/nrc2964
- Spänkuch-Schmitt B, Bereiter-Hahn J, Kaufmann M, Strebhardt K. Effect of RNA silencing of polo-like kinase-1 (PLK1) on apoptosis and spindle formation in human cancer cells. J Natl Cancer Inst (2002) 94:1863–77. doi:10.1093/jnci/94.24.1863
- 24. Liu X, Erikson RL. Polo-like kinase (Plk)1 depletion induces apoptosis in cancer cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2003) **100**:5789–94. doi:10.1073/pnas.1031523100
- Hata T, Furukawa T, Sunamura M, Egawa S, Motoi F, Ohmura N, et al. RNA interference targeting aurora kinase a suppresses tumor growth and enhances the taxane chemosensitivity in human pancreatic cancer cells. *Cancer Res* (2005) 65:2899–905. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-3981
- Doménech E, Malumbres M. Mitosis-targeting therapies: a troubleshooting guide. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* (2013) 13:519–28. doi:10.1016/j. coph.2013.03.011
- Marzo I, Naval J. Antimitotic drugs in cancer chemotherapy: promises and pitfalls. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2013) 86:703–10. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2013.07.010
- Walter AO, Seghezzi W, Korver W, Sheung J, Lees E. The mitotic serine/threonine kinase Aurora2/AIK is regulated by phosphorylation and degradation. *Oncogene* (2000) 19:4906–16. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1203847
- Jang YJ, Ma S, Terada Y, Erikson RL. Phosphorylation of threonine 210 and the role of serine 137 in the regulation of mammalian polo-like kinase. *J Biol Chem* (2002) 277:44115–20. doi:10.1074/jbc.M202172200
- Elia AE, Cantley LC, Yaffe MB. Proteomicscreen finds pSer/pThr-binding domain localizing Plk1 to mitotic substrates. *Science* (2003) 299:1228–31. doi:10.1126/science.1079079
- Elia AE, Rellos P, Haire LF, Chao JW, Ivins FJ, Hoepker K, et al. The molecular basis forphosphodependent substrate targeting and regulation of Plks by the Polo-box domain. *Cell* (2003) 115:83–95. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00725-6
- Dodson CA, Bayliss R. Activation of Aurora-A kinase by protein partner binding and phosphorylation are independent and synergistic. *J Biol Chem* (2012) 287:1150–7. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.312090
- Dodson CA, Yeoh S, Haq T, Bayliss R. A kinetic test characterizes kinase intramolecular and intermolecular autophosphorylation mechanisms. *Sci Signal* (2013) 6:ra54. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2003910
- Zorba A, Buosi V, Kutter S, Kern N, Pontiggia F, Cho YJ, et al. Molecular mechanism of Aurora A kinase autophosphorylation and its allosteric activation by TPX2. *Elife* (2014) 27:e02667. doi:10.7554/eLife.02667
- Lee KS, Grenfell TZ, Yarm FR, Erikson RL. Mutation of the polo-box disrupts localization and mitotic functions of the mammalian polo kinase Plk. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1998) 95:9301–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.95.16.9301

- 36. Seong YS, Kamijo K, Lee JS, Fernandez E, Kuriyama R, Miki T, et al. A spindle checkpoint arrest and a cytokinesis failure by the dominant-negative polo-box domain of Plk1 in U-2 OS cells. *J Biol Chem* (2002) 277:32282–93. doi:10.1074/jbc.M202602200
- Kufer TA, Silljé HH, Körner R, Gruss OJ, Meraldi P, Nigg EA. Human TPX2 is required for targeting Aurora-A kinase to the spindle. J Cell Biol (2002) 158:617–23. doi:10.1083/jcb.200204155
- De Luca M, Lavia P, Guarguaglini G. A functional interplay between Aurora-A, Plk1 and TPX2 at spindle poles: Plk1 controls centrosomal localization of Aurora-A and TPX2 spindle association. *Cell Cycle* (2006) 5:296–303. doi:10.4161/cc.5.3.2392
- Gomez-Ferreria MA, Rath U, Buster DW, Chanda SK, Caldwell JS, Rines DR, et al. Human Cep192 is required for mitotic centrosome and spindle assembly. *Curr Biol* (2007) 17:1960–6. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2007.10.019
- Seki A, Coppinger JA, Jang CY, Yates JR, Fang G. Bora and the kinase Aurora A cooperatively activate the kinase Plk1 and control mitotic entry. *Science* (2008) 320:1655–8. doi:10.1126/science.1157425
- Chan EHY, Santamaria A, Silljé HHW, Nigg EA. Plk1 regulates mitotic Aurora A function through βTrCP-dependent degradation of hBora. *Chromosoma* (2008) 117:457–69. doi:10.1007/s00412-008-0165-5
- Meng L, Park JE, Kim TS, Lee EH, Park SY, Zhou M, et al. Bimodal interaction of mammalian polo-like kinase 1 and a centrosomal scaffold, Cep192, in the regulation of bipolar spindle formation. *Mol Cell Biol* (2015) 35:2626–40. doi:10.1128/MCB.00068-15
- Lindqvist A, Rodríguez-Bravo V, Medema RH. The decision to enter mitosis: feedback and redundancy in the mitotic entry network. J Cell Biol (2009) 185:193–202. doi:10.1083/jcb.200812045
- Tavernier N, Noatynska A, Panbianco C, Martino L, Van Hove L, Schwager F. Cdk1 phosphorylates SPAT-1/Bora to trigger PLK-1activation and drive mitotic entry in C. elegans embryos. J Cell Biol (2015) 6:661–9. doi:10.1083/jcb.201408064
- Feine O, Hukasova E, Bruinsma W, Freire R, Fainsod A, Gannon J, et al. Phosphorylation-mediated stabilization of Bora in mitosis coordinates Plx1/ Plk1 and Cdk1 oscillations. *Cell Cycle* (2014) 13:1727–36. doi:10.4161/cc.28630
- Seki A, Coppinger JA, Du H, Jang CY, Yates JR III, Fang G. Plk1- and beta -TrCP - dependent degradation of Bora controls mitotic progression. J Cell Biol (2008) 181:65–78. doi:10.1083/jcb.200712027
- Bruinsma W, Aprelia M, Kool J, Macurek L, Lindqvist A, Medema RH. Spatial separation of Plk1 phosphorylation and activity. *Front Oncol* (2015) 5:e132. doi:10.3389/fonc.2015.00132
- Gavet O, Pines J. Progressive activation of CyclinB1-Cdk1 coordinates entry to mitosis. Dev Cell (2010) 18:533–43. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2010.02.013
- Lindqvist A. Cyclin B-Cdk1 activates its own pump to get into the nucleus. J Cell Biol (2010) 189:197–9. doi:10.1083/jcb.201003032
- Lee YC, Que J, Chen YC, Lin JT, Liou YC, Liao PC, et al. Pin1 acts as a negative regulator of the G2/M transition by interacting with the Aurora-A-Bora complex. J Cell Sci (2013) 126:4862–72. doi:10.1242/jcs.121368
- Eckerdt F, Yuan J, Saxena K, Martin B, Kappel S, Lindenau C, et al. Polo-like Kinase 1-mediated phosphorylation stabilizes pin1 by inhibiting its ubiquitination in human cells. J Biol Chem (2005) 280:36575–83. doi:10.1074/jbc. M504548200
- Alvarez-Fernández M, Malumbres M. Preparing a cell for nuclear envelope breakdown: Spatio-temporal control of phosphorylation during mitotic entry. *Bioessays* (2014) 36:757–65. doi:10.1002/bies.201400040
- Jeong AL, Yang Y. PP2A function toward mitotic kinases and substrates during the cell cycle. *BMB Rep* (2013) 46:289–94. doi:10.5483/ BMBRep.2013.46.6.041
- Rebelo S, Santos M, Martins F, da Cruz E, Silva EF, da Cruz E, et al. Protein phosphatase 1 is a key player in nuclear events. *Cell Signal* (2015). pii: S0898–6568(15)00238-7. doi:10.1016/j.cellsig.2015.08.007
- 55. Álvarez-Fernández M, Sánchez-Martínez R, Sanz-Castillo B, Gan PP, Sanz-Flores M, Trakala M, et al. Greatwall is essential to prevent mitotic collapse after nuclear envelope breakdown in mammals. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) **110**:17374–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1310745110
- Wang P, Galan JA, Normandin K, Bonneil É, Hickson GR, Roux PP, et al. Cell cycle regulation of Greatwall kinase nuclear localization facilitates mitotic progression. *J Cell Biol* (2013) 202:277–93. doi:10.1083/jcb.201211141
- Taniguchi E, Toyoshima-Morimoto F, Nishida E. Nuclear translocation of plk1 mediated by its bipartite nuclear localization signal. *J Biol Chem* (2002) 277:48884–8. doi:10.1074/jbc.M206307200

- Lee MS, Huang YH, Huang SP, Lin RI, Wu SF, Li C. Identification of a nuclear localization signal in the polo box domain of Plk1. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2009) 1793:1571–8. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2009.07.005
- vande Weerdt BC, van Vugt MA, Lindon C, Kauw JJ, Rozendaal MJ, Klompmaker R, et al. Uncoupling anaphase-promoting complex/cyclosome activity from spindle assembly checkpoint control by deregulating polo-like kinase 1. *Mol Cell Biol* (2005) 25:2031–44. doi:10.1128/MCB.25.5.2031-2044.2005
- Hanisch A, Wehner A, Nigg EA, Silljé HH. Different Plk1 functions show distinct dependencies on Polo-Box domain-mediated targeting. *Mol Biol Cell* (2006) 17:448–59. doi:10.1091/mbc.E05-08-0801
- Lindqvist A, van Zon W, Karlsson Rosenthal C, Wolthuis RM. Cyclin B1-Cdk1 activation continues after centrosome separation to control mitotic progression. *PLoS Biol* (2007) 5:e123. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0050123
- Bruinsma W, Macurek LM, Freire R, Lindqvist A, Medema RH. Bora and Aurora-A continue to activate Plk1 in mitosis. *J Cell Sci* (2014) 127:801–11. doi:10.1242/jcs.137216
- Ikeda M, Chiba S, Ohashi K, Mizuno K. Furry protein promotes Aurora A-mediated polo-like kinase 1 activation. J Biol Chem (2012) 33:27670–81. doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.378968
- Zhu F, Lawo S, Bird A, Pinchev D, Ralph A, Richter C, et al. The mammalian SPD-2 ortholog Cep192 regulates centrosome biogenesis. *Curr Biol* (2008) 18:136–41. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2007.12.055
- 65. Joukov V, De Nicolo A, Rodriguez A, Walter JC, Livingston DM. Centrosomal protein of 192 kDa (Cep192) promotes centrosome-driven spindle assembly by engaging in organelle-specific Aurora A activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A (2010) 107:21022–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.1014664107
- Joukov V, Walter JC, De Nicolo A. The Cep192-organized Aurora A–Plk1 cascade is essential for centrosome cycle and bipolar spindle assembly. *Mol Cell* (2014) 55:578–91. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2014.06.016
- Haren L, Stearns T, Lüders J. Plk1-dependent recruitment of gamma-tubulin complexes to mitotic centrosomes involves multiple PCM components. *PLoS One* (2009) 4:e5976. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0005976
- Lee K, Rhee K. PLK1 phosphorylation of pericentrin initiates centrosome maturation at the onset of mitosis. J Cell Biol (2011) 195:1093–101. doi:10.1083/jcb.201106093
- Bertran MT, Sdelci S, Regue L, Avruch J, Caelles C, Roig J. Nek9 is a Plk1activated kinase that controls early centrosome separation through Nek6/7 and Eg5. *EMBO J* (2011) 30:2634–47. doi:10.1038/emboj.2011.179
- Mardin BR, Agircan FG, Lange C, Schiebel E. Plk1 controls the Nek2A-PP1γ antagonism in centrosome disjunction. *Current Biol* (2011) 21:1145–51. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2011.05.047
- Smith E, Hégarat N, Vesely C, Roseboom I, Larch C, Streicher H, et al. Differential control of Eg5-dependent centrosome separation by Plk1 and Cdk1. *EMBO J* (2011) 30:2233–45. doi:10.1038/emboj.2011.120
- 72. Nam HJ, van Deursen JM. Cyclin B2 and p53 control proper timing of centrosome separation. *Nat Cell Biol* (2014) **16**:538–49. doi:10.1038/ncb2952
- Tsai MY, Zheng Y. Aurora A kinase-coated beads function as microtubule-organizing centers and enhance RanGTP-induced spindle assembly. *Curr Biol* (2005) 15:2156–63. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2005.10.054
- Gruss OJ, Carazo-Salas RE, Schatz CA, Guarguaglini G, Kast J, Wilm M, et al. Ran induces spindle assembly by reversing the inhibitory effect of importin alpha on TPX2 activity. *Cell* (2001) 104:83–93. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(01)00193-3
- Ma N, Titus J, Gable A, Ross JL, Wadsworth P. TPX2 regulates the localization and activity of Eg5 in the mammalian mitotic spindle. *J Cell Biol* (2011) 195:87–98. doi:10.1083/jcb.201106149
- Bayliss R, Sardon T, Vernos I, Conti E. Structural basis of Aurora-A activation by TPX2 at the mitotic spindle. *Mol Cell* (2003) 12:851–62. doi:10.1016/ S1097-2765(03)00392-7
- Giubettini M, Asteriti IA, Scrofani J, De Luca M, Lindon C, Lavia P, et al. Control of Aurora-A stability via interaction with TPX2. J Cell Sci (2011) 124:113–22. doi:10.1242/jcs.075457
- Eckerdt F, Pascreau G, Phistry ML, Lewellyn A, DePaoli-Roach AA, Maller JL. Phosphorylation of TPX2 by Plx1 enhances activation of Aurora A. *Cell Cycle* (2009) 8:2413–9. doi:10.4161/cc.8.15.9086
- Kettenbach AN, Schweppe DK, Faherty BK, Pechenick D, Pletnev AA, Gerber SA. Quantitative phosphoproteomics identifies substrates and functional modules of aurora and polo-like kinase activities in mitotic cells. *Sci Signal* (2011) 4:rs5. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2001497

- Santamaria A, Wang B, Elowe S, Malik R, Zhang F, Bauer M, et al. The Plk1-dependent phosphoproteome of the early mitotic spindle. *Mol Cell Proteomics* (2011) 10:M110.004457. doi:10.1074/mcp.M110.004457
- Shim SY, Perez de Castro I, Neumayer G, Wang J, Park SK, Sanada K, et al. Phosphorylation of targeting protein for Xenopus kinesin-like protein 2 (TPX2) at threonine 72 in spindle assembly. *J Biol Chem* (2015) 290:9122–34. doi:10.1074/jbc.M114.591545
- Du J, Jablonski S, Yen TJ, Hannon GJ. Astrin regulates Aurora-A localization. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2008) 370:213–9. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2008.03.072
- Asteriti IA, Giubettini M, Lavia P, Guarguaglini G. Aurora-A inactivation causes mitotic spindle pole fragmentation by unbalancing microtubule-generatedforces. *Mol Cancer* (2011) 10:131. doi:10.1186/1476-4598-10-131
- Dunsch AK, Linnane E, Barr FA, Gruneberg U. The astrin-kinastrin/SKAP complex localizes to microtubule plus ends and facilitates chromosome alignment. J Cell Biol (2011) 192:959–68. doi:10.1083/jcb.201008023
- Reboutier D, Troadec MB, Cremet JY, Fukasawa K, Prigent C. Nucleophosmin/ B23 activates Aurora A at the centrosome through phosphorylation of serine 89. J Cell Biol (2012) 197:19–26. doi:10.1083/jcb.201107134
- Zhang H, Shi X, Paddon H, Hampong M, Dai W, Pelech S. B23/nucleophosmin serine 4 phosphorylation mediates mitotic functions of polo-like kinase 1. *J Biol Chem* (2004) 279:35726–34. doi:10.1074/jbc.M403264200
- Chou CH, Loh JK, Yang MC, Lin CC, Hong MC, Cho CL, et al. AIBp regulates mitotic entry and mitotic spindle assembly by controlling activation of both Aurora-A and Plk1. *Cell Cycle* (2015) 14:2764–76. doi:10.1080/153841 01.2015.1066536
- Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. The focal adhesion scaffolding protein HEF1 regulates activation of the Aurora-A and Nek2kinases at the centrosome. *Nat Cell Biol* (2005) 7:937–46. doi:10.1038/ncb1309
- Zhao ZS, Lim JP, Ng YW, Lim L, Manser E. The GIT-associated kinase PAK targets to the centrosome and regulates aurora-A. *Mol Cell* (2005) 20:237–49. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2005.08.035
- Maroto B, Ye MB, von Lohneysen K, Schnelzer A, Knaus UG. P21-activated kinase is required for mitotic progression and regulates Plk1. Oncogene (2008) 27:4900–8. doi:10.1038/onc.2008.131
- Ice RJ, McLaughlin SL, Livengood RH, Culp MV, Eddy ER, Ivanov AV, et al. NEDD9 depletion destabilizes Aurora A kinase and heightens the efficacy of Aurora A inhibitors: implications for treatment of metastatic solid tumors. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73:3168–80. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-4008
- Plotnikova OV, Nikonova AS, Loskutov YV, Kozyulina PY, Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. Calmodulin activation of Aurora-A kinase (AURKA) is required during ciliary disassembly and in mitosis. *Mol Biol Cell* (2012) 23:2658–70. doi:10.1091/mbc.E11-12-1056
- Lee KH, Johmura Y, Yu LR, Park JE, Gao Y, Bang JK, et al. Identification of a novel Wnt5a-CK1ɛ-Dvl2-Plk1-mediated primary cilia disassembly pathway. *EMBO J* (2012) 31:3104–17. doi:10.1038/emboj.2012.144

- 94. Cotteret S, Chernoff J. Pak GITs to Aurora-A. Dev Cell (2005) 9:573-4. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2005.10.005
- Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. HEF1-Aurora A interactions points of dialog between the cell cycle and cell attachment signaling networks. *Cell Cycle* (2006) 5:384–91. doi:10.4161/cc.5.4.2439
- Pugacheva EN, Jablonski SA, Hartman TR, Henske EP, Golemis EA. HEF1dependent Aurora A activation induces disassembly of the primary cilium. *Cell* (2007) 129:1351–63. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.04.035
- Schimizzi GV, Longmore GD. Ajuba proteins. Curr Biol (2015) 25:R445–6. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2015.02.034
- Hirota T, Kunitoku N, Sasayama T, Marumoto T, Zhang D, Nitta M, et al. Aurora-A and an interacting activator, the LIM protein Ajuba, are required for mitotic commitment in human cells. *Cell* (2003) 114:585–98. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(03)00642-1
- Bai M, Ni J, Wu J, Wang B, Shen S, Yu L. A novel mechanism for activation of Aurora-A kinase by Ajuba. *Gene* (2014) 543:133–9. doi:10.1016/j. gene.2014.03.048
- Sabino D, Brown NH, Basto R. Drosophila Ajuba is not an Aurora-A activator but is required to maintain Aurora-A at the centrosome. J Cell Sci (2011) 124:1156–66. doi:10.1242/jcs.076711
- Lioutas A, Vernos I. Aurora A kinase and its substrate TACC3 are required for central spindle assembly. *EMBO Rep* (2013) 14:829–36. doi:10.1038/ embor.2013.109
- 102. Reboutier D, Troadec MB, Cremet JY, Chauvin L, Guen V, Salaun P, et al. Aurora A is involved in central spindle assembly through phosphorylation of Ser 19 in P150Glued. J Cell Biol (2013) 201:65–79. doi:10.1083/ jcb.201210060
- 103. Chmátal L, Yang K, Schultz RM, Lampson MA. Spatial regulation of kinetochore microtubule attachments by destabilization at spindle poles in meiosis I. *Curr Biol* (2015) 25:1835–41. doi:10.1016/j.cub. 2015.05.013
- 104. Ye AA, Deretic J, Hoel CM, Hinman AW, Cimini D, Welburn JP, et al. Aurora A kinase contributes to a pole-based error correction pathway. *Curr Biol* (2015) 25:1842–51. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2015.06.021

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Asteriti, De Mattia and Guarguaglini. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Spatial separation of Plk1 phosphorylation and activity

Wytse Bruinsma^{1,2†}, Melinda Aprelia^{1,2}, Jolanda Kool², Libor Macurek^{2,3}, Arne Lindqvist^{2,4} and René H. Medema^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Cell Biology, The Netherlands Cancer Institute, Amsterdam, Netherlands, ² Department of Medical Oncology and Cancer Genomics Center, University Medical Center Utrecht, Utrecht, Netherlands, ³ Laboratory of Cancer Cell Biology, Institute of Molecular Genetics of the ASCR, v. v. i., Prague, Czech Republic, ⁴ Department of Cell and Molecular Biology, Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ignacio Perez De Castro, Spanish National Cancer Research Centre (CNIO), Spain

Reviewed by:

Guillermo De Cárcer, Spanish National Cancer Research Centre (CNIO), Spain Anna Santamaria, Vall Hebron Research Institute, Spain

*Correspondence:

René H. Medema, Department of Cell Biology I, The Netherlands Cancer Institute, Plesmanlaan 121, Amsterdam 1066CX, Netherlands r.medema@nki.nl

[†]Present address:

Wytse Bruinsma, Molecular Biology Program, Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center, New York, NY, USA

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 27 February 2015 Accepted: 26 May 2015 Published: 10 June 2015

Citation:

Bruinsma W, Aprelia M, Kool J, Macurek L, Lindqvist A and Medema RH (2015) Spatial separation of Plk1 phosphorylation and activity. Front. Oncol. 5:132. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00132 Polo-like kinase 1 (Plk1) is one of the major kinases controlling mitosis and cell division. Plk1 is first recruited to the centrosome in S phase, then appears on the kinetochores in late G2, and at the end of mitosis, it translocates to the central spindle. Activation of Plk1 requires phosphorylation of T210 by Aurora A, an event that critically depends on the co-factor Bora. However, conflicting reports exist as to where Plk1 is first activated. Phosphorylation of T210 is first observed at the centrosomes, but kinase activity seems to be restricted to the nucleus in the earlier phases of G2. Here, we demonstrate that Plk1 activity manifests itself first in the nucleus using a nuclear FRET-based biosensor for Plk1 activity. However, we find that Bora is restricted to the cytoplasm and that Plk1 is phosphorylated on T210 at the centrosomes. Our data demonstrate that while Plk1 activation occurs on centrosomes, downstream target phosphorylation by Plk1 first occurs in the nucleus. We discuss several explanations for this surprising separation of activation and function.

Keywords: plk1, aurora kinase, cell cycle, checkpoint recovery, bora

Introduction

Polo-like kinase 1 (Plk1) is an important kinase during the cell cycle. It controls several key processes that drive cells into and through mitosis such as centrosome maturation, spindle assembly, sister chromatid cohesion, cytokinesis, and recovery from a DNA damage-induced arrest (1). To carry out these specific functions, Plk1 is recruited to very specific subcellular sites throughout the cell cycle. Plk1 is predominantly localized at the centrosomes during S-phase, G2, and mitosis. In addition, Plk1 localizes to the kinetochores during G2 and mitosis and at the end of mitosis when the chromosomes segregate Plk1 translocates to the spindle midzone (2). This localization of Plk1 depends on its Polo-box domain that can efficiently bind to pre-phosphorylated substrates (3, 4) and can target Plk1 to its various subcellular localizations in the cell (5-9). Plk1 is first activated in G2, by phosphorylation on its T210-residue (10). The Aurora A kinase is responsible for this phosphorylation event and requires binding of the co-factor Bora in order to be able to phosphorylate Plk1 (11, 12). The notion that Plk1 is activated in G2 is well established; however, the exact location in the cell where Aurora A phosphorylates Plk1 is not clear. Both proteins localize to centrosomes and T210-phosphorylated Plk1 has also been observed at centrosomes (1, 12, 13). However, antibodies targeting T210-phosphorylated Plk1 have been shown to recognize off-target epitopes, making analysis based on these signals ambiguous (14). In addition, measuring Plk1 activity in living cells using a FRET-based biosensor specifically regulated by Plk1 showed that

substrate phosphorylation by Plk1 activity is first observed in the nucleus at around 5 h before mitosis, when S-phase is completed, with activity spreading to the cytoplasm approximately 2 h before mitosis (12, 15). A straightforward interpretation of this observation is complicated by the fact that the FRET-based biosensor could contribute to the observed effects. Moreover, the localization of the co-factor Bora is not extensively studied. In *Drosophila*, where Bora was first identified as a co-factor for Aurora A, it was shown that Bora is located in the nucleus and translocates to the cytoplasm in early prophase (16). However, localization of Bora during the cell cycle in human cells seems to be regulated differently, although this is mainly based on exogenous Bora (17).

Here we show, using a nuclear localized FRET-based biosensor, that initial substrate phosphorylation by Plk1 in the nucleus is not the result of a diffusing FRET-probe, but that substrate phosphorylation by Plk1 initially occurs in the nucleus. However, we find that sequestration of Plk1 in the nucleus prevents phosphorylation of T210. This is in contrast to sequestration of Plk1 to the centrosomes, where Plk1 can get phosphorylated on T210. Thus, our data show that Plk1 is phosphorylated and activated at the centrosome, but Plk1 activity is first seen to rise in the nucleus. We were unable to reconstitute Plk1 function by mutants of Plk1 that strictly localized at the centrosomes or in the nucleus, indicating that Plk1 needs to be able to diffuse from the centrosomes to the nucleus in order to be fully functional. Finally, we show that Bora localizes strictly in the cytoplasm in human cells and Bora degradation is induced approximately 2 h before cells enter mitosis. This degradation does not completely remove all Bora, as we have shown previously, and Bora/Aurora A continue to activate Plk1 also in mitosis (14, 17). Taken together, our data show that Plk1 is activated in the cytoplasm where both Bora and Aurora A are localized; however, translocation of Plk1 to the nucleus seems to be required for the establishment of target phosphorylation, as it is where Plk1 activity first appears.

Materials and Methods

Cell Culture, Antibodies, and Reagents

Human osteosarcoma U2OS cells were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM, Gibco) supplemented with 6% FCS (Lonza), 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicillin, and 100 mg/ml streptomycin. Cell lines expressing LAP-Plk1, AKAP-LAP-Plk1, H2B-LAP-Plk1, and GFP-Bora under the control of tetracycline-inducible were cultured in DMEM containing Tet system approved fetal bovine serum (Lonza). Antibodies that were used were directed against Plk1 (18, 19), Plk1, Cyclin B1, Actin (all from Santa Cruz), GFP (Roche), Plk1-pT210 (BD), Tubulin (Sigma), Bora (17), Aurora A (Cell Signaling) Histone H3-pS10, and H2AX (both from Upstate). The following drugs were used: BI 2536 (100 nM, Boehringer Ingelheim Pharma), MLN8054 (1 µM, Millennium Pharmaceuticals), thymidine (2.5 mM, Sigma), caffeine (5 mM, Sigma), adriamycin (0.5 µM, Sigma), nocodazole (250 ng/ml, Sigma), PI (Sigma) puromycin (Sigma, 2 µg/ml), and tetracyclin (Sigma, 1 µg/ml).

Cloning and Generation of Stable Cell Lines

H2B-tagged versions of LAP-Plk1 and the FRET-based biosensor were generated in the following manner: H2B was amplified by PCR using the forward primer 5'-AAGCTTATGCCAGA GCCAGCGAAGTC-3' and the reverse primer 5'-AAGCTTAG ATCCTTAGCGCTGGTGTACTTGG-3' and ligated into either the FRET-based biosensor or the LAP-Plk1 construct using the restriction enzyme HindIII (NEB). AKAP-LAP-Plk1 was generated in the following manner: the AKAP centrosomal binding doamina was amplified by PCR using the forward primer 5'-AAGCTTGCCACCATGGCCAACATTGAAGCC-3' and the reverse primer 5'-CTTAAGCTTCTCATGCCAGCATG AAATTG-3' and ligated into the LAP-Plk1 consruct using the restriction enzymes HindIII and EcoRI (NEB). The pTON-GFP-Bora construct has been described previously (12). U2OS-derived U2TR cells stably expressing LAP-Plk1 have been described previously (12). U2TR cells stably expressing AKAP-LAP-Plk1, H2B-LAP-Plk1, and GFP-Bora were generated by calcium phosphate transfection of the constructs, selection of stable clones by zeocin (400 mg/ml, Invitrogen) treatment for 2 weeks followed by clonal selection. Stable clones were grown in media containing tetracycline system approved fetal bovine serum (Lonza). To induce expression, cells were treated for indicated times with tetracycline (1 mg/ml).

Transfections, Cell Synchronization, and FACS

Cells were transfected using calcium phosphate transfection of plasmids. For selection of transfected cells with pSuper constructs, GFP-spectrin was co-transfected for FACS or with pBABE-puro followed by puromycin treatment for western blot analysis. For analysis of checkpoint recovery, cells were synchronized at the G1/S-border by thymidine (2.5 mM) for 24 h followed by a 6 h release and 1 h incubation with Adriamycin (0.5 µM). Afterwards, cells were kept for 16 h in nocodazole (250 ng/ml). Recovery was induced by adding caffeine (5 mM). Unperturbed mitotic entry was assayed by a 24 h thymidine block followed by a release into nocodazole. For reconstitution assays, expression was induced by addition of tetracycline (1 mg/ml) at the indicated times. For FACS analysis, cells were transfected were harvested by trypsinization and fixed with ice-cold 70% ethanol. Cells were stained using the anti-Histone H3-pS10 antibodies (Millipore) and Alexa488conjugated secondary antibodies (Molecular Probes). DNA was stained using propidium iodide and samples were analyzed on a FACSCalibur flow cytometer (BD biosciences). Cell cycle distribution was determined by flow cytometry counting 10⁴ events of cells positive for GFP-spectrin.

FRET- and Live Cell Imaging

For time-lapse microscopy, cells were grown on LabTek II chambered coverglasses in Leibovitz's L-15 medium (Gibco) supplemented with 6% FCS (Lonza), 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicillin, and 100 mg/ml streptomycin, and were imaged with DIC on a Zeiss Axiovert 200M using 20×0.75 NA objectives or on a Deltavision imaging system using 20×0.75 NA objectives. Images were taken every 20 min. GFP-Bora levels were quantified by measuring the integrated density of the GFP signal in cells. Background was subtracted using an area that contained no cells.

The FRET-based biosensor for monitoring PLK1 activity has been described previously (12, 20). The CFP/YFP emission ratio after CFP excitation of U2OS cells stably expressing the FRET-based biosensor was monitored on a Deltavision Elite imaging system, using a 20×0.75 NA objective. Images were acquired every 20 min. The images were processed with ImageJ using the Ratio Plus plug-in (http://rsb.info.nih.gov/ij/).

Cellular Fractionation Immunoprecipitations and Western Blotting

Chromatin fractionation was performed as described (21). Soluble cytosolic proteins were extracted from U2OS cells by incubating cells in buffer A (10 mm HEPES, pH 7.9, 10 mm KCl, 1.5 mm MgCl2, 0.34M sucrose, 10% glycerol, 1 mm DTT, 0.1% Triton X-100, and protease inhibitor cocktail) at 4°C for 10 min and spinning down at 1500 \times g for 2 min. Soluble nuclear fraction was obtained by extraction of pelleted nuclei with an equal amount of buffer B (10 mm HEPES, pH 7.9, 3 mm EDTA, 0.2 mm EGTA, 1 mm DTT) and spinning down at $2000 \times g$ for 2 min. Insoluble chromatin was washed with buffer B and finally resuspended in SDS sample buffer. For immunoprecipitations, cells were lysed in with 1 ml lysis buffer (1% NP-40, 50 mM Hepes pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EGTA, 1 mM MgCl2, 1 mM NaF, 1 mM Na3VO4, 25 mM β -glycerophophatese, 1 tablet of complete EDTA-free per 50 ml) on ice for 10 min. The lysate was cleared by centrifugation and 10% of supernatant was used for whole cell lysate. Immunoprecipitations were performed using S-protein beads (Novagen) or with antibodies bound to Dynabeads Protein A (Life Technologies). Beads were washed with TBST and incubated with the rest of the lysate at 4°C for 24 h. Beads were washed extensively with lysis buffer, after which bound protein was eluted with Laemmli sample buffer.

Results

The Plk1 FRET-Probe Is Phosphorylated in the Nucleus

Plk1 localizes both at the centrosomes and kinetochores during G2. While most of the literature suggests that Plk1 is activated at the centrosomes, this is mainly based on immunofluoresence using anti-phospho-T210 antibodies (12), and the fact that Aurora A is localized at the centrosomes in G2 (13). However, using a FRET-based biosensor to measure the Plk1 activity in realtime, we found that Plk1 activation is first visible in the nucleus approximately 5 h before cells entered mitosis [Figure 1A; (12)]. Since this probe is not tethered, we wondered whether shuttling of an activated probe between the cytoplasm and the nucleus might account for this observation. To test this, we generated an H2B-tagged FRET-based biosensor for Plk1 that is localized exclusively in the nucleus (Figure 1B). We observed that cells expressing this construct entered mitosis normally and displayed similar kinetics of Plk1 activation in the nucleus (Figures 1C,D). In addition, pharmacological inhibition of Plk1 with the small molecule inhibitor BI 2536 (22) led in both cases to inhibition of Plk1 activity, except for a small signal in mitosis (Figures 1A-D), which we have previously shown to be dependent on the mitotic kinase Mps1 (14). In addition, inhibition of Aurora A with the small molecule inhibitor MLN 8054 (23) also led to similar kinetics of Plk1 activation where the initial activation is repressed (**Figures 1A–D**). Activation of Plk1 during the later stages of G2 is also dependent on Aurora A, but inhibition of Aurora A through MLN 8054 is not penetrant enough to achieve complete inhibition of its activity, as we have shown previously (14). Taken together, these results show that immobilization of the FRETbased biosensor for Plk1 does not affect the timing of its phosphorylation, demonstrating that substrate phosphorylation by Plk1 first becomes apparent in the nucleus, approximately 5 h before cells enter mitosis.

Dynamic Localization of Plk1 is Important for Checkpoint Recovery

Since substrate phosphorylation by Plk1 is first observed in the nucleus during G2, we next asked if Plk1 needs to be on the centrosomes or in the nucleus in order to promote entry into mitosis during recovery from a DNA damage-induced arrest. To this end, we generated stable cell lines expressing tetracyclineinducible and RNAi-resistant variants of Plk1 that were either freely diffusible, or exclusively localized at centrosome or in the nucleus. For this purpose, we used EGFP-TEV-S (LAP)-tagged wild-type Plk1 (12, 24), an AKAP-LAP-Plk1 fusion that is physically tethered to the centrosome through fusion to the centrosomal targeting domain of AKAP450 (25) and an H2B-LAP-Plk1 fusion in which Plk1 is fused to H2B and is therefore located exclusively in the nucleus (Figure 2A). Using a short hairpin that targets endogenous Plk1 (26), we depleted the endogenous protein and used tetracycline-induced expression of the exogenous proteins for protein replacement (Figure 2B). We first analyzed if these fusion proteins could be phosphorylated at T210 during checkpoint recovery. To this end, we synchronized the cells in G2 and induced DNA damage by Adriamycin. As a consequence of checkpoint activation, these cells remain arrested in G2, and we subsequently induced checkpoint recovery by adding caffeine for 8 h. During this time, Plk1 gets activated through phosphorylation of T210 and cells resume the cell cycle and enter mitosis (12, 26). Indeed, LAP-Plk1 was efficiently phosphorylated at T210 after the addition of caffeine (Figure 2C). In accordance with the hypothesis that Plk1 is activated at centrosomes, we found that AKAP-LAP-Plk1 was also phosphorylated at T210. Although the phosphorylation of AKAP-LAP-Plk1 was less prominent than LAP-Plk1, we could not detect any phosphorylation of T210 on H2B-LAP-Plk1, suggesting that activation of Plk1 occurs outside of the nucleus (Figure 2C). Furthermore, inhibition of Aurora A affected phosphorylation of Plk1 at T210 in both LAP-Plk1 as well as LAP-AKAP-Plk1 showing that this phosphorylation is dependent on Aurora A (Figure 2D). Next, we wondered if the centrosomal- and nuclear-tethered Plk1 versions could induce checkpoint recovery, a well-established function of Plk1 (12, 26). To this end, we depleted endogenous Plk1 by RNAi and reconstituted Plk1 expression with the exogenous proteins prior to induction of recovery. We subsequently determined the amount of mitotic cells after 8h of caffeine treatment as a measure of checkpoint recovery. Expression of the exogenous versions of Plk1 did not affect recovery in the presence of the endogenous Plk1 and we clearly observed a reduction in cells entering mitosis



when Plk1 was depleted (**Figure 2E**). Reconstitution of LAP-Plk1 rescued recovery, albeit not completely (**Figure 2E**). However, reconstitution of AKAP-LAP-Plk1 or H2B-LAP-Plk1 was unable to significantly increase the fraction of cells that could recover (**Figure 2D**). These results indicate that Plk1 function requires free diffusion of Plk1 between nucleus and cytoplasm, not only to be efficiently phosphorylated at T210 but also to be able to promote recovery from a DNA-damage-induced arrest.

Bora Localizes in the Cytoplasm

Activation of Plk1 is carried out by Aurora A, which phosphorylates T210 in G2. This phosphorylation event requires the co-factor Bora (11, 12). To further study Plk1/Bora complex formation, we synchronized cells at the G1/S border and performed a time course. We immunoprecipitated Plk1 and analyzed the amount of Bora that co-immunoprecipitated to see when these proteins started to interact. We observed that interaction between Plk1 and Bora occurs already early after thymidine release, possibly reflecting Plk1 functions during replication (27), while phosphorylation of Plk1 at T210 accumulates later in G2 (Figure 3A). Despite our best efforts, we were unable to detect any Aurora A in these co-immunoprecipitation experiments, which may indicate that the interaction of Aurora A with the Plk1-Bora complex might be extremely transient (data not shown). Since available antibodies that recognize Bora are not suitable for immunofluorescence, we were unable to determine the exact localization of endogenous Bora in cells (data not shown). Therefore, we generated a tetracycline-inducible GFP-Bora cell line to study Bora localization (17). Induction with tetracycline resulted in efficient induction of GFP-Bora expression (Figure 3B). In addition, GFP-Bora could efficiently co-immunoprecipitate Plk1 and this interaction increases when recovery is induced by the addition of caffeine (Figure 3B). We next monitored the localization of GFP-Bora. In Drosophila, Bora has been shown to initially localize in the nucleus, then transfer to the cytoplasm in early prophase until nuclear envelope breakdown (16). However, we were unable to detect any substantial nuclear signal of GFP-Bora in line with an earlier report (17); instead, we clearly observed that Bora was persistently cytoplasmic throughout interphase. When cells enter mitosis, Bora is targeted for degradation in a Plk1- and β TrCP-dependent manner (17–19). To see if GFP-Bora behaves in a similar manner, we filmed cells expressing GFP-Bora entering mitosis. Indeed, we observed a reduction in GFP-Bora expression approximately 2 h before cells entered mitosis, similar to a recent report (Figures 3C,D) (17). In accordance with the literature, degradation of Bora was abrogated when Plk1 was inhibited. In addition, inhibition of Aurora A had a similar effect on the stability of Bora [Figures 3C,D; (17)], which is consistent with the continuous activation of Plk1 by Aurora-A during mitosis (14).

Because we were unable to monitor endogenous Bora by immunofluorescence, we performed a fractionation assay to





synchronized in G2 and damaged with 0.5μ M adriamycin for 1 h and expression was induced where indicated using tetracycline. 16 h after induction of DNA damage cell were harvested and analyzed by western blotting. (C) Tetracycline inducible U2TR cells stably expressing RNAi resistant LAP-Plk1, AKAP-LAP-Plk1 or H2B-LAP-Plk1 were synchronized in G2 and damaged with 0.5 μ M adriamycin for 1 h and expression was induced where indicated using

separate cytoplasmic proteins from the nuclear proteins (21). We synchronized cells in G2 and induced DNA damage. About 16 h after the DNA damaging insult, we induced recovery by addition of caffeine and harvested cells after 1, 2, and 4 h to monitor T210 phosphorylation. Similar to our observations with the GFP-Bora-expressing cell line, endogenous Bora appeared to be strictly cytoplasmic (Figure 3E). Interestingly, Aurora A was clearly present in both the nucleus and the cytoplasm. Nuclear enrichment of GFP-Aurora-A next to its well-known centrosomal localization during G2 was also observed by monitoring a GFP-Aurora A expressing U2OS cell during mitotic entry (Figure 3F). Although the general idea is that Aurora A localizes predominantly at the centrosomes, nuclear localization has also been reported by overexpression studies as well as on endogenous levels (15, 28). Phosphorylation of Plk1 at T210 did not seem to be preferentially present in the cytoplasm or in the nucleus as the signal appeared in both places at 4 h after caffeine addition. These results, combined with the data presented in Figure 2, suggest that Plk1 is phosphorylated at T210 at the centrosomes from where active Plk1 subsequently can translocate to the nucleus.

bars represent the SD of three independent experiments; *P < 0.001.

Discussion

Plk1 localization is highly dynamic during the cell cycle. Activation starts in G2, presumably at the centrosomes, but activity monitored by a FRET-based biosensor is first observed in the nucleus approximately 5h before mitosis (12, 14). Similarly, Plk1 localization to kinetochores, which depends on Plk1 activity, occurs at the S/G2 transition (15). These observations raise questions about the exact location where Plk1 is initially activated.

and damaged with $0.5\,\mu M$ adriamycin for 1 h and expression was induced

induced by caffeine addition for 8 h and the mitotic index was determined,

where indicated using tetracycline. Cells were arrested for 16 h, recovery was

based on the percentage of Histone H3-pS10 positive cells, using FACS. Error

Here, we provide proof that stable phosphorylation of Plk1 targets first occurs in the nucleus. Since the H2B-tagged and diffusible probes showed similar profiles, we ruled out the possibility that detection of Plk1 activity was affected by diffusion or active import of the phosphorylated FRET-probe from the cytoplasm (**Figure 1**). This, in combination with our observation that centrosome-tethered Plk1 is phosphorylated at T210 while H2B-tethered Plk1 is not, implies that Plk1 needs to be in the cytoplasm for its initial activation and subsequently move into the nucleus to phosphorylate its targets. Neither the centrosome-tethered variant nor the nuclear-restricted variant of Plk1 is able to rescue



recovery from a DNA damage-induced arrest in cells depleted of endogenous Plk1 (**Figure 2**), further supporting a model in which centrosomal activation is followed by translocation to the nucleus in order for Plk1 to execute its function in regulating mitotic entry. Finally, we show that Bora localizes exclusively in the cytoplasm and its degradation is induced approximately 2 h before cells enter mitosis. Our data suggest that Plk1 is phosphorylated at T210 at the centrosomes but phosphorylation of Plk1 targets is somehow inhibited in the cytoplasm, whereas activated Plk1 that translocates to the nucleus can phosphorylate its targets (**Figure 4**). There are several possible explanations for the preferential target phosphorylation by Plk1 in the nucleus. Phosphorylation of the FRET-based biosensor can easily be reversed as Plk1 inhibition decreases the CFP/YFP-ratio to basal levels in approximately half an hour (14). This observation shows that phosphatases are also at play and dephosphorylate the FRET-probe. Thus, preferential substrate phosphorylation by Plk1 in the nucleus could either be due to accumulation of active Plk1 to the nucleus or it could be due to higher phosphatase activity directed toward Plk1 targets in the cytoplasm. Our observation that the relative level of T210-phosphorylation is similar in the cytoplasm compared to the



nucleus suggests that preferential substrate phosphorylation in the nucleus is due to high phosphatase activity in the cytoplasm. One of the candidate phosphatases that could suppress the activity of Plk1 toward its cytoplasmic substrates is PP2A/B55 that is highly active in cytoplasm until its inhibition by Greatwall kinase and endosulfine shortly before mitotic entry (29–31). In addition, PP2A/B55 has recently been shown to counteract Plk1 activity through dephosphorylation of T210 after DNA damage (32).

We find that a version of Plk1 that is tethered to the centrosome can be phosphorylated at T210, albeit less than the wild type version of Plk1. However, it is not possible to functionally rescue Plk1 function when Plk1 is tethered to the centrosome, something others have observed as well (33). In addition, forced nuclear localization did not result in phosphorylation at T210 during recovery nor did it result in a functional rescue. These results suggest that dynamic localization of Plk1 during the cell cycle is of utmost importance to carry out its functions. Activity of Plk1 can direct it to different subcellular sites. For instance, Plk1 is recruited in a Cdk-dependent manner to the centrosomes by hCenexin1 (9) and to kinetochores by BubR1, Bub1, or INCENP (8, 34, 35). In addition, Plk1 can also create its own docking site to target itself to the kinetochores through PBIP1 (5) or mediate its translocation to the central spindle in anaphase through PRC1 (7). These reports and our current results are clear indications that

dynamic localization of Plk1 is indispensible for proper execution of its functions during G2 and mitosis.

Phosphorylation of Plk1 at T210 by Aurora A requires Bora (11, 12). Our data strengthen the idea that initial phosphorylation occurs at the centrosomes as we observe that Bora is strictly cytoplasmic as opposed to phosphorylation in the nucleus. Bora binds to the Plk1 Polo-box domain in a Cdk-dependent manner (18). This not only allows Aurora A to phosphorylate Plk1 at T210 but additionally targets Bora itself as a substrate of Plk1 (18, 19), since phosphorylation by Plk1 targets Bora for β TrCPdependent proteasomal degradation. While the literature so far has suggested that this takes place in mitosis, we observed that Bora levels already diminish at 2 h before cells enter mitosis (17). This observation coincides roughly with the time that substrate phosphorylation by Plk1 is first observed in the cytoplasm. Since Bora most likely interacts with Plk1 in the cytoplasm, it is tempting to speculate that despite the T210-phosphorylation that occurs in the cytoplasm, Plk1 target phosphorylation is somehow inhibited until Plk1 translocates to the nucleus where it cannot bind Bora anymore (Figure 4). This could either take place by direct inhibition of phosphorylation by Plk1, or as mentioned earlier, by rapid reversion of phosphorylation of Plk1 targets by a phosphatase that is enriched in the cytoplasm. As the degradation of Bora before mitotic entry coincides with Plk1 target phosphorylation in the cytoplasm, it is a distinct possibility that Bora can function as an inhibitor of Plk1 activity, at least toward its other substrates, in the cytoplasm. It would therefore be interesting to test if binding of Bora to Plk1 can prevent efficient binding to its other substrates, for example by occupying the Polo box domain binding site. Further analysis of the Bora-Plk1 complex and the effect of Bora-binding to Plk1-dependent phosphorylation of other Plk1 targets will be required to answer these questions.

In addition to the downstream regulation, upstream regulation of Aurora A activity during G2 and how this relates to specific timing of T210-phosphorylation on Plk1 is currently unclear. Aurora A relies on several co-factors to exert its functions and we have previously shown that the Aurora A co-factor TPX2 does not contribute to the activation of Plk1 during G2 and mitosis (14). However, it will be interesting to investigate other Aurora A co-activators and recruiters such as Ajuba (36) or CEP192 (37) and study their impact on timely activation of Plk1. More detailed analysis of timing and activation events of Plk1, Bora, and Aurora A will be required to elucidate the complex spatiotemporal regulation of Plk1 activation during G2.

Acknowledgments

We thank the Medema, Lens, and Wolthuis lab members for useful discussions and input. RM is supported by the Netherlands Genomics Initiative of NWO and by the NWO Gravitation program CancerGenomics.nl. WB and MA are supported by the Netherlands Genomics Initiative of NWO. LM is supported by the Grant Agency of the Czech Republic (Project No. 13-18392S). AL is supported by the Swedish Research Council, the Swedish Society for Strategic Research, and the Swedish Foundation for Cancer Research.

phosphorylation of T210.
References

- Bruinsma W, Raaijmakers JA, Medema RH. Switching Polo-like kinase-1 on and off in time and space. *Trends Biochem Sci* (2012) 37:534–42. doi:10.1016/j. tibs.2012.09.005
- Petronczki M, Glotzer M, Kraut N, Peters J-M. Polo-like kinase 1 triggers the initiation of cytokinesis in human cells by promoting recruitment of the rhogef ect2 to the central spindle. *Dev Cell* (2007) 12:713–25. doi:10.1016/j.devcel. 2007.03.013
- Elia AEH, Cantley LC, Yaffe MB. Proteomic screen finds pSer/pThr-binding domain localizing Plk1 to mitotic substrates. *Science* (2003) 299:1228–31. doi:10.1126/science.1079079
- Elia AEH, Rellos P, Haire LF, Chao JW, Ivins FJ, Hoepker K, et al. The molecular basis for phosphodependent substrate targeting and regulation of Plks by the Polo-box domain. *Cell* (2003) 115:83–95. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(03) 00725-6
- Kang YH, Park J-E, Yu L-R, Soung N-K, Yun S-M, Bang JK, et al. Self-regulated Plk1 recruitment to kinetochores by the Plk1-PBIP1 interaction is critical for proper chromosome segregation. *Mol Cell* (2006) 24:409–22. doi:10.1016/j. molcel.2006.10.016
- Leung GC, Hudson JW, Kozarova A, Davidson A, Dennis JW, Sicheri F. The Sak Polo-box comprises a structural domain sufficient for mitotic subcellular localization. *Nat Struct Biol* (2002) 9:719–24. doi:10.1038/nsb848
- Neef R, Gruneberg U, Kopajtich R, Li X, Nigg EA, Sillje H, et al. Choice of Plk1 docking partners during mitosis and cytokinesis is controlled by the activation state of Cdk1. *Nat Cell Biol* (2007) 9:436–44. doi:10.1038/ncb1557
- Qi W, Tang Z, Yu H. Phosphorylation- and Polo-box-dependent binding of Plk1 to Bub1 is required for the kinetochore localization of Plk1. *Mol Biol Cell* (2006) 17:3705–16. doi:10.1091/mbc.E06-03-0240
- Soung N-K, Park J-E, Yu L-R, Lee KH, Lee J-M, Bang JK, et al. Plk1-dependent and -independent roles of an ODF2 splice variant, hCenexin1, at the centrosome of somatic cells. *Dev Cell* (2009) 16:539–50. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2009.02.004
- Jang Y-J, Ma S, Terada Y, Erikson RL. Phosphorylation of threonine 210 and the role of serine 137 in the regulation of mammalian polo-like kinase. *J Biol Chem* (2002) 277:44115–20. doi:10.1074/jbc.M202172200
- Seki A, Coppinger JA, Jang C-Y, Yates JR, Fang G. Bora and the kinase aurora a cooperatively activate the kinase Plk1 and control mitotic entry. *Science* (2008) 320:1655–8. doi:10.1126/science.1157425
- Macurek L, Lindqvist A, Lim D, Lampson MA, Klompmaker R, Freire R, et al. Polo-like kinase-1 is activated by aurora A to promote checkpoint recovery. *Nature* (2008) 455:119–23. doi:10.1038/nature07185
- Barr AR, Gergely F. Aurora-A: the maker and breaker of spindle poles. J Cell Sci (2007) 120(Pt 17):2987–96. doi:10.1242/jcs.013136
- Bruinsma W, Macurek L, Freire R, Lindqvist A, Medema RH. Bora and Aurora-A continue to activate Plk1 in mitosis. J Cell Sci (2014) 127(Pt 4):801–11. doi:10.1242/jcs.137216
- Akopyan K, Silva Cascales H, Hukasova E, Saurin AT, Müllers E, Jaiswal H, et al. Assessing kinetics from fixed cells reveals activation of the mitotic entry network at the S/G2 transition. *Mol Cell* (2014) 53:843–53. doi:10.1016/j.molcel. 2014.01.031
- Hutterer A, Berdnik D, Wirtz-Peitz F, Zigman M, Schleiffer A, Knoblich JA. Mitotic activation of the kinase aurora-A requires its binding partner Bora. *Dev Cell* (2006) 11:147–57. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2006.06.002
- Feine O, Hukasova E, Bruinsma W, Freire R, Fainsod A, Gannon J, et al. Phosphorylation-mediated stabilization of Bora in mitosis coordinates Plx1/Plk1 and Cdk1 oscillations. *Cell Cycle* (2014) 13(11):1727–36. doi:10.4161/ cc.28630
- Chan EHY, Santamaria A, Sillje HHW, Nigg EA. Plk1 regulates mitotic aurora A function through betaTrCP-dependent degradation of hBora. *Chromosoma* (2008) 117:457–69. doi:10.1007/s00412-008-0165-5
- Seki A, Coppinger JA, Du H, Jang C-Y, Yates JR, Fang G. Plk1- and beta-TrCPdependent degradation of Bora controls mitotic progression. *J Cell Biol* (2008) 181:65–78. doi:10.1083/jcb.200712027
- Hukasova E, Silva Cascales H, Kumar SR, Lindqvist A. Monitoring kinase and phosphatase activities through the cell cycle by ratiometric FRET. J Vis Exp (2012) (59):e3410. doi:10.3791/3410

- Méndez J, Stillman B. Chromatin association of human origin recognition complex, cdc6, and minichromosome maintenance proteins during the cell cycle: assembly of prereplication complexes in late mitosis. *Mol Cell Biol* (2000) 20(22):8602–12. doi:10.1128/MCB.20.22.8602-8612.2000
- Lénárt P, Petronczki M, Steegmaier M, Di Fiore B, Lipp JJ, Hoffmann M, et al. The small-molecule inhibitor BI 2536 reveals novel insights into mitotic roles of polo-like kinase 1. *Curr Biol* (2007) 17:304–15. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2006. 12.046
- Manfredi MG, Ecsedy JA, Meetze KA, Balani SK, Burenkova O, Chen W, et al. Antitumor activity of MLN8054, an orally active small-molecule inhibitor of aurora A kinase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) **104**:4106–11. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0608798104
- 24. Cheeseman IM, Desai A. A combined approach for the localization and tandem affinity purification of protein complexes from metazoans. *Sci STKE* (2005) **2005**:11. doi:10.1126/stke.2662005pl1
- Gillingham AK, Munro S. The PACT domain, a conserved centrosomal targeting motif in the coiled-coil proteins AKAP450 and pericentrin. *EMBO Rep* (2000) 1:524–9. doi:10.1093/embo-reports/kvd105
- van Vugt MATM, Brás A, Medema RH. Polo-like kinase-1 controls recovery from a G2 DNA damage-induced arrest in mammalian cells. *Mol Cell* (2004) 15:799–811. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2004.07.015
- Takaki T, Trenz K, Costanzo V, Petronczki M. Polo-like kinase 1 reaches beyond mitosis – cytokinesis, DNA damage response, and development. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2008) 20:650–60. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2008.10.005
- Rannou Y, Troadec M-B, Petretti C, Hans F, Duterte S, Dimitrov S, et al. Localization of aurora A and aurora B kinases during interphase. *Cell Cycle* (2008) 7:3012–20. doi:10.4161/cc.7.19.6718
- Alvarez-Fernández M, Sánchez-Martínez R, Sanz-Castillo B, Gan PP, Sanz-Flores M, Trakala M, et al. Greatwall is essential to prevent mitotic collapse after nuclear envelope breakdown in mammals. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:17374–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1310745110
- Wang P, Galan JA, Normandin K, Bonneil É, Hickson GR, Roux PP, et al. Cell cycle regulation of greatwall kinase nuclear localization facilitates mitotic progression. J Cell Biol (2013) 202:277–93. doi:10.1083/jcb.201211141
- Mochida S, Maslen SL, Skehel M, Hunt T. Greatwall phosphorylates an inhibitor of protein phosphatase 2A that is essential for mitosis. *Science* (2010) 330:1670–3. doi:10.1126/science.1195689
- Wang L, Guo Q, Fisher LA, Liu D, Peng A. Regulation of polo-like kinase 1 by DNA damage and PP2A/B55α. *Cell Cycle* (2015) 14:157–66. doi:10.4161/ 15384101.2014.986392
- Kishi K, van Vugt MATM, Okamoto K-I, Hayashi Y, Yaffe MB. Functional dynamics of Polo-like kinase 1 at the centrosome. *Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 29:3134–50. doi:10.1128/MCB.01663-08
- 34. Goto H, Kiyono T, Tomono Y, Kawajiri A, Urano T, Furukawa K, et al. Complex formation of Plk1 and INCENP required for metaphase–anaphase transition. *Nat Cell Biol* (2005) 8:180–7. doi:10.1038/ncb1350
- Elowe S, Hümmer S, Uldschmid A, Li X, Nigg EA. Tension-sensitive Plk1 phosphorylation on BubR1 regulates the stability of kinetochore microtubule interactions. *Genes Dev* (2007) 21:2205–19. doi:10.1101/gad.436007
- 36. Hirota T, Kunitoku N, Sasayama T, Marumoto T, Zhang D, Nitta M, et al. Aurora-A and an interacting activator, the LIM protein Ajuba, are required for mitotic commitment in human cells. *Cell* (2003) 114:585–98. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(03)00642-1
- Joukov V, Walter JC, De Nicolo A. The Cep192-Organized Aurora A-Plk1 cascade is essential for centrosome cycle and bipolar spindle assembly. *Mol Cell* (2014) 55:578–91. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2014.06.016

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Bruinsma, Aprelia, Kool, Macurek, Lindqvist and Medema. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Aurora A's Functions During Mitotic Exit: The Guess Who Game

David Reboutier^{1,2*}, Christelle Benaud^{1,2} and Claude Prigent^{1,2*}

¹ Unité Mixte de Recherche 6290, Équipe labellisée Ligue, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, Rennes, France, ² Institut de Génétique et Développement de Rennes, Université Rennes 1, Rennes, France

Until recently, the knowledge of Aurora A kinase functions during mitosis was limited to pre-metaphase events, particularly centrosome maturation, G2/M transition, and mitotic spindle assembly. However, an involvement of Aurora A in post-metaphase events was also suspected, but not clearly demonstrated due to the technical difficulty to perform the appropriate experiments. Recent developments of both an analog-specific version of Aurora A and small molecule inhibitors have led to the first demonstration that Aurora A is required for the early steps of cytokinesis. As in pre-metaphase, Aurora A plays diverse functions during anaphase, essentially participating in astral microtubules dynamics and central spindle assembly and functioning. The present review describes the experimental systems used to decipher new functions of Aurora A during late mitosis and situate these functions into the context of cytokinesis mechanisms.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marcos Malumbres, Centro Nacional de Investigaciones Oncológicas (CNIO), Spain

Reviewed by:

Thomas Joseph Maresca, University of Massachusetts Amherst, USA Randy Y. C. Poon, The Hong Kong University of Science and Technology, Hong Kong

*Correspondence:

David Reboutier david.reboutier@univ-rennes1.fr; Claude Prigent claude.prigent@univ-rennes1.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 29 September 2015 Accepted: 07 December 2015 Published: 21 December 2015

Citation:

Reboutier D, Benaud C and Prigent C (2015) Aurora A's Functions During Mitotic Exit: The Guess Who Game. Front. Oncol. 5:290. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00290 Keywords: mitosis, cytokinesis, Aurora kinase, central spindle, cancer, microtubule

INTRODUCTION

Aurora A and Aurora B are two major serine/threonine kinases participating in mitosis regulation. From an evolutionary point of view, equatorial Aurora B kinase likely appeared before polar Aurora A kinase (1). Although the latest is a derivative of Aurora B, it possesses its own expression pattern and its own crucial mitotic functions. Aurora A was discovered in the 90s by Glover and colleagues in a screen designed to identify genes that affect centrosomes cycle in Drosophila (2). Since this first study, Aurora A has been the focus of many attentions in fundamental and medical research, because the loss of control of its expression or activity has been directly linked to cancer. Several functions of Aurora A kinase during mitosis have been well established. Aurora A regulates mitotic entry through phosphorylation of CDC25B phosphatase (3) or PLK1 kinase (4, 5). Aurora A also contributes to DNA damage (6) and to spindle assembly checkpoints (SAC) (7). Once the cell is engaged into mitosis, Aurora A participates in mitotic spindle assembly and functioning. Aurora A triggers centrosome maturation by recruiting NDLE1 (8) and TACC3 (9). In prometaphase, Aurora A participates in the regulation of microtubule dynamics and contributes to the recruitment of factors involved in the dynamic instability of microtubules, including DDA3 (10), MCAK (11), ch-TOG (12, 13), and KIF2A (14). Aurora A is also involved in the recruitment of proteins that move along microtubules, for example, Kinesin 5 (Kif11) (15) and p150Glued (16). Lastly, Aurora A has been shown to be involved in chromatin driven microtubules nucleation through NEDD1 phosphorylation (17). These functions of the kinase are closely related to its localization. Indeed, Aurora A is located to centrosomes in G2 and both to centrosomes and to mitotic spindle poles during mitotic spindle assembly. Interestingly, the kinase is also found associated with the central spindle and later on the midbody during mitotic exit. In spite of the description of these late mitotic localizations, there was no formal data demonstrating the involvement of Aurora A into

37

mitotic exit until recently, mainly because of technical limitations. Indeed, studies investigating the functions of Aurora A have involved modifying Aurora A activity by RNA interference depletion of the protein (siRNA), by over expression (18, 19) and/or by the use of mutants (active, inactive, hyperactive, or nondegradable) (7, 20-24). The major outcome of such experiments is the failure of centrosome maturation (23). During G2, the cell prepares to enter mitosis and numerous proteins required for microtubule nucleation are recruited to centrosomes to participate in the mitotic spindle assembly. Defects in centrosome maturation frequently result in a longer G2/M transition and perturb the mitotic spindle assembly, thus maintaining the SAC active. The active SAC prevents the metaphase/anaphase transition, thereby most of the time impedes the investigation of Aurora A functions beyond this step. In view of the crucial role of Aurora A in spindle organization before anaphase and its post-metaphase localization, an implication of Aurora A in the regulation of the spindle during mitotic exit would not be surprising. In order to better understand late mitotic events, potential late mitotic functions of Aurora A should be investigated. Indeed, in the early 2000s, studies that had resulted in only partial perturbation of the activity of the kinase have pointed out some late mitotic functions for Aurora A. The specific involvement of Aurora A during mitotic exit was confirmed only recently by the use of pharmacological inhibition of the kinase. The present review focuses on the experimental systems that have been used to decipher late mitotic functions of Aurora A and discusses these functions in the context of mitotic exit.

THE FIRST CLUES OF THE LATE MITOTIC INVOLVEMENT OF AURORA A

Targeting of the Kinase by Cellular Microinjection of Anti-Aurora A Antibodies

The first study that brought some insight in the involvement of Aurora A in mitotic exit was led by Marumoto and colleagues (24). The aim of this study was to understand the physiological functions of human Aurora A. In this context, the authors first depleted the kinase by siRNA in HeLa cells. In cells reaching the best depletion efficiency, they observed a classical absence of mitotic entry. Yet, when only partial depletion was achieved, they observed chromosomes misalignment and some cells presented multiple nuclei that are often synonymous of cytokinesis failure. To pin point the specific role of Aurora A throughout the different phases of mitosis, the authors inhibited the kinase by microinjection of affinity purified anti-Aurora A polyclonal antibodies at different time of mitosis progression. Injection of HeLa cells with the antibodies in late G2 triggered a delay in mitotic entry, a prolonged duration of early (prometaphase and metaphase) and late mitosis (anaphase and telophase), a defect in chromosomes congression, the appearance of mitotic spindle with multiple spindle poles, and an unequal chromosomes segregation. All these phenotypes have now commonly been described as typical of the inhibition of Aurora A. Instead, microinjection of anti-Aurora A antibodies after centrosomes separation and chromosomes alignment onto metaphase plate triggered a cytokinesis defect. Albeit sister chromatids separated and the cleavage furrow

formed, meaning that the acto-myosin ring assembled and could contract, cytokinesis aborted, and daughter cells fused. These data, which strongly suggested for the first time that the Aurora A kinase could be involved in mitotic exit, were reinforced by the first demonstration that Aurora A was not only localized on the centrosomes and the mitotic spindle poles but also on the central spindle and the midbody. This pioneer study was particularly interesting since it was the first time that Aurora A was inhibited in a precise window of time, which specifically targeted mitotic exit. Yet, effects of antibodies microinjections are difficult to interpret because there is no real negative control that assesses putative off target effects. Moreover, since the antibodies used to inhibit Aurora A were obtained after injection of the regulatory domain of the kinase into a rabbit (amino acids 1-129), the catalytic domain of the kinase is most likely not targeted. As the authors did not test the effect of this polyclonal antibody onto Aurora A's catalytic activity, the real effect of the injection into culture cells is thus difficult to assess and cellular data have to be examined cautiously.

Indirect Stabilization of the Kinase

More recently, a second study brought interesting data concerning putative late mitotic functions of Aurora A through indirect action on the stability of the kinase. In HeLa cells, Floyd and colleagues explored the time course of APC/C^{Cdh1} activity and functioning (25). As previously described in Xenopus cell free extracts (26, 27), authors observed that it was involved in Aurora A kinases degradation. Indeed, they found that siRNA-mediated Cdh1 depletion led to a stabilization of Aurora A and B that were not degraded anymore during mitotic exit. In parallel, Floyd and colleagues examined whether APC/C^{Cdh1} could be involved into mitotic exit through time-lapse recordings of Cdh1-depleted cells. They measured the time taken from anaphase onset to cleavage furrow ingression completion and found that, after knockdown of Cdh1, this time was reduced. Authors also observed that sister chromatids segregation occurred more rapidly, likely indicating that microtubules dynamics was modified. This was indeed the case, since in Cdh1-depleted cells, the robustness of the central spindle was weaker, and there was an exaggerated growth of astral microtubules at the spindle poles, which persisted abnormally during telophase and abscission. To test whether the Aurora kinases were responsible for such phenotypes, the authors then expressed non-degradable forms of Aurora A or B. They found that expression of each one could mimic the depletion of Cdh1. Interestingly enough, the authors also remarked that overexpression of a non-degradable version of Aurora B reduced the degradation of Aurora A. As Aurora A appears to be degraded earlier than B, the authors suggested that destruction of Aurora A in anaphase may be sufficient to prevent proper anaphase spindle organization, and Aurora A is the likely critical target of $\mathrm{APC/C}^{\mathrm{Cdh}\check{\mathrm{I}}}$ at an aphase onset. To confirm this hypothesis, Floyd and colleagues then tested whether depletion of Aurora A by siRNA could rescue Cdh1 depletion. In agreement with previously published data, cells depleted for Aurora A were delayed in prometaphase and when they entered into metaphase, they frequently presented fragmented poles. When Cdh1 and Aurora A were depleted simultaneously, the over elongation of anaphase spindle observed when Cdh1 was depleted alone was partially

reduced, thus confirming a role played by Aurora A in central spindle dynamics.

To further investigate the mechanisms that could be responsible for spindle over elongation, Floyd and colleagues analyzed the distribution of Aurora kinases in Cdh1-depleted cells. The authors first observed a persistence of the Aurora A staining at spindle poles from anaphase to G1 stage. This persistence of Aurora A correlated with the increase of astral microtubules density indicating that the degradation of Aurora A at this stage of the mitosis might be used to regulate astral microtubules dynamics. Concomitantly with the polar stabilization of the kinase, Cdh1 depletion also triggered the polar retention of TPX2, which is a well-characterized Aurora A activator involved into mitotic spindle microtubules nucleation in a Ran-GTP-dependent manner. The staining of EB1 protein, which localized at the plus tip of growing microtubules, was not modified, indicating that Cdh1 likely regulates global microtubules stability rather than microtubules growth. In parallel to these results, the authors also observed that Cdh1 depletion altered not only the stability but also the distribution of Aurora B. Instead of being localized to the central spindle midzone, authors found that the kinase was weakly localized to the midzone and rather accumulated to a diffuse band in the region of the equatorial cortex. Mklp2, which mediates the localization of Aurora B to the central spindle midzone, was also relocalized to the equatorial cortex. In contrast to MKLP1, a component of the Centralspindlin complex, PRC1 and PLK1, was correctly localized. The authors proposed that alteration of the central spindle density and structure could be due to the weak localization of MKLP2 and Aurora B to the midzone, but MKLP1, PRC1, and PLK1 are sufficient to drive the assembly of a weak spindle midzone that allows the initiation of the cleavage furrow.

Altogether, these results suggest a predominant role of Aurora A in the regulation of early anaphase spindle dynamics, notably in the stabilization of astral microtubules, whereas Aurora B would be involved later, likely in central spindle stability. However, in this experimental system, a function for Aurora A in central spindle assembly cannot be definitively ruled out since it may be hidden by the phenotype triggered by the mislocalization of Aurora B. Another possibility could be that Aurora A and B share common substrates and could participate in the same pathways during mitotic exit.

Conditional Knock-Out of the Kinase

Work by Hégarat and colleagues (28) has pursued on the notion of cooperation between Aurora A and B, a few years later. In their paper, the authors explored Aurora A's functions through conditional knock-out of the protein. They took advantage of the DT40 chicken cells to set up a system in which the two WT alleles of Aurora A were disrupted. This system was chosen to ensure complete Aurora A depletion and avoid the potential side effects triggered by kinase inactivation and protein removal. Using this strategy, the authors first confirmed previous results: they observed mitotic cells with unaligned chromosomes, mitotic spindle with reduced volumes, and defective PLK1 activation in G2 phase. Interestingly, the simultaneous impairment of Aurora A expression and chemical inhibition of Aurora B (with 60 nM AZD1152, a potent Aurora B inhibitor) triggered a complete absence of chromosomes segregation followed by their decondensation. This defect was accompanied by the persistence of long and stable MT fibers in Aurora AKO/Aurora B inhibited cells, whereas Aurora B inhibited cells presented the classical spindle contraction typical of anaphase onset. In Aurora A^{KO} cells, astral microtubules appeared partially stable, but chromosomes finally separated. Curiously, the authors did not mention any further effect in later phases of mitosis. Altogether, these results suggested a collaborative role for Aurora A and Aurora B in chromosomes segregation during early anaphase, through control of mitotic spindle microtubules stability. This observation could be the result of substrate or pathway redundancy and point to the complex interplay between centrosomal and centromeric functions in regulating mitotic spindle dynamics [for further information, see the review by Hochegger and colleagues (1)]. Even though the experimental system used by Hégarat and colleagues allowed a real-specific targeting of Aurora A, it did not allow the inhibition of the kinase within an accurate window of time. Consequently, many events that require the presence of Aurora A or its activity remained inaccessible. This drawback was solved 2 years later through pharmacological inhibition of the kinase.

THE VALIDATION OF AURORA A'S LATE MITOTIC INVOLVEMENT THROUGH PHARMACOLOGICAL INHIBITION

The Chemical Genetics Strategy

The best way to address the late mitotic functions of Aurora A is to pharmacologically target the kinase just after the metaphase to anaphase transition, once the SAC is satisfied. Our group was the first who succeeded in developing such an approach (29). To perform this task, we used chemical genetics techniques that consist in modifying the catalytic domain of the kinase to make it sensitive to an ATP analog that has no effect on the WT Aurora A kinase. This system thus, in addition to allow the timely control of Aurora inhibition, enables us to detect any off-target effects of the ATP analog by using the WT kinase as a negative control. To generate an Aurora A variant with an enhanced sensitivity to ATP analogs, we have modified the specificity of the ATPbinding pocket of the kinase by converting leucine 210 into an alanine [L210A Aurora A mutant referred to hereafter as analogsensitive Aurora A (as-AurA)]. In vitro, recombinant as-AurA was as active as the WT version of the kinase (wt-AurA) but was specifically inhibited by the ATP analog 1-Na-PP1 that had no effect on wt-AurA. We generated stable U2OS human cell lines, expressing RNA interference resistant GFP-tagged versions of wt-AurA or as-AurA alleles under the Aurora A minimal promoter (30). In these cells, as-AurA localized similarly to what has been previously described for WT Aurora A and was able to rescue endogenous Aurora A depletion, indicating it is fully functional. Treatment of cells only expressing wt- or as-AurA with 1-Na-PP1 for 24 h, substantially increased the percentage of multipolar or fragmented spindle poles in as-AurA expressing cells [as previously described by Asteriti and colleagues (12)], whereas it had no effect in wt-AurA expressing cells. Altogether, these data show that our chemical genetics system is valid.

To study the effect of Aurora A inhibition just after the metaphase to anaphase transition, we applied 1-Na-PP1 in a timely fashion on wt- or as-AurA cells. When Aurora A was inhibited in metaphase, most cells were blocked and the mitotic spindle collapsed with the two spindle poles closely juxtaposed to the chromatin. When Aurora A was inhibited within the first few seconds of anaphase, the chromosomes separated, but rapidly stopped and cells did not undergo telophase or cytokinesis, leading to the generation of binucleated cells. In these cells, the central spindle was largely disorganized or even absent, leading to the absence of anaphase B. Clearly, these results indicate that Aurora A is both involved in mitotic spindle assembly during anaphase.

We then searched to identify the defective molecular mechanism leading to anaphase spindle abortion. Central spindle assembly is a complex process involving diverse molecules with highly specific functions. The evolutionarily conserved Centralspindlin complex is a major player in this process. Appropriate localization of Centralspindlin in Drosophila depends on the dynactin complex and depletion of the dynactin subunit p150Glued in Drosophila S2 cells perturbs Pav-KLP (the ortholog of MKLP1) localization and central spindle organization (31). Our data showed that inhibition of Aurora A during early anaphasetriggered mislocalization of MKLP1 and the accumulation of p150Glued at mitotic spindle poles. Furthermore, we investigated the molecular mechanism involving p150Glued and found that it was phosphorylated by Aurora A on serine 19. This residue belongs to the microtubule-binding domain of p150Glued that is known, in Drosophila, to be phosphorylated by Aurora A in pre-anaphase stages (16). Moreover, in interphasic human cells, p150Glued phosphorylation by the PKA kinase has previously been shown to regulate its affinity for microtubules (32). Interestingly, the mutation of serine 19 into an alanine (S19A, which is non-phosphorylable) mimics the inhibition of Aurora A, whereas the mutation into aspartic acid (S19D, that mimics a constitutive phosphorylation) partially rescues Aurora A inhibition.

Currently, the exact mechanism involving Aurora A and p150Glued in central spindle assembly remains to be deciphered. The p150Glued protein can interact with EB1, a microtubuleassociated protein involved in microtubule nucleation (33, 34). This interaction, between p150Glued and EB1, is necessary for microtubule binding to centrosomes (33) and for microtubule nucleation (35-37). The C-terminus of EB1 binds to the Nterminus of p150Glued, and this event decreases microtubule shortening and increases rescue frequency and the growth rate of microtubules, thereby favoring microtubule elongation (33, 36). Aurora A depletion results in the disconnection of centrosomes from mitotic spindle poles in Drosophila (16), and inhibition of Aurora A seems to be involved in central spindle microtubule nucleation (29). Both of these effects resemble those of EB1 inactivation (33, 35-37). Consequently, phosphorylation of p150Glued serine 19 by Aurora A could be involved in central spindle assembly through an EB1 function. Another hypothesis involves Kinesin 5. Uteng and colleagues have shown that the dynein/dynactin complex is responsible for the transport of the kinesin 5 motor toward the poles (38). As kinesin 5 is required for accurate central spindle assembly (39-42), a defect in p150glued localization

during early anaphase could trigger Kinesin 5 mislocalization and concomitant defects in central spindle assembly.

Targeting of Aurora A by a Small Molecule Inhibitor

During the same period, Lioutas and Vernos also demonstrated the involvement of Aurora A in central spindle assembly by using the small molecule inhibitor MLN8237 (43). MLN8237 is a selective Aurora A inhibitor that has >200-fold higher selectivity for Aurora A than Aurora B in cell free assay. In HeLa cells, the authors determined that 250 nM MLN8237 was the concentration that gave the best inhibitory effect on Aurora A without any effect on Aurora B. Similarly to our results, when cells were treated with MLN8237 during metaphase, mitotic spindle collapsed with both centrosomes traveling toward each other, confirming that Aurora A activity is required for mitotic spindle stability. When cells were treated with MLN8237 at anaphase onset, they progressed through anaphase until cytokinesis but with a slower kinetics than control cells. Moreover, Aurora A inhibited cells presented several chromosome segregation defects, including chromatin bridges and lagging pieces of chromosomes. As Aurora A is an important regulator of microtubule stability during mitotic spindle assembly, the authors examined whether the microtubule function was compromised. The pole-to-pole distance during chromosomes segregation was strongly reduced, due to a decrease in central spindle elongation. Additionally, central spindle appeared weaker and more disorganized than in control, while kinetochore fibers appeared to shorten slightly faster than in control cells. Overall, these data indicated that Aurora A activity is involved in chromosomes segregation and is strongly required for central spindle microtubules assembly and organization during mitotic exit.

TACC3 is a substrate of Aurora A that is involved in microtubules stabilization in partnership with chTOG/XMAP215. It is phosphorylated by the kinase on serine 558 during mitotic spindle assembly (9, 44). Immunofluorescence experiments showed that phosphorylated TACC3 is localized on mitotic spindle poles in pre-anaphase and on the poles and the central spindle during mitotic exit. Moreover, the phospho-TACC3 signal was strongly reduced when cells were treated with MLN8237. Depletion of TACC3 by siRNA-triggered effect similar to those induced by Aurora A inhibition: the progression of cells through mitotic exit was slower, the elongation of central spindle was decreased, and the microtubule fluorescence intensity of central spindle was reduced when compared to control. Interestingly, while the exogenous expression of the WT version of TACC3 partially rescued the depletion of TACC3, it was not the case for the non-phosphorylable S558A mutant version. The authors finally realized depolymerization and regrowth assays to further characterize the role of Aurora A and TACC3 into the regulation of central spindle dynamics. When cells were incubated on ice, depolymerization occurred faster in MLN8237-treated cells or in TACC3-depleted cells than in control. Interestingly, for TACC3depleted cells treated with MLN8237, depolymerization was not enhanced when compared with TACC3-depleted cells alone, likely meaning that Aurora A and TACC3 act in a similar pathway. Similarly, whereas in control cells microtubule regrowth was very



efficient, in MLN8237-treated or TACC3-depleted cells, microtubule regrowth was strongly delayed. Altogether, these data strongly confirm the late mitotic involvement of Aurora A by using a small molecule pharmacological inhibition of the kinase.

CONCLUSION

Historically, mitotic spindle assembly is considered as a critical event for proper chromosome segregation and mitosis progression. Nonetheless, cytokinesis is also emerging as a crucial event of cell division. Even though a dividing cell manages to correctly build its metaphase spindle, a subsequent cytokinesis failure would also lead to polyploidy or aneuploidy and cause genome instability. Whereas the pre-anaphase functions of the Aurora A kinase are extensively documented, studies deciphering the cytokinetic functions of Aurora A remained limited until recently. The various works presented in this review confirm that Aurora A cytokinetic functions are not anecdotal, and understanding these functions is of critical importance for the comprehension of cytokinesis.

Despite the highly different approaches that were used in the works presented here, Aurora A clearly appears to be directly involved in astral microtubules stability and central spindle robustness, both being determinant for an accurate cytokinesis (Figure 1). The few discrepancies observed in the different studies may mainly reflect the heterogeneous means that were used to target Aurora A: partial or total depletion, indirect stabilization or pharmacological inhibition of the kinase. Moreover, Aurora A has been shown to also perform functions that are independent of its kinase catalytic activity, thus carrying out a depletion or an inhibition of Aurora A may target different function of the kinase and result in a different outcome (45, 46). According to the studies described in the present review, Aurora A likely exerts many functions from the "dawn to the dusk" of cytokinesis. Some of the events participating in cytokinesis are very dynamic and last only few minutes (for example, central spindle assembly). Under these circumstances, in vitro experimental systems could in the future be highly valuable, notably "artificial centrosomes"

that are constituted of Aurora A coated beads nucleating asterlike structures in *Xenopus* egg extract (47). This system enables to reassemble an anaphase spindle showing interesting features in terms of size, shape, and biochemistry (48). However, the highly dynamic nature of the remodeling of the mitotic spindle also calls for live cell video-microscopy approaches in order to decipher Aurora A's late mitotic functions. Even though the chemical genetics system that we have developed was up to date and the only way to evaluate the effect of a real-specific inhibition of the kinase, the emergence of small molecule inhibitors that appear more and more specific should soon open the way to extensive study of the hidden functions of Aurora A kinase.

Its function in pre-anaphase stages of mitosis has made Aurora A as a potentially interesting target for cancer therapy and has led to the development of Aurora A-specific pharmacological inhibitors. The Aurora A inhibitor, MLN8237 (also known as Alisertib), is now in clinical phase III study (49). Paradoxically, the understanding of Aurora A's functions, during interphase, asymmetric division or mitotic exit, is at its dawn. Moreover, we now know that both a gain and a loss of activity of Aurora A can lead to carcinogenesis, depending on the mode of cell division (50–53). The fact that Aurora A appears more and more as a pleitropic protein should thus lead to consider cautiously the opportunity to inhibit its activity to treat cancer.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DR conceived the structure of the review, critically analyzed the literature, wrote the manuscript, and prepared figures. CB discussed extensively review structure and contents, contributed to manuscript writing. CP critically analyzed the literature, contributed to manuscript writing.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

CP team is financed by the Ligue Nationale Contre le Cancer (équipe labellisée), the Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS), and the University of Rennes 1.

REFERENCES

- Hochegger H, Hégarat N, Pereira-Leal JB. Aurora at the pole and equator: overlapping functions of Aurora kinases in the mitotic spindle. *Open Biol* (2013) 3:120185. doi:10.1098/rsob.120185
- Glover DM, Leibowitz MH, McLean DA, Parry H. Mutations in Aurora prevent centrosome separation leading to the formation of monopolar spindles. *Cell* (1995) 81:95–105. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95)90374-7
- 3. Dutertre S, Cazales M, Quaranta M, Froment C, Trabut V, Dozier C, et al. Phosphorylation of CDC25B by Aurora-A at the centrosome contributes to the G2-M transition. *J Cell Sci* (2004) **117**:2523–31. doi:10.1242/jcs.01108
- Macurek L, Lindqvist A, Lim D, Lampson MA, Klompmaker R, Freire R, et al. Polo-like kinase-1 is activated by Aurora A to promote checkpoint recovery. *Nature* (2008) 455:119–23. doi:10.1038/nature07185
- Seki A, Coppinger JA, Jang CY, Yates JR, Fang G. Bora and the kinase Aurora A cooperatively activate the kinase Plk1 and control mitotic entry. *Science* (2008) 320:1655–8. doi:10.1126/science.1157425
- Cazales M, Schmitt E, Montembault E, Dozier C, Prigent C, Ducommun B. CDC25B phosphorylation by Aurora-A occurs at the G2/M transition and is inhibited by DNA damage. *Cell Cycle* (2005) 4:1233–8. doi:10.4161/cc. 4.9.1964
- Marumoto T, Hirota T, Morisaki T, Kunitoku N, Zhang D, Ichikawa Y, et al. Roles of Aurora-A kinase in mitotic entry and G2 checkpoint in mammalian cells. *Genes Cells* (2002) 7:1173–82. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2443.2002.00592.x
- Mori D, Yano Y, Toyo-oka K, Yoshida N, Yamada M, Muramatsu M, et al. NDEL1 phosphorylation by Aurora-A kinase is essential for centrosomal maturation, separation, and TACC3 recruitment. *Mol Cell Biol* (2007) 27:352–67. doi:10.1128/MCB.00878-06
- Kinoshita K, Noetzel TL, Pelletier L, Mechtler K, Drechsel DN, Schwager A, et al. Aurora A phosphorylation of TACC3/maskin is required for centrosomedependent microtubule assembly in mitosis. J Cell Biol (2005) 170:1047–55. doi:10.1083/jcb.200503023
- Jang CY, Fang G. DDA3 associates with MCAK and controls chromosome congression. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2011) 407:610–4. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2011.03.081
- Zhang X, Ems-McClung SC, Walczak CE. Aurora A phosphorylates MCAK to control ran-dependent spindle bipolarity. *Mol Biol Cell* (2008) 19:2752–65. doi:10.1091/mbc.E08-02-0198
- Asteriti IA, Giubettini M, Lavia P, Guarguaglini G. Aurora-A inactivation causes mitotic spindle pole fragmentation by unbalancing microtubulegenerated forces. *Mol Cancer* (2011) 10:131. doi:10.1186/1476-4598-10-131
- De Luca M, Brunetto L, Asteriti IA, Giubettini M, Lavia P, Guarguaglini G. Aurora-A and ch-TOG act in a common pathway in control of spindle pole integrity. *Oncogene* (2008) 27:6539–49. doi:10.1038/onc.2008.252
- Jang CY, Coppinger JA, Seki A, Yates JR III, Fang G. Plk1 and Aurora A regulate the depolymerase activity and the cellular localization of Kif2a. *J Cell Sci* (2009) 122:1334–41. doi:10.1242/jcs.044321
- Castro A, Mandart E, Lorca T, Galas S. Involvement of Aurora A kinase during meiosis I-II transition in *Xenopus* oocytes. J Biol Chem (2003) 278:2236–41. doi:10.1074/jbc.M207894200
- Rome P, Montembault E, Franck N, Pascal A, Glover DM, Giet R. Aurora A contributes to p150(glued) phosphorylation and function during mitosis. *J Cell Biol* (2010) 189:651–9. doi:10.1083/jcb.201001144
- Pinyol R, Scrofani J, Vernos I. The role of NEDD1 phosphorylation by Aurora A in chromosomal microtubule nucleation and spindle function. *Curr Biol* (2013) 23:143–9. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2012.11.046
- Pascreau G, Delcros JG, Morin N, Prigent C, Arlot-Bonnemains Y. Aurora-A kinase Ser349 phosphorylation is required during *Xenopus laevis* oocyte maturation. *Dev Biol* (2008) 317:523–30. doi:10.1016/j.ydbio.2008.02.053
- Roghi C, Giet R, Uzbekov R, Morin N, Chartrain I, Le Guellec R, et al. The *Xenopus* protein kinase pEg2 associates with the centrosome in a cell cycledependent manner, binds to the spindle microtubules and is involved in bipolar mitotic spindle assembly. *J Cell Sci* (1998) 111(Pt 5):557–72.
- Anand S, Penrhyn-Lowe S, Venkitaraman AR. AURORA-A amplification overrides the mitotic spindle assembly checkpoint, inducing resistance to taxol. *Cancer Cell* (2003) 3:51–62. doi:10.1016/S1535-6108(02)00235-0
- Berdnik D, Knoblich JA. Drosophila Aurora-A is required for centrosome maturation and actin-dependent asymmetric protein localization during mitosis. *Curr Biol* (2002) 12:640–7. doi:10.1016/S0960-9822(02)00766-2

- Giet R, McLean D, Descamps S, Lee MJ, Raff JW, Prigent C, et al. Drosophila Aurora A kinase is required to localize D-TACC to centrosomes and to regulate astral microtubules. J Cell Biol (2002) 156:437–51. doi:10.1083/jcb.200108135
- Hannak E, Kirkham M, Hyman AA, Oegema K. Aurora-A kinase is required for centrosome maturation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. J Cell Biol (2001) 155:1109–16. doi:10.1083/jcb.200108051
- Marumoto T, Honda S, Hara T, Nitta M, Hirota T, Kohmura E, et al. Aurora-A kinase maintains the fidelity of early and late mitotic events in HeLa cells. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:51786–95. doi:10.1074/jbc.M306275200
- Floyd S, Pines J, Lindon C. APC/C Cdh1 targets Aurora kinase to control reorganization of the mitotic spindle at anaphase. *Curr Biol* (2008) 18:1649–58. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2008.09.058
- Castro A, Vigneron S, Bernis C, Labbe JC, Prigent C, Lorca T. The D-Boxactivating domain (DAD) is a new proteolysis signal that stimulates the silent D-box sequence of Aurora-A. *EMBO Rep* (2002) 3:1209–14. doi:10.1093/emboreports/kvf241
- Littlepage LE, Ruderman JV. Identification of a new APC/C recognition domain, the A box, which is required for the Cdh1-dependent destruction of the kinase Aurora-A during mitotic exit. *Genes Dev* (2002) 16:2274–85. doi:10.1101/gad.1007302
- Hégarat N, Smith E, Nayak G, Takeda S, Eyers PA, Hochegger H. Aurora A and Aurora B jointly coordinate chromosome segregation and anaphase microtubule dynamics. J Cell Biol (2011) 195:1103–13. doi:10.1083/jcb.201105058
- Reboutier D, Troadec MB, Cremet JY, Chauvin L, Guen V, Salaun P, et al. Aurora A is involved in central spindle assembly through phosphorylation of Ser 19 in P150Glued. J Cell Biol (2013) 201:65–79. doi:10.1083/jcb.201210060
- Tanaka M, Ueda A, Kanamori H, Ideguchi H, Yang J, Kitajima S, et al. Cellcycle-dependent regulation of human Aurora A transcription is mediated by periodic repression of E4TF1. J Biol Chem (2002) 277:10719–26. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M108252200
- Delcros JG, Prigent C, Giet R. Dynactin targets Pavarotti-KLP to the central spindle during anaphase and facilitates cytokinesis in *Drosophila* S2 cells. *J Cell Sci* (2006) 119:4431–41. doi:10.1242/jcs.03204
- Vaughan PS, Miura P, Henderson M, Byrne B, Vaughan KT. A role for regulated binding of p150(Glued) to microtubule plus ends in organelle transport. J Cell Biol (2002) 158:305–19. doi:10.1083/jcb.200201029
- 33. Askham JM, Vaughan KT, Goodson HV, Morrison EE. Evidence that an interaction between EB1 and p150(Glued) is required for the formation and maintenance of a radial microtubule array anchored at the centrosome. *Mol Biol Cell* (2002) 13:3627–45. doi:10.1091/mbc.E02-01-0061
- Berrueta L, Tirnauer JS, Schuyler SC, Pellman D, Bierer BE. The APC-associated protein EB1 associates with components of the dynactin complex and cytoplasmic dynein intermediate chain. *Curr Biol* (1999) 9:425–8. doi:10.1016/S0960-9822(99)80190-0
- Hayashi I, Wilde A, Mal TK, Ikura M. Structural basis for the activation of microtubule assembly by the EB1 and p150Glued complex. *Mol Cell* (2005) 19:449–60. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2005.06.034
- Manna T, Honnappa S, Steinmetz MO, Wilson L. Suppression of microtubule dynamic instability by the +TIP protein EB1 and its modulation by the CAP-Gly domain of p150glued. *Biochemistry* (2008) 47:779–86. doi:10.1021/bi701912g
- Strickland LI, Wen Y, Gundersen GG, Burgess DR. Interaction between EB1 and p150glued is required for anaphase astral microtubule elongation and stimulation of cytokinesis. *Curr Biol* (2005) 15:2249–55. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2005.10.073
- Uteng M, Hentrich C, Miura K, Bieling P, Surrey T. Poleward transport of Eg5 by dynein-dynactin in *Xenopus laevis* egg extract spindles. *J Cell Biol* (2008) 182:715–26. doi:10.1083/jcb.200801125
- Avunie-Masala R, Movshovich N, Nissenkorn Y, Gerson-Gurwitz A, Fridman V, Koivomagi M, et al. Phospho-regulation of kinesin-5 during anaphase spindle elongation. J Cell Sci (2011) 124:873–8. doi:10.1242/jcs.077396
- Collins E, Mann BJ, Wadsworth P. Eg5 restricts anaphase B spindle elongation in mammalian cells. *Cytoskeleton (Hoboken)* (2014) 71:136–44. doi:10.1002/cm. 21158
- Gable A, Qiu M, Titus J, Balchand S, Ferenz NP, Ma N, et al. Dynamic reorganization of Eg5 in the mammalian spindle throughout mitosis requires dynein and TPX2. *Mol Biol Cell* (2012) 23:1254–66. doi:10.1091/mbc.E11-09-0820
- Wang H, Brust-Mascher I, Scholey JM. The microtubule cross-linker Feo controls the midzone stability, motor composition, and elongation of the anaphase B spindle in *Drosophila* embryos. *Mol Biol Cell* (2015) 26:1452–62. doi:10.1091/ mbc.E14-12-1631

- Lioutas A, Vernos I. Aurora A kinase and its substrate TACC3 are required for central spindle assembly. *EMBO Rep* (2013) 14:829–36. doi:10.1038/embor. 2013.109
- Peset I, Seiler J, Sardon T, Bejarano LA, Rybina S, Vernos I. Function and regulation of Maskin, a TACC family protein, in microtubule growth during mitosis. J Cell Biol (2005) 170:1057–66. doi:10.1083/jcb.200504037
- Kress E, Gotta M. Aurora A in cell division: kinase activity not required. Nat Cell Biol (2011) 13:638–9. doi:10.1038/ncb2276
- 46. Toya M, Terasawa M, Nagata K, Iida Y, Sugimoto A. A kinase-independent role for Aurora A in the assembly of mitotic spindle microtubules in *Caenorhabditis elegans* embryos. *Nat Cell Biol* (2011) 13:708–14. doi:10.1038/ncb2242
- Tsai MY, Zheng Y. Aurora A kinase-coated beads function as microtubuleorganizing centers and enhance RanGTP-induced spindle assembly. *Curr Biol* (2005) 15:2156–63. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2005.10.054
- Mitchison TJ, Nguyen P, Coughlin M, Groen AC. Self-organization of stabilized microtubules by both spindle and midzone mechanisms in *Xenopus* egg cytosol. *Mol Biol Cell* (2013) 24:1559–73. doi:10.1091/mbc.E12-12-0850
- Alrifai D, Pettengell R. MLN8237 (alisertib) and its role in peripheral T-cell lymphoma. *Expert Opin Investig Drugs* (2014) 23:1731–6. doi:10.1517/13543784. 2014.972501
- 50. Lee CY, Andersen RO, Cabernard C, Manning L, Tran KD, Lanskey MJ, et al. *Drosophila* Aurora-A kinase inhibits neuroblast self-renewal by regulating

aPKC/Numb cortical polarity and spindle orientation. *Genes Dev* (2006) **20**:3464–74. doi:10.1101/gad.1489406

- Lu IX, Wood JL, Ye L, Minter-Dykhouse K, Saunders TL, Yu X, et al. Aurora A is essential for early embryonic development and tumor suppression. J Biol Chem (2008) 283:31785–90. doi:10.1074/jbc.M805880200
- Wang H, Somers GW, Bashirullah A, Heberlein U, Yu F, Chia W. Aurora-A acts as a tumor suppressor and regulates self-renewal of *Drosophila* neuroblasts. *Genes Dev* (2006) 20:3453–63. doi:10.1101/gad.1487506
- Wirtz-Peitz F, Nishimura T, Knoblich JA. Linking cell cycle to asymmetric division: Aurora-A phosphorylates the Par complex to regulate numb localization. *Cell* (2008) 135:161–73. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.07.049

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Reboutier, Benaud and Prigent. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Aurora-A Kinase as a Promising Therapeutic Target in Cancer

Antonino B. D'Assoro^{1,2}, Tufia Haddad¹ and Evanthia Galanis^{1,3*}

¹ Department of Medical Oncology, Mayo Clinic College of Medicine, Rochester, MN, USA, ²Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, Mayo Clinic College of Medicine, Rochester, MN, USA, ³Department of Molecular Medicine, Mayo Clinic College of Medicine, Rochester, MN, USA

Mammalian Aurora family of serine/threonine kinases are master regulators of mitotic progression and are frequently overexpressed in human cancers. Among the three members of the Aurora kinase family (Aurora-A, -B, and -C), Aurora-A and Aurora-B are expressed at detectable levels in somatic cells undergoing mitotic cell division. Aberrant Aurora-A kinase activity has been implicated in oncogenic transformation through the development of chromosomal instability and tumor cell heterogeneity. Recent studies also reveal a novel non-mitotic role of Aurora-A activity in promoting tumor progression through activation of epithelial–mesenchymal transition reprograming resulting in the genesis of tumor-initiating cells. Therefore, Aurora-A kinase represents an attractive target for cancer therapeutics, and the development of small molecule inhibitors of Aurora-A oncogenic activity may improve the clinical outcomes of cancer patients. In the present review, we will discuss mitotic and non-mitotic functions of Aurora-A activity in oncogenic transformation and tumor progression. We will also review the current clinical studies, evaluating small molecule inhibitors of Aurora-A activity and their efficacy in the management of cancer patients.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Claude Prigent, CNRS, France

Reviewed by: Valerio Donato.

New York University Medical Center, USA Adriana De Siervi, Instituto de Biologia y Medicina Experimental, Argentina Sourisseau Tony, Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, France

> *Correspondence: Evanthia Galanis galanis.evanthia@mayo.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 22 September 2015 Accepted: 11 December 2015 Published: 06 January 2016

Citation:

D'Assoro AB, Haddad T and Galanis E (2016) Aurora-A Kinase as a Promising Therapeutic Target in Cancer. Front. Oncol. 5:295. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00295 Keywords: mitotic kinase, cell cycle, cancer, tumor progression, targeted therapy

INTRODUCTION

Cell division in normal cells is a tightly regulated process by which replicated DNA is equally distributed into two daughter cells (1). Key players that orchestrate cell division are the centrosomes and mitotic spindles that ensure correct chromosome alignment on the metaphase plate and equal chromosome segregation, resulting in the maintenance of a genomic stable diploid karyotype (2). Due to the complexity of the mitotic machinery, several checkpoint surveillance mechanisms have evolved to safeguard accurate temporal and spatial coordination of cell cycle events (3). Abrogation of cell cycle checkpoints impairs the fidelity of correct chromosome segregation and induces chromosomal instability (CIN), a driving force of oncogenic transformation and tumor progression (4, 5). Aurora serine/threonine kinases are key mitotic regulators required for the maintenance of chromosomal stability (6). In mammalian cells, Aurora kinases consist of three members termed Aurora-A, -B, and -C that are expressed in a cell cycle-dependent fashion. These mitotic kinases are highly conserved through evolution and guarantee the precise coordination of cytoskeletal and chromosomal events through modulation of centrosome duplication, maturation, and separation, as well as proper mitotic spindle assembly resulting in equal chromosome distribution into daughter cells (7). While all three Aurora kinases are expressed in human cancer cells, Aurora-A and Aurora-B are best characterized because they are expressed at high levels in aneuploid tumors (8, 9). Aurora-A

Aurora-A in Tumor Progression

and Aurora-B share about 70% homology in the carboxyl terminus catalytic domain and three conserved Aurora box motifs in their varying amino terminal domain (10). However, they control cell cycle progression and mitosis by interacting with different proteins. Aurora-A is localized primarily on centrosomes, spindle poles, and transiently along the spindle microtubules as cells progress through mitosis (Figure 1) (11, 12). By contrast, Aurora-B interacts with the chromosomal passenger complex (CPC) that localizes to the inner centromere during prophase through metaphase and then moves to the spindle midzone and the midbody during late mitosis and cytokinesis (13). While some studies have shown that Aurora-B kinase is overexpressed in cancer cells (14, 15), it is not clear whether Aurora-B overexpression is merely associated with the high proliferative activity of cancer cells or if it plays a causative role in tumorigenesis. Due to the lack of definitive evidence that Aurora-B strictly functions as an oncogene, Aurora-A kinase represents a better candidate target for cancer therapeutics. In the last decade, several small molecule inhibitors of Aurora kinases have been developed, though only a few are selective for Aurora-A; they represent promising drugs to impair the progression of aggressive tumors (16).

AURORA-A EXPRESSION IN CANCER CELLS

The mammalian Aurora-A protein contains 403 amino acids and has a molecular weight of 46 kDa. Aurora-A was first isolated as the product of gene BTAK (breast tumor amplified kinase, also named STK15) on chromosome 20q13, a region that is frequently amplified in breast, colorectal, and bladder tumors as well as ovarian, prostate, neuroblastoma, and cervical cancer cell lines (17-21). Although gene amplification represents a wellestablished mechanism to induce Aurora-A overexpression in cancer cells, transcriptional and post-translational mechanisms also play an important role to enhance Aurora-A expression in the absence of BTAK gene amplification. In normal cells, the abundance of Aurora-A is down-regulated through APC/C-Cdh1-dependent, proteasome-mediated proteolysis, leading to the organization of the anaphase spindle at the end of mitosis. APC/C-Cdh1-dependent degradation of human Aurora-A requires a destruction box (D-box) in the C-terminal region and a motif in the N-terminus (A-box) (22). Importantly, the phosphorylation state of a serine residue (Ser51) in the A-box inhibits degradation of Aurora-A, as mutants mimicking constitutive phosphorylation of this site cannot be degraded by the APC/C-Cdh1 (23). Furthermore, we have showed that HER-2 oncogenic signaling induces Aurora-A phosphorylation, thereby increasing Aurora-A stability and expression in breast cancer cells (24). These findings indicate a functional link between deregulation of Aurora-A stability and tumorigenesis. Conversely, tumor suppressors involved in the control of cell cycle progression promote Aurora-A degradation. The mitotic checkpoint protein Chfr physically interacts with Aurora-A and ubiquitinates Aurora-A both in vitro and in vivo, ensuring the proper control of mitotic events and maintenance of chromosomal stability (25). Loss of Chfr expression in cancer cells induces aberrant Aurora-A

vMCF-7^{Raf-1} Breast Cancer Cells



Centrosomes are labeled in green with 20H5 centrin mouse monoclonal antibody (Mayo Clinic), mitotic spindles are labeled in red with Aurora-A rabbit polyclonal antibody (Abcam, Cambridge, MA, USA) and nuclei are labeled in blue with DAPI (Thermo Fischer Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA). Centrosomal co-localization of Aurora-A is observed in the overlay image (yellow).

kinase activity, CIN, and promotes tumorigenesis (26). The tumor suppressor p53 modulates Aurora-A expression via both transcriptional and post-translational regulation. Specifically, p53 knockdown in cancer cells promotes the activation of E2F3 transcriptional factor that in turn induces Aurora-A gene expression. p53 deficiency also increases Aurora-A expression through the downregulation of Fbw7 α , a key component of e3 ligase of Aurora-A involved in its degradation (27). A separate study demonstrated that highly invasive primary tumors harboring mutant p53 also exhibited Aurora-A overexpression (28). Taken together, these findings strongly demonstrate that Chfr and p53 are key negative regulators of Aurora-A kinase signaling, and their loss of function promotes a growth advantage for cancer cells through increased expression of Aurora-A.

AURORA-A PROMOTES CENTROSOME AMPLIFICATION, ANEUPLOIDY, AND CIN

Aurora-A is overexpressed in a variety of solid tumors, indicative of the critical role that aberrant Aurora-A kinase activity plays in tumorigenesis. Several studies demonstrate the causative function of Aurora-A overexpression in promoting cell transformation in vitro and tumor growth in vivo employing NIH 3T3 cells and Rat1 fibroblasts (17, 29). The majority of research aims to identify the mechanisms responsible for Aurora-A-induced tumorigenesis has focused on the role of Aurora-A kinase in the control of centrosome duplication and mitosis. Accurate centrosome duplication plays a central role in the maintenance of a normal diploid karyotype. In order to give rise to a bipolar mitotic spindle responsible for the equal segregation of chromosomes to dividing cells, the centrosome must be duplicated once, and only once during each cell cycle (30). Cell cycle checkpoints are essential surveillance mechanisms that guarantee the coordination between centrosome duplication, DNA replication, and mitosis during cell cycle progression (31). Abrogation of cell cycle checkpoints in cancer cells induces centrosome amplification, a pathological condition characterized by the presence of more than two centrosomes within a cell. Centrosome amplification may result from inactivation of the G1/S checkpoint leading to centrosome overduplication or from abrogation of the G2/M checkpoint leading to cytokinesis failure, endoreduplication, and consequent centrosome accumulation (2). Centrosome amplification due to cytokinesis failure is exacerbated in cancer cells lacking the "G1 phase post-mitotic checkpoint" that is dependent on the integrity of p53/Rb axis (32-34). One of the major consequences of centrosome amplification is the formation of multipolar or pseudo-bipolar mitotic spindles that will result in unequal chromosome segregation and aneuploidy (35-37). Aneuploidy is characterized by gains and/or losses of whole chromosomes during cell division and occurs in early stages of tumor development, playing a critical role in both tumorigenesis and tumor progression (38). Significantly, while an euploidy represents the state of an aberrant karyotype, the continuous generation of chromosome variations in cancer cells is defined as CIN that will ultimately drive genetic heterogeneity, tumor recurrence, and poor outcome (39). Several lines of evidence have established that centrosome amplification drives CIN and genetic heterogeneity in aneuploid tumors (40-42). Elegant studies have demonstrated that deregulated expression of Aurora-A is functionally linked to centrosome amplification and CIN (43-45). The major mechanism by which aberrant Aurora-A kinase activity induces centrosome amplification and CIN is through cytokinesis failure and consequent multinucleation leading to centrosome accumulation (46). Aurora-A induces cytokinesis failure and centrosome amplification mainly through its interaction with key tumor suppressor gene products that control cell cycle checkpoints, centrosome duplication, and chromosomal stability. Aurora-A phosphorylates the tumor suppressor p53 on Ser²¹⁵ residue, abrogating the DNA-binding and transactivation activity of p53 that results in the inhibition of the downstream target gene p21 involved in the control of centrosome duplication (47). Moreover, Aurora-A-mediated phosphorylation of p53 on Ser³¹⁵ residue will increase the affinity of p53 with Mdm2 that in turn will promote p53 degradation (48). The tumor suppressors BRCA1 and BRCA2 play a central role in the maintenance of chromosomal stability and germline mutations in BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes have been detected in approximately 90% of hereditary breast/ovarian cancers (49). Specifically, BRCA1 monitors the physical integrity of DNA following genotoxic stress and coordinates DNA replication with centrosome duplication cycle (50). It has been demonstrated that Aurora-A directly binds to BRCA1 and phosphorylates it on Ser³⁰⁸ residue. Deregulated Aurora-A-mediated BRCA1 phosphorylation on Ser³⁰⁸ residue induces abrogation of the G2/M checkpoint leading to centrosome amplification and CIN (51). Moreover, Aurora-A is required to activate polo-like kinase 1 (PLK1) that plays a key role in promoting centrosome duplication and mitotic entry (52, 53). These findings indicate that Aurora-A overexpression induces aberrant Plk1 activity that will drive centrosome amplification, improper segregation of chromosomes, CIN, and tumorigenesis. Leontovich et al. uncovered a novel mechanism by which Cyclin-A/Cdk2 oncogenic signaling favors Aurora-A centrosomal localization that in turn induces centrosome overduplication in breast cancer cells (54). Taken together, these studies strongly demonstrate that deregulated Aurora-A kinase activity induces centrosome amplification in cancer cells through different mechanisms and results in the development of CIN, a driving force for genetic heterogeneity and tumor progression.

NON-MITOTIC FUNCTION OF AURORA-A IN TUMORIGENESIS

Although Aurora-A-mediated centrosome amplification and CIN represents a well-recognized mechanism that promotes oncogenic transformation, the kinase activity of Aurora-A is essential to acquire a transformed phenotype regardless of the induction of centrosome amplification (55). These findings led to the discovery that Aurora-A kinase also phosphorylates proteins unrelated to centrosome function that play a central role in tumorigenesis. Taga et al. showed in U2OS human osteosarcoma cells that Aurora-A induces phosphorylation of Akt and mTOR oncoproteins that is required to increase U2OS tumorigenicity (56). In agreement with these results, aberrant Aurora-A kinase activity promotes resistance to cisplatin, etoposide, and paclitaxel-induced apoptosis by phosphorylating Akt in wild-type p53 ovarian cancer cells (57). Other studies have revealed the direct role of Aurora-A kinase activity in mediating cancer

cell motility and distant metastases. Aurora-A promotes breast cancer metastases by dephosphorylation of cofilin and activation of cofilin-F-actin pathway, which accelerates actin reorganization and polymerization (58). Furthermore, inhibition of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) oncogenic signaling blocked Aurora-A-mediated cofilin dephosphorylation, actin reorganization, and cell migration. These results uncover a novel crosstalk between PI3K signaling and Aurora-A in tumor progression. In esophageal squamous cell carcinoma cells, Aurora-A overexpression induces cell migration and invasion as well as secretion and expression of matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2). This mechanism is mediated by Aurora-A-induced phosphorylation of p38 MAPK and Akt protein kinases (59). Aberrant Aurora-A kinase activity also induces activation of Rap1, a member of the Ras family of small GTPases, leading to the development of distant metastases originating from oral cavity squamous cell carcinomas (60). Du and Hannon demonstrated that Aurora-A kinase activity inhibits the function of Nm23-H1 protein that is involved in the suppression of distant metastases, facilitating tumor progression (61).

Moreover, recent studies revealed a novel function of Aurora-A in the progression of solid tumors through activation of epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) and stemness reprograming. Cammareri et al. demonstrated that Aurora-A overexpression is restricted in colorectal cancer stem cells (CR-CSC), and Aurora-A inhibition restored chemosensitivity and compromised the tumor initiating ability of CR-CSC to form tumor xenografts in immunocompromised mice (62). The causative role of Aurora-A overexpression in promoting EMT and tumor progression through stabilization of Snail transcription factor has been shown in head and neck cancer cells (63). Significantly, we have defined for the first time the essential role of Aurora-A in promoting breast cancer progression through activation of EMT and the genesis of breast cancer stem cells responsible for the onset of distant metastases (24). Moreover, Aurora-A-induced EMT and onset of distant metastases was functionally linked to SMAD5 and SOX2 expression, two master transcription factors involved in the development of EMT, tumor self-renewal, and an invasive, basal-like phenotype. In the same study, we have uncovered the causative role of Aurora-A overexpression in inducing expansion of cancer stem cells through impairment of asymmetric divisions. These results are in agreement with a previous study showing that a phosphorylation cascade triggered by the activation of Aurora-A kinase is responsible for the asymmetric localization of Numb during mitosis (64). Taken together, these studies highlight an essential role of Aurora-A kinase in driving tumor progression by modulating the activity of key oncogenic pathways involved in cell migration, chemoresistance, tumor initiating ability, and onset of distant metastases.

AURORA-A AS A NOVEL BIOMARKER PROGNOSTIC OF POOR CLINICAL OUTCOME

Several studies have shown that Aurora-A kinase is overexpressed in a variety of tumors, suggesting that Aurora-A may represent a promising prognostic biomarker. Reiter et al. reported that increased expression of Aurora-A in head and neck squamous cell carcinomas was significantly associated with shorter disease-free and overall survival of patients (65). Likewise, Aurora-A overexpression is associated with centrosome amplification and shorter survival in an extensive proportion of ovarian tumors (66, 67). Gastrointestinal tumors also display deregulation of Aurora-A expression that is linked to high risk of recurrence and tumor progression. Employing tissue microarrays from a retrospective cohort of 343 patients with colorectal cancer liver metastases, Goos et al. showed that Aurora-A levels were increased in liver metastatic lesions compared to corresponding primary tumors and was associated with poor clinical outcome (68). Wang et al. showed that Aurora-A overexpression was an independent prognostic marker of poor survival in gastric cancer patients without lymph node metastases (69). Samaras et al. performed a comparative immunohistochemical analysis of Aurora-A and Aurora-B expression in 40 patients with primary glioblastomas to identify possible correlations with Ki-67 proliferation index and clinical outcomes (70). While Aurora-A was overexpressed in glioblastomas with high Ki-67 expression and was associated with poor survival, Aurora-B expression was not correlated with Ki-67 expression and patient survival. Aurora-A overexpression has also been established as a valuable biomarker prognostic of poor clinical outcome in breast carcinomas. Nadler et al. demonstrated in a tissue microarray containing primary breast tumor tissue from 638 patients with 15-year follow-up that aberrant expression of Aurora-A, but not Aurora-B, was an independent prognostic marker strongly correlated with decreased survival (71). High Aurora-A expression was also associated with high nuclear grade and elevated HER-2/neu and progesterone receptor expression. In 48 cases of operable triple-negative breast tumors, Yamamoto et al. established that basal-like subtype was significantly associated with high levels of Aurora-A and shorter disease-free and overall survival compare to non-basal-like breast tumors (72). Using microarray-based gene expression data from three independent cohorts of 766 node-negative breast cancer patients, Siggelkow et al. demonstrated that patients harboring high Aurora-A expression had a shorter metastasis-free survival in the molecular subtype estrogen receptor-positive (ER+)/ HER2- carcinomas, but not in ER-/HER2- or HER2+ carcinomas (73). A recent study reported, in a cohort of 426 patients with primary breast cancer, that elevated expression of Aurora-A and SURVIVIN, together with BTAK gene amplification, is correlated with increased CIN and shorter survival (74). Taken together, these studies highlight Aurora-A as a novel, independent prognostic biomarker of poor clinical outcome that could identify patients at high risk of tumor recurrence or progression.

PHARMACOLOGIC TARGETING OF AURORA-A KINASE ACTIVITY IN CANCER THERAPY

In the last decade, at least 13 different inhibitors of the Aurora kinases have been evaluated in phase I clinical trials in patients with various hematologic and solid tumor malignancies. Nearly all of the initial agents studied were pan-inhibitors of Aurora-A, -B,

and -C, and several of them furthermore inhibited other kinases, such as bcr–abl (T135I), Flt3, VEGFR2, and JAK 2/3. Some of these trials were suspended and not completed or published. Some inhibitors have not continued beyond phase I evaluation due to significant toxicities at clinically effective doses or limited clinical antitumor activity. Only a limited number of these pan-Aurora and multi-kinase inhibitors have been pursued in phase II clinical trials (AT-9283, MK-0457, ENMD-2076, PHA-739358). Three of the Aurora kinase inhibitors developed were selective for Aurora-A (MLN 8054, MLN 8237, TAS-119). Of all the inhibitors, only MLN 8237 (alisertib) has proceeded to phase III evaluation.

The first of the selective Aurora-A kinase inhibitors to enter into human studies was MLN 8054. In Phase I dose escalation studies in patients with advanced solid cancers, the observed dose limiting toxicity (DLT) was reversible somnolence, attributed to GABA_A α -1 benzodiazepine off-target binding (75, 76). With the aim of improving the therapeutic window, the chemical structure of the molecule was modified, and of potential new agents, MLN 8237 (alisertib) was selected for further development based on preclinical evidence demonstrating its increased potency in Aurora-A enzymatic inhibition, reduced degree of brain partitioning, and while GABA_A binding potency was comparable to MLN 8054, alisertib displayed a greater selectivity ratio of Aurora-A inhibition to GABA_A α -1 benzodiazepine site binding affinity (77).

In 2007, the first clinical trial opened to evaluate alisertib, an orally administered, small molecule inhibitor that is selective for Aurora-A kinase. To date, well over 1000 patients with



hematological or solid tumor malignancies have participated in clinical trials with the agent as monotherapy or in combination with chemotherapy or other targeted agents (78, 79). In the original phase I trials, different formulations of the drug, doses, and schedules were evaluated (80,81). Stomatitis and neutropenia were the most common DLTs consistent with its antiproliferative effect. Somnolence was evident in patients receiving once daily dosing of alisertib at the highest dose levels; however, the frequency and severity of these episodes were reduced with twice daily dosing of alisertib at lower individual doses, which reduced peak plasma levels while maintaining overall systemic exposures. Other common low-grade toxicities included alopecia, nausea, diarrhea, anemia, and fatigue. The recommended phase II dose was 50 mg twice daily on days 1-7 of a 21-day cycle, and the preferred formulation was the enteric-coated tablet; both were confirmed in the industry-sponsored study of alisertib as monotherapy in patients with advanced solid tumor malignancies (82). Encouraging clinical activity was demonstrated in this trial. In the cohort of heavily pre-treated women with hormone receptor-positive metastatic breast cancer (n = 26), 23% had an objective response (complete or partial response) and 31% achieved stable disease for at least 6 months, resulting in a clinical benefit rate of 54%. Median PFS was 7.9 months. In the chemotherapy-refractory, relapsed small cell lung cancer (SCLC) cohort (n = 12), a response rate of 25% was observed with a median duration of response of 4.3 months. A phase II trial of alisertib alone or combined with paclitaxel for second-line therapy of SCLC is currently active (NCT02038647). Based on promising activity observed in relapsed/refractory peripheral T-cell lymphoma (83, 84), a phase III clinical trial of alisertib versus treatment of investigator's choice (NCT01482962) was pursued but subsequently terminated enrollment at a prespecified interim analysis due to projections that the study was unlikely to meet the primary endpoint of superior PFS.

An alternative 28-day regimen with alisertib given days 1–3, 8–10, and 15–17 was studied in combination with paclitaxel in breast and ovarian cancer models, and it is associated with equivalent drug levels, decreased incidence of dose limiting neutropenia with negligible compromise to efficacy (85). The safety and tolerability of this schedule in combination with fulvestrant

TABLE 1 | Aurora kinase inhibitors in clinical trials.

	Inhibitor commercial name	Clinical trials
Pan-Aurora inhibitors	VX-680/MK-0457 (Vertex/Merck) Tozasertib	Phase II (terminated due to toxicity)
	PHA-739358 (Pfizer/Nerviano) Danusertib	Phase II
	PHA-680632 (Pfizer/Nerviano)	Phase I
	CYC-116 (Cyclacel)	Phase I
	SNS-314 (Sunesis)	Phase I
	R763 (Rigel)	Phase I
	AMG-900 (Amgen)	Phase I
	AT-9283 (Astex)	Phase II
	PF-03814375 (Pfizer)	Phase I
	GSK1070916 (GlaxoSmithKline)	Phase I
Aurora-A inhibitors	MLN8237 (Millennium)	Phase II
	ENMD-2076 (EntreMed)	Phase II
	MK-0457 (Vertex)	Phase II

tumor progression.

is currently being explored in an ongoing phase I trial in patients with hormone receptor-positive, advanced breast cancer (NCT 02219789).

TAS-119 is the only other selective Aurora-A kinase inhibitor to enter into clinical evaluation. It is being studied as monotherapy and in combination with taxane-based chemotherapy in two separate, active phase I clinical trials (NCT02134067, NCT02448589).

CONCLUSION

One of the major hallmarks of cancer is aneuploidy and the development of CIN characterized by the relentless generation of chromosome variations that will ultimately drive genetic heterogeneity and tumor progression. In normal cells, cell division is monitored by checkpoints that are safeguard mechanisms to guarantee the accurate temporal and spatial coordination of cell cycle events. Abrogation of cell cycle checkpoints induces centrosome amplification that impairs the fidelity of correct chromosome segregation, promoting aneuploidy and CIN. Members of the Aurora serine/threonine kinase family are key mitotic regulators required for the maintenance of chromosomal stability. Overexpression and aberrant activation of Aurora-A

REFERENCES

- Saka Y, Giuraniuc CV, Ohkura H. Accurate chromosome segregation by probabilistic self-organisation. *BMC Biol* (2015) 13:65. doi:10.1186/ s12915-015-0172-y
- D'Assoro AB, Lingle WL, Salisbury JL. Centrosome amplification and the development of cancer. Oncogene (2002) 21(40):6146–53. doi:10.1038/ sj.onc.1205772
- Hartwell LH, Weinert TA. Checkpoints: controls that ensure the order of cell cycle events. *Science* (1989) 246(4930):629–34. doi:10.1126/ science.2683079
- D'Assoro AB, Busby R, Suino K, Delva E, Almodovar-Mercado GJ, Johnson H, et al. Genotoxic stress leads to centrosome amplification in breast cancer cell lines that have an inactive G1/S cell cycle checkpoint. *Oncogene* (2004) 23(23):4068–75. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1207568
- Knauf JA, Ouyang B, Knudsen ES, Fukasawa K, Babcock G, Fagin JA. Oncogenic RAS induces accelerated transition through G2/M and promotes defects in the G2 DNA damage and mitotic spindle checkpoints. *J Biol Chem* (2006) 281(7):3800–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M511690200
- Katayama H, Brinkley WR, Sen S. The Aurora kinases: role in cell transformation and tumorigenesis. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* (2003) 22(4):451–64. doi:1 0.1023/A:1023789416385
- Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. The cellular geography of aurora kinases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2003) 4(11):842–54. doi:10.1038/nrm1245
- Sakakura C, Hagiwara A, Yasuoka R, Fujita Y, Nakanishi M, Masuda K, et al. Tumour-amplified kinase BTAK is amplified and overexpressed in gastric cancers with possible involvement in aneuploid formation. *Br J Cancer* (2001) 84(6):824–31. doi:10.1054/bjoc.2000.1684
- González-Loyola A, Fernández-Miranda G, Trakala M, Partida D, Samejima K, Ogawa H, et al. Aurora B overexpression causes aneuploidy and p21Cip1 repression during tumor development. *Mol Cell Biol* (2015) 35(20):3566–78. doi:10.1128/MCB.01286-14
- Carmena M, Ruchaud S, Earnshaw WC. Making the Auroras glow: regulation of Aurora A and B kinase function by interacting proteins. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2009) 21(6):796–805. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2009.09.008
- Stenoien DL, Sen S, Mancini MA, Brinkley BR. Dynamic association of a tumor amplified kinase, Aurora-A, with the centrosome and mitotic spindle. *Cell Motil Cytoskeleton* (2003) 55(2):134–46. doi:10.1002/cm.10120

kinase has been functionally linked to oncogenic transformation mainly through development of centrosome amplification and CIN. Significantly, recent studies have also demonstrated that Aurora-A kinase mediates MAPK-induced distant metastases through activation of EMT and stemness reprograming (Figure 2). Taken together, these findings demonstrate that Aurora-A kinase represents a critical "druggable target" in cancer, controlling key oncogenic pathways associated with drug resistance and poor patient outcome. For this reason, several small molecule inhibitors of Aurora-A kinase activity have been developed and their efficacy is being tested in clinical trials (Table 1). Significantly, recent studies have highlighted the incremental therapeutic efficacy when combining Aurora-A inhibitors with conventional anti-cancer drugs to restore chemosensitivity and inhibit tumor progression, a strategy expected to further build on the clinical benefit potential of Aurora-A inhibition.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Nan Sawyer fund (to AD), the Mayo Clinic K12 Training grant (5K12CA090628 to TH), an Atwater Foundation grant (to EG), and the Mayo Clinic Breast Cancer SPORE (P50 CA 116201).

- Shim SY, Perez de Castro I, Neumayer G, Wang J, Park SK, Sanada K, et al. Phosphorylation of targeting protein for *Xenopus* kinesin-like protein 2 (TPX2) at threonine 72 in spindle assembly. *J Biol Chem* (2015) **290**(14):9122–34. doi:10.1074/jbc.M114.591545
- Gohard FH, St-Cyr DJ, Tyers M, Earnshaw WC. Targeting the INCENP IN-box-Aurora B interaction to inhibit CPC activity in vivo. *Open Biol* (2014) 4(11):140163. doi:10.1098/rsob.140163
- Lin ZZ, Jeng YM, Hu FC, Pan HW, Tsao HW, Lai PL, et al. Significance of Aurora B overexpression in hepatocellular carcinoma. Aurora B overexpression in HCC. *BMC Cancer* (2010) 10:461. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-10-461
- Hegyi K, Egervári K, Sándor Z, Méhes G. Aurora kinase B expression in breast carcinoma: cell kinetic and genetic aspects. *Pathobiology* (2012) 79(6):314–22. doi:10.1159/000338082
- Malumbres M, Pérez de Castro I. Aurora kinase A inhibitors: promising agents in antitumoral therapy. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2014) 18(12):1377–93. doi:10.1517/14728222
- Zhou H, Kuang J, Zhong L, Kuo WL, Gray JW, Sahin A, et al. Tumour amplified kinase STK15/BTAK induces centrosome amplification, aneuploidy and transformation. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20(2):189–93. doi:10.1038/2496
- Hu W, Kavanagh JJ, Deaver M, Johnston DA, Freedman RS, Verschraegen CF, et al. Frequent overexpression of STK15/Aurora-A/BTAK and chromosomal instability in tumorigenic cell cultures derived from human ovarian cancer. *Oncol Res* (2005) 15(1):49–57.
- Sen S, Zhou H, Zhang RD, Yoon DS, Vakar-Lopez F, Ito S, et al. Amplification/ overexpression of a mitotic kinase gene in human bladder cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst (2002) 94(17):1320–9. doi:10.1093/jnci/94.17.1320
- Baba Y, Nosho K, Shima K, Irahara N, Kure S, Toyoda S, et al. Aurora-A expression is independently associated with chromosomal instability in colorectal cancer. *Neoplasia* (2009) 11(5):418–25. doi:10.1593/ neo.09154
- Twu NF, Yuan CC, Yen MS, Lai CR, Chao KC, Wang PH, et al. Expression of Aurora kinase A and B in normal and malignant cervical tissue: high Aurora A kinase expression in squamous cervical cancer. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* (2009) 142(1):57–63. doi:10.1016/j.ejogrb.2008.09.012
- Littlepage LE, Ruderman JV. Identification of a new APC/C recognition domain, the A box, which is required for the Cdh1 dependent destruction of the kinase Aurora-A during mitotic exit. *Genes Dev* (2002) 16(17):2274–85. doi:10.1101/gad.1007302

- Kitajima S, Kudo Y, Ogawa I, Tatsuka M, Kawai H, Pagano M, et al. Constitutive phosphorylation of Aurora-A on ser51 induces its stabilization and consequent overexpression in cancer. *PLoS One* (2007) 2(9):e944. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0000944
- 24. D'Assoro AB, Liu T, Quatraro C, Amato A, Opyrchal M, Leontovich A, et al. The mitotic kinase Aurora – a promotes distant metastases by inducing epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in ERα(+) breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* (2014) **33**(5):599–610. doi:10.1038/onc.2012.628
- Yu X, Minter-Dykhouse K, Malureanu L, Zhao WM, Zhang D, Merkle CJ, et al. Chfr is required for tumor suppression and Aurora A regulation. *Nat Genet* (2005) 37(4):401–6. doi:10.1038/ng1538
- Privette LM, Petty EM. CHFR: a novel mitotic checkpoint protein and regulator of tumorigenesis. *Transl Oncol* (2008) 1(2):57–64. doi:10.1593/tlo.08109
- Wu CC, Yang TY, Yu CT, Phan L, Ivan C, Sood AK, et al. p53 negatively regulates Aurora A via both transcriptional and posttranslational regulation. *Cell Cycle* (2012) 11(18):3433–42. doi:10.4161/cc.21732
- Takahashi T, Futamura M, Yoshimi N, Sano J, Katada M, Takagi Y, et al. Centrosomal kinases, HsAIRK1 and HsAIRK3, are overexpressed in primary colorectal cancers. *Jpn J Cancer Res* (2000) **91**(10):1007–14. doi:10.111 1/j.1349-7006.2000.tb00878.x
- Fukuda T, Mishina Y, Walker MP, DiAugustine RP. Conditional transgenic system for mouse Aurora A kinase: degradation by the ubiquitin proteasome pathway controls the level of the transgenic protein. *Mol Cell Biol* (2005) 25(12):5270–81. doi:10.1128/MCB.25.12.5270-5281.2005
- Hinchcliffe EH. Centrosomes and the art of mitotic spindle maintenance. *Int Rev* Cell Mol Biol (2014) 313:179–217. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-800177-6.00006-2
- Hook SS, Lin JJ, Dutta A. Mechanisms to control rereplication and implications for cancer. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2007) 19(6):663–71. doi:10.1016/j. ceb.2007.10.007
- Lanni JS, Jacks T. Characterization of the p53-dependent postmitotic checkpoint following spindle disruption. *Mol Cell Biol* (1998) 18(2):1055–64. doi:10.1128/MCB.18.2.1055
- Borel F, Lohez OD, Lacroix FB, Margolis RL. Multiple centrosomes arise from tetraploidy checkpoint failure and mitotic centrosome clusters in p53 and RB pocket protein-compromised cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) 99(15):9819–24. doi:10.1073/pnas.152205299
- Schvartzman JM, Duijf PH, Sotillo R, Coker C, Benezra R. Mad2 is a critical mediator of the chromosome instability observed upon Rb and p53 pathway inhibition. *Cancer Cell* (2011) 19(6):701–14. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2011.04.017
- D'Assoro AB, Barrett SL, Folk C, Negron VC, Boeneman K, Busby R, et al. Amplified centrosomes in breast cancer: a potential indicator of tumor aggressiveness. Breast Cancer Res Treat (2002) 75(1):25–34. doi:10.1023/A:1016550619925
- 36. D'Assoro AB, Busby R, Acu ID, Quatraro C, Reinholz MM, Farrugia DJ, et al. Impaired p53 function leads to centrosome amplification, acquired ERalpha phenotypic heterogeneity and distant metastases in breast cancer MCF-7 xenografts. Oncogene (2008) 27(28):3901–11. doi:10.1038/onc.2008.18
- D'Assoro AB, Leontovich A, Amato A, Ayers-Ringler JR, Quatraro C, Hafner K, et al. Abrogation of p53 function leads to metastatic transcriptome networks that typify tumor progression in human breast cancer xenografts. *Int J Oncol* (2010) 37(5):1167–76.
- Santaguida S, Amon A. Short- and long-term effects of chromosome mis-segregation and aneuploidy. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2015) 16(8):473–85. doi:10.1038/nrm4025
- Lingle WL, Barrett SL, Negron VC, D'Assoro AB, Boeneman K, Liu W, et al. Centrosome amplification drives chromosomal instability in breast tumor development. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) 99(4):1978–83. doi:10.1073/ pnas.032479999
- Das TK, Dana D, Paroly SS, Perumal SK, Singh S, Jhun H, et al. Centrosomal kinase Nek2 cooperates with oncogenic pathways to promote metastasis. *Oncogenesis* (2013) 2:e69. doi:10.1038/oncsis.2013.34
- Telentschak S, Soliwoda M, Nohroudi K, Addicks K, Klinz FJ. Cytokinesis failure and successful multipolar mitoses drive aneuploidy in glioblastoma cells. Oncol Rep (2015) 33(4):2001–8. doi:10.3892/or.2015.3751
- McBride M, Rida PC, Aneja R. Turning the headlights on novel cancer biomarkers: inspection of mechanics underlying intratumor heterogeneity. *Mol Aspects Med* (2015) 45:3–13. doi:10.1016/j.mam.2015.05.001
- Lentini L, Amato A, Schillaci T, Di Leonardo A. Simultaneous Aurora-A/ STK15 overexpression and centrosome amplification induce chromosomal

instability in tumour cells with a MIN phenotype. *BMC Cancer* (2007) 7:212. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-7-212

- 44. Li JJ, Weroha SJ, Lingle WL, Papa D, Salisbury JL, Li SA. Estrogen mediates Aurora-A overexpression, centrosome amplification, chromosomal instability, and breast cancer in female ACI rats. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) 101(52):18123–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0408273101
- Miyoshi Y, Iwao K, Egawa C, Noguchi S. Association of centrosomal kinase STK15/BTAK mRNA expression with chromosomal instability in human breast cancers. *Int J Cancer* (2001) 92(3):370–3. doi:10.1002/ijc.1200
- Vader G, Lens SM. The Aurora kinase family in cell division and cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta (2008) 1786(1):60–72. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2008.07.003
- Liu Q, Kaneko S, Yang L, Feldman RI, Nicosia SV, Chen J, et al. Aurora-A abrogation of p53 DNA binding and transactivation activity by phosphorylation of serine 215. *J Biol Chem* (2004) 279(50):52175–82. doi:10.1074/jbc. M406802200
- Katayama H, Sasai K, Kawai H, Yuan ZM, Bondaruk J, Suzuki F, et al. Phosphorylation by aurora kinase A induces Mdm2-mediated destabilization and inhibition of p53. *Nat Genet* (2004) 36(1):55–62. doi:10.1038/ng1279
- Carter RF. BRCA1, BRCA2 and breast cancer: a concise clinical review. *Clin Invest Med* (2001) 24(3):147–57.
- Shimada M, Kobayashi J, Hirayama R, Komatsu K. Differential role of repair proteins, BRCA1/NBS1 and Ku70/DNA-PKcs, in radiation-induced centrosome overduplication. *Cancer Sci* (2010) **101**(12):2531–7. doi:10.1111/j.1349-7006.2010.01702.x
- Ouchi M, Fujiuchi N, Sasai K, Katayama H, Minamishima YA, Ongusaha PP, et al. BRCA phosphorylation by Aurora-A in the regulation of G2 to M transition. J Biol Chem (2004) 279(19):19643–8. doi:10.1074/jbc.M311780200
- Liu X, Erikson RL. Activation of Cdc2/cyclin B and inhibition of centrosome amplification in cells depleted of Plk1 by siRNA. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) 99(13):8672–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.132269599
- Macůrek L, Lindqvist A, Lim D, Lampson MA, Klompmaker R, Freire R, et al. Polo-like kinase-1 is activated by Aurora A to promote checkpoint recovery. *Nature* (2008) 455(7209):119–23. doi:10.1038/nature07185
- Leontovich AA, Salisbury JL, Veroux M, Tallarita T, Billadeau D, McCubrey J, et al. Inhibition of Cdk2 activity decreases Aurora-A kinase centrosomal localization and prevents centrosome amplification in breast cancer cells. *Oncol Rep* (2013) 29(5):1785–8. doi:10.3892/or.2013.2313
- Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of *Drosophila* Aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17(11):3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.11.3052
- Taga M, Hirooka E, Ouchi T. Essential roles of mTOR/Akt pathway in Aurora-A cell transformation. *Int J Biol Sci* (2009) 5(5):444–50. doi:10.7150/ ijbs.5.444
- Yang H, He L, Kruk P, Nicosia SV, Cheng JQ. Aurora-A induces cell survival and chemoresistance by activation of Akt through a p53-dependent manner in ovarian cancer cells. *Int J Cancer* (2006) 119(10):2304–12. doi:10.1002/ ijc.22154
- Wang LH, Xiang J, Yan M, Zhang Y, Zhao Y, Yue CF, et al. The mitotic kinase Aurora-A induces mammary cell migration and breast cancer metastasis by activating the Cofilin-F-actin pathway. *Cancer Res* (2010) 70(22):9118–28. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-1246
- Wang X, Lu N, Niu B, Chen X, Xie J, Cheng N. Overexpression of Aurora-A enhances invasion and matrix metalloproteinase-2 expression in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma cells. *Mol Cancer Res* (2012) 10(5):588–96. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-11-0416
- 60. Chen CH, Chuang HC, Huang CC, Fang FM, Huang HY, Tsai HT, et al. Overexpression of Rap-1A indicates a poor prognosis for oral cavity squamous cell carcinoma and promotes tumor cell invasion via Aurora-A modulation. *Am J Pathol* (2013) **182**(2):516–28. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2012.10.023
- Du J, Hannon GJ. The centrosomal kinase Aurora-A/STK15 interacts with a putative tumor suppressor NM23-H1. *Nucleic Acids Res* (2002) 30(24):5465– 75. doi:10.1093/nar/gkf678
- Cammareri P, Scopelliti A, Todaro M, Eterno V, Francescangeli F, Moyer MP, et al. Aurora-A is essential for the tumorigenic capacity and chemoresistance of colorectal cancer stem cells. *Cancer Res* (2010) 70(11):4655–65. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-3953
- Chou CH, Yang NK, Liu TY, Tai SK, Hsu DS, Chen YW, et al. Chromosome instability modulated by BMI1-AURKA signaling drives progression in head

and neck cancer. Cancer Res (2013) 73(2):953-66. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-12-2397

- Wirtz-Peitz F, Nishimura T, Knoblich JA. Linking cell cycle to asymmetric division: Aurora-A phosphorylates the Par complex to regulate Numb localization. *Cell* (2008) 135(1):161–73. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.07.049
- 65. Reiter R, Gais P, Jütting U, Steuer-Vogt MK, Pickhard A, Bink K, et al. Aurora kinase A messenger RNA overexpression is correlated with tumor progression and shortened survival in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2006) 12(17):5136–41. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-1650
- 66. Landen CN Jr, Lin YG, Immaneni A, Deavers MT, Merritt WM, Spannuth WA, et al. Overexpression of the centrosomal protein Aurora-A kinase is associated with poor prognosis in epithelial ovarian cancer patients. *Clin Cancer Res* (2007) 13(14):4098–104. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-0431
- Lassmann S, Shen Y, Jütting U, Wiehle P, Walch A, Gitsch G, et al. Predictive value of Aurora-A/STK15 expression for late stage epithelial ovarian cancer patients treated by adjuvant chemotherapy. *Clin Cancer Res* (2007) 13(14):4083–91. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-2775
- Goos JA, Coupe VM, Diosdado B, Delis-Van Diemen PM, Karga C, Beliën JA, et al. Aurora kinase A (AURKA) expression in colorectal cancer liver metastasis is associated with poor prognosis. *Br J Cancer* (2013) **109**(9):2445–52. doi:10.1038/bjc.2013.608
- Wang J, Yang S, Zhang H, Song Y, Zhang X, Qian H, et al. Aurora-A as an independent molecular prognostic marker in gastric cancer. *Oncol Rep* (2011) 26(1):23–32. doi:10.3892/or.2011.1250
- Samaras V, Stamatelli A, Samaras E, Arnaoutoglou C, Arnaoutoglou M, Stergiou I, et al. Comparative immunohistochemical analysis of Aurora-A and Aurora-B expression in human glioblastomas. Associations with proliferative activity and clinicopathological features. *Pathol Res Pract* (2009) 205(11):765–73. doi:10.1016/j.prp.2009.06.011
- Nadler Y, Camp RL, Schwartz C, Rimm DL, Kluger HM, Kluger Y. Expression of Aurora A (but not Aurora B) is predictive of survival in breast cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2008) 14(14):4455–62. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-5268
- Yamamoto Y, Ibusuki M, Nakano M, Kawasoe T, Hiki R, Iwase H. Clinical significance of basal-like subtype in triple-negative breast cancer. *Breast Cancer* (2009) 16(4):260–7. doi:10.1007/s12282-009-0150-8
- Siggelkow W, Boehm D, Gebhard S, Battista M, Sicking I, Lebrecht A, et al. Expression of aurora kinase A is associated with metastasis-free survival in node-negative breast cancer patients. *BMC Cancer* (2012) 12:562. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-12-562
- 74. Roylance R, Endesfelder D, Jamal-Hanjani M, Burrell RA, Gorman P, Sander J, et al. Expression of regulators of mitotic fidelity are associated with intercellular heterogeneity and chromosomal instability in primary breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2014) 148(1):221–9. doi:10.1007/s10549-014-3153-x
- Dees EC, Infante JR, Cohen RB, O'Neil BH, Jones S, von Mehren M, et al. Phase 1 study of MLN8054, a selective inhibitor of Aurora A kinase in patients with advanced solid tumors. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* (2011) 67:945–54. doi:10.1007/s00280-010-1377-y
- Macarulla T, Cervantes A, Elez E, Rodriguez-Braun E, Baselga J, Rosello S, et al. Phase I study of the selective Aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8054 in patients with advanced solid tumors: safety, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamics. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2010) **9**:2844–52. doi:10.1158/1535-7163. MCT-10-0299

- Sells TB, Chau R, Ecsedy JA, Gershman RE, Hoar K, Huck J, et al. MLN8054 and Alisertib (MLN8237): discovery of selective oral Aurora A inhibitors. ACS Med Chem Lett (2015) 6(6):630–4. doi:10.1021/ml500409n
- Matulonis UA, Sharma S, Ghamande S, Gordon MS, Del Prete SA, Ray-Coquard I, et al. Phase II study of MLN8237 (alisertib), an investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor, in patients with platinum-resistant or -refractory epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube, or primary peritoneal carcinoma. *Gynecol Oncol* (2012) 127(1):63–9. doi:10.1016/j.ygyno.2012.06.040
- Goldberg SL, Fenaux P, Craig MD, Gyan E, Lister J, Kassis J, et al. An exploratory phase 2 study of investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor alisertib (MLN8237) in acute myelogenous leukemia and myelodysplastic syndromes. *Leuk Res Rep* (2014) 3(2):58–61. doi:10.1016/j.lrr.2014.06.003
- Cervantes A, Elez E, Roda D, Ecsedy J, Macarulla T, Venkatakrishnan K, et al. Phase I pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic study of MLN8237, an investigational, oral, selective Aurora A kinase inhibitor, in patients with advanced solid tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18(17):4764–74. doi:10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-12-0571
- Dees EC, Cohen RB, von Mehren M, Stinchcombe TE, Liu H, Venkatakrishnan K, et al. Phase I study of Aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 in advanced solid tumors: safety, pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and bioavailability of two oral formulations. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:4775–84. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-0589
- 82. Melichar FB, Adenis A, Lockhart AC, Bennouna J, Dees EC, Kayaleh O, et al. Safety and activity of alisertib, an investigational aurora kinase A inhibitor, in patients with breast cancer, small-cell lung cancer, non-small-cell lung cancer, head and neck squamous-cell carcinoma, and gastro-oesophageal adenocarcinoma: a five-arm phase 2 study. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16:395–405. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(15)70051-3
- Friedberg JW, Mahadevan D, Cebula E, Persky D, Lossos I, Agarwal AB, et al. Phase II study of alisertib, a selective Aurora A kinase inhibitor, in relapsed and refractory aggressive B- and T-cell non-Hodgkin lymphomas. *J Clin Oncol* (2014) 32:44–50. doi:10.1200/JCO.2012.46.8793
- Barr PM, Li H, Spier C, Mahadevan D, LeBlanc M, Ul Haq M, et al. Phase II intergroup trial of alisertib in relapsed and refractory peripheral T-cell lymphoma and transformed mycosis fungoides: SWOG 1108. J Clin Oncol (2015) 33(21):2399–404. doi:10.1200/JCO.2014.60.6327
- Huck JJ, Zhang M, Mettetal J, Chakravarty A, Venkatakrishnan K, Zhou X, et al. Translational exposure-efficacy modeling to optimize the dose and schedule of taxanes combined with the investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 (alisertib). *Mol Cancer Ther* (2014) 13:2170–83. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-14-0027

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 D'Assoro, Haddad and Galanis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Functional Significance of Aurora Kinases–p53 Protein Family Interactions in Cancer

Kaori Sasai¹, Warapen Treekitkarnmongkol², Kazuharu Kai², Hiroshi Katayama^{1*} and Subrata Sen^{2*}

¹ Department of Molecular Oncology, Okayama University Graduate School of Medicine, Dentistry and Pharmaceutical Sciences, Okayama, Japan, ² Department of Translational Molecular Pathology, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX, USA

Aurora kinases play critical roles in regulating spindle assembly, chromosome segregation, and cytokinesis to ensure faithful segregation of chromosomes during mitotic cell division cycle. Molecular and cell biological studies have revealed that Aurora kinases, at physiological levels, orchestrate complex sequential cellular processes at distinct subcellular locations through functional interactions with its various substrates. Aberrant expression of Aurora kinases, on the other hand, cause defects in mitotic spindle assembly, checkpoint response activation, and chromosome segregation leading to chromosomal instability. Elevated expression of Aurora kinases correlating with chromosomal instability is frequently detected in human cancers. Recent genomic profiling of about 3000 human cancer tissue specimens to identify various oncogenic signatures in The Cancer Genome Atlas project has reported that recurrent amplification and overexpression of Aurora kinase-A characterize distinct subsets of human tumors across multiple cancer types. Besides the well-characterized canonical pathway interactions of Aurora kinases in regulating assembly of the mitotic apparatus and chromosome segregation, growing evidence also supports the notion that deregulated expression of Aurora kinases in non-canonical pathways drive transformation and genomic instability by antagonizing tumor suppressor and exacerbating oncogenic signaling through direct interactions with critical proteins. Aberrant expression of the Aurora kinases-p53 protein family signaling axes appears to be critical in the abrogation of p53 protein family mediated tumor suppressor pathways frequently deregulated during oncogenic transformation process. Recent findings reveal the existence of feedback regulatory loops in mRNA expression and protein stability of these protein families and their consequences on downstream effectors involved in diverse physiological functions, such as mitotic progression, checkpoint response pathways, as well as self-renewal and pluripotency in embryonic stem cells. While these investigations have focused on the functional consequences of Aurora kinase protein family interactions with wild-type p53 family proteins, those involving Aurora kinases and mutant p53 remain to be elucidated. This article presents a comprehensive review of studies on Aurora kinases-p53 protein family interactions along with a prospective view on the possible functional consequences of Aurora kinase-mutant p53 signaling pathways in tumor cells. Additionally, we also discuss therapeutic implications of these findings in Aurora kinases overexpressing subsets of human tumors.

Keywords: Aurora kinases, p53 tumor suppressor protein family, chromosome instability, centrosome amplification, pluripotency, tumorigenesis

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Claude Prigent, Centre national de la recherche scientifique, France

Reviewed by:

Robert Friis, University of Bern, Switzerland Edward Prochownik, University of Pittsburgh, USA

*Correspondence:

Hiroshi Katayama hkatayama@cc.okayama-u.ac.jp; Subrata Sen ssen@mdanderson.org

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 01 September 2016 Accepted: 07 November 2016 Published: 25 November 2016

Citation:

Sasai K, Treekitkarnmongkol W, Kai K, Katayama H and Sen S (2016) Functional Significance of Aurora Kinases–p53 Protein Family Interactions in Cancer. Front. Oncol. 6:247. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2016.00247

INTRODUCTION

Gain-of-function alterations in the Aurora kinase protein family member, Aurora kinase-A (AURKA), due to amplification and/ or overexpression of the gene- and loss-of-function changes in the TP53 tumor suppressor protein have been associated with multiple cellular phenotypes of similar nature, such as centrosome amplification, override of spindle assembly, and DNA damage checkpoint response, aneuploidy, and cellular transformation. Induction of such shared cellular phenotypes consequent to AURKA overexpression or functional inactivation of TP53 as well as reported localization of the two proteins at the centrosomes indicate that AURKA and TP53 (hereafter referred to as Aurora-A and p53) are involved in overlapping signaling pathways regulating the abovementioned cancerassociated aberrant cellular phenotypes through direct or indirect functional interactions (1-5). Evidence in support of this concept first became available following demonstration that p53 could suppress Aurora-A's oncogenic potential through physiological interaction in transactivation-independent manner in mammalian cells (6). Similarly, Xenopus p53 was shown to inhibit Aurora-A kinase activity, indicating that the inhibitory role of p53 on Aurora-A kinase enzyme activity is conserved among vertebrates (7). Later studies have revealed that p53, besides inhibiting the kinase activity of Aurora-A through direct interaction, also regulates Aurora-A function in transactivationdependent manner, as discussed below.

In addition to the findings mentioned above, a number of studies have identified Aurora kinases regulating p53 function through phosphorylation-mediated posttranslational modification of either p53 protein directly or a p53 interacting protein at multiple residues with each phosphorylation event having distinct functional consequence. Aurora-A phosphorylates p53 at serine 315, facilitating MDM2-mediated p53 ubiquitination and degradation (8), whereas phosphorylation of serine 215 inhibits p53 DNA-binding and transactivation function (9). These findings demonstrated that Aurora-A phosphorylation of p53 negatively regulates p53 tumor suppressor functions, resulting in abrogation of DNA damage checkpoint and induction of cell death responses in Aurora-A overexpressing cells. As a consequence, Aurora-A overexpressing cancer cells with wild-type p53 acquire cellular phenotypes associated with p53 loss-of-function mutant harboring cancer cells. A more recent finding of a novel Aurora-A phosphorylation residue, serine 106 of p53, was, however, reported to have an opposing effect on p53 stability compared with the destabilization effect of Aurora-Amediated phosphorylation of p53 at serine 315. Phosphorylation of p53 serine 106 was shown to inhibit the interaction of p53 with MDM2 and prolong the half-life of p53 protein (10). Physiological significance of Aurora-A-mediated p53 phosphorylation at serine 106 in vivo and its functional implications in Aurora-A overexpressing tumor cells remain unknown. The possibility of enhanced p53 protein stability in Aurora-A overexpressing tumor cells appears intriguing since steady-state levels of Aurora-A and p53 proteins have been reported to be inversely correlated in most human tumors. Molecular characterization studies have shown that serine 215 phosphorylation is associated

with loss of serine 33 phosphorylation of p53, mediated by p38 critical for p53 activation stabilization and induction of apoptosis, indicating that Aurora-A mediates cross-talk between N- and C-terminal posttranslational modifications of p53 (11, 12). In addition, Aurora-A also indirectly compromises p53 function by phosphorylating positive and negative regulators of p53, such as hnRNPK and MDM2 proteins, respectively. The RNA-binding protein, such as hnRNPK, is a p53 transcriptional cofactor that promotes gene expression in response to DNA damage and is also a target of MDM2 (13, 14). While Aurora-A-mediated hnRNPK phosphorylation at serine 379 disrupts its interaction with p53 and impairs DNA damage-induced gene expression, MDM2 phosphorylation at serine 166 enhances its protein stability and in turn destabilizes p53 (15-17). These findings demonstrate that Aurora-A is involved in regulating p53 downstream signaling negatively affecting growth arrest and apoptotic response pathways.

Aurora-B has also been shown to interact with and phosphorylate p53 at multiple residues in DNA-binding domain. Similar to the effect of Aurora-A phosphorylation on p53 activity and stability, Aurora-B phosphorylations of p53 at serine 269 and threonine 284 inhibit p53 transactivation activity, whereas phosphorylations at serine 183, threonine 211, and serine 215 accelerate the degradation of p53 through polyubiquitinationmediated proteasome pathway (18, 19). However, these studies have been performed with phosphor mutants of p53 under conditions of ectopic expression in cells and thus physiological relevance of identical in vivo phosphorylations have not been well validated. Further investigations of endogenous protein modifications are required to verify the role of Aurora-B-mediated p53 phosphorylations in vivo and to determine how Aurora-A and Aurora-B may be coordinately regulating p53 function through the cell cycle. It is worth noting that exogenously expressed p53 colocalizes with Aurora-B at centromeres during mitosis. This observation may be biologically significant since several spindle assembly checkpoint (SAC) kinases such as MPS1/TTK, BUB1, and BUBR1, localized at kinetochores, have been reported to functionally interact with p53 in activating spindle assembly and postmitotic checkpoint response pathways (20-23). In view of these findings and those demonstrating Aurora kinases regulating functions of p53 family proteins, it is likely that varying levels of Aurora kinases in tumor cells influence the extent of deregulations in checkpoint response pathway activation downstream of p53 family proteins in tumor cells. We discuss the role of Aurora kinases-p53 protein family signaling axis in SAC response pathway later in this review.

Aurora-A involvement in regulating p73 function first became evident from a study in which Aurora-A inhibitor treatment or knockdown of Aurora-A in p53-deficient cells induced p73-mediated expression of apoptosis-related genes and also cell death (16). Further investigation revealed that Aurora-A directly interacts with and phosphorylates p73 at serine 235 in the DNA-binding domain, an equivalent site of serine 215 in p53, resulting in loss of its DNA-binding and transactivation activity. As a result, cells become resistant to DNA damageinduced cell death (24). Importantly, this study uncovered that Aurora-A phosphorylation of p73 leads to the formation of a large molecular complex that includes the chaperon protein Mortalin promoting translocation of the Mortalin-p73 complex into cytoplasm. Similar cytoplasmic distribution of Aurora-A phosphorylated p53 at serine 215 in a complex with Mortalin was observed as well. As a corollary to this finding, cytoplasmic distribution of p73 was found to correlate with Aurora-A expression levels in human primary pancreatic cancer tissues. Moreover, consistent with the earlier findings that p73 deficiency causes relaxation of the SAC reflected in the mislocalization of BUB1 and BUBR1 at kinetochores and reduced BUBR1 kinase activity (25-27), Aurora-A phosphorylation of p73 in a constitutive manner was found to facilitate accelerated mitotic progression and exit accompanied with relaxation of SAC due to premature dissociation of the MAD2-CDC20 complex in proliferating cells in vitro. SAC inactivation correlated with significant increase in multinucleated cells. These findings indicate that the mitotic checkpoint functions of p53 family proteins are regulated in a complex manner involving Aurora kinase-mediated posttranslational modifications during mitotic progression. It is currently unknown whether p73 reciprocally controls Aurora-A kinase function and if Aurora-B and Aurora-C also regulate p73 function.

Along with the discovery of crosstalk between Aurora kinases and p53 family proteins, there is growing evidence that these protein complexes directly or indirectly participate in various cellular processes and inappropriate activation of Aurora kinases can have dominant-negative effects on the phenotypes of normal cells involving pathways regulated by a variety of proteins functionally interacting with p53 protein family (Figure 1; Table 1). In the following sections, we summarize the current knowledge of Aurora kinases-p53 protein family signaling cascades relevant to the regulation of posttranslational modifications and stability of proteins, activity and integrity of centrosomes, checkpoint pathways in normal and aberrant mitosis, as well as proteinprotein interactions and transcription and translation of genes involved in the development of pluripotent embryonic stem cells (ESC) and cancer stem cells (CSC), as outlined in the schematic overview diagram in Figure 2.



MECHANISM OF DOWNREGULATION OF AURORA KINASES BY p53

In addition to direct inhibition of Aurora-A by p53 via proteinprotein interaction, p53 has been shown to downregulate Aurora-A expression, kinase activity and stability through its binding to Aurora-A promoter or transactivation of its target genes including p21, Gadd45a, and Fbxw7α. Genome-wide chromatin occupancy of p53 analyzed by chromatin immunoprecipitationseq (ChIP-seq) following activation with non-genotoxic molecules and genotoxic chemotherapeutic drugs revealed AURKA gene promoter as one of the novel p53 target sequences and that direct p53 binding to the promoter of AURKA gene repressed expression in MCF-7 and HCT-116 cells (28). This study also found that STAT3 binds to AURKA promoter and antagonizes p53-mediated repression of AURKA. Intriguingly, a recent study has shown that Aurora-A promotes STAT3 activity through regulating expression and phosphorylation levels of JAK2 in gastric and esophageal cancers (29), indicating the existence of negative feedback regulation of p53 function by Aurora-A-JAK2-STAT3 axis. These results suggest that the combination of Aurora-A and JAK2 inhibitors with p53 activators might be an effective therapeutic approach for the treatment of cancer. Both p21 and Gadd45a are transcriptionally activated by p53 upon DNA damage and play important roles in DNA repair and cell cycle checkpoint response. The E2F family transcription factor, E2F3 is known to be involved in the transactivation of Aurora-A gene expression during G2-M cell cycle progression (30). Induction of the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor, p21 leads to inhibition of Cdk kinase activity resulting in the maintenance of RB1 in hypophosphorylated state in a complex with E2F3, thereby impairing activation of Aurora-A gene expression, an indirect downstream effect of p53-p21 signaling axis. It is noteworthy that Aurora-B phosphorylates RB1 at serine 780, a known inhibitory phosphorylation site for Cdk4. Thus, deregulation of Aurora-B might lead to Aurora-A overexpression through direct downregulation of both p53 and RB1 functions. In fact, co-occurrence of increased gene expression of both Aurora-A and Aurora-B is observed in some human tumors. On the other hand, Gadd45a inhibits Aurora-A kinase activity via direct interaction to prevent cells from Aurora-A-induced centrosome amplification and aborted cytokinesis (31). These results indicate that cooperative inhibition of Aurora-A activity by p53 and Gadd45a is important for cells to maintain centrosome number and chromosomal/genomic stability.

Besides regulating Aurora kinase function through transcription-dependent and -independent mechanisms, p53 also downregulates Aurora-A activity by modulating its degradation pathway. Fbxw7 α is a p53-dependent haploinsufficient tumor suppressor protein and a component of the SCF-like ubiquitin ligase complex that targets both Aurora-A and Aurora-B for proteasome degradation (32–34). Fbxw7 α is frequently mutated or downregulated in tumors. Importantly, Fbxw7 α cooperates with PTEN to regulate Aurora-A degradation *via* the PI3K/ AKT/GSK3 β pathway and Fbxw7 α also preferentially degrades active Aurora-A (33, 35). It has been demonstrated that Aurora-A-mediated centrosome amplification and subsequent induction

Combination	Qty	Interacting proteins
AURKA/AURKB/p53/p73	31	ATM, BCL2, BIRC5, BRCA2, CCNA2, CCNB1, CCND1, CCNG1, CDC20, CDC25A, CDC25C, CDK1, CDK2, CDK4, CDKN1A, DDB1, GADD45A, HSPA9, LRPPRC, MTOR, MYL9, PCNA, PTEN, PTTG1, RASSF1, RPS27A, SUMO1, TP63, UBC, UBE2I, XPO1
AURKA/AURKB/p53	67	BARD1, BIRC6, BUB1, CDC14A, CDC14B, CDK5, CENPA, CEP55, DDX5, ECT2, FBXW7, FTH1, FZR1, HNRNPA1, HNRNPU, HSP90AA1, HSP90AB1, HSPA1A, HSPA5, IQGAP1, IRS4, MAP9, NCL, NFKBIA, NINL, NPM1, OFD1, PARP1, PBK, PLK1, PLK3, PPP1CA, PPP1CC, PPP3CA, PRRC2C, PSMB3, PSMC3, PSMC5, PSMD10, PSMD11, PSMD4, PSMD6, PSME3, RPS16, RPS27, RPS4X, RRM2, SETD1A, SMARCB1, TCEAL4, TK1, TOP2A, TOP2B, TP73, TTK, TUBA1A, TUBA1C, TUBA4A, TUBB, TUBB2A, TUBG1, UBA52, UBB, UBE2D1, UBE2N, YY1, YY2
AURKA/AURKB/p73	13	BUB1B, CCNA1, CHFR, E2F2, E2F3, FLT3, HIST1H3C, LATS2, MAD2L1, SASS6, TK2, TP53, TSPO
AURKA/p53/p73	23	AKT1, AURKB, CASP1, CDKN2A, CHUK, CSNK2A1, DICER1, EGFR, ESR1, GSK3B, HDAC2, HRAS, IGF2BP1, IKBKB, MDM2, MYC, NEDD8, PIK3CA, PML, RPL11, RPS19, TAF9, WWOX
AURKB/p53/p73	12	AURKA, BRCA1, CHEK1, CHEK2, DNMT1, EP300, EZH2, H2AFX, HDAC1, MAPK8, PPP1R13L, RB1
AURKA/p53	58	ALB, BTRC, CELA2B, CEP120, CEP128, CEP135, CEP152, CSNK1D, CSNK1E, DCAF7, DGCR14, EEF1A1, EEF2, HAUS1, HNRNPA2B1, HNRNPK, HSPA2, HSPA8, IGF2BP3, ITPKC, KLF4, KRAS, LYZ, MFAP4, MRPL24, MRPS22, NFKB1, NIN, NME1, NRAS, PCMT1, PDCD5, PDCD6, REL, RFC4, RPL12, RPL23, RPL27, RPL30, RPLP0, RPLP2, RPS10, RPS14, RPS3, RPS3A, RPS6, SETD2, SIRT7, SKP1, SRPK1, TFAP2A, TNRC6C, TRIM28, TUBB4B, VHL, YBX1, YWHAE, YWHAG
AURKB/p53	33	ABR, CCDC8, CUL7, DOCK7, DTL, GIGYF2, HDAC5, HDAC9, HERC2, MOGS, MRPS27, MYBBP1A, MYLK, NOC2L, PHKB, PRKDC, RANBP2, RAVER1, RPS25, SKP2, SMARCC1, SNW1, SUMO2, SUMO3, TBC1D4, TUBA8, UBR4, UBR5, UFD1L, VIM, VRK1, WEE1, ZWINT
AURKA/p73	9	AZI1, CCNE1, CDH13, CTNNB1, FUS, MYCN, OAZ1, PRKACA, PSRC1
AURKB/p73	8	ANKRD17, AURKC, CDKN1B, DSN1, GNB2L1, LATS1, STAG1, STK3

TABLE 1 | List of proteins interacting with Aurora-p53 family protein complex represented in Venn diagram in Figure 1.

of aneuploidy is mediated in part through dysfunction of p53-Fbxw7α axis, commonly detected in human tumors and also in mouse models (33, 36). It is relevant in this context to mention that synthetic lethal screening of protein interacting with N-Myc in N-Myc amplified neuroblastoma has identified that Aurora-A stabilizes N-Myc by directing a K48 to K63/K11 switch in its ubiquitylation by Fbxw7 α (37). Although this interaction was reported to be independent of Aurora-A kinase activity, recent finding have demonstrated that inhibitor of Aurora-A kinase activity can disrupt interaction between Aurora-A and Fbxw7 α , leading to N-Myc destabilization and tumor regression in mouse model of N-Myc-driven neuroblastoma xenograft (38). Similarly, Aurora-B inhibitor treatment also showed profound growth inhibition and tumor regression in N-Myc-driven neuroblastoma, although the underlying mechanism of this finding remains unclear (39, 40).

Recent studies have identified an important role of microRNA functional networks in the control of gene expression and protein stability of Aurora-A and Myc involving the p53–Fbxw7 α axis in neuroblastoma and other tumors. A well-characterized tumor suppressor micoRNA, let-7, regulated by p53 directly targets Aurora-A, c-Myc, N-Myc, and RAN-binding protein 2 (RANBP2). In normal cells, let-7-mediated suppression of c-Myc expression helps maintain basal low level expression of Aurora-A mRNA, while miR-25-targeted Fbxw7 α regulates basal level protein expression (41–45). In p53-deficient and p53-mutant cells, these regulatory mechanisms are disrupted, and Aurora-A expression and stability are elevated. Functional genomic studies in N-Myc-amplified neuroblastoma have revealed that LIN28B RNA-binding protein promotes RAN level by directly binding

to RAN mRNA and via RANBP2 by inhibiting let-7 expression, consequently facilitating Aurora-A activation and stabilization which in turn promote N-Myc stabilization (44). It was recently been reported that Aurora-A acts as a transactivating factor for hnRNPK, a known transcriptional cofactor of p53, to promote c-Myc expression and reciprocal c-Myc-mediated transactivation of Aurora-A gene in breast cancer stem-like cells (46). This finding on apparent absence of p53 inhibitory role in Aurora-A-c-Myc positive regulatory circuit is associated with frequent observation of centrosome amplification in N-Myc-amplified neuroblastoma cells compared to non-amplified neuroblastoma cells. Mechanistically, N-Myc directly transactivates MDM2 and Aurora-A stabilizes MDM2 by phosphorylating at Ser-166 both of which impair p53 function, resulting in centrosome amplification (17, 47, 48). Taken together, these data indicate that p53 controls Aurora-A function through multiple inhibitory signaling pathways and lack of p53 function results in deregulation of Aurora-A oncogenic signaling cascades which lead to profoundly aberrant phenotypes associated with tumor cells. Involvement of additional signaling pathways regulating centrosome activity and integrity mediated by Aurora-A-p53 interaction is discussed below.

INVOLVEMENT OF AURORA-A-p53 SIGNALING PATHWAY IN CENTROSOME ACTIVITY AND INTEGRITY

A common phenotypic change in cells with gain of Aurora-A and loss of p53 function is manifested in the form of increased



number of centrosomes. Multiple investigations have revealed that p53 controls centrosome duplication and separation in both transactivation activity-dependent and -independent manner (**Figure 3**). In transactivation activity-dependent mechanism, p21 expression plays a key role in synchronizing DNA replication and centrosome duplication by inhibiting Cdk2/Cyclin E activity which phosphorylates Nucleophosmin/NPM1 at centrosomes to promote its dissociation from the centrosomes to allow initiation of centrosome duplication (49). On the other hand, p53 downregulates PLK4 gene expression which is essential for centrole biogenesis through regulation of phosphorylations of centrosomal protein GCP6 and STIL (50–52).

In transactivation activity-independent mechanism, centrosomal localization of p53 appears to be critical for negatively regulating centrosome biogenesis and its dissociation from centrosome appears to be sufficient to initiate centrosome duplication. p38–p53 axis was reported to play a central role in inhibition of G1-S cell cycle progression in response to loss of centrosome integrity. Centrosome perturbation caused by depletion of centrosomal proteins such as PCM1, centrobin, and TACC3 promotes the recruitment of both p38 and p53 to centrosomes and facilitate p53 phosphorylation by p38 at serine 33, which in turn transduces the inhibitory signal for cell cycle arrest by inducing p21 expression (53-55). However, the precise function of phosphorylated p53 on centrosome and the molecular mechanism of signal transduction from impaired centrosomes to the nucleus remain unknown. Regarding the mechanism of p53 dissociation from centrosome, a study has revealed that Mortalin through binding to p53 facilitates dissociation of p53 from centrosomes, which in turn results in release of the p53-mediated suppression of centrosome duplication (56). Interestingly, centrosome localization of Mortalin depends on the presence of centrosomal MPS1 kinase which is implicated in the regulation of centrosome duplication and



mitotic spindle checkpoint response (57). MPS1 phosphorylates Mortalin, which in turn hyperactivates MPS1 kinase in a feed-forward regulatory manner. Importantly, Mortalin phosphorylation-activated MPS1 can drive centrosome overduplication. Although MPS1 phosphorylation of p53 positively regulates postmitotic checkpoint response (20), the precise role of MPS1 in the regulation of p53 function at the centrosome remains uncertain. Interestingly, the promyelocytic leukemia gene 3 (PML3) was shown to physically interact with Aurora-A and inhibit its kinase activity, while loss of PML3 shown to increase Aurora-A kinase activity and reduced protein stability of p53 along with decreased p21 expression, leading to activation of Cdk2/Cyclin E activity (58). Therefore, since there is no direct evidence supporting a role of centrosome localized Aurora-A in centrosome duplication, it would be imperative to further investigate whether or not increased p53-Mortalin interaction mediated by Aurora-A promotes p53 dissociation from centrosome and accompanying reduction of serine 33 phosphorylation is a cause of centrosome amplification induced in Aurora-A overexpressing cells.

At G1–S transition phase, Nucleophosmin/NPM1 is dissociated from unduplicated centrosome and at G2 phase is again recruited to duplicated centrosome to activate Aurora-A through phosphorylation of serine 89 (59). Activated Aurora-A cooperates with PLK1 to produce the onset signal for entry into mitosis as well as centrosome maturation. Since PLK1 has been shown to induce p53 degradation through phosphorylation of Topors (60), Aurora-A-PLK1 functional interaction, therefore, could interfere with p53 function on the centrosome at G2/M phase. NPM1-activated Aurora-A has also shown to induce phosphorylation of Centrin 2 at serine170 for stabilization of the protein (61). Phosphorylation of CDC25B at serine 353, which in turn stabilizes MPS1, also leads to stabilization of Centrin 2 through phosphorylation (62, 63). These findings indicate that Aurora-A and MPS1 cooperatively regulates Centrin 2 stability to induce centrosome maturation and separation. Activation of CDC25B is also pivotal for activation of Cdk1/Cyclin B, and a recent study has revealed that Cyclin B2 antagonizes p53 inhibitory activity against Aurora-A to control proper timing of centrosome separation at the onset of mitosis (64). Taken together, Aurora-A signaling branches off from CDC25B toward MPS1 for control of Centrin 2 stabilization regulating centrosome activity and toward Cdk1/CyclinB for positive feedback toward activation of Aurora-A in part by preventing p53 inhibitory action on Aurora-A.

The studies mentioned above clearly present evidence in support of a critical role for p53 signaling in regulating centrosome biogenesis and activity through cell cycle. In view of Aurora-A expression levels correlating with centrosome number and activity as well as known Aurora-A functional interactions with p53, Mortalin, PLK1, CDC25B, and, possibly MPS1, it will be interesting to investigate how the entire signaling axis involving these proteins maintains centrosomal homeostasis in proliferating cells.

AURORA-A-p73 INTERACTION IN SPINDLE ASSEMBLY CHECKPOINT

A number of studies have shown the association of deregulated Aurora-A expression and activity with SAC override in cells irrespective of the p53 functional status in cells. Therefore, it is currently unclear whether or not p53 is involved in Aurora-A-mediated signal for SAC override. Accumulating evidence consistently suggest that p53 also functions in mitotic cell death and postmitotic checkpoint activated following aberrant mitosis and/or spindle damage through interaction with and phosphorylation by SAC proteins rather than being involved in the activation of SAC (20, 65-68). On the contrary, the role of Aurora-A-p73 interaction in SAC is relatively better defined. In vitro studies have shown roles of p73 in G2-M transition, mitotic exit, and mitotic cell death (69-72), while analysis of transgenic mouse lacking transactivation competent p73 (TAp73) revealed frequent occurrence of aberrant spindle structure associated with aneuploidy, chromosome instability, and mitotic slippage with spindle poisons (26). Further biochemical studies have also shown interaction of TAp73 with SAC proteins BUB1, BUB3, and BUBR1, and this interaction is crucial for BUB1 and BUBR1 localization at kinetochores and BUBR1 kinase activity (26, 27). These results suggest that TAp73 is directly involved in regulating SAC pathway to maintain chromosome stability. More recent study has demonstrated that TAp73 interacts with the inhibitory mitotic checkpoint complex of MAD2 and CDC20, preventing activation of the E3 ubiquitin ligase APC/C, and that Aurora-A phosphorylation of TAp73 at serine 235 causes dissociation of the MAD2-CDC20 complex, facilitating mitotic exit (24), suggesting that Aurora-A-TAp73 interaction is essential for a critical step in the SAC inactivation pathway (Figure 4). Unlike its effect on MAD2-CDC20 interaction and p73 depletion induced mislocalization of BUBR1 from the kinetochore, phosphorylation of p73 does not affect interaction of BUBR1 with CDC20 and its kinetochore localization, indicating that p73 participates in distinct pathway to control SAC activation. Although serine 235 phosphorylation of p73 enhances its interaction with Mortalin as described above, a more detailed investigation on the role of Aurora-A-Mortalin signaling axis in mitotic progression and SAC is warranted.

Expression level of transactivation-defective $\Delta Np73$ is known to be elevated in many tumors and ectopic expression of transactivation-defective $\Delta Np73$ has been implicated in abnormal mitotic progression accompanied with multipolar spindle and cytokinesis failure resulting in multinucleated cells. However,



 Δ Np73 neither affects SAC activation in the presence of spindle poison nor is it known to interact with BUBR1 (26, 73), indicating that expression of Δ Np73 helps bypass SAC. Intriguingly, Aurora-A also interacts with and phosphorylates Δ Np73 with similar efficacy as that of TAp73 but its phosphorylation site is different from TAp73 that remains to be mapped (24). Thus, characterization of physiological role of Aurora-A phosphorylated Δ Np73 could provide evidence of a novel signaling pathway affecting SAC.

AURORA-A-p53 SIGNALING IN PLURIPOTENT CELLS

Aurora-A has been reported to suppresses p53 function via phosphorylation of cell-fate determinant protein NUMB. While NUMB interacts with and helps stabilize and activate the tumor suppressor protein p53 (74, 75), Aurora-A initiates a phosphorylation cascade of aPKC-PAR6-Lgl cell polarity complex that ultimately leads to NUMB phosphorylation during mitosis to commit to asymmetric cell division (76-78). A recent study has revealed that phosphorylation of NUMB by Aurora-aPKC cascade disrupts its binding to p53 and promotes MDM2-mediated p53 degradation in cancer initiating cells of liver cancer (79). Thus, Aurora-A also antagonizes p53 activity indirectly through aPKC activation, resulting in maintenance of pluripotent state of cells and possibly promoting tumorigenesis. It would be interesting to examine if Aurora-A phosphorylation of p53 and NUMB synergistically affect disruption of their bindings.

A number of studies on cancer stem-like cells have revealed strong association of Aurora-A expression with gene expression of core stemness markers, such as Myc, Sox2, and Oct4. Additionally, Aurora-A-p53 functional interaction in the regulation of self-renewal and differentiation of mouse embryonic stem cells (mESC) and somatic cell reprograming has also been investigated (80, 81). Loss-of-function screening for protein kinases and phosphatases essential in mESC development and subsequent functional studies revealed strong correlation between elevated expression of Aurora-A and the undifferentiated state of mESC. Furthermore, loss of Aurora-A, but not loss of Aurora-A, mitotic substrates compromised self-renewal and triggered differentiation of mESC, indicating that non-canonical function of Aurora-A, unrelated to its role in mitosis, is possibly involved in regulating self-renewal potential of mESC (82). This observation also showed inverse correlation with p53 activity in mESC and attributed this finding to Aurora-Amediated inactivation of p53 function. The study also revealed that Aurora-A-mediated serine 215 phosphorylation rather than serine 315 phosphorylation is more critical in antagonizing p53induced mESC differentiation and p53-mediated suppression of induced Pluripotent Stem Cells (iPSC) reprograming via activation of gene expression program associated with pluripotency. Phosphorylation of serine 315, on the other hand, was shown to cause partial impairments of both mESC differentiation and suppression of iPSC reprograming correlating with lower expression

of pluripotency markers. The varying degree of downstream effects of the two Aurora-A-mediated p53 phosphorylated residues possibly represents stronger inhibition of p53 function following serine 215 phosphorylation resulting in complete loss of its transactivation activity and cytoplasmic sequestration reflecting the naturally observed localization of endogenous p53 in mESC (83). The study concluded that Aurora-A controls pluripotency through inhibition of p53 target gene expression required for ectodermal and mesodermal differentiation. The observation regarding serine 315 phosphorylation showing less pronounced phenotype in this study appeared conflicting to an earlier report showing elevated serine 315 phosphorylation during mESC differentiation and knockin of serine 315 phosphordeficient mutant impairing mESC differentiation. Importantly, serine 315 phosphorylation was also reported to enable the recruitment of the corepressor mSin3a to the NANOG promotor, resulting in complete suppression of NANOG transcription and primitive endodermal differentiation (84-86). Serine 315 phosphorylation is known to be mediated not only by Aurora-A but also by Cdk/cyclin complex. In view of the observed loss of serine 33 phosphorylation in serine 215 phosphorylated p53, it is plausible that serine 215 phosphorylation might inhibit serine 315 phosphorylation by Cdk1 or Aurora-A. Alternatively, Aurora-A phosphorylation of the two p53 residues may be playing non-overlapping physiological roles in Aurora-A-mediated cellular processes.

In contrast to the requirement of Aurora-A in maintenance of pluripotency and induction of iPSC state mentioned above, a study reported that loss of Aurora-A function is essential for somatic cell reprograming (87). In this study, authors reported that loss of Aurora-A function following small-molecule inhibitor treatment or siRNA knockdown enhanced efficacy of iPSC generation with cells reaching a fully reprogramed state. The iPSC generated by this approach possessed ability to differentiate into different lineages *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Moreover, p53 depletion could further enhance the effect of loss of Aurora-A function. The underlying reasons for these contradictory findings are not known at this time and need to be investigated.

GENETICALLY ENGINEERED AURORA-A-p53 TARGETED MOUSE MODELS

Comprehensive genomic analyses have identified Aurora-A as a low penetrance tumor-susceptibility gene and elevated expression was reported to play an essential pathological in tumor development correlating with prognosis and resistance to therapy (80, 88–91). Several transgenic mouse models have been developed to gain direct evidence of Aurora-A tumorigenic potential and associated phenotypic alternations *in vivo*, which have yielded somewhat conflicting and distinct results (92–94). While Wap-Cre mouse model system in which Aurora-A was constitutively overexpressed under *CAG-CAT* promoter in mammary gland after one cycle of pregnancy developed hyperplasia in p53 wildtype background and precancerous atypical ductal hyperplasia in p53-null background (92, 94), MMTV promoter-driven mouse model was reported to develop mammary tumors in both p53 wild-type and heterozygous background after four to five cycles of pregnancy (93). Notably, centrosome amplification and chromosome instability were detected in all mouse models, suggesting that Aurora-A overexpression affects p53 function in the maintenance of centrosome homeostasis and chromosomal stability in vivo. Consistent with in vitro studies, activation of AKT signaling pathway leading to Cyclin D overexpression was seen in the tumors developed in MMTV-Aurora-A mice. We have recently reported a mammary gland targeted Aurora-A mouse model in a p53 wild-type background in which Aurora-A expression is driven by ovine β -lactoglobulin promoter led to the development of mammary tumors after four to five of pregnancy cycles (95). In addition to genomic instability, reduced expression of p53 protein and activation of AKT signal pathway was detected in tumors similar to MMTV-Aurora-A mouse model, again suggesting that elevated levels of Aurora-A can be oncogenic with inhibitory effects on p53-mediated tumor suppressor signaling pathways. It is relevant to mention, in this context, that an inducible gene switch mouse model overexpressing Aurora-A in skin epidermis exposed to tumor promoter 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol 13-acetate (TPA) and the mutagen 7,12-dimethylbenz(a)anthracene, developed by us earlier, revealed malignant progression of skin tumors with centrosome amplification, abnormal spindle formation, and genomic instability (96). Expression of p53 protein was lost, and amplification of MDM2 gene was concurrently found in these tumors. Taken together, Aurora-A overexpressing mouse models of organ-specific tumors have revealed loss of p53 expression recapitulating naturally occurring Aurora-A and p53 expression changes seen in human tumors. Further in-depth studies to elucidate the role of Aurora-A-p53 signaling cascades relevant to human tumor development utilizing Aurora-A overexpressing mouse models are warranted.

REFERENCES

- Fukasawa K, Choi T, Kuriyama R, Rulong S, Vande Woude GF. Abnormal centrosome amplification in the absence of p53. *Science* (1996) 271(5256):1744–7. doi:10.1126/science.271.5256.1744
- Bischoff FZ, Yim SO, Pathak S, Grant G, Siciliano MJ, Giovanella BC, et al. Spontaneous abnormalities in normal fibroblasts from patients with Li-Fraumeni cancer syndrome: aneuploidy and immortalization. *Cancer Res* (1990) 50(24):7979–84.
- Zhou H, Kuang J, Zhong L, Kuo WL, Gray JW, Sahin A, et al. Tumour amplified kinase STK15/BTAK induces centrosome amplification, aneuploidy and transformation. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20(2):189–93. doi:10.1038/2496
- Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of *Drosophila* Aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17(11):3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17. 11.3052
- Marumoto T, Hirota T, Morisaki T, Kunitoku N, Zhang D, Ichikawa Y, et al. Roles of Aurora-A kinase in mitotic entry and G2 checkpoint in mammalian cells. *Genes Cells* (2002) 7(11):1173–82. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2443.2002. 00592.x
- Chen SS, Chang PC, Cheng YW, Tang FM, Lin YS. Suppression of the STK15 oncogenic activity requires a transactivation-independent p53 function. *EMBO J* (2002) 21(17):4491–9. doi:10.1093/emboj/cdf409
- Eyers PA, Maller JL. Regulation of *Xenopus* Aurora A activation by TPX2. *J Biol Chem* (2004) 279(10):9008–15. doi:10.1074/jbc.M312424200

CONCLUSION

Functional interactions between Aurora kinases and p53 family proteins coordinately regulate diverse cellular pathways by modulating activity and subcellular localization of each other and their downstream effector proteins. Deregulations of these interactions in cells undergoing tumorigenic transformation have significant functional consequences on induction of chromosome instability, development of different tumor-associated phenotypes including resistance to therapy. In addition to Aurora kinase functional interactions with wild-type p53 and p73, there is evidence of Aurora-A interacting with and phosphorylating mutant p53 protein. Physiological function of Aurora-A-mutant p53 interactions have not been elucidated yet. Mutant p53 and transactivation-deficient mutant of p73 also phenocopy some of the Aurora-A overexpression-induced phenotypes. It would be interesting to investigate the functional consequences of Aurora-A phosphorylation of mutant p53 family members in the p53 signaling cascades and their significance in the development of tumorigenic phenotypes.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to writing the review and preparing figures.

FUNDING

This study was supported by National Cancer Institute grants (R01CA089716, NCI/EDRN UO1CA111302 to SS); University Cancer Foundation, MD Anderson (to SS); JSPS KAKENHI (JP25893137 to HK); and Grant-in-Aid for Research Activity Start-up from Okayama University (to KS and HK).

- Katayama H, Sasai K, Kawai H, Yuan ZM, Bondaruk J, Suzuki F, et al. Phosphorylation by Aurora kinase A induces Mdm2-mediated destabilization and inhibition of p53. *Nat Genet* (2004) 36(1):55–62. doi:10.1038/ ng1279
- Liu Q, Kaneko S, Yang L, Feldman RI, Nicosia SV, Chen J, et al. Aurora-A abrogation of p53 DNA binding and transactivation activity by phosphorylation of serine 215. *J Biol Chem* (2004) 279(50):52175–82. doi:10.1074/jbc. M406802200
- Hsueh KW, Fu SL, Chang CB, Chang YL, Lin CH. A novel Aurora-A-mediated phosphorylation of p53 inhibits its interaction with MDM2. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2013) 1834(2):508–15. doi:10.1016/j.bbapap.2012.11.005
- Warnock LJ, Raines SA, Milner J. Aurora A mediates cross-talk between N- and C-terminal post-translational modifications of p53. *Cancer Biol Ther* (2011) 12(12):1059–68. doi:10.4161/cbt.12.12.18141
- Bulavin DV, Saito S, Hollander MC, Sakaguchi K, Anderson CW, Appella E, et al. Phosphorylation of human p53 by p38 kinase coordinates N-terminal phosphorylation and apoptosis in response to UV radiation. *EMBO J* (1999) 18(23):6845–54. doi:10.1093/emboj/18.23.6845
- Moumen A, Masterson P, O'Connor MJ, Jackson SP. hnRNP K: an HDM2 target and transcriptional coactivator of p53 in response to DNA damage. *Cell* (2005) 123(6):1065–78. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2005.09.032
- Enge M, Bao W, Hedstrom E, Jackson SP, Moumen A, Selivanova G. MDM2dependent downregulation of p21 and hnRNP K provides a switch between apoptosis and growth arrest induced by pharmacologically activated p53. *Cancer Cell* (2009) 15(3):171–83. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2009.01.019

- Hsueh KW, Fu SL, Huang CY, Lin CH. Aurora-A phosphorylates hnRNPK and disrupts its interaction with p53. *FEBS Lett* (2011) 585(17):2671–5. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2011.07.031
- Dar AA, Zaika A, Piazuelo MB, Correa P, Koyama T, Belkhiri A, et al. Frequent overexpression of Aurora kinase A in upper gastrointestinal adenocarcinomas correlates with potent antiapoptotic functions. *Cancer* (2008) 112(8):1688–98. doi:10.1002/cncr.23371
- Sehdev V, Katsha A, Arras J, Peng D, Soutto M, Ecsedy J, et al. HDM2 regulation by AURKA promotes cell survival in gastric cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2014) 20(1):76–86. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-13-1187
- Wu L, Ma CA, Zhao Y, Jain A. Aurora B interacts with NIR-p53, leading to p53 phosphorylation in its DNA-binding domain and subsequent functional suppression. *J Biol Chem* (2011) 286(3):2236–44. doi:10.1074/jbc. M110.174755
- Gully CP, Velazquez-Torres G, Shin JH, Fuentes-Mattei E, Wang E, Carlock C, et al. Aurora B kinase phosphorylates and instigates degradation of p53. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2012) 109(24):E1513–22. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1110287109
- Huang YF, Chang MD, Shieh SY. TTK/hMps1 mediates the p53-dependent postmitotic checkpoint by phosphorylating p53 at Thr18. *Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 29(11):2935–44. doi:10.1128/MCB.01837-08
- Ha GH, Baek KH, Kim HS, Jeong SJ, Kim CM, McKeon F, et al. p53 activation in response to mitotic spindle damage requires signaling via BubR1-mediated phosphorylation. *Cancer Res* (2007) 67(15):7155–64. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-06-3392
- 22. Wang YC, Tsai YS, Huang JL, Lee KW, Kuo CC, Wang CS, et al. Arecoline arrests cells at prometaphase by deregulating mitotic spindle assembly and spindle assembly checkpoint: implication for carcinogenesis. *Oral Oncol* (2010) 46(4):255–62. doi:10.1016/j.oraloncology.2010.01.003
- 23. Ha GH, Breuer EK. Mitotic kinases and p53 signaling. *Biochem Res Int* (2012) 2012:195903. doi:10.1155/2012/195903
- Katayama H, Wang J, Treekitkarnmongkol W, Kawai H, Sasai K, Zhang H, et al. Aurora kinase-A inactivates DNA damage-induced apoptosis and spindle assembly checkpoint response functions of p73. *Cancer Cell* (2012) 21(2):196–211. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2011.12.025
- Tomasini R, Tsuchihara K, Wilhelm M, Fujitani M, Rufini A, Cheung CC, et al. TAp73 knockout shows genomic instability with infertility and tumor suppressor functions. *Genes Dev* (2008) 22(19):2677–91. doi:10.1101/ gad.1695308
- Tomasini R, Tsuchihara K, Tsuda C, Lau SK, Wilhelm M, Ruffini A, et al. TAp73 regulates the spindle assembly checkpoint by modulating BubR1 activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106(3):797–802. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0812096106
- 27. Vernole P, Neale MH, Barcaroli D, Munarriz E, Knight RA, Tomasini R, et al. TAp73alpha binds the kinetochore proteins Bub1 and Bub3 resulting in polyploidy. *Cell Cycle* (2009) 8(3):421–9. doi:10.4161/cc.8.3.7623
- Nikulenkov F, Spinnler C, Li H, Tonelli C, Shi Y, Turunen M, et al. Insights into p53 transcriptional function via genome-wide chromatin occupancy and gene expression analysis. *Cell Death Differ* (2012) 19(12):1992–2002. doi:10.1038/ cdd.2012.89
- Katsha A, Arras J, Soutto M, Belkhiri A, El-Rifai W. AURKA regulates JAK2-STAT3 activity in human gastric and esophageal cancers. *Mol Oncol* (2014) 8(8):1419–28. doi:10.1016/j.molonc.2014.05.012
- He L, Yang H, Ma Y, Pledger WJ, Cress WD, Cheng JQ. Identification of Aurora-A as a direct target of E2F3 during G2/M cell cycle progression. J Biol Chem (2008) 283(45):31012–20. doi:10.1074/jbc.M803547200
- Shao S, Wang Y, Jin S, Song Y, Wang X, Fan W, et al. Gadd45a interacts with Aurora-A and inhibits its kinase activity. J Biol Chem (2006) 281(39):28943–50. doi:10.1074/jbc.M600235200
- Mao JH, Perez-Losada J, Wu D, Delrosario R, Tsunematsu R, Nakayama KI, et al. Fbxw7/Cdc4 is a p53-dependent, haploinsufficient tumour suppressor gene. *Nature* (2004) 432(7018):775–9. doi:10.1038/nature03155
- Wu CC, Yang TY, Yu CT, Phan L, Ivan C, Sood AK, et al. p53 negatively regulates Aurora A via both transcriptional and posttranslational regulation. *Cell Cycle* (2012) 11(18):3433–42. doi:10.4161/cc.21732
- Teng CL, Hsieh YC, Phan L, Shin J, Gully C, Velazquez-Torres G, et al. FBXW7 is involved in Aurora B degradation. *Cell Cycle* (2012) 11(21):4059–68. doi:10.4161/cc.22381

- Kwon YW, Kim IJ, Wu D, Lu J, Stock WA Jr, Liu Y, et al. Pten regulates Aurora-A and cooperates with Fbxw7 in modulating radiation-induced tumor development. *Mol Cancer Res* (2012) 10(6):834–44. doi:10.1158/1541-7786. MCR-12-0025
- 36. Mao JH, Wu D, Perez-Losada J, Jiang T, Li Q, Neve RM, et al. Crosstalk between Aurora-A and p53: frequent deletion or downregulation of Aurora-A in tumors from p53 null mice. *Cancer Cell* (2007) 11(2):161–73. doi:10.1016/j. ccr.2006.11.025
- Otto T, Horn S, Brockmann M, Eilers U, Schuttrumpf L, Popov N, et al. Stabilization of N-Myc is a critical function of Aurora A in human neuroblastoma. *Cancer Cell* (2009) 15(1):67–78. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008.12.005
- Brockmann M, Poon E, Berry T, Carstensen A, Deubzer HE, Rycak L, et al. Small molecule inhibitors of Aurora-A induce proteasomal degradation of N-myc in childhood neuroblastoma. *Cancer Cell* (2013) 24(1):75–89. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2013.05.005
- Morozova O, Vojvodic M, Grinshtein N, Hansford LM, Blakely KM, Maslova A, et al. System-level analysis of neuroblastoma tumor-initiating cells implicates AURKB as a novel drug target for neuroblastoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2010) 16(18):4572–82. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-0627
- Bogen D, Wei JS, Azorsa DO, Ormanoglu P, Buehler E, Guha R, et al. Aurora B kinase is a potent and selective target in MYCN-driven neuroblastoma. Oncotarget (2015) 6(34):35247–62. doi:10.18632/oncotarget.6208
- den Hollander J, Rimpi S, Doherty JR, Rudelius M, Buck A, Hoellein A, et al. Aurora kinases A and B are up-regulated by Myc and are essential for maintenance of the malignant state. *Blood* (2010) 116(9):1498–505. doi:10.1182/ blood-2009-11-251074
- Chou CH, Yang NK, Liu TY, Tai SK, Hsu DS, Chen YW, et al. Chromosome instability modulated by BMI1-AURKA signaling drives progression in head and neck cancer. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73(2):953–66. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-12-2397
- Li Z, Sun Y, Chen X, Squires J, Nowroozizadeh B, Liang C, et al. p53 mutation directs AURKA overexpression via miR-25 and FBXW7 in prostatic small cell neuroendocrine carcinoma. *Mol Cancer Res* (2015) 13(3):584–91. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-14-0277-T
- Schnepp RW, Khurana P, Attiyeh EF, Raman P, Chodosh SE, Oldridge DA, et al. A LIN28B-RAN-AURKA signaling network promotes neuroblastoma tumorigenesis. *Cancer Cell* (2015) 28(5):599–609. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2015. 09.012
- Suh SS, Yoo JY, Nuovo GJ, Jeon YJ, Kim S, Lee TJ, et al. MicroRNAs/TP53 feedback circuitry in glioblastoma multiforme. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2012) 109(14):5316–21. doi:10.1073/pnas.1202465109
- Zheng F, Yue C, Li G, He B, Cheng W, Wang X, et al. Nuclear AURKA acquires kinase-independent transactivating function to enhance breast cancer stem cell phenotype. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:10180. doi:10.1038/ncomms10180
- Slack A, Chen Z, Tonelli R, Pule M, Hunt L, Pession A, et al. The p53 regulatory gene MDM2 is a direct transcriptional target of MYCN in neuroblastoma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2005) 102(3):731–6. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0405495102
- Slack AD, Chen Z, Ludwig AD, Hicks J, Shohet JM. MYCN-directed centrosome amplification requires MDM2-mediated suppression of p53 activity in neuroblastoma cells. *Cancer Res* (2007) 67(6):2448–55. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-1661
- Okuda M, Horn HF, Tarapore P, Tokuyama Y, Smulian AG, Chan PK, et al. Nucleophosmin/B23 is a target of CDK2/cyclin E in centrosome duplication. *Cell* (2000) 103(1):127–40. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00093-3
- Bahtz R, Seidler J, Arnold M, Haselmann-Weiss U, Antony C, Lehmann WD, et al. GCP6 is a substrate of Plk4 and required for centriole duplication. *J Cell Sci* (2012) 125(Pt 2):486–96. doi:10.1242/jcs.093930
- Nakamura T, Saito H, Takekawa M. SAPK pathways and p53 cooperatively regulate PLK4 activity and centrosome integrity under stress. *Nat Commun* (2013) 4:1775. doi:10.1038/ncomms2752
- 52. Fischer M, Quaas M, Wintsche A, Müller GA, Engeland K. Polo-like kinase 4 transcription is activated via CRE and NRF1 elements, repressed by DREAM through CDE/CHR sites and deregulated by HPV E7 protein. *Nucleic Acids Res* (2014) 42(1):163–80. doi:10.1093/nar/gkt849
- Mikule K, Delaval B, Kaldis P, Jurcyzk A, Hergert P, Doxsey S. Loss of centrosome integrity induces p38-p53-p21-dependent G1-S arrest. *Nat Cell Biol* (2007) 9(2):160–70. doi:10.1038/ncb1529

- Song L, Dai T, Xiong H, Lin C, Lin H, Shi T, et al. Inhibition of centriole duplication by centrobin depletion leads to p38-p53 mediated cellcycle arrest. *Cell Signal* (2010) 22(5):857–64. doi:10.1016/j.cellsig.2010. 01.009
- Suhail TV, Singh P, Manna TK. Suppression of centrosome protein TACC3 induces G1 arrest and cell death through activation of p38-p53-p21 stress signaling pathway. *Eur J Cell Biol* (2015) 94(2):90–100. doi:10.1016/j. ejcb.2014.12.001
- Ma Z, Izumi H, Kanai M, Kabuyama Y, Ahn NG, Fukasawa K. Mortalin controls centrosome duplication via modulating centrosomal localization of p53. Oncogene (2006) 25(39):5377–90. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1209543
- Kanai M, Ma Z, Izumi H, Kim SH, Mattison CP, Winey M, et al. Physical and functional interaction between mortalin and Mps1 kinase. *Genes Cells* (2007) 12(6):797–810. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2443.2007.01091.x
- Xu ZX, Zou WX, Lin P, Chang KS. A role for PML3 in centrosome duplication and genome stability. *Mol Cell* (2005) 17(5):721–32. doi:10.1016/j. molcel.2005.02.014
- Reboutier D, Troadec MB, Cremet JY, Fukasawa K, Prigent C. Nucleophosmin/ B23 activates Aurora A at the centrosome through phosphorylation of serine 89. J Cell Biol (2012) 197(1):19–26. doi:10.1083/jcb.201107134
- Yang X, Li H, Zhou Z, Wang WH, Deng A, Andrisani O, et al. Plk1-mediated phosphorylation of Topors regulates p53 stability. *J Biol Chem* (2009) 284(28):18588–92. doi:10.1074/jbc.C109.001560
- Lukasiewicz KB, Greenwood TM, Negron VC, Bruzek AK, Salisbury JL, Lingle WL. Control of centrin stability by Aurora A. *PLoS One* (2011) 6(6):e21291. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0021291
- Yang CH, Kasbek C, Majumder S, Yusof AM, Fisk HA. Mps1 phosphorylation sites regulate the function of centrin 2 in centriole assembly. *Mol Biol Cell* (2010) 21(24):4361–72. doi:10.1091/mbc.E10-04-0298
- Boutros R, Mondesert O, Lorenzo C, Astuti P, McArthur G, Chircop M, et al. CDC25B overexpression stabilises centrin 2 and promotes the formation of excess centriolar foci. *PLoS One* (2013) 8(7):e67822. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0067822
- Nam HJ, van Deursen JM. Cyclin B2 and p53 control proper timing of centrosome separation. Nat Cell Biol (2014) 16(6):538–49. doi:10.1038/ ncb2952
- Andreassen PR, Lohez OD, Lacroix FB, Margolis RL. Tetraploid state induces p53-dependent arrest of nontransformed mammalian cells in G1. *Mol Biol Cell* (2001) 12(5):1315–28. doi:10.1091/mbc.12.5.1315
- Margolis RL, Lohez OD, Andreassen PR. G1 tetraploidy checkpoint and the suppression of tumorigenesis. *J Cell Biochem* (2003) 88(4):673–83. doi:10.1002/jcb.10411
- Fujiwara T, Bandi M, Nitta M, Ivanova EV, Bronson RT, Pellman D. Cytokinesis failure generating tetraploids promotes tumorigenesis in p53-null cells. *Nature* (2005) 437(7061):1043–7. doi:10.1038/nature04217
- Gao F, Ponte JF, Levy M, Papageorgis P, Cook NM, Ozturk S, et al. hBub1 negatively regulates p53 mediated early cell death upon mitotic checkpoint activation. *Cancer Biol Ther* (2009) 8(7):548–56. doi:10.4161/cbt.8.7.7929
- Fulco M, Costanzo A, Merlo P, Mangiacasale R, Strano S, Blandino G, et al. p73 is regulated by phosphorylation at the G2/M transition. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278(49):49196–202. doi:10.1074/jbc.M304921200
- Merlo P, Fulco M, Costanzo A, Mangiacasale R, Strano S, Blandino G, et al. A role of p73 in mitotic exit. *J Biol Chem* (2005) 280(34):30354–60. doi:10.1074/jbc.M500635200
- Niikura Y, Dixit A, Scott R, Perkins G, Kitagawa K. BUB1 mediation of caspase-independent mitotic death determines cell fate. *J Cell Biol* (2007) 178(2):283–96. doi:10.1083/jcb.200702134
- Toh WH, Nam SY, Sabapathy K. An essential role for p73 in regulating mitotic cell death. *Cell Death Differ* (2010) 17(5):787–800. doi:10.1038/cdd. 2009.181
- Marrazzo E, Marchini S, Tavecchio M, Alberio T, Previdi S, Erba E, et al. The expression of the DeltaNp73beta isoform of p73 leads to tetraploidy. *Eur J Cancer* (2009) 45(3):443–53. doi:10.1016/j.ejca.2008.09.024
- Colaluca IN, Tosoni D, Nuciforo P, Senic-Matuglia F, Galimberti V, Viale G, et al. NUMB controls p53 tumour suppressor activity. *Nature* (2008) 451(7174):76–80. doi:10.1038/nature06412
- Carter S, Vousden KH. A role for Numb in p53 stabilization. *Genome Biol* (2008) 9(5):221. doi:10.1186/gb-2008-9-5-221

- Wirtz-Peitz F, Nishimura T, Knoblich JA. Linking cell cycle to asymmetric division: Aurora-A phosphorylates the Par complex to regulate Numb localization. *Cell* (2008) 135(1):161–73. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.07.049
- Bell GP, Fletcher GC, Brain R, Thompson BJ. Aurora kinases phosphorylate Lgl to induce mitotic spindle orientation in *Drosophila* epithelia. *Curr Biol* (2015) 25(1):61–8. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2014.10.052
- Carvalho CA, Moreira S, Ventura G, Sunkel CE, Morais-de-Sa E. Aurora A triggers Lgl cortical release during symmetric division to control planar spindle orientation. *Curr Biol* (2015) 25(1):53–60. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2014. 10.053
- Siddique HR, Feldman DE, Chen CL, Punj V, Tokumitsu H, Machida K. NUMB phosphorylation destabilizes p53 and promotes self-renewal of tumor-initiating cells by a NANOG-dependent mechanism in liver cancer. *Hepatology* (2015) 62(5):1466–79. doi:10.1002/hep.27987
- D'Assoro AB, Liu T, Quatraro C, Amato A, Opyrchal M, Leontovich A, et al. The mitotic kinase Aurora – a promotes distant metastases by inducing epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in ERalpha(+) breast cancer cells. Oncogene (2014) 33(5):599–610. doi:10.1038/onc.2012.628
- Zheng FM, Long ZJ, Hou ZJ, Luo Y, Xu LZ, Xia JL, et al. A novel small molecule Aurora kinase inhibitor attenuates breast tumor-initiating cells and overcomes drug resistance. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2014) 13(8):1991–2003. doi:10.1158/ 1535-7163.MCT-13-1029
- Lee DF, Su J, Ang YS, Carvajal-Vergara X, Mulero-Navarro S, Pereira CF, et al. Regulation of embryonic and induced pluripotency by Aurora kinase-p53 signaling. *Cell Stem Cell* (2012) 11(2):179–94. doi:10.1016/j.stem. 2012.05.020
- Han MK, Song EK, Guo Y, Ou X, Mantel C, Broxmeyer HE. SIRT1 regulates apoptosis and Nanog expression in mouse embryonic stem cells by controlling p53 subcellular localization. *Cell Stem Cell* (2008) 2(3):241–51. doi:10.1016/j. stem.2008.01.002
- Mitsui K, Tokuzawa Y, Itoh H, Segawa K, Murakami M, Takahashi K, et al. The homeoprotein Nanog is required for maintenance of pluripotency in mouse epiblast and ES cells. *Cell* (2003) 113(5):631–42. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(03)00393-3
- Lin T, Chao C, Saito S, Mazur SJ, Murphy ME, Appella E, et al. p53 induces differentiation of mouse embryonic stem cells by suppressing Nanog expression. *Nat Cell Biol* (2005) 7(2):165–71. doi:10.1038/ncb1211
- Ivanova N, Dobrin R, Lu R, Kotenko I, Levorse J, DeCoste C, et al. Dissecting self-renewal in stem cells with RNA interference. *Nature* (2006) 442(7102):533–8. doi:10.1038/nature04915
- Li Z, Rana TM. A kinase inhibitor screen identifies small-molecule enhancers of reprogramming and iPS cell generation. *Nat Commun* (2012) 3:1085. doi:10.1038/ncomms2059
- Ma XJ, Salunga R, Tuggle JT, Gaudet J, Enright E, McQuary P, et al. Gene expression profiles of human breast cancer progression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA (2003) 100(10):5974–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.0931261100
- Ewart-Toland A, Briassouli P, de Koning JP, Mao JH, Yuan J, Chan F, et al. Identification of Stk6/STK15 as a candidate low-penetrance tumorsusceptibility gene in mouse and human. *Nat Genet* (2003) 34(4):403–12. doi:10.1038/ng1220
- Weier HU, Mao JH. Meta-analysis of Aurora kinase A (AURKA) expression data reveals a significant correlation between increased AURKA expression and distant metastases in human ER-positive breast cancers. J Data Mining Genomics Proteomics (2013) 4(1):127. doi:10.4172/2153-0602.1000127
- Opyrchal M, Salisbury JL, Zhang S, McCubrey J, Hawse J, Goetz MP, et al. Aurora-A mitotic kinase induces endocrine resistance through downregulation of ERalpha expression in initially ERalpha+ breast cancer cells. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(5):e96995. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0096995
- Zhang D, Hirota T, Marumoto T, Shimizu M, Kunitoku N, Sasayama T, et al. Cre-loxP-controlled periodic Aurora-A overexpression induces mitotic abnormalities and hyperplasia in mammary glands of mouse models. Oncogene (2004) 23(54):8720–30. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1208153
- Wang X, Zhou YX, Qiao W, Tominaga Y, Ouchi M, Ouchi T, et al. Overexpression of Aurora kinase A in mouse mammary epithelium induces genetic instability preceding mammary tumor formation. *Oncogene* (2006) 25(54):7148–58. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1209707
- 94. Zhang D, Shimizu T, Araki N, Hirota T, Yoshie M, Ogawa K, et al. Aurora A overexpression induces cellular senescence in mammary gland hyperplastic

tumors developed in p53-deficient mice. Oncogene (2008) 27(31):4305-14. doi:10.1038/onc.2008.76

- 95. Treekitkarnmongkol W, Katayama H, Kai K, Sasai K, Jones JC, Wang J, et al. Aurora kinase-A overexpression in mouse mammary epithelium induces mammary adenocarcinomas harboring genetic alterations shared with human breast cancer. *Carcinogenesis* (2016). doi:10.1093/carcin/ bgw097
- Torchia EC, Chen Y, Sheng H, Katayama H, Fitzpatrick J, Brinkley WR, et al. A genetic variant of Aurora kinase A promotes genomic instability leading to highly malignant skin tumors. *Cancer Res* (2009) 69(18):7207–15. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-1059

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Sasai, Treekitkarnmongkol, Kai, Katayama and Sen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Aurora B kinase in chromosome bi-orientation and spindle checkpoint signaling

Veronica Krenn1*† and Andrea Musacchio1,2*

¹ Department of Mechanistic Cell Biology, Max Planck Institute of Molecular Physiology, Dortmund, Germany, ² Faculty of Biology, Centre for Medical Biotechnology, University Duisburg-Essen, Essen, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ignacio Perez De Castro, Spanish National Cancer Research Centre (CNIO), Spain

Reviewed by:

Deborah Stroka, University of Bern, Switzerland Marcos Malumbres, Spanish National Cancer Research Centre (CNIO), Spain Adrian Thomas Saurin, University of Dundee, UK

*Correspondence:

Veronica Krenn veronica.krenn@imba.oeaw.ac.at; Andrea Musacchio andrea.musacchio@mpi-dortmund. mpg.de

[†]Present address:

Veronica Krenn, IMBA-Institute for Molecular Biotechnology, Vienna, Austria

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 10 August 2015 Accepted: 30 September 2015 Published: 16 October 2015

Citation:

Krenn V and Musacchio A (2015) The Aurora B kinase in chromosome bi-orientation and spindle checkpoint signaling. Front. Oncol. 5:225. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00225 Aurora B, a member of the Aurora family of serine/threonine protein kinases, is a key player in chromosome segregation. As part of a macromolecular complex known as the chromosome passenger complex, Aurora B concentrates early during mitosis in the proximity of centromeres and kinetochores, the sites of attachment of chromosomes to spindle microtubules. There, it contributes to a number of processes that impart fidelity to cell division, including kinetochore stabilization, kinetochore–microtubule attachment, and the regulation of a surveillance mechanism named the spindle assembly checkpoint. In the regulation of these processes, Aurora B is the fulcrum of a remarkably complex network of interactions that feed back on its localization and activation state. In this review, we discuss the multiple roles of Aurora B during mitosis, focusing in particular on its role at centromeres and kinetochores. Many details of the network of interactions at these locations remain poorly understood, and we focus here on several crucial outstanding questions.

Keywords: centromere, kinetochore, spindle assembly checkpoint, kinase, phosphatase, Aurora B, chromosome passenger complex, bi-orientation

GENERAL REMARKS

Cells executing mitosis are challenged in ways that can jeopardize their viability and survival (1). The duplicated chromosome pairs (sister chromatids) in the mother cell need to orient on the mitotic spindle so that they can be equally distributed to the two daughter cells after the cohesion that holds them together is dissolved at the metaphase-to-anaphase transition. This process of "bi-orientation" requires that the sister chromatids establish stable "end-on" interactions with microtubules emanating from opposite poles of the mitotic spindle (**Figures 1A,B**) (2–4). Sister chromatids that fail to bi-orient are mis-segregated into the wrong daughter cell, or separated from the bulk of correctly segregated chromosomes forming the primary nucleus of daughter cells and secluded into extra-nuclear structures called micronuclei. Either fate of mis-oriented chromosomes can have dire consequences for cell physiology (5, 6).

Aurora B is a member of the Aurora family of Serine/Threonine (S/T) protein kinases. Originally discovered as a gene required for maintenance of ploidy in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and named increase in ploidy-1 (*IPL1*) (8), Aurora B was later found to control several aspects of chromosome segregation in all eukaryotes (9–11). Two additional members of the Aurora family named Aurora A and Aurora C exist in mammals (12, 13). Substrates of these Aurora kinases usually conform to the consensus [RK]-[RK]-X-[TS]- Θ , where X is any residue and Θ is a hydrophobic or aromatic

64



FIGURE 1 | Chromosome-spindle interactions. (A) A simple spindle with two chromosomes at metaphase. When chromosomes are bi-oriented, the sister chromatids are attached to microtubules, and the microtubules point to opposite spindle poles. (B) Two main modes of kinetochore-microtubule attachment predominate in mitosis. Lateral attachment (left) to the microtubule lattice (as opposed to the microtubule end) is typical of early phases of chromosome congression to the equatorial plane of the mitotic spindle and may not fully engage the core kinetochore machinery devoted to microtubule binding but rather molecular motors (7). "End-on" attachment (right) is typical of the final stages of attachment and involves core kinetochore machinery. (C) Schematic depiction of centromeres and kinetochores. Centromeres host CENP-A, the histone H3 variant, at much higher levels than other segments of the chromosome. CENP-A binds to a subset of 16 or 17 CCAN subunits, collectively represented as a blue oval. The KMN network binds directly to microtubules. (D) Various types of kinetochore-microtubule attachment modes, including erroneous attachments that require correction and that will engage the spindle assembly checkpoint (red flashes). Different "offenses" may provide a graded checkpoint response (variable size of the red flash), with lack of attachment providing a more robust response and merotelic attachment a weak one.

residue. For instance, Aurora B phosphorylates human KNL1 (CASC5) on the RRVSF motif, which, in the non-phosphorylated version, is a recruitment motif for protein phosphatase 1 (PP1) (14–17). Broad analyses of Aurora B substrates and consensus

target sequences have been reported (18, 19). Although Aurora kinases share a similar consensus, distinct subcellular localizations ensure that they deliver activity to distinct substrates and regulate different aspects of mitosis (19, 20).

In this review, we discuss the role of Aurora B in the regulation of chromosome segregation, focusing in particular on the roles of Aurora B during prometaphase, the phase of mitosis during which chromosomes attempt to create stable interactions with spindle microtubules. Readers are also referred to comprehensive reviews that discuss the role of Aurora B also in other phases of mitosis (20, 21).

INTRODUCTORY CONCEPTS I: CENTROMERES AND KINETOCHORES

Sister chromatids interact with spindle microtubules through specialized and structurally complex protein assemblies known as kinetochores (22, 23). On each chromosome, the kinetochore is established on a unique genetic locus named the centromere (**Figure 1C**). Centromeres, which may consist of several million base pairs of DNA in metazoans, are specialized chromatin domains whose hallmark is the enrichment of the histone H3 variant CENP-A (also known as CenH3) (24). At centromeres, CENP-A containing nucleosomes are embedded in histone H3-containing chromatin at a ratio that, even if estimated to be as little as 1 CENP-A nucleosomes over 25 H3 nucleosomes, is greatly superior to that in bulk chromatin (25).

CENP-A acts as a platform for the recruitment of kinetochore proteins collectively defined as the constitutive centromere-associated network (CCAN), most of which localize at centromeres during the entire cell cycle (26). These proteins form the so-called "inner kinetochore." Upon entry into mitosis, an additional protein complex, the Knl1 complex–Mis12 complex–Ndc80 complex (KMN) network, is recruited to the CCAN. The KMN network in the "outer kinetochore" interacts directly with spindle microtubules (27) (**Figure 1C**).

INTRODUCTORY CONCEPTS II: ERROR CORRECTION AND THE SPINDLE ASSEMBLY CHECKPOINT

Two feedback mechanisms control the process of kinetochoremicrotubule attachment during mitosis, and Aurora B contributes decisively to both of them. These pathways are named error correction (EC) and spindle assembly checkpoint (SAC, also known as mitotic checkpoint, metaphase checkpoint, or "wait anaphase signal"). Error correction is a "local" mechanism that allows kinetochores selectively to stabilize interactions with microtubules that drive chromosome bi-orientation and to weaken those interactions that do not, such as the erroneous configurations known as syntelic and merotelic attachment (**Figure 1D**) (28). This description of EC summarizes the interpretation of pioneering chromosome micromanipulation experiments carried out over 45 years ago by Bruce Nicklas (29), but is nothing more than a statement of fact, partly because we are still far from a full molecular comprehension of EC. EC is believed to depend on the ability of the kinetochore–centromere system to detect tension, associated with bi-orientation, or lack of tension, associated with lack of bi-orientation. While tension at the bi-oriented chromatids suppresses error correction, lack of tension may not necessarily require error correction (e.g., when lack of tension is due to lack of attachment), but it will require it when kinetochores that are bound to microtubules fail to build tension (as in the case of syntelic or merotelic attachments, **Figure 1D**).

The KMN complex captures dynamic microtubules to create load-bearing attachments (30, 31). For error correction to occur, kinetochore (KMN)–microtubule interactions need to be sufficiently dynamic to allow the destabilization of erroneous attachments. Aurora B is a key component of the error correction machinery (32, 33). Aurora B inhibition through small-molecule inhibitors or inhibitory antibodies stabilizes incorrect attachments (32–36). Conversely, Aurora B overexpression causes continuous disruption of KT–MT attachments (37), while Aurora B re-activation allows the selective destabilization of incorrect attachments (38–40). Many of the proteins at the interface with microtubules are Aurora B substrates (41).

Similarly to the EC, the SAC also requires kinetochores (42, 43). In contrast to the EC, however, the SAC has the ability to extend into a "global" signal that diffuses away from kinetochores and prevents mitotic exit in the presence of even a single unattached or improperly attached kinetochore (44). The SAC pathway converges on the assembly of a checkpoint effector complex, the mitotic checkpoint complex (MCC), which targets and inhibits the anaphase-promoting complex or cyclosome (APC/C, Figure 2A). The activity of this ubiquitin (Ub) ligase targets Cyclin B and Securin, which are, respectively, the activator of the main mitotic "engine", the Cdk1 kinase, and a stoichiometric inhibitor of the protease Separase, which is required for dissolution of sister chromatid cohesion. Proteasome-dependent destruction of Cyclin B and Securin upon their ubiquitination by the APC/C inactivates Cdk1 and activates Separase, respectively, triggering mitotic exit and sister chromatid separation (Figure 2A) (4, 45). Cells in which the checkpoint is altered or artificially inactivated undergo precocious mitotic exit in the presence of unattached or incorrectly attached chromosomes and are therefore prone to mis-segregation events (44).

The general role of Aurora B activity in the EC and the SAC has been widely debated (28, 49). Early models based on experiments with attenuated alleles of Aurora B or at non-saturating doses of small-molecule inhibitors identified in Aurora B an exclusive component of the EC machinery (**Figure 2B**). According to these models, Aurora B contributed indirectly to SAC activation by generating unattached kinetochores, which became identified as the only structures capable of activating the SAC (32, 50).

This view has been progressively revised, partly because the molecular evidence in favor of a direct role of Aurora B in SAC control has been growing (34–36, 48, 51–54) and partly because there has been a conceptual evolution regarding what the SAC may be monitoring at kinetochores, with a shift from a pure "microtubule occupancy" model to an "intra-kinetochore tension" model (41, 55–58) (**Figure 2C**). Importantly, results obtained with different experimental approaches have caused the community to oscillate in their preference for a model or the other. However,



FIGURE 2 | The spindle assembly checkpoint and error correction. (A) The SAC pathway originates at kinetochores and converges, through several steps, on the assembly of the mitotic checkpoint complex (MCC), which acts as the SAC effector. MCC has been proposed to target the complex of APC/C pre-bound to a second molecule of Cdc20 (which can act both as an APC/C co-activator and as an MCC subunit) (46, 47). APC/C^{Cdc20} promotes poly-ubiquitylation (Ub) of Cyclin B and Securin, promoting mitotic exit and separation of sister chromatids. MCC inhibits this activity of APC/ $C^{\mbox{\tiny Cdc20}}$ until all chromosomes have achieved bi-orientation, at which point the SAC becomes "satisfied" (it subsides). (B) In this model of Aurora B function, any kinetochore-microtubule interaction, even if erroneous, satisfies the SAC. Aurora B is not a SAC component, but its ability to recognize and correct improper attachment makes it activate the SAC indirectly through generation of unattached kinetochores (as an intermediate in error correction), which are considered the only source of SAC signal. (C) In this alternative model, any tensionless kinetochore is a source of SAC signal, albeit of different signal strengths (size of the red flashes). Aurora B is directly required both for error correction and for the SAC. (B,C) were adapted from Ref. (48).

a full assessment of the virtues and shortcomings of these models remains out of reach, as the molecular understanding of the conditions that lead to EC and SAC activation or silencing remains rudimentary, at least in relation to the considerable complexity of the process. Furthermore, while these two pathways are separable in their downstream components, they may be largely

Mitotic functions of Aurora B

or even completely non-separable in the sensory apparatus that activates or switches them off at the "outer kinetochore," where they operate. For instance, *cyclin-dependent kinase 1* (Cdk1), Aurora B, *monopolar spindle 1* (Mps1), and *budding uninhibited by benzimidazoles 1* (Bub1), all mitotic protein kinases, are required to promote correct kinetochore–microtubule-binding configurations, as well as for the SAC response (59). They are likely to regulate both phenomena at the same time and from the same place, the kinetochores. In this review, we focus on some of the molecular details that implicate Aurora B in these two pathways.

AURORA B IS A SUBUNIT OF THE CPC

Aurora B kinase is embedded in a multi-protein complex known as the chromosome passenger complex (CPC), whose subunits are codependent for stability and localization (60–64). The three additional CPC subunits are named inner centromeric protein (INCENP, and known as Sli15p in yeast)], Survivin (Bir1p) and Borealin (also known as CSC-1, Dasra, and Nbl1p) (63, 65–69) (**Figure 3A**). The CPC consists of two functionally distinct modules (20): a module delivering the catalytic activity, composed of Aurora B and a ~50-residue segment at the C-terminal end of INCENP, the so-called IN-box (62, 67, 70–74); and a module mediating localization, consisting of a ~45-residue segment at the N-terminal end of INCENP, Survivin, and Borealin (64, 75–84). The two modules are connected by the central part of INCENP (**Figure 3B** and see below).

Activation of Aurora B kinase arises from multiple regulatory steps, including the binding of the IN-box of INCENP around the Aurora B active site, the Aurora B-mediated phosphorylation of the IN-box on a Thr-Ser-Ser (TSS) motif, and the auto-phosphorylation of Aurora B at Thr232 (abbreviated as AB-T232-P) in the activation segment (70, 72, 85). Thus, Aurora B activation resembles that of many other kinases, in that it requires interaction with a partner protein and phosphorylation. Phosphorylation at the TSS and at the Aurora B activation segment is likely to occur in trans (70) and may therefore be sensitive to the local concentration of the CPC (86, 87).

Besides the intrinsic mechanisms of regulation described above, Aurora B may also be controlled by extrinsic mechanisms. For instance, phosphorylation of Ser311 of Aurora B by checkpoint kinase 1 (Chk1) may promote catalytic activation of Aurora B near kinetochores (88, 89). In addition, phosphorylation of the CPC targeting subunit Borealin by Mps1 has also been proposed to regulate Aurora B activity (90), but this remains controversial as neither Aurora B nor its activity are grossly perturbed by Mps1 inhibition (91-93). Furthermore, the protein TD-60 has been indicated as an additional CPC subunit required for CPC centromere targeting and Aurora B activation (94, 95). A recent study revealed that TD-60 is as a guanine nucleotide exchange factor (GEF) for the small Ras-like GTPase RalA, and that the latter modulates Aurora B activity and localization (96). While the mechanisms through which the RalA GEF activity of TD-60 influences Aurora B localization and activity requires further investigation, it seems now clear that TD-60 is not part of the CPC.

One of the most exciting chapters in the study of Aurora B kinase has been the development of highly specific and selective chemical inhibitors, spurred by the identification of this kinase as a potential target in oncology (97). Leaving clinical implications aside (98), small-molecule ATP-competitive inhibitors such as Hesperadin and ZM447439 proved invaluable tools for acute mitotic inhibition of Aurora B function and for the investigation of its mitotic functions in basic research laboratories (34, 35).

THE LOCALIZATION MODULE OF THE CPC: CENTROMERE LOCALIZATION AND BEYOND

The localization module targets the CPC to the centromere, where the bulk of the CPC localizes during mitosis. Crucial for centromere targeting is the CPC subunit Survivin, a member of a family of inhibitor of apoptosis (IAP) proteins containing a BIR domain (99). While Survivin might have lost its function as inhibitor of apoptosis, typical of other IAPs, its BIR domain has retained the ability of recognizing the N-terminus of target proteins. In Survivin, this ability is leveraged to bind a short N-terminal segment of Histone H3 (78, 80, 81) (Figure 4A). In fact, Survivin binds a short N-terminal segment of Histone H3 that must include a phosphorylated version of Thr3 (H3-T3-P) for efficient recognition (76, 78, 80, 81, 83, 84). The kinase responsible for this preeminently mitotic modification of Histone H3 is named Haspin (100). By recognizing H3-T3-P at centromeres, Survivin targets the CPC to the centromere (Figure 4B). Whether this H3-T3-P-dependent mechanism operates in yeast has remained unclear, because deletion of the yeast haspin-like kinases does not result in a growth defect phenotype (101). In yeast, a survivindependent mechanism may rely on the interaction of the Survivin homolog Bir1 with Ndc10, a subunit of the CBF3 centromeric complex (102, 103).

Besides H3-T3-P, also the phosphorylation of Thr120 of Histone H2A by Bub1 kinase (H2A-T120-P, H2A-S121-P in fission yeast) has been implicated in centromere recruitment of the CPC (81, 104, 105) (Figure 4B). The role of this mark, which is detected at kinetochores but not at centromeres, is more elusive. It appears to be crucial to regulate a homeostatic circuit that dynamically controls the activity and abundance of protein kinases, including Plk1 and Aurora B, and protein phosphatases, including members of the protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) family associated with the B56 regulatory subunit (PP2A-B56), at kinetochores and centromeres. Specifically, H2A-T120-P is believed to promote recruitment of Shugoshin proteins (SGOL1 and SGOL2/TRIPIN in humans) (106, 107). These, in turn, control the recruitment of proteins that play a prominent role in error correction, including kinesin-13 family members such as MCAK, a microtubule depolymerase and Aurora B substrate, and the PP2A-B56 protein phosphatase complex, which balances abundance and activity of Aurora B and Plk1, as well as the phosphorylation of important CPC targets (108-118).

In addition to the recognition of histone marks, other mechanisms have been implicated in CPC centromere recruitment or activation, such as post-translational modifications of Survivin,



Borealin, and INCENP, including phosphorylation by Aurora B itself, Cdk1, Mps1, and Plk1 (90, 119–123). Direct binding of Borealin to double-strand DNA has also been reported (64). Finally, there is evidence that oligomerization of the localization module also contributes to its localization (64, 124). How these features may impinge on CPC centromere targeting remains poorly understood.

INCENP, THE BRIDGE CONNECTING THE TWO CPC MODULES

The functional properties of INCENP that have remained mechanistically obscure are now starting to emerge. INCENP is a rather large protein (918 residues for Isoform 1 in humans; source Uniprot: http://www.uniprot.org) (Figure 3A). Large parts of the INCENP primary sequence are low-complexity and unlikely to adopt a defined three-dimensional tertiary (and even secondary) structure. A predicted coiled-coil between residues 528 and 791 of INCENP is often considered an exception. More careful

scrutiny, however, leads to exclude that this segment of INCENP is a genuine coiled-coil. It contains too few hydrophobic residues to support coiled-coil oligomerization and its frequent stretches of positively and negatively charged residues (Figure 3C) may produce false-positive classifications as coiled-coils. Analysis of INCENP residues 528-791 with REPPER, a program that detects short repeats and predicts periodicities in protein sequences (125), suggests that it lacks the regular sequence pattern typical of coiled-coils. In agreement with this idea, a very recent study on avian INCENP showed that this region (residues 503-715, corresponding to residues 528-791 of human INCENP in Figure 3A) folds as a single alpha helix (SAH) domain, rather than as a coiledcoil (126). SAH can unfold reversibly under force, thus extending up to 2.5-fold over their rest length. Because the N-terminal part of the SAH domain contains a second microtubule-binding domain (126), in addition to the one already identified in the N-terminus of INCENP (residues 48-85 of the human protein) (60, 74, 127, 128), it is a potential candidate for regulation by microtubule attachment.





FIGURE 4 | Mechanism of CPC recruitment to centromeres. (A) Crystal structure of the complex of Survivin with a peptide encompassing the N-terminal region of Histone H3 (PDB ID 4AOJ). The peptide has sequence Ala-Arg-Thr(P)-Lys, where (P) indicates that Thr3 is phosphorylated. Asp71 (D71) is implicated in the recognition of the free N-terminus of Ala2 (the N-terminal Met1 is removed by an aminopeptidase). (B) Haspin kinase phosphorylates Thr3 of histone H3 (H3-T3-P) in the centromere region to allow recruitment of the CPC. Bub1 kinase phosphorylates Histone H2A on Thr120 (H2A-T120-P) near kinetochores (i.e., the modification does not extend to centromeres). In principle, both H3-containing and CENP-A containing nucleosomes may contain this modification.

INCENP also contains a large disordered region (residues 48–527, **Figure 3A**), stuffed with phosphorylation sites. The UNIPROT (http://www.uniprot.org) reports at least 24 phosphorylation sites in residues 119–514 of human INCENP. Phosphorylation of Thr388 in this segment has been implicated in binding and targeting of Plk1 (129). As discussed more thoroughly below, Cdk1-dependent phosphorylation of Thr59 within this segment has important consequences for CPC localization.

THE SPATIAL SEPARATION MODEL OF AURORA B FUNCTION

While it is clear that Aurora B substrates at centromeres and kinetochores undergo dynamic changes in their phosphorylation state during the relatively short time it takes kinetochores to attach to the spindle, it is uncertain to which extent these changes reflect the dynamic regulation of Aurora B activity by the intrinsic and extrinsic mechanisms discussed above (41). Rather, current models of Aurora B function focus primarily on the tension-dependent separation of Aurora B from its substrates as the basis of Aurora B regulation in EC and the SAC (41, 58). To appreciate this argument, it is important to explain the geometry

of centromeres and kinetochores, their variation during bi-orientation, and how Aurora B may position itself within this system. The size of kinetochores is roughly equivalent to the wavelength of visible light, and in first approximation kinetochores appear as diffraction limited "spots" in the light microscope. In HeLa cells, the distance between the centroids of "spots" corresponding to inner kinetochore proteins in the two sister kinetochores (inter-kinetochore distance) grows from ~0.9 µm in the absence of microtubule binding in prometaphase (i.e., in the absence of tension) to ~1.4 µm upon bi-orientation at metaphase (when chromosomes are end-on-attached and under full tension) (130) (Figure 5A). Similar increases in inter-kinetochore distance have been measured in other cell types: inter-kinetochore distance increases from ~1.1 µm in the absence of microtubule binding to ~2.2 μ m upon bi-orientation in newt lung cells (131), and from 0.72 to 0.94 µm in Drosophila S2 cells (57).

Thus, tension introduces macroscopic changes in the organization of the inter-kinetochore space between sister kinetochores. Importantly, tension also modifies the internal structure of the kinetochore, a condition referred to as intra-kinetochore stretch (**Figure 5A**). In S2 cells, for instance, the span of the kinetochore [from CENP-A to the centromere-proximal end of the Ndc80 subunit (also known as Hec1), measured along the inter-kinetochore axis] is ~65 nm in the absence of tension, and 102 nm in the presence of tension (57) (**Figures 5B,C**). Similar tension-driven increases in stretch are observed within human and yeast kinetochores (132, 133). The precise structural changes underlying the establishment of intra-kinetochore tension, however, remain unknown.

The spatial separation model builds on the observation that an Aurora B FRET sensor shows constitutive, tension-independent phosphorylation when positioned close to Aurora B at the interface between the centromere and inner kinetochore, but tensionsensitive phosphorylation when positioned more distantly from the kinase (55) (Figures 5D,E). More specifically, Aurora B phosphorylates a FRET sensor located at the centromere-kinetochore interface (because fused to the CENP-B protein) regardless of attachment status and despite the very significant increase in interkinetochore distance upon bi-orientation. Conversely, Aurora B phosphorylates the same FRET sensor now fused to a subunit of the Mis12 complex, in the outer kinetochore, when chromosomes are not under tension, but does so less effectively when tension is present at metaphase (55). Analogous observations have been made with bona fide Aurora B substrates (41, 55-58, 130, 134) and Aurora B substrates located in the outer kinetochore become progressively dephosphorylated during the attachment process (134-136). Furthermore, artificial repositioning of Aurora B to the outer kinetochore prevents dephosphorylation of outer kinetochore substrates (55). The persistence of Aurora B phosphorylation on a sub-class of "proximal" substrates despite full tension suggests that the kinase activity of Aurora B may not per se be force dependent.

Thus, it appears that certain substrates, and in particular substrates in the KMN network that mediates the EC and SAC responses, become physically separated from the kinase as tension arises (41). In the absence of tension, such as in syntelic



FIGURE 5 | Effects of tension on centromere and kinetochore structure. (A) Chromosome lacking tension (left) or under tension (right). The centroid of the distributions of proteins in the kinetochore, including CENP-B, CENP-A, CCAN subunits, and Mis12 (part of the KMN network) is represented as a circle along the inter-kinetochore axis. Each centroid has a defined coordinate along the axis (57). Microtubules cause changes in the position of the centroids. (**B,C**) Under low tension (**B**), inter-kinetochore distance in HeLa cells is ~900 nm (0.9 µm), whereas the distance between the centroids of the distributions of CENP-A and Mis12 is ~65 nm in *Drosophila* and as little as ~40 nm in human kinetochores (132). CENP-B binds the CENP-B box in alpha-satellite DNA at centromeres, and extends slightly beyond CENP-A toward the centromere (55). Under high tension (**C**), inter-kinetochore distance grows to 1400 nm (1.4 µm), whereas the distance between the centroids of the CENP-A and Mis12 distributions grows to 100 nm (57). (**D,E**) A FRET sensor responding to Aurora B phosphorylation was fused either to CENP-B or to Mis12 (55). Under low tension (**D**), the sensor is phosphorylated regardless of its position, suggesting that Aurora B can reach both positions with similar efficiency. Under high tension (**E**), the outermost sensor cannot be phosphorylated efficiently (possibly because it becomes dephosphorylated), whereas the innermost sensor continues to be phosphorylated. (**F**) The phosphorylation potential of Aurora B decays very rapidly after the position defined by the innermost FRET sensor (fused to CENP-B) when chromosomes are under stretch. This rapid decay takes place in ~200 nm or less along the inter-kinetochore axis.

attachment, substrates remain phosphorylated and attachments intrinsically unstable. In conclusion, the "phosphorylation potential" of Aurora B is dampened with a sharp edge within the very short distance that separates centromeres from kinetochores under tension, whereas it is largely insensitive to the considerable degree of stretching of the inter-kinetochore region (**Figure 5F**). This clearly suggests that Aurora B is able to read intra-kinetochore tension rather than inter-kinetochore tension, but how it achieves this has remained unclear.

READING INTRA-KINETOCHORE TENSION: FROM CENTROMERES?

It was initially hypothesized that the spatial separation that promotes stabilization of kinetochore–microtubule attachment might be linked to the increase in the distance from centromeres, where the bulk of Aurora B is positioned, to kinetochores, where the substrates of Aurora B that mediate microtubule attachment are located (33). With increasing distances, indicative of end-on attachment, the ability of Aurora B at centromeres to reach its substrates would progressively decrease, allowing a progressive stabilization of the kinetochore-microtubule interface. Implicit in this model is the existence of a sharp and separable centromere-kinetochore boundary, but a precise definition of what this boundary looks like is missing. If we consider that CENP-A is embedded in centromeric chromatin containing abundant histone H3 nucleosomes, H3-T3-P is likely to extend to the immediate periphery of kinetochores, and there is no obvious reason why the CPC should not bind to these H3 nucleosomes. It is unknown whether these nucleosomes become separated from CENP-A containing nucleosomes when tension builds up following microtubule end-on attachment to kinetochores.

Because the subunits of the CPC turn over at centromeres with halftimes ($t_{1/2}$) of <1 min (137–139), an alternative hypothesis is that a gradient of Aurora B substrate phosphorylation may be created by initial recruitment of the CPC to H3-T3-P to the centromere and by subsequent release and diffusion from centromeres (41) (**Figure 6A**). Indeed, this mechanism ("centromere gradient") can create gradients of Aurora B substrate phosphorylation (140–142). We note, however, that such gradients are relatively flat and form over length scales of several micrometers (140–142). It is therefore unlikely that this diffusible gradient of Aurora B would generate the very sharp edge of activity observed within the ~100 nm (0.1 µm) length scale of the kinetochore.

The idea that the phosphorylation gradient of Aurora B is created by centromere recruitment and release of the CPC is also at odds with the results from experiments in which centromere



B phosphorylation. (A) The "centromere gradient" model predicts that the CPC becomes recruited to centromeres as illustrated in **Figure 4B**, and it then dissociates from them, creating a gradient of CPC concentration (and therefore, by inference, of substrate phosphorylation). We note, however, that it is unlikely that this gradient could account for the sharp transition of phosphorylation potential of Aurora B within the very limited scale length of the kinetochore (see **Figure 5**). (B) An alternative model posits that an active form of the CPC is anchored near the kinetochore, and that the centromere pool is not strictly required for function (it was therefore omitted from the drawing). Proximity to H2A-T120-P might lead to the activation of this kinetochore pool of the CPC. Interactions with kinetochore subunits are also possible.

enrichment of the CPC was prevented by targeted mutations in CPC subunits. For example, a Survivin mutant impaired in its ability to bind H3-T3-P supports chromosome segregation and long-term viability of DT40 cells deprived of endogenous Survivin (82). Similarly, the deletion of residues 1–228 of Sli1 (Sli15 Δ N) rescues the lethality of *BIR1* in *S. cerevisiae*, even if Sli15 Δ N does not localize to centromeres (see below) (101). Furthermore, phosphorylation of an inner kinetochore substrate of Aurora B, Ser7 of CENP-A (CENP-A-S7-P) is unaltered after depletion or inhibition of Haspin with 1 μ M 5-ITu (5-iodotubercidin), a concentration of the drug that clears centromeres of H3-T3-P (78, 143). Altogether, these observations suggest that a gradient of Aurora B substrate phosphorylation at the centromere–kinetochore interface can be established also in the absence of Aurora B at centromeres.

... OR FROM KINETOCHORES?

An alternative hypothesis for Aurora B function is that the functionally relevant pool of Aurora B resides near or at kinetochores, rather than centromeres (22, 59). Strikingly, it was shown that centromeric accumulation of Aurora B is subordinate to kinetochore establishment. An ectopic kinetochore built at a chromosome site containing a Lac-O array, by tethering segments of the kinetochore CCAN subunits CENP-C or CENP-T, promotes accumulation of H3-T3-P and of the CPC in an area comprised between the two ectopic tethering sites, suggesting that the ectopic kinetochore dictates the position of the "centromere" (144). Remarkably, the CENP-C and CENP-T segments used in these experiments do not recruit CENP-A, suggesting that the latter is not required for CPC recruitment at the ectopic "centromere." Establishment of this ectopic centromere likely involves kinetochore-associated Bub1, which may promote the recruitment of Sgo1. Sgo1, in turn, plays a crucial role in the establishment and protection of centromeric cohesion (104, 107, 115, 145). In S. cerevisiae, the core centromere (a ~125 bp segment on which the kinetochore is built) and two kinetochore proteins, Iml1 and Chl4 (respectively, related to the CCAN subunits CENP-L and CENP-N in humans), are important for the spreading of Sgo1 to pericentromeric regions (146).

Further emphasizing the role of kinetochores in CPC localization is the observation that the abundance of the centromere pool of Aurora B in diploid human cells is controlled dynamically by kinetochore attachment status, with misaligned chromosomes showing an enrichment of Aurora B (135). En passing, this dynamic kinetochore-driven enrichment of Aurora B at centromeres requires Aurora B and Plk1 activity, but not Mps1's (135). The dispensability of Mps1 is further testified by experiments showing that chemical inhibition of Mps1 activity does not affect the total levels of H3-T3-P, the phosphomark that recruits the CPC to centromeres (124). However, Mps1 may modulate the timing of CPC accumulation at the centromere (147).

The role of kinetochores is further supported by the observation that Knl1, one of the outer kinetochore KMN subunits, is required for Aurora B activation, and that the active form of Aurora B (monitored through AB-T232-P) resides at kinetochores rather than at centromeres (148–150). Identifying the precise reason for this is a crucial question for future analyses.
It is plausible that the centromere, contrary to the prometaphase kinetochore, represents a domain of high phosphatase activity that prevents the accumulation of the active form of Aurora B. The kinetochore pool of Aurora B was recently observed under conditions of Haspin inhibition, and was shown to depend on dimerization of Borealin (124).

Sli15 Δ N, the Sli15 mutant discussed in the previous section, is also observed at kinetochores in cells depleted of Bir1/Survivin, suggesting that kinetochore localization of this mutant is survivin independent (101). Remarkably, while the Sli15 Δ N mutant rescued chromosome segregation and the lethality associated with loss of Bir1/Survivin in *S. cerevisiae*, it was synthetic lethal with two normally non-essential CCAN subunits at the kinetochore, Mcm21 and Ctf19 (respectively, homologous to CENP-O and CENP-P of higher eukaryotes) (101, 151). These two proteins and their binding partners Okp1 and Ame1 (considered to be homologous to CENP-Q and CENP-U, respectively) have been previously shown to promote kinetochore recruitment of the CPC and to be necessary for the error correction activity of the CPC in *S. cerevisiae* (152–154).

How Aurora B is recruited to kinetochores is unclear, but a hint comes from the observation that INCENP is phosphorylated on Thr59 (INC-T59-P) by Cdk1 kinase, the master regulator of cell division (64, 129, 155). A phosphomimetic T59E mutant causes INCENP to persist on chromosomes rather than to become relocated on the central spindle at anaphase (155, 156). With the decline in tension upon sister chromatid dissolution in anaphase, the T59E mutant causes the re-activation of typical Aurora B-dependent events at kinetochores, including the recruitment of Mps1, Bub1, and BubR1. Thus, "stripping" of the CPC from centromeres might be required to prevent EC and SAC re-activation during anaphase. However, retention of CPC localization is *per se* not sufficient for a complete re-activation of these pathways (156–160).

Of note, both H3-T3-P and H2A-T120-P are removed from centromeres at anaphase (81, 161), suggesting that the T59E INCENP mutant may not be retained on chromosomes through these phosphomarks but via a different, currently uncharacterized interaction. Phosphorylation of INC-T59-P may prevent an interaction of INCENP with the MKLP2 kinesin, which is required to relocate the CPC to the central spindle at anaphase (156, 162, 163). Alternatively, it might mediate a direct interaction with one or more kinetochore subunits. This pathway is conserved in *S. cerevisiae*, where dephosphorylation of Cdk1-dependent sites on Sli15 was shown to be important for CPC relocation at anaphase (123).

Thus, the active CPC pool that generates the intra-kinetochore phosphorylation gradient discussed above may reside within kinetochores, rather than being delivered there by a diffusible gradient of the kinase (Figure 6B). How does this kinetochore pool of the CPC generate the observed phosphorylation gradient within kinetochores? We have previously proposed that INCENP might act as a flexible arm whose maximal extension limits the reach of Aurora B within kinetochores (22). In this "dog leash" model, intra-kinetochore stretch promoted by microtubule binding might create relative movements of the Aurora B substrates relative to the tethered CPC, until substrates become unreachable by the kinase (Figure 7). As discussed above, the coiled-coil domain of INCENP has been recently shown to contain a SAH domain (126). In agreement with the "dog leash" model, it was shown that the length of the SAH domain modulates the ability of Aurora B to reach its substrates in the centromere and in the outer kinetochore (126).

... OR FROM MICROTUBULES?

Yet, another hypothesis is that Aurora B performs its functions from microtubules (101). This theory builds on previous work characterizing INCENP/Sli15 as a microtubule-binding protein



FIGURE 7 | "Dog leash" model of CPC function. (A) The idea behind the "dog leash" model is that the localization module of the CPC (the owner) is tethered at the base of kinetochores. INCENP acts as a "dog leash" that allows the "dog," Aurora B, to phosphorylate substrates only within limits defined by the length of the linker (which may vary, e.g., as a consequence of phosphorylation). This defines a boundary between regions where the dog is allowed and regions where it is not. (B,C) Application of the dog leash model to kinetochores. Under low tension (B), Aurora B can reach out in the kinetochore and phosphorylate substrates there. Under high tension (C), substrates (e.g., in the KMN network) have crossed the boundary defined by the leash and become unreachable. Note that in this drawing the CPC is tethered at the base of the kinetochore and its position is stationary, but this may not be the case and tension might increase its distance from the CENP-A base of the kinetochore. The function of a phosphatase is implicit in the model.

(discussed above). Indeed, Sli15 Δ N, the already discussed deletion mutant rescuing the lethality of the *bir1* deletion in *S. cerevisiae*, localizes strongly to microtubules (101). Another recent study suggests that microtubules regulate Aurora B localization and activity in prometaphase (164). Albeit attractive, the hypothesis that microtubule localization is sufficient for CPC function requires further evaluation, not least because CPC function is delivered also in cells lacking microtubules altogether (e.g., because treated with spindle poisons). We reason that because the Sli15 Δ N mutant retains kinetochores localization, the most parsimonious interpretation of its ability to suppress the lethality of the *bir1* deletion is that it does so from kinetochores.

A MODEL FOR CPC LOCALIZATION AND FUNCTION

Based on the discussion above, we propose a tentative model for the mechanism of CPC localization (**Figure 8**). Cdk1-mediated phosphorylation of INCENP may be the initial trigger causing the recruitment of a pool of the CPC to kinetochores through interactions with yet to be identified subunits, possibly within the CCAN at the inner kinetochore. At kinetochores, Aurora B contributes to the recruitment of Bub1 kinase, which creates H2A-T120-P to recruit a kinetochore pool of Sgo1 (107, 115). The latter is responsible for the homeostatic control of phosphorylation at kinetochores through recruitment of PP2A phosphatase and Polo-like kinase 1 (Plk1). How these proteins interact at kinetochores is largely unclear and requires further analysis.

We surmise that execution of this pathway may have two main consequences: (1) limiting the activation of Aurora B to the kinetochore pool and (2) igniting a positive feedback loop that promotes Haspin activation and further CPC accumulation at centromeres via phosphorylation of H3-T3-P in neighboring H3 nucleosomes. Aurora B itself, Plk1, Bub1, and, to a lesser extent, Mps1 may be involved in this positive feedback loop (62, 120, 121, 124, 135, 145, 147, 165). Although Bub1 acts downstream from Mps1 in the SAC pathway (3), there is significant residual Bub1 at kinetochores of cells in which Mps1 activity has been inhibited (91, 92).

Of note, H2A-T120-P is limited to kinetochores (115). Although it has been proposed that the CPC may localize at the intersection of H2A-T120-P and H3-T3-P (81), the overlap between these two marks may be limited to the inner kine-tochore, whereas the localization domain of Aurora B is broader and clearly extends to the centromere. However, H2A-T120-P may contribute, by recruiting Shugoshin, to limit the activation of Aurora B to the kinetochore pool (149), although the details of this mechanism remain obscure. Sgo1 may also provide another anchoring point for the CPC at kinetochores, as the BIR domain of Survivin recognizes the N-terminal region of Sgo1 (76).

MECHANISMS OF ERROR CORRECTION

A comprehensive picture of the contribution of Aurora B to the establishment of bi-orientation is still missing, but there has been substantial progress in recent years. Importantly, Aurora B has also been shown to regulate the structural stability of the



kinetochore. For instance, it phosphorylates the CCAN subunit CENP-C/Mif2 to confer robustness to kinetochore function (166). In addition, phosphorylation of human Dsn1/Mis13 at two closely spaced residues (S100 and S109) increases the binding affinity of the Mis12 complex for CENP-C (42, 134, 166–171).

As already discussed above, anaphase retention of the CPC on kinetochores by expression of the T59E INCENP mutant or by suppression of MKLP2 (see above) leads to loss of tension that re-activates Aurora B-dependent pathways, including re-recruitment of Mps1, Bub1, and BubR1 (156). Nevertheless, kinetochores remain attached to their microtubule fibers under these conditions, indicating that re-activation of Aurora B is not sufficient for error correction. The crucial missing factor is the activity of Cdk1, which declines at anaphase due to degradation of Cyclin B. Artificial retention of Cdk1 activity in cells that have undergone sister chromatid separation

leads to extensive destabilization of kinetochore-microtubule attachments (158, 159, 172).

Aurora B contributes at least three, partly related functions, to the process of bi-orientation: (1) the modulation of microtubulebinding affinity of the kinetochore to allow or prevent maturation of attachments; (2) the regulation of microtubule dynamics by controlling the activity and localization of microtubule-associated proteins; (3) the control of the localization of additional proteins involved in the regulation of kinetochore–microtubule attachment, including protein phosphatases that antagonize the phosphorylation of Aurora B substrates (4, 173).

A widely studied example of how Aurora B modulates the affinity of kinetochores for microtubules is the phosphorylation of multiple residues on a disordered and positively charged ~80-residue tail at the N-terminus of Ndc80/Hec1, a subunit of the Ndc80 complex (30, 31, 174-178). This segment of Ndc80 neighbors a calponin-homology (CH) domain that binds directly to microtubules (174, 179). Different models have been proposed for how Ndc80 phosphorylation modulates the binding affinity of the Ndc80 complex for microtubules (174, 175, 178, 180-182). A rigorous recent analysis suggested that each new phosphorylation event on the Ndc80 tail determines a relatively small decrease in microtubule-binding affinity by the Ndc80 complex, regardless of which specific position, among the eight or nine available, becomes phosphorylated (177). In this model, the phosphorylation sites of the Ndc80 tail configure a "rheostat" capable of increasing the microtubule-binding affinity of individual Ndc80 complexes by a factor as small as 20- and as large as 100-fold when transiting from a fully phosphorylated form of the protein to a fully dephosphorylated one (174, 177). Because the degree of phosphorylation of the Ndc80 tail is maximal when tension is low (e.g., in the absence of microtubules) (148), it is plausible that dephosphorylation of the Ndc80 complex is a gradual process that occurs concomitantly with the generation of tension within kinetochores. Consistent with this hypothesis, expression of a non-phosphorylatable mutant of the Ndc80 complex leads to hyper-stretched kinetochore-microtubule attachment and frequent attachment errors (31, 148, 181). Ndc80 has also been shown to have a direct influence on the dynamics of kinetochore microtubules, and Ndc80 phosphorylation may influence this property (183). Importantly, another Aurora family member, Aurora A, has also been very recently implicated in this correction mechanism (184, 185).

In addition to microtubule binding by the KMN network, other Aurora B substrates are important for the stabilization of the kinetochore–microtubule interface. The Dam1 complex in *S. cerevisiae* and the SKA complex in higher eukaryotes are structurally unrelated but may perform analogous functions as stabilizers of kinetochore–microtubule attachment (186–193). Contrary to the Ndc80 complex, both the Dam1 and the SKA complexes are able to form processive, load-bearing attachments to depolymerizing microtubule *in vitro*, and both contribute to retaining the Ndc80 complex at depolymerizing microtubule tips, possibly enhancing the overall processivity of microtubule binding (191–197). Importantly, Aurora B phosphorylation negatively regulates the association of the SKA and Dam1 complexes with Ndc80 (194–196, 198–201). An analogous pattern is also observed

for the kinetochore recruitment of another microtubule-binding complex, the Astrin–SKAP complex (202). Thus, recruitment of these additional microtubule-binding complexes likely "seals" the kinetochore–microtubule interface of bi-oriented sister chromatids on which the phosphorylation of Aurora B has already faded.

Aurora B also controls kinetochore localization and activity of the non-conventional kinesin-13 family member mitotic centromere-associated kinesin (MCAK, Kif2C), which plays an important role in error correction as a microtubule depolymerase at microtubule ends (39, 203–210). Kinetochore and centromere recruitment of MCAK requires Aurora B phosphorylation of MCAK (203, 206, 210) and the presence of Sgo2 (113, 114, 118, 211).

Also dependent on Aurora B is the recruitment of CENP-E, a kinesin that plays an important role in the initial, lateral attachment of kinetochores to microtubules that precedes end-on attachment (7, 35, 212, 213). Conversion from an initial lateral attachment to end-on attachment occurs also in budding yeast (214). It has been proposed that lateral attachments may be insensitive to Aurora B activity, and therefore may be able to provide a mechanism for establishment of initial kinetochore–microtubule attachments even when Aurora B activity is high (4, 200).

Finally, Aurora B is in an antagonistic relationship with protein phosphatases, most notably of the protein phosphatase 1 (PP1) and PP2A-B56 families (4). These phosphatases counter phosphorylation by Aurora B kinase and other downstream kinases both in the EC and in the SAC (15, 109, 215–218). Many details of the complex molecular mechanisms subtending to the antagonism of Aurora B and PP1 and PP2A phosphatases remain to be elucidated. The following examples illustrate the complexity of this regulation.

Distinct interactions of the B56 regulators with Sgo1, Sgo2, and with the checkpoint component BubR1 recruit the PP2A holoenzyme to centromeres and kinetochores during mitosis (108, 115, 211, 219). The interaction of PP2A-B56 with BubR1 requires the so-called kinetochore attachment regulatory domain (KARD) motif of BubR1, which undergoes multisite phosphorylation (presumably) at kinetochores, partly mediated by Plk1 (219). Interference with the interaction of PP2A with the KARD domain leads to an elevation of Aurora B substrate phosphorylation in the outer kinetochore and prevents the stabilization of kinetochore–microtubule attachment (219).

Repo-Man, a protein scaffold that interacts with the PP1 phosphatase, is responsible for the clearance of the Haspin-mediated phosphorylation of H3-T3-P (161). Aurora B counteracts the chromatin recruitment of Repo-Man by phosphorylating it on Ser893, thus ultimately preventing the dephosphorylation of H3-T3-P. Dephosphorylation of Ser893, which might follow the release of the CPC from its centromeric localization at anaphase, requires an interaction of Repo-Man with PP2A, which is mediated by a motif closely related to the KARD motif of BubR1 (220).

Kinetochore recruitment of PP1 requires interactions with Knl1 and with CENP-E (15, 16, 221). Aurora B prevents kinetochore targeting of PP1 by phosphorylating a PP1-docking motif on Knl1 (15, 16). In *S. cerevisiae*, a requirement for kinetochore recruitment of PP1 to Knl1 (known as Spc105 in this organism), without which the SAC cannot be silenced, resulting in cell lethality, can be bypassed if Aurora B activity is compromised (16). Both PP1 and PP2A have been implicated as suppressors of the Mps1-dependent phosphorylation of the multiple Met-Glu-Leu-Thr (MELT) repeats of Knl1 that provide a docking site for the Bub1/Bub3 complex at kinetochores (215, 216).

AURORA B IN THE SAC

The SAC effector MCC consists of three SAC proteins, Mad2 (mitotic arrest deficient 2), Bub3 (budding uninhibited by benzimidazoles 3), BubR1 (Bub1-related 1, the human ortholog of yeast Mad3), and the APC co-activator Cdc20. Additional SAC components are Mad1, the kinases Mps1 (monopolar spindle protein 1), and Bub1 (budding uninhibited by benzimidazoles 1), and, limitedly to metazoans, the components of the Rod-Zwilch-ZW10 complex (RZZ). All SAC components contribute to the formation of the MCC and therefore to APC/C inhibition (3, 45).

The mechanisms through which Aurora B regulates the SAC are likely to be closely interwoven with the mechanisms that trigger error correction. As already pointed out in the previous paragraph, retention of Aurora B activity on chromosomes during anaphase is insufficient to cause error correction, but is sufficient to recruit *bona fide* SAC components, such as Mps1, Bub1, and BubR1, despite the retention of robust kinetochore fibers (156, 158–160, 172). This observation argues that Aurora B plays a direct role in the recruitment of the SAC components also in the absence of error correction and of unattached kinetochores. Incidentally, the observation that Mps1 can be recruited to anaphase chromosomes that have retained kinetochore fibers needs to be reconciled with the recent proposition that microtubules compete directly with Mps1 localization to kinetochores (222, 223).

Aurora B appears to occupy an upstream position in the pathway of recruitment of SAC components, as its inhibition prevents kinetochore recruitment of all other SAC components (35, 48, 52, 224, 225). Co-inhibition of Aurora B and Mps1 has profound synergistic effects in the impairment of SAC signaling (48, 52). Aurora B inhibition prevents Mps1 recruitment, and artificially tethering Mps1 to the kinetochore bypasses the checkpoint requirement for Aurora B in human cells, suggesting that a primary function of Aurora B in the SAC is the recruitment of Mps1 (51, 52). Conversely, when a downstream SAC component, such as Mad1:Mad2 is tethered to kinetochores, the resulting mitotic arrest depends on Aurora B (51, 226, 227).

REFERENCES

- Santaguida S, Amon A. Short- and long-term effects of chromosome mis-segregation and aneuploidy. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2015) 16:473–85. doi:10.1038/nrm4025
- Duro E, Marston AL. From equator to pole: splitting chromosomes in mitosis and meiosis. *Genes Dev* (2015) 29:109–22. doi:10.1101/ gad.255554.114
- London N, Biggins S. Signalling dynamics in the spindle checkpoint response. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2014) 15:736–47. doi:10.1038/nrm3888
- Foley EA, Kapoor TM. Microtubule attachment and spindle assembly checkpoint signalling at the kinetochore. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2013) 14:25–37. doi:10.1038/nrm3494
- Gordon DJ, Resio B, Pellman D. Causes and consequences of aneuploidy in cancer. Nat Rev Genet (2012) 13:189–203. doi:10.1038/nrg3123

Mps1 becomes recruited to the Ndc80 complex of the kinetochore (222, 223, 228, 229). The precise role of Aurora B in the recruitment of Mps1 remains unclear, but a role of Ndc80 phosphorylation has been suggested (223, 229). However, the observation that Aurora B activity becomes at least partly dispensable for kinetochore recruitment of Mps1 when the Mps1 TPR region is deleted suggests that Aurora B does not need to generate a docking site for Mps1 on Ndc80 but rather regulates a conformational transition within Mps1 (230).

After its Aurora B-dependent recruitment to kinetochores, Mps1 promotes the recruitment of downstream SAC component by phosphorylating Knl1 on multiple MELT repeats to dock the Bub1:Bub3 complex (231–234). The latter, in turn, elicits the formation of a comprehensive assembly of SAC protein that may facilitate SAC signaling from kinetochores (235–240).

CONCLUSION

Aurora B and the CPC are crucial for successful chromosome segregation during cell division. The two pathways Aurora B controls, error correction and the SAC, are tightly interwoven and interdependent. Both appear to rely on spatial control of Aurora B activity, but the precise molecular basis for this spatial control remains unknown. Future analyses will have to rigorously test the implications of the models that have been proposed to explain the spatial regulation of Aurora B activity, including the "centromere gradient" model and the "dog leash" model. It is hoped that global analyses of Aurora B substrate phosphorylation within the framework of predictable alterations of CPC and kinetochore function will finally shed light on the molecular basis of a mechanism that is indispensable for life.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Due to the considerable size of published literature on Aurora B, giving proper account of all contributions in a single review has become difficult. We apologize to the many authors whose work could not be cited due to space restrictions or, in a hopefully small number of cases, to our ignorance. AM would like to acknowledge funding from the EU's Horizon 2020 European Research Council Advanced Investigator grant RECEPIANCE and from the DFG's CRC 1093.

- Siegel JJ, Amon A. New insights into the troubles of aneuploidy. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol (2012) 28:189–214. doi:10.1146/annurev-cellbio-101011-155807
- Magidson V, Paul R, Yang N, Ault JG, O'Connell CB, Tikhonenko I, et al. Adaptive changes in the kinetochore architecture facilitate proper spindle assembly. *Nat Cell Biol* (2015) 17:1134–44. doi:10.1038/ncb3223
- Chan CS, Botstein D. Isolation and characterization of chromosome-gain and increase-in-ploidy mutants in yeast. *Genetics* (1993) 135:677–91.
- Glover DM, Leibowitz MH, McLean DA, Parry H. Mutations in Aurora prevent centrosome separation leading to the formation of monopolar spindles. *Cell* (1995) 81:95–105. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95)90374-7
- Gopalan G, Chan CS, Donovan PJ. A novel mammalian, mitotic spindle-associated kinase is related to yeast and fly chromosome segregation regulators. *J Cell Biol* (1997) 138:643–56. doi:10.1083/jcb.138.3.643
- 11. Kimura M, Kotani S, Hattori T, Sumi N, Yoshioka T, Todokoro K, et al. Cell cycle-dependent expression and spindle pole localization of a novel human

protein kinase, Aik, related to Aurora of *Drosophila* and yeast Ipl1. J Biol Chem (1997) 272:13766–71. doi:10.1074/jbc.272.21.13766

- 12. Nigg EA. Mitotic kinases as regulators of cell division and its checkpoints. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2001) **2**:21–32. doi:10.1038/35048096
- Adams RR, Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. Chromosomal passengers and the (Aurora) ABCs of mitosis. *Trends Cell Biol* (2001) 11:49–54. doi:10.1016/ S0962-8924(00)01880-8
- Hendrickx A, Beullens M, Ceulemans H, Den Abt T, Van Eynde A, Nicolaescu E, et al. Docking motif-guided mapping of the interactome of protein phosphatase-1. *Chem Biol* (2009) 16:365–71. doi:10.1016/j. chembiol.2009.02.012
- Liu D, Vleugel M, Backer CB, Hori T, Fukagawa T, Cheeseman IM, et al. Regulated targeting of protein phosphatase 1 to the outer kinetochore by KNL1 opposes Aurora B kinase. J Cell Biol (2010) 188:809–20. doi:10.1083/ jcb.201001006
- Rosenberg JS, Cross FR, Funabiki H. KNL1/Spc105 recruits PP1 to silence the spindle assembly checkpoint. *Curr Biol* (2011) 21:942–7. doi:10.1016/j. cub.2011.04.011
- Egloff MP, Johnson DF, Moorhead G, Cohen PT, Cohen P, Barford D. Structural basis for the recognition of regulatory subunits by the catalytic subunit of protein phosphatase 1. *EMBO J* (1997) 16:1876–87. doi:10.1093/ emboj/16.8.1876
- Alexander J, Lim D, Joughin BA, Hegemann B, Hutchins JR, Ehrenberger T, et al. Spatial exclusivity combined with positive and negative selection of phosphorylation motifs is the basis for context-dependent mitotic signaling. *Sci Signal* (2011) 4:ra42. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2001796
- Hengeveld RC, Hertz NT, Vromans MJ, Zhang C, Burlingame AL, Shokat KM, et al. Development of a chemical genetic approach for human Aurora B kinase identifies novel substrates of the chromosomal passenger complex. *Mol Cell Proteomics* (2012) 11:47–59. doi:10.1074/mcp.M111.013912
- Carmena M, Wheelock M, Funabiki H, Earnshaw WC. The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC): from easy rider to the godfather of mitosis. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2012) 13:789–803. doi:10.1038/nrm3474
- van der Horst A, Lens SM. Cell division: control of the chromosomal passenger complex in time and space. *Chromosoma* (2014) 123:25–42. doi:10.1007/ s00412-013-0437-6
- Santaguida S, Musacchio A. The life and miracles of kinetochores. *EMBO J* (2009) 28:2511–31. doi:10.1038/emboj.2009.173
- Westermann S, Schleiffer A. Family matters: structural and functional conservation of centromere-associated proteins from yeast to humans. *Trends Cell Biol* (2013) 23:260–9. doi:10.1016/j.tcb.2013.01.010
- Fukagawa T, Earnshaw WC. The centromere: chromatin foundation for the kinetochore machinery. *Dev Cell* (2014) 30:496–508. doi:10.1016/j. devcel.2014.08.016
- Bodor DL, Mata JF, Sergeev M, David AF, Salimian KJ, Panchenko T, et al. The quantitative architecture of centromeric chromatin. *Elife* (2014) 3:e02137. doi:10.7554/eLife.02137
- Perpelescu M, Fukagawa T. The ABCs of CENPs. Chromosoma (2011) 120:425-46. doi:10.1007/s00412-011-0330-0
- Cheeseman IM, Desai A. Molecular architecture of the kinetochore-microtubule interface. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2008) 9:33–46. doi:10.1038/nrm2310
- Nezi L, Musacchio A. Sister chromatid tension and the spindle assembly checkpoint. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2009) 21:785–95. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2009.09.007
- Nicklas RB, Koch CA. Chromosome micromanipulation. 3. Spindle fiber tension and the reorientation of mal-oriented chromosomes. J Cell Biol (1969) 43:40–50. doi:10.1083/jcb.43.1.40
- Cheeseman IM, Chappie JS, Wilson-Kubalek EM, Desai A. The conserved KMN network constitutes the core microtubule-binding site of the kinetochore. *Cell* (2006) 127:983–97. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2006.09.039
- DeLuca JG, Gall WE, Ciferri C, Cimini D, Musacchio A, Salmon ED. Kinetochore microtubule dynamics and attachment stability are regulated by Hec1. *Cell* (2006) 127:969–82. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2006.09.047
- Biggins S, Murray AW. The budding yeast protein kinase Ipl1/Aurora allows the absence of tension to activate the spindle checkpoint. *Genes Dev* (2001) 15:3118–29. doi:10.1101/gad.934801
- Tanaka TU, Rachidi N, Janke C, Pereira G, Galova M, Schiebel E, et al. Evidence that the Ipl1-Sli15 (Aurora kinase-INCENP) complex promotes chromosome bi-orientation by altering kinetochore-spindle pole connections. *Cell* (2002) 108:317–29. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(02)00633-5

- 34. Hauf S, Cole RW, LaTerra S, Zimmer C, Schnapp G, Walter R, et al. The small molecule Hesperadin reveals a role for Aurora B in correcting kinetochore-microtubule attachment and in maintaining the spindle assembly checkpoint. J Cell Biol (2003) 161:281–94. doi:10.1083/jcb.200208092
- Ditchfield C, Johnson VL, Tighe A, Ellston R, Haworth C, Johnson T, et al. Aurora B couples chromosome alignment with anaphase by targeting BubR1, Mad2, and Cenp-E to kinetochores. J Cell Biol (2003) 161:267–80. doi:10.1083/jcb.200208091
- Kallio MJ, McCleland ML, Stukenberg PT, Gorbsky GJ. Inhibition of Aurora B kinase blocks chromosome segregation, overrides the spindle checkpoint, and perturbs microtubule dynamics in mitosis. *Curr Biol* (2002) 12:900–5. doi:10.1016/S0960-9822(02)00887-4
- Munoz-Barrera M, Monje-Casas F. Increased Aurora B activity causes continuous disruption of kinetochore-microtubule attachments and spindle instability. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:E3996–4005. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1408017111
- Lampson MA, Renduchitala K, Khodjakov A, Kapoor TM. Correcting improper chromosome-spindle attachments during cell division. *Nat Cell Biol* (2004) 6:232–7. doi:10.1038/ncb1102
- Knowlton AL, Lan W, Stukenberg PT. Aurora B is enriched at merotelic attachment sites, where it regulates MCAK. *Curr Biol* (2006) 16:1705–10. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2006.07.057
- Cimini D, Wan X, Hirel CB, Salmon ED. Aurora kinase promotes turnover of kinetochore microtubules to reduce chromosome segregation errors. *Curr Biol* (2006) 16:1711–8. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2006.07.022
- Lampson MA, Cheeseman IM. Sensing centromere tension: Aurora B and the regulation of kinetochore function. *Trends Cell Biol* (2011) 21:133–40. doi:10.1016/j.tcb.2010.10.007
- Kim S, Yu H. Multiple assembly mechanisms anchor the KMN spindle checkpoint platform at human mitotic kinetochores. *J Cell Biol* (2015) 208:181–96. doi:10.1083/jcb.201407074
- McCleland ML, Gardner RD, Kallio MJ, Daum JR, Gorbsky GJ, Burke DJ, et al. The highly conserved Ndc80 complex is required for kinetochore assembly, chromosome congression, and spindle checkpoint activity. *Genes Dev* (2003) 17:101–14. doi:10.1101/gad.1040903
- Rieder CL, Cole RW, Khodjakov A, Sluder G. The checkpoint delaying anaphase in response to chromosome monoorientation is mediated by an inhibitory signal produced by unattached kinetochores. *J Cell Biol* (1995) 130:941–8. doi:10.1083/jcb.130.4.941
- 45. Lara-Gonzalez P, Westhorpe FG, Taylor SS. The spindle assembly checkpoint. *Curr Biol* (2012) **22**:R966–80. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2012.10.006
- Izawa D, Pines J. The mitotic checkpoint complex binds a second CDC20 to inhibit active APC/C. *Nature* (2015) 517:631–4. doi:10.1038/nature13911
- Primorac I, Musacchio A. Panta rhei: the APC/C at steady state. J Cell Biol (2013) 201:177–89. doi:10.1083/jcb.201301130
- Santaguida S, Vernieri C, Villa F, Ciliberto A, Musacchio A. Evidence that Aurora B is implicated in spindle checkpoint signalling independently of error correction. *EMBO J* (2011) 30:1508–19. doi:10.1038/emboj.2011.70
- Khodjakov A, Rieder CL. The nature of cell-cycle checkpoints: facts and fallacies. J Biol (2009) 8:88. doi:10.1186/jbiol195
- Pinsky BA, Kung C, Shokat KM, Biggins S. The Ipl1-Aurora protein kinase activates the spindle checkpoint by creating unattached kinetochores. *Nat Cell Biol* (2006) 8:78–83. doi:10.1038/ncb1341
- Maldonado M, Kapoor TM. Constitutive Mad1 targeting to kinetochores uncouples checkpoint signalling from chromosome biorientation. *Nat Cell Biol* (2011) 13:475–82. doi:10.1038/ncb2223
- Saurin AT, van der Waal MS, Medema RH, Lens SM, Kops GJ. Aurora B potentiates Mps1 activation to ensure rapid checkpoint establishment at the onset of mitosis. *Nat Commun* (2011) 2:316. doi:10.1038/ncomms1319
- 53. Vader G, Cruijsen CW, van Harn T, Vromans MJ, Medema RH, Lens SM. The chromosomal passenger complex controls spindle checkpoint function independent from its role in correcting microtubule kinetochore interactions. *Mol Biol Cell* (2007) 18:4553–64. doi:10.1091/mbc.E07-04-0328
- Petersen J, Hagan IM. S. pombe Aurora kinase/survivin is required for chromosome condensation and the spindle checkpoint attachment response. *Curr Biol* (2003) 13:590–7. doi:10.1016/S0960-9822(03)00205-7
- Liu D, Vader G, Vromans MJ, Lampson MA, Lens SM. Sensing chromosome bi-orientation by spatial separation of Aurora B kinase from kinetochore substrates. *Science* (2009) 323:1350–3. doi:10.1126/science.1167000

- Uchida KS, Takagaki K, Kumada K, Hirayama Y, Noda T, Hirota T. Kinetochore stretching inactivates the spindle assembly checkpoint. *J Cell Biol* (2009) 184:383–90. doi:10.1083/jcb.200811028
- Maresca TJ, Salmon ED. Intrakinetochore stretch is associated with changes in kinetochore phosphorylation and spindle assembly checkpoint activity. J Cell Biol (2009) 184:373–81. doi:10.1083/jcb.200808130
- Maresca TJ, Salmon ED. Welcome to a new kind of tension: translating kinetochore mechanics into a wait-anaphase signal. *J Cell Sci* (2010) 123:825–35. doi:10.1242/jcs.064790
- Musacchio A. Spindle assembly checkpoint: the third decade. *Philos Trans R* Soc Lond B Biol Sci (2011) 366:3595–604. doi:10.1098/rstb.2011.0072
- Adams RR, Maiato H, Earnshaw WC, Carmena M. Essential roles of Drosophila inner centromere protein (INCENP) and Aurora B in histone H3 phosphorylation, metaphase chromosome alignment, kinetochore disjunction, and chromosome segregation. J Cell Biol (2001) 153:865–80. doi:10.1083/jcb.153.4.865
- Carvalho A, Carmena M, Sambade C, Earnshaw WC, Wheatley SP. Survivin is required for stable checkpoint activation in taxol-treated HeLa cells. *J Cell Sci* (2003) 116:2987–98. doi:10.1242/jcs.00612
- Honda R, Korner R, Nigg EA. Exploring the functional interactions between Aurora B, INCENP, and survivin in mitosis. *Mol Biol Cell* (2003) 14:3325–41. doi:10.1091/mbc.E02-11-0769
- Gassmann R, Carvalho A, Henzing AJ, Ruchaud S, Hudson DF, Honda R, et al. Borealin: a novel chromosomal passenger required for stability of the bipolar mitotic spindle. *J Cell Biol* (2004) 166:179–91. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200404001
- 64. Klein UR, Nigg EA, Gruneberg U. Centromere targeting of the chromosomal passenger complex requires a ternary subcomplex of borealin, survivin, and the N-terminal domain of INCENP. *Mol Biol Cell* (2006) 17:2547–58. doi:10.1091/mbc.E05-12-1133
- Romano A, Guse A, Krascenicova I, Schnabel H, Schnabel R, Glotzer M. CSC-1: a subunit of the Aurora B kinase complex that binds to the survivin-like protein BIR-1 and the incenp-like protein ICP-1. *J Cell Biol* (2003) 161:229–36. doi:10.1083/jcb.200207117
- Cooke CA, Heck MM, Earnshaw WC. The inner centromere protein (INCENP) antigens: movement from inner centromere to midbody during mitosis. J Cell Biol (1987) 105:2053–67. doi:10.1083/jcb.105.5.2053
- Kaitna S, Mendoza M, Jantsch-Plunger V, Glotzer M. Incenp and an Auroralike kinase form a complex essential for chromosome segregation and efficient completion of cytokinesis. *Curr Biol* (2000) 10:1172–81. doi:10.1016/ S0960-9822(00)00721-1
- Sampath SC, Ohi R, Leismann O, Salic A, Pozniakovski A, Funabiki H. The chromosomal passenger complex is required for chromatin-induced microtubule stabilization and spindle assembly. *Cell* (2004) 118:187–202. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2004.06.026
- Ambrosini G, Adida C, Altieri DC. A novel anti-apoptosis gene, survivin, expressed in cancer and lymphoma. *Nat Med* (1997) 3:917–21. doi:10.1038/ nm0897-917
- Sessa F, Mapelli M, Ciferri C, Tarricone C, Areces LB, Schneider TR, et al. Mechanism of Aurora B activation by INCENP and inhibition by hesperadin. *Mol Cell* (2005) 18:379–91. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2005.03.031
- Adams RR, Wheatley SP, Gouldsworthy AM, Kandels-Lewis SE, Carmena M, Smythe C, et al. INCENP binds the Aurora-related kinase AIRK2 and is required to target it to chromosomes, the central spindle and cleavage furrow. *Curr Biol* (2000) 10:1075–8. doi:10.1016/S0960-9822(00)00673-4
- Bishop JD, Schumacher JM. Phosphorylation of the carboxyl terminus of inner centromere protein (INCENP) by the Aurora B Kinase stimulates Aurora B kinase activity. *J Biol Chem* (2002) 277:27577–80. doi:10.1074/jbc. C200307200
- Bolton MA, Lan W, Powers SE, McCleland ML, Kuang J, Stukenberg PT. Aurora B kinase exists in a complex with survivin and INCENP and its kinase activity is stimulated by survivin binding and phosphorylation. *Mol Biol Cell* (2002) 13:3064–77. doi:10.1091/mbc.E02-02-0092
- Kang J, Cheeseman IM, Kallstrom G, Velmurugan S, Barnes G, Chan CS. Functional cooperation of Dam1, Ipl1, and the inner centromere protein (INCENP)-related protein Sli15 during chromosome segregation. *J Cell Biol* (2001) 155:763–74. doi:10.1083/jcb.200105029
- 75. Ainsztein AM, Kandels-Lewis SE, Mackay AM, Earnshaw WC. INCENP centromere and spindle targeting: identification of essential conserved

motifs and involvement of heterochromatin protein HP1. J Cell Biol (1998) 143:1763-74. doi:10.1083/jcb.143.7.1763

- Jeyaprakash AA, Basquin C, Jayachandran U, Conti E. Structural basis for the recognition of phosphorylated histone h3 by the survivin subunit of the chromosomal passenger complex. *Structure* (2011) 19:1625–34. doi:10.1016/j. str.2011.09.002
- Jeyaprakash AA, Klein UR, Lindner D, Ebert J, Nigg EA, Conti E. Structure of a Survivin-Borealin-INCENP core complex reveals how chromosomal passengers travel together. *Cell* (2007) 131:271–85. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2007.07.045
- Wang F, Dai J, Daum JR, Niedziałkowska E, Banerjee B, Stukenberg PT, et al. Histone H3 Thr-3 phosphorylation by Haspin positions Aurora B at centromeres in mitosis. *Science* (2010) 330:231–5. doi:10.1126/ science.1189435
- Vader G, Kauw JJ, Medema RH, Lens SM. Survivin mediates targeting of the chromosomal passenger complex to the centromere and midbody. *EMBO Rep* (2006) 7:85–92. doi:10.1038/sj.embor.7400562
- Kelly AE, Ghenoiu C, Xue JZ, Zierhut C, Kimura H, Funabiki H. Survivin reads phosphorylated histone H3 threonine 3 to activate the mitotic kinase Aurora B. Science (2010) 330:235–9. doi:10.1126/science.1189505
- Yamagishi Y, Honda T, Tanno Y, Watanabe Y. Two histone marks establish the inner centromere and chromosome bi-orientation. *Science* (2010) 330:239–43. doi:10.1126/science.1194498
- Yue Z, Carvalho A, Xu Z, Yuan X, Cardinale S, Ribeiro S, et al. Deconstructing survivin: comprehensive genetic analysis of survivin function by conditional knockout in a vertebrate cell line. *J Cell Biol* (2008) 183:279–96. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200806118
- Du J, Kelly AE, Funabiki H, Patel DJ. Structural basis for recognition of H3T3ph and Smac/DIABLO N-terminal peptides by human survivin. *Structure* (2012) 20:185–95. doi:10.1016/j.str.2011.12.001
- Niedziałkowska E, Wang F, Porebski PJ, Minor W, Higgins JM, Stukenberg PT. Molecular basis for phosphospecific recognition of histone H3 tails by Survivin paralogues at inner centromeres. *Mol Biol Cell* (2012) 23:1457–66. doi:10.1091/mbc.E11-11-0904
- Bayliss R, Fry A, Haq T, Yeoh S. On the molecular mechanisms of mitotic kinase activation. Open Biol (2012) 2:120136. doi:10.1098/rsob.120136
- Kelly AE, Sampath SC, Maniar TA, Woo EM, Chait BT, Funabiki H. Chromosomal enrichment and activation of the Aurora B pathway are coupled to spatially regulate spindle assembly. *Dev Cell* (2007) 12:31–43. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2006.11.001
- Tseng BS, Tan L, Kapoor TM, Funabiki H. Dual detection of chromosomes and microtubules by the chromosomal passenger complex drives spindle assembly. *Dev Cell* (2010) 18:903–12. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2010.05.018
- Zachos G, Black EJ, Walker M, Scott MT, Vagnarelli P, Earnshaw WC, et al. Chk1 is required for spindle checkpoint function. *Dev Cell* (2007) 12:247–60. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2007.01.003
- Petsalaki E, Akoumianaki T, Black EJ, Gillespie DA, Zachos G. Phosphorylation at serine 331 is required for Aurora B activation. *J Cell Biol* (2011) 195:449–66. doi:10.1083/jcb.201104023
- Jelluma N, Brenkman AB, van den Broek NJ, Cruijsen CW, van Osch MH, Lens SM, et al. Mps1 phosphorylates Borealin to control Aurora B activity and chromosome alignment. *Cell* (2008) 132:233–46. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2007.11.046
- Hewitt L, Tighe A, Santaguida S, White AM, Jones CD, Musacchio A, et al. Sustained Mps1 activity is required in mitosis to recruit O-Mad2 to the Mad1-C-Mad2 core complex. J Cell Biol (2010) 190:25–34. doi:10.1083/ jcb.201002133
- Santaguida S, Tighe A, D'Alise AM, Taylor SS, Musacchio A. Dissecting the role of MPS1 in chromosome biorientation and the spindle checkpoint through the small molecule inhibitor reversine. *J Cell Biol* (2010) 190:73–87. doi:10.1083/jcb.201001036
- Maciejowski J, George KA, Terret ME, Zhang C, Shokat KM, Jallepalli PV. Mps1 directs the assembly of Cdc20 inhibitory complexes during interphase and mitosis to control M phase timing and spindle checkpoint signaling. J Cell Biol (2010) 190:89–100. doi:10.1083/jcb.201001050
- Mollinari C, Reynaud C, Martineau-Thuillier S, Monier S, Kieffer S, Garin J, et al. The mammalian passenger protein TD-60 is an RCC1 family member with an essential role in prometaphase to metaphase progression. *Dev Cell* (2003) 5:295–307. doi:10.1016/S1534-5807(03)00205-3

- Rosasco-Nitcher SE, Lan W, Khorasanizadeh S, Stukenberg PT. Centromeric Aurora-B activation requires TD-60, microtubules, and substrate priming phosphorylation. *Science* (2008) 319:469–72. doi:10.1126/science.1148980
- Papini D, Langemeyer L, Abad MA, Kerr A, Samejima I, Eyers PA, et al. TD-60 links RalA GTPase function to the CPC in mitosis. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:7678. doi:10.1038/ncomms8678
- Lens SM, Voest EE, Medema RH. Shared and separate functions of polo-like kinases and Aurora kinases in cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2010) 10:825–41. doi:10.1038/nrc2964
- Malumbres M, Perez de Castro I. Aurora kinase A inhibitors: promising agents in antitumoral therapy. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2014) 18:1377–93. doi:10.1517/14728222.2014.956085
- Silke J, Vaux DL. IAP gene deletion and conditional knockout models. Semin Cell Dev Biol (2015) 39:97–105. doi:10.1016/j.semcdb.2014.12.004
- Higgins JM. Haspin: a newly discovered regulator of mitotic chromosome behavior. Chromosoma (2010) 119:137–47. doi:10.1007/s00412-009-0250-4
- Campbell CS, Desai A. Tension sensing by Aurora B kinase is independent of survivin-based centromere localization. *Nature* (2013) 497:118-21. doi:10.1038/nature12057
- Cho US, Harrison SC. Ndc10 is a platform for inner kinetochore assembly in budding yeast. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* (2012) 19:48–55. doi:10.1038/nsmb.2178
- 103. Yoon HJ, Carbon J. Participation of Bir1p, a member of the inhibitor of apoptosis family, in yeast chromosome segregation events. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1999) 96:13208–13. doi:10.1073/pnas.96.23.13208
- 104. Kitajima TS, Hauf S, Ohsugi M, Yamamoto T, Watanabe Y. Human Bub1 defines the persistent cohesion site along the mitotic chromosome by affecting shugoshin localization. *Curr Biol* (2005) 15:353–9. doi:10.1016/j. cub.2004.12.044
- 105. Kawashima SA, Yamagishi Y, Honda T, Ishiguro K, Watanabe Y. Phosphorylation of H2A by Bub1 prevents chromosomal instability through localizing shugoshin. *Science* (2010) **327**:172–7. doi:10.1126/ science.1180189
- Marston AL. Shugoshins: tension-sensitive pericentromeric adaptors safeguarding chromosome segregation. *Mol Cell Biol* (2015) 35:634–48. doi:10.1128/MCB.01176-14
- Liu H, Qu Q, Warrington R, Rice A, Cheng N, Yu H. Mitotic transcription installs Sgo1 at centromeres to coordinate chromosome segregation. *Mol Cell* (2015) 59:426–36. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2015.06.018
- Meppelink A, Kabeche L, Vromans MJ, Compton DA, Lens SM. Shugoshin-1 balances Aurora B kinase activity via PP2A to promote chromosome bi-orientation. *Cell Rep* (2015) 11:508–15. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2015.03.052
- 109. Foley EA, Maldonado M, Kapoor TM. Formation of stable attachments between kinetochores and microtubules depends on the B56-PP2A phosphatase. *Nat Cell Biol* (2011) 13:1265–71. doi:10.1038/ncb2327
- 110. Peplowska K, Wallek AU, Storchova Z. Sgo1 regulates both condensin and Ipl1/Aurora B to promote chromosome biorientation. *PLoS Genet* (2014) 10:e1004411. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1004411
- 111. Nerusheva OO, Galander S, Fernius J, Kelly D, Marston AL. Tensiondependent removal of pericentromeric shugoshin is an indicator of sister chromosome biorientation. *Genes Dev* (2014) 28:1291–309. doi:10.1101/ gad.240291.114
- 112. Verzijlbergen KF, Nerusheva OO, Kelly D, Kerr A, Clift D, de Lima Alves F, et al. Shugoshin biases chromosomes for biorientation through condensin recruitment to the pericentromere. *Elife* (2014) 3:e01374. doi:10.7554/eLife.01374
- 113. Rattani A, Wolna M, Ploquin M, Helmhart W, Morrone S, Mayer B, et al. Sgol2 provides a regulatory platform that coordinates essential cell cycle processes during meiosis I in oocytes. *Elife* (2013) 2:e01133. doi:10.7554/ eLife.01133
- 114. Rivera T, Ghenoiu C, Rodriguez-Corsino M, Mochida S, Funabiki H, Losada A. Xenopus Shugoshin 2 regulates the spindle assembly pathway mediated by the chromosomal passenger complex. *EMBO J* (2012) **31**:1467–79. doi:10.1038/emboj.2012.4
- Liu H, Jia L, Yu H. Phospho-H2A and cohesin specify distinct tension-regulated Sgo1 pools at kinetochores and inner centromeres. *Curr Biol* (2013) 23:1927–33. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2013.07.078
- Eshleman HD, Morgan DO. Sgo1 recruits PP2A to chromosomes to ensure sister chromatid bi-orientation during mitosis. J Cell Sci (2014) 127:4974–83. doi:10.1242/jcs.161273

- 117. Parra MT, Gomez R, Viera A, Llano E, Pendas AM, Rufas JS, et al. Sequential assembly of centromeric proteins in male mouse meiosis. *PLoS Genet* (2009) 5:e1000417. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1000417
- Huang H, Feng J, Famulski J, Rattner JB, Liu ST, Kao GD, et al. Tripin/hSgo2 recruits MCAK to the inner centromere to correct defective kinetochore attachments. J Cell Biol (2007) 177:413–24. doi:10.1083/jcb.200701122
- Tsukahara T, Tanno Y, Watanabe Y. Phosphorylation of the CPC by Cdk1 promotes chromosome bi-orientation. *Nature* (2010) 467:719–23. doi:10.1038/ nature09390
- Colnaghi R, Wheatley SP. Liaisons between survivin and Plk1 during cell division and cell death. J Biol Chem (2010) 285:22592–604. doi:10.1074/jbc. M109.065003
- 121. Chu Y, Yao PY, Wang W, Wang D, Wang Z, Zhang L, et al. Aurora B kinase activation requires survivin priming phosphorylation by PLK1. J Mol Cell Biol (2011) 3:260–7. doi:10.1093/jmcb/mjq037
- 122. Nakajima Y, Cormier A, Tyers RG, Pigula A, Peng Y, Drubin DG, et al. Ipl1/Aurora-dependent phosphorylation of Sli15/INCENP regulates CPCspindle interaction to ensure proper microtubule dynamics. *J Cell Biol* (2011) **194**:137–53. doi:10.1083/jcb.201009137
- Pereira G, Schiebel E. Separase regulates INCENP-Aurora B anaphase spindle function through Cdc14. *Science* (2003) **302**:2120–4. doi:10.1126/ science.1091936
- Bekier ME, Mazur T, Rashid MS, Taylor WR. Borealin dimerization mediates optimal CPC checkpoint function by enhancing localization to centromeres and kinetochores. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:6775. doi:10.1038/ncomms7775
- Gruber M, Soding J, Lupas AN. REPPER repeats and their periodicities in fibrous proteins. *Nucleic Acids Res* (2005) 33:W239–43. doi:10.1093/nar/ gki405
- 126. Samejima K, Platani M, Wolny M, Ogawa H, Vargiu G, Knight PJ, et al. The INCENP coil is a single alpha helical (SAH) domain that binds directly to microtubules and is important for CPC localization and function in mitosis. *J Biol Chem* (2015) **290**:21460–72. doi:10.1074/jbc.M115.645317
- 127. Wheatley SP, Kandels-Lewis SE, Adams RR, Ainsztein AM, Earnshaw WC. INCENP binds directly to tubulin and requires dynamic microtubules to target to the cleavage furrow. *Exp Cell Res* (2001) 262:122–7. doi:10.1006/ excr.2000.5088
- 128. Sandall S, Severin F, McLeod IX, Yates JR III, Oegema K, Hyman A, et al. A Bir1-Sli15 complex connects centromeres to microtubules and is required to sense kinetochore tension. *Cell* (2006) **127**:1179–91. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2006.09.049
- Goto H, Kiyono T, Tomono Y, Kawajiri A, Urano T, Furukawa K, et al. Complex formation of Plk1 and INCENP required for metaphase-anaphase transition. *Nat Cell Biol* (2006) 8:180–7. doi:10.1038/ncb1350
- Liu D, Davydenko O, Lampson MA. Polo-like kinase-1 regulates kinetochore-microtubule dynamics and spindle checkpoint silencing. *J Cell Biol* (2012) 198:491–9. doi:10.1083/jcb.201205090
- Waters JC, Skibbens RV, Salmon ED. Oscillating mitotic newt lung cell kinetochores are, on average, under tension and rarely push. *J Cell Sci* (1996) 109(Pt 12):2823–31.
- Wan X, O'Quinn RP, Pierce HL, Joglekar AP, Gall WE, DeLuca JG, et al. Protein architecture of the human kinetochore microtubule attachment site. *Cell* (2009) 137:672–84. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2009.03.035
- Joglekar AP, Bloom K, Salmon ED. In vivo protein architecture of the eukaryotic kinetochore with nanometer scale accuracy. *Curr Biol* (2009) 19:694–9. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2009.02.056
- Welburn JP, Vleugel M, Liu D, Yates JR III, Lampson MA, Fukagawa T, et al. Aurora B phosphorylates spatially distinct targets to differentially regulate the kinetochore-microtubule interface. *Mol Cell* (2010) 38:383–92. doi:10.1016/j. molcel.2010.02.034
- 135. Salimian KJ, Ballister ER, Smoak EM, Wood S, Panchenko T, Lampson MA, et al. Feedback control in sensing chromosome biorientation by the Aurora B kinase. *Curr Biol* (2011) **21**:1158–65. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2011.06.015
- Keating P, Rachidi N, Tanaka TU, Stark MJ. Ipl1-dependent phosphorylation of Dam1 is reduced by tension applied on kinetochores. J Cell Sci (2009) 122:4375–82. doi:10.1242/jcs.055566
- 137. Beardmore VA, Ahonen LJ, Gorbsky GJ, Kallio MJ. Survivin dynamics increases at centromeres during G2/M phase transition and is regulated by microtubule-attachment and Aurora B kinase activity. J Cell Sci (2004) 117:4033–42. doi:10.1242/jcs.01242

- Murata-Hori M, Wang YL. Both midzone and astral microtubules are involved in the delivery of cytokinesis signals: insights from the mobility of Aurora B. J Cell Biol (2002) 159:45–53. doi:10.1083/jcb.200207014
- 139. Ahonen LJ, Kukkonen AM, Pouwels J, Bolton MA, Jingle CD, Stukenberg PT, et al. Perturbation of Incenp function impedes anaphase chromatid movements and chromosomal passenger protein flux at centromeres. *Chromosoma* (2009) 118:71–84. doi:10.1007/s00412-008-0178-0
- 140. Fuller BG, Lampson MA, Foley EA, Rosasco-Nitcher S, Le KV, Tobelmann P, et al. Midzone activation of Aurora B in anaphase produces an intracellular phosphorylation gradient. *Nature* (2008) 453:1132–6. doi:10.1038/nature06923
- 141. Tan L, Kapoor TM. Examining the dynamics of chromosomal passenger complex (CPC)-dependent phosphorylation during cell division. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) **108**:16675–80. doi:10.1073/pnas.1106748108
- 142. Wang E, Ballister ER, Lampson MA. Aurora B dynamics at centromeres create a diffusion-based phosphorylation gradient. J Cell Biol (2011) 194:539–49. doi:10.1083/jcb.201103044
- 143. De Antoni A, Maffini S, Knapp S, Musacchio A, Santaguida S. A small-molecule inhibitor of Haspin alters the kinetochore functions of Aurora B. J Cell Biol (2012) 199:269–84. doi:10.1083/jcb.201205119
- 144. Hori T, Shang WH, Takeuchi K, Fukagawa T. The CCAN recruits CENP-A to the centromere and forms the structural core for kinetochore assembly. J Cell Biol (2013) 200:45–60. doi:10.1083/jcb.201210106
- Boyarchuk Y, Salic A, Dasso M, Arnaoutov A. Bub1 is essential for assembly of the functional inner centromere. *J Cell Biol* (2007) 176:919–28. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200609044
- 146. Kiburz BM, Reynolds DB, Megee PC, Marston AL, Lee BH, Lee TI, et al. The core centromere and Sgo1 establish a 50-kb cohesin-protected domain around centromeres during meiosis I. *Genes Dev* (2005) 19:3017–30. doi:10.1101/gad.1373005
- 147. van der Waal MS, Saurin AT, Vromans MJ, Vleugel M, Wurzenberger C, Gerlich DW, et al. Mps1 promotes rapid centromere accumulation of Aurora B. *EMBO Rep* (2012) 13:847–54. doi:10.1038/embor.2012.93
- DeLuca KF, Lens SM, DeLuca JG. Temporal changes in Hec1 phosphorylation control kinetochore-microtubule attachment stability during mitosis. J Cell Sci (2011) 124:622–34. doi:10.1242/jcs.072629
- Caldas GV, DeLuca KF, DeLuca JG. KNL1 facilitates phosphorylation of outer kinetochore proteins by promoting Aurora B kinase activity. J Cell Biol (2013) 203:957–69. doi:10.1083/jcb.201306054
- Posch M, Khoudoli GA, Swift S, King EM, Deluca JG, Swedlow JR. Sds22 regulates Aurora B activity and microtubule-kinetochore interactions at mitosis. J Cell Biol (2010) 191:61–74. doi:10.1083/jcb.200912046
- Ng TM, Waples WG, Lavoie BD, Biggins S. Pericentromeric sister chromatid cohesion promotes kinetochore biorientation. *Mol Biol Cell* (2009) 20:3818–27. doi:10.1091/mbc.E09-04-0330
- De Wulf P, McAinsh AD, Sorger PK. Hierarchical assembly of the budding yeast kinetochore from multiple subcomplexes. *Genes Dev* (2003) 17:2902– 21. doi:10.1101/gad.1144403
- Knockleby J, Vogel J. The COMA complex is required for Sli15/INCENPmediated correction of defective kinetochore attachments. *Cell Cycle* (2009) 8:2570–7. doi:10.4161/cc.8.16.9267
- Pot I, Knockleby J, Aneliunas V, Nguyen T, Ah-Kye S, Liszt G, et al. Spindle checkpoint maintenance requires Ame1 and Okp1. *Cell Cycle* (2005) 4:1448–56. doi:10.4161/cc.4.10.2106
- Hummer S, Mayer TU. Cdk1 negatively regulates midzone localization of the mitotic kinesin Mklp2 and the chromosomal passenger complex. *Curr Biol* (2009) 19:607–12. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2009.02.046
- Vazquez-Novelle MD, Petronczki M. Relocation of the chromosomal passenger complex prevents mitotic checkpoint engagement at anaphase. *Curr Biol* (2010) 20:1402–7. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2010.06.036
- 157. Mirchenko L, Uhlmann F. Sli15(INCENP) dephosphorylation prevents mitotic checkpoint reengagement due to loss of tension at anaphase onset. *Curr Biol* (2010) 20:1396–401. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2010.06.023
- 158. Rattani A, Vinod PK, Godwin J, Tachibana-Konwalski K, Wolna M, Malumbres M, et al. Dependency of the spindle assembly checkpoint on Cdk1 renders the anaphase transition irreversible. *Curr Biol* (2014) 24:630–7. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2014.01.033
- 159. Vazquez-Novelle MD, Sansregret L, Dick AE, Smith CA, McAinsh AD, Gerlich DW, et al. Cdk1 inactivation terminates mitotic checkpoint surveillance and

stabilizes kinetochore attachments in anaphase. *Curr Biol* (2014) **24**:638–45. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2014.01.034

- Kamenz J, Hauf S. Slow checkpoint activation kinetics as a safety device in anaphase. Curr Biol (2014) 24:646–51. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2014.02.005
- 161. Qian J, Lesage B, Beullens M, Van Eynde A, Bollen M. PP1/Repo-man dephosphorylates mitotic histone H3 at T3 and regulates chromosomal Aurora B targeting. *Curr Biol* (2011) **21**:766–73. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2011.03.047
- 162. Gruneberg U, Neef R, Honda R, Nigg EA, Barr FA. Relocation of Aurora B from centromeres to the central spindle at the metaphase to anaphase transition requires MKlp2. J Cell Biol (2004) 166:167–72. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200403084
- 163. Kitagawa M, Fung SY, Hameed UF, Goto H, Inagaki M, Lee SH. Cdk1 coordinates timely activation of MKlp2 kinesin with relocation of the chromosome passenger complex for cytokinesis. *Cell Rep* (2014) 7:166–79. doi:10.1016/j. celrep.2014.02.034
- 164. Banerjee B, Kestner CA, Stukenberg PT. EB1 enables spindle microtubules to regulate centromeric recruitment of Aurora B. J Cell Biol (2014) 204:947–63. doi:10.1083/jcb.201307119
- 165. Wang F, Ulyanova NP, van der Waal MS, Patnaik D, Lens SM, Higgins JM. A positive feedback loop involving Haspin and Aurora B promotes CPC accumulation at centromeres in mitosis. *Curr Biol* (2011) 21:1061–9. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2011.05.016
- Westermann S, Cheeseman IM, Anderson S, Yates JR III, Drubin DG, Barnes G. Architecture of the budding yeast kinetochore reveals a conserved molecular core. J Cell Biol (2003) 163:215–22. doi:10.1083/jcb.200305100
- 167. Yang Y, Wu F, Ward T, Yan F, Wu Q, Wang Z, et al. Phosphorylation of HsMis13 by Aurora B kinase is essential for assembly of functional kinetochore. *J Biol Chem* (2008) 283:26726–36. doi:10.1074/jbc.M804207200
- Rago F, Gascoigne KE, Cheeseman IM. Distinct organization and regulation of the outer kinetochore KMN network downstream of CENP-C and CENP-T. *Curr Biol* (2015) 25:671–7. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2015.01.059
- Akiyoshi B, Nelson CR, Biggins S. The Aurora B kinase promotes inner and outer kinetochore interactions in budding yeast. *Genetics* (2013) **194**:785–9. doi:10.1534/genetics.113.150839
- 170. Emanuele MJ, Lan W, Jwa M, Miller SA, Chan CS, Stukenberg PT. Aurora B kinase and protein phosphatase 1 have opposing roles in modulating kinetochore assembly. *J Cell Biol* (2008) 181:241–54. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200710019
- Matson DR, Stukenberg PT. CENP-I and Aurora B act as a molecular switch that ties RZZ/Mad1 recruitment to kinetochore attachment status. *J Cell Biol* (2014) 205:541–54. doi:10.1083/jcb.201307137
- Oliveira RA, Hamilton RS, Pauli A, Davis I, Nasmyth K. Cohesin cleavage and Cdk inhibition trigger formation of daughter nuclei. *Nat Cell Biol* (2010) 12:185–92. doi:10.1038/ncb2018
- 173. Funabiki H, Wynne DJ. Making an effective switch at the kinetochore by phosphorylation and dephosphorylation. *Chromosoma* (2013) **122**:135–58. doi:10.1007/s00412-013-0401-5
- 174. Ciferri C, Pasqualato S, Screpanti E, Varetti G, Santaguida S, Dos Reis G, et al. Implications for kinetochore-microtubule attachment from the structure of an engineered Ndc80 complex. *Cell* (2008) 133:427–39. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2008.03.020
- 175. Alushin GM, Ramey VH, Pasqualato S, Ball DA, Grigorieff N, Musacchio A, et al. The Ndc80 kinetochore complex forms oligomeric arrays along microtubules. *Nature* (2010) 467:805–10. doi:10.1038/nature09423
- 176. Tooley JG, Miller SA, Stukenberg PT. The Ndc80 complex uses a tripartite attachment point to couple microtubule depolymerization to chromosome movement. *Mol Biol Cell* (2011) **22**:1217–26. doi:10.1091/mbc. E10-07-0626
- 177. Zaytsev AV, Mick JE, Maslennikov E, Nikashin B, DeLuca JG, Grishchuk EL. Multisite phosphorylation of the NDC80 complex gradually tunes its microtubule-binding affinity. *Mol Biol Cell* (2015) 26:1829–44. doi:10.1091/mbc.E14-11-1539
- Zaytsev AV, Sundin LJ, DeLuca KF, Grishchuk EL, DeLuca JG. Accurate phosphoregulation of kinetochore-microtubule affinity requires unconstrained molecular interactions. *J Cell Biol* (2014) 206:45–59. doi:10.1083/ jcb.201312107
- Wei RR, Al-Bassam J, Harrison SC. The Ndc80/HEC1 complex is a contact point for kinetochore-microtubule attachment. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* (2007) 14:54–9. doi:10.1038/nsmb1186

- Alushin GM, Musinipally V, Matson D, Tooley J, Stukenberg PT, Nogales E. Multimodal microtubule binding by the Ndc80 kinetochore complex. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* (2012) 19:1161–7. doi:10.1038/nsmb.2411
- 181. Guimaraes GJ, Dong Y, McEwen BF, Deluca JG. Kinetochore-microtubule attachment relies on the disordered N-terminal tail domain of Hec1. *Curr Biol* (2008) 18:1778–84. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2008.08.012
- Miller SA, Johnson ML, Stukenberg PT. Kinetochore attachments require an interaction between unstructured tails on microtubules and Ndc80(Hec1). *Curr Biol* (2008) 18:1785–91. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2008.11.007
- 183. Umbreit NT, Gestaut DR, Tien JF, Vollmar BS, Gonen T, Asbury CL, et al. The Ndc80 kinetochore complex directly modulates microtubule dynamics. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109:16113–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.1209615109
- Chmatal L, Yang K, Schultz RM, Lampson MA. Spatial regulation of kinetochore microtubule attachments by destabilization at spindle poles in meiosis I. *Curr Biol* (2015) 25:1835–41. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2015.05.013
- 185. Ye AA, Deretic J, Hoel CM, Hinman AW, Cimini D, Welburn JP, et al. Aurora A kinase contributes to a pole-based error correction pathway. *Curr Biol* (2015) 25:1842–51. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2015.06.021
- 186. Cheeseman IM, Anderson S, Jwa M, Green EM, Kang J, Yates JR III, et al. Phospho-regulation of kinetochore-microtubule attachments by the Aurora kinase Ipl1p. *Cell* (2002) 111:163–72. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(02)00973-X
- 187. Gaitanos TN, Santamaria A, Jeyaprakash AA, Wang B, Conti E, Nigg EA. Stable kinetochore-microtubule interactions depend on the Ska complex and its new component Ska3/C13Orf3. *EMBO J* (2009) 28:1442–52. doi:10.1038/ emboj.2009.96
- Hanisch A, Sillje HH, Nigg EA. Timely anaphase onset requires a novel spindle and kinetochore complex comprising Ska1 and Ska2. *EMBO J* (2006) 25:5504–15. doi:10.1038/sj.emboj.7601426
- Raaijmakers JA, Tanenbaum ME, Maia AF, Medema RH. RAMA1 is a novel kinetochore protein involved in kinetochore-microtubule attachment. J Cell Sci (2009) 122:2436–45. doi:10.1242/jcs.051912
- 190. Tanaka K, Kitamura E, Kitamura Y, Tanaka TU. Molecular mechanisms of microtubule-dependent kinetochore transport toward spindle poles. J Cell Biol (2007) 178:269–81. doi:10.1083/jcb.200702141
- 191. Welburn JP, Grishchuk EL, Backer CB, Wilson-Kubalek EM, Yates JR III, Cheeseman IM. The human kinetochore Ska1 complex facilitates microtubule depolymerization-coupled motility. *Dev Cell* (2009) 16:374–85. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2009.01.011
- 192. Westermann S, Wang HW, vila-Sakar AA, Drubin DG, Nogales E, Barnes G. The Dam1 kinetochore ring complex moves processively on depolymerizing microtubule ends. *Nature* (2006) 440:565–9. doi:10.1038/nature04409
- 193. Asbury CL, Gestaut DR, Powers AF, Franck AD, Davis TN. The Dam1 kinetochore complex harnesses microtubule dynamics to produce force and movement. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:9873–8. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0602249103
- Lampert F, Hornung P, Westermann S. The Dam1 complex confers microtubule plus end-tracking activity to the Ndc80 kinetochore complex. *J Cell Biol* (2010) 189:641–9. doi:10.1083/jcb.200912021
- 195. Schmidt JC, Arthanari H, Boeszoermenyi A, Dashkevich NM, Wilson-Kubalek EM, Monnier N, et al. The kinetochore-bound Ska1 complex tracks depolymerizing microtubules and binds to curved protofilaments. *Dev Cell* (2012) 23:968–80. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2012.09.012
- 196. Tien JF, Umbreit NT, Gestaut DR, Franck AD, Cooper J, Wordeman L, et al. Cooperation of the Dam1 and Ndc80 kinetochore complexes enhances microtubule coupling and is regulated by Aurora B. J Cell Biol (2010) 189:713–23. doi:10.1083/jcb.200910142
- 197. Grishchuk EL, Spiridonov IS, Volkov VA, Efremov A, Westermann S, Drubin D, et al. Different assemblies of the DAM1 complex follow shortening microtubules by distinct mechanisms. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:6918–23. doi:10.1073/pnas.0801811105
- 198. Abad MA, Medina B, Santamaria A, Zou J, Plasberg-Hill C, Madhumalar A, et al. Structural basis for microtubule recognition by the human kinetochore Ska complex. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:2964. doi:10.1038/ncomms3964
- 199. Chan YW, Jeyaprakash AA, Nigg EA, Santamaria A. Aurora B controls kinetochore-microtubule attachments by inhibiting Ska complex-KMN network interaction. J Cell Biol (2012) 196:563–71. doi:10.1083/jcb.201109001
- 200. Kalantzaki M, Kitamura E, Zhang T, Mino A, Novak B, Tanaka TU. Kinetochore-microtubule error correction is driven by differentially regulated interaction modes. *Nat Cell Biol* (2015) 17:421–33. doi:10.1038/ncb3128

- 201. Maure JF, Komoto S, Oku Y, Mino A, Pasqualato S, Natsume K, et al. The Ndc80 loop region facilitates formation of kinetochore attachment to the dynamic microtubule plus end. *Curr Biol* (2011) 21:207–13. doi:10.1016/j. cub.2010.12.050
- 202. Schmidt JC, Kiyomitsu T, Hori T, Backer CB, Fukagawa T, Cheeseman IM. Aurora B kinase controls the targeting of the Astrin-SKAP complex to bioriented kinetochores. J Cell Biol (2010) 191:269–80. doi:10.1083/jcb.201006129
- Andrews PD, Ovechkina Y, Morrice N, Wagenbach M, Duncan K, Wordeman L, et al. Aurora B regulates MCAK at the mitotic centromere. *Dev Cell* (2004) 6:253–68. doi:10.1016/S1534-5807(04)00025-5
- 204. Ems-McClung SC, Hainline SG, Devare J, Zong H, Cai S, Carnes SK, et al. Aurora B inhibits MCAK activity through a phosphoconformational switch that reduces microtubule association. *Curr Biol* (2013) **23**:2491–9. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2013.10.054
- 205. Kline-Smith SL, Khodjakov A, Hergert P, Walczak CE. Depletion of centromeric MCAK leads to chromosome congression and segregation defects due to improper kinetochore attachments. *Mol Biol Cell* (2004) 15:1146–59. doi:10.1091/mbc.E03-08-0581
- 206. Lan W, Zhang X, Kline-Smith SL, Rosasco SE, Barrett-Wilt GA, Shabanowitz J, et al. Aurora B phosphorylates centromeric MCAK and regulates its localization and microtubule depolymerization activity. *Curr Biol* (2004) 14:273–86. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2004.01.055
- 207. Ohi R, Sapra T, Howard J, Mitchison TJ. Differentiation of cytoplasmic and meiotic spindle assembly MCAK functions by Aurora B-dependent phosphorylation. *Mol Biol Cell* (2004) 15:2895–906. doi:10.1091/mbc. E04-02-0082
- Tanenbaum ME, Medema RH, Akhmanova A. Regulation of localization and activity of the microtubule depolymerase MCAK. *Bioarchitecture* (2011) 1:80–7. doi:10.4161/bioa.1.2.15807
- Wordeman L, Wagenbach M, von Dassow G. MCAK facilitates chromosome movement by promoting kinetochore microtubule turnover. J Cell Biol (2007) 179:869–79. doi:10.1083/jcb.200707120
- 210. Zhang X, Lan W, Ems-McClung SC, Stukenberg PT, Walczak CE. Aurora B phosphorylates multiple sites on mitotic centromere-associated kinesin to spatially and temporally regulate its function. *Mol Biol Cell* (2007) 18:3264–76. doi:10.1091/mbc.E07-01-0086
- 211. Tanno Y, Kitajima TS, Honda T, Ando Y, Ishiguro K, Watanabe Y. Phosphorylation of mammalian Sgo2 by Aurora B recruits PP2A and MCAK to centromeres. *Genes Dev* (2010) 24:2169–79. doi:10.1101/gad.1945310
- 212. Kapoor TM, Lampson MA, Hergert P, Cameron L, Cimini D, Salmon ED, et al. Chromosomes can congress to the metaphase plate before biorientation. *Science* (2006) **311**:388–91. doi:10.1126/science.1122142
- 213. Magidson V, O'Connell CB, Loncarek J, Paul R, Mogilner A, Khodjakov A. The spatial arrangement of chromosomes during prometaphase facilitates spindle assembly. *Cell* (2011) 146:555–67. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.07.012
- Tanaka K, Mukae N, Dewar H, van Breugel M, James EK, Prescott AR, et al. Molecular mechanisms of kinetochore capture by spindle microtubules. *Nature* (2005) 434:987–94. doi:10.1038/nature03483
- 215. Espert A, Uluocak P, Bastos RN, Mangat D, Graab P, Gruneberg U. PP2A-B56 opposes Mps1 phosphorylation of Knl1 and thereby promotes spindle assembly checkpoint silencing. *J Cell Biol* (2014) **206**:833–42. doi:10.1083/ jcb.201406109
- Nijenhuis W, Vallardi G, Teixeira A, Kops GJ, Saurin AT. Negative feedback at kinetochores underlies a responsive spindle checkpoint signal. *Nat Cell Biol* (2014) 16:1257–64. doi:10.1038/ncb3065
- Vanoosthuyse V, Hardwick KG. A novel protein phosphatase 1-dependent spindle checkpoint silencing mechanism. *Curr Biol* (2009) 19:1176–81. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2009.05.060
- Pinsky BA, Nelson CR, Biggins S. Protein phosphatase 1 regulates exit from the spindle checkpoint in budding yeast. *Curr Biol* (2009) 19:1182–7. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2009.06.043
- Suijkerbuijk SJ, Vleugel M, Teixeira A, Kops GJ. Integration of kinase and phosphatase activities by BUBR1 ensures formation of stable kinetochore-microtubule attachments. *Dev Cell* (2012) 23:745–55. doi:10.1016/j. devcel.2012.09.005
- 220. Qian J, Beullens M, Lesage B, Bollen M. Aurora B defines its own chromosomal targeting by opposing the recruitment of the phosphatase scaffold repo-man. *Curr Biol* (2013) 23:1136–43. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2013.05.017

- 221. Kim Y, Holland AJ, Lan W, Cleveland DW. Aurora kinases and protein phosphatase 1 mediate chromosome congression through regulation of CENP-E. *Cell* (2010) **142**:444–55. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.06.039
- 222. Hiruma Y, Sacristan C, Pachis ST, Adamopoulos A, Kuijt T, Ubbink M, et al. Cell division cycle. Competition between MPS1 and microtubules at kinetochores regulates spindle checkpoint signaling. *Science* (2015) 348:1264–7. doi:10.1126/science.aaa4055
- 223. Ji Z, Gao H, Yu H. Cell division cycle. Kinetochore attachment sensed by competitive Mps1 and microtubule binding to Ndc80C. *Science* (2015) 348:1260–4. doi:10.1126/science.aaa4029
- Famulski JK, Chan GK. Aurora B kinase-dependent recruitment of hZW10 and hROD to tensionless kinetochores. *Curr Biol* (2007) 17:2143–9. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2007.11.037
- Vigneron S, Prieto S, Bernis C, Labbe JC, Castro A, Lorca T. Kinetochore localization of spindle checkpoint proteins: who controls whom? *Mol Biol Cell* (2004) 15:4584–96. doi:10.1091/mbc.E04-01-0051
- Ballister ER, Riegman M, Lampson MA. Recruitment of Mad1 to metaphase kinetochores is sufficient to reactivate the mitotic checkpoint. *J Cell Biol* (2014) 204:901–8. doi:10.1083/jcb.201311113
- 227. Kuijt TE, Omerzu M, Saurin AT, Kops GJ. Conditional targeting of MAD1 to kinetochores is sufficient to reactivate the spindle assembly checkpoint in metaphase. *Chromosoma* (2014) **123**:471–80. doi:10.1007/s00412-014-0458-9
- Kemmler S, Stach M, Knapp M, Ortiz J, Pfannstiel J, Ruppert T, et al. Mimicking Ndc80 phosphorylation triggers spindle assembly checkpoint signalling. *EMBO J* (2009) 28:1099–110. doi:10.1038/emboj.2009.62
- 229. Zhu T, Dou Z, Qin B, Jin C, Wang X, Xu L, et al. Phosphorylation of microtubule-binding protein Hec1 by mitotic kinase Aurora B specifies spindle checkpoint kinase Mps1 signaling at the kinetochore. J Biol Chem (2013) 288:36149–59. doi:10.1074/jbc.M113.507970
- Nijenhuis W, von Castelmur E, Littler D, De Marco V, Tromer E, Vleugel M, et al. module of MPS1 is required for its kinetochore localization by Aurora B. J Cell Biol (2013) 201:217–31. doi:10.1083/jcb.201210033
- Yamagishi Y, Yang CH, Tanno Y, Watanabe Y. MPS1/Mph1 phosphorylates the kinetochore protein KNL1/Spc7 to recruit SAC components. *Nat Cell Biol* (2012) 14:746–52. doi:10.1038/ncb2515
- 232. Shepperd LA, Meadows JC, Sochaj AM, Lancaster TC, Zou J, Buttrick GJ, et al. Phosphodependent recruitment of Bub1 and Bub3 to Spc7/KNL1 by Mph1 kinase maintains the spindle checkpoint. *Curr Biol* (2012) 22:891–9. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2012.03.051

- London N, Ceto S, Ranish JA, Biggins S. Phosphoregulation of Spc105 by Mps1 and PP1 regulates Bub1 localization to kinetochores. *Curr Biol* (2012) 22:900–6. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2012.03.052
- 234. Primorac I, Weir JR, Chiroli E, Gross F, Hoffmann I, van Gerwen S, et al. Bub3 reads phosphorylated MELT repeats to promote spindle assembly checkpoint signaling. *Elife* (2013) **2**:e01030. doi:10.7554/eLife.01030
- 235. Krenn V, Overlack K, Primorac I, van Gerwen S, Musacchio A. KI motifs of human Knl1 enhance assembly of comprehensive spindle checkpoint complexes around MELT repeats. *Curr Biol* (2014) 24:29–39. doi:10.1016/j. cub.2013.11.046
- Overlack K, Primorac I, Vleugel M, Krenn V, Maffini S, Hoffmann I, et al. A molecular basis for the differential roles of Bub1 and BubR1 in the spindle assembly checkpoint. *Elife* (2015) 4:e05269. doi:10.7554/eLife.05269
- 237. Vleugel M, Omerzu M, Groenewold V, Hadders MA, Lens SM, Kops GJ. Sequential multisite phospho-regulation of KNL1-BUB3 interfaces at mitotic kinetochores. *Mol Cell* (2015) 57:824–35. doi:10.1016/j. molcel.2014.12.036
- Vleugel M, Tromer E, Omerzu M, Groenewold V, Nijenhuis W, Snel B, et al. Arrayed BUB recruitment modules in the kinetochore scaffold KNL1 promote accurate chromosome segregation. J Cell Biol (2013) 203:943–55. doi:10.1083/jcb.201307016
- London N, Biggins S. Mad1 kinetochore recruitment by Mps1-mediated phosphorylation of Bub1 signals the spindle checkpoint. *Genes Dev* (2014) 28:140–52. doi:10.1101/gad.233700.113
- 240. Moyle MW, Kim T, Hattersley N, Espeut J, Cheerambathur DK, Oegema K, et al. A Bub1-Mad1 interaction targets the Mad1-Mad2 complex to unattached kinetochores to initiate the spindle checkpoint. *J Cell Biol* (2014) 204:647–57. doi:10.1083/jcb.201311015

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Krenn and Musacchio. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





New auroras on the roles of the chromosomal passenger complex in cytokinesis: implications for cancer therapies

Pier Paolo D'Avino* and Luisa Capalbo*

Department of Pathology, University of Cambridge, Cambridge, UK

The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC), composed of a kinase component, Aurora B, the scaffolding subunit inner centromeric protein, Borealin, and Survivin, is a key regulator of cell division. It controls multiple events, from chromosome condensation in prophase to the final separation or abscission of the two daughter cells. The essential functions of the CPC during metaphase, however, have always hindered an accurate study of its role during cytokinesis. The recent development of small molecule inhibitors against Aurora B and the use of elegant technologies such as chemical genetics have offered new approaches to study the functions of the CPC at the end of cell division. Here, we review the recent findings about the roles of the CPC in controlling the assembly of the cleavage furrow, central spindle, and midbody. We will also discuss the crucial function of this complex in controlling abscission timing in order to prevent abscission when lagging chromatin is present at the cleavage site, thereby avoiding the formation of genetically abnormal daughter cells. Finally, we offer our perspective on how to exploit the potential therapeutic applications of inhibiting CPC activity during cytokinesis in cancer cells.

Keywords: cell division, microtubule, Aurora B, abscission, anticancer therapies

INTRODUCTION

Faithful chromosome segregation during cell division is crucial for growth, development, and reproduction in many organisms. Defects in this process have been associated with various genetic diseases, including cancer. For example, many cancer cells present chromosomal instability (CIN), which contributes to carcinogenesis by altering the balance of critical growth and death pathways and the overall expression of oncogenes and tumor suppressors. Thus, understanding the mechanisms that control genome segregation during mitosis can reveal some of the processes that promote genomic instability in cancer. Consistent with this, animal models have shown that failure in controlling either chromosome segregation or the final separation of the two dividing cells cytokinesis – can cause CIN and carcinogenesis (1-4). Moreover, one of the hallmarks of cancer is uncontrolled cell proliferation, and many cell division regulators are validated targets for the isolation of novel chemotherapeutic drugs for the treatment of cancer pathologies. In particular, mitotic serine/threonine kinases have become an intensively studied class of anticancer drug targets, and inhibitors of mitotic kinases, such as Aurora and Polo-like kinases, are currently undergoing clinical trials (5). A comprehensive knowledge of the function of these kinases is therefore crucial to identify new pathways and biomarkers that could aid in the design of better-targeted and less toxic anticancer therapies.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mar Carmena, The University of Edinburgh, UK

Reviewed by:

Fade Gong, The University of Texas at Austin, USA Vincent Archambault, Université de Montréal, Canada Ana Xavier De Carvalho, Institute for Molecular and Cell Biology (IBMC), Portugal

*Correspondence:

Pier Paolo D'Avino ppd21@cam.ac.uk; Luisa Capalbo lc284@cam.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 30 July 2015 Accepted: 28 September 2015 Published: 14 October 2015

Citation:

D'Avino PP and Capalbo L (2015) New auroras on the roles of the chromosomal passenger complex in cytokinesis: implications for cancer therapies. Front. Oncol. 5:221. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00221

82

The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC) is one of the major regulators of cell division in all eukaryotes and is composed of four subunits: the scaffolding component inner centromeric protein (INCENP), Borealin, Survivin, and Aurora B kinase [reviewed by Carmena et al. (6)]. The name of the complex reflects its dynamic distribution during mitosis. It localizes to centromeres until chromosome segregation and then relocates to the central spindle, an array of antiparallel and interdigitating microtubules that forms between the separating sister chromatids after anaphase onset (Figure 1). The translocation from centromeres to the central spindle depends on the interaction of INCENP's coiled-coiled domain with microtubules and requires the kinesin MKLP2/KIF20A (7, 8). Consistent with this localization, the CPC controls various events throughout cell division, from chromosome condensation in prophase to the final separation or abscission of the two daughter cells. The best-known and most studied role of the CPC is undoubtedly the correction of improper kinetochore-microtubule attachments in prometaphase, but there is a growing evidence that the CPC plays important roles also during cytokinesis. Cytokinesis is mediated by the constriction of an actomyosin contractile ring at the equatorial cell cortex that bisects the dividing cell. As mentioned earlier, after anaphase onset, microtubules reassemble to form the central spindle, an array of antiparallel microtubules that overlap at their plus ends in a region called the spindle midzone (Figure 2). Central spindle and astral microtubules cooperate to activate the small GTPase RhoA at the equatorial cortex, which in turn triggers the assembly and constriction of an actomyosin ring responsible for cleavage furrow ingression. Furrow ingression progressively compacts the central spindle to form an organelle known as the midbody, which provides a platform important for the recruitment and organization of many proteins that regulate the final abscission of the two daughter cells (**Figure 2**). Here, we review recent findings about the role of the CPC in controlling cleavage furrow ingression, the formation and dynamics of the central spindle, the architecture of the midbody, and abscission. Finally, we offer our perspective on the possibility of exploiting the roles of the CPC in cytokinesis for anticancer therapy.

THE CPC PROMOTES CENTRAL SPINDLE AND MIDBODY FORMATION

Various microtubule-associated proteins cooperate to regulate the assembly and dynamics of central spindle microtubules [reviewed by Douglas and Mishima (9)]. The CPC has been shown to control the activities of at least two central spindle kinesin motors, MKLP1/KIF23 and KIF4A (**Figure 2**).

MKLP1 is the motor component of the centralspindlin complex, a heterotetramer composed of two MKLP1 subunits and two molecules of RacGAP1/MgcRacGAP/Cyk4 (10). Centralspindlin is required for central spindle formation in many organisms, from nematodes to humans (10–13), but is also known to perform many other crucial roles during cytokinesis. For example, the RacGAP1 subunit interacts with and activates the RhoGEF Ect2, which in turn promotes RhoA activation and contractile ring assembly and constriction (14–17). RacGAP1 also associates with the plasma membrane through its C1 domain, and this interaction provides a crucial link between the midbody and the membrane, important for the final abscission of the two daughter cells (18). Centralspindlin activity is also essential for microtubule bundling (19) and formation of the central spindle and midbody. To exert these functions, centralspindlin complexes need to oligomerize, and



FIGURE 1 | The CPC shows dynamic localization during mitosis and cytokinesis. HeLa cells were fixed and stained to reveal Aurora B (red), tubulin (green), and DNA (blue). The CPC (here represented by Aurora B) translocated from the mitotic chromosomes to the central spindle early in anaphase. In early telophase, the CPC accumulated at the midbody arms. Scale bars: 10 µm.



this clustering is promoted by Aurora B phosphorylation of the serine 708 in the MKLP1 C-terminal tail. This phosphorylation prevents the association of MKLP1 with 14-3-3 protein, which inhibits centralspindlin clustering (20). Thus, Aurora B promotes the assembly of the central spindle via phosphorylation of the kinesin component of the centralspindlin complex.

The kinesin KIF4A and the microtubule-associated protein PRC1 form another complex important for central spindle assembly. PRC1 is able to cross-link and bundle microtubules and is transported to the spindle midzone by KIF4A (21–25). The formation of the PRC1/KIF4A complex is prevented by cyclindependent kinase 1 (Cdk1) phosphorylation in metaphase (24), but after anaphase onset, this interaction is instead promoted through Aurora B phosphorylation of KIF4A (26). This phosphorylation also stimulates the microtubule-dependent ATPase activity of KIF4A, which suppresses microtubule dynamics and limits the length of the central spindle (26). Quite interestingly, KIF4A is also responsible for maintaining phosphatase PP2A-B56 at the central spindle, thereby creating a spatially restricted negative feedback loop counteracting Aurora B in cytokinesis (27).

We have recently found that the CPC directly interacts with citron kinase (CIT-K), an important midbody protein that links a network of contractile ring and central spindle proteins, including actin, anillin, myosin, MKLP1, KIF14, and RhoA, in both *Drosophila* and human cells (28–32). The CPC and CIT-K depend on each other for proper localization to the midbody and Aurora B phosphorylates CIT-K to control its localization and interaction with central spindle partners (McKenzie et al., submitted). Thus, a cross-regulatory mechanism between two important kinases seems to regulate proper midbody architecture and successful completion of cytokinesis.

New evidence also involved Aurora B in the regulation of Polo kinase during cytokinesis in *Drosophila*. Polo kinase was the first

identified member of the evolutionary conserved family of Pololike kinases (Plk). All of the members of this family have essential roles during cell division (33). Aurora B phosphorylates Polo on its activation loop to promote its kinase activity in mitosis (34). In cytokinesis, Aurora B-mediated phosphorylation of Polo is responsible for its translocation from central spindle microtubules to the midbody. Failure in this process induces cytokinesis defects (35). Not much is known about Polo function at the end of cytokinesis, but its localization is probably necessary to activate substrates essential for abscission.

In conclusion, together these data indicate that the CPC orchestrates the activity of various proteins to regulate the correct assembly and size of both the central spindle and midbody (**Figure 2**).

IS THERE A ROLE FOR THE CPC IN CLEAVAGE PLANE POSITIONING?

The CPC was found to accumulate at the spindle midzone and equatorial cortex very rapidly after anaphase onset (**Figure 1**) (36), leading to the proposal that this localization could reflect a role for the CPC in positioning the division site and promoting contractile ring assembly. In 2008, a study reported that CPC translocation to the central spindle generates an Aurora B phosphorylation gradient that has its peak at the spindle midzone (37). This Aurora B gradient has been suggested to determine the position of the cleavage plane, but the molecular mechanisms are still lacking. More recently, another group has reported that Aurora B-mediated centralspindlin clustering is important to promote the interaction of the RacGAP1 with the plasma membrane and proposed that this event could promote RhoA activation at the cleavage furrow in both nematodes and human cells (38). In conclusion, although these data point to a potential role for Aurora

B in furrow formation, further studies are needed to define the molecules and mechanisms involved in this process.

THE CPC REGULATES ABSCISSION TIMING

The CPC has been proposed to prevent abscission in the presence of DNA at the cleavage site, thereby avoiding the formation of genetically abnormal daughter cells (39). In this study, it was reported that if lagging chromatin lingered at the cleavage site, Aurora B remained active and stabilized the intercellular bridge. The Aurora B target(s) in abscission, however, have remained elusive until a few years ago when two studies simultaneously showed that one of such targets is the Snf7 component of the endosomal sorting complex required for transport III (ESCRT-III) (40, 41). ESCRT proteins are evolutionarily conserved and best known for catalyzing membrane fission events both in virus budding and in the sorting of receptors into vesicles that bud off into the lumen of the endosome, creating multivesicular bodies (MVBs) (42). The ESCRT-III complex provides the core machinery that mediates membrane deformation and fission events during these events (43) as well as during abscission, which is topologically similar to MVB biogenesis and virus budding (44). Consistent with this, the ESCRT-III Snf7 components (known as CHMP4 proteins in humans) form spiral filaments that appear to remodel and constrict the membrane in order to create the abscission site (45). The CPC has been proposed to regulate abscission timing through direct interaction of the ESCRT-III Snf7 components both in Drosophila and humans (40, 41). In human cells, Borealin directly interacts with all three CHMP4 proteins, CHMP4A, CHMP4B, and CHMP4C, and Aurora B phosphorylates the terminal tail of CHMP4C. Two different models have been proposed to explain the regulation of CHMP4 proteins by the CPC. Carlton et al. (41) proposed that Aurora B phosphorylation promotes CHMP4C translocation to the midbody ring, where this ESCRT-III component inhibits abscission. By contrast, we proposed that CPC controls abscission through inhibition of CHMP4 polymerization and membrane association using two concurrent mechanisms: interaction of its Borealin component with all three CHMP4 proteins and phosphorylation of CHMP4C by Aurora B (40). These two concomitant events could preclude the formation of the ESCRT-III filaments essential for the formation of the constriction that physically separate the two daughter cells. In this model, CHMP4 proteins could assemble into spiral filaments only after CPC removal from the midbody. Overall, the CPC-mediated regulation of ESCRT-III has been suggested to act as a surveillance mechanism that prevents abscission in the presence of DNA at the cleavage site (39-41) (Figure 2).

TARGETING CPC FUNCTIONS IN CYTOKINESIS: AN ALTERNATIVE TO THE USE OF AURORA B SMALL MOLECULE INHIBITORS IN CANCER THERAPY?

Aurora kinases are overexpressed and amplified in many tumors, and Aurora A, but not Aurora B, displays oncogenic properties

(46-48). However, polyploid cells overexpressing Aurora B can induce tumor formation when injected in nude mice, indicating that high levels of this kinase can be tumorigenic when coupled with cytokinesis failure (49). Consistent with this, tetraploid cells are more sensitive to Aurora B inhibition (50). Moreover, overexpression of Aurora B has been correlated with poor prognosis in a large number of cancers, including breast, ovarian, lung, nasopharyngeal, and hepatocellular carcinomas (51-55). This evidence has led to the development of small molecule inhibitors designed to interfere with the ATP-binding pocket of Aurora kinases that are currently in clinical trials for the treatment of various cancer pathologies (5, 56). Aurora B inhibitors have the ability to silence the spindle assembly checkpoint causing premature mitotic exit and consequent chromosome mis-segregation, cytokinesis failure, and nuclear fragmentation. All these defects ultimately lead to cell death, and this antiproliferative effect could potentially affect cancer cells that rely on Aurora B overexpression more than normal cells. However, in the long term, Aurora B inhibitors also interfere with the division of normal cells and indeed clinical toxicity profiles of Aurora inhibitors indicated frequent side effects such as myelosuppression, febrile neutropenia, and gastrointestinal problems (nausea, diarrhea, and mucositis), some of which have been directly attributed to Aurora B inhibition (5, 56). Furthermore, ATP-binding competitors are often not very selective and can inhibit the activity of other kinases. Thus, there is a need to develop alternative, more selective, and less toxic approaches to inhibit Aurora B activity.

There is evidence that targeting mitotic exit without perturbing spindle assembly could potentially be a more effective cancer treatment (57). In addition, low levels of cytokinesis failure do not seem to affect the shape and size of proliferative tissues in invertebrate animal models. For example, actively proliferating tissues such as brains and imaginal disks (i.e., the tissues that give rise to the adult fly) of larvae carrying strong mutant combinations of the Drosophila CIT-K homologue are highly polyploid (8N or more), misshapen, and smaller than their wild-type counterparts. By contrast, the same tissues of larvae carrying weaker allelic combinations are mostly tetraploid and normal in shape and size (58). These results indicate that, at least in Drosophila, organs can tolerate the presence of a considerable number of tetraploid cells and thus one single event of cytokinesis failure does not appear to significantly interfere with tissue development and function, whereas multiple cytokinesis failures lead to cell death and impair tissue development. Therefore, it is conceivable that inhibition of cytokinesis could selectively affect the proliferation of very actively dividing cells. There is also another motive to hypothesize that cytokinesis failure could selectively eliminate cancer cells. It is well established that many carcinomas present numerical chromosomal abnormalities (aneuploidy and/or polyploidy) and instability (59, 60). Therefore, provoking cytokinesis failure in these already chromosomally abnormal cancer cells could very rapidly increase their genomic content above a threshold compatible with cell viability. Together, these data indicate that targeting the cytokinetic functions of the CPC could be a valid alternative strategy for antiproliferative cancer therapy. Clearly, inhibitors of Aurora B kinase activity cannot be used to impair CPC functions specifically during cytokinesis. However, the use of small peptides

interfering with protein–protein interactions is emerging as a valid alternative pharmacological approach and peptides able to interfere with the interaction between INCENP and Aurora B have already been successfully used to impair CPC activity (61). Therefore, small peptides designed to impair CPC binding to its cytokinesis partners – such as KIF20A, CIT-K, and CHMP4 proteins – could be used to specifically inhibit this complex during cytokinesis and offer an alternative strategy for the development of highly targeted and potentially less toxic anticancer therapies.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

Considerable progresses have been made in the last years to understand the multiple roles of Aurora B and the CPC during the rapid and highly coordinated process of cytokinesis. These studies have indicated that the CPC plays important functions in every step of this process, from the initial determination of the cleavage plane to the final abscission of the two daughter cells. They have also determined that the CPC controls the proper segregation of the genomic material not only in early mitosis by controlling

REFERENCES

- Fujiwara T, Bandi M, Nitta M, Ivanova EV, Bronson RT, Pellman D. Cytokinesis failure generating tetraploids promotes tumorigenesis in p53-null cells. *Nature* (2005) 437:1043–7. doi:10.1038/nature04217
- Iwanaga Y, Chi YH, Miyazato A, Sheleg S, Haller K, Peloponese JM Jr, et al. Heterozygous deletion of mitotic arrest-deficient protein 1 (MAD1) increases the incidence of tumors in mice. *Cancer Res* (2007) 67:160–6. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-3326
- Li M, Fang X, Wei Z, York JP, Zhang P. Loss of spindle assembly checkpointmediated inhibition of Cdc20 promotes tumorigenesis in mice. *J Cell Biol* (2009) 185:983–94. doi:10.1083/jcb.200904020
- Weaver BA, Silk AD, Montagna C, Verdier-Pinard P, Cleveland DW. Aneuploidy acts both oncogenically and as a tumor suppressor. *Cancer Cell* (2007) 11:25–36. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2006.12.003
- Lens SM, Voest EE, Medema RH. Shared and separate functions of polo-like kinases and Aurora kinases in cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2010) 10:825–41. doi: 10.1038/nrc2964
- Carmena M, Wheelock M, Funabiki H, Earnshaw WC. The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC): from easy rider to the godfather of mitosis. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2012) 13:789–803. doi:10.1038/nrm3474
- Gruneberg U, Neef R, Honda R, Nigg EA, Barr FA. Relocation of Aurora B from centromeres to the central spindle at the metaphase to anaphase transition requires MKlp2. *J Cell Biol* (2004) 166:167–72. doi:10.1083/jcb.200403084
- van der Horst A, Vromans MJ, Bouwman K, van der Waal MS, Hadders MA, Lens SM. Inter-domain cooperation in INCENP promotes Aurora B relocation from centromeres to microtubules. *Cell Rep* (2015) 12:380–7. doi:10.1016/j. celrep.2015.06.038
- Douglas ME, Mishima M. Still entangled: assembly of the central spindle by multiple microtubule modulators. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* (2010) 21:899–908. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb.2010.08.005
- Mishima M, Kaitna S, Glotzer M. Central spindle assembly and cytokinesis require a kinesin-like protein/RhoGAP complex with microtubule bundling activity. *Dev Cell* (2002) 2:41–54. doi:10.1016/S1534-5807(01)00110-1
- Adams RR, Tavares AA, Salzberg A, Bellen HJ, Glover DM. *Pavarotti* encodes a kinesin-like protein required to organize the central spindle and contractile ring for cytokinesis. *Genes Dev* (1998) 12:1483–94. doi:10.1101/gad.12.10.1483
- Powers J, Bossinger O, Rose D, Strome S, Saxton W. A nematode kinesin required for cleavage furrow advancement. *Curr Biol* (1998) 8:1133–6. doi:10. 1016/S0960-9822(98)70470-1
- Raich WB, Moran AN, Rothman JH, Hardin J. Cytokinesis and midzone microtubule organization in *Caenorhabditis elegans* require the kinesin-like protein ZEN-4. *Mol Biol Cell* (1998) 9:2037–49. doi:10.1091/mbc.9.8.2037

kinetochore–microtubule attachments but also later in cytokinesis by delaying abscission in the presence of lagging chromosomes at the cleavage site. These findings suggest that the CPC probably deserves the appellative of "guardian of genome segregation" for its key role in preventing aneuploidy and CIN. However, important questions still remain open. Do Aurora B and other kinases, such as Plk1 and CIT-K, share common substrates during cytokinesis? How is Aurora B function coordinated with that of other kinases to cooperatively regulate the function of their various substrates during cytokinesis? Elucidating these mechanisms will keep scientist in the field busy for many years to come.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We apologize to all those colleagues whose work could not be discussed and/or cited due to length limitations. Research studying the role of the CPC in cytokinesis in our laboratory was supported by a CR-UK project grant (C12296/A12541). PPD is a recipient of a Maplethorpe Fellowship from Murray Edwards College, Cambridge.

- Kamijo K, Ohara N, Abe M, Uchimura T, Hosoya H, Lee JS, et al. Dissecting the role of Rho-mediated signaling in contractile ring formation. *Mol Biol Cell* (2006) 17:43–55. doi:10.1091/mbc.E05-06-0569
- Somers WG, Saint R. A RhoGEF and Rho family GTPase-activating protein complex links the contractile ring to cortical microtubules at the onset of cytokinesis. *Dev Cell* (2003) 4:29–39. doi:10.1016/S1534-5807(02)00402-1
- Yuce O, Piekny A, Glotzer M. An ECT2-centralspindlin complex regulates the localization and function of RhoA. J Cell Biol (2005) 170:571–82. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200501097
- Zhao WM, Fang G. MgcRacGAP controls the assembly of the contractile ring and the initiation of cytokinesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2005) **102**:13158–63. doi:10.1073/pnas.0504145102
- Lekomtsev S, Su KC, Pye VE, Blight K, Sundaramoorthy S, Takaki T, et al. Centralspindlin links the mitotic spindle to the plasma membrane during cytokinesis. *Nature* (2012) 492:276–9. doi:10.1038/nature11773
- Hutterer A, Glotzer M, Mishima M. Clustering of centralspindlin is essential for its accumulation to the central spindle and the midbody. *Curr Biol* (2009) 19:2043–9. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2009.10.050
- Douglas ME, Davies T, Joseph N, Mishima M. Aurora B and 14-3-3 coordinately regulate clustering of centralspindlin during cytokinesis. *Curr Biol* (2010) 20:927–33. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2010.03.055
- Bieling P I, Telley A, Surrey T. A minimal midzone protein module controls formation and length of antiparallel microtubule overlaps. *Cell* (2010) 142:420–32. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.06.033
- Kurasawa Y, Earnshaw WC, Mochizuki Y, Dohmae N, Todokoro K. Essential roles of KIF4 and its binding partner PRC1 in organized central spindle midzone formation. *EMBO J* (2004) 23:3237–48. doi:10.1038/sj.emboj.7600347
- Subramanian R, Wilson-Kubalek EM, Arthur CP, Bick MJ, Campbell EA, Darst SA, et al. Insights into antiparallel microtubule crosslinking by PRC1, a conserved nonmotor microtubule binding protein. *Cell* (2010) 142:433–43. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.07.012
- Zhu C, Jiang W. Cell cycle-dependent translocation of PRC1 on the spindle by Kif4 is essential for midzone formation and cytokinesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A (2005) 102:343–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0408438102
- 25. Zhu C, Lau E, Schwarzenbacher R, Bossy-Wetzel E, Jiang W. Spatiotemporal control of spindle midzone formation by PRC1 in human cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:6196–201. doi:10.1073/pnas.0506926103
- Bastos RN, Gandhi SR, Baron RD, Gruneberg U, Nigg EA, Barr FA. Aurora B suppresses microtubule dynamics and limits central spindle size by locally activating KIF4A. J Cell Biol (2013) 202:605–21. doi:10.1083/jcb.201301094
- Bastos RN, Cundell MJ, Barr FA. KIF4A and PP2A-B56 form a spatially restricted feedback loop opposing Aurora B at the anaphase central spindle. J Cell Biol (2014) 207:683–93. doi:10.1083/jcb.201409129

- Bassi ZI, Audusseau M, Riparbelli MG, Callaini G, D'Avino PP. Citron kinase controls a molecular network required for midbody formation in cytokinesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:9782–7. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1301328110
- Bassi ZI, Verbrugghe KJ, Capalbo L, Gregory S, Montembault E, Glover DM, et al. Sticky/Citron kinase maintains proper RhoA localization at the cleavage site during cytokinesis. J Cell Biol (2011) 195:595–603. doi:10.1083/jcb. 201105136
- Gai M, Camera P, Dema A, Bianchi F, Berto G, Scarpa E, et al. Citron kinase controls abscission through RhoA and anillin. *Mol Biol Cell* (2011) 22:3768–78. doi:10.1091/mbc.E10-12-0952
- Gruneberg U, Neef R, Li X, Chan EH, Chalamalasetty RB, Nigg EA, et al. KIF14 and citron kinase act together to promote efficient cytokinesis. *J Cell Biol* (2006) 172:363–72. doi:10.1083/jcb.200511061
- Watanabe S, De Zan T, Ishizaki T, Narumiya S. Citron kinase mediates transition from constriction to abscission through its coiled-coil domain. J Cell Sci (2013) 126:1773–84. doi:10.1242/jcs.116608
- Archambault V, Glover DM. Polo-like kinases: conservation and divergence in their functions and regulation. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 10:265–75. doi:10.1038/nrm2653
- 34. Carmena M, Pinson X, Platani M, Salloum Z, Xu Z, Clark A, et al. The chromosomal passenger complex activates polo kinase at centromeres. *PLoS Biol* (2012) 10:e1001250. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1001250
- 35. Kachaner D, Pinson X, El Kadhi KB, Normandin K, Talje L, Lavoie H, et al. Interdomain allosteric regulation of polo kinase by Aurora B and Map205 is required for cytokinesis. J Cell Biol (2014) 207:201–11. doi:10.1083/jcb. 201408081
- 36. Earnshaw WC, Cooke CA. Analysis of the distribution of the INCENPs throughout mitosis reveals the existence of a pathway of structural changes in the chromosomes during metaphase and early events in cleavage furrow formation. *J Cell Sci* (1991) **98**(Pt 4):443–61.
- Fuller BG, Lampson MA, Foley EA, Rosasco-Nitcher S, Le KV, Tobelmann P, et al. Midzone activation of Aurora B in anaphase produces an intracellular phosphorylation gradient. *Nature* (2008) 453:1132–6. doi:10.1038/ nature06923
- Basant A, Lekomtsev S, Tse YC, Zhang D, Longhini KM, Petronczki M, et al. Aurora B kinase promotes cytokinesis by inducing centralspindlin oligomers that associate with the plasma membrane. *Dev Cell* (2015) 33:204–15. doi:10. 1016/j.devcel.2015.03.015
- Steigemann P, Wurzenberger C, Schmitz MH, Held M, Guizetti J, Maar S, et al. Aurora B-mediated abscission checkpoint protects against tetraploidization. *Cell* (2009) 136:473–84. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.12.020
- Capalbo L, Montembault E, Takeda T, Bassi ZI, Glover DM, D'Avino PP. The chromosomal passenger complex controls the function of endosomal sorting complex required for transport-III Snf7 proteins during cytokinesis. *Open Biol* (2012) 2:120070. doi:10.1098/rsob.120070
- Carlton JG, Caballe A, Agromayor M, Kloc M, Martin-Serrano J. ESCRT-III governs the Aurora B-mediated abscission checkpoint through CHMP4C. *Science* (2012) 336:220–5. doi:10.1126/science.1217180
- McCullough J, Colf LA, Sundquist WI. Membrane fission reactions of the mammalian ESCRT pathway. *Annu Rev Biochem* (2013) 82:663–92. doi:10. 1146/annurev-biochem-072909-101058
- Wollert T, Wunder C, Lippincott-Schwartz J, Hurley JH. Membrane scission by the ESCRT-III complex. *Nature* (2009) 458:172–7. doi:10.1038/nature07836
- 44. Carlton JG, Martin-Serrano J. Parallels between cytokinesis and retroviral budding: a role for the ESCRT machinery. *Science* (2007) **316**:1908–12. doi:10. 1126/science.1143422
- 45. Elia N, Sougrat R, Spurlin TA, Hurley JH, Lippincott-Schwartz J. Dynamics of endosomal sorting complex required for transport (ESCRT) machinery

during cytokinesis and its role in abscission. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) **108**:4846-51. doi:10.1073/pnas.1102714108

- Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of *Drosophila* Aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.11.3052
- Kanda A, Kawai H, Suto S, Kitajima S, Sato S, Takata T, et al. Aurora-B/AIM-1 kinase activity is involved in Ras-mediated cell transformation. *Oncogene* (2005) 24:7266–72. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1208884
- Zhou H, Kuang J, Zhong L, Kuo WL, Gray JW, Sahin A, et al. Tumour amplified kinase STK15/BTAK induces centrosome amplification, aneuploidy and transformation. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20:189–93. doi:10.1038/2496
- Nguyen HG, Makitalo M, Yang D, Chinnappan D, St Hilaire C, Ravid K. Deregulated Aurora-B induced tetraploidy promotes tumorigenesis. *FASEB J* (2009) 23:2741–8. doi:10.1096/fj.09-130963
- Marxer M, Foucar CE, Man WY, Chen Y, Tang H, Ma HT, et al. Tetraploidization increases sensitivity to Aurora B kinase inhibition. *Cell Cycle* (2012) 11(13):2567–77. doi:10.4161/cc.20947
- Chen YJ, Chen CM, Twu NF, Yen MS, Lai CR, Wu HH, et al. Overexpression of Aurora B is associated with poor prognosis in epithelial ovarian cancer patients. *Virchows Arch* (2009) 455:431–40. doi:10.1007/s00428-009-0838-3
- 52. Huang PY, Li Y, Luo DH, Hou X, Zeng TT, Li MQ, et al. Expression of Aurora-B and FOXM1 predict poor survival in patients with nasopharyngeal carcinoma. *Strahlenther Onkol* (2015) **191**:649–55. doi:10.1007/s00066-015-0840-4
- 53. Tanaka S, Arii S, Yasen M, Mogushi K, Su NT, Zhao C, et al. Aurora kinase B is a predictive factor for the aggressive recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma after curative hepatectomy. *Br J Surg* (2008) **95**:611–9. doi:10.1002/bjs.6011
- Xia R, Chen S, Chen Y, Zhang W, Zhu R, Deng A. A chromosomal passenger complex protein signature model predicts poor prognosis for non-small-cell lung cancer. OncoTargets Ther (2015) 8:721–6. doi:10.2147/OTT.S81328
- Zhang Y, Jiang C, Li H, Lv F, Li X, Qian X, et al. Elevated Aurora B expression contributes to chemoresistance and poor prognosis in breast cancer. *Int J Clin Exp Pathol* (2015) 8:751–7.
- Moore AS, Blagg J, Linardopoulos S, Pearson AD. Aurora kinase inhibitors: novel small molecules with promising activity in acute myeloid and Philadelphia-positive leukemias. *Leukemia* (2010) 24:671–8. doi:10.1038/leu.2010.15
- Huang HC, Shi J, Orth JD, Mitchison TJ. Evidence that mitotic exit is a better cancer therapeutic target than spindle assembly. *Cancer Cell* (2009) 16:347–58. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2009.08.020
- D'Avino PP, Savoian MS, Glover DM. Mutations in sticky lead to defective organization of the contractile ring during cytokinesis and are enhanced by Rho and suppressed by Rac. J Cell Biol (2004) 166:61–71. doi:10.1083/jcb.200402157
- Ganem NJ, Storchova Z, Pellman D. Tetraploidy, aneuploidy and cancer. Curr Opin Genet Dev (2007) 17:157–62. doi:10.1016/j.gde.2007.02.011
- Storchova Z, Pellman D. From polyploidy to aneuploidy, genome instability and cancer. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2004) 5:45–54. doi:10.1038/nrm1276
- Gohard FH, St-Cyr DJ, Tyers M, Earnshaw WC. Targeting the INCENP IN-box-Aurora B interaction to inhibit CPC activity in vivo. *Open Biol* (2014) 4:140163. doi:10.1098/rsob.140163

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 D'Avino and Capalbo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Ubiquitin-Mediated Degradation of Aurora Kinases

Catherine Lindon^{1*}, Rhys Grant¹ and Mingwei Min²

¹Department of Pharmacology, University of Cambridge, Cambridge, UK, ²Department of Cell Biology, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

The Aurora kinases are essential regulators of mitosis in eukaryotes. In somatic cell divisions of higher eukaryotes, the paralogs Aurora kinase A (AurA) and Aurora kinase B (AurB) play non-overlapping roles that depend on their distinct spatiotemporal activities. These mitotic roles of Aurora kinases depend on their interactions with different partners that direct them to different mitotic destinations and different substrates: AurB is a component of the chromosome passenger complex that orchestrates the tasks of chromosome segregation and cytokinesis, while AurA has many known binding partners and mitotic roles, including a well-characterized interaction with TPX2 that mediates its role in mitotic spindle assembly. Beyond the spatial control conferred by different binding partners, Aurora kinases are subject to temporal control of their activation and inactivation. Ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis is a critical route to irreversible inactivation of these kinases, which must occur for ordered transition from mitosis back to interphase. Both AurA and AurB undergo targeted proteolysis after anaphase onset as substrates of the anaphase-promoting complex/cyclosome (APC/C) ubiquitin ligase, even while they continue to regulate steps during mitotic exit. Temporal control of Aurora kinase destruction ensures that AurB remains active at the midbody during cytokinesis long after AurA activity has been largely eliminated from the cell. Differential destruction of Aurora kinases is achieved despite the fact that they are targeted at the same time and by the same ubiquitin ligase, making these substrates an interesting case study for investigating molecular determinants of ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis in higher eukaryotes. The prevalence of Aurora overexpression in cancers and their potential as therapeutic targets add importance to the task of understanding the molecular determinants of Aurora kinase stability. Here, we review what is known about ubiquitin-mediated targeting of these critical mitotic regulators and discuss the different factors that contribute to proteolytic control of Aurora kinase activity in the cell.

Keywords: Aurora kinase, AURKA, AURKB, ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis, mitosis, APC/C

INTRODUCTION

Aurora kinases are critical regulators of eukaryotic cell division. Their structure, activities, and functions have been extensively reviewed elsewhere (1-4) and will be mentioned only briefly here. Although Aurora kinases share a high degree of homology in their kinase domains, they play distinct roles in cell division (**Figure 1**). Aurora A (AurA) is an upstream element in the cascade of kinase

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Claude Prigent, CNRS, France

Reviewed by:

Raquel Aloyz, Lady Davis Institute for Medical Research, Canada Olivier C. G. Gavet, Institut Gustave Roussy, France

> *Correspondence: Catherine Lindon acl34@cam.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 28 September 2015 Accepted: 25 December 2015 Published: 18 January 2016

Citation:

Lindon C, Grant R and Min M (2016) Ubiquitin-Mediated Degradation of Aurora Kinases. Front. Oncol. 5:307. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00307

88



activities that control progression from G2 to M phase (through Bora-mediated activation of Plk1) and further plays direct roles in the maturation of the centrosome, in microtubule (MT) nucleation, and in the activation of other components required to build a bipolar mitotic spindle. AurA has a large number of substrates and interactors and alternative modes of activation, with different partners thought to give rise to distinct pools of active kinase. Aurora B (AurB), on the other hand, resides as an obligatory component of the chromosome passenger complex (CPC; along with INCENP, survivin, and borealin), which is essential for chromosome condensation and organization during mitosis, including a critical role as an effector of the mitotic checkpoint in regulating kinetochore-MT attachments on the mitotic spindle. Both Auroras have a predicted disordered N-terminus. This disordered region is more extensive in AurA and is found to mediate much of the specificity in AurA interactions, including those required for its functions at the centrosome (5).

It is striking that a version of AurA bearing a single-point mutation that switches its major mitotic interaction from TPX2 to INCENP can rescue knockdown of AurB (6, 7), and consistent with this observation, the two kinases appear to have many shared substrates. Other, specific, AurA or AurB substrates are likely to be constrained in their specificity in a cellular context through colocalization with one or other of the Auroras (8-11). Perhaps not surprisingly then, some lower eukaryotes were found to have a single Aurora kinase that carries out roles at both centrosomal and chromosomal locations and which can functionally substitute for either AurA or AurB in mammalian cells (12, 13). Spatial organization of Aurora kinase activity is thus thought to have arisen through the acquisition of different binding partners. The divergence of AurA and AurB functions in higher eukaryotes presents an interesting paradigm of differential regulation of kinase activity at specific subcellular domains. One of the elements contributing to such spatiotemporal regulation is differential targeted proteolysis.

The discovery of the ubiquitin-proteasome system (UPS) for targeted destruction of proteins (proteolysis) provided the framework for understanding how mitotic exit is driven by the activity of a multisubunit ubiquitin ligase complex known as the anaphase-promoting complex/cyclosome (APC/C) (14, 15). Targeting of securin and mitotic cyclins by the APC/C is necessary and sufficient for chromosome segregation and mitotic exit, respectively. Two decades of research on the APC/C have

elucidated many features of its action and identified a large number of additional targets, which include the Aurora kinases. How, and why, the APC/C targets many different substrates with high temporal specificity remains an intriguing question in mitosis control. A resetting of the protein landscape of the cell must occur in preparation for interphase, for example, to rid the cell of factors that contributed to the assembly of the mitotic spindle. In some cases, however, it has been shown that the destruction of specific substrates contributes to the orderly progression of mitotic exit (16–19). Aurora kinases are two such substrates whose targeting by the APC/C and its coactivator Cdh1 contributes to the correct dosing, timing, and localization of their activities (17, 19).

There is now a substantial body of literature pointing to additional, non-mitotic roles of AurA, indicating a requirement for regulating Aurora kinase activity in interphase. It seems likely that a substantial fraction of AurA is protected from APC/C–Cdh1 activity in G1 phase, since APC/C–Cdh1 activity is predominantly nuclear (20–22) and AurA largely cytoplasmic (in contrast to AurB, which is strongly localized to the nucleus). Therefore, alternative UPS pathways may regulate cytoplasmic AurA outside of mitosis, and a number of candidate UPS components are reported in the literature.

The importance of regulating Aurora kinase activity is well established. In this review, we will consider the importance of proteolysis for the activity of Aurora kinases in mitosis and in interphase and what is known about mechanisms of Aurora kinase proteolysis. A bias in our review toward AurA reflects the fact that far more is known about proteolysis of this Aurora paralog in higher eukaryotes.

WHY ARE AURORA KINASES TARGETED FOR PROTEOLYSIS?

Spatiotemporal Organization of Aurora Kinase Activity Through the Cell Cycle

Proteolytic pathways have been shown to effect dosage compensation to enforce stoichiometric expression of the components of multiprotein complexes (23), and indeed, both AurA and AurB are destabilized by the loss of respective interaction partners TPX2 and INCENP (24, 25). This observation may be widely applicable to proteins, such as Aurora kinases, containing short linear interaction motifs (SLiMs) (26) within extended unstructured regions. SLiMs can adopt specific structures upon interaction. Various pools of AurA act through different interactors, generating structures with distinct autophosphorylation profiles (for example, interaction with nucleophosmin generates a phospho-Ser89 epitope in an active pool of AurA distinct from that activated by phosphorylation in the T-loop at Thr288) (27). Destabilization could be a default mode to constrain Aurora kinase activity unless protected by interaction, helping to maintain distinct, spatially defined pools of AurA and AurB activities.

We note that during early mitosis, the APC/C is proposed to play a role in "dosing" spindle-associated factors by eliminating components in excess of those required for the assembly of the correctly sized bipolar mitotic spindle (28). In this model, binding to MTs directly stabilizes proteins, such as HURP, which are otherwise turned over rapidly by the APC/C. We speculate that such default targeting by the APC/C could be a characteristic of mitotic regulators that assists their clearance from the cell as the machinery of cell division disassembles at the end of mitosis.

Execution of Mitotic Exit

Aurora kinases play critical roles in orchestrating events at mitotic exit (Figure 1). Elucidating them has been a challenging task, given the multiple functions of the Auroras earlier in mitosis. In recent years, however, the use of chemical genetics and development of specific small molecule inhibitors have helped decrypt roles of Aurora kinases after anaphase onset. Activity of either AurA or AurB is essential for disassembly of the metaphase spindle (29). Furthermore, AurA activity is required for anaphase spindle dynamics and central spindle formation, with AurA inhibition reducing anaphase pole-to-pole separation, resulting in a disorganized midzone with sparse MTs. Although the exact molecular mechanism remains to be elucidated, TACC3 and the dynactin subunit p150Glued have been identified as AurA substrates mediating anaphase spindle elongation (27, 30, 31). AurB plays critical roles during anaphase as the CPC relocates to the midzone of the anaphase spindle and from thence to the equatorial cortex, where AurB activity is essential for furrowing (32, 33). At the completion of cytokinesis, AurB is found on MTs flanking the midbody, where it retains activity to control the timing of abscission through the CHMP4C component of the ESCRTIII complex (34-37).

Downregulating Aurora kinase activity is also important for mitotic exit. The activation of counteracting phosphatases (38) does not appear sufficient to reverse the functional phosphorylation events mediated by the Auroras, since non-degradable versions perturb the organization of mitotic exit. The gain-offunction phenotypes exhibited by non-degraded Auroras could point to kinase-independent roles, but more likely mean that the kinases retain some activity when dephosphorylated in the activation loop (39). We propose therefore that targeted Aurora degradation, as a tool for tuning the activity of the kinases, is a critical element of their functions in mitotic exit.

In Cdh1 knockdown, consequently, anaphase spindle organization is perturbed, and the spindle over-elongated, in a fashion that can be rescued by codepletion of AurA and mimicked by expression of non-degradable AurA (17). AurA, p150, and TACC3 may act to translate the precise downregulation of AurA into remodeling of the anaphase MT network. Cleavage furrow ingression occurs earlier in Cdh1 knockdown than in control cells and is accompanied by the premature appearance of AurB at the equatorial cortex (19). Whether this effect is mediated through stabilization of AurB, through disruption of the central spindle caused by stabilization of AurA, or through a different Cdh1 substrate, is not known. The effect of Cdh1 knockdown on abscission timing has not been reported, but stabilization of AurB is likely to delay this process, as well as contributing to the genomic instability reported in Cdh1^{-/-} MEFs (40).

Establishing Interphase

Several mitotic processes that depend on Aurora activity must be reversed as cells return to interphase. Reorganization of the cell cytoskeleton requires degradation of AurA for disassembly of spindle poles and of AurB for formin-mediated cell spreading (17, 19). For other processes, such as AurA-mediated mitochondrial fissioning (41), the role of Aurora degradation has not yet been established. Ubiquitination of AurB is proposed to be required for its p97-dependent extraction from chromatin to allow chromosome decondensation and nuclear envelope formation (42). More generally, tuning of AurB activity may tie the timing of abscission to the state of the nucleus at the passage to interphase: AurB activity has been proposed to delay abscission in response to delays in nuclear pore assembly (43), and recent studies show that the same ESCRT machinery regulated by AurB in the process of abscission is involved in resealing the nuclear envelope at the start of interphase (44, 45). A gradient of AurB activity emanating from the midzone is proposed to coordinate these events with sister chromatid separation in a checkpoint-like manner (46). What has become increasingly apparent is that AurB acts as both sensor and effector in the transition from mitosis to interphase, with its activity carefully modulated through localization, exposure to phosphatases, and degradation. This role for AurB provides a rationale for the very different degradation kinetics of AurA and AurB observed at the end of mitosis (Figure 2).

Regulating Cell Fate

A substantial body of literature points to additional, non-mitotic roles of Aurora kinases. AurA is required for reabsorption of the primary cilium in serum-stimulated quiescent cells and for migration of postmitotic neurons during development (49, 50). Both AurA and AurB are implicated in cell fate decisions, AurA through effects on stability of N-myc and p53, GSK3 signaling, and Notch pathways (51–55) and AurB through modulating the epigenetic states of histone H3, for example, in maintaining the differentiated state of C2C12 myoblasts and in transient transcriptional reprograming of events in interphase nuclei (56–58). As already shown for the role of AurA in postmitotic neurons, the activities of Aurora kinases in each of these processes could be regulated by proteolysis (50).

Proteostasis and Cancer

The systematic overexpression of AurA in cancers was noted early on after the discovery of Aurora kinases (59, 60) and is now recognized as an important driver of many cancer types, often



taken from Min et al. (47). Fluorescence measurements from single cells were used to generate averaged progress curves for the degradation of each substrate ($n \ge 50$). (**B**) Plots of the changing rate of degradation over time for the averaged progress curves show that the maximum rate of AurA degradation is fivefold higher than that of AurB. (**C**) Simulation of first-order (Michaelis–Menten) kinetics predicts a theoretical degradation curve showing an exponential decrease in substrate levels over time that resembles the degradation curves that we have previously described for other substrates of the APC/C, such as Plk1, RacGAP1, and KIFC1 (16, 48), and is consistent with the idea that for these substrates, ubiquitination is the single rate-limiting step for proteolysis (since the rate of proteolysis depends on the amount of substrate present). (**D**) Modeling of distributive ubiquitination of a substrate, where a threshold number of stepwise ubiquitin modifications is required to generate the product that can be processed for proteasomal degradation, compared to a processive ubiquitination process. The simulated reaction exhibits the sigmoidal/switch-like response that characterizes degradation of AurA. (**E**) Schematic to explain kinetics of degradation of different substrates. Processive ubiquitination of substrates, such as Plk1, is achieved by a single binding event to the APC/C, and substrates rate limited by single-step ubiquitination are degraded with first-order kinetics. By contrast, Aurora kinases bind to the APC/C multiple times to acquire polyubiquitin chains. AurA, rate-limited by this multistep ubiquitination, exhibits switch-like degradation kinetics. Degradation of AurB is likely governed by a post-ubiquitination step.

as a result of amplification of the AurA gene, located on the 20q amplicon (for example, the most common amplicon in colorectal cancer) (61, 62). AurA is thought to contribute to chromosome instability (CIN) during mitosis through its effects on MT

dynamics (63), raising the possibility that control of AurA levels is required to protect cells from CIN (64). The functions of Aurora kinases in interphase could also contribute to the tumorigenic nature of AurA overexpression – perhaps more efficiently than functions in promoting chromosome segregation in mitosis. Notably, kinase-independent roles, such as the protein-protein interaction between AurA and MYCN protein that stabilizes MYCN in neuroblastoma (53), provide a link between regulation of AurA levels and proliferation. Drugs that disrupt the AurA-MYCN interaction may offer a therapeutic route to treating neuroblastoma (65).

To what extent, then, is pathological expression of AurA a problem with regulation of protein stability? One model for conditional AurA overexpression showed that in vivo overexpression of mouse AurA from a transgene did not result in increased AurA protein levels, since these were suppressed by proteolysis under physiological conditions (66). A recent proteogenomic survey of colorectal cancer reported that, in general, mRNA overexpression driven by gene amplifications was not reflected in overexpression at the protein level, suggesting that the latter is buffered by posttranscriptional regulation (62). Therefore, overexpression of AurA protein in cancers may indicate changes in the stability of the protein, either changes in AurA or in the pathways that regulate it. For example, stabilization of AurA through constitutive phosphorylation of a critical residue, Ser51, has been reported in head and neck cancers (67). Coexpression of TPX2 may be another route to stabilizing AurA in cancers, contributing to excess AurA activity after 20q amplification, since AURKA and TPX2 are both located on the long arm of chromosome 20 (68).

In the following sections of this review, we will discuss factors that determine, or influence, the ubiquitin-mediated regulation of Aurora kinase levels in the cell.

THE KINETICS OF AurA AND AurB DEGRADATION AT MITOTIC EXIT

In mammalian cells, anaphase substrates of the APC/C fall into groups that show distinct kinetics of degradation when measured in single cell assays in vivo. These kinetics are determined by the multilayered complexity of the UPS, which includes posttranslational modifications (PTMs) on substrates (and on the APC/C) and other characteristics of substrate interactions with the APC/C that determine the on-rate and the residence time of the substrate (69). The activity of deubiquitinating enzymes (DUBs) and of other ubiquitin modifiers can also influence the degradation of ubiquitinated substrates, and the p97 AAA-ATPase may be required to unfold ubiquitinated substrates to render them accessible for degradation (70). The topology of ubiquitinated substrates undoubtedly influences their interaction with the proteasome, since polyubiquitin chains and an unstructured region that serves as the degradation initiation region need to be in the right proximity to one another for proteasomal proteolysis (71).

In vivo assays of GFP-tagged Aurora kinases report on the timing and kinetics of their degradation, which begins 10 min after anaphase onset (**Figure 2A**) (47). The timing of degradation onset for AurA and AurB is identical by this assay. However, their rates of degradation are very different (**Figure 2B**), explaining the long-standing observation that AurA is removed from the cell well ahead of AurB during mitotic exit (16, 17, 72, 73).

Progress curves for substrate degradation can provide information on the kinetics of the underlying reactions. The progress curve of GFP Venus-tagged AurA is consistent with the idea that distributive (stepwise) ubiquitination of AurA determines the kinetics of disappearance of this substrate (Figures 2A,C,D). AurA was previously shown to be a distributive substrate in vitro, where building a proteolytic ubiquitin chain requires multiple rounds of substrate-APC/C binding each binding event considered an independent and reversible step (69, 74) (Figure 2E). In contrast to the switch-like kinetics of AurA-Venus degradation, AurB-Venus degradation progressed at a rate that was slow but constant - even when AurB-Venus levels were low (Figures 2A-C) – with the inference that degradation is governed by a ratelimiting step with low catalytic activity and high affinity of the rate-limiting enzyme for the substrate (75). Since both substrates appear ubiquitinated to the same extent during mitotic exit (47, 76), we propose that this rate-limiting step in AurB degradation occurs post-ubiquitination. We note that both of these progress curves are distinct from those of other substrates we have studied, such as Plk1 and KIFC1 (16, 48), which show first-order (or Michaelis-Menten) kinetics (rate of disappearance dependent on substrate concentration) (Figures 2C,D). First-order kinetics is consistent with a model where processive (single-step) substrate ubiquitination would be rate limiting for degradation. It seems therefore that distinct steps in processing of the Aurora kinases underlie their characteristic degradation curves and differential removal from the cell (Figure 2E).

HOW ARE AURORA KINASES TARGETED IN MITOTIC EXIT?

Aurora Kinases Are Cdh1-Dependent Substrates of the APC/C

AurA was found early on to be an efficiently degraded substrate of the APC/C (77). Its efficient degradation in *in vitro* assays using extracts from human cells or *Xenopus* oocytes has facilitated identification of substrate-specific determinants of degradation (78–81). The APC/C relies on either of the two coactivators, WD40 repeat factors Cdc20 or Cdh1 (FZR1 in humans). AurA is specifically targeted by Cdh1 *in vitro* (79, 80, 82) and is robustly stabilized by depletion of Cdh1 in various systems (17, 40, 72). Recombinant AurB is not degraded efficiently in the same *in vitro* assays (78), but AurB levels are highly sensitive to Cdh1 in cellbased assays (17, 47, 72, 83).

The specificity of the APC/C for its substrates shifts as cells pass through mitosis. As cells enter anaphase, specificity switches from a relatively restricted pool of substrates to a large one that may number in the hundreds (76, 84). Although the switch from Cdc20 to Cdh1 was originally thought to account for this change in specificity (85), it is now evident that a majority of substrates are efficiently degraded during mitotic exit in the absence of Cdh1, through altered targeting specificity of APC/C–Cdc20 (17, 47, 72, 73, 86). For these substrates, therefore, the requirement for Cdh1 only reveals itself in G1 phase, or in *in vitro* assays, when the APC/C is in a dephosphorylated state that cannot interact with Cdc20. The strict dependence of AurA and AurB targeting on Cdh1, even when APC/C–Cdc20 is active, marks them out from other APC/C substrates. Only Cdc6 is known to share this specificity (86), and we propose that the shared timing of destruction of these substrates signals the moment of activation of APC/C–Cdh1 in mitotic exit.

The unique specificity of Aurora kinases and Cdc6 is probably determined by the way in which they interact with the APC/C. It is well known that APC/C substrates contain receptor motifs, the so-called degrons, which are recognized and bound by coactivator-associated APC/C (87, 88). Now, structural studies [recently reviewed in Ref. (89)] are able to show the direct binding of coactivators, via their WD40-repeat propellors, to canonical degrons in substrates. However, although Aurora kinases contain such canonical degron motifs (D-boxes and KEN motifs), it is not clear what roles these play, since an additional non-canonical degron, called the "A-box" is also present (79) (**Figure 3**).

Aurora Kinases Contain Multiple Degrons Canonical Degrons

APC/C substrates are usually characterized by the presence of a D-box ("destruction box," consensus RxxL), first identified in the N-terminus of B-type cyclins (90). However, the D-box alone may not be sufficient for productive binding of most substrates: APC/C-substrate interactions are more likely governed by the weak interactions through multiple degrons categorized as SLiMs (91, 92). The most important of these additional degrons is the KEN motif, first identified in Cdc20, which lacks a D-box (88). The KEN motif binds to a different surface of the coactivator WD40 domain to the D-box, and is prevalent in APC/C substrates (and in 8% of the proteome). Aurora kinases contain conserved D-boxes and a KEN motif (**Figure 3A**). *In vitro* degradation assays identify the functional D-box of Aurora kinases as that conserved in a position close to the C-terminal end of the kinase domain (79, 81–83, 93). However, the orientation of the RxxL within the known structure of the kinase domain (94, 95) raises a question mark over how it could be accessible to the APC/C. Mutation of this motif not only abrogates the destruction of GFP-tagged AurA in cells undergoing mitotic exit but also abolishes the localization of AurA to any mitotic structures, rendering *in vivo* assessment of its role problematic (**Figures 3B,C**).

It is notable that all mitotic interactions of Aurora kinases are acutely sensitive to disruption in the C-terminal region (96, 97). Structural simulations of AurA–TPX2 interaction predict that the cancer-associated somatic mutation S155R in AurA, which prevents interaction with TPX2 (97), increases disorder in the C-terminus (98). Therefore, interaction with binding partners through the C-terminus maintains the overall structure of the kinases. Loss of critical interactions could allow partial unfolding of Aurora kinases prior to targeting of the D-box by the APC/C, explaining the destabilization seen after loss of TPX2 or INCENP (24, 25).

An alternative idea, where the D-box is not assumed to function as a degron, is that the C-terminus of Aurora kinase is required for an intramolecular interaction, such as that proposed for AurA (99), influencing the structure of the N-terminus. The structure of the N-terminus could, in turn, determine the availability of SLiM-type degrons in the N-terminus for targeting by the ubiquitination machinery.



conservation). Rolling averages of a five-residue window across the whole alignment is presented as a heat map. Therefore, the shade of red indicates residue conservation between the two paralogs. (B) Degradation plots for A-box- (including S51-) and D-box-mutated versions of AurA-GFP, as described in Ref. (81). Fluorescence levels measured over time in single cells exiting mitosis are normalized to anaphase onset. ΔA -box = $\Delta 31-66$; D-box mutant = R371A, L374A. (C) Mitotic localization of mutants analyzed in (B), showing loss of functional localization of the D-box mutant.

Among these SLiMs are the Aurora KEN close to the N-terminus and the "A-box." Despite multiple reports from *in vitro* studies that KEN plays no role in AurA mitotic destruction (79, 80, 82, 93), it contributes to the degradation in cell-based assays of both AurA and AurB (19, 100, 101). However, the AurA K5 within the KEN motif is ubiquitinated during mitotic exit (101), in apparent conflict with function as a degron. Structural or cross-linking studies of KEN interactions will be required to resolve the function of this motif. The A-box appears to qualify as a degron since the A-box-deleted version of AurA localizes correctly in mitosis and is resistant to mitotic exit degradation (**Figures 3B,C**).

The A-Box, a Specific Determinant of Aurora Kinase Destruction

The A-box motif was identified in AurA (residues 31–66) as the sequence required for APC/C–Cdh1-mediated destruction of AurA in mitotic/G1 extracts (79). More recent studies indicate that $Q_{45}RVL$ – conserved in AurB – is sufficient to mediate degron function in both kinases (67, 81, 100).

The A-box is predicted to mediate an atypical degron interaction with APC/C–Cdh1, but the structural basis for this specificity has not been investigated. To our knowledge, the only structurally defined contributor of specificity for Cdh1 is the "A-motif" found in APC/C inhibitor Acm1 in yeast (91, 102). Distinct from the Aurora A-box, the "A-motif" is a 10 amino acid loop, including a key FxLxYE region that interacts with a non-canonical binding site on Cdh1 via a salt bridge and two hydrophobic interactions. Aurora kinases may employ an equivalent strategy in assembling substrate-specific APC/C–coactivator–E2 complexes, as discussed below.

Aurora Kinases Are Ube2S-Dependent Substrates of the APC/C

The APC/C ubiquitinates its targets in conjunction with two E2 enzymes, Ube2C (UbcH10) and Ube2S. Ube2C adds the first, or "priming," ubiquitin, and can generate short chains on substrates, while Ube2S elongates ubiquitin chains through the addition of K11-specific ubiquitin linkages (103, 104).

K48 linkages are the canonical proteasomal degradation signal, while K11 linkages have recently been found to mediate rapid degradation of mitotic substrates (47, 105, 106). The two E2s bind non-competitively to the APC/C (UbcH10 via the RING domain subunit APC11 and Ube2S via APC2), acting together as a highly efficient module for rapid targeting of substrates to the proteasome. The coactivators Cdc20 and Cdh1, as well as participating in substrate recognition, also promote the activity of APC/C through a critical substrate-induced stabilization of E2 binding to the APC/C (92, 107, 108).

Our own work has shown that Aurora kinases are decorated with a mixture of K48- and K11-linked ubiquitin chains during mitotic exit, and that Ube2S is essential both for the K11 linkages and for efficient degradation of these substrates (47). Other substrates are able to receive K11 chains in the absence of Cdh1 (presumably via Cdc20–Ube2S), while in Cdh1-depleted cells, Aurora kinases lose all their K11 chains but are still ubiquitinated with K48 chains in an APC/C-dependent manner, presumably because Ube2C recruitment can still occur (47). In other words, Aurora degradation depends on Cdh1 not for recruitment to the APC/C, but for generating K11 linkages via Ube2S (**Figure 4**).

Why Cdh1 Specificity?

The functional significance – if there is any – of exclusive targeting by Cdh1 is not clear. Cdh1 could be specifying the timing of Aurora kinase destruction with respect to anaphase functions. It has been shown that APC/C–Cdh1 assembly depends on prior anaphase Plk1 destruction (109), thus the exclusive targeting of Aurora kinases by Cdh1 imposes strict order on the destruction of these substrates; Plk1 ahead of AurA (16). In the case of the replication factor Cdc6, which shows identical coactivator specificity and degradation timing to AurA, it is suggested that delayed degradation with respect to the licensing inhibitor geminin, a substrate of APC/C–Cdc20, creates a short but clearly defined window of opportunity for replication licensing during mitosis (86). Similarly, there may be an event in mitotic exit that requires Aurora kinase activity in the absence of Plk1 or some other Cdc20 substrate.

An alternative explanation for the Cdh1 specificity is suggested by the progress curve of AurA degradation (**Figure 2**) (47). The "switch-like" kinetics imparts robustness to the destruction of this substrate once a cell is committed to mitotic exit (activation of Cdh1) and may depend on low processivity arising from weak Cdh1-substrate interactions. Finally, specificity for Cdh1 may introduce possibilities for modulating the degradation of substrates via chain editing – for example, the DUB USP37 interacts with APC/C–Cdh1 to modulate K11 linkages on at least one substrate (110).

REGULATION OF AURORA KINASE DEGRADATION

Posttranslational Modification of Aurora Kinases

Recent advances in proteomics have not only started to reveal the identity of in vivo ubiquitination sites (111), but also the complexity of PTMs that can modify the fate of target proteins. Tens of thousands of ubiquitinated lysines are known, although mostly these lack functional annotations. We find it interesting that only four endogenously ubiquitinated sites have been found for AurA but a large number for AurB (18 out of 22 lysines). Many of these ubiquitination sites are likely to serve non-proteolytic functions, by creating or disrupting interfaces with other partners. For example, CUL3-KHLH9/13/21-dependent ubiquitination is required for the correct localization of AurB in anaphase (112, 113). We have found it necessary to disrupt multiple lysines in the N-terminus of AurB to significantly disrupt AurB degradation in mitotic exit (Mingwei Min, Catherine Lindon, unpublished data), suggesting that several or all of these ubiquitinated lysines could carry chains that contribute to processing of AurB at the proteasome. The same is not true for AurA, which seems to rely strongly on its most N-terminal lysine, K5 (101) for mitotic exit degradation. This difference in lysine usage could explain the differential



degradation kinetics that we measure for the two substrates, for example, if removal of ubiquitin chains at the proteasome prior to proteolysis is slow, as has been suggested (114).

Lysines can be subject to several PTMs beyond ubiquitination. Functionally important sumoylation of both Aurora kinases has been reported to occur on conserved lysines that are also reportedly ubiquitinated (in humans, AurA K258 and AurB K202), but it is not known how this might have impact on potential ubiquitination at these sites (115-117). The deacetylase SIRT2 has been found to strongly regulate both AurA and AurB levels in vivo (proposed to explain the high rate of tumorigenesis in SIRT2^{-/-} mice) (118). Investigation of the underlying mechanism was unable to detect acetylation on AurA lysine residues, but found that acetylation of APC/C coactivators interferes with their function. Aurora-specific recruitment of SIRT2 could therefore act to promote Aurora degradation, either directly or indirectly. We note that recent work showing acetylation on ubiquitin as a potential route to switches in chain specificity, or between mono- and poly-ubiquitinated states, could put deacetylases center stage as regulators of protein degradation dynamics (119).

Finally, proteomics approaches have identified several functional phosphorylation sites on AurA (most of them autophosphorylation sites), reviewed recently elsewhere (4). The most interesting from the point of view of Aurora stability is phosphorylation on the serine immediately downstream of the

QRVL motif (S51 in human AurA), which appears to regulate the degron function of the A-box since phosphomimic mutation of this residue (S51D) stabilizes AurA in mitotic exit as efficiently as removal of the A-box (67, 79, 81, 120) (**Figure 3B**). This PTM has therefore been proposed to control the degradation of AurA at the end of mitosis (79, 81, 120). However, replacement of S51 with a non-phosphorylatable residue (S51A) does not alter the timing of degradation of AurA during mitotic exit (**Figure 3B**). Dephosphorylation on this residue would therefore be a permissive state, rather than the trigger of AurA destruction.

The serine residue S4, adjacent to the mitotic exit-specific ubiquitin acceptor lysine K5, is also phosphorylated *in vivo* (121) and phosphomimic replacement increases ubiquitination efficiency on the neighboring lysine (101).

Interactors of Aurora Kinases

AurA has multiple interactors, many of which, like TPX2 (25), are reported to modulate AurA levels through ubiquitin-dependent and -independent pathways. There is limited information about modulators of AurB stability, probably reflecting that AurB levels are effectively suppressed in interphase. Examples of interactors that influence AurA stability are Nedd9/HEF1, Pleckstrinhomology-like domain protein PHDLA1, PUM2, LIMK2, and FAF1 (122–126), and in many cases, this stabilization occurs through competition for access to regions of AurA usually targeted by the UPS.

However, the switch-like function of the pS51 PTM in stabilizing AurA may provide another route to modifying AurA turnover: recent studies by Erica Golemis and colleagues show that AurA can be activated through Ca2+-induced binding of Calmodulin (CaM) to the A-box region, and that CaM binding depends on the presence of serine residues, including S51, that are phosphorylated under the same conditions (127, 128). CaM binding to pS51 can be predicted therefore to stabilize AurA by blocking access to the A-box region. In this model of AurA regulation, autophosphorylation of AurA on S51 connects activity and stability and allows for functionally relevant stabilization of active forms of the kinase through Ca2+-mediated signaling. There are reports that CaM also binds to AurB (127, 129), although in this case, it is proposed that AurB is stabilized through competition for FBXL2 access to a region that does not include the A-box (129).

OTHER UPS COMPONENTS TARGETING AURORA KINASE

Although the APC/C appears to be the major E3 regulating Aurora kinase levels in vivo and destroys most of the detectable Aurora kinase in cells that exit mitosis, a small pool of AurA is thought to remain to fulfill interphase functions, either protected from APC/C-mediated destruction (perhaps through activity of a DUB, or through sequestering in the cytoplasm) or a newly synthesized pool as cells return to interphase. So, are there UPS components that turn over Aurora kinases in interphase cells? Candidate E3 ubiquitin ligases are CHFR, shown to target AurA both in vitro and in vivo (130), the BRCA1-associated BARD1 that interacts with AurB (131), and SCF complexes containing a number of reported F-box proteins. FBXW7, FBXL7, and FBXL2 are all reported to target Aurora kinases (53, 132-135), but it is not clear how well in vitro targeting predicts in vivo pathways, especially since the effects of overexpressing or depleting F-box proteins on global levels of Aurora kinases are frequently rather modest. It seems likely that small subpopulations are being targeted in each case (for example, FBXL7 localizes to the centrosomes), as part of the complex spatial organization of kinase activity that underlies the multiple and divergent functions of these kinases. Interestingly though, dramatic stabilization of AurA is seen after treatment of cells with GSK3B inhibitor (136). In this study, GSK3B was proposed to promote FBXW7 targeting of AurA through priming a phospho-degron located in the kinase domain. However, phosphorylation of AurA by GSK3B on S283/4 is known to promote autophosphorylation on S342 that is inhibitory to AurA activity (137), making it likely that GSK3B can govern AurA stability indirectly through conformational effects.

Dramatic effects on AurA levels are also reported in response to a factor called AURKAIP1, an AurA-interacting protein that promotes AurA destruction in a ubiquitin-independent manner. AURKAIP1 may direct AurA to the proteasome through an interaction that competes with the ubiquitination machinery, since polyubiquitination is abolished upon overexpression of AURKAIP1 (138). However, AURKAIP1 turns out to be a mitochondrial ribosomal protein (139), such that the physiological relevance of these observations remains to be demonstrated. Finally, another interesting study reported that AurA is a substrate for the ubiquitin conjugating enzyme Ube2N, with which it interacts directly through an N-terminal domain that requires the residue F31. An F31I polymorphism that has lost Ube2N interaction is preferentially amplified in tumors (140), raising the still unanswered question of whether increased stability of AurA F31I could explain its role in colon cancer susceptibility.

CONCLUSION

Aurora activity is a major regulator of the cell cycle, with a separation of functions between paralogous Aurora kinases whose degradation kinetics in vertebrates have apparently evolved hand in hand with their specialization. The distribution of functions of the ancestral Aurora between two more specialized paralogs is a process that phylogenies indicate to have occurred more than once in eukaryotic lineages (12): Aurora kinases A and B in vertebrates, and the two Aurora kinases in flies and worms, arose via independent duplication events, following similar pathways toward specification of function. Such convergent evolution of Auroras suggests positive selection for specialization of two pools of Aurora kinase. While the kinase activity of the paralogs remains conserved, the regulatory modules including short linear motifs in their disordered regions, have largely diverged. We suggest this could be linked to the importance of differentially regulating pools of Aurora kinase activity in time. Although not well studied in other species, differential proteolysis is a feature of human Aurora kinases that strictly depends on these divergent terminal regions. While different interactors can achieve spatial regulation of Aurora kinase activity, differential proteolysis adds complexity to the control of Aurora kinase activity in a temporal domain.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to writing the review and preparing figures.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Giulia Guarguaglini for her valuable comments on this manuscript.

FUNDING

Work in CL's lab is currently supported by the Medical Research Council (MR/M01102X/1), while past research on Aurora kinases discussed in this review was supported by Cancer Research UK (C3/A10239).

REFERENCES

- Carmena M, Ruchaud S, Earnshaw WC. Making the Auroras glow: regulation of Aurora A and B kinase function by interacting proteins. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2009) 21:796–805. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2009.09.008
- Carmena M, Wheelock M, Funabiki H, Earnshaw WC. The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC): from easy rider to the godfather of mitosis. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2012) 13:789–803. doi:10.1038/nrm3474
- Hochegger H, Hegarat N, Pereira-Leal JB. Aurora at the pole and equator: overlapping functions of Aurora kinases in the mitotic spindle. Open Biol (2013) 3:120185. doi:10.1098/rsob.120185
- Shagisultanova E, Dunbrack RL Jr, Golemis EA. Issues in interpreting the in vivo activity of Aurora-A. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2015) 19:187–200. d oi:10.1517/14728222.2014.981154
- Giet R, Prigent C. The non-catalytic domain of the Xenopus laevis AuroraA kinase localises the protein to the centrosome. J Cell Sci (2001) 114:2095–104.
- Fu J, Bian M, Liu J, Jiang Q, Zhang C. A single amino acid change converts Aurora-A into Aurora-B-like kinase in terms of partner specificity and cellular function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106:6939–44. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0900833106
- Hans F, Skoufias DA, Dimitrov S, Margolis RL. Molecular distinctions between Aurora A and B: a single residue change transforms Aurora A into correctly localized and functional Aurora B. *Mol Biol Cell* (2009) 20:3491–502. doi:10.1091/mbc.E09-05-0370
- Kim Y, Holland AJ, Lan W, Cleveland DW. Aurora kinases and protein phosphatase 1 mediate chromosome congression through regulation of CENP-E. *Cell* (2010) 142:444–55. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.06.039
- Alexander J, Lim D, Joughin BA, Hegemann B, Hutchins JR, Ehrenberger T, et al. Spatial exclusivity combined with positive and negative selection of phosphorylation motifs is the basis for context-dependent mitotic signaling. *Sci Signal* (2011) 4:ra42. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2001796
- Kettenbach AN, Schweppe DK, Faherty BK, Pechenick D, Pletnev AA, Gerber SA. Quantitative phosphoproteomics identifies substrates and functional modules of Aurora and Polo-like kinase activities in mitotic cells. *Sci Signal* (2011) 4:rs5. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2001497
- Li S, Deng Z, Fu J, Xu C, Xin G, Wu Z, et al. Spatial compartmentalization specializes function of Aurora-A and Aurora-B. J Biol Chem (2015) 290:17546–58. doi:10.1074/jbc.M115.652453
- Brown JR, Koretke KK, Birkeland ML, Sanseau P, Patrick DR. Evolutionary relationships of Aurora kinases: implications for model organism studies and the development of anti-cancer drugs. *BMC Evol Biol* (2004) 4:39. doi:10.1186/1471-2148-4-39
- 13. Abe Y, Okumura E, Hosoya T, Hirota T, Kishimoto T. A single starfish Aurora kinase performs the combined functions of Aurora-A and Aurora-B in human cells. *J Cell Sci* (2010) **123**:3978–88. doi:10.1242/jcs.076315
- Barford D. Structure, function and mechanism of the anaphase promoting complex (APC/C). Q Rev Biophys (2011) 44:153–90. doi:10.1017/ S0033583510000259
- Pines J. Cubism and the cell cycle: the many faces of the APC/C. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2011) 12:427–38. doi:10.1038/nrm3132
- Lindon C, Pines J. Ordered proteolysis in anaphase inactivates Plk1 to contribute to proper mitotic exit in human cells. J Cell Biol (2004) 164:233–41. doi:10.1083/jcb.200309035
- Floyd S, Pines J, Lindon C. APC/C Cdh1 targets Aurora kinase to control reorganization of the mitotic spindle at anaphase. *Curr Biol* (2008) 18:1649– 58. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2008.09.058
- Bastos RN, Barr FA. Plk1 negatively regulates Cep55 recruitment to the midbody to ensure orderly abscission. J Cell Biol (2010) 191:751–60. doi:10.1083/ jcb.201008108
- Floyd S, Whiffin N, Gavilan MP, Kutscheidt S, De Luca M, Marcozzi C, et al. Spatiotemporal organization of Aurora-B by APC/CCdh1 after mitosis coordinates cell spreading through FHOD1. J Cell Sci (2013) 126:2845–56. doi:10.1242/jcs.123232
- Zhou Y, Ching YP, Chun AC, Jin DY. Nuclear localization of the cell cycle regulator CDH1 and its regulation by phosphorylation. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:12530–6. doi:10.1074/jbc.M212853200
- Connell CM, Colnaghi R, Wheatley SP. Nuclear survivin has reduced stability and is not cytoprotective. *J Biol Chem* (2008) 283:3289–96. doi:10.1074/jbc. M704461200

- Arnold L, Hockner S, Seufert W. Insights into the cellular mechanism of the yeast ubiquitin ligase APC/C-Cdh1 from the analysis of in vivo degrons. *Mol Biol Cell* (2015) 26:843–58. doi:10.1091/mbc.E14-09-1342
- Dephoure N, Hwang S, O'Sullivan C, Dodgson SE, Gygi SP, Amon A, et al. Quantitative proteomic analysis reveals posttranslational responses to aneuploidy in yeast. *eLife* (2014) 3:e03023. doi:10.7554/eLife.03023
- Hummer S, Mayer TU. Cdk1 negatively regulates midzone localization of the mitotic kinesin Mklp2 and the chromosomal passenger complex. *Curr Biol* (2009) 19:607–12. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2009.02.046
- Giubettini M, Asteriti IA, Scrofani J, De Luca M, Lindon C, Lavia P, et al. Control of Aurora-A stability through interaction with TPX2. J Cell Sci (2011) 124:113–22. doi:10.1242/jcs.075457
- Van Roey K, Uyar B, Weatheritt RJ, Dinkel H, Seiler M, Budd A, et al. Short linear motifs: ubiquitous and functionally diverse protein interaction modules directing cell regulation. *Chem Rev* (2014) 114:6733–78. doi:10.1021/cr400585q
- Reboutier D, Troadec MB, Cremet JY, Fukasawa K, Prigent C. Nucleophosmin/ B23 activates Aurora A at the centrosome through phosphorylation of serine 89. J Cell Biol (2012) 197:19–26. doi:10.1083/jcb.201107134
- Song L, Rape M. Regulated degradation of spindle assembly factors by the anaphase-promoting complex. *Mol Cell* (2010) 38:369–82. doi:10.1016/j. molcel.2010.02.038
- Hegarat N, Smith E, Nayak G, Takeda S, Eyers PA, Hochegger H. Aurora A and Aurora B jointly coordinate chromosome segregation and anaphase microtubule dynamics. J Cell Biol (2011) 195:1103–13. doi:10.1083/ jcb.201105058
- Rome P, Montembault E, Franck N, Pascal A, Glover DM, Giet R. Aurora A contributes to p150(glued) phosphorylation and function during mitosis. J Cell Biol (2010) 189:651–9. doi:10.1083/jcb.201001144
- Lioutas A, Vernos I. Aurora A kinase and its substrate TACC3 are required for central spindle assembly. *EMBO Rep* (2013) 14:829–36. doi:10.1038/ embor.2013.109
- Ditchfield C, Johnson VL, Tighe A, Ellston R, Haworth C, Johnson T, et al. Aurora B couples chromosome alignment with anaphase by targeting BubR1, Mad2, and Cenp-E to kinetochores. J Cell Biol (2003) 161:267–80. doi:10.1083/jcb.200208091
- Guse A, Mishima M, Glotzer M. Phosphorylation of ZEN-4/MKLP1 by Aurora B regulates completion of cytokinesis. *Curr Biol* (2005) 15:778–86. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2005.03.041
- Terada Y, Tatsuka M, Suzuki F, Yasuda Y, Fujita S, Otsu M. AIM-1: a mammalian midbody-associated protein required for cytokinesis. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:667–76. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.3.667
- Steigemann P, Wurzenberger C, Schmitz MH, Held M, Guizetti J, Maar S, et al. Aurora B-mediated abscission checkpoint protects against tetraploidization. *Cell* (2009) 136:473–84. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.12.020
- Capalbo L, Montembault E, Takeda T, Bassi ZI, Glover DM, D'Avino PP. The chromosomal passenger complex controls the function of endosomal sorting complex required for transport-III Snf7 proteins during cytokinesis. *Open Biol* (2012) 2:120070. doi:10.1098/rsob.120070
- Carlton JG, Caballe A, Agromayor M, Kloc M, Martin-Serrano J. ESCRT-III governs the Aurora B-mediated abscission checkpoint through CHMP4C. *Science* (2012) 336:220–5. doi:10.1126/science.1217180
- Wurzenberger C, Gerlich DW. Phosphatases: providing safe passage through mitotic exit. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2011) 12:469–82. doi:10.1038/ nrm3149
- Dodson CA, Bayliss R. Activation of Aurora-A kinase by protein partner binding and phosphorylation are independent and synergistic. *J Biol Chem* (2012) 287:1150–7. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.312090
- Garcia-Higuera I, Manchado E, Dubus P, Canamero M, Mendez J, Moreno S, et al. Genomic stability and tumour suppression by the APC/C cofactor Cdh1. *Nat Cell Biol* (2008) 10:802–11. doi:10.1038/ncb1742
- Kashatus DF, Lim KH, Brady DC, Pershing NL, Cox AD, Counter CM. RALA and RALBP1 regulate mitochondrial fission at mitosis. *Nat Cell Biol* (2011) 13:1108–15. doi:10.1038/ncb2310
- 42. Ramadan K, Bruderer R, Spiga FM, Popp O, Baur T, Gotta M, et al. Cdc48/ p97 promotes reformation of the nucleus by extracting the kinase Aurora B from chromatin. *Nature* (2007) **450**:1258–62. doi:10.1038/nature06388
- Mackay DR, Makise M, Ullman KS. Defects in nuclear pore assembly lead to activation of an Aurora B-mediated abscission checkpoint. *J Cell Biol* (2010) 191:923–31. doi:10.1083/jcb.201007124

- Olmos Y, Hodgson L, Mantell J, Verkade P, Carlton JG. ESCRT-III controls nuclear envelope reformation. *Nature* (2015) 522:236–9. doi:10.1038/ nature14503
- Vietri M, Schink KO, Campsteijn C, Wegner CS, Schultz SW, Christ L, et al. Spastin and ESCRT-III coordinate mitotic spindle disassembly and nuclear envelope sealing. *Nature* (2015) 522:231–5. doi:10.1038/nature14408
- Maiato H, Afonso O, Matos I. A chromosome separation checkpoint: a midzone Aurora B gradient mediates a chromosome separation checkpoint that regulates the anaphase-telophase transition. *Bioessays* (2015) 37:257–66. doi:10.1002/bies.201400140
- Min M, Mevissen TE, De Luca M, Komander D, Lindon C. Efficient APC/C substrate degradation in cells undergoing mitotic exit depends on K11 ubiquitin linkages. *Mol Biol Cell* (2015) 26(24):4325–32. doi:10.1091/mbc. E15-02-0102
- Min M, Mayor U, Dittmar G, Lindon C. Using in vivo biotinylated ubiquitin to describe a mitotic exit ubiquitome from human cells. *Mol Cell Proteomics* (2014) 13:2411–25. doi:10.1074/mcp.M113.033498
- Pugacheva EN, Jablonski SA, Hartman TR, Henske EP, Golemis EA. HEF1dependent Aurora A activation induces disassembly of the primary cilium. *Cell* (2007) 129:1351–63. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.04.035
- Takitoh T, Kumamoto K, Wang CC, Sato M, Toba S, Wynshaw-Boris A, et al. Activation of Aurora-A is essential for neuronal migration via modulation of microtubule organization. J Neurosci (2012) 32:11050–66. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.5664-11.2012
- Katayama H, Sasai K, Kawai H, Yuan ZM, Bondaruk J, Suzuki F, et al. Phosphorylation by Aurora kinase A induces Mdm2-mediated destabilization and inhibition of p53. *Nat Genet* (2004) 36:55–62. doi:10.1038/ng1279
- Wirtz-Peitz F, Nishimura T, Knoblich JA. Linking cell cycle to asymmetric division: Aurora-A phosphorylates the Par complex to regulate Numb localization. *Cell* (2008) 135:161–73. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.07.049
- Otto T, Horn S, Brockmann M, Eilers U, Schuttrumpf L, Popov N, et al. Stabilization of N-myc is a critical function of Aurora A in human neuroblastoma. *Cancer Cell* (2009) 15:67–78. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008.12.005
- Li Z, Rana TM. A kinase inhibitor screen identifies small-molecule enhancers of reprogramming and iPS cell generation. *Nat Commun* (2012) 3:1085. doi:10.1038/ncomms2059
- Regan JL, Sourisseau T, Soady K, Kendrick H, McCarthy A, Tang C, et al. Aurora A kinase regulates mammary epithelial cell fate by determining mitotic spindle orientation in a Notch-dependent manner. *Cell Rep* (2013) 4:110–23. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2013.05.044
- Amabile G, D'Alise AM, Iovino M, Jones P, Santaguida S, Musacchio A, et al. The Aurora B kinase activity is required for the maintenance of the differentiated state of murine myoblasts. *Cell Death Differ* (2009) 16:321–30. doi:10.1038/cdd.2008.156
- Hayashi-Takanaka Y, Yamagata K, Nozaki N, Kimura H. Visualizing histone modifications in living cells: spatiotemporal dynamics of H3 phosphorylation during interphase. J Cell Biol (2009) 187:781–90. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200904137
- Murata K, Kouzarides T, Bannister AJ, Gurdon JB. Histone H3 lysine 4 methylation is associated with the transcriptional reprogramming efficiency of somatic nuclei by oocytes. *Epigenetics Chromatin* (2010) 3:4. doi:10.1186/1756-8935-3-4
- Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of Drosophila Aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.11.3052
- Zhou H, Kuang J, Zhong L, Kuo WL, Gray JW, Sahin A, et al. Tumour amplified kinase STK15/BTAK induces centrosome amplification, aneuploidy and transformation. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20:189–93. doi:10.1038/2496
- Sillars-Hardebol AH, Carvalho B, Tijssen M, Belien JA, de Wit M, Delis-van Diemen PM, et al. TPX2 and AURKA promote 20q amplicon-driven colorectal adenoma to carcinoma progression. *Gut* (2012) 61:1568–75. doi:10.1136/ gutjnl-2011-301153
- Zhang B, Wang J, Wang X, Zhu J, Liu Q, Shi Z, et al. Proteogenomic characterization of human colon and rectal cancer. *Nature* (2014) 513:382–7. doi:10.1038/nature13438
- Ertych N, Stolz A, Stenzinger A, Weichert W, Kaulfuss S, Burfeind P, et al. Increased microtubule assembly rates influence chromosomal instability in colorectal cancer cells. *Nat Cell Biol* (2014) 16:779–91. doi:10.1038/ncb2994

- 64. Maia AR, van Heesbeen RG, Medema RH. A growing role for Aurora A in chromosome instability. *Nat Cell Biol* (2014) **16**:739-41. doi:10.1038/ncb3018
- Gustafson WC, Meyerowitz JG, Nekritz EA, Chen J, Benes C, Charron E, et al. Drugging MYCN through an allosteric transition in Aurora kinase A. *Cancer Cell* (2014) 26:414–27. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2014.07.015
- Fukuda T, Mishina Y, Walker MP, DiAugustine RP. Conditional transgenic system for mouse Aurora A kinase: degradation by the ubiquitin proteasome pathway controls the level of the transgenic protein. *Mol Cell Biol* (2005) 25:5270–81. doi:10.1128/MCB.25.12.5270-5281.2005
- Kitajima S, Kudo Y, Ogawa I, Tatsuka M, Kawai H, Pagano M, et al. Constitutive phosphorylation of Aurora-A on ser51 induces its stabilization and consequent overexpression in cancer. *PLoS One* (2007) 2:e944. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000944
- Asteriti IA, Rensen WM, Lindon C, Lavia P, Guarguaglini G. The Aurora-A/ TPX2 complex: a novel oncogenic holoenzyme? *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2010) 1806:230–9. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2010.08.001
- Lu Y, Wang W, Kirschner MW. Specificity of the anaphase-promoting complex: a single-molecule study. *Science* (2015) 348:1248737. doi:10.1126/ science.1248737
- Beskow A, Grimberg KB, Bott LC, Salomons FA, Dantuma NP, Young P. A conserved unfoldase activity for the p97 AAA-ATPase in proteasomal degradation. J Mol Biol (2009) 394:732–46. doi:10.1016/j.jmb.2009.09.050
- Inobe T, Fishbain S, Prakash S, Matouschek A. Defining the geometry of the two-component proteasome degron. *Nat Chem Biol* (2011) 7:161–7. doi:10.1038/nchembio.521
- Sigl R, Wandke C, Rauch V, Kirk J, Hunt T, Geley S. Loss of the mammalian APC/C activator FZR1 shortens G1 and lengthens S phase but has little effect on exit from mitosis. J Cell Sci (2009) 122:4208–17. doi:10.1242/jcs.054197
- Gurden MD, Holland AJ, van Zon W, Tighe A, Vergnolle MA, Andres DA, et al. Cdc20 is required for the post-anaphase, KEN-dependent degradation of centromere protein F. J Cell Sci (2010) 123:321–30. doi:10.1242/jcs.062075
- Rape M, Reddy SK, Kirschner MW. The processivity of multiubiquitination by the APC determines the order of substrate degradation. *Cell* (2006) 124:89–103. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2005.10.032
- Duggleby RG. Quantitative analysis of the time courses of enzyme-catalyzed reactions. *Methods* (2001) 24:168–74. doi:10.1006/meth.2001.1177
- Min M, Lindon C. Substrate targeting by the ubiquitin-proteasome system in mitosis. Semin Cell Dev Biol (2012) 23:482–91. doi:10.1016/j. semcdb.2012.01.015
- Honda K, Mihara H, Kato Y, Yamaguchi A, Tanaka H, Yasuda H, et al. Degradation of human Aurora2 protein kinase by the anaphase-promoting complex-ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. *Oncogene* (2000) 19:2812–9. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1203609
- Castro A, Vigneron S, Bernis C, Labbe JC, Prigent C, Lorca T. The D-boxactivating domain (DAD) is a new proteolysis signal that stimulates the silent D-box sequence of Aurora-A. *EMBO Rep* (2002) 3:1209–14. doi:10.1093/ embo-reports/kvf241
- Littlepage LE, Ruderman JV. Identification of a new APC/C recognition domain, the A box, which is required for the Cdh1-dependent destruction of the kinase Aurora-A during mitotic exit. *Genes Dev* (2002) 16:2274–85. doi:10.1101/gad.1007302
- Taguchi S, Honda K, Sugiura K, Yamaguchi A, Furukawa K, Urano T. Degradation of human Aurora-A protein kinase is mediated by hCdh1. *FEBS Lett* (2002) 519:59–65. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(02)02711-4
- Crane R, Kloepfer A, Ruderman JV. Requirements for the destruction of human Aurora-A. J Cell Sci (2004) 117:5975–83. doi:10.1242/jcs.01418
- Castro A, Arlot-Bonnemains Y, Vigneron S, Labbe JC, Prigent C, Lorca T. APC/Fizzy-related targets Aurora-A kinase for proteolysis. *EMBO Rep* (2002) 3:457–62. doi:10.1093/embo-reports/kvf095
- Stewart S, Fang G. Destruction box-dependent degradation of Aurora B is mediated by the anaphase-promoting complex/cyclosome and Cdh1. *Cancer Res* (2005) 65:8730–5. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-1500
- Meyer HJ, Rape M. Processive ubiquitin chain formation by the anaphasepromoting complex. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* (2011) 22:544–50. doi:10.1016/j. semcdb.2011.03.009
- Visintin R, Prinz S, Amon A. CDC20 and CDH1: a family of substratespecific activators of APC-dependent proteolysis. *Science* (1997) 278:460–3. doi:10.1126/science.278.5337.460

- Clijsters L, Ogink J, Wolthuis R. The spindle checkpoint, APC/C(Cdc20), and APC/C(Cdh1) play distinct roles in connecting mitosis to S phase. J Cell Biol (2013) 201:1013–26. doi:10.1083/jcb.201211019
- Sudakin V, Ganoth D, Dahan A, Heller H, Hershko J, Luca FC, et al. The cyclosome, a large complex containing cyclin-selective ubiquitin ligase activity, targets cyclins for destruction at the end of mitosis. *Mol Biol Cell* (1995) 6:185–97. doi:10.1091/mbc.6.2.185
- Pfleger CM, Kirschner MW. The KEN box: an APC recognition signal distinct from the D box targeted by Cdh1. *Genes Dev* (2000) 14:655–65. doi:10.1101/ gad.14.6.655
- Chang L, Barford D. Insights into the anaphase-promoting complex: a molecular machine that regulates mitosis. *Curr Opin Struct Biol* (2014) 29:1–9. doi:10.1016/j.sbi.2014.08.003
- Glotzer M, Murray AW, Kirschner MW. Cyclin is degraded by the ubiquitin pathway. *Nature* (1991) 349:132–8. doi:10.1038/349132a0
- He J, Chao WC, Zhang Z, Yang J, Cronin N, Barford D. Insights into degron recognition by APC/C coactivators from the structure of an Acm1-Cdh1 complex. *Mol Cell* (2013) 50:649–60. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2013.04.024
- Chang L, Zhang Z, Yang J, McLaughlin SH, Barford D. Molecular architecture and mechanism of the anaphase-promoting complex. *Nature* (2014) 513:388–93. doi:10.1038/nature13543
- Arlot-Bonnemains Y, Klotzbucher A, Giet R, Uzbekov R, Bihan R, Prigent C. Identification of a functional destruction box in the *Xenopus laevis* Aurora-A kinase pEg2. *FEBS Lett* (2001) **508**:149–52. doi:10.1016/ S0014-5793(01)03048-4
- Bayliss R, Sardon T, Vernos I, Conti E. Structural basis of Aurora-A activation by TPX2 at the mitotic spindle. *Mol Cell* (2003) 12:851–62. doi:10.1016/ S1097-2765(03)00392-7
- Sessa F, Mapelli M, Ciferri C, Tarricone C, Areces LB, Schneider TR, et al. Mechanism of Aurora B activation by INCENP and inhibition by hesperadin. *Mol Cell* (2005) 18:379–91. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2005.03.031
- Scrittori L, Skoufias DA, Hans F, Gerson V, Sassone-Corsi P, Dimitrov S, et al. A small C-terminal sequence of Aurora B is responsible for localization and function. *Mol Biol Cell* (2005) 16:292–305. doi:10.1091/mbc.E04-06-0447
- Bibby RA, Tang C, Faisal A, Drosopoulos K, Lubbe S, Houlston R, et al. A cancer-associated Aurora A mutant is mislocalized and misregulated due to loss of interaction with TPX2. *J Biol Chem* (2009) 284:33177–84. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M109.032722
- Kumar A, Rajendran V, Sethumadhavan R, Purohit R. Computational investigation of cancer-associated molecular mechanism in Aurora A (S155R) mutation. *Cell Biochem Biophys* (2013) 66:787–96. doi:10.1007/s12013-013-9524-9
- Zhang Y, Ni J, Huang Q, Ren W, Yu L, Zhao S. Identification of the autoinhibitory domains of Aurora-A kinase. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2007) 357:347–52. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.03.129
- 100. Nguyen HG, Chinnappan D, Urano T, Ravid K. Mechanism of Aurora-B degradation and its dependency on intact KEN and A-boxes: identification of an aneuploidy-promoting property. *Mol Cell Biol* (2005) 25:4977–92. doi:10.1128/MCB.25.12.4977-4992.2005
- Min M, Mayor U, Lindon C. Ubiquitination site preferences in anaphase promoting complex/cyclosome (APC/C) substrates. *Open Biol* (2013) 3:130097. doi:10.1098/rsob.130097
- Burton JL, Xiong Y, Solomon MJ. Mechanisms of pseudosubstrate inhibition of the anaphase promoting complex by Acm1. *EMBO J* (2011) 30:1818–29. doi:10.1038/emboj.2011.90
- 103. Williamson A, Wickliffe KE, Mellone BG, Song L, Karpen GH, Rape M. Identification of a physiological E2 module for the human anaphase-promoting complex. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) **106**:18213–8. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0907887106
- 104. Wu T, Merbl Y, Huo Y, Gallop JL, Tzur A, Kirschner MW. UBE2S drives elongation of K11-linked ubiquitin chains by the anaphase-promoting complex. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) **107**:1355–60. doi:10.1073/pnas.0912802107
- Pickart CM, Fushman D. Polyubiquitin chains: polymeric protein signals. Curr Opin Chem Biol (2004) 8:610–6. doi:10.1016/j.cbpa.2004.09.009
- Meyer HJ, Rape M. Enhanced protein degradation by branched ubiquitin chains. *Cell* (2014) 157:910–21. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.03.037
- Kelly A, Wickliffe KE, Song L, Fedrigo I, Rape M. Ubiquitin chain elongation requires E3-dependent tracking of the emerging conjugate. *Mol Cell* (2014) 56:232–45. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2014.09.010

- Van Voorhis VA, Morgan DO. Activation of the APC/C ubiquitin ligase by enhanced E2 efficiency. *Curr Biol* (2014) 24:1556–62. doi:10.1016/j. cub.2014.05.052
- 109. van Leuken R, Clijsters L, van Zon W, Lim D, Yao X, Wolthuis RM, et al. Polo-like kinase-1 controls Aurora A destruction by activating APC/C-Cdh1. *PLoS One* (2009) 4:e5282. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0005282
- Huang X, Summers MK, Pham V, Lill JR, Liu J, Lee G, et al. Deubiquitinase USP37 is activated by CDK2 to antagonize APC(CDH1) and promote S phase entry. *Mol Cell* (2011) 42:511–23. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2011.03.027
- 111. Udeshi ND, Svinkina T, Mertins P, Kuhn E, Mani DR, Qiao JW, et al. Refined preparation and use of anti-diglycine remnant (K-epsilon-GG) antibody enables routine quantification of 10,000s of ubiquitination sites in single proteomics experiments. *Mol Cell Proteomics* (2013) 12:825–31. doi:10.1074/ mcp.O112.027094
- 112. Sumara I, Quadroni M, Frei C, Olma MH, Sumara G, Ricci R, et al. A Cul3based E3 ligase removes Aurora B from mitotic chromosomes, regulating mitotic progression and completion of cytokinesis in human cells. *Dev Cell* (2007) 12:887–900. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2007.03.019
- 113. Maerki S, Olma MH, Staubli T, Steigemann P, Gerlich DW, Quadroni M, et al. The Cul3-KLHL21 E3 ubiquitin ligase targets Aurora B to midzone microtubules in anaphase and is required for cytokinesis. *J Cell Biol* (2009) 187:791–800. doi:10.1083/jcb.200906117
- 114. Worden EJ, Padovani C, Martin A. Structure of the Rpn11-Rpn8 dimer reveals mechanisms of substrate deubiquitination during proteasomal degradation. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* (2014) **21**:220–7. doi:10.1038/nsmb.2771
- 115. Fernandez-Miranda G, Perez de Castro I, Carmena M, Aguirre-Portoles C, Ruchaud S, Fant X, et al. SUMOylation modulates the function of Aurora-B kinase. J Cell Sci (2010) 123:2823–33. doi:10.1242/jcs.065565
- 116. Ban R, Nishida T, Urano T. Mitotic kinase Aurora-B is regulated by SUMO-2/3 conjugation/deconjugation during mitosis. *Genes Cells* (2011) 16:652–69. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2443.2011.01521.x
- 117. Perez de Castro I, Aguirre-Portoles C, Martin B, Fernandez-Miranda G, Klotzbucher A, Kubbutat MH, et al. A SUMOylation motif in Aurora-A: implications for spindle dynamics and oncogenesis. *Front Oncol* (2011) 1:50. doi:10.3389/fonc.2011.00050
- 118. Kim HS, Vassilopoulos A, Wang RH, Lahusen T, Xiao Z, Xu X, et al. SIRT2 maintains genome integrity and suppresses tumorigenesis through regulating APC/C activity. *Cancer Cell* (2011) **20**:487–99. doi:10.1016/j. ccr.2011.09.004
- 119. Ohtake F, Saeki Y, Sakamoto K, Ohtake K, Nishikawa H, Tsuchiya H, et al. Ubiquitin acetylation inhibits polyubiquitin chain elongation. *EMBO Rep* (2015) 16:192–201. doi:10.15252/embr.201439152
- Horn V, Thelu J, Garcia A, Albiges-Rizo C, Block MR, Viallet J. Functional interaction of Aurora-A and PP2A during mitosis. *Mol Biol Cell* (2007) 18:1233–41. doi:10.1091/mbc.E06-12-1152
- Dulla K, Daub H, Hornberger R, Nigg EA, Korner R. Quantitative sitespecific phosphorylation dynamics of human protein kinases during mitotic progression. *Mol Cell Proteomics* (2010) 9:1167–81. doi:10.1074/mcp. M900335-MCP200
- 122. Jang MS, Sul JW, Choi BJ, Lee SJ, Suh JH, Kim NS, et al. Negative feedback regulation of Aurora-A via phosphorylation of Fas-associated factor-1. *J Biol Chem* (2008) 283:32344–51. doi:10.1074/jbc.M804199200
- 123. Huang YH, Wu CC, Chou CK, Huang CY. A translational regulator, PUM2, promotes both protein stability and kinase activity of Aurora-A. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e19718. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0019718
- 124. Johnson EO, Chang KH, de Pablo Y, Ghosh S, Mehta R, Badve S, et al. PHLDA1 is a crucial negative regulator and effector of Aurora A kinase in breast cancer. J Cell Sci (2011) 124:2711–22. doi:10.1242/jcs.084970
- 125. Johnson EO, Chang KH, Ghosh S, Venkatesh C, Giger K, Low PS, et al. LIMK2 is a crucial regulator and effector of Aurora-A-kinase-mediated malignancy. J Cell Sci (2012) 125:1204–16. doi:10.1242/jcs.092304
- 126. Ice RJ, McLaughlin SL, Livengood RH, Culp MV, Eddy ER, Ivanov AV, et al. NEDD9 depletion destabilizes Aurora A kinase and heightens the efficacy of Aurora A inhibitors: implications for treatment of metastatic solid tumors. *Cancer Res* (2013) **73**:3168–80. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-4008
- Plotnikova OV, Pugacheva EN, Dunbrack RL, Golemis EA. Rapid calcium-dependent activation of Aurora-A kinase. *Nat Commun* (2010) 1:64. doi:10.1038/ncomms1061

- Plotnikova OV, Nikonova AS, Loskutov YV, Kozyulina PY, Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. Calmodulin activation of Aurora-A kinase (AURKA) is required during ciliary disassembly and in mitosis. *Mol Biol Cell* (2012) 23:2658–70. doi:10.1091/mbc.E11-12-1056
- 129. Mallampalli RK, Glasser JR, Coon TA, Chen BB. Calmodulin protects Aurora B on the midbody to regulate the fidelity of cytokinesis. *Cell Cycle* (2013) 12:663–73. doi:10.4161/cc.23586
- 130. Yu X, Minter-Dykhouse K, Malureanu L, Zhao WM, Zhang D, Merkle CJ, et al. Chfr is required for tumor suppression and Aurora A regulation. *Nat Genet* (2005) 37:401–6. doi:10.1038/ng1538
- 131. Ryser S, Dizin E, Jefford CE, Delaval B, Gagos S, Christodoulidou A, et al. Distinct roles of BARD1 isoforms in mitosis: full-length BARD1 mediates Aurora B degradation, cancer-associated BARD1beta scaffolds Aurora B and BRCA2. *Cancer Res* (2009) 69:1125–34. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-2134
- 132. Fujii Y, Yada M, Nishiyama M, Kamura T, Takahashi H, Tsunematsu R, et al. Fbxw7 contributes to tumor suppression by targeting multiple proteins for ubiquitin-dependent degradation. *Cancer Sci* (2006) **97**:729–36. doi:10.1111/j.1349-7006.2006.00239.x
- Coon TA, Glasser JR, Mallampalli RK, Chen BB. Novel E3 ligase component FBXL7 ubiquitinates and degrades Aurora A, causing mitotic arrest. *Cell Cycle* (2012) 11:721–9. doi:10.4161/cc.11.4.19171
- 134. Teng CL, Hsieh YC, Phan L, Shin J, Gully C, Velazquez-Torres G, et al. FBXW7 is involved in Aurora B degradation. *Cell Cycle* (2012) 11:4059–68. doi:10.4161/cc.22381
- Chen BB, Glasser JR, Coon TA, Mallampalli RK. Skp-cullin-F box E3 ligase component FBXL2 ubiquitinates Aurora B to inhibit tumorigenesis. *Cell Death Dis* (2013) 4:e759. doi:10.1038/cddis.2013.271
- 136. Kwon YW, Kim IJ, Wu D, Lu J, Stock WA Jr, Liu Y, et al. Pten regulates Aurora-A and cooperates with Fbxw7 in modulating radiation-induced

tumor development. Mol Cancer Res (2012) 10:834-44. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-12-0025

- 137. Sarkissian M, Mendez R, Richter JD. Progesterone and insulin stimulation of CPEB-dependent polyadenylation is regulated by Aurora A and glycogen synthase kinase-3. *Genes Dev* (2004) 18:48–61. doi:10.1101/ gad.1136004
- 138. Lim SK, Gopalan G. Aurora-A kinase interacting protein 1 (AURKAIP1) promotes Aurora-A degradation through an alternative ubiquitinindependent pathway. *Biochem J* (2007) 403:119-27. doi:10.1042/ BJ20061272
- 139. Koc EC, Cimen H, Kumcuoglu B, Abu N, Akpinar G, Haque ME, et al. Identification and characterization of CHCHD1, AURKAIP1, and CRIF1 as new members of the mammalian mitochondrial ribosome. *Front Physiol* (2013) 4:183. doi:10.3389/fphys.2013.00183
- 140. Ewart-Toland A, Briassouli P, de Koning JP, Mao JH, Yuan J, Chan F, et al. Identification of Stk6/STK15 as a candidate low-penetrance tumorsusceptibility gene in mouse and human. *Nat Genet* (2003) 34:403–12. doi:10.1038/ng1220

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Lindon, Grant and Min. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Possible role of Aurora-C in meiosis

Kuo-Tai Yang¹, Chieh-Ju C. Tang² and Tang K. Tang^{2*}

¹ Department of Animal Science and Technology, National Taiwan University, Taipei, Taiwan, ² Institute of Biomedical Sciences, Academia Sinica, Taipei, Taiwan

The meiotic generation of haploid gametes with equal contents of genetic material is important for sexual reproduction in mammals. Errors in the transmission of chromosomes during meiosis may lead to aneuploidy, which is the leading cause of miscarriage and congenital birth defects in humans. The Aurora kinases, which include Aurora-A, Aurora-B, and Aurora-C, are highly conserved serine-threonine kinases that play essential roles in centrosome function, chromosome segregation, and cytokinesis during mitosis and meiosis. While Aurora-A and Aurora-B have been extensively studied in mitosis, the role of Aurora-C in meiosis is only now starting to be revealed. For example, the perturbation of Aurora-C kinase activity by microinjection of Aurora-C-kinase-dead mutant mRNAs into mouse oocytes induced multiple defects, including chromosome misalignment, abnormal kinetochore-microtubule attachment, premature chromosome segregation, and failure of cytokinesis during meiotic division. However, the analysis of such defects is complicated by the possibility that Aurora-B may be present in mammalian germ cells. Interestingly, a homozygous mutation of Aurora-C in humans leads to the production of large-headed polyploid spermatozoa and causes male infertility, but homozygous females are fertile. Mouse studies regarding the roles of Aurora-B and Aurora-C in female meiotic divisions have yielded inconsistent results, and it has proven difficult to explain why homozygous human females have no significant clinical phenotype. In this review, we will discuss the controversial status of Aurora-B in oocytes and the possible role of Aurora-C during meiotic division.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Claude Prigent, Centre national de la recherche scientifique, France

Reviewed by:

Pier Paolo D'Avino, University of Cambridge, UK Hiro Ohkura, The University of Edinburgh, UK

*Correspondence:

Tang K. Tang, Institute of Biomedical Sciences, Academia Sinica, No 128, Academia Road, Section 2, Taipei 115, Taiwan tktang@ibms.sinica.edu.tw

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> **Received:** 29 May 2015 **Accepted:** 20 July 2015 **Published:** 13 August 2015

Citation:

Yang K-T, Tang C-JC and Tang TK (2015) Possible role of Aurora-C in meiosis. Front. Oncol. 5:178. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00178 Keywords: meiosis, oocyte, spermatocyte, aurora kinase, mitosis, polyploidy, male infertility, aneuploidy

Introduction

An essential process during the sexual reproduction of mammals is the production of haploid gametes from diploid precursors. This is done via meiosis, which consists of a single round of DNA duplication and two rounds of cell division that are called meiosis I (MI) and meiosis II (MII). Homologous chromosomes are segregated in MI, while sister chromatids are separated in MII via a process similar to that seen during mitosis (1, 2). Failures in chromosome segregation at meiosis result in aneuploidy, which is a major cause of miscarriages and birth defects in humans. However, the mechanisms underlying such failures are not completely understood (3). The Aurora kinases belong to a family of serine/threonine kinases that are pivotal in the regulation of cell division processes, including mitosis (4, 5) and meiosis (6–8). There are three Aurora kinases in mammals: Aurora-A and Aurora-B are ubiquitously expressed, and their functional roles in mitosis have been extensively studied (9–11); whereas Aurora-C is mainly restricted to germ cells (12), and is beginning to be functionally studied in meiosis. It is interesting to note that these three kinases share sequence homology in their central catalytic kinase domains, but differ widely in their N- and C-terminal

sequences (12). Mouse Aurora-B and Aurora-C share 77.6% amino acid sequence identity in their catalytic domains, while Aurora-A and Aurora-C share only 66.3% sequence identity in this region, suggesting that there may be a close functional link between Aurora-B and -C (12).

Aurora-C (also called AIE1/AIE2/STK13) was first identified in the Tang lab, in a screening for kinases expressed in sperm and eggs (12), and also independently by Bernard et al. in a homologous kinase screening in a human placental cDNA library (13). Aurora-A and -B are ubiquitously expressed in many tissues, particularly in actively dividing cells. In contrast, Aurora-C is predominantly expressed in the testis (12, 13) and is mainly restricted to meiotically active germ cells, including spermatocytes (14) and oocytes (6). Aurora-C was reported to be overexpressed in a variety of human cancer cell lines (15, 16) and ectopic overexpression of Aurora-C can also induce cell transformation and tumor formation (17). However, its expression in tumor cells and normal somatic tissues is still the matter of some debate (14, 18). Aurora-B is a member of the chromosomal passenger complex (CPC), which localizes to the centromeres/kinetochores from prophase to metaphase and to the central spindle and midbody during cytokinesis (19, 20). In contrast, endogenous Aurora-C protein has never been detected in normal somatic cells by immunofluorescence or Western blot analyses using fully validated antibodies (6, 14). Instead, ectopically expressed tagged Aurora-C has been detected in transfected cells, where it showed a localization pattern similar to that of Aurora-B (21-23). The role of Aurora-B in meiotic chromosome orientation during meiosis has recently been reviewed by Watanabe (1). In this review, we will focus on the possible role of Aurora-C during male and female meiotic divisions.

Aurora-C in Mouse Spermatocytes: Subcellular Localization, Transcriptional Regulation, and Functional Implications

The subcellular localization of endogenous Aurora-C during male meiotic division had been carefully examined by confocal immunofluorescence microscopy in mouse spermatocytes (14). In germ cells, the meiotic prophase consists of five sequential stages: leptotene, zygotene, pachytene, diplotene, and diakinesis. Aurora-C was first detected at the centromeric regions in early diplotene spermatocytes, after which it was found to spread along the chromosomal arms of sister chromatids during diakinesis. Upon the transition from diakinesis to MI, Aurora-C gradually dissociates from the chromosome arms and becomes concentrated at the centromeres near the kinetochores. Thereafter, it relocalizes to the spindle midzone and midbody during the anaphase I/telophase I and anaphase II/telophase II transitions, respectively (Figure 1) (14). A similar localization pattern was reported for Aurora-B in mouse spermatocytes (14, 24). However, while Aurora-B was detected in mitotic spermatogonia, Aurora-C was not, suggesting that Aurora-C may play a unique role in male meiotic division (14).

The finding that Aurora-C and -B co-localize during male meiotic divisions raised several interesting questions: (i) how are Aurora-C/-B recruited to the appropriate positions to

execute their meiotic functions during spermatogenesis? (ii) Do Aurora-C/-B play similar or different roles during male meiotic divisions? (iii) Since Aurora-C is mainly restricted in germ cells, how is Aurora-C regulated during spermatogenesis?

In somatic cells, Aurora-B is a member of the CPC along with several non-enzymatic subunits, including INCENP, survivin, and Borealin; together, the members of this complex contribute to regulation of chromosome segregation, microtubule-kinetochore attachments, and cytokinesis (19, 25). INCENP contains a conserved C-terminal IN-box that binds Aurora-B (26) and an Nterminal region that targets to centromeres (27).

Interestingly, INCENP can be detected in meiotic cells prior to the appearances of Aurora-B and -C (14, 24). It is first found at the central element (CE) of the synaptonemal complex (SC), from the zygotene to late pachytene stages (24). It then moves to heterochromatic chromocenters (14, 24) and co-localizes with Aurora-B and -C at the diplotene stage (14). Immunoprecipitation analyses showed that INCENP can form distinct complexes with either Aurora-C (INCENP/Aurora-C) or Aurora-B (INCENP/Aurora-B) in the testis (14). Together, these findings strongly support a model, in which INCENP recruits Aurora-C and -B to their appropriate locations and activates them to execute their meiotic functions in spermatocytes (14). Consistent with this notion, INCENP was reported to bind (21, 22) and activate Aurora-C (21) in somatic cells, and ectopically expressed Aurora-C was found to associate with survivin (28) and borealin (29). However, the functional linkage of these proteins during meiotic divisions has not yet been fully resolved. Recent studies have shown that BUB1, shugoshin proteins, and haspin kinase are also required for targeting Aurora-B to the centromeres of meiotic chromosomes (30-34). It will be interesting to test whether these proteins are also required for Aurora-C targeting to the centromeres in the future.

What is the role of Aurora-B and -C during male meiotic divisions? In somatic cell mitosis, Aurora-B and Polo-like kinase 1 (Plk1) phosphorylate the cohesion complexes to promote their dissociation from the chromosome arms (35–37). Interestingly, during meiosis, some SC components (e.g., SCP2 and SCP3) and cohesion subunits (e.g., SMC1b and SMC3, but not REC8) are gradually released from the chromosome arms and accumulate at the centromeres during the prophase I to metaphase I transition (38, 39). In accordance with this finding, Aurora-C was reported to be dissociated from the chromosome arms and concentrated at the centromeres during the diakinesis–metaphase I transition (14). Together, this seems to suggest that Aurora-C might regulate the release of cohesion subunits and SC components from the chromosome arms during MI. Future work is needed to test this possibility.

To investigate the role of Aurora-B/-C in spermatogenesis, Kimmins et al. (40) generated transgenic mice in which a pachytene-specific promoter drove the expression of an inactive Aurora-B mutant, and produced *Aurora-C* knockout mice by homologous recombination. Expression of the inactive Aurora-B dominant-negative (DN) mutant severely impaired spermatogenesis, resulting in abnormal spermatocytes, increased apoptosis, and spermatogenic arrest. The *Aurora-C* null mice were viable and had normal testis weights, sperm counts, and meiotic



progression, but some of the mutant males were sterile and had sperm abnormalities, including heterogeneous chromatin condensation, loose acrosomes, and blunted heads (40). As Aurora-B (24) and Aurora-C (14) co-localize and associate with INCENP, it has proven difficult to differentiate their roles in spermatogenesis. Furthermore, it is unclear why *Aurora-C* null mice show only minor sperm-related alterations. Previous reports have shown that ectopic expression of an Aurora-C kinase-dead mutant disrupts the association of INCENP with Aurora-B (22) and that Aurora-C can complement the function of Aurora-B Kinase in somatic cells (21, 23, 41). Thus, it is possible that endogenous Aurora-B could compensate for the function of Aurora-C in the *Aurora-C* null mice and that ectopic expression of the Aurora-B DN mutant could non-specifically block the function of endogenous Aurora-C in *Aurora-B* mutant mice. Alternatively, studies have suggested that multiple tandem copies of the *Aurora-C* gene (42) or a potential "functional pseudogene" in the mouse genome may alleviate the spermatogenic effects in the *Aurora-C* null mice. Thus, why do mammals require both Aurora-C and -B kinases in spermatocytes? Do they play overlapping or differential roles during male meiotic divisions? These questions remain open in the context of mammalian spermatocytes.

Finally, the transcriptional regulation of Aurora-C during spermatogenesis is poorly understood. Our group isolated the cDNA clones encoding human TZFP (testis zinc finger protein) and mouse Tzfp, which are predominantly expressed in testis (43, 44). Human TZFP and mouse Tzfp contain a conserved N-terminal BTB (bric-a-brac, tramtrack, broad complex)/POZ (poxvirus, zinc finger) domain and three C-terminal C2H2 zinc fingers (43, 44). Interestingly, the zinc finger domain of TZFP/Tzfp is closely related to the promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF) protein, a known DNA-binding transcriptional repressor (45). Biochemical studies demonstrated that the C-terminal zinc finger domain of Tzfp directly binds to the TGTACAGTGT motif (designated as the Tzfp binding site, or tbs), located in the upstream flanking sequence of the *Aurora-C/Aie1* gene (44). These studies also showed that the N-terminal BTB/POZ domain has repressor activity, suggesting that Tzfp may negatively regulate *Aurora-C* gene expression in spermatocytes (44). Consistent with this notion, Tzfp is highly expressed in spermatocytes at the pachytene stage in MI, and *Tzfp*-knockout mice show downregulation of *Aurora-C/Aie1* expression (46).

Aurora-C/-B in Mouse Oocytes: Subcellular Localization and Potential Functions during Female Meiotic Divisions

The localization of endogenous Aurora-C has been examined in detail during the various stages of meiotic division in mouse oocytes (6). Aurora-C was detected at the chromosome axes and centromeres in prometaphase I-metaphase I, in which Aurora-C was also phosphorylated at Thr171 (Figure 2) (6). During the anaphase I-telophase I transition, Aurora-C was dephosphorylated and relocalized to the midzone and midbody (Figure 2) (6), and thus shows a pattern similar to that reported in spermatocytes (14). Interestingly, protein kinase A (PKA) can phosphorylate recombinant Aurora-C/Aiel protein in vitro at Thr171 (47), yet its physiological meaning is not clear. Unexpectedly, no endogenous Aurora-B protein was detected on the meiotic chromosomes of mouse oocytes when assessed by immunofluorescence staining with the same antibody that had successfully detected Aurora-B in spermatocytes (6) nor was it detected in experiments using other antibodies and fixation conditions (48). In contrast, Balboula and Schindler (7) detected endogenous Aurora-B at the nuclei of prophase-arrested oocytes and the meiotic spindle at metaphase I and metaphase II. This apparent discrepancy may reflect the specificities of the utilized different antibodies or other, yet unknown factors.

In experiments using exogenous proteins, GFP-Aurora-B expressed in injected oocytes was clearly detected at the centromeres/kinetochores at metaphase I (6, 48, 49, 51) and at the spindle midzone and midbody during the anaphase I-telophase I transition (6, 48, 51), thereby showing a pattern similar to that of endogenous Aurora-C (6). Furthermore, it was reported that *Aurora-C* mRNA is recruited for translation more efficiently than the *Aurora-B* mRNA, and that exogenously expressed Aurora-B protein is not stable during meiosis (49). Thus, despite the abundance of the mRNAs for Aurora-B and Aurora-C in mouse oocytes (6, 49) and the high-level expression of the Aurora-C protein in both male and female mouse germ cells (6, 14), little or no Aurora-B protein appears to be expressed in mouse oocytes. This interesting observation suggests that the translation of Aurora-B protein level is differentially regulated in female germ cells.

The role of Aurora-C in oocytes has recently been investigated using a number of approaches, including exogenously expressed

Aurora-C kinase-dead or gatekeeper mutants (6, 7), treatment with small molecule inhibitors (ZM447439 and AZD1152) of Aurora kinases (6, 48, 51, 52), siRNA-mediated knockdown (51), and the generation of Aurora-C knockout (Aurkc^{-/-}) mice (7, 49, 53). Yang et al. (6) first reported that exogenous expression of kinase-dead Aurora-C mutant (T171A, T175A, designated Aurora-C-KD) in mouse oocytes significantly inhibited endogenous Aurora-C activity and produced multiple defects, including chromosome misalignment, abnormal kinetochore-microtubule (K-MT) attachment, premature chromosome segregation, and failure of cytokinesis in MI. This phenotype was partially recapitulated in oocytes injected with an INCENP-targeting siRNA (51), in an INCNEP-delIN deletion mutant that lacked the Aurora-C-binding motif (6), and in oocytes treated with high doses of small molecule inhibitors of Aurora-B (ZM447439 and AZD1152), that are also likely to inhibit Aurora-C (6, 51, 52). Unexpectedly, $Aurkc^{-/-}$ knockout mice were found to be subfertile (49). The overall percentage of chromosome misalignment in MI oocytes of Aurkc^{-/-} mice was not strikingly different from that of wild-type controls, but a portion of the oocytes in knockout mice arrested in MI and displayed abnormally aligned chromosomes (49). Recently, Balboula and Schindler (7) developed an ATP-binding-pocket-Aurora-C mutant (L93A, gatekeeper mutant) that appears to selectively disrupt the function of Aurora-C, but not Aurora-B, during female meiotic divisions, and microinjected this mutant into mouse oocytes. Their observations suggested that the specific loss of Aurora-C function caused chromosome misalignment and failure to correct erroneous K-MT attachments (7), which is similar to the deficits observed in oocytes expressing the Aurora-C kinasedead mutant (T171A/T175A) (6). Meanwhile, the process of cytokinesis in oocytes appears to be regulated by either the Aurora-B-CPC complex or by the activities of both Aurora-B and Aurora-C (7).

In sum, there is currently no suitable model that encompasses all of the reported roles of Aurora-C during female meiotic divisions. The efforts to generate such a consensus have been complicated by the possible functional compensation of Aurora-B in oocytes (7, 48, 49, 51, 54), the lack of selectivity and specificity among the known small molecule inhibitors (6, 51, 52), problems with the efficiency of siRNA knockdown (51), and the possible presences of multiple tandem copies of the *Aurora-C* gene (42) and/or a potential "functional pseudogene" in the mouse genome. Given these limitations, however, the speculated roles of Aurora-C and -B during female meiotic divisions are summarized in **Figure 2**.

Aurora-C/-B in Human Germ Cells and Preimplantation Embryos: Subcellular Localization and Aurora-C-Deficient Human Patients

Recently, Santos et al. (50) reported the localizations and mRNA expression levels of endogenous Aurora-B and Aurora-C in human germ cells and preimplantation embryos developed from tri-pronuclear (3PN) zygotes. They observed the signal corresponding to Aurora-C in the region surrounding the centromeres



in human MI and MII oocytes. This was consistent with the localization pattern described in mouse oocytes (6). Human Aurora-C first appeared at the pericentric heterochromatin in pachytene spermatocytes (50), whereas mouse Aurora-C was first detected at the diplotene stage (6). In contrast, endogenous Aurora-B was hardly detected in human oocytes at MI (50).

In preimplantation embryos, Aurora-C appears to be the major Aurora kinase expressed during the first three embryonic cell cycles, where it can be visualized on prometaphase chromosomes in zygotes and two- and four-cell-stage human embryos. The endogenous Aurora-B protein was expressed at low-toundetectable levels during these embryonic stages, but increased significantly after the eight-cell stage. It is interesting to note that the expression of Aurora-C occurs earlier, and is completely replaced by Aurora-B at the blastocyst stage of human embryonic development. These findings prompted the authors to hypothesize that Aurora-C could be the main enzymatic component of the CPC, and thus plays a specific role during human female meiosis and preimplantation embryo development (50). However, it is not yet clear whether its deficiency is linked to a high aneuploidy rate in human preimplantation embryos.

Recently, three naturally occurring mutations in the human *Aurora-C* kinase gene were reported to be associated with male infertility: c.144delC, which deletes a cytosine in exon 3 (8); c.686G > A, which is a missense mutation in exon 6 (p.Cys229Tyr) (55); and c.436-2A.G, which is a splicing site mutation that leads to the skipping of exon 5 (56). Individual males carrying homo- or hetero-allelic combinations of null or strong loss-of-function Aurora-C mutations frequently produce polyploidy and multi-flagellar spermatozoa that are unsuitable for fertilization. Males homozygous for c.144delC had no obvious physiological or anatomical defects beyond sperm abnormalities, suggesting that Aurora-C is not essential for somatic cell division (55). Moreover, females carrying the same homozygous mutation (c.144delC) were fertile, suggesting that Aurora-C may be dispensable for meiotic divisions in the human female (55).

The question of how the large-headed multi-flagellar polyploid spermatozoa are generated in humans cannot be answered using

the $Aurkc^{-/-}$ knockout mice. However, speculations can be made. One possible explanation is that Aurora-C plays a critical role in cytokinesis during spermatogenesis. Indeed, mouse oocytes injected with Aurora-C-kinase-dead mRNAs showed failure in the cytokinesis of MI (6). This resulted in the production of large polyploid mouse oocytes, which could be compared to the polyploid spermatocytes found in Aurora-C-deficient humans. However, we cannot yet explain why Aurora-C-deficient human females are fertile and do not have polyploid oocytes.

Conclusion

In mouse spermatocytes, both Aurora-B (24) and Aurora-C (14) proteins are present at relatively high levels and show a similar localization pattern (**Figure 1**). Both are also likely to be recruited to meiotic chromosomes by INCENP (14, 24). The functional differences in these proteins during male meiotic divisions remain largely unknown. In females, endogenous Aurora-B is either undetectable (6) or present at low levels in mouse (49) and human oocytes (50). Here, Aurora-C appears to be the major

References

- 1. Watanabe Y. Geometry and force behind kinetochore orientation: lessons from meiosis. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2012) **13**:370–82. doi:10.1038/nrm3349
- Duro E, Marston AL. From equator to pole: splitting chromosomes in mitosis and meiosis. *Genes Dev* (2015) 29:109–22. doi:10.1101/gad.255554.114
- Hassold T, Hall H, Hunt P. The origin of human aneuploidy: where we have been, where we are going. *Hum Mol Genet* (2007) 16(*R2*):R203–8. doi:10.1093/ hmg/ddm243
- Glover DM, Leibowitz MH, McLean DA, Parry H. Mutations in aurora prevent centrosome separation leading to the formation of monopolar spindles. *Cell* (1995) 81:95–105. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95)90374-7
- Andrews PD, Knatko E, Moore WJ, Swedlow JR. Mitotic mechanics: the auroras come into view. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2003) 15:672–83. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2003. 10.013
- Yang KT, Li SK, Chang CC, Tang CJ, Lin YN, Lee SC, et al. Aurora-C kinase deficiency causes cytokinesis failure in meiosis I and production of large polyploid oocytes in mice. *Mol Biol Cell* (2010) 21:2371–83. doi:10.1091/mbc.E10-02-0170
- Balboula AZ, Schindler K. Selective disruption of Aurora C kinase reveals distinct functions from Aurora B kinase during meiosis in mouse oocytes. *PLoS Genet* (2014) 10:e1004194. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1004194
- Dieterich K, Soto Rifo R, Faure AK, Hennebicq S, Ben Amar B, Zahi M, et al. Homozygous mutation of AURKC yields large-headed polyploid spermatozoa and causes male infertility. *Nat Genet* (2007) 39:661–5. doi:10. 1038/ng2027
- Carmena M, Ruchaud S, Earnshaw WC. Making the Auroras glow: regulation of Aurora A and B kinase function by interacting proteins. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2009) 21:796–805. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2009.09.008
- Hochegger H, Hegarat N, Pereira-Leal JB. Aurora at the pole and equator: overlapping functions of Aurora kinases in the mitotic spindle. *Open Biol* (2013) 3:120185. doi:10.1098/rsob.120185
- Meraldi P, Honda R, Nigg EA. Aurora kinases link chromosome segregation and cell division to cancer susceptibility. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* (2004) 14:29–36. doi:10.1016/j.gde.2003.11.006
- Tseng TC, Chen SH, Hsu YP, Tang TK. Protein kinase profile of sperm and eggs: cloning and characterization of two novel testis-specific protein kinases (AIE1, AIE2) related to yeast and fly chromosome segregation regulators. DNA Cell Biol (1998) 17:823–33.
- 13. Bernard M, Sanseau P, Henry C, Couturier A, Prigent C. Cloning of STK13, a third human protein kinase related to Drosophila aurora and budding yeast

enzymatic component of the CPC, and thus may play a specific role during female meiotic divisions (6, 49–51). The differential roles of Aurora-B and Aurora-C during female meiosis have been addressed by a number of different approaches, but no conclusive answer has yet been obtained. Furthermore, it is difficult to use the results obtained from mouse studies to interpret the clinical phenotypes in human Aurora-C-deficient subjects. For example, microinjection of Aurora-C-kinase-dead mRNAs into mouse oocytes caused failure of cytokinesis in MI and the production of large polyploid oocytes (6), whereas a homozygous Aurora-C mutation in human affects male (but not female) germ cells. This discrepancy could reflect species-specific differences, and further studies are needed to resolve the differential roles of Aurora-B and Aurora-C during meiotic divisions in mouse and human germ cells.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by Academia Sinica Investigator Award and partially by a Frontier Science Research Project from the Ministry of Science and Technology, ROC.

Ipl1 that maps on chromosome 19q13.3-ter. *Genomics* (1998) **53**:406–9. doi:10. 1006/geno.1998.5522

- Tang CJ, Lin CY, Tang TK. Dynamic localization and functional implications of Aurora-C kinase during male mouse meiosis. *Dev Biol* (2006) 290:398–410. doi:10.1016/j.ydbio.2005.11.036
- Tsou JH, Chang KC, Chang-Liao PY, Yang ST, Lee CT, Chen YP, et al. Aberrantly expressed AURKC enhances the transformation and tumourigenicity of epithelial cells. J Pathol (2011) 225:243–54. doi:10.1002/path.2934
- Zekri A, Lesan V, Ghaffari SH, Tabrizi MH, Modarressi MH. Gene amplification and overexpression of Aurora-C in breast and prostate cancer cell lines. *Oncol Res* (2012) 20:241–50. doi:10.3727/096504013X13589503482978
- Khan J, Ezan F, Cremet JY, Fautrel A, Gilot D, Lambert M, et al. Overexpression of active Aurora-C kinase results in cell transformation and tumour formation. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e26512. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0026512
- Keen N, Taylor S. Aurora-kinase inhibitors as anticancer agents. Nat Rev Cancer (2004) 4:927–36. doi:10.1038/nrc1502
- Ruchaud S, Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. Chromosomal passengers: conducting cell division. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2007) 8:798–812. doi:10.1038/nrm2257
- Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. The cellular geography of aurora kinases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2003) 4:842–54. doi:10.1038/nrm1245
- Li X, Sakashita G, Matsuzaki H, Sugimoto K, Kimura K, Hanaoka F, et al. Direct association with inner centromere protein (INCENP) activates the novel chromosomal passenger protein, Aurora-C. J Biol Chem (2004) 279:47201–11. doi:10.1074/jbc.M403029200
- Chen HL, Tang CJ, Chen CY, Tang TK. Overexpression of an Aurora-C kinasedeficient mutant disrupts the Aurora-B/INCENP complex and induces polyploidy. J Biomed Sci (2005) 12:297–310. doi:10.1007/s11373-005-0980-0
- Sasai K, Katayama H, Stenoien DL, Fujii S, Honda R, Kimura M, et al. Aurora-C kinase is a novel chromosomal passenger protein that can complement Aurora-B kinase function in mitotic cells. *Cell Motil Cytoskeleton* (2004) **59**:249–63. doi:10.1002/cm.20039
- 24. Parra MT, Viera A, Gomez R, Page J, Carmena M, Earnshaw WC, et al. Dynamic relocalization of the chromosomal passenger complex proteins inner centromere protein (INCENP) and aurora-B kinase during male mouse meiosis. *J Cell Sci* (2003) **116**:961–74. doi:10.1242/jcs.00330
- Kelly AE, Funabiki H. Correcting aberrant kinetochore microtubule attachments: an Aurora B-centric view. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2009) 21:51–8. doi:10. 1016/j.ceb.2009.01.004
- Honda R, Korner R, Nigg EA. Exploring the functional interactions between Aurora B, INCENP, and survivin in mitosis. *Mol Biol Cell* (2003) 14:3325–41. doi:10.1091/mbc.E02-11-0769

- Ainsztein AM, Kandels-Lewis SE, Mackay AM, Earnshaw WC. INCENP centromere and spindle targeting: identification of essential conserved motifs and involvement of heterochromatin protein HP1. J Cell Biol (1998) 143:1763–74. doi:10.1083/jcb.143.7.1763
- Yan X, Cao L, Li Q, Wu Y, Zhang H, Saiyin H, et al. Aurora C is directly associated with survivin and required for cytokinesis. *Genes Cells* (2005) 10:617–26. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2443.2005.00863.x
- Slattery SD, Moore RV, Brinkley BR, Hall RM. Aurora-C and Aurora-B share phosphorylation and regulation of CENP-A and borealin during mitosis. *Cell Cycle* (2008) 7:787–95. doi:10.4161/cc.7.6.5563
- Kawashima SA, Tsukahara T, Langegger M, Hauf S, Kitajima TS, Watanabe Y. Shugoshin enables tension-generating attachment of kinetochores by loading Aurora to centromeres. *Genes Dev* (2007) 21:420–35. doi:10.1101/gad. 1497307
- Kawashima SA, Yamagishi Y, Honda T, Ishiguro K, Watanabe Y. Phosphorylation of H2A by Bub1 prevents chromosomal instability through localizing shugoshin. *Science* (2010) 327:172–7. doi:10.1126/science.1180189
- Kelly AE, Ghenoiu C, Xue JZ, Zierhut C, Kimura H, Funabiki H. Survivin reads phosphorylated histone H3 threonine 3 to activate the mitotic kinase Aurora B. *Science* (2010) 330:235–9. doi:10.1126/science.1189505
- 33. Wang F, Dai J, Daum JR, Niedziałkowska E, Banerjee B, Stukenberg PT, et al. Histone H3 Thr-3 phosphorylation by Haspin positions Aurora B at centromeres in mitosis. *Science* (2010) 330:231–5. doi:10.1126/science.1189435
- Yamagishi Y, Honda T, Tanno Y, Watanabe Y. Two histone marks establish the inner centromere and chromosome bi-orientation. *Science* (2010) 330:239–43. doi:10.1126/science.1194498
- Losada A, Hirano M, Hirano T. Cohesin release is required for sister chromatid resolution, but not for condensin-mediated compaction, at the onset of mitosis. *Genes Dev* (2002) 16:3004–16. doi:10.1101/gad.249202
- 36. Sumara I, Vorlaufer E, Stukenberg PT, Kelm O, Redemann N, Nigg EA, et al. The dissociation of cohesin from chromosomes in prophase is regulated by polo-like kinase. *Mol Cell* (2002) **9**:515–25. doi:10.1016/S1097-2765(02) 00473-2
- Waizenegger IC, Hauf S, Meinke A, Peters JM. Two distinct pathways remove mammalian cohesin from chromosome arms in prophase and from centromeres in anaphase. *Cell* (2000) 103:399–410. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00) 00132-X
- Lee J, Iwai T, Yokota T, Yamashita M. Temporally and spatially selective loss of Rec8 protein from meiotic chromosomes during mammalian meiosis. J Cell Sci (2003) 116:2781–90. doi:10.1242/jcs.00495
- Eijpe M, Offenberg H, Jessberger R, Revenkova E, Heyting C. Meiotic cohesin REC8 marks the axial elements of rat synaptonemal complexes before cohesins SMC1beta and SMC3. *J Cell Biol* (2003) 160:657–70. doi:10.1083/jcb. 200212080
- Kimmins S, Crosio C, Kotaja N, Hirayama J, Monaco L, Hoog C, et al. Differential functions of the Aurora-B and Aurora-C kinases in mammalian spermatogenesis. *Mol Endocrinol* (2007) 21:726–39. doi:10.1210/me.2006-0332
- Slattery SD, Mancini MA, Brinkley BR, Hall RM. Aurora-C kinase supports mitotic progression in the absence of Aurora-B. *Cell Cycle* (2009) 8:2984–94. doi:10.4161/cc.8.18.9591
- Hu HM, Chuang CK, Lee MJ, Tseng TC, Tang TK. Genomic organization, expression, and chromosome localization of a third aurora-related kinase gene, Aie1. DNA Cell Biol (2000) 19:679–88. doi:10.1089/10445490050199063
- Lin W, Lai CH, Tang CJ, Huang CJ, Tang TK. Identification and gene structure of a novel human PLZF-related transcription factor gene, TZFP. *Biochem Biophys Res Comm* (1999) 264:789–95. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1999.1594

- 44. Tang CJ, Chuang CK, Hu HM, Tang TK. The zinc finger domain of Tzfp binds to the tbs motif located at the upstream flanking region of the Aie1 (aurora-C) kinase gene. J Biol Chem (2001) 276:19631–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M100170200
- Li X, Lopez-Guisa JM, Ninan N, Weiner EJ, Rauscher FJ III, Marmorstein R. Overexpression, purification, characterization, and crystallization of the BTB/POZ domain from the PLZF oncoprotein. J Biol Chem (1997) 272:27324–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.272.43.27324
- Furu K, Klungland A. Tzfp represses the androgen receptor in mouse testis. PLoS One (2013) 8:e62314. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0062314
- Chen SH, Tang TK. Mutational analysis of the phosphorylation sites of the Aie1 (Aurora-C) kinase in vitro. DNA Cell Biol (2002) 21:41–6. doi:10.1089/ 10445490252810302
- Shuda K, Schindler K, Ma J, Schultz RM, Donovan PJ. Aurora kinase B modulates chromosome alignment in mouse oocytes. *Mol Reprod Dev* (2009) 76:1094–105. doi:10.1002/mrd.21075
- Schindler K, Davydenko O, Fram B, Lampson MA, Schultz RM. Maternally recruited Aurora C kinase is more stable than Aurora B to support mouse oocyte maturation and early development. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109:E2215–22. doi:10.1073/pnas.1120517109
- Santos MA, van de Werken C, de Vries M, Jahr H, Vromans MJM, Laven JSE, et al. A role for Aurora C in the chromosomal passenger complex during human preimplantation embryo development. *Hum Reprod* (2011) 26:1868–81. doi:10.1093/humrep/der111
- Sharif B, Na J, Lykke-Hartmann K, McLaughlin SH, Laue E, Glover DM, et al. The chromosome passenger complex is required for fidelity of chromosome transmission and cytokinesis in meiosis of mouse oocytes. *J Cell Sci* (2010) 123:4292–300. doi:10.1242/jcs.067447
- Swain JE, Ding J, Wu J, Smith GD. Regulation of spindle and chromatin dynamics during early and late stages of oocyte maturation by aurora kinases. *Mol Hum Reprod* (2008) 14:291–9. doi:10.1093/molehr/gan015
- 53. Fernandez-Miranda G, Trakala M, Martin J, Escobar B, Gonzalez A, Ghyselinck NB, et al. Genetic disruption of Aurora B uncovers an essential role for Aurora C during early mammalian development. *Development* (2011) 138:2661–72. doi:10.1242/dev.066381
- Yoshida S, Kaido M, Kitajima TS. Inherent instability of correct kinetochoremicrotubule attachments during meiosis I in oocytes. *Dev Cell* (2015) 33:589–602. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2015.04.020
- 55. Dieterich K, Zouari R, Harbuz R, Vialard F, Martinez D, Bellayou H, et al. The Aurora Kinase C c.144delC mutation causes meiosis I arrest in men and is frequent in the North African population. *Hum Mol Genet* (2009) 18:1301–9. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddp029
- 56. Ben Khelifa M, Zouari R, Harbuz R, Halouani L, Arnoult C, Lunardi J, et al. A new AURKC mutation causing macrozoospermia: implications for human spermatogenesis and clinical diagnosis. *Mol Hum Reprod* (2011) 17:762–8. doi:10.1093/molehr/gar050

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Yang, Tang and Tang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.
Functions of Aurora kinase C in meiosis and cancer

Suzanne M. Quartuccio and Karen Schindler*

Department of Genetics, Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey, Piscataway, NJ, USA

The mammalian genome encodes three Aurora kinase protein family members: A, B, and C. While Aurora kinase A (AURKA) and B (AURKB) are found in cells throughout the body, significant protein levels of Aurora kinase C (AURKC) are limited to cells that undergo meiosis (sperm and oocyte). Despite its discovery nearly 20 years ago, we know little about the function of AURKC compared to that of the other 2 Aurora kinases. This lack of understanding can be attributed to the high sequence homology between AURKB and AURKC preventing the use of standard approaches to understand non-overlapping and meiosis I (MI)-specific functions of the two kinases. Recent evidence has revealed distinct functions of AURKC in meiosis and may aid in our understanding of why chromosome segregation during MI often goes awry in oocytes. Many cancers aberrantly express AURKC, but because we do not fully understand AURKC function in its normal cellular context, it is difficult to predict the biological significance of this expression on the disease. Here, we consolidate and update what is known about AURKC signaling in meiotic cells to better understand why it has oncogenic potential.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mar Carmena, The University of Edinburgh, UK

Reviewed by:

Markus A. N. Hartl, University of Innsbruck, Austria Emilio Hirsch, University of Turin, Italy

*Correspondence:

Karen Schindler, Department of Genetics, Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey, 145 Bevier Road, Piscataway, NJ 08854, USA schindler@biology.rutgers.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology

> Received: 29 May 2015 Accepted: 04 August 2015 Published: 20 August 2015

Citation:

Quartuccio SM and Schindler K (2015) Functions of Aurora kinase C in meiosis and cancer. Front. Cell Dev. Biol. 3:50. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2015.00050 Keywords: meiosis, Aurora kinase, cancer, fertility

Discovery and Genomic Features

Three laboratories independently discovered *AURKC* and reported high transcript levels in testes and oocytes (Gopalan et al., 1997; Bernard et al., 1998; Tseng et al., 1998). A subsequent study reported low expression of *AURKC* in some normal somatic cells including skeletal muscle, placenta, lung and bladder (Yan et al., 2005b) although germ cell expression is much higher (49 times) (Assou et al., 2006). In addition, Kimura et al. (1999) found elevated levels of AURKC in breast, cervical, and liver cancer cells lines.

AURKC is a member of the conserved serine/threonine Aurora kinase family. These kinases are related to *Increase-in-ploidy1* in budding yeast and *Aurora* in *Drosophila*, both of which regulate spindle formation and chromosome segregation (Francisco and Chan, 1994; Glover et al., 1995). Yeast contains one Aurora kinase (Petersen et al., 2001), while *Drosophila*, *C. elegans* and *Xenopus* express two (Roghi et al., 1998) generated from gene duplication in cold-blooded vertebrates (Brown et al., 2004). The mammalian genome encodes three Aurora kinases. *AURKC* is located on human Chromosome 19 [19q13.43 (Kimura et al., 1999)] and *Aurkc* on mouse Chromosome 7 A2-A3 (Gopalan et al., 1997). Human AURKC shares 82.1 and 68.8% amino acid identity with mouse AURKC in the kinase and N-terminal domains, respectively however only 26.7% identity in the C-terminal domain suggesting species-specific differences (Tseng et al., 1998).

Abbreviations: APC/C, Anaphase promoting complex/cyclosome; AURKA, Aurora kinase A; AURKB, Aurora kinase B; CPC, Chromosomal passenger complex; ICA, Interchromatid axis; K-MT, Kinetochore microtubule; MI, Meiosis I; MII, Meiosis II; SAC, Spindle assembly checkpoint; TACC1, Transforming acidic coiled-coil 1.

Alternative splicing results in three protein variants of AURKC (Bernard et al., 1998; Tseng et al., 1998; Yan et al., 2005b) (Figure 1A). Variants 2 and 3 lack amino acid residues in the N-terminus that do not appear to regulate localization (Fellmeth et al., 2015). While all variants are catalytically active, variant 1 is better at phosphorylating targets in oocytes suggesting the N-terminus positively regulates activity. Human oocytes contain all three variants while only one or two variants are measured in sperm (Fellmeth et al., 2015).

At the protein level, AURKC shares sequence homology with AURKA (60% identical) and AURKB (75% identical) in the kinase domain (Quintas-Cardama et al., 2007). Autophosphorylation of a threonine contained within the activation loop (T-loop) activates the kinases (Figure 1B) (Goldenson and Crispino, 2015). AURKC lacks the N-terminal domain found in AURKA and B (Gopalan et al., 1997; Kimura et al., 1999) containing the KEN (KENXXX) and D-box activating domain (DAD/A-box, QRVL) motifs suggesting that it is differentially regulated. The anaphase promoting complex/cyclosome (APC/C) recognizes these sequences and marks the protein for degradation (Nguyen et al., 2005). AURKB and AURKC do contain four D-box motifs (RXXL), which can be recognized by the APC/C, however their regulatory function is unknown (Nguyen et al., 2005; Stewart and Fang, 2005; Schindler et al., 2012).

AURKC Signaling in Sperm

Spatiotemporal Regulation

Localization of AURKC in spermatocytes is dynamic and linked to its function. Mouse spermatocytes express measurable levels of AURKC protein at centromeres in the diplotene stage of prophase (Tang et al., 2006) followed by localization at centromeres and along chromosome arms during diakinesis (Tang et al., 2006). Next, AURKC translocates to the spindle midzone at anaphase I and the midbody at telophase I. AURKC follows the same distribution pattern through meiosis II (MII) (Tang et al., 2006) then dissociates from centromeres (Tang et al., 2006). Human spermatocytes exhibit the same localization pattern of AURKC (Avo Santos et al., 2011). AURKC colocalizes with AURKB and immunoprecipitates with INCENP in spermatocytes suggesting that it is a member of the meiotic chromosomal passenger complex (CPC) (Tang et al., 2006) that regulates chromosome alignment and condensation, kinetochore-microtubule attachments (K-MT) and cytokinesis (Sharif et al., 2010; Yang et al., 2010; Balboula and Schindler, 2014).

Expression Levels

Aurkc expression is also regulated in a stage-specific manner (Kimmins et al., 2007). *In situ* hybridization revealed positive expression in some seminiferous tubules from mice with meiotic cells in prophase (4C) having the highest levels (Tang et al., 2006). *Aurkc* transcript first appears in the testes of mice 14 days after birth (Hu et al., 2000). mRNA levels increase and plateau at day 21 before decreasing at day 28, but mRNA is still observed at day 42 (Hu et al., 2000).

Male Fertility

Male $Aurkc^{-/-}$ mice are viable with normal testis weight and sperm counts but are subfertile (Kimmins et al., 2007). This subfertility is attributed to blunted sperm heads, defects in chromatin condensation and acrosome detachment (Kimmins et al., 2007). In humans, AURKC is essential for male fertility. Current studies indicate that mutations in AURKC are the most frequent genetic cause of macrozoospermia (Ounis et al., 2015), a condition where ~100% of a patient's sperm have large, misshapen heads. These sperm have multiple flagella (Dieterich et al., 2009) due to a meiotic arrest in MI (Dieterich et al., 2007) suggesting AURKC is critical for cytokinesis.

A genome-wide microsatellite scan of 10 affected men from the Rabat region of Morocco revealed cysteine deletion in exon 3 of AURKC (c.144delC, also called L49W) (Figure 1A). The mutation induces a frameshift leading to premature termination of translation and truncated protein (Dieterich et al., 2007). A subsequent study found that the mutation, which also induces non-sense mediated mRNA decay (Ben Khelifa et al., 2011), occurs at a rate of 1 in 50 in the Maghrebian population (Dieterich et al., 2009) suggesting a selective advantage for harboring this allele. Heterozygous mutations of c.144delC combined with C229Y, Y248X (Dieterich et al., 2009) or c.436-2A>G required for proper slicing (Ben Khelifa et al., 2011) produced a similar phenotype. Few morphologically "normal" sperm can be isolated from these men and used for intracytoplasmic injection into eggs. However, euploid embryos were never generated indicating that sperm from men with AURKC mutations cannot be used in the in vitro fertilization clinic (Ben Khelifa et al., 2011; El Kerch et al., 2011).

Interestingly, women homozygous for c.144delC are not sterile indicating a sexually dimorphic role of AURKC. But the small sample size (n = 2) of the study limits the impact of this finding (Dieterich et al., 2009).

AURKC Signaling in Oocytes

Spatiotemporal Regulation

Mammalian oocytes display dynamic localization of AURKC. AURKC localizes to centromeres and along chromosome arms during prometaphase and metaphase I before concentrating at the midzone and midbody during anaphase I and telophase I, respectively (Uzbekova et al., 2008; Avo Santos et al., 2011). AURKC's localization at the interchromatid axis (ICA) of bivalents at metaphase of MI is regulated by haspin in mouse oocytes (Nguyen et al., 2014) and distinguishes the kinase from AURKB that is found on the spindle. Therefore AURKC localization in sperm and oocytes is identical.

Expression Levels

In oocytes, *Aurkc* expression is also regulated temporally. The relative mRNA level of *Aurkc* in prophase I-arrested mouse oocytes is similar compared to mRNA levels of *Aurkb* but 9–20 fold less than *Aurka* (Shuda et al., 2009; Schindler et al., 2012). Oocytes that are competent to complete meiosis are transcriptionally silent. This silence persists until zygotic genome activation. To ensure plentiful protein stores, oocytes



recruit maternal messages for translation during MI through a cytoplasmic polyadenylation element in the 3' untranslated region of genes. *Aurkc* contains this element and is recruited (Schindler et al., 2012). Therefore although *Aurkc* mRNA levels drop to undetectable levels in blastocysts, (Avo Santos et al., 2011; Schindler et al., 2012) protein remains in the embryo until AURKB becomes the predominant CPC kinase (Fernandez-Miranda et al., 2011; Schindler et al., 2012).

Female Fertility

Female $Aurkc^{-/-}$ mice survive but are subfertile due to meiotic abnormalities and compromised embryonic development (Schindler et al., 2012). Oocytes from $Aurkc^{-/-}$ mice often contain misaligned chromosomes and arrest at MI. Some oocytes do undergo cytokinesis and extrude a polar body but are delayed. In addition, fewer one-cell embryos from $Aurkc^{-/-}$ mice reach the two-cell stage due to cytokinesis failure, and this phenotype worsens during development (Schindler et al., 2012).

While overexpression of AURKB can rescue MI arrest and cytokinesis failure (Schindler et al., 2012) endogenous

levels of AURKC are sufficient for preimplantation embryonic development $Aurkb^{-/-}$ embryos (Fernandez-Miranda et al., 2011). These phenotypic data combined with the instability of AURKB and recruitment of Aurkc messages during MI (Schindler et al., 2012) drove the conclusions that mouse oocytes require AURKC because AURKB levels are insufficient to ensure completion of meiosis and embryonic mitoses. Importantly, wild-type mouse oocytes expressing a dominant-negative allele of AURKC that does not inhibit AURKB (AURKC-LA) (L93A in mouse [variant 2]; L120A in human [variant 1]) are aneuploid (Balboula and Schindler, 2014). These data indicate that when a non-functional AURKC protein is bound in the CPC, AURKB cannot compete for binding to support meiosis. We anticipate that as more genomes are sequenced, mutations in AURKC that alter activity in the CPC will be correlated with female infertility.

Overlapping AURKB and AURKC Function

The CPC regulates the spindle assembly checkpoint (SAC), cytokinesis and correction of K-MT attachments. AURKC

specific inhibition (AURKC-LA) does not alter the localization of SAC component BUB1 in oocytes suggesting that both AURKB and AURKC regulate SAC activation in meiosis (Balboula and Schindler, 2014). Only after microinjection of the dominant negative form of Aurkc (Aurkc-DN) (T171A/T175A, variant 2), which disrupts the function of both AURKs, is BUB1 localization altered and SAC non-functional (Yang et al., 2010; Balboula and Schindler, 2014). AURKB and C also share regulation of cytokinesis. AURKC-LA-expressing oocytes that complete MI extrude a polar body, while AURKC-DN oocytes retract polar bodies (Kimura et al., 1999; Balboula and Schindler, 2014). In contrast, similar levels of incorrect K-MT attachments (Balboula and Schindler, 2014) are observed in AURKC-LA and AURKC-DN oocytes suggesting AURKC, particularly at the ICA (Nguyen et al., 2014), is the primary CPC kinase to correct attachments (Balboula and Schindler, 2014). In mitotic cells the CPC preferentially binds AURKB (Sasai et al., 2004), but increased translation of AURKC during MI is consistent with AURKC being the preferred catalytic component of the CPC in oocytes (Assou et al., 2006).

AURKB and AURKC share a consensus phosphorylation motif (R-X-S/T- Φ , Φ represents any hydrophobic residue except P)(Alexander et al., 2011) and therefore phosphorylate many of the same substrates. These kinases can bind the "IN box" of INCENP (Tang et al., 2006; Ben Khelifa et al., 2011) leading to autophosphorylation and kinase activation (Li et al., 2004). AURKC binds the other CPC components (Survivin and Borealin) when overexpressed in mitotic cells (Sasai et al., 2004; Chen et al., 2005; Yan et al., 2005a; Slattery et al., 2008, 2009) and phosphorylates histone H3 at S10 in meiotic and mitotic cells (Li et al., 2004; Avo Santos et al., 2011), which may play a role in chromosome condensation (Swain et al., 2008). In addition both AURKB and AURKC phosphorylate Centromere protein A in mitotic cells (Sasai et al., 2004; Slattery et al., 2008), which is required for the recruitment of kinetochore proteins, chromosome segregation and cell cycle progression. Future investigations need to evaluate whether other known downstream targets of AURKB, such as Hec1 (Zhu et al., 2013) and the MAPK pathway (Xu et al., 2012), are also targeted by AURKC.

Unique AURKC Functions

Although AURKB and AURKC often exhibit conserved function, they cannot fully compensate for the loss of one another (Kimmins et al., 2007; Fernandez-Miranda et al., 2011; Schindler et al., 2012; Balboula and Schindler, 2014) indicating that non-overlapping roles exist. Evidence of these differences can be seen in the divergent phenotypes of knockout mice. $Aurkb^{-/-}$ die at the blastocyst embryonic stage while $Aurkc^{-/-}$ knockouts are viable (Kimmins et al., 2007; Schindler et al., 2012). Transgenic mice expressing a dominant negative AURKB driven by the male-specific β -4-galactosyltransferase promoter exhibit severe disruption in spermatogenesis with reduced sperm counts, reduced testis size and disorganized spermatogenic staging. 48% of these mice are sterile and cytokinesis failure is observed (Kimmins et al., 2007). This inability of AURKC to physiologically compensate for AURKB absence in sperm suggests that AURKB has specific functions in mouse spermatogenesis (Kimmins et al., 2007) although the dominant negative allele used may also affect the function of AURKC.

The non-overlapping functions of AURKB and C have also been demonstrated in experiments with oocytes, consistent with their spatial separation (Balboula and Schindler, 2014). Overexpression of AURKC causes arrest in MI due to cytokinesis failure (Sharif et al., 2010). Securin levels decrease (a sign of APC/C activation) and activated separase triggers homologous chromosome separation (Sharif et al., 2010). This phenotype differs from AURKB-overexpressing oocytes, which fail to activate the APC/C and stabilize securin and have unresolved chiasmata (Sharif et al., 2010). These data indicate that AURKC plays a role in cell cycle progression while AURKB acts to maintain the SAC. Another indication of unique activity: overexpression of AURKB, and not AURKC, can rescue the misaligned and slowed progression phenotype of ZM447439treated oocytes (Shuda et al., 2009). These data suggest that high levels of AURKB can displace AURKC from the CPC, that AURKB has a non-CPC function, or that AURKB-CPC has a chromosome-independent function. Future studies are critical to decipher other AURKC specific functions.

Expression of Meiotic Genes in Cancer

Meiomitosis is the expression of meiosis-specific proteins in mitotic cells (Grichnik, 2008) and can negatively impact genetic stability. Meiotic proteins, or cancer testis antigens (CTA), are used as diagnostic and prognostic indicators (Fratta et al., 2011; Rosa et al., 2012) in skin, bladder, lung and ovarian tumors. Upregulation of CPC components, including AURKC, occurs in cancer cells (Yan et al., 2005a) and may correlate with clinical characteristics in primary colorectal cancers (Takahashi et al., 2000; Lin et al., 2014). It is unclear if CTA expression is the initiating oncogenic event or a downstream consequence of transformation (Rosa et al., 2012), but could indicate that cancer cells use meiotic divisions (i.e. separating homologs) for growth and survival advantages (Ianzini et al., 2009). These proteins represent desirable diagnostic biomarkers for tumor subtype and ideal candidates for targeted therapeutics because their expression is limited to germ cells, thereby minimizing side effects.

AURKC Signaling in Cancer Cells

AURKC is oncogenic because its overexpression transforms NIH 3T3 cells into tumors (Khan et al., 2011). AURKC is overexpressed in many cancer cell lines, including NB1RGB, MDA-MB-453, HEPG2, HeLa, and HuH7 (Kimura et al., 1999), and in cancer of the reproductive tract (Tsou et al., 2011). Overexpression increases cellular proliferation and migration and enhances xenograft tumor growth (Tsou et al., 2011). Kinase-dead AURKC decreases proliferation of HeLa cells while expression of the constitutively active AURKC (Spengler, 2007a; Khan et al., 2012) leads to more aggressive tumors (Khan et al., 2011; Tsou et al., 2011). Other carcinogenic genes are



also located in the telomeric region of human Chromosome 19 (Bernard et al., 1998), a genomic region susceptible to translocations and deletions (Bernard et al., 1998; Kimura et al., 1999). Although some plasticity exists between the Aurora kinase family members allowing for functional compensation; some roles are kinase specific and maintaining the correct balance is necessary for genomic stability (**Figure 2**).

The functional significance of AURKC expression in cancer cells is unknown but may relate to centrosome regulation. Overexpression of AURKC in mitotic cells leads to centrosome amplification and multinucleation (Khan et al., 2011), a hallmark of cancer. Extra centrosomes are associated with the formation of multipolar spindles. Multipolar spindle formation usually leads to cell death however centrosome clustering appears to support cancer cell survival and frequently leads to chromosome segregation defects (Marthiens et al., 2012). AURKC localizes to centrosomes with AURKA during interphase (Takahashi et al., 2000; Dutertre et al., 2005) and may play a role in centrosome clustering. Many new cancer therapies are aimed at declustering centrosomes (Pannu et al., 2014) which forces cancer cells to form a multipolar spindle and induces cell death. AURKC inhibition may alter this clustering pathway.

AURKC interactions with other proteins linked to cancer may also explain its oncogenic role. AURKC, as well as AURKA and AURKB, phosphorylate the transforming acidic coiled-coil 1 protein (TACC1) (Gabillard et al., 2011). Overexpression of *TACC1* drives cell transformation (Cully et al., 2005) and serves as a prognostic marker of endocrine therapy resistance in breast cancer (Ghayad et al., 2009). AURKC also phosphorylates TRF2, a protein involved in telomere length regulation (Spengler, 2007b). Decreased telomere length predisposes individuals to cancer (Shammas, 2011) and negatively impacts fertility (Spengler, 2007b). In addition, tumor necrosis factor alpha induces increased AURKC expression through the inflammation response factor CEBPD in HeLa cells (Wu et al., 2011). Ongoing studies of normal AURKC functions in meiotic cells are critical to improving our understanding of the role of aberrant expression in cancer.

Small Molecule Inhibitors

More than 70 clinical trials have been conducted on Aurora kinase inhibitors. First generation inhibitors failed due to low efficacy and high toxicity (Goldenson and Crispino, 2015) however second-generation inhibitors are more sub-type specific which may alleviate side effects. SNS-314 is a pan-Aurora kinase inhibitor (Oslob et al., 2008) with AURKA, B and C IC50 values of 9, 31, and 3 nM, respectively (Kollareddy et al., 2012). This ATP-competitive inhibitor can inhibit proliferation of anaplastic thyroid cancer cells *in vitro* (Baldini et al., 2012) and inhibit tumor growth of colon cancer xenografts (Arbitrario et al., 2010). A phase I clinical trial on advanced solid tumors

showed modest results of SNS-314 treatment alone (Robert et al., 2008), however sequential administration of SNS-314 and chemotherapy docetaxel exhibited synergistic anti-proliferative effects (VanderPorten et al., 2009). AMG-900 inhibits AURKC with a 1nM IC50 (Payton et al., 2010). The compound induces apoptosis in a diverse set of cancer cell lines *in vitro* and inhibits tumor growth *in vivo* (Payton et al., 2010) AMG-900 inhibits colony formation of multidrug resistant cell lines (Payton et al., 2010; Bush et al., 2013) and shows additive effects when combined with histone deacetylase inhibitors (Paller et al., 2014). Two Phase I clinical trials are being conducted on advanced solid tumors and acute leukemias (Kollareddy et al., 2012).

Conclusion

Many advances have been made regarding our knowledge of AURKC as a regulator of chromosome segregation, but

References

- Alexander, J., Lim, D., Joughin, B. A., Hegemann, B., Hutchins, J. R., Ehrenberger, T., et al. (2011). Spatial exclusivity combined with positive and negative selection of phosphorylation motifs is the basis for context-dependent mitotic signaling. *Sci. Sigl.* 4, ra42. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.2001796
- Arbitrario, J. P., Belmont, B. J., Evanchik, M. J., Flanagan, W. M., Fucini, R. V., Hansen, S. K., et al. (2010). SNS-314, a pan-Aurora kinase inhibitor, shows potent anti-tumor activity and dosing flexibility *in vivo. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol.* 65, 707–717. doi: 10.1007/s00280-009-1076-8
- Assou, S., Anahory, T., Pantesco, V., Le Carrour, T., Pellestor, F., Klein, B., et al. (2006). The human cumulus-oocyte complex gene-expression profile. *Hum. Reprod.* 21, 1705–1719. doi: 10.1093/humrep/del065
- Avo Santos, M., van de Werken, C., de Vries, M., Jahr, H., Vromans, M. J., Laven, J. S., et al. (2011). A role for Aurora C in the chromosomal passenger complex during human preimplantation embryo development. *Hum. Reprod.* 26, 1868–1881. doi: 10.1093/humrep/der111
- Balboula, A. Z., and Schindler, K. (2014). Selective disruption of aurora C kinase reveals distinct functions from aurora B kinase during meiosis in mouse oocytes. *PLoS Genetics* 10:e1004194. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1004194
- Baldini, E., Sorrenti, S., D'Armiento, E., Guaitoli, E., Morrone, S., D'Andrea, V., et al. (2012). Effects of the Aurora kinases pan-inhibitor SNS-314 mesylate on anaplastic thyroid cancer derived cell lines. *Clin. Ter.*163, e307–e313.
- Ben Khelifa, M., Zouari, R., Harbuz, R., Halouani, L., Arnoult, C., Lunardi, J., et al. (2011). A new AURKC mutation causing macrozoospermia: implications for human spermatogenesis and clinical diagnosis. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 17, 762–768. doi: 10.1093/molehr/gar050
- Bernard, M., Sanseau, P., Henry, C., Couturier, A., and Prigent, C. (1998). Cloning of STK13, a third human protein kinase related to Drosophila aurora and budding yeast Ipl1 that maps on chromosome 19q13.3-ter. *Genomics* 53, 406–409. doi: 10.1006/geno.1998.5522
- Brown, J. R., Koretke, K. K., Birkeland, M. L., Sanseau, P., and Patrick, D. R. (2004). Evolutionary relationships of Aurora kinases: implications for model organism studies and the development of anti-cancer drugs. *BMC Evol. Biol.* 4:39. doi: 10.1186/1471-2148-4-39
- Bush, T. L., Payton, M., Heller, S., Chung, G., Hanestad, K., Rottman, J. B., et al. (2013). AMG 900, a small-molecule inhibitor of aurora kinases, potentiates the activity of microtubule-targeting agents in human metastatic breast cancer models. *Mol. Cancer Ther.* 12, 2356–2366. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-12-1178
- Chen, H. L., Tang, C. J., Chen, C. Y., and Tang, T. K. (2005). Overexpression of an Aurora-C kinase-deficient mutant disrupts the Aurora-B/INCENP complex and induces polyploidy. *J. Biomed. Sci.* 12, 297–310. doi: 10.1007/s11373-005-0980-0

many questions remain. Does AURKC have unique, MI-specific substrates and do they differ between sperm and oocyte? What cofactors are needed for full AURKC activation? Does AURKC function outside of the CPC? Does AURKC drive meiotic events when expressed in mitotic cells giving rise to tumors? Not until we have a complete understanding of the function and substrates of AURKC in meiotic cells can we begin to understand the significance of its expression in cancer cells. However, once these and other meiomitotic protein studies are complete, this class of proteins represent a promising diagnostic and therapeutic cancer target.

Funding

SQ was supported by an NIH grant K12-GM093854. This work is supported by a NIH grants R01-GM112801 and P30 CA072720 to KS.

- Cully, M., Shiu, J., Piekorz, R. P., Muller, W. J., Done, S. J., and Mak, T. W. (2005). Transforming acidic coiled coil 1 promotes transformation and mammary tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res.* 65, 10363–10370. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-1633
- Dieterich, K., Soto Rifo, R., Faure, A. K., Hennebicq, S., Ben Amar, B., Zahi, M., et al. (2007). Homozygous mutation of AURKC yields large-headed polyploid spermatozoa and causes male infertility. *Nat. Genet.* 39, 661–665. doi: 10.1038/ng2027
- Dieterich, K., Zouari, R., Harbuz, R., Vialard, F., Martinez, D., Bellayou, H., et al. (2009). The Aurora Kinase C c.144delC mutation causes meiosis I arrest in men and is frequent in the North African population. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 18, 1301–1309. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddp029
- Dutertre, S., Hamard-Péron, E., Cremet, J. Y., Thomas, Y., and Prigent, C. (2005). The absence of p53 aggravates polyploidy and centrosome number abnormality induced by Aurora-C overexpression. *Cell Cycle* 4, 1783–1787. doi: 10.4161/cc.4.12.2172
- El Kerch, F., Lamzouri, A., Laarabi, F. Z., Zahi, M., Ben Amar, B., and Sefiani, A. (2011). Confirmation of the high prevalence in Morocco of the homozygous mutation c.144delC in the aurora kinase C gene (AURKC) in the teratozoospermia with large-headed spermatozoa. J. Gynecol. Obstet. Biol. Reprod. (Paris). 40, 329–333. doi: 10.1016/j.jgyn.2010. 09.003
- Fellmeth, J. E., Gordon, D., Robins, C. E., Scott, R. T. Jr., Treff, N. R., and Schindler, K. (2015). Expression and characterization of three Aurora kinase C splice variants found in human oocytes. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 21, 633–644. doi: 10.1093/molehr/gav026
- Fernández-Miranda, G., Trakala, M., Martín, J., Escobar, B., Gonzalez, A., Ghyselinck, N. B., et al. (2011). Genetic disruption of aurora B uncovers an essential role for aurora C during early mammalian development. *Development* 138, 2661–2672. doi: 10.1242/dev.066381
- Francisco, L., and Chan, C. S. (1994). Regulation of yeast chromosome segregation by Ipl1 protein kinase and type 1 protein phosphatase. *Cell. Mol. Biol. Res.* 40, 207–213.
- Fratta, E., Coral, S., Covre, A., Parisi, G., Colizzi, F., Danielli, R., et al. (2011). The biology of cancer testis antigens: putative function, regulation and therapeutic potential. *Mol. Oncol.* 5, 164–182. doi: 10.1016/j.molonc.2011.02.001
- Gabillard, J. C., Ulisse, S., Baldini, E., Sorrenti, S., Cremet, J. Y., Coccaro, C., et al. (2011). Aurora-C interacts with and phosphorylates the transforming acidic coiled-coil 1 protein. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 408, 647–653. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.04.078
- Ghayad, S. E., Vendrell, J. A., Bieche, I., Spyratos, F., Dumontet, C., Treilleux, I., et al. (2009). Identification of TACC1, NOV, and PTTG1 as new candidate genes associated with endocrine therapy resistance in breast cancer. J. Mol. Endocrinol. 42, 87–103. doi: 10.1677/JME-08-0076

- Glover, D. M., Leibowitz, M. H., McLean, D. A., and Parry, H. (1995). Mutations in aurora prevent centrosome separation leading to the formation of monopolar spindles. *Cell* 81, 95–105. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(95)90374-7
- Goldenson, B., and Crispino, J. D. (2015). The aurora kinases in cell cycle and leukemia. Oncogene 34, 537–545. doi: 10.1038/onc.2014.14
- Gopalan, G., Chan, C. S., and Donovan, P. J. (1997). A novel mammalian, mitotic spindle-associated kinase is related to yeast and fly chromosome segregation regulators. J. Cell Biol. 138, 643–656. doi: 10.1083/jcb.138.3.643
- Grichnik, J. M. (2008). Melanoma, nevogenesis, and stem cell biology. J. Invest. Dermatol. 128, 2365–2380. doi: 10.1038/jid.2008.166
- Hu, H. M., Chuang, C. K., Lee, M. J., Tseng, T. C., and Tang, T. K. (2000). Genomic organization, expression, and chromosome localization of a third aurora-related kinase gene, Aie1. DNA Cell Biol. 19, 679–688. doi: 10.1089/10445490050199063
- Ianzini, F., Kosmacek, E. A., Nelson, E. S., Napoli, E., Erenpreisa, J., Kalejs, M., et al. (2009). Activation of meiosis-specific genes is associated with depolyploidization of human tumor cells following radiation-induced mitotic catastrophe. *Cancer Res.* 69, 2296–2304. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-08-3364
- Khan, J., Ezan, F., Crémet, J. Y., Fautrel, A., Gilot, D., Lambert, M., et al. (2011). Overexpression of active Aurora-C kinase results in cell transformation and tumour formation. *PLoS ONE* 6:e26512. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0026512
- Khan, J., Khan, S., Attaullah, S., Ali, I., and Khan, S. N. (2012). Aurora kinase-C-T191D is constitutively active mutant. *BMC Cell Biol.* 13:8. doi: 10.1186/1471-2121-13-8
- Kimmins, S., Crosio, C., Kotaja, N., Hirayama, J., Monaco, L., Höög, C., et al. (2007). Differential functions of the Aurora-B and Aurora-C kinases in mammalian spermatogenesis. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 21, 726–739. doi: 10.1210/me.2006-0332
- Kimura, M., Matsuda, Y., Yoshioka, T., and Okano, Y. (1999). Cell cycledependent expression and centrosome localization of a third human aurora/Ipl1-related protein kinase, AIK3. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 7334–7340. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.11.7334
- Kollareddy, M., Zheleva, D., Dzubak, P., Brahmkshatriya, P. S., Lepsik, M., and Hajduch, M. (2012). Aurora kinase inhibitors: progress towards the clinic. *Invest. New Drugs* 30, 2411–2432. doi: 10.1007/s10637-012-9798-6
- Li, X., Sakashita, G., Matsuzaki, H., Sugimoto, K., Kimura, K., Hanaoka, F., et al. (2004). Direct association with inner centromere protein (INCENP) activates the novel chromosomal passenger protein, Aurora-C. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 47201–47211. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M403029200
- Lin, B. W., Wang, Y. C., Chang-Liao, P. Y., Lin, Y. J., Yang, S. T., Tsou, J. H., et al. (2014). Overexpression of Aurora-C interferes with the spindle checkpoint by promoting the degradation of Aurora-B. *Cell Death Dis.* 5:e1106. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2014.37
- Marthiens, V., Piel, M., and Basto, R. (2012). Never tear us apart-the importance of centrosome clustering. J. Cell Sci. 125, 3281–3292. doi: 10.1242/jcs. 094797
- Nguyen, A. L., Gentilello, A. S., Balboula, A. Z., Shrivastava, V., Ohring, J., and Schindler, K. (2014). Phosphorylation of threonine 3 on histone H3 by haspin kinase is required for meiosis I in mouse oocytes. *J. Cell Sci.* 127, 5066–5078. doi: 10.1242/jcs.158840
- Nguyen, H. G., Chinnappan, D., Urano, T., and Ravid, K. (2005). Mechanism of Aurora-B degradation and its dependency on intact KEN and A-boxes: identification of an aneuploidy-promoting property. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 25, 4977–4992. doi: 10.1128/MCB.25.12.4977-4992.2005
- Oslob, J. D., Romanowski, M. J., Allen, D. A., Baskaran, S., Bui, M., Elling, R. A., et al. (2008). Discovery of a potent and selective aurora kinase inhibitor. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 18, 4880–4884. doi: 10.1016/j.bmcl.2008.07.073
- Ounis, L., Zoghmar, A., Coutton, C., Rouabah, L., Hachemi, M., Martinez, D., et al. (2015). Mutations of the aurora kinase C gene causing macrozoospermia are the most frequent genetic cause of male infertility in Algerian men. Asian J. Androl. 17, 68–73. doi: 10.4103/1008-682X.136441
- Paller, C. J., Wissing, M. D., Mendonca, J., Sharma, A., Kim, E., Kim, H. S., et al. (2014). Combining the pan-aurora kinase inhibitor AMG 900 with histone deacetylase inhibitors enhances antitumor activity in prostate cancer. *Cancer Med.* 3, 1322–1335. doi: 10.1002/cam4.289
- Pannu, V., Rida, P. C., Celik, B., Turaga, R. C., Ogden, A., Cantuaria, G., et al. (2014). Centrosome-declustering drugs mediate a two-pronged attack

on interphase and mitosis in supercentrosomal cancer cells. *Cell Death Dis.* 5:e1538. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2014.505

- Payton, M., Bush, T. L., Chung, G., Ziegler, B., Eden, P., McElroy, P., et al. (2010). Preclinical evaluation of AMG 900, a novel potent and highly selective panaurora kinase inhibitor with activity in taxane-resistant tumor cell lines. *Cancer Res.* 70, 9846–9854. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-3001
- Petersen, J., Paris, J., Willer, M., Philippe, M., and Hagan, I. M. (2001). The, S. pombe aurora-related kinase Ark1 associates with mitotic structures in a stage dependent manner and is required for chromosome segregation. *J. Cell Sci.* 114, 4371–4384.
- Quintás-Cardama, A., Kantarjian, H., and Cortes, J. (2007). Flying under the radar: the new wave of BCR-ABL inhibitors. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 6, 834–848. doi: 10.1038/nrd2324
- Robert, F., Hurwitz, H., Uronis, H., Verschraegen, C., Advani, R., Chen, A., et al. (2008). Phase I trial of SNS-314, a novel selective inhibitor of Aurora kinases A, B, and C, in advanced solid tumor patients. *Ejc Suppl.* 6, 91–92. doi: 10.1016/S1359-6349(08)72217-1
- Roghi, C., Giet, R., Uzbekov, R., Morin, N., Chartrain, I., Le Guellec, R., et al. (1998). The Xenopus protein kinase pEg2 associates with the centrosome in a cell cycle-dependent manner, binds to the spindle microtubules and is involved in bipolar mitotic spindle assembly. J. Cell Sci. 111, 557–572.
- Rosa, A. M., Dabas, N., Byrnes, D. M., Eller, M. S., and Grichnik, J. M. (2012). Germ cell proteins in melanoma: prognosis, diagnosis, treatment, and theories on expression. J. Skin Cancer 2012:621968. doi: 10.1155/2012/621968
- Sasai, K., Katayama, H., Stenoien, D. L., Fujii, S., Honda, R., Kimura, M., et al. (2004). Aurora-C kinase is a novel chromosomal passenger protein that can complement Aurora-B kinase function in mitotic cells. *Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton* 59, 249–263. doi: 10.1002/cm.20039
- Schindler, K., Davydenko, O., Fram, B., Lampson, M. A., and Schultz, R. M. (2012). Maternally recruited Aurora C kinase is more stable than Aurora B to support mouse oocyte maturation and early development. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, E2215–E2222. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1120517109
- Shammas, M. A. (2011). Telomeres, lifestyle, cancer, and aging. Curr. Opin. Clin. Nutr. Metab. Care. 14, 28–34. doi: 10.1097/MCO.0b013e32834121b1
- Sharif, B., Na, J., Lykke-Hartmann, K., McLaughlin, S. H., Laue, E., Glover, D. M., et al. (2010). The chromosome passenger complex is required for fidelity of chromosome transmission and cytokinesis in meiosis of mouse oocytes. *J. Cell Sci.* 123, 4292–4300. doi: 10.1242/jcs.067447
- Shuda, K., Schindler, K., Ma, J., Schultz, R. M., and Donovan, P. J. (2009). Aurora kinase B modulates chromosome alignment in mouse oocytes. *Mol. Reprod. Dev.* 76, 1094–1105. doi: 10.1002/mrd.21075
- Slattery, S. D., Mancini, M. A., Brinkley, B. R., and Hall, R. M. (2009). Aurora-C kinase supports mitotic progression in the absence of Aurora-B. *Cell Cycle* 8, 2984–2994. doi: 10.4161/cc.8.18.9591
- Slattery, S. D., Moore, R. V., Brinkley, B. R., and Hall, R. M. (2008). Aurora-C and Aurora-B share phosphorylation and regulation of CENP-A and Borealin during mitosis. *Cell Cycle* 7, 787–795. doi: 10.4161/cc.7.6.5563
- Spengler, D. (2007a). Aurora-C-T191D is a hyperactive Aurora-C mutant. Cell Cycle 6, 1803–1804. doi: 10.4161/cc.6.14.4479
- Spengler, D. (2007b). The protein kinase Aurora C phosphorylates TRF2. *Cell Cycle* 6, 2579–2580. doi: 10.4161/cc.6.20.4781
- Stewart, S., and Fang, G. (2005). Destruction box-dependent degradation of aurora B is mediated by the anaphase-promoting complex/cyclosome and Cdh1. *Cancer Res.* 65, 8730–8735. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-1500
- Swain, J. E., Ding, J., Wu, J., and Smith, G. D. (2008). Regulation of spindle and chromatin dynamics during early and late stages of oocyte maturation by aurora kinases. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 14, 291–299. doi: 10.1093/molehr/gan015
- Takahashi, T., Futamura, M., Yoshimi, N., Sano, J., Katada, M., Takagi, Y., et al. (2000). Centrosomal kinases, HsAIRK1 and HsAIRK3, are overexpressed in primary colorectal cancers. *Japan. J. Cancer Res.* 91, 1007–1014. doi: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2000.tb00878.x
- Tang, C. J., Lin, C. Y., and Tang, T. K. (2006). Dynamic localization and functional implications of Aurora-C kinase during male mouse meiosis. *Dev. Biol.* 290, 398–410. doi: 10.1016/j.ydbio.2005.11.036
- Tseng, T. C., Chen, S. H., Hsu, Y. P., and Tang, T. K. (1998). Protein kinase profile of sperm and eggs: cloning and characterization of two novel testis-specific protein kinases (AIE1, AIE2) related to yeast and fly chromosome segregation regulators. DNA Cell Biol. 17, 823–833. doi: 10.1089/dna.1998.17.823

- Tsou, J. H., Chang, K. C., Chang-Liao, P. Y., Yang, S. T., Lee, C. T., Chen, Y. P., et al. (2011). Aberrantly expressed AURKC enhances the transformation and tumourigenicity of epithelial cells. *J. Pathol.* 225, 243–254. doi: 10.1002/path.2934
- Uzbekova, S., Arlot-Bonnemains, Y., Dupont, J., Dalbiés-Tran, R., Papillier, P., Pennetier, S., et al. (2008). Spatio-temporal expression patterns of aurora kinases a, B, and C and cytoplasmic polyadenylation-element-binding protein in bovine oocytes during meiotic maturation. *Biol. Reprod.* 78, 218–233. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod.107.061036
- VanderPorten, E. C., Taverna, P., Hogan, J. N., Ballinger, M. D., Flanagan, W. M., and Fucini, R. V. (2009). The Aurora kinase inhibitor SNS-314 shows broad therapeutic potential with chemotherapeutics and synergy with microtubuletargeted agents in a colon carcinoma model. *Mol. Cancer Ther.* 8, 930–939. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-08-0754
- Wu, S. R., Li, C. F., Hung, L. Y., Huang, A. M., Tseng, J. T., Tsou, J. H., et al. (2011). CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein delta mediates tumor necrosis factor alphainduced Aurora kinase C transcription and promotes genomic instability. *J. Biol. Chem.* 286, 28662–28670. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111.270710
- Xu, L., Liu, T., Han, F., Zong, Z., Wang, G., Yu, B., et al. (2012). AURKB and MAPK involvement in the regulation of the early stages of mouse zygote development. *Sci. China Life Sci.* 55, 47–56. doi: 10.1007/s11427-012-4264-4
- Yan, X., Cao, L., Li, Q., Wu, Y., Zhang, H., Saiyin, H., et al. (2005a). Aurora C is directly associated with Survivin and required for cytokinesis. *Genes Cells* 10, 617–626. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2443.2005.00863.x

- Yan, X., Wu, Y., Li, Q., Cao, L., Liu, X., Saiyin, H., et al. (2005b). Cloning and characterization of a novel human Aurora C splicing variant. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 328, 353–361. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2004. 12.168
- Yang, K. T., Li, S. K., Chang, C. C., Tang, C. J., Lin, Y. N., Lee, S. C., et al. (2010). Aurora-C kinase deficiency causes cytokinesis failure in meiosis I and production of large polyploid oocytes in mice. *Mol. Biol. Cell.* 21, 2371–2383. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E10-02-0170
- Zhu, T., Dou, Z., Qin, B., Jin, C., Wang, X., Xu, L., et al. (2013). Phosphorylation of microtubule-binding protein Hec1 by mitotic kinase Aurora B specifies spindle checkpoint kinase Mps1 signaling at the kinetochore. J. Biol. Chem. 288, 36149–36159. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.507970

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Quartuccio and Schindler. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The non-canonical role of Aurora-A in DNA replication

Takaaki Tsunematsu, Rieko Arakaki, Akiko Yamada, Naozumi Ishimaru and Yasusei Kudo*

Department of Oral Molecular Pathology, Institute of Biomedical Sciences, Tokushima University Graduate School, Tokushima, Japan

Aurora-A is a well-known mitotic kinase that regulates mitotic entry, spindle formation, and chromosome maturation as a canonical role. During mitosis, Aurora-A protein is stabilized by its phosphorylation at Ser51 via blocking anaphase-promoting complex/cyclosomemediated proteolysis. Importantly, overexpression and/or hyperactivation of Aurora-A is involved in tumorigenesis via aneuploidy and genomic instability. Recently, the novel function of Aurora-A for DNA replication has been revealed. In mammalian cells, DNA replication is strictly regulated for preventing over-replication. Pre-replication complex (pre-RC) formation is required for DNA replication as an initiation step occurring at the origin of replication. The timing of pre-RC formation depends on the protein level of geminin, which is controlled by the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. Aurora-A phosphorylates geminin to prevent its ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis at the mitotic phase to ensure proper pre-RC formation and ensuing DNA replication. In this review, we introduce the novel non-canonical role of Aurora-A in DNA replication.

Keywords: Aurora-A, geminin, DNA replication, pre-RC, ubiquitin, proteasome, degradation

Introduction

Cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) acquire catalytic activity by forming complexes with the cyclins and promote cell cycle progression via phosphorylation of crucial target proteins (1). In mitosis, other kinases such as Aurora-A, Aurora-B, and Aurora-C tightly regulate drastic and rapid morphological changes (2). Aurora-A, the serine/threonine kinase, is essential for several events during mitosis including entry of mitosis, duplication of centrosome, spindle formation, segregation of chromosome, and cytokinesis (3). Aurora-A protein expression peaks during mitosis and decreases at G₁ phase in mammalian cells (4). Expression of Aurora-A protein is reduced in late mitosis as a consequence of ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis by anaphase-promoting complex/cyclosome (APC/C) and its co-activator Cdh1 (5-7). It is well known that protein level of various cell cycle regulators is regulated by the ubiquitin-proteasome system (UPS) for proper regulation of cell cycle (1, 8). Aurora-A protein is ubiquitylated via recognition of destruction box (D-box) in the C-terminal by Cdh1 (5) and an additional A-box/DAD motif (9, 10). Furthermore, Ser53 (equivalent to Ser51 in human Aurora-A) of the A-box is phosphorylated during mitosis and this phosphorylation is important for the protein stabilization of *Xenopus* and human Aurora-A (4, 11, 12).

DNA replication is strictly restricted to occur only once per cell cycle in eukaryotes. To prevent over-replication, replication origins are restricted to activate only once per cell cycle by a mechanism called "licensing." The assembly of the pre-replication complex (pre-RC) mediates licensing at the origins of replication (13, 14). The assembly of the pre-RC at replication origins can only occur from late mitosis to early G₁ with low CDK activity and high activity of APC/C (13, 14). Once pre-RC complexes are assembled, origins are licensed for replication in the ensuing S phase. Geminin is

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ignacio Perez De Castro. Spanish National Cancer Research Centre, Spain

Reviewed by:

Daniele Guardavaccaro, Hubrecht Institute Netherlands Juan Mendez, Centro Nacional de Investigaciones Oncológicas, Spain

*Correspondence:

Yasusei Kudo. Department of Oral Molecular Pathology, Institute of Biomedical Sciences Tokushima University Graduate School, 3-18-15 Kuramoto, Tokushima 770-8504, Japan yasusei@tokushima-u.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 26 May 2015 Accepted: 05 August 2015 Published: 25 August 2015

Citation:

Tsunematsu T, Arakaki R, Yamada A, Ishimaru N and Kudo Y (2015) The non-canonical role of Aurora-A in DNA replication Front. Oncol. 5:187. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00187

116

known as a repressor of re-replication and directly binds to chromatin licensing and DNA replication factor 1 (Cdt1) to prevent pre-RC formation (15). Recently, we found that Aurora-A phosphorylates geminin to prevent its ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis at the mitotic phase to ensure proper pre-RC formation and ensuing DNA replication. In this review, we introduce the novel non-canonical role of Aurora-A in DNA replication, notably its initiation process called "licensing."

Ubiquitin-Proteasome Pathway

The UPS marks proteins for destruction by attaching a polyubiquitin chain and subsequently degrading these proteins via the activity of a multicatalytic enzyme, 26S proteasome (8). Ubiquitin in its monomeric form is a small protein that contains only 76 amino acids. Attachment of a polyubiquitin chain to a substrate requires the concerted action of three enzymes, E1 (ubiquitinactivating enzyme), E2 (ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme), and E3 (ubiquitin ligase) (8). E1 forms a high-energy thioester bond with ubiquitin in an ATP-dependent reaction, and then the ubiquitin molecule is transferred from E1 to E2. E3 is classified into two distinct classes based on the homology domain: HECT and RING domains. The HECT-type E3s form covalent linkages with ubiquitin from E2 by using a conserved cysteine and subsequently transfer ubiquitin to substrates. On the contrary, the RING-type E3s function as adaptors to facilitate the positioning and transfer of ubiquitin from E2 directly onto the substrate (16). A number of E3s have been found to physically bind to the substrate. Both E2 and E3 proteins exist as large families and the substrate specificity is thought to be defined by different combinations of E2s with different E3 proteins. The human genome encodes only two E1s and less than 40 E2s. Moreover, more than 600 different E3 ligases have been identified in the human genome, allowing for tremendous diversity in substrates (17).

Cell Cycle Control by APC/C Ubiquitin Ligase

The specific, rapid, and timely proteolysis of cell cycle regulators by the UPS represents an important mechanism that ensures proper progression via the cell division cycle in a unidirectional and irreversible manner. The proteolysis of many core components of the cell cycle machinery is controlled by two major classes of ubiquitin ligases, the SCF complex and the APC/C complex, which are RING-type E3s. SCF complexes represent an evolutionarily conserved class of E3 enzymes containing four subunits: Skp1, Cul1, one of many F-box proteins, and Roc1/Rbx1 (18). APC/C is composed of at least a dozen different subunits, namely APC1, APC2, Cdc27/APC3, APC4 APC5, Cdc16/APC6, APC7, Cdc23/APC8, Doc1/APC10, APC11, CDC26, and APC13, but it can only ubiquitylate substrates with the help of a co-activator protein (19). In mammalian cells, APC/C activity is regulated by its binding with the co-activator proteins Cdc20 and Cdh1 during specific periods of the cell cycle (19) (Figure 1). All of these proteins are characterized by the presence of sequence elements, known as the C-box and the IR-tail, which mediate their binding to APC/C (20-22). Cdc20 and Cdh1 contain a C-terminal WD40 domain that is predicted to fold into a propeller-like structure and that is believed to recognize APC/C substrates by interacting with specific recognition elements in these substrates called D-box (RxxL) and KEN-box (KEN) (23-25). In addition to D-box and KEN-box, other motifs, including A-box (RxLxPSN), CRY-box (CRYxPS), GxEN-box (GxEN), Spo13 D-box (LxExxN), and O-box (unknown sequence), are also recognized by APC/C (10, 11, 26–29). The APC/ C^{Cdc20} complex is necessary for progression through mitosis and it facilitates the exit from mitosis by inactivating CDK1, and the APC/C^{Cdh1} complex helps to maintain low CDK activity and the G_0/G_1 state (19, 30) (Figure 1). The APC/C^{Cdh1} and APC/C^{Cdc20} complexes target distinctive specific



substrates. Although several recent studies have indicated that both co-activators and APC/C have important roles in substrate recognition, the mechanism by which APC/C recognizes its substrates is unclear. As inappropriate activation of APC/C could cause fatal errors in cell cycle progression, protein degradation via APC/C activation is tightly controlled. APC/C activation is also regulated by APC/C inhibiting proteins, such as mitotic arrest-deficient 2 (Mad2), budding uninhibited by benzimidazolerelated 1 (BubR1), budding uninhibited by benzimidazole 1 (Bub1), and early mitotic inhibitor 1 and 2 (Emi1 and Emi2) (19). However, it is also unclear how the timing of degradation of numerous APC/C substrates is regulated. Indeed, substrates are not degraded at the same time by APC/C in spite of activation of APC/C during mitosis. It is unclear why the timing of the ubiquitylation of substrates is different. It was recently demonstrated that (i) phosphorylation and acetylation interfere with ubiquitylation of substrates by APC/C (4, 31-33), (ii) intrinsic regulation of APC/C by substrate ordering is attributable to kinetic differences in the ubiquitylation process (34), and (iii) ubiquitylation of the substrate is inhibited by the binding protein of APC/C (35). Thus, the timing of the ubiquitylation by APC/C may be regulated by protein modification, the processing of ubiquitylation, and binding by an inhibitor.

Aurora-A Kinase

Aurora-A is one of the Aurora kinases (Aurora-A, Aurora-B, and Aurora-C), which are highly conserved serine/threonine kinases (36). Aurora-A plays an important role in chromosomal alignment and segregation during mitosis and meiosis (36). Indeed, Aurora-A phosphorylates a large number of substrates, including p53, polo-like kinase-1 (PLK1), CDC25B, BRCA1, centrin, LATS2, GEF-H1, TACC3, NDEL1, HDAC6, Ski, HURP, PP1, TPX2, Eg5, histone H3, CENP-A, CENP-E, CEP192,

CEP192, CPEB, LIMK1, LIMK2, SRC, RalA, AKT, and PC2 (37). Aurora-A-mediated phosphorylation of substrates contributes to the activation of kinase activity, protein degradation, protein stabilization, targeting of the centrosome, maturation and separation of centrosome, translocation, and negative regulation of protein function (37). For example, phosphorylation of p53 is involved in its protein degradation (38). Aurora-A activates Plk-1 in G₂ phase via the direct phosphorylation of Thr210 (39). Phosphorylation of LATS2, NDEL1, and TACC3 promotes centrosome maturation (40-42). Aurora-A shares high homology between species and it is evolutionarily ancient, with Aurora-A sharing 82% sequence identity between the human and rodent genes. Aurora-A contains a key threonine, the T-loop residue Thr288, within its kinase domain, and Thr 288 is phosphorylated to allow for kinase activity via autophosphorylation (9, 43, 44). The expression level of Aurora-A mRNA and protein is controlled in a cell cycle-dependent manner. Expression of Aurora-A mRNA peaks at G_2/M , with protein expression peaking slightly later (45, 46). The promoter of Aurora-A contains specific sequences required for transcription in G₂ phase (46-48). Expression of Aurora-A protein peaks during mitosis and decreases in G₁ phase as a consequence of ubiquitylation by APC/ C^{Cdh1} (4–7) (Figure 1).

The APC/C^{Cdh1} ubiquitin ligase complex recognizes its substrates with either D-Box and/or KEN-box motifs (19, 24, 25). Although Aurora-A has four D-Box motifs and one KENbox motif, the one of four D-box (D-box at C-terminal) and N-terminal A-box (47 RxLxPSN⁵²) are required for the ubiquitylation of human Aurora-A protein (4, 5, 9, 10). Moreover, *Xenopus* Ser53 (or Ser51 in humans) within the A-box is phosphorylated during mitosis, and this phosphorylation is essential for mitoticspecific stabilization (4, 11, 12) (**Figure 2**). Similarly as Aurora-A regulation via phosphorylation, CDC6 protein is protected from APC/C^{Cdh1}-mediated degradation by virtue of its phosphorylation (31). The phosphorylation sites of CDC6 by cyclin E/CDK2



The role of Aurora-A in DNA replication

are located directly adjacent to the D-box, therefore preventing the recognition of CDC6 by APC/C^{Cdh1}. In the case of human Aurora-A protein, Ser51 is located far from the D-box, but Ser51 is located in the A-box. However, phosphorylated Aurora-A at Ser51 can bind to Cdh1 (4). The mechanism by which Aurora-A degradation is prevented by phosphorylation on Ser51 is unclear. Other regulators, such as Cdc4/Fbxw7, checkpoint with forkhead and ring finger domain (Chfr), and Aurora-A protein (49–51).

It is well known that overexpression of Aurora-A protein is frequently observed in various human cancers, and that aneuploidy, centrosome amplification, and tumorigenic transformation are induced by its overexpression in cultured human and rodent cells (3, 45, 52). Indeed, Aurora-A is mapped to chromosome 20q13.2, a region commonly amplified in human cancers (45, 52, 53). Therefore, Aurora-A overexpression is believed to be caused by gene amplification or transcriptional activation. However, a previous report illustrated that Aurora-A amplification was detected in only 3% of cases, but overexpression of Aurora-A mRNA and protein was observed in more than 60% of cases in hepatocellular carcinomas (54). Similar discrepancies between gene amplification and protein overexpression rates of Aurora-A are reported in other types of cancers, including head and neck, breast, gastric, and ovarian (4, 52, 55, 56). Interestingly, constitutive phosphorylation of Ser51 is observed in head and neck cancer cells with overexpression of Aurora-A protein. As Ser51 phosphorylation inhibits APC/C^{Cdh1}-mediated degradation, it is possible that constitutive phosphorylation on Ser51 may induce protein stabilization and its consequent accumulation in cancer cells that exhibit overexpression of Aurora-A protein (4). Importantly, Aurora-A overexpression is considered to promote tumorigenesis via disruption of maintenance of the normal centrosome or chromosome number (3, 57, 58).

DNA Replication and Pre-RC Formation

The ability of a eukaryotic cell to precisely and accurately replicate its DNA is crucial to maintain genome stability. Eukaryotic chromosomes need to be replicated by numerous replication forks that are initiated from replication origins spaced throughout the genome because of the sizes of the chromosomes. Therefore, eukaryotic cells are continually exposed to a risk of overreplication. As described previously, licensing is restricted to occur only once per cell cycle to prevent over-replication. Licensing is the assembly of the pre-RC on replication origins (13, 14). Pre-RC is composed of the origin recognition complex (ORC), cell division cycle 6 (Cdc6), CDT1, and the mini-chromosome maintenance (MCM) proteins (59). Cdc6 and CDT1 are loaded onto replication origins in an ORC-dependent manner during late M and early G₁ phase, after which they subsequently recruit MCM proteins to the origins. Pre-RC formation occurs from late mitosis to early G1. The pre-RC is a protein complex composed of ORC, CDC6, CDT1, and MCM2-7, known as putative DNA helicase (13, 14). During late M and early G_1 , CDC6 and CDT1 bind to replication origins and subsequently induce the recruitment of MCMs to the origins (13, 14). Pre-RC formation is needed for replication in the subsequent S phase. Therefore, it is necessary to prevent re-assembly of the pre-RC during S, G₂, and M phase. Two major inhibitory pathways exist to prevent pre-RC re-assembly, namely CDK1- and CDK2-based pathways. CDK1 inactivation during G₂ phase induces re-replication through re-assembly of MCMs (60). Consistently, silencing of cyclin A, but not cyclin B, causes re-replication in Drosophila cells (61). Taken together, CDKs suppress re-replication by preventing pre-RC re-assembly. To explain this phenomenon, multiple mechanisms are considered in S and G₂ phases. For example, CDT1 and ORC1 are phosphorylated by CDKs, resulting in their degradation in an SCF^{Skp2}-dependent manner (62-65). Additionally, CDKs phosphorylate CDC6 and induce its nuclear export in mammalian cells (66-68). Another pathway involves geminin, known as an inhibitor of DNA replication. Geminin functionally inhibits pre-RC re-assembly through direct binding to CDT1 during S, G₂, and M phases, which ensures genome stability and prevents aneuploidy (15). Indeed, ectopic overexpression of geminin suppresses pre-RC formation and subsequently blocks DNA replication (69). In addition, geminin knockdown in mammalian cells induces re-replication (70, 71), indicating that geminin has critical roles in the regulation of replication. Although it seemingly sounds contradictory, geminin stabilizes CDT1 protein during mitosis via preventing its ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis (69). Furthermore, the mitotic depletion of geminin induces CDT1 downregulation and prevents MCM loading in the ensuing G_1 phase (69, 72). Thereby, the negative and positive roles of geminin are essential for pre-RC formation, indicating that the protein level of geminin must be strictly controlled for proper DNA replication.

Involvement of Aurora-A in Pre-RC Formation

To ensure pre-RC assembly during late mitosis and early G₁ phase, cell cycle-dependent degradation of geminin is caused by the UPS (73). The geminin protein level oscillates during the cell cycle via APC/C-mediated ubiquitylation (69, 73) (Figure 1). Recent analyses at the single-cell level by time-lapse fluorescence microscopy analysis revealed that geminin degradation takes place following cyclin B degradation in late anaphase (74). Although Geminin is a substrate of APC/C, geminin is stable even in mitosis in spite of active APC/C. Indeed, geminin is phosphorylated by Aurora-A on Thr25 to prevent its APC/C-dependent proteolysis in mitosis (69) (Figure 1). Geminin contains the consensus sequences (R-X-S/T-L/V) recognized by Aurora-A as observed in amino acids 23-26 (RRTL) within the D-box of geminin (69). Interestingly, immunoprecipitation analysis revealed that both HA-tagged Cdh1 and HA-tagged Cdc20 interacted with wild-type geminin and Thr25 phospho-defective mutant (geminin^{T25A}) but not with Thr25 phospho-mimicking mutant (geminin^{T25D}), indicating that the inability of geminin^{T25D} to interact with APC/C^{Cdh1} and APC/C^{Cdc20} may explain its resistance to APC/C-dependent proteolysis (69). In general, distinct substrates are specifically recognized by APC/C complex and are tightly degraded to adjust the critical timing (19). In fact, all of substrates of APC/C are not degraded at same time even though APC/C is active. Phosphorylation in CDC6, Aurora-A, and Skp2 as well as geminin protects from APC/C-mediated ubiquitylation

(4, 31, 32). In particular, phosphorylation in CDC6, Skp2, or geminin interferes with the binding of APC/C^{Cdh1} (31, 32, 69). We previously have shown that the phosphorylation of human Aurora-A on Ser51 interferes with its ubiquitylation by APC^{Cdh1}. Interestingly, constitutive phosphorylation on Ser51 is well correlated with protein overexpression and stabilization in cancer cells (4). As geminin is frequently overexpressed in certain types of human cancer (75, 76), it is interesting to examine if constitutive phosphorylation at Thr25 induces its protein overexpression in cancer. Importantly, stabilized geminin during mitosis ensures pre-RC formation via protecting CDT1 ubiquitylation by SCF^{Skp2} (69). Aurora-A-geminin–CDT1 axis regulates proper DNA replication (**Figure 2**).

Conclusion

Aurora-A is a well-known mitotic kinase that regulates mitotic entry, spindle formation, and chromosome maturation as a canonical role. In this review, we shed light on a novel function of Aurora-A for regulating DNA replication via proper formation of the pre-RC. Indeed, Aurora-A phosphorylates geminin to prevent APC/C-mediated proteolysis in mitosis. To ensure pre-RC formation, stabilized mitotic geminin protects CDT1 from SCF^{Skp2}-dependent proteolysis. This novel mechanism controlled by the Aurora-A-geminin–CDT1 axis is essential for proper regulation of DNA replication (**Figure 2**). Emi1 was identified as a factor inhibiting the function of APC/C^{Cdh1} and it is degraded by SCF^{βTrcp} at early M phase (77–80). It was recently revealed that Emi1 silencing prevents the transition from S to G₂ phase by downregulating geminin via APC/C activation (81, 82).

References

- 1. Murray AW. Recycling the cell cycle: cyclins revisited. *Cell* (2004) **116**:221–34. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(03)01080-8
- Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. The cellular geography of Aurora kinases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2003) 4:842–54. doi:10.1038/nrm1245
- Marumoto T, Zhang D, Saya H. Aurora-A-a guardian of poles. Nat Rev Cancer (2005) 5:42–50. doi:10.1038/nrc1526
- Kitajima S, Kudo Y, Ogawa I, Tatsuka M, Kawai H, Pagano M, et al. Constitutive phosphorylation of Aurora-A on Ser51 induces its protein overexpression through the inhibition of APC/C-Cdh1 mediated degradation in cancer. *PLoS One* (2007) 2:e944. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000944
- Arlot-Bonnemains Y, Klotzbucher A, Giet R, Uzbekov R, Bihan R, Prigent C. Identification of a functional destruction box in the *Xenopus laevis* Aurora-A kinase pEg2. *FEBS Lett* (2001) **508**:149–52. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(01)03048-4
- Castro A, Arlot-Bonnemains Y, Vigneron S, Labbe JC, Prigent C, Lorca T. APC/fizzy-related targets Aurora-A kinase for proteolysis. *EMBO Rep* (2002) 3:457–62. doi:10.1093/embo-reports/kvf095
- Taguchi S, Honda K, Sugiura K, Yamaguchi A, Furukawa K, Urano T. Degradation of human Aurora-A protein kinase is mediated by hCdh1. *FEBS Lett* (2002) 519:59–65. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(02)02711-4
- Hershko A, Ciechanover A. The ubiquitin system. Annu Rev Biochem (1998) 67:425–79. doi:10.1146/annurev.biochem.67.1.425
- Littlepage LE, Ruderman JV. Identification of a new APC/C recognition domain, the A box, which is required for the Cdh1-dependent destruction of the kinase Aurora-A during mitotic exit. *Genes Dev* (2002) 16:2274–85. doi:10.1101/gad.1007302
- 10. Castro A, Vigneron S, Bernis C, Labbe JC, Prigent C, Lorca T. The D-Boxactivating domain (DAD) is a new proteolysis signal that stimulates the silent

Therefore, the protein level of geminin is also regulated by the Emi1-mediated inhibition of APC/C^{Cdh1} activity. During cell cycle progression, strict regulation of the amount of geminin protein is essential for proper DNA replication. The protein level of geminin is strictly determined by Emi1- and Aurora-A-mediated protection from ubiquitylation by APC/C.

A series of periodic kinase reactions by CDKs promote cell cycle progression and the fidelity of cell division is dependent on the accumulation and ordered destruction of critical protein regulators (1). Thus, the UPS contributes to the precise regulation of the cell cycle. The UPS also contributes to the precise regulation of DNA replication via the Aurora-A-geminin-CDT1 axis (Figure 2). Interestingly, Aurora-A protein is also ubiquitylated by APC/C^{Cdh1}. It is well known that overexpression and/or hyperactivation of Aurora-A is involved in tumorigenesis via aneuploidy and genomic instability (3). Moreover, Aurora-A is frequently overexpressed in various cancers (3, 43, 52–54). As DNA replication is strictly regulated to prevent over-replication in mammalian cells, disruption of this mechanism may be involved in Aurora-A-mediated tumorigenesis. We suggest that deregulation of DNA replication via Aurora-A-geminin-CDT1 axis can be used as a potential diagnostic and therapeutic target in cancer.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported in part by Grants-in-Aid from the Ministry of Education, Science and Culture of Japan (to YK, NI, and TT) and grants from the Takeda Science Foundation, Tokushima University (pilot study program), and Uehara Memorial Foundation to YK.

D-Box sequence of Aurora-A. *EMBO Rep* (2002) **3**:1209–14. doi:10.1093/embo-reports/kvf241

- Littlepage LE, Wu H, Andresson T, Deanehan JK, Amundadottir LT, Ruderman JV. Identification of phosphorylated residues that affect the activity of the mitotic kinase Aurora-A. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) **99**:15440–5. doi:10. 1073/pnas.202606599
- 12. Crane R, Kloepfer A, Ruderman JV. Requirements for the destruction of human Aurora-A. J Cell Sci (2004) 117:5975–83. doi:10.1242/jcs.01418
- Arias EE, Walter JC. Strength in numbers: preventing rereplication via multiple mechanisms in eukaryotic cells. *Genes Dev* (2007) 21:497–518. doi:10.1101/gad. 1508907
- Blow JJ, Dutta A. Preventing re-replication of chromosomal DNA. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2005) 6:476–86. doi:10.1038/nrm1663
- Wohlschlegel JA, Dwyer BT, Dhar SK, Cvetic C, Walter JC, Dutta A. Inhibition of eukaryotic DNA replication by geminin binding to Cdt1. *Science* (2000) 290:2309–12. doi:10.1126/science.290.5500.2309
- Skaar JR, Pagano M. Control of cell growth by the SCF and APC/C ubiquitin ligases. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2009) 21:816–24. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2009. 08.004
- 17. Li W, Bengtson MH, Ulbrich A, Matsuda A, Reddy VA, Orth A, et al. Genome-wide and functional annotation of human E3 ubiquitin ligases identifies MULAN, a mitochondrial E3 that regulates the organelle's dynamics and signaling. *PLoS One* (2008) 3:e1487. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0001487
- Cardozo T, Pagano M. The SCF ubiquitin ligase: insights into a molecular machine. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2004) 5:739–51. doi:10.1038/nrm1471
- Peters JM. The anaphase promoting complex/cyclosome: a machine designed to destroy. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2006) 7:644–56. doi:10.1038/nrm1988
- Schwab M, Neutzner M, Mocker D, Seufert W. Yeast Hct1 recognizes the mitotic cyclin Clb2 and other substrates of the ubiquitin ligase APC. *EMBO J* (2001) 20:5165–75. doi:10.1093/emboj/20.18.5165

- 21. Passmore LA, McCormack EA, Au SW, Paul A, Willison KR, Harper JW, et al. Doc1 mediates the activity of the anaphase-promoting complex by contributing to substrate recognition. *EMBO J* (2003) **22**:786–96. doi:10.1093/emboj/cdg084
- Vodermaier HC, Gieffers C, Maurer-Stroh S, Eisenhaber F, Peters JM. TPR subunits of the anaphase-promoting complex mediate binding to the activator protein CDH1. *Curr Biol* (2003) 13:1459–68. doi:10.1016/S0960-9822(03) 00581-5
- Kraft C, Vodermaier HC, Maurer-Stroh S, Eisenhaber F, Peters JM. The WD40 propeller domain of Cdh1 functions as a destruction box receptor for APC/C substrates. *Mol Cell* (2005) 18:543–53. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2005.04.023
- 24. Glotzer M, Murray AW, Kirschner MW. Cyclin is degraded by the ubiquitin pathway. *Nature* (1991) **349**:132–8. doi:10.1038/349132a0
- Pfleger CM, Kirschner MW. The KEN box: an APC recognition signal distinct from the D box targeted by Cdh1. *Genes Dev* (2000) 14:655–65. doi:10.1101/ gad.14.6.655
- Reis A, Levasseur M, Chang HY, Elliott DJ, Jones KT. The CRY box: a second APC^{cdh1}-dependent degron in mammalian cdc20. *EMBO Rep* (2006) 7:1040–5. doi:10.1038/sj.embor.7400772
- Castro A, Vigneron S, Bernis C, Labbe JC, Lorca T. Xkid is degraded in a D-box, KEN-box, and A-box-independent pathway. *Mol Cell Biol* (2003) 23:4126–38. doi:10.1128/MCB.23.12.4126-4138.2003
- Sullivan M, Morgan DO. A novel destruction sequence targets the meiotic regulator Spo13 dor anaphase-promoting complex-dependent degradation in anaphase I. J Biol Chem (2007) 282:19710–5. doi:10.1074/jbc.M701507200
- Araki M, Wharton RP, Tang Z, Yu H, Asano M. Degradation of origin recognition complex large subunit by the anaphase-promoting complex in *Drosophila*. *EMBO J* (2003) 22:6115–26. doi:10.1093/emboj/cdg573
- Guardavaccaro D, Pagano M. Stabilizers and destabilizers controlling cell cycle oscillators. *Mol Cell* (2006) 22:1–4. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2006.03.017
- Mailand N, Diffley JF. CDKs promote DNA replication origin licensing in human cells by protecting Cdc6 from APC/C-dependent proteolysis. *Cell* (2005) 122:915–26. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2005.08.013
- Lin HK, Wang G, Chen Z, Teruya-Feldstein J, Liu Y, Chan CH, et al. Phosphorylation-dependent regulation of cytosolic localization and oncogenic function of Skp2 by Akt/PKB. *Nat Cell Biol* (2009) 11:420–32. doi:10.1038/ ncb1849
- 33. Choi E, Choe H, Min J, Choi JY, Kim J, Lee H. BubR1 acetylation at prometaphase is required for modulating APC/C activity and timing of mitosis. *EMBO J* (2009) 28:2077–89. doi:10.1038/emboj.2009.123
- 34. Rape M, Reddy SK, Kirschner MW. The processivity of multiubiquitination by the APC determines the order of substrate degradation. *Cell* (2006) **124**:89–103. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2005.10.032
- Wolthuis R, Clay-Farrace L, van Zon W, Yekezare M, Koop L, Ogink J, et al. Cdc20 and Cks direct the spindle checkpoint-independent destruction of cyclin A. *Mol Cell* (2008) 30:290–302. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2008.02.027
- Glover DM, Leibowitz MH, McLean DA, Parry H. Mutations in aurora prevent centrosome separation leading to the formation of monopolar spindles. *Cell* (1995) 81:95–105. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95)90374-7
- Nikonova AS, Astsaturov I, Serebriiskii IG, Dunbrack RL Jr, Golemis EA. Aurora A kinase (AURKA) in normal and pathological cell division. *Cell Mol. Life Sci.* (2013) **70**:661–87. doi:10.1007/s00018-012-1073-7
- Katayama H, Sasai K, Kawai H, Yuan ZM, Bondaruk J, Suzuki F, et al. Phosphorylation by Aurora kinase A induces Mdm2-mediated destabilization and inhibition of p53. *Nat Genet* (2004) 36:55–62. doi:10.1038/ng1279
- Macurek L, Lindqvist A, Lim D, Lampson MA, Klompmaker R, Freire R, et al. Polo-like kinase-1 is activated by Aurora A to promote checkpoint recovery. *Nature* (2008) 455:119–23. doi:10.1038/nature07185
- 40. Toji S, Yabuta N, Hosomi T, Nishihara S, Kobayashi T, Suzuki S, et al. The centrosomeal protein Lats2 is a phosphorylateion target of Aurora-A kinase. *Genes Cells* (2004) **9**:383–97. doi:10.1111/j.1356-9597.2004.00732.x
- Mori D, Yano Y, Toyo-oka K, Yoshida N, Yamada M, Muramatsu M, et al. NDEL1 phosphorylation by Aurora-A kinase is essential for centrosomal maturation, separation, and TACC3 recruitment. *Mol Cell Biol* (2007) 27:352–67. doi:10.1128/MCB.00878-06
- 42. Glet R, McLean D, Descamps S, Lee MJ, Raff JW, Prigent C, et al. *Drosophila* Aurora A kinase is required to localized D-TACC to centrosomes and to regulate astral microtubules. *J Cell Biol* (2002) **156**:437–51. doi:10.1083/jcb.200108135

- Ferrari S, Marin O, Pagano MA, Meggio F, Hess D, El-Shemerly M, et al. Aurora-A site specificity: a study with synthetic peptide substrates. *Biochem J* (2005) 390:293–302. doi:10.1042/BJ20050343
- Haydon CE, Eyers PA, Aveline-Wolf LD, Resing KA, Maller JL, Ahn NG. Identification of novel phosphorylation sites on *Xenopus laevis* Aurora A and analysis of phosphopeptide enrichment by immobilized metal-affinity chromatography. *Mol Cell Proteomics* (2003) 2:1055–67. doi:10.1074/mcp.M300054-MCP200
- Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of *Drosophila* Aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.11.3052
- 46. Kimura M, Kotani S, Hattori T, Sumi N, Yoshioka T, Todokoro K, et al. Cell cycle-dependent expression and spindle pole localization of a novel human protein kinase, Aik, related to Aurora of *Drosophila* and yeast Ipl1. *J Biol Chem* (1997) 272:13766–71. doi:10.1074/jbc.272.21.13766
- Kimura M, Uchida C, Takano Y, Kitagawa M, Okano Y. Cell cycle-dependent regulation of the human aurora B promoter. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2004) 316:930–6. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2004.01.178
- Tanaka M, Ueda A, Kanamori H, Ideguchi H, Yang J, Kitajima S, et al. Cellcycle-dependent regulation of human Aurora A transcription is mediated by periodic repression of E4TF1. J Biol Chem (2002) 277:10719–26. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M108252200
- Mao JH, Perez-Losada J, Wu D, Delrosario R, Tsunematsu R, Nakayama KI, et al. Fbxw7/Cdc4 is a p53-dependent, haploinsufficient tumour suppressor gene. *Nature* (2004) 432:775–9. doi:10.1038/nature03155
- Yu X, Minter-Dykhouse K, Malureanu L, Zhao WM, Zhang D, Merkle CJ, et al. Chfr is required for tumor suppression and Aurora A regulation. *Nat Genet* (2005) 37:401–6. doi:10.1038/ng1538
- Lim SK, Gopalan G. Aurora-A kinase interacting protein 1 (AURKAIP1) promotes Aurora-A degradation through an alternative ubiquitin-independent pathway. *Biochem J* (2007) 403:119–27. doi:10.1042/BJ20061272
- Zhou H, Kuang J, Zhong L, Kuo WL, Gray JW, Sahin A, et al. Tumour amplified kinase STK15/BTAK induces centrosome amplification, aneuploidy and transformation. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20:189–93. doi:10.1038/2496
- Tanner MM, Grenman S, Koul A, Johannsson O, Meltzer P, Pejovic T, et al. Frequent amplification of chromosomal region 20q12-q13 in ovarian cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2000) 6:1833–9.
- Jeng YM, Peng SY, Lin CY, Hsu HC. Overexpression and amplification of Aurora-A in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2004) 10:2065–71. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-1057-03
- 55. Sakakura C, Hagiwara A, Yasuoka R, Fujita Y, Nakanishi M, Masuda K, et al. Tumour-amplified kinase BTAK is amplified and overexpressed in gastric cancers with possible involvement in aneuploid formation. *Br J Cancer* (2001) 84:824–31. doi:10.1054/bjoc.2000.1684
- Gritsko TM, Coppola D, Paciga JE, Yang L, Sun M, Shelley SA, et al. Activation and overexpression of centrosome kinase BTAK/Aurora-A in human ovarian cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2003) 9:1420–6.
- Goepfert TM, Brinkley BR. The centrosome-associated Aurora/Ipl-like kinase family. *Curr Top Dev Biol* (2000) 49:331–42. doi:10.1016/S0070-2153(99) 49016-7
- Meraldi P, Honda R, Nigg EA. Aurora-A overexpression reveals tetraploidization as a major route to centrosome amplification in p53-/- cells. *EMBO J* (2002) 21:483–92. doi:10.1093/emboj/21.4.483
- Dutta A, Bell SP. Initiation of DNA replication in eukaryotic cells. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol (2002) 13:293–332. doi:10.1146/annurev.cellbio.13.1.293
- Hochegger H, Dejsuphong D, Sonoda E, Saberi A, Rajendra E, Krik J, et al. An essentiall role for Cdk1 in S phase control is revealed via chemicall genetics in vertebrate cells. *J Cell Biol* (2007) 178:257–68. doi:10.1083/jcb.200702034
- Mihaylov IS, Kondo T, Jones L, Ryzhikov S, Tanaka J, Zheng J, et al. Control of DNA replication and chromosome ploidy by geminin and cyclin A. *Mol Cell Biol* (2002) 22:1868–80. doi:10.1128/MCB.22.6.1868-1880.2002
- Fujita M, Ishimi Y, Nakamura H, Kiyono T, Tsurumi T. Nuclear organization of DNA replication initiation proteins in mammalian cells. *J Biol Chem* (2002) 277:10354–61. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111398200
- Méndez J, Zou-Yang XH, Kim SY, Hidaka M, Tansey WP, Stillman B. Human origin recognition complex large subunit is degraded by ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis after initiation of DNA replication. *Mol Cell* (2002) 9:481–91. doi: 10.1016/S1097-2765(02)00467-7

- Liu E, Li X, Yan F, Zhao Q, Wu X. Cyclin-dependent kinases phosphorylate human Cdt1 and induce its degradation. J Biol Chem (2004) 279:17283–8. doi:10.1074/jbc.C300549200
- Sugimoto N, Tatsumi Y, Tsurumi T, Matsukage A, Kiyono T, Nishitani H, et al. Cdt1 phosphorylation by cyclin A-dependent kinases negatively regulates its function without affecting geminin binding. *J Biol Chem* (2004) 279:19691–7. doi:10.1074/jbc.M313175200
- 66. Pelizon C, Madine MA, Romanowski P, Laskey RA. Unphosphorylatable mutants of Cdc6 disrupt its nuclear export but still support DNA replication once per cell cycle. *Genes Dev* (2000) 14:2526–33. doi:10.1101/gad. 176300
- Petersen BO, Lukas J, Sorensen CS, Bartek J, Helin K. Phosphorylation of mammalian CDC6 by cyclin A/CDK2 regulates its subcellular localization. *EMBO J* (1999) 18:396–410. doi:10.1093/emboj/18.2.396
- Jiang W, Wells NJ, Hunter T. Multistep regulation of DNA replication by Cdk phosphorylation of HsCdc6. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1999) 96:6193–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.96.11.6193
- Tsunematsu T, Takihara Y, Ishimaru N, Pagano M, Takata T, Kudo Y. Aurora-A controls pre-replicative complex formation and DNA replication by promoting the stabilization of geminin and Cdt1 in mitosis. *Nat Commun* (2013) 4:1885. doi:10.1038/ncomms2859
- Ballabeni A, Melixetian M, Zamponi R, Masiero L, Marinoni F, Helin K. Human geminin promotes pre-RC formation and DNA replication by stabilizing CDT1 in mitosis. *EMBO J* (2004) 23:3122–32. doi:10.1038/sj.emboj.7600314
- McGarry TJ, Kirschner MW. Geminin, an inhibitor of DNA replication, is degraded during mitosis. *Cell* (1998) 93:1043–53. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00) 81209-X
- Zhu W, Chen Y, Dutta A. Rereplication by depletion of geminin is seen regardless of p53 status and activates a G2/M checkpoint. *Mol Cell Biol* (2004) 24:7140–50. doi:10.1128/MCB.24.16.7140-7150.2004
- Melixetian M, Ballabeni A, Masiero L, Gasparini P, Zamponi R, Bartek J, et al. Loss of geminin induces rereplication in the presence of functional p53. *J Cell Biol* (2004) 165:473–82. doi:10.1083/jcb.200403106
- 74. Clijsters L, Ogink J, Wolthuis R. The spindle checkpoint, APC/C^{Cdc20}, and APC/C^{Cdh1} play distinct roles in connecting mitosis to S phase. *J Cell Biol* (2013) 201:1013–26. doi:10.1083/jcb.201211019

- 75. Montanari M, Boninsegna A, Faraglia B, Coco C, Giordano A, Cittadini A, et al. Increased expression of geminin stimulates the growth of mammary epithelial cells and is a frequent event in human tumors. *J Cell Physiol* (2005) 202:215–22. doi:10.1002/jcp.20120
- Bravou V, Nishitani H, Song SY, Taraviras S, Varakis J. Expression of the licensing factors, Cdt1 and geminin, in human colon cancer. *Int J Oncol* (2005) 27:1511–8.
- Reimann JD, Gardner BE, Margottin-Goguet F, Jackson PK. Emil regulates the anaphase-promoting complex by a different mechanism than Mad2 proteins. *Genes Dev* (2001) 15:3278–85. doi:10.1101/gad.945701
- Reimann JD, Freed E, Hsu JY, Kramer ER, Peters JM, Jackson PK. Emil is a mitotic regulator that interacts with Cdc20 and inhibits the anaphase promoting complex. *Cell* (2001) 105:645–55. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(01)00361-0
- Margottin-Goguet F, Hsu JY, Loktev A, Hsieh HM, Reimann JD, Jackson PK. Prophase destruction of Emi1 by the SCF^{βTrCP/Slimb} ubiquitin ligase activates the anaphase promoting complex to allow progression beyond prometaphase. *Dev Cell* (2003) 4:813–26. doi:10.1016/S1534-5807(03)00153-9
- 80. Guardavaccaro D, Kudo Y, Boulaire J, Barchi M, Busino L, Donzelli M, et al. Control of meiotic and mitotic progression by the F box protein β -Trcp1 in vivo. *Dev Cell* (2003) 4:799–812. doi:10.1016/S1534-5807(03)00154-0
- Machida YJ, Dutta A. The APC/C inhibitor, Emi1, is essential for prevention of rereplication. *Genes Dev* (2007) 21:184–94. doi:10.1101/gad.1495007
- Di Fiore B, Pines J. Emi1 is needed to couple DNA replication with mitosis but does not regulate activation of the mitotic APC/C. J Cell Biol (2007) 177:425–37. doi:10.1083/jcb.200611166

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Tsunematsu, Arakaki, Yamada, Ishimaru and Kudo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Unconventional functions of mitotic kinases in kidney tumorigenesis

Pauline Hascoet, Franck Chesnel, Cathy Le Goff, Xavier Le Goff and Yannick Arlot-Bonnemains*

UMR 6290 (IGDR), CNRS, University Rennes-1, Rennes, France

Human tumors exhibit a variety of genetic alterations, including point mutations, translocations, gene amplifications and deletions, as well as aneuploid chromosome numbers. For carcinomas, aneuploidy is associated with poor patient outcome for a large variety of tumor types, including breast, colon, and renal cell carcinoma. The Renal cell carcinoma (RCC) is a heterogeneous carcinoma consisting of different histologic types. The clear renal cell carcinoma (ccRCC) is the most common subtype and represents 85% of the RCC. Central to the biology of the ccRCC is the loss of function of the Von Hippel–Lindau gene, but is also associated with genetic instability that could be caused by abrogation of the cell cycle mitotic spindle checkpoint and may involve the Aurora kinases, which regulate centrosome maturation. Aneuploidy can also result from the loss of cell–cell adhesion and apical–basal cell polarity that also may be regulated by the mitotic kinases (polo-like kinase 1, casein kinase 2, doublecortin-like kinase 1, and Aurora kinases). In this review, we describe the "non-mitotic" unconventional functions of these kinases in renal tumorigenesis.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mar Carmena, The University of Edinburgh, UK

Reviewed by:

Robert Friis, University of Berne, Switzerland Markus A. N. Hartl, University of Innsbruck, Austria

*Correspondence:

Yannick Arlot-Bonnemains yannick.arlot@univ-rennes1.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 27 August 2015 Accepted: 12 October 2015 Published: 27 October 2015

Citation:

Hascoet P, Chesnel F, Le Goff C, Le Goff X and Arlot-Bonnemains Y (2015) Unconventional functions of mitotic kinases in kidney tumorigenesis. Front. Oncol. 5:241. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00241 Keywords: mitotic kinases, non-mitotic functions, Aurora-A kinase, kidney, tumorigenesis

INTRODUCTION

Renal cell carcinoma (RCC) represents approximately 3.8% of adult malignancies and 90-95% of kidney neoplasms. The most common histological RCC subtype is the clear cell carcinoma (ccRCC), which accounts for 85% of cases. At least 80% of ccRCCs have deletions or translocations involving the short-arm of chromosome 3, which contains the von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) gene at 3p25. Clear cell carcinoma shows highly consistent chromosomal aberrations involving loss of the short-arm of chromosome 3, a partial or complete trisomy 5q, and abnormalities of 6q, 8p, 9p, 10q, 11q, 12q, and 14q. The second most common cytogenetic abnormality associated with ccRCC is a gain of chromosome 5q6; however, very little is known about its effects. Mitotic errors and misregulation of cell-cycle process are considered to be an important characteristic of kidney cancer. Successful cancer therapies depend mainly on the recognition of physiologic targets that are primarily involved in the regulatory mechanism of cell-cycle progression (1). The members of serine/threonine kinases, such as cyclin-dependent kinases, polo-like kinases, and aurora kinases, are the well studied families that coordinate the mitosis sequence (2). Many studies are generally focused on the role of mitotic functions of these kinases and efforts have been put up to use targets for generation of new anticancer drugs (3). However other non-mitotic functions of these kinases have been identified as diverse as control of the resorption of the cilia, the cell differentiation, and the cell polarity control in interphase cells.

Kidney Cancer and (loss of) Cell Polarity

Carcinomas are frequently characterized by loss of cell differentiation and excess of cell proliferation. They are also characterized by a loss of cell polarity, which includes polarity complexes and adhesion complexes proteins dysfunction (4-6). Loss of cell polarity induces cancer development by deregulating different signaling pathways (7). Ultimate loss of the epithelial phenotype may contribute to epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) and metastasis. Cell polarity is defined as asymmetry in functional organization of the cell. It is required for the formation and maintenance of functional epithelia. Epithelial cells are highly polarized (i.e., asymmetric distribution of lipids, proteins, RNA, organelles) and are tightly connected by specialized intercellular junctions. In epithelia, maintenance of apico-basal (AB) polarity is crucial for preserving epithelial integrity and depends on cell polarity complexes and cell junctions. Cell polarity is mostly driven by complexes composed of adherens junctional complexes (including cadherin and catenin) and tight junctional complexes that contain zonula occludens (ZO) proteins, occludin, claudin, and junctional adhesion molecules (JAM). These cell polarity complexes have antagonistic roles in regulating the specific distribution of key molecules. The Scribble complex (Scrib, Dlg, and Lgl2) is present in the baso-lateral region of the cell and has antagonistic roles with the apical complexes, Par (Par3, Par6, Cdc42, atypical protein kinase C) and Crumbs (Crb3, Pals1, and PatJ). Other conserved Par proteins such as Lkb1 (Par4) and the Par1 kinase regulate cell polarity (8).

In the kidney, the epithelium is a simple tube-based structure with the apical membrane facing the lumen whereas the basolateral membrane interacts with the matrix. In kidney tubes, as well as for podocytes, the establishment and maintenance of the epithelium require the presence of the Par, Crumbs and Scribble complexes (9). AB polarization of the renal epithelium is crucial for the appropriate function of the normal kidney in waste products and extra water removal and electrolyte balance. Disruption of cell polarity in kidney is involved in renal pathologies such as acute renal failure, which affects tight junction function (10) and polycystic kidney disease (PKD) in which polarity factors are frequently mislocalized (11). Polarity complexes expression and functions are frequently deregulated in cancer. Implication of polarity complex proteins as oncogene or tumor suppressor in tumorigenesis depends on the kind of alteration of their expression. It is also dependent on the origin of the epithelium (12). For instance, Par3 expression is lost in glioblastoma, esophageal squamous carcinoma, breast, lung, head, and neck cancers (13-16) but is overexpressed in some RCC (17) or in some severe hepatocellular carcinoma (18). Thus both up- and down-regulation of critical cell polarity proteins may be associated with tumorigenesis. Consistent with this notion, expression and functional studies in different skin tumors showed either oncogenic or tumor-suppressive functions of Par3 depending on the cellular context (19).

It has been widely admitted that ccRCC originates from proximal epithelial tubular cells. This is based on specific cellular

marker expression (20, 21) or genetic expression pattern (22). However, epithelial cells of other nephron segments may also promote some cases of ccRCC. Interestingly, based on studies in VHL patients, ccRCC may also arise from VHL-null epithelial cells, which show markers of dedifferentiation (23). In colon adenocarcinoma, it has been reported that both expression levels and subcellular localization of the Scribble polarity complex component Dlg could be deregulated. However, in ccRCC, Dlg expression level is unaltered compared to normal kidney epithelial cells, but the protein is mislocalized in a granular distribution in clear cells. It was proposed that altered localization of Dlg may contribute to cell transformation and promotes high migration ability (24).

In ccRCC, the polarity protein Par3 overexpression is correlated with a poor prognosis (17). The localization of Par3 at both the plasma membrane and in the cytoplasm was associated with worse clinical factors in a cohort of 101 ccRCC patients (25). Furthermore, Dugay et al. showed that Par3 up-regulation was associated with cytoskeleton defects and increased cell migration capacity. This was restored by Par3 down-regulation whereas other Par complex component expression levels remained unchanged (17). Crumbs3 (Crb3) is involved in establishment of AB polarity and formation of tight junctions. Knock-out mice showed strong defects in epithelial AB polarity and thus in establishment and maintenance of epithelial cells. In contrast to Par3, loss of Crb3 expression induces tumorigenesis in kidney cells. This effect was associated with several characteristics of cell polarity disruption. This phenotype was reversed upon restoration of Crb3 expression (26, 27). Accordingly, loss of Crb3 is associated with a shorter overall survival in ccRCC (28). Altogether, polarity factors mislocalization and/or their deregulated expression are associated with tumor progression. This may be due to altered epithelia organization involving cell-cell contact disruption, a higher ability to transform phenotype (EMT) and for cell migration, and/or increased cell proliferation signaling.

Kidney Cancer and EMT

The EMT is known for more than a decade to participate in tumor progression and metastasis formation in many carcinomas. This process by which epithelial cells acquire a mesenchymal phenotype starts with loss of cell-cell adhesion and polarity and leads to increased cell motility and invasion. At the molecular level, EMT is characterized by the alteration of some gene expression profiles resulting in down-regulation of epithelial markers (such as E-cadherin, ZO-1, and cytokeratins), and up-regulation of mesenchymal markers, such as vimentin (29).

The implication of EMT in clear cell renal cell carcinoma (ccRCC) progression and invasiveness has been established within the last 5 years, especially when investigators were searching for new biomarkers associated with clinical outcome. While comparing mRNA levels of 46 EMT-related genes between RCC and healthy kidney samples, Chen and colleagues showed that low vimentin, CXCR4, fibronectin, and TWIST1 transcript levels are correlated with a better outcome whereas overexpressed vimentin and CXCR4 constitute independent markers for poor prognosis in RCC patients (30). Likewise, using an

immunohistochemical approach on a cohort of 122 RCC patients, protein expression levels of vimentin, TWIST, E-cadherin, and clusterin were identified as predictors of disease recurrence (31). Overexpression of zinc-finger transcription factors SNAI1/Snail or ZEB2/SIP1, well-known EMT inducers acting as repressors of E-cadherin transcription, has also been associated with poor prognosis in RCC patients (32, 33). It could result at least in part from the loss or a decreased expression of NDRG2 and FOXO3a observed in high grade or metastatic RCC tumors, respectively (34, 35). Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain how EMT is induced and/or sustained during kidney tumorigenesis.

As a consequence of the functional inactivation of VHL very often observed in ccRCC, accumulation of Hypoxia-induced transcription factors HIF1 and/or 2α leads to the transcriptional activation of many HIF target genes. Among them, erythropoietin (EPO) may stimulate EMT in RCC via the PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway (36) in agreement with the observations that the mTOR inhibitor Everolimus was able to slow down RCC tumor growth and to reverse EMT phenotype in a mouse xenograft model (37). At least two proinflammatory cytokines, tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF α) and interleukin 15 (IL-15), have been reported to play a role in EMT induction in RCC. Serum levels of TNFα are significantly increased in RCC patients as well as secretion by tumor cells and it was demonstrated that TNFα promotes EMT in RCC by decreasing E-cadherin expression and increasing vimentin expression and MMP9 activity (38, 39). This TNFa effect is mediated through the inhibition of GSK3β in a NFκBindependent manner (39, 40). In contrast, IL-15 production is not altered in RCC but the IL-15 signaling pathway is profoundly modified because of the expression of a particular transmembrane IL-15 form and the defective expression of CD132 (yc chain of the IL-2 receptor family) and JAK3 (41), which both favor EMT through down-regulation of E-cadherin expression (42).

Kidney Cancer and Angiogenesis

To proliferate, cancer cells require a continuous supply of nutrients and oxygen. This supply is function of the distance between tumor vessels and cancer cells, leading to intratumoral hypoxia heterogeneity (43). To overcome this phenomenon, angiogenesis is up-regulated in most cancers, due to an overproduction of angiogenic stimulators and the consequent unbalanced proportion of activators (such as VEGF, MMPs, FGF, HGF...) and inhibitors (such as thrombospondins, endostatin, angiostatin...) in favor of the hyperactive tumor vasculature development (44). Therefore, tumor vessels are disorganized, tortuous, and mal-shaped with fewer mural pericytes (45). Moreover, proliferating cancer cells can also exert a pressure on intratumoral blood and lymphatic vessels (46) leading to an impaired blood perfusion. These vascular abnormalities lead to a hypoxic, acidic, and hypertensive tumor microenvironment. Adaptation to hypoxia at the cellular level is mainly regulated by the Hypoxia Inducible Factors (HIFs).

In ccRCC, the HIF system is up-regulated both by microenvironmental hypoxia and a genetic event, the VHL inactivation, that lead to HIF- α stability. Indeed, the *VHL* gene is deleted, mutated or hypermethylated in ~90% of the cases, leading to the absence or to the expression of a non-functional pVHL protein (47). HIFs, the main targets of pVHL, are transcription factors responsible for numerous hypoxia responses by promoting expression of genes involved in the cellular adaptation to hypoxia. In normoxia, the oxygen-dependent prolyl hydroxylated domain containing proteins (PHDs) specifically hydroxylate HIF-a in its N-terminal transactivation domain (NTAD) (48, 49), allowing its interaction with pVHL, the substrate recognition subunit of an E3 ubiquitin ligase complex, and its subsequent degradation by the 26S proteasome (50). HIF- α can also be hydroxylated in an oxygen-dependent manner on its C-terminal transactivation domain (CTAD) by the Factor Inhibiting HIF (FIH-1). This hydroxylation prevents the recruitment of the transcriptional co-activators CBP and p300. Thus, under low oxygen conditions or in absence of a functional pVHL, HIF- α is stabilized and can dimerize with the stable HIF- β , and this heterodimer transcriptionally activates up to 200 genes involved in cell growth, glucose metabolism, angiogenesis, apoptosis, pH regulation... One of the most described targets of HIFs is the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). It is overexpressed at the mRNA and protein levels in ccRCC compared to normal kidney tissues (51, 52). Endothelial cells but also RCC cells express the VEGF Receptor (VEGFR-2), inducing increased tumor angiogenesis. VEGF and its receptor constituted the main targets for metastatic RCC treatments such as Sunitinib, Sorafenib, Pazopanib, and Bevacizumab (53-55). However, most of the ccRCC patients develop resistance to these VEGF inhibitors. mTOR inhibitors (Temsirolimus and Everolimus) were also used for RCC treatment by acting downstream of the VEGF receptor through HIF down-regulation since mTORC1 drives HIF-1 α synthesis (56).

The HIF α family is composed of three different members (HIF-1 α , HIF-2 α , and HIF-3 α). HIF-1 α is ubiquitously expressed whereas HIF-2 α expression is more restricted, but both isoforms are co-expressed in numerous cell types. HIF-1 α and HIF-2 α have common and also unique targets and are thought to have overlapping functions, but also divergent outcomes in tumorigenesis. In fact, HIF-1 α and HIF-2 α were first considered as essential for ccRCC progression but several studies tend toward an oncogenic role for HIF-2 α in ccRCC and a tumor suppressor function for HIF-1 α (23, 57, 58). Moreover, most of the VHL^{-/-} ccRCC cell lines do not express HIF-1 α whereas they all express HIF-2 α , suggesting a selective pressure to maintain HIF-2 α expression.

Kidney Cancer and Ciliogenesis

Kidney epithelial cells have developed primary cilia that extend into the tubular lumen. This includes cells in the parietal layer of Bowman's capsule, proximal tubules, the loop of Henle, and the collecting duct. Cilia are present on almost all cells lining the nephron, with the exception of intercalated cells (59).

In the kidney, the cilium serves as a flow sensor in the kidney tubules lumen, with flow-induced ciliary bending causing a transient increase in intracellular calcium (60). Polycystins (PC) 1 and 2, gene products of PKD1 and PKD2, are large multi-pass transmembrane proteins of the transporter receptor potential channel (TRPC) family of calcium transporters. Mutations of PKD1 and PKD2 induce cyst formation in the kidney, and cyst formation in part arises because of derestricted cell proliferation. Thus PC1 and PC2 at least indirectly participate in cell-cycle control. Signaling downstream of PC1 and PC2 is quite complex. In normal cells, these proteins negatively regulate the cAMP and Raf–MEK–ERK signaling pathways (61), both of which being hyper activated in renal epithelial cysts (62).

The primary cilium of the kidney epithelium mediates sensation of mechanical signals produced by apical fluid shear stress and its transduction into an intracellular Ca^{2+} signaling response (63, 64). In cell culture, deflection of the cilia axoneme initiates a transient increase in the level of intracellular Ca^{2+} resulting from Ca^{2+} entry through a channel, possibly PC1 and PC2, located in the cilium. This is supported by the fact that the Ca^{2+} influx generated by fluid flow is abolished in cell lines lacking polycystin-1 (65) and by the loss of fluid flow-mediated calcium signaling in the embryo.

Accordingly, defects in assembly or function of primary cilia lead to a plethora of developmental disorders and pathological conditions known as ciliopathies (66). Cystic kidney disorders are one of the leading causes of end-stage renal disease. Several proteins implicated in the pathogenesis of PKD localize to cilia. In the growth of the renal normal tubule, the mitotic spindle of dividing cells aligns along the axis of the nephron. However, in cells with mutations within *Pkhd1* (encoding fibrocystin) as well as *Hnf-1* genes, the spindle fails to correctly orient inducing abnormal cell division (67).

An important feature of ciliary signaling is the continuous interaction with regulatory signaling molecules at the ciliary base, i.e., the centrosomal region, which may coordinate the crosstalk between separate ciliary signaling pathways to activate specific cellular targets and gene arrays for specified cellular or tissue responses (67, 68).

The VHL disease is caused by germline mutation in the *vhl* tumor suppressor gene. One of the major clinical manifestations of the disease includes kidney tumor. Around 80% of the VHL patients developed renal cysts. pVHL localized to the cilia. Ectopic expression of VHL gene in renal clear cell carcinoma cell lines restored cilia formation, implying that pVHL might directly support ciliogenesis (69). Inactivation of VHL and GSK-3b was required to allow loss of cilia based on cooperative function of these proteins in ciliary maintenance. pVHL also regulates microtubule orientation during ciliogenesis and interacts with the Par3–Par6-atypical PKC complex, which supports ciliogenesis (70). Moreover, pVHL associates with kinesin 2, allowing pVHL to influence microtubule dynamics in support of cilia (71, 72).

Genetic Instability and Kidney Cancer

A large proportion of tumors are aneuploid and this abnormal number of chromosomes is thought to contribute to tumorigenesis. It is associated with poor prognosis, multidrug resistance, and increased capacity to metastasis. Genomic instability may be the result of several mitotic defects (73–75).

During mitosis, the formation of a bipolar mitotic spindle is essential for proper chromosome segregation. The chromosome segregation mediated by the anaphase-promoting complex/ cyclosome (APC/C) is controlled by the spindle assembly checkpoint (SAC). This checkpoint arrests cell-cycle progression by modulating the activity of the mitotic kinase CDK1 until all chromosomes are properly attached to the mitotic spindle (76, 77). The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC), composed of Aurora-B, INCENP, Borealin, and Survivin, plays also a critical role at different stages of mitosis and cytokinesis by recruiting condensin complex in mitotic entry (78, 79) and by activating SAC in metaphase if chromosomes are not properly attached to the spindle. Its relocalisation from anaphase chromosomes to cell equator promotes mitotic exit and cytokinesis (80). Hence, deregulated CDK1 activation, weakened mitotic checkpoint, defective chromatid cohesion or condensation, may contribute to genomic instability. Indeed several alterations in mitotic genes have been reported in human cancer with chromosome instability (81). The duplication and maturation of centrosome is a critical step for the formation of a bipolar mitotic spindle. Thus, centrosome amplification, enrichment for centrosome components [such as CDK1, NEK2, Aurora-A, Aurora-B, or Polo-like kinase 1 (Plk1)] or merotelic attachment of chromosomes to the mitotic spindle may promote abnormal cell division and aneuploidy (77, 82, 83).

A recent study on VHL showed that this protein is a controller of mitotic fidelity *in vivo* (84). VHL is localized to the mitotic spindle. The loss of function of pVHL *in cellulo* and *in vivo* provokes spindle misorientation as a result of unstable astral MT and chromosome instability due to SAC impairment (85, 86). This aneuploidy phenotype in VHL-deficient renal carcinoma cell lines is suppressed by ectopic expression of Mad2, a regulator of APC/C (85) or inhibition of miR-28-5p, a key regulator of Mad2 protein translation upregulated in a variety of cancers (84, 87). This result suggests that low level of Mad2 is linked to chromosomal instability (CIN) in VHL-associated kidney cancers (86).

It has been observed that the VHL loss of function is not sufficient to explain tumor formation in kidney. Recently, Albers et al. have shown that secondary genetic alterations of p53 can cooperate with loss of pVHL to induce tumors in mice (88). Detailed cytogenetic analysis of tumor at different stages and gene expression analysis are necessary to understand tumor development and the molecular basis that contribute to an euploidy.

Non-Mitotic Roles of Mitotic Kinases in Kidney Cancer Polo-Like Kinase 1

Polo-like kinase 1 is the best characterized member of the Plks family (89). This serine/threonine kinase is known to regulate multiple stages of mitosis. Its expression is cell-cycle regulated since it increases from late S phase to mitosis, and its degradation mediated by APC/C starts in late mitosis. In interphase, Plk1 is expressed in the cytoplasm and at the centrosomes whereas in mitosis, it localizes to the centrosomes in prophase, then becomes enriched at kinetochores during prometaphase and metaphase, and in late mitosis a fraction of Plk1 is found at the spindle midzone (90). Plk1 is not only involved in the assembly of a bipolar spindle, centrosomes duplication and maturation, DNA replication, and DNA damage checkpoint, but also in the control of the G2/M transition. Several studies demonstrate its role not only in sister chromatid dissociation but also in mitotic exit and cytokinesis [reviewed in Ref. (91, 92)].

Since Plk1 is a key regulator of the cell division, it evidently appeared as an interesting target for anti-mitotic chemotherapeutic drugs (93). Small-molecule inhibitors of Plk1 activity have been developed. Several phase II trials were performed in solid tumors using for instance BI2536, a Plk1 inhibitor, but it exhibited a limited anti-tumoral activity, suggesting that more favorable pharmacological derivates are required (94). Despite these non-conclusive trials, Plk1 remains a promising target since it is overexpressed in a number of human tumors: esophageal squamous cell carcinoma (95), hepatocellular carcinoma (96), bladder carcinoma (97), thyroid carcinoma (98, 99), colorectal cancer (100), pancreatic cancer (101), prostate cancer (102), melanoma (103), breast cancer (104), and ovarian cancer (105). Its overexpression is often correlated with tumor grade, sometimes with metastatic disease (103), and proposed as prognosis factor. Interestingly, a gene expression profiling performed on ccRCC patient primary tumors identified Plk1 as significantly correlated with disease malignancy (106). Plk1 is overexpressed at the mRNA and protein level in RCC patient tissues (107) and this overexpression is correlated with the tumor grade and metastases. Moreover, Plk1 knock-down by siRNA strategy or small-molecule inhibitor decreased ccRCC cell proliferation in vitro by G2/M blockade (106) and invasion properties (107). To date, no clinical trial was performed using Plk1 inhibitors alone or in combination with other drugs in RCC patients. Intratumoral injections of Plk1 inhibitor in ccRCC xenograft nude mice induced a tumor volume decrease indicating that a sustained inhibition of Plk1 function may inhibit ccRCC tumor growth in vivo (106). Intriguingly, another in vivo study reported that a liposomal anti-Plk1 siRNA delivery system failed to inhibit tumor growth in a mouse xenograft RCC model (108).

Non-mitotic functions were recently attributed to Plk1, including a role in cilia disassembly. Indeed, an overexpression of Plk1 dramatically reduces the length and the percentage of primary cilia whereas the depletion of Plk1 or the inhibition of its kinase activity induces a delay in cilia disassembly (109). Even if Plk1 is not required for proper ciliogenesis (110), Lee and colleagues identified a new primary cilia disassembly pathway mediated by Wnt5a, CK1c, Dvl2, and Plk1 (111). Under growth stimulation, the non-canonical ligand of the Wnt pathway, Wnt5a, enhances the Plk1 bound to Dvl-2, formerly phosphorylated by CK1c. This interaction stabilizes HEF1 and the HEF1/AurA complex, leading to the HEF1/AurA dependent primary cilia disassembly. Another study has demonstrated that Plk1 is recruited to the pericentriolar matrix by PCM1, a centriolar satellite protein (109). This interaction requires prior phosphorylation of PCM1 by CDK1. Then, Plk1 is activated by Aurora-A and promotes primary cilia disassembly. Moreover, KIF2A, a member of the kinesin-13 protein family with only an ATP-dependent microtubule depolymerization activity, is phosphorylated by Plk1 at the level of subdistal appendages of the mother centriole (112). This event enhances MT depolymerization to disassemble primary cilia. KIF24, another kinesin-13 protein, was previously described to suppress inappropriate ciliogenesis in proliferating cells by stabilizing CP110 (113). In quiescent cells, KIF2A and KIF24 are both ubiquitinated by APC/C, which may prevent a premature initiation of cilia disassembly (112). Interestingly, this Plk1-KIF2A pathway was found constitutively

active and described as involved in defective ciliogenesis in a ciliopathy named premature chromatid separation (PCS) syndrome (114). Of note, Plk1 was also associated to another ciliopathy, the nephronophthisis (NPH), a cystic kidney disease. Indeed, Plk1 colocalizes at the transition zone of the cilia with nephrocystin 1 (NPHP1), a scaffold protein of the NPH protein complex frequently mutated in NPH patients. Plk1 phosphorylates NPHP1, leading to cilia disassembly (115). The function of this phosphorylation and its link with cilia disassembly remain to be determined, but this study highlighted another signaling role for Plk1 in cilia disassembly at the transition zone. Further investigations are needed to study whether the non-mitotic function of Plk1 in cilia disassembly is involved in ccRCC development since this pathology is strikingly linked to cystic lesions and thus cilia defects.

Casein Kinase 2

Casein kinase 2 (CK2) is a ubiquitously expressed and much conserved serine/threonine protein kinase, which is composed of two catalytic α - (or α' -) and two regulatory β -subunits. This constitutively active kinase is involved in cell proliferation and survival; it exerts pleiotropic effects throughout cell-cycle progression and notably during mitosis, when CK2a is transiently hyperphosphorylated (116). During the G2-M transition, it first plays a role in chromatin condensation by phosphorylating DNA topoisomerase 2α (117). It also participates in the activation of M-phase promoting factor, CDK1-cyclin B, both by phosphorylating/activating the phosphatase CDC25B and by facilitating PLK1-mediated Wee1 inhibition (118, 119). CK2 is then located on the mitotic apparatus in a Pin-1-dependent manner where it shares with Plk1 the microtubule plus-end-tracking protein CLIP170 as a substrate, the phosphorylation of which regulates the timely microtubulekinetochore attachment and contributes to proper chromosome alignment at metaphase (120). Together with the Aurora-B mitotic kinase, CK2 is later involved in spindle elongation and chromosome segregation during anaphase in yeast and interestingly, loss of CK2 activity has been shown to activate SAC (121).

Casein kinase 2 has been shown to be overexpressed, and its activity increased, in ccRCC compared to healthy kidney (122), as reported in many other cancer types. Such deregulation of CK2 activity during mitosis may be sufficient to cause mitotic chromosome instability and the ensuing aneuploidy that have been established to promote tumorigenesis. There is however evidence from several reports regarding solid tumors to suggest that overexpression of CK2 could also influence kidney tumor development through non-mitotic mechanisms. First, CK2 could exacerbate angiogenesis in hypoxic renal tumors since the potent and selective small molecule CK2 inhibitor CX-4945 (also called silmitasertib) has been shown to exert anti-tumor activity through inhibition of angiogenesis in breast cancer (123). This proangiogenic effect of CK2 has been recently discussed [see for review in Ref. (124)]; it is likely the result of several possible actions of the kinase in the signaling cascade leading to hypoxia-mediated transcription of HIF target genes (see Figure 1 for details).

Proangiogenic effect of overexpressed CK2 could additionally be mediated by local overproduction, by tumoral and peripheral blood mononuclear cells, of prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), the most predominant and biologically active eicosanoid produced



by cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2); this enzyme is indeed often upregulated in ccRCC, likely through a CK2-induced Wnt/ β -catenin pathway and its expression is correlated with prognosis [see for review in Ref. (130)].

Besides, overexpression of COX2 is also associated with tumor cell migration and invasion as well as the PGE2 receptor EP4, the expression of which is strongly correlated with ccRCC tumor stage and aggressiveness and the presence of metastases (130) but there is to date no such available data connecting CK2 expression levels and tumor progression. A few recent studies on other solid tumors (lung and colon) nevertheless suggest that CK2 could also be involved in the EMT: CK2 α is overexpressed in colorectal cancer compared to adenoma or healthy colorectal tissue and its silencing by RNA interference, while slowing down tumor cell proliferation also inhibited cell motility and invasion. At the molecular level, CK2a knock-down was able to reverse the EMT process by decreasing vimentin expression and upregulating E-cadherin (131). Similar observations were reported in A549 lung adenocarcinoma cells in which CK2 inhibition with CX-4945 strongly decreased cell migration and invasion at least through the attenuation of PI3K/AKT and ERK signaling pathways and blocked TGF- β -induced EMT (132, 133). Further investigation is worth pursuing in ccRCC to reveal such implication of overexpressed CK2 in EMT process and in the regulation of tumoral cell migration and invasion.

Doublecortin-Like Kinase 1

Doublecortin-Like Kinase 1 (DCLK1) was first isolated in *Caenorhabditis elegans* as the product of the zyg-8 gene. Zyg-8

loss-of-function alleles were isolated in a visual screen for mutants deficient in spindle positioning in the C. elegans one-cell stage embryo. The phenotype was due to shortening of astral MT during anaphase leading to a defect in spindle-cortex interaction. ZYG-8 is a microtubule-associated protein (MAP), which promotes MT stabilization. ZYG-8 encodes a protein kinase that harbors a catalytic kinase domain and a domain similar to human Doublecortin (DCX), a MAP, which stimulates MT polymerization. Both domains are required for its function in C. elegans where ZYG-8 localizes to MT. ZYG-8 kinase also binds to MT in vitro and in vivo through its DCX domain in mammalian cells. ZYG-8 function is required to maintain spindle architecture during anaphase and influences spindle positioning and thus the proper progression of mitosis (134). Later, it was shown that DCLK is a MT-associated kinase, which regulates spindle formation in neuronal cells. DCLK overexpression induced large monopolar spindles and a prometaphase arrest in mitotic neuronal cells. On the other hand, DCLK silencing perturbed mitotic spindle organization with shorter and thinner MT also promoting prometaphase arrest (135). Thus, in metazoans, DCLK1 has a conserved mitotic function in regulating spindle formation.

Doublecortin-Like Kinase 1 was identified as a marker of tumor stem cells (TSC) for instance in pancreatic and colorectal cancers (136) and is upregulated in many other solid tumors. It has been recently suggested that DCLK1 may constitute a potential relevant diagnostic and prognostic marker of circulating cancer cells [e.g., pancreatic adenocarcinoma (137)]. RCC cells share many characteristics with TSC, including an EMT phenotype. Interestingly, DCLK1 is epigenetically dysregulated and overexpressed in more than 90% of RCC tumors. Increased expression of DCLK1 correlates with stages II and III tumors. Expression of DCLK1 was correlated with the EMT phenotype in RCC. Consistently, silencing of DCLK1 in renal Caki-2 cell line promoted EMT-specific transcription factors down-regulation (SNAI1/SNAI2, TWIST1, and ZEB1) and reduced migration and invasion capacities. A decreased adhesive phenotype was also observed and correlated with a decrease in the expression of the focal adhesion regulator PTK2 (FAK). DCLK1 may regulate migration and invasion through the maintenance of focal adhesion (138). Whether MT and F-actin binding of DCLK1 is involved in its adhesion function remains to be investigated. Interestingly, it has been recently suggested that phosphorylation of FAK by the sphingosine kinase-1 may promote renal cell invasion (139). Thus DCLK1 may contribute to the metastatic process and targeting this kinase should be considered as part of an anti-cancer therapy (140).

Aurora-A Kinase

Aurora-A is a centrosomally localized cell-cycle regulatory serine/threonine kinase that activates the cyclin B1-Cdk1 mitotic kinase and coordinates formation of a bipolar spindle and nuclear envelope breakdown in M phase. The serine/threonine kinase Aurora-A localizes on duplicated centrosomes from the end of S phase to the beginning of the following G1 and is essential for mitotic entry, centrosome duplication, spindle formation, chromosome segregation, and cytokinesis (141). Aurora-A is activated by phosphorylation from the end of S phase until the next G1 when the kinase is ubiquitinated and degraded by the proteasome in a Cdh1-dependent manner (142, 143). The major roles of Aurora-A kinase have been widely described in the centrosome separation and spindle formation. Aurora-A is activated mainly by Ajuba (144); TPX2, Bora, as well as protein phosphatase inhibitor-2 (145, 146) and the focal scaffolding proteins HEF1 and NEDD9 (72). Phosphorylation of Aurora-A on T288 residue within the activation loop of the catalytic domain results in the activation of the protein. Aurora-A has multiple other phosphorylation sites modulating its mitotic and non-mitotic activities (S51, S53/S54, S66/S67, S89, S98, and S342 residues) (147). The relevance of the different phosphorylation sites is not actually well known.

The human *Aurora-A* gene resides at chromosome 20q13.2, a region that is commonly amplified in primary breast tumors, colorectal cancers, and other cancer cell lines, including breast, ovarian, colon, prostate, neuroblastoma, and cervical cell lines (148). Aurora-A abnormalities have been reported in a variety of malignant tumors correlated with an *Aurora-A* gene amplification or upregulation of Aurora-A expression in tumor tissues compared with normal tissues (149). Controversial studies suggested that Aurora-A abnormalities were positively correlated with aggressive tumor behavior invasion, and nodal metastasis, but some studies showed no correlation or an inverse correlation (150). The oncogenic effects of Aurora-A was attributed to its interaction with several important cellular proteins, including protein phosphatase 1, target protein for xklp2, HEF1, p53, CENP-A, Ajuba, and transforming acidic coiled-coil (141).

Even though the expression of the kinase from S to M phase and the localization of Aurora-A onto the centrosome and the spindle pole have been widely described, it becomes more and more evident that Aurora-A is present in all phases of the cell cycle and might fully participate in other functions that mitotic ones. Several recent studies have described non-mitotic functions of Aurora-A in cellular calcium signaling, cilia resorption or cytoskeleton organization. The presence of diffuse Aurora-A staining in the cytosol, the Golgi and perinuclear region hinted that it had a possible role unrelated to mitosis (151).

Previous studies have shown a potential role of Aurora-A in metastasis and that Aurora-A ectopic expression induced a robust increase in cell migration through its effect on tubulin polymerization (147, 152). The mechanism by which the kinase is involved in the process of mobility, migration, and invasion is not completely defined but it has been suggested a role of RAS, AKT, RALa, and MAPKs (153). Aurora-A has been shown to be implicated in cell migration along with SRC and FAK and, unexpectedly, is regulated by a lipase, phospholipase D2 (PLD2). Phosphatidic acid is able to bind and activate Aurora-A causing rapid tubulin polymerization and leading to an enhanced cell migration (154). The action of Aurora-A on cell mobility has also been investigated through a group of proteins involved in the focal adhesion as NEDD9, SRC and FAK. The effect of Aurora-A on cell migration is augmented in the presence of SRC and, in return, Aurora-A also activates FAK. Cell migration is also physically mediated by actin cytoskeleton and is initiated by the protrusion of the cell membrane (155). Overexpression of Aurora-A regulates actin reorganization, leading to free barbed end formation. Cofilin has emerged as an essential player for

the localized formation of the barbed ends, which act as sites for new local actin polymerization, thus determining the direction of cell protrusion and movement (156). A significant correlation between Aurora-A expression and cofilin dephosphorylation was described in the immunohistochemical analysis of clinical breast cancer specimens, supporting a novel signaling mechanism by which Aurora-A indirectly induced cofilin dephosphorylation and actin reorganization, thus promoting mammary cell movement and breast cancer metastasis (157). Most importantly, Aurora-A was demonstrated to enhance EMT and invasiveness via activation of MAPK signaling pathway. A novel oncogenic crosstalk between Raf/MAPK and Aurora-A signaling pathways has been established in the development of EMT, stemness, and tumor progression in ERα breast cancer cells. The constitutive activation of MAPK signaling pathway during tumor growth leads to the stabilization and accumulation of Aurora-A which induces the EMT (158). Aurora-A inhibition by VX-680 induced a significant suppression of cell invasion ability, as well as reversed its EMT behavior by reducing membrane expression of epithelial markers E-cadherin and β -catenin in cervical CN2 cells (152, 159).

Recent studies have shown more diverse, non-mitotic functions of Aurora-A orchestrating remodeling of the microtubular cytoskeleton during neurite extension (160) but also regulating protrusion and resorption of cellular cilia participating in cellular calcium signaling (161, 162). Aurora was shown to localize at the basal body of the cilium and its activation was shown to participate to the ciliary resorption by promoting histone deacetylase-dependent tubulin depolymerization of the ciliary axoneme (161).

The serum growth factors were also shown to induce Aurora-A activation at the basal body of the cell cilium in non-cycling G0/G1 cells causing Aurora-A and NEDD9-dependent cilia resorption (161). HEF1/Cas-L/NEDD9 is a component of focal adhesions that has a prominent role in inducing metastasis and that co-localizes with Aurora-A at the centrosome, thereby enhancing the effect of Aurora-A on the resorption of the cilium. After cilia resorption, Aurora-A ceases to be active (as judged by kinase activity) and will probably be reactivated for mitotic function as soon as the cell enters the cell cycle. By microinjecting active Aurora-A into cells, the cilium disappeared, leading to the conclusion that active Aurora-A is necessary and sufficient to induce cilium resorption (163). Loss of cilia associated with high level Aurora-A expression would indirectly impact the functionality of the cilia-dependent and cancer-relevant signaling cascades, such as those involving Hedgehog (164).

Pathological conditions of the kidney include renal cell carcinoma, in which elevated Aurora-A expression has (often) been reported (165) as well as its partner NEDD9 (72, 166, 167). Aurora-A pathway is induced through HIF (hypoxia-inducible factor-1) in ccRCC cells and has significant impact on two relevant features of *VHL*-defective cells: the suppression of primary cilia that *in vivo* can lead to premalignant cysts and the increased motility that can lead to metastasis (168). However, the underlying mechanism by which VHL loss increases Aurora-A levels has not been clearly elucidated, although it has been suggested that HIF-1 α mediates increased Aurora-A expression in VHL-null cells. Dere et al suggested that Aurora-A expression



is driven by β -catenin transcription in the VHL null cells and that the level of Aurora-A was not modified by Hif1- α (169).

Clear cell renal cell carcinoma is also characterized by VHL inactivation and more recent data indicate that VHL interacts with primary cilia in renal epithelial cells. A hallmark of ccRCC is loss of the primary cilium. Loss of this key organelle in ccRCC is caused by loss of VHL and associated with increased Aurora-A and histone deacetylase 6 (HDAC6) activities, which drive disassembly of the primary cilium. Aurora-A is typically described as solely localized to the centrosome or centrosomally derived ciliary basal body and otherwise hard to detect in non-cycling normal mammalian cells. Evidence that HEF1/Aurora-A/ HDAC6 signaling axis governs the resorption of cilia in addition to the previously defined roles for these proteins suggests a novel molecular mechanism to explain some cancer-associated ciliary loss. The focal adhesion protein HEF1 initially interacts with Aurora-A in G2 prior to the kinase activation. As the cell progresses throughout the cell cycle, focal adhesion disassembly releases a pool of HEF1, which promotes Aurora-A activation. Overexpression of HEF1 and Aurora-A promotes cytokinetic failure, and contributes to genomic instability. The protein association may interfere with a normal cellular interconversion between cilia and centrosome and contributes to cell cycle by staging critical signaling complexes that govern emergence from quiescence to S phase, and initiation of M phase.

Interestingly, formation of renal cysts is very strongly linked to defects in planar cell polarity control (170, 171). Aurora-A has also been found to directly phosphorylate Par-6, which together with atypical PKC and Par-3 regulate asymmetric cell division and cell polarity (172) and the changes in Ca²⁺ signaling induced by autosomal-dominant PKD (ADPKD)-associated mutations in the *PKD1* and *PKD2* genes (173–175). Low concentrations of drugs that inhibit Aurora-A activity raise basal intracellular Ca^{2+} levels in renal cells and PC2-dependent Ca^{2+} release. It has been also demonstrated that Aurora-A directly binds and phosphorylates PC2, and consequently may provide a mechanism by which Aurora-A inhibition limits PC2 Ca^{2+} channel activity. Moreover, the release of Ca^{2+} from the ER to the cytoplasm transiently activated Aurora-A, based on induced direct Ca^{2+} -calmodulin (CaM) binding to Aurora-A. The non-mitotic activities of Aurora-A likely contribute to deregulation of growth in tumor cells overexpressing Aurora-A (**Figure 2**).

CONCLUSION

Clear cell renal cell carcinoma is the predominant type of kidney cancer. ccRCC develops in the renal proximal tube and is linked to biallelic inactivation of the VHL tumor suppressor gene. Mitotic kinases defects mostly lead to aneuploid tumors and the sustained overexpression and activity of various mitotic kinases, including Aurora-A, Polo-like (Plk1), CK2, DCLK in diverse human tumors strongly indicate that these entities are intimately involved in the development of errors in chromosome segregation. Nevertheless, the non-mitotic functions of these kinases involved in the process of ciliogenesis, hypoxia, the EMT as well as the cell polarity likely play an important role in the process of tumorigenesis in kidney cancer as they also lead to genetic instability.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge the SFR Biosit CNRS UMS3480, the Bretagne Region, the INCA, and the LNCC for supporting the team projects.

REFERENCES

- Malumbres M, Barbacid M. Cell cycle kinases in cancer. Curr Opin Genet Dev (2007) 17:60–5. doi:10.1016/j.gde.2006.12.008
- Li JJ, Li SA. Mitotic kinases: the key to duplication, segregation, and cytokinesis errors, chromosomal instability, and oncogenesis. *Pharmacol Ther* (2006) 111:974–84. doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2006.02.006
- Lapenna S, Giordano A. Cell cycle kinases as therapeutic targets for cancer. Nat Rev Drug Discov (2009) 8:547–66. doi:10.1038/nrd2907
- Ellenbroek SI, Iden S, Collard JG. Cell polarity proteins and cancer. Semin Cancer Biol (2012) 22:208–15. doi:10.1016/j.semcancer.2012.02.012
- Feigin ME, Muthuswamy SK. Polarity proteins regulate mammalian cell-cell junctions and cancer pathogenesis. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2009) 21:694–700. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2009.07.003
- Li P, Mao X, Ren Y, Liu P. Epithelial cell polarity determinant CRB3 in cancer development. Int J Biol Sci (2015) 11:31–7. doi:10.7150/ijbs.10615
- Halaoui R, McCaffrey L. Rewiring cell polarity signaling in cancer. Oncogene (2015) 34:939–50. doi:10.1038/onc.2014.59
- Rodriguez-Boulan E, Macara IG. Organization and execution of the epithelial polarity programme. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2014) 15:225–42. doi:10.1038/ nrm3775
- Schluter MA, Margolis B. Apicobasal polarity in the kidney. Exp Cell Res (2012) 318:1033–9. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2012.02.028
- Lee DB, Huang E, Ward HJ. Tight junction biology and kidney dysfunction. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol (2006) 290:F20–34. doi:10.1152/ajprenal.00052.2005
- Wilson PD. Apico-basal polarity in polycystic kidney disease epithelia. Biochim Biophys Acta (2011) 1812:1239–48. doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2011.05.008
- Godde NJ, Pearson HB, Smith LK, Humbert PO. Dissecting the role of polarity regulators in cancer through the use of mouse models. *Exp Cell Res* (2014) 328:249–57. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2014.08.036
- Zen K, Yasui K, Gen Y, Dohi O, Wakabayashi N, Mitsufuji S, et al. Defective expression of polarity protein PAR-3 gene (PARD3) in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Oncogene* (2009) 28:2910–8. doi:10.1038/onc.2009.148
- Xue B, Krishnamurthy K, Allred DC, Muthuswamy SK. Loss of Par3 promotes breast cancer metastasis by compromising cell-cell cohesion. *Nat Cell Biol* (2013) 15:189–200. doi:10.1038/ncb2663
- McCaffrey LM, Montalbano J, Mihai C, Macara IG. Loss of the Par3 polarity protein promotes breast tumorigenesis and metastasis. *Cancer Cell* (2012) 22:601–14. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2012.10.003
- Rothenberg SM, Mohapatra G, Rivera MN, Winokur D, Greninger P, Nitta M, et al. A genome-wide screen for microdeletions reveals disruption of polarity complex genes in diverse human cancers. *Cancer Res* (2010) **70**:2158–64. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-3458
- Dugay F, Le Goff X, Rioux-Leclerq N, Chesnel F, Jouan F, Henry C, et al. Overexpression of the polarity protein PAR-3 in clear cell renal cell carcinoma is associated with poor prognosis. *Int J Cancer* (2014) 134:2051–60. doi:10.1002/ijc.28548
- Jan YJ, Ko BS, Liu TA, Wu YM, Liang SM, Chen SC, et al. Expression of partitioning defective 3 (par-3) for predicting extrahepatic metastasis and survival with hepatocellular carcinoma. *Int J Mol Sci* (2013) 14:1684–97. doi:10.3390/ijms14011684
- Iden S, van Riel WE, Schäfer R, Song JY, Hirose T, Ohno S, et al. Tumor type-dependent function of the par3 polarity protein in skin tumorigenesis. *Cancer Cell* (2012) 22:389–403. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2012.08.004
- Paraf F, Chauveau D, Chrétien Y, Richard S, Grünfeld JP, Droz D. Renal lesions in von Hippel-Lindau disease: immunohistochemical expression of nephron differentiation molecules, adhesion molecules and apoptosis proteins. *Histopathology* (2000) 36:457–65. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2559.2000.00857.x
- Kuehn A, Paner GP, Skinnider BF, Cohen C, Datta MW, Young AN, et al. Expression analysis of kidney-specific cadherin in a wide spectrum of traditional and newly recognized renal epithelial neoplasms: diagnostic and histogenetic implications. *Am J Surg Pathol* (2007) **31**:1528–33. doi:10.1097/ PAS.0b013e318058818c
- Davis CF, Ricketts CJ, Wang M, Yang L, Cherniack AD, Shen H, et al. The somatic genomic landscape of chromophobe renal cell carcinoma. *Cancer Cell* (2014) 26:319–30. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2014.07.014
- Frew IJ, Moch H. A clearer view of the molecular complexity of clear cell renal cell carcinoma. *Annu Rev Pathol* (2015) 10:263–89. doi:10.1146/ annurev-pathol-012414-040306

- Cavatorta AL, Fumero G, Chouhy D, Aguirre R, Nocito AL, Giri AA, et al. Differential expression of the human homologue of *Drosophila* discs large oncosuppressor in histologic samples from human papillomavirus-associated lesions as a marker for progression to malignancy. *Int J Cancer* (2004) 111:373–80. doi:10.1002/ijc.20275
- Dagher J, Dugay F, Rioux-Leclercq N, Verhoest G, Oger E, Bensalah K, et al. Cytoplasmic PAR-3 protein expression is associated with adverse prognostic factors in clear cell renal cell carcinoma and independently impacts survival. *Hum Pathol* (2014) 45:1639–46. doi:10.1016/j. humpath.2014.03.018
- Karp CM, Tan TT, Mathew R, Nelson D, Mukherjee C, Degenhardt K, et al. Role of the polarity determinant crumbs in suppressing mammalian epithelial tumor progression. *Cancer Res* (2008) 68:4105–15. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-07-6814
- Rehder D, Iden S, Nasdala I, Wegener J, Brickwedde MK, Vestweber D, et al. Junctional adhesion molecule-a participates in the formation of apico-basal polarity through different domains. *Exp Cell Res* (2006) 312:3389–403. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2006.07.004
- Mao X, Li P, Ren Y, Li J, Zhou C, Yang J, et al. Cell polarity protein CRB3 is an independent favorable prognostic factor for clear cell renal cell carcinoma. *Int J Oncol* (2015) 46:657–66. doi:10.3892/ijo.2014.2763
- Kalluri R, Weinberg RA. The basics of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. J Clin Invest (2009) 119:1420–8. doi:10.1172/JCI39104
- Chen D, Gassenmaier M, Maruschke M, Riesenberg R, Pohla H, Stief CG, et al. Expression and prognostic significance of a comprehensive epithelial-mesenchymal transition gene set in renal cell carcinoma. *J Urol* (2014) 191:479–86. doi:10.1016/j.juro.2013.08.052
- Harada K, Miyake H, Kusuda Y, Fujisawa M. Expression of epithelial-mesenchymal transition markers in renal cell carcinoma: impact on prognostic outcomes in patients undergoing radical nephrectomy. *BJU Int* (2012) 110:E1131–7. doi:10.1111/j.1464-410X.2012.11297.x
- 32. Fang Y, Wei J, Cao J, Zhao H, Liao B, Qiu S, et al. Protein expression of ZEB2 in renal cell carcinoma and its prognostic significance in patient survival. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e62558. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0062558
- Mikami S, Oya M, Mizuno R, Kosaka T, Katsube K, Okada Y. Invasion and metastasis of renal cell carcinoma. *Med Mol Morphol* (2014) 47:63–7. doi:10.1007/s00795-013-0064-6
- 34. O'Mahony FC, Faratian D, Varley J, Nanda J, Theodoulou M, Riddick AC, et al. The use of automated quantitative analysis to evaluate epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition associated proteins in clear cell renal cell carcinoma. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e31557. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0031557
- Ni D, Ma X, Li HZ, Gao Y, Li XT, Zhang Y, et al. Downregulation of FOXO3a promotes tumor metastasis and is associated with metastasis-free survival of patients with clear cell renal cell carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2014) 20:1779–90. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-13-1687
- Morais C, Johnson DW, Vesey DA, Gobe GC. Functional significance of erythropoietin in renal cell carcinoma. *BMC Cancer* (2013) 13:14. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-13-14
- Dos Santos C, Tijeras-Raballand A, Serova M, Sebbagh S, Slimane K, Faivre S, et al. Effects of preset sequential administrations of sunitinib and everolimus on tumour differentiation in Caki-1 renal cell carcinoma. *Br J Cancer* (2015) 112:86–94. doi:10.1038/bjc.2014.578
- Chuang MJ, Sun KH, Tang SJ, Deng MW, Wu YH, Sung JS, et al. Tumorderived tumor necrosis factor-alpha promotes progression and epithelial-mesenchymal transition in renal cell carcinoma cells. *Cancer Sci* (2008) 99:905–13. doi:10.1111/j.1349-7006.2008.00756.x
- Ho MY, Tang SJ, Chuang MJ, Cha TL, Li JY, Sun GH, et al. TNF-alpha induces epithelial-mesenchymal transition of renal cell carcinoma cells via a GSK3beta-dependent mechanism. *Mol Cancer Res* (2012) 10:1109–19. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-12-0160
- Wu ST, Sun GH, Hsu CY, Huang CS, Wu YH, Wang HH, et al. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha induces epithelial-mesenchymal transition of renal cell carcinoma cells via a nuclear factor kappa B-independent mechanism. *Exp Biol Med (Maywood)* (2011) 236:1022–9. doi:10.1258/ebm.2011.011058
- 41. Khawam K, Giron-Michel J, Gu Y, Perier A, Giuliani M, Caignard A, et al. Human renal cancer cells express a novel membrane-bound interleukin-15 that induces, in response to the soluble interleukin-15 receptor alpha chain, epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition. *Cancer Res* (2009) **69**:1561–9. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-3198

- Giron-Michel J, Azzi S, Khawam K, Caignard A, Devocelle A, Perrier A, et al. Interleukin-15 is a major regulator of the cell-microenvironment interactions in human renal cancer. *Bull Cancer* (2011) 98:32–9. doi:10.1684/ bdc.2011.1359
- Span PN, Bussink J. Biology of hypoxia. Semin Nucl Med (2015) 45:101–9. doi:10.1053/j.semnuclmed.2014.10.002
- Jain RK. Normalizing tumor microenvironment to treat cancer: bench to bedside to biomarkers. J Clin Oncol (2013) 31:2205–18. doi:10.1200/ JCO.2012.46.3653
- De Bock K, Cauwenberghs S, Carmeliet P. Vessel abnormalization: another hallmark of cancer? Molecular mechanisms and therapeutic implications. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* (2011) 21:73–9. doi:10.1016/j.gde.2010.10.008
- Padera TP, Stoll BR, Tooredman JB, Capen D, di Tomaso E, Jain RK. Pathology: cancer cells compress intratumour vessels. *Nature* (2004) 427:695. doi:10.1038/427695a
- Sato Y, Yoshizato T, Shiraishi Y, Maekawa S, Okuno Y, Kamura T, et al. Integrated molecular analysis of clear-cell renal cell carcinoma. *Nat Genet* (2013) 45:860–7. doi:10.1038/ng.2699
- Yu F, White SB, Zhao Q, Lee FS. HIF-1alpha binding to VHL is regulated by stimulus-sensitive proline hydroxylation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2001) 98:9630–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.181341498
- Ivan M, Kondo K, Yang H, Kim W, Valiando J, Ohh M, et al. HIFalpha targeted for VHL-mediated destruction by proline hydroxylation: implications for O2 sensing. *Science* (2001) 292:464–8. doi:10.1126/ science.1059817
- Cockman ME, Masson N, Mole DR, Jaakkola P, Chang GW, Clifford SC, et al. Hypoxia inducible factor-alpha binding and ubiquitylation by the von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor protein. *J Biol Chem* (2000) 275:25733–41. doi:10.1074/jbc.M002740200
- Tomisawa M, Tokunaga T, Oshika Y, Tsuchida T, Fukushima Y, Sato H, et al. Expression pattern of vascular endothelial growth factor isoform is closely correlated with tumour stage and vascularisation in renal cell carcinoma. *Eur J Cancer* (1999) 35:133–7. doi:10.1016/S0959-8049(98)00278-0
- Igarashi H, Esumi M, Ishida H, Okada K. Vascular endothelial growth factor overexpression is correlated with von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor gene inactivation in patients with sporadic renal cell carcinoma. *Cancer* (2002) 95:47–53. doi:10.1002/cncr.10635
- Escudier B, Eisen T, Stadler WM, Szczylik C, Oudard S, Siebels M, et al. Sorafenib in advanced clear-cell renal-cell carcinoma. *N Engl J Med* (2007) 356:125–34. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa060655
- Motzer RJ, Michaelson MD, Redman BG, Hudes GR, Wilding G, Figlin RA, et al. Activity of SU11248, a multitargeted inhibitor of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor and platelet-derived growth factor receptor, in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* (2006) 24:16–24. doi:10.1200/JCO.2005.02.2574
- Sternberg CN, Davis ID, Mardiak J, Szczylik C, Lee E, Wagstaff J, et al. Pazopanib in locally advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma: results of a randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol (2010) 28:1061–8. doi:10.1200/ JCO.2009.23.9764
- Land SC, Tee AR. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha is regulated by the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) via an mTOR signaling motif. J Biol Chem (2007) 282:20534–43. doi:10.1074/jbc.M611782200
- Keith B, Johnson RS, Simon MC. HIF1alpha and HIF2alpha: sibling rivalry in hypoxic tumour growth and progression. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2012) 12:9–22. doi:10.1038/nrc3183
- Shen C, Kaelin WG Jr. The VHL/HIF axis in clear cell renal carcinoma. Semin Cancer Biol (2013) 23:18–25. doi:10.1016/j.semcancer.2012.06.001
- Latta H, Maunsbach AB, Madden SC. Cilia in different segments of the rat nephron. *J Biophys Biochem Cytol* (1961) 11:248–52. doi:10.1083/jcb.11.1.248
- Praetorius HA, Spring KR. Bending the MDCK cell primary cilium increases intracellular calcium. J Membr Biol (2001) 184:71–9. doi:10.1007/ s00232-001-0075-4
- Yamaguchi T, Nagao S, Wallace DP, Belibi FA, Cowley BD, Pelling JC, et al. Cyclic AMP activates B-Raf and ERK in cyst epithelial cells from autosomal-dominant polycystic kidneys. *Kidney Int* (2003) 63:1983–94. doi:10.1046/j.1523-1755.2003.00023.x
- Calvet JP. Strategies to inhibit cyst formation in ADPKD. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol (2008) 3:1205–11. doi:10.2215/CJN.05651207

- Alenghat FJ, Nauli SM, Kolb R, Zhou J, Ingber DE. Global cytoskeletal control of mechanotransduction in kidney epithelial cells. *Exp Cell Res* (2004) 301:23–30. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2004.08.003
- Zhang Q, Taulman PD, Yoder BK. Cystic kidney diseases: all roads lead to the cilium. *Physiology (Bethesda)* (2004) 19:225–30. doi:10.1152/ physiol.00003.2004
- Nauli SM, Alenghat FJ, Luo Y, Williams E, Vassilev P, Li X, et al. Polycystins 1 and 2 mediate mechanosensation in the primary cilium of kidney cells. *Nat Genet* (2003) 33:129–37. doi:10.1038/ng1076
- Quarmby LM, Parker JD. Cilia and the cell cycle? J Cell Biol (2005) 169:707–10. doi:10.1083/jcb.200503053
- Yoder BK. Role of primary cilia in the pathogenesis of polycystic kidney disease. J Am Soc Nephrol (2007) 18:1381–8. doi:10.1681/ASN.2006111215
- Veland IR, Awan A, Pedersen LB, Yoder BK, Christensen ST. Primary cilia and signaling pathways in mammalian development, health and disease. *Nephron Physiol* (2009) 111:39–53. doi:10.1159/000208212
- Schermer B, Ghenoiu C, Bartram M, Müller RU, Kotsis F, Höhne M, et al. The von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor protein controls ciliogenesis by orienting microtubule growth. J Cell Biol (2006) 175:547–54. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200605092
- Fan S, Hurd TW, Liu CJ, Straight SW, Weimbs T, Hurd EA, et al. Polarity proteins control ciliogenesis via kinesin motor interactions. *Curr Biol* (2004) 14:1451–61. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2004.08.025
- Lolkema MP, Mans DA, Snijckers CM, van Noort M, van Beest M, Voest EE, et al. The von Hippel-Lindau tumour suppressor interacts with microtubules through kinesin-2. *FEBS Lett* (2007) 581:4571–6. doi:10.1016/j. febslet.2007.08.050
- Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. The focal adhesion scaffolding protein HEF1 regulates activation of the Aurora-A and Nek2 kinases at the centrosome. *Nat Cell Biol* (2005) 7:937–46. doi:10.1038/ncb1309
- Kops GJ, Weaver BA, Cleveland DW. On the road to cancer: aneuploidy and the mitotic checkpoint. Nat Rev Cancer (2005) 5:773–85. doi:10.1038/ nrc1714
- Carter SL, Eklund AC, Kohane IS, Harris LN, Szallasi Z. A signature of chromosomal instability inferred from gene expression profiles predicts clinical outcome in multiple human cancers. *Nat Genet* (2006) 38:1043–8. doi:10.1038/ng1861
- McGranahan N, Burrell RA, Endesfelder D, Novelli MR, Swanton C. Cancer chromosomal instability: therapeutic and diagnostic challenges. *EMBO Rep* (2012) 13:528–38. doi:10.1038/embor.2012.61
- Musacchio A, Salmon ED. The spindle-assembly checkpoint in space and time. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2007) 8:379–93. doi:10.1038/nrm2163
- Malumbres M, Barbacid M. Cell cycle, CDKs and cancer: a changing paradigm. Nat Rev Cancer (2009) 9:153–66. doi:10.1038/nrc2602
- Lipp JJ, Hirota T, Poser I, Peters JM. Aurora B controls the association of condensin I but not condensin II with mitotic chromosomes. J Cell Sci (2007) 120:1245–55. doi:10.1242/jcs.03425
- Tada K, Susumu H, Sakuno T, Watanabe Y. Condensin association with histone H2A shapes mitotic chromosomes. *Nature* (2011) 474:477–83. doi:10.1038/nature10179
- Kitagawa M, Lee SH. The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC) as a key orchestrator of orderly mitotic exit and cytokinesis. *Front Cell Dev Biol* (2015) 3:14. doi:10.3389/fcell.2015.00014
- Perez de Castro I, de Carcer G, Malumbres M. A census of mitotic cancer genes: new insights into tumor cell biology and cancer therapy. *Carcinogenesis* (2007) 28:899–912. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgm019
- Fukasawa K. Oncogenes and tumour suppressors take on centrosomes. Nat Rev Cancer (2007) 7:911–24. doi:10.1038/nrc2249
- Torres EM, Sokolsky T, Tucker CM, Chan LY, Boselli M, Dunham MJ, et al. Effects of aneuploidy on cellular physiology and cell division in haploid yeast. *Science* (2007) 317:916–24. doi:10.1126/science.1142210
- Hell MP, Thoma CR, Fankhauser N, Christinat Y, Weber TC, Krek W. miR-28-5p promotes chromosomal instability in VHL-associated cancers by inhibiting Mad2 translation. *Cancer Res* (2014) 74:2432–43. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-2041
- Thoma CR, Toso A, Gutbrodt KL, Reggi SP, Frew IJ, Schraml P, et al. VHL loss causes spindle misorientation and chromosome instability. *Nat Cell Biol* (2009) 11:994–1001. doi:10.1038/ncb1912

- Hell MP, Duda M, Weber TC, Moch H, Krek W. Tumor suppressor VHL functions in the control of mitotic fidelity. *Cancer Res* (2014) 74:2422–31. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-2040
- Wilting SM, Snijders PJ, Verlaat W, Jaspers A, van de Wiel MA, van Wieringen WN, et al. Altered microRNA expression associated with chromosomal changes contributes to cervical carcinogenesis. *Oncogene* (2013) **32**:106–16. doi:10.1038/onc.2012.20
- Albers J, Rajski M, Schönenberger D, Harlander S, Schraml P, von Teichman A, et al. Combined mutation of Vhl and Trp53 causes renal cysts and tumours in mice. *EMBO Mol Med* (2013) 5:949–64. doi:10.1002/emmm.201202231
- de Carcer G, Manning G, Malumbres M. From Plk1 to Plk5: functional evolution of polo-like kinases. *Cell Cycle* (2011) 10:2255–62. doi:10.4161/ cc.10.14.16494
- Petronczki M, Lenart P, Peters JM. Polo on the rise-from mitotic entry to cytokinesis with Plk1. *Dev Cell* (2008) 14:646–59. doi:10.1016/j. devcel.2008.04.014
- Archambault V, Glover DM. Polo-like kinases: conservation and divergence in their functions and regulation. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 10:265–75. doi:10.1038/nrm2653
- Zitouni S, Nabais C, Jana SC, Guerrero A, Bettencourt-Dias M. Polo-like kinases: structural variations lead to multiple functions. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2014) 15:433–52. doi:10.1038/nrm3819
- Strebhardt K. Multifaceted polo-like kinases: drug targets and antitargets for cancer therapy. Nat Rev Drug Discov (2010) 9:643–60. doi:10.1038/nrd3184
- 94. Schöffski P, Blay JY, De Greve J, Brain E, Machiels JP, Soria JC, et al. Multicentric parallel phase II trial of the polo-like kinase 1 inhibitor BI 2536 in patients with advanced head and neck cancer, breast cancer, ovarian cancer, soft tissue sarcoma and melanoma. The first protocol of the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) Network of Core Institutes (NOCI). *Eur J Cancer* (2010) **46**:2206–15. doi:10.1016/j. ejca.2010.03.039
- Zhao C, Gong L, Li W, Chen L. Overexpression of Plk1 promotes malignant progress in human esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol (2010) 136:9–16. doi:10.1007/s00432-009-0630-4
- He ZL, Zheng H, Lin H, Miao XY, Zhong DW. Overexpression of polo-like kinase1 predicts a poor prognosis in hepatocellular carcinoma patients. *World J Gastroenterol* (2009) 15:4177–82. doi:10.3748/wjg.15.4177
- Zhang Z, Zhang G, Kong C. High expression of polo-like kinase 1 is associated with the metastasis and recurrence in urothelial carcinoma of bladder. Urol Oncol (2013) 31:1222–30. doi:10.1016/j.urolonc.2011.11.028
- Salvatore G, Nappi TC, Salerno P, Jiang Y, Garbi C, Ugolini C, et al. A cell proliferation and chromosomal instability signature in anaplastic thyroid carcinoma. *Cancer Res* (2007) 67:10148–58. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-07-1887
- Ito Y, Miyoshi E, Sasaki N, Kakudo K, Yoshida H, Tomoda C, et al. Pololike kinase 1 overexpression is an early event in the progression of papillary carcinoma. *Br J Cancer* (2004) **90**:414–8. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6601540
- 100. Takahashi T, Sano B, Nagata T, Kato H, Sugiyama Y, Kunieda K, et al. Pololike kinase 1 (PLK1) is overexpressed in primary colorectal cancers. *Cancer Sci* (2003) 94:148–52. doi:10.1111/j.1349-7006.2003.tb01411.x
- 101. Gray PJ Jr, Bearss DJ, Han H, Nagle R, Tsao MS, Dean N, et al. Identification of human polo-like kinase 1 as a potential therapeutic target in pancreatic cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2004) 3:641–6.
- 102. Weichert W, Schmidt M, Gekeler V, Denkert C, Stephan C, Jung K, et al. Polo-like kinase 1 is overexpressed in prostate cancer and linked to higher tumor grades. *Prostate* (2004) **60**:240–5. doi:10.1002/pros.20050
- Kneisel L, Strebhardt K, Bernd A, Wolter M, Binder A, Kaufmann R. Expression of polo-like kinase (PLK1) in thin melanomas: a novel marker of metastatic disease. J Cutan Pathol (2002) 29:354–8. doi:10.1034/j.1600-0560.2002.290605.x
- 104. Maire V, Némati F, Richardson M, Vincent-Salomon A, Tesson B, Rigaill G, et al. Polo-like kinase 1: a potential therapeutic option in combination with conventional chemotherapy for the management of patients with triple-negative breast cancer. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73:813–23. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-12-2633
- 105. Weichert W, Denkert C, Schmidt M, Gekeler V, Wolf G, Köbel M, et al. Pololike kinase isoform expression is a prognostic factor in ovarian carcinoma. *Br J Cancer* (2004) **90**:815–21. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6601610
- 106. Ding Y, Huang D, Zhang Z, Smith J, Petillo D, Looyenga BD, et al. Combined gene expression profiling and RNAi screening in clear cell renal cell

carcinoma identify PLK1 and other therapeutic kinase targets. Cancer Res (2011) 71:5225-34. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-0076

- 107. Zhang G, Zhang Z, Liu Z. Polo-like kinase 1 is overexpressed in renal cancer and participates in the proliferation and invasion of renal cancer cells. *Tumour Biol* (2013) 34:1887–94. doi:10.1007/s13277-013-0732-0
- Sakurai Y, Hatakeyama H, Akita H, Harashima H. Improvement of doxorubicin efficacy using liposomal anti-polo-like kinase 1 siRNA in human renal cell carcinomas. *Mol Pharm* (2014) 11:2713–9. doi:10.1021/mp500245z
- 109. Wang G, Chen Q, Zhang X, Zhang B, Zhuo X, Liu J, et al. PCM1 recruits Plk1 to the pericentriolar matrix to promote primary cilia disassembly before mitotic entry. J Cell Sci (2013) 126:1355–65. doi:10.1242/jcs.114918
- 110. Soung NK, Park JE, Yu LR, Lee KH, Lee JM, Bang JK, et al. Plk1-dependent and -independent roles of an ODF2 splice variant, hCenexin1, at the centrosome of somatic cells. *Dev Cell* (2009) 16:539–50. doi:10.1016/j. devcel.2009.02.004
- 111. Lee KH, Johmura Y, Yu LR, Park JE, Gao Y, Bang JK, et al. Identification of a novel Wnt5a-CK1varepsilon-Dvl2-Plk1-mediated primary cilia disassembly pathway. *EMBO J* (2012) **31**:3104–17. doi:10.1038/emboj.2012.144
- 112. Miyamoto T, Hosoba K, Ochiai H, Royba E, Izumi H, Sakuma T, et al. The microtubule-depolymerizing activity of a mitotic kinesin protein KIF2A drives primary cilia disassembly coupled with cell proliferation. *Cell Rep* (2015) **10**:664–73. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2015.01.003
- 113. Kobayashi T, Tsang WY, Li J, Lane W, Dynlacht BD. Centriolar kinesin Kif24 interacts with CP110 to remodel microtubules and regulate ciliogenesis. *Cell* (2011) 145:914–25. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.04.028
- 114. Miyamoto T, Porazinski S, Wang H, Borovina A, Ciruna B, Shimizu A, et al. Insufficiency of BUBR1, a mitotic spindle checkpoint regulator, causes impaired ciliogenesis in vertebrates. *Hum Mol Genet* (2011) 20:2058–70. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddr090
- 115. Seeger-Nukpezah T, Liebau MC, Höpker K, Lamkemeyer T, Benzing T, Golemis EA, et al. The centrosomal kinase Plk1 localizes to the transition zone of primary cilia and induces phosphorylation of nephrocystin-1. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e38838. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0038838
- St-Denis NA, Derksen DR, Litchfield DW. Evidence for regulation of mitotic progression through temporal phosphorylation and dephosphorylation of CK2alpha. *Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 29:2068–81. doi:10.1128/MCB.01563-08
- 117. Escargueil AE, Plisov SY, Filhol O, Cochet C, Larsen AK. Mitotic phosphorylation of DNA topoisomerase II alpha by protein kinase CK2 creates the MPM-2 phosphoepitope on Ser-1469. J Biol Chem (2000) 275:34710–8. doi:10.1074/jbc.M005179200
- Theis-Febvre N, Filhol O, Froment C, Cazales M, Cochet C, Monsarrat B, et al. Protein kinase CK2 regulates CDC25B phosphatase activity. *Oncogene* (2003) 22:220–32. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1206107
- Yde CW, Olsen BB, Meek D, Watanabe N, Guerra B. The regulatory beta-subunit of protein kinase CK2 regulates cell-cycle progression at the onset of mitosis. *Oncogene* (2008) 27:4986–97. doi:10.1038/onc.2008.146
- 120. Li H, Liu XS, Yang X, Wang Y, Wang Y, Turner JR, et al. Phosphorylation of CLIP-170 by Plk1 and CK2 promotes timely formation of kinetochore-microtubule attachments. *EMBO J* (2010) 29:2953–65. doi:10.1038/ emboj.2010.174
- 121. Peng Y, Wong CC, Nakajima Y, Tyers RG, Sarkeshik AS, Yates J III, et al. Overlapping kinetochore targets of CK2 and Aurora B kinases in mitotic regulation. *Mol Biol Cell* (2011) 22:2680–9. doi:10.1091/mbc.E10-11-0915
- 122. Stalter G, Siemer S, Becht E, Ziegler M, Remberger K, Issinger OG. Asymmetric expression of protein kinase CK2 subunits in human kidney tumors. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1994) **202**:141–7. doi:10.1006/ bbrc.1994.1904
- 123. Siddiqui-Jain A, Drygin D, Streiner N, Chua P, Pierre F, O'Brien SE, et al. CX-4945, an orally bioavailable selective inhibitor of protein kinase CK2, inhibits prosurvival and angiogenic signaling and exhibits antitumor efficacy. *Cancer Res* (2010) **70**:10288–98. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-1893
- Montenarh M. Protein kinase CK2 and angiogenesis. Adv Clin Exp Med (2014) 23:153–8. doi:10.17219/acem/37040
- 125. Pluemsampant S, Safronova OS, Nakahama K, Morita I. Protein kinase CK2 is a key activator of histone deacetylase in hypoxia-associated tumors. *Int J Cancer* (2008) **122**:333–41. doi:10.1002/ijc.23094
- 126. Ampofo E, Kietzmann T, Zimmer A, Jakupovic M, Montenarh M, Götz C. Phosphorylation of the von Hippel-Lindau protein (VHL) by protein kinase CK2 reduces its protein stability and affects p53 and HIF-1alpha mediated

transcription. Int J Biochem Cell Biol (2010) 42:1729-35. doi:10.1016/j. biocel.2010.07.008

- 127. Hubert A, Paris S, Piret JP, Ninane N, Raes M, Michiels C. Casein kinase 2 inhibition decreases hypoxia-inducible factor-1 activity under hypoxia through elevated p53 protein level. *J Cell Sci* (2006) **119**:3351–62. doi:10.1242/ jcs.03069
- Isaacs JS, Jung YJ, Mimnaugh EG, Martinez A, Cuttitta F, Neckers LM. Hsp90 regulates a von Hippel Lindau-independent hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha-degradative pathway. J Biol Chem (2002) 277:29936–44. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M204733200
- 129. Guerra B, Rasmussen TD, Schnitzler A, Jensen HH, Boldyreff BS, Miyata Y, et al. Protein kinase CK2 inhibition is associated with the destabilization of HIF-1alpha in human cancer cells. *Cancer Lett* (2015) **356**:751–61. doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2014.10.026
- 130. Kaminska K, Szczylik C, Lian F, Czarnecka AM. The role of prostaglandin E2 in renal cell cancer development: future implications for prognosis and therapy. *Future Oncol* (2014) 10:2177–87. doi:10.2217/fon.14.152
- 131. Zou J, Luo H, Zeng Q, Dong Z, Wu D, Liu L. Protein kinase CK2alpha is overexpressed in colorectal cancer and modulates cell proliferation and invasion via regulating EMT-related genes. J Transl Med (2011) 9:97. doi:10.1186/1479-5876-9-97
- 132. Ku MJ, Park JW, Ryu BJ, Son YJ, Kim SH, Lee SY. CK2 inhibitor CX4945 induces sequential inactivation of proteins in the signaling pathways related with cell migration and suppresses metastasis of A549 human lung cancer cells. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* (2013) **23**:5609–13. doi:10.1016/j.bmcl.2013.08.043
- 133. Kim J, Hwan Kim S. CK2 inhibitor CX-4945 blocks TGF-beta1-induced epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in A549 human lung adenocarcinoma cells. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e74342. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0074342
- 134. Gönczy P, Bellanger JM, Kirkham M, Pozniakowski A, Baumer K, Phillips JB, et al. zyg-8, a gene required for spindle positioning in *C. elegans*, encodes a doublecortin-related kinase that promotes microtubule assembly. *Dev Cell* (2001) 1:363–75. doi:10.1016/S1534-5807(01)00046-6
- 135. Shu T, Tseng HC, Sapir T, Stern P, Zhou Y, Sanada K, et al. Doublecortin-like kinase controls neurogenesis by regulating mitotic spindles and M phase progression. *Neuron* (2006) 49:25–39. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2005.10.039
- 136. Nakanishi Y, Seno H, Fukuoka A, Ueo T, Yamaga Y, Maruno T, et al. Dclk1 distinguishes between tumor and normal stem cells in the intestine. *Nat Genet* (2013) 45:98–103. doi:10.1038/ng.2481
- 137. Qu D, Johnson J, Chandrakesan P, Weygant N, May R, Aiello N, et al. Doublecortin-like kinase 1 is elevated serologically in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma and widely expressed on circulating tumor cells. *PLoS One* (2015) 10:e0118933. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0118933
- Weygant N, Qu D, May R, Tierney RM, Berry WL, Zhao L, et al. DCLK1 is a broadly dysregulated target against epithelial-mesenchymal transition, focal adhesion, and stemness in clear cell renal carcinoma. *Oncotarget* (2015) 6:2193–205. doi:10.18632/oncotarget.3059
- 139. Salama MF, Carroll B, Adada M, Pulkoski-Gross M, Hannun YA, Obeid LM. A novel role of sphingosine kinase-1 in the invasion and angiogenesis of VHL mutant clear cell renal cell carcinoma. *FASEB J* (2015) 29:2803–13. doi:10.1096/fj.15-270413
- 140. Weygant N, Qu D, Berry WL, May R, Chandrakesan P, Owen DB, et al. Small molecule kinase inhibitor LRRK2-IN-1 demonstrates potent activity against colorectal and pancreatic cancer through inhibition of doublecortin-like kinase 1. *Mol Cancer* (2014) 13:103. doi:10.1186/1476-4598-13-103
- 141. Marumoto T, Zhang D, Saya H. Aurora-A a guardian of poles. Nat Rev Cancer (2005) 5:42–50. doi:10.1038/nrc1526
- 142. Arlot-Bonnemains Y, Klotzbucher A, Giet R, Uzbekov R, Bihan R, Prigent C. Identification of a functional destruction box in the *Xenopus laevis* aurora-A kinase pEg2. *FEBS Lett* (2001) **508**:149–52. doi:10.1016/ S0014-5793(01)03048-4
- 143. Castro A, Arlot-Bonnemains Y, Vigneron S, Labbé JC, Prigent C, Lorca T. APC/Fizzy-Related targets Aurora-A kinase for proteolysis. *EMBO Rep* (2002) 3:457–62. doi:10.1093/embo-reports/kvf095
- 144. Hirota T, Kunitoku N, Sasayama T, Marumoto T, Zhang D, Nitta M, et al. Aurora-A and an interacting activator, the LIM protein Ajuba, are required for mitotic commitment in human cells. *Cell* (2003) 114:585–98. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(03)00642-1
- 145. Satinover DL, Leach CA, Stukenberg PT, Brautigan DL. Activation of Aurora-A kinase by protein phosphatase inhibitor-2, a bifunctional

signaling protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA (2004) 101:8625-30. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0402966101

- 146. Hutterer A, Berdnik D, Wirtz-Peitz F, Zigman M, Schleiffer A, Knoblich JA. Mitotic activation of the kinase Aurora-A requires its binding partner Bora. *Dev Cell* (2006) 11:147–57. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2006.06.002
- 147. Shagisultanova E, Dunbrack RL Jr, Golemis EA. Issues in interpreting the in vivo activity of Aurora-A. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2015) 19:187–200. d oi:10.1517/14728222.2014.981154
- 148. Fu J, Bian M, Jiang Q, Zhang C. Roles of Aurora kinases in mitosis and tumorigenesis. *Mol Cancer Res* (2007) 5:1–10. doi:10.1158/1541-7786. MCR-06-0208
- 149. Tanaka E, Hashimoto Y, Ito T, Okumura T, Kan T, Watanabe G, et al. The clinical significance of Aurora-A/STK15/BTAK expression in human esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2005) 11:1827–34. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-04-1627
- Li D, Zhu J, Firozi PF, Abbruzzese JL, Evans DB, Cleary K, et al. Overexpression of oncogenic STK15/BTAK/Aurora A kinase in human pancreatic cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2003) 9:991–7.
- 151. Cervigni RI, Barretta ML, Persico A, Corda D, Colanzi A. The role of Aurora-A kinase in the Golgi-dependent control of mitotic entry. *Bioarchitecture* (2011) 1:61–5. doi:10.4161/bioa.1.2.15329
- 152. Guan Z, Wang XR, Zhu XF, Huang XF, Xu J, Wang LH, et al. Aurora-A, a negative prognostic marker, increases migration and decreases radiosensitivity in cancer cells. *Cancer Res* (2007) 67:10436–44. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-07-1379
- 153. Wu JC, Chen TY, Yu CT, Tsai SJ, Hsu JM, Tang MJ, et al. Identification of V23RalA-Ser194 as a critical mediator for Aurora-A-induced cellular motility and transformation by small pool expression screening. *J Biol Chem* (2005) 280:9013–22. doi:10.1074/jbc.M411068200
- 154. Ganesan R, Mahankali M, Alter G, Gomez-Cambronero J. Two sites of action for PLD2 inhibitors: the enzyme catalytic center and an allosteric, phosphoinositide biding pocket. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2015) 1851:261–72. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2014.12.007
- Bailly M, Condeelis J. Cell motility: insights from the backstage. Nat Cell Biol (2002) 4:E292–4. doi:10.1038/ncb1202-e292
- Ghosh M, Song X, Mouneimne G, Sidani M, Lawrence DS, Condeelis JS. Cofilin promotes actin polymerization and defines the direction of cell motility. *Science* (2004) **304**:743–6. doi:10.1126/science.1094561
- 157. Wang LH, Xiang J, Yan M, Zhang Y, Zhao Y, Yue CF, et al. The mitotic kinase Aurora-A induces mammary cell migration and breast cancer metastasis by activating the Cofilin-F-actin pathway. *Cancer Res* (2010) **70**:9118–28. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-1246
- 158. D'Assoro AB, Liu T, Quatraro C, Amato A, Opyrchal M, Leontovich A, et al. The mitotic kinase Aurora – a promotes distant metastases by inducing epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in ERalpha(+) breast cancer cells. Oncogene (2014) 33:599–610. doi:10.1038/onc.2012.628
- 159. Wan XB, Long ZJ, Yan M, Xu J, Xia LP, Liu L, et al. Inhibition of Aurora-A suppresses epithelial-mesenchymal transition and invasion by downregulating MAPK in nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells. *Carcinogenesis* (2008) 29:1930–7. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgn176
- 160. Mori D, Yamada M, Mimori-Kiyosue Y, Shirai Y, Suzuki A, Ohno S, et al. An essential role of the aPKC-Aurora A-NDEL1 pathway in neurite elongation by modulation of microtubule dynamics. *Nat Cell Biol* (2009) 11:1057–68. doi:10.1038/ncb1919
- 161. Pugacheva EN, Jablonski SA, Hartman TR, Henske EP, Golemis EA. HEF1dependent Aurora A activation induces disassembly of the primary cilium. *Cell* (2007) **129**:1351–63. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.04.035
- Plotnikova OV, Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. Aurora A kinase activity influences calcium signaling in kidney cells. J Cell Biol (2011) 193:1021–32. doi:10.1083/jcb.201012061
- Plotnikova OV, Golemis EA, Pugacheva EN. Cell cycle-dependent ciliogenesis and cancer. *Cancer Res* (2008) 68:2058–61. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-07-5838
- 164. Wong SY, Seol AD, So PL, Ermilov AN, Bichakjian CK, Epstein EH Jr, et al. Primary cilia can both mediate and suppress Hedgehog pathway-dependent tumorigenesis. *Nat Med* (2009) 15:1055–61. doi:10.1038/nm.2011
- 165. Kurahashi T, Miyake H, Hara I, Fujisawa M. Significance of Aurora-A expression in renal cell carcinoma. Urol Oncol (2007) 25:128–33. doi:10.1016/j. urolonc.2006.06.001

- 166. Law SF, Estojak J, Wang B, Mysliwiec T, Kruh G, Golemis EA. Human enhancer of filamentation 1, a novel p130cas-like docking protein, associates with focal adhesion kinase and induces pseudohyphal growth in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Cell Biol* (1996) 16:3327–37. doi:10.1128/ MCB.16.7.3327
- Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. HEF1-aurora A interactions: points of dialog between the cell cycle and cell attachment signaling networks. *Cell Cycle* (2006) 5:384–91. doi:10.4161/cc.5.4.2439
- 168. Xu J, Li H, Wang B, Xu Y, Yang J, Zhang X, et al. VHL inactivation induces HEF1 and Aurora kinase A. J Am Soc Nephrol (2010) 21:2041–6. doi:10.1681/ ASN.2010040345
- 169. Dere R, Perkins AL, Bawa-Khalfe T, Jonasch D, Walker CL. beta-catenin links von Hippel-Lindau to aurora kinase A and loss of primary cilia in renal cell carcinoma. J Am Soc Nephrol (2015) 26:553–64. doi:10.1681/ ASN.2013090984
- 170. Fischer E, Legue E, Doyen A, Nato F, Nicolas JF, Torres V, et al. Defective planar cell polarity in polycystic kidney disease. *Nat Genet* (2006) 38:21–3. doi:10.1038/ng1701
- Bacallao RL, McNeill H. Cystic kidney diseases and planar cell polarity signaling. *Clin Genet* (2009) 75:107–17. doi:10.1111/j.1399-0004.2008.01148.x
- 172. Ogawa H, Ohta N, Moon W, Matsuzaki F. Protein phosphatase 2A negatively regulates aPKC signaling by modulating phosphorylation of Par-6 in

Drosophila neuroblast asymmetric divisions. J Cell Sci (2009) 122:3242–9. doi:10.1242/jcs.050955

- 173. Hanaoka K, Qian F, Boletta A, Bhunia AK, Piontek K, Tsiokas L, et al. Co-assembly of polycystin-1 and -2 produces unique cation-permeable currents. *Nature* (2000) **408**:990–4. doi:10.1038/35050128
- Wilson PD. Polycystic kidney disease: new understanding in the pathogenesis. Int J Biochem Cell Biol (2004) 36:1868–73. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2004.03.012
- Benzing T, Walz G. Cilium-generated signaling: a cellular GPS? *Curr Opin* Nephrol Hypertens (2006) 15:245–9. doi:10.1097/01.mnh.0000222690.53970. ca

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Hascoet, Chesnel, Le Goff, Le Goff and Arlot-Bonnemains. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Aurora Kinase Inhibitors: Current Status and Outlook

Vassilios Bavetsias¹ and Spiros Linardopoulos^{1,2*}

¹ Cancer Research UK Cancer Therapeutics Unit, Division of Cancer Therapeutics, The Institute of Cancer Research, London, UK, ²Breast Cancer Now, Division of Breast Cancer Research, The Institute of Cancer Research, London, UK

The Aurora kinase family comprises of cell cycle-regulated serine/threonine kinases important for mitosis. Their activity and protein expression are cell cycle regulated, peaking during mitosis to orchestrate important mitotic processes including centrosome maturation, chromosome alignment, chromosome segregation, and cytokinesis. In humans, the Aurora kinase family consists of three members; Aurora-A, Aurora-B, and Aurora-C, which each share a conserved C-terminal catalytic domain but differ in their sub-cellular localization, substrate specificity, and function during mitosis. In addition, Aurora-A and Aurora-B have been found to be overexpressed in a wide variety of human tumors. These observations led to a number of programs among academic and pharmaceutical organizations to discovering small molecule Aurora kinase inhibitors as anti-cancer drugs. This review will summarize the known Aurora kinase inhibitors currently in the clinic, and discuss the current and future directions.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ignacio Perez De Castro, Spanish National Cancer Research Centre (CNIO), Spain

Reviewed by:

Yannick Arlot, UMR-CNRS, France Erica Golemis, Fox Chase Cancer Center, USA

*Correspondence:

Spiros Linardopoulos spiros.linardopoulos@icr.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 30 September 2015 Accepted: 27 November 2015 Published: 21 December 2015

Citation:

Bavetsias V and Linardopoulos S (2015) Aurora Kinase Inhibitors: Current Status and Outlook. Front. Oncol. 5:278. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00278 Keywords: aurora kinase, small molecules, hematologic diseases, kinase inhibitors, neuroblastoma

INTRODUCTION

The Aurora kinases are a family of highly conserved serine/threonine kinases that are important for faithful transition through mitosis (1-3). The gene for Aurora-A, maps to chromosome region 20q13.2, a region that has been found amplified in different human cancers. Aurora-A plays an important role in centrosome maturation, spindle assembly, meiotic maturation, and metaphase I spindle orientation [Figure 1 (2)]. Aurora-A function is regulated by degradation, phosphorylation, and dephosphorylation, with its kinase activity dependent upon phosphorylation of threonine 288 (Thr288) in the activation loop (2). Selective inhibition of Aurora-A results in inhibition of autophosphorylation of Aurora-A at Thr288, monopolar spindles, and G2-M arrest (4, 5). The Aurora-B gene maps to chromosome region 17p13.1 (1, 6) and this kinase forms part of the chromosomal passenger complex (CPC) with three non-enzymatic subunits: inner centromere protein (INCENP), Survivin, and Borealin [Figure 1 (7)]. The highly dynamic CPC is critical for chromosome condensation, chromosome orientation on the mitotic spindle, through correcting chromosome-microtubule attachment errors, and the spindle-assembly checkpoint (SAC), as well as the final stages of cytokinesis (8–11). Aurora-C expression has been reported in testis, thyroid, and placenta and in meiotically dividing gametes (2, 12-15). Recently, it was demonstrated that overexpression of Aurora-C induces abnormal cell division resulting in centrosome amplification and multinucleation in cells. NIH3T3 mouse fibroblasts overexpressing Aurora-C induced tumor formation in nude mice, demonstrating its oncogenic activity (16).

Aurora-A was first described in human cancer cell lines but has subsequently been found to be overexpressed in a broad range of human tumors, including primary colorectal carcinoma, gliomas,



breast, ovarian, and pancreatic cancers (1, 17–20). Aurora-B is also overexpressed in human tumors such as gliomas, thyroid carcinoma, seminoma, and colon cancer (21–23).

The overexpression of the Aurora kinases and their association with genetic instability and aneuploidy in tumors suggests that a wide range of cancers could respond therapeutically to inhibitors of the Aurora kinases (24). Over the past decade, many pharmaceutical companies and academic institutions have reported the development of Aurora kinase inhibitors. Both Aurora-A and Aurora-B inhibitors induce cell death. However, they induce apoptosis through distinct mechanisms Figures 2A,B (25). Aurora-A inhibition induces defects in mitotic spindle assembly, which causes a transient spindle checkpoint-dependent mitotic arrest. This cell cycle arrest is not maintained, and subsequently, Aurora-A inhibited cells exit from mitosis leading to apoptosis, either by induction of a G1 arrest, followed by apoptosis, or by a p53-independent mechanism (25). In contrast, inhibition of Aurora-B also interferes with normal chromosome alignment during mitosis and overrides the mitotic spindle checkpoint causing polyploidy, failure of cytokinesis and endoreduplication followed by cell death at time more than 48 h (4, 5, 25). In a completely different direction, mechanistic studies have shown that Aurora-A inhibition also leads to MYCN degradation. The MYC family member MYCN, which is associated with amplification in the childhood tumor neuroblastoma, is stabilized by Aurora-A in a kinase-independent fashion, but involves a direct protein-protein interaction (26, 27). In this interaction, Aurora-A functions to sequester MYCN away from ubiquitin-mediated proteolytic degradation.

In this review, we will first present inhibitors of Aurora kinase family that have been recently assessed in clinical studies, with a focus on hematologic malignancies. Subsequently, we will discuss in more detail the areas in which inhibitors of Aurora kinases have shown greater promise, and we will highlight recent advances in the understanding of Aurora kinases biology that could be exploited with small-molecule modulators, bringing greater benefit to patients.

INHIBITORS OF AURORA KINASES IN CLINICAL TRIALS

Barasertib (AZD1152)

Barasertib (AZD1152, **Table 1**) is a phosphate-based prodrug that is rapidly converted into barasertib-hQPA (**Table 1**) *in vivo* (28, 29). Barasertib-hQPA selectively inhibits the Aurora-B kinase (Aurora B-INCENP Ki < 0.001 μ M) over Aurora-A Ki = 1.4 μ M (28). In clinical studies, barasertib has been evaluated in patients with solid malignant tumors (30), advanced solid tumors (31), and hematologic cancers (32–35). The pharmacokinetic profiles of barasertib and barasertib-hQPA were investigated in a small phase I study in patients with newly diagnosed, relapsed or refractory acute myeloid leukemia AML (29), and in this study, one patient achieved a complete response. In a phase 1/2 study to investigate the safety, efficacy, and pharmacokinetics of barasertib in patients with advanced AML, barasertib was administered as a continuous 7-day infusion every 21 days and the MTD was established as 1200 mg (32). In part B of this study, 32 patients were



treated with barasertib at 1200 mg. The most frequently observed grade \geq 3 adverse events were febrile neutropenia and stomatitis/ mucosal inflammation (32). In this investigation, treatment with barasertib resulted in an overall hematologic response rate of 25% with a manageable toxicity profile (32). A phase I study to investigate the safety, pharmacokinetics, and efficacy of barasertib in advanced AML was also undertaken in Japanese patients (33). Patients received barasertib as a continuous 7-day i.v. infusion every 21 days with no dose-limiting toxicities reported at doses up to and including 1200 mg, a dose that had been established as the MTD in a study by Lowenberg et al. (32). Febrile neutropenia, neutropenia, leukopenia, and thrombocytopenia were reported as the most frequent grade \geq 3 adverse events (33), and in this investigation, an overall hematologic response rate of 19% was in line to response rates observed by Lowenberg et al. (32).

The safety and tolerability of barasertib has also been assessed in combination with low-dose cytosine arabinoside (LDAC) in elderly patients with newly diagnosed AML, considered unfit for intensive induction chemotherapy (34). In this study, patients received barasertib (7-day continuous intravenous infusion from day 1 to 7) and LDAC 20 mg (subcutaneously twice daily from day 1 to 10) of 28-day treatment cycles. This combination showed acceptable tolerability at doses up to and including 1000 mg of barasertib, which was established as the MTD; the most common grade \geq 3 adverse event was febrile neutropenia. In this investigation, the combination of barasertib and LDAC resulted in an overall response rate of 45% (34).

The efficacy, safety and tolerability of barasertib *versus* LDAC in elderly patients with AML were also investigated in

TABLE 1 | Aurora kinase inhibitors in clinical trials.

Compound	Structure	Aurora inhibition	Reference
$R = \frac{0}{2}P - OH,$ OH Barasertib (AZD1152) R = H, Barasertib-hQP/	RO NHH NO NH	Aurora-A Ki = 1.4 µM Aurora-B Ki <0.001 µM; for barasertib-hQPA	(28–35)
Alisertib (MLN8237)		Aurora-A IC ₅₀ = 1.2 nM Aurora-B IC ₅₀ = 396.5 nM	(36–47)
Danusertib (PHA-739358)	O HNNN HONN	Aurora-A IC ₅₀ = 13 nM Aurora-B IC ₅₀ = 79 nM	(48–56)
AT9283		Aurora-A: 52% inhibition at 3 nM Aurora-B: 58% inhibition at 3 nM	(57–64)
PF-03814735		Aurora-A IC ₅₀ = 5 nM Aurora-B IC ₅₀ = 0.8 nM	(65, 66)
AMG 900		Aurora-A IC ₅₀ = 5 nM Aurora-B IC ₅₀ = 4 nM	(67–70)

a randomized Phase II study (35). In this study, patients were randomized 2:1 to be administered either barasertib 1200 mg (as a 7-day continuous intravenous infusion) or LDAC 20 mg (subcutaneously twice daily for 10 days) in 28-days cycles. A higher objective complete response rate was reported with barasertib treatment: 35.4% compared with 11.5% observed with the LDAC treatment. The median overall survival for patients who received the barasertib treatment was longer relative to that observed with the LDAC treatment (35). Barasertib had a more toxic safety profile compared with that of LDAC treatment, the most commonly observed adverse events were stomatitis (71% in barasertib group versus 15% in LDAC group) and febrile neutropenia [67% in barasertib group versus 19% in LDAC group; (35)].

Alisertib (MLN8237)

Alisertib (MLN8237; **Table 1**) is a selective inhibitor of the Aurora-A kinase, with an IC_{50} against Aurora-A of 1.2 and 396.5 nM against Aurora-B (36, 37). Alisertib has been extensively characterized using *in vitro* and *in vivo* preclinical models. It displays antiproliferative activity in a wide range of human tumor cell lines including lung, prostate, ovarian, and lymphoma cells (36). In relation to pediatric cancers, MLN8237 was active against neuroblastoma and Ewing sarcoma cell lines and efficacious in neuroblastoma and acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL)

xenograft models (38). *In vitro*, alisertib also disrupts the viability of AML cell lines and primary AML cells (39) and significantly increases the *in vitro* and *in vivo* efficacy of nilotinib (40).

Given its broad spectrum of activity in preclinical models, alisertib has been evaluated in Phase I and II clinical trials in patients with advanced solid tumors (41–43), in children with refractory/ recurrent solid tumors (44) and in hematologic malignancies. In a Phase I study of MLN8237 in relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma, Non-Hodgkin lymphoma, and chronic lymphocytic leukemia, patients received alisertib orally as either powder-incapsule (PIC) or enteric-coated tablet (ECT) formulation (45). The most commonly reported grade \geq 3 adverse events were neutropenia, thrombocytopenia, anemia, and leukopenia. In this study, partial responses were observed in 6 patients (13%), and 13 patients (28%) had stable disease for 1.9–11 months (45). The recommended phase II dose of alisertib (ECT formulation) was 50 mg twice daily for 7 days in 21-day cycles [i.e., a 7-day treatment followed by a 14-day recovery period; (45)].

Alisertib was evaluated in a Phase II study in patients with relapsed and refractory aggressive B- and T-Cell Non-Hodgkin lymphomas, and in this investigation, alisertib was administered orally at 50 mg, twice daily for 7 days in 21-day cycles (46). The most frequently observed grade ≥ 3 adverse events were neutropenia, leukopenia, anemia, and thrombocytopenia. In this study, the overall response rate for all treated patients was 27% (46). In an exploratory Phase II study, alisertib was assessed in AML and myelodysplastic syndrome [MDS; (47)]. In this investigation, alisertib was administered at 50 mg twice daily for 7 days in 21-day cycles and shown a modest single-agent antileukemic activity. In AML patients, a 17% overall response rate was observed with an additional seventeen patients (49%) having stable disease (47), but no responses were reported in MDS patients. The most commonly observed grade \geq 3 adverse events were febrile neutropenia, anemia, thrombocytopenia, neutropenia, and fatigue (47).

Danusertib (PHA-739358)

Danusertib (PHA-739358, **Table 1**) is a potent inhibitor of all three Aurora kinase isoforms (Aurora-A IC₅₀ = 13 nM, Aurora-B IC₅₀ = 79 nM, Aurora-C IC₅₀ = 61 nM) (48, 49). In addition to the Aurora kinases, PHA-739358 has inhibitory activity against a number of other kinases with relevance as anticancer targets such as ABL, RET, and TRK-A (48, 49). PHA-739358 inhibits both the wild-type and mutant ABL kinase isoforms with clinical relevance, in particular ABL (T315I) which is one of the most common mutations found in imatinib-resistant patients (50).

In the clinical setting, danusertib has been assessed in patients with advanced or metastatic solid tumors (51, 52). In these Phase I and II studies, danusertib was generally well tolerated, neutropenia being one of the most commonly observed hematologic toxicities, but showed only marginal antitumor activity in patients with common advanced solid tumors who had failed systemic therapy (52). In addition, danusertib showed only minimal efficacy when it was assessed in a randomized Phase II study in patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer after docetaxel failure (53). In another Phase I study, danusertib was administered as 24-h infusion every 14 days with and without granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) and assessed in

patients with advanced solid tumors (54). PHA-739358 has also been investigated in hematologic malignancies, including a phase II study in patients with chronic myeloid leukemia (CML) relapsing on imatinib or other targeted therapies (55). In this study, two complete hematologic responses were reported in patients that both carrying the T315I BCR-ABL mutation. Patients received danusertib by a once-weekly 6-h infusion, which was reportedly well tolerated (55). Danusertib was also assessed in phase I study in adult patients with accelerated or blastic phase CML and philadelphia chromosome-positive ALL resistant or intolerant to imatinib and/or other second generation ABL kinase inhibitors (56). In this investigation, danusertib was administered by 3-h IV infusion, daily for either 7 consecutive days in a 14-day cycle (schedule A) or 14 consecutive days in a 21-day cycle (schedule B). The most frequently reported grade 3–4 adverse events were anemia, diarrhea, and febrile neutropenia. Four (20%) of the twenty evaluable patients responded to treatment, all on schedule A treatment and carrying the T315I BCR-ABL mutation (56). Overall in this study, danusertib has shown an acceptable toxicity profile and also promising activity in patients with advanced hematologic malignancies resistant to imatinib and/or other second generation ABL kinase inhibitors (56).

AT9283

AT9283 (**Table 1**) is a small-molecule multitargeted kinase inhibitor with potent Aurora kinase activity [Aurora-A: 52% inhibition at 3 nM; Aurora-B: 58% inhibition at 3 nM; (57)]. Other kinases inhibited by AT9283, with relevance as anticancer targets include JAK2, FLT-3, and ABL(T315I) (57). AT9283 showed potent antiproliferative activity against imatinib-resistant BCR-ABL⁺ cells including those carrying the ABL(T315I) mutation (58). AT9283 displayed potent inhibitory activity against a range of human solid tumor cell lines (59), and antiproliferative activity against a panel of human aggressive B-(non-Hodgkin lymphoma) B-NHL cell lines (60).

AT9283 was assessed in Phase I clinical trials in patients with advanced solid malignancies (61), advanced malignancies [administered as a weekly 24-h infusion; (62)] and in children and adolescents with solid tumors (63). A Phase I and pharmacodynamic study of AT9283 in patients with relapsed/ refractory leukemia or myelofibrosis was also reported (64). In the initial part of this study, AT9283 was administered as a 72-h continuous infusion every 21 days; and in the second part of the investigation, infusion duration was increased sequentially (in 24-h increments) to 96 and 120 h. The MTD for a 72-h infusion was established as 108 mg/m²/d, and dose-limiting toxicities included myocardial infarction, hypertension, cardiomyopathy, tumor lysis syndrome, and pneumonia (64). In approximately one-third of patients with relapsed/refractory AML, bone marrow blasts decreased by at least 38% after treatment. However, these reductions in blasts were transient and no objective responses were achieved (64).

PF-03814735

PF-03814735 (**Table 1**) is a potent, orally bioavailable inhibitor of both Aurora-A and Aurora-B kinases (Aurora-A $IC_{50} = 5 nM$, Aurora-B $IC_{50} = 0.8 nM$); and also inhibits several other kinases

(e.g., FLT3, JAK2, TrkB, RET, MST3) by \geq 90% at a compound concentration of 100 nM (65). PF-03814735 exhibited antiproliferative activity against a range of human tumor cell lines such as HCT-116, HL-60, A549, and H125 (65). In a Phase I clinical study, PF-03814735 was assessed in patients with advanced solid tumors (66). PF-03814735 was administered orally, once daily, as a single agent dosing at days 1–5 or 1–10 of 21-day cycles. Dose limiting toxicities included febrile neutropenia and increased levels of aspartate amino transferase. It was generally well tolerated with a clinically manageable adverse events profile but limited antitumor activity was reported with 19 patients achieving stable disease (66).

AMG 900

AMG 900 (Table 1) is an orally bioavailable, potent and selective pan-Aurora kinase inhibitor (67-70). It inhibits Aurora-A, -B, and -C with IC₅₀ values of 5, 4, and 1 nM respectively, and in cells shows a phenotype consistent with Aurora-B inhibition (67). AMG 900 displayed potent antiproliferative activity against a range of human tumor cells including cells lines resistant to paclitaxel and the Aurora kinase inhibitors AZD1152, MK-0457, and PHA739358 (67). Notably, AMG 900 was consistently potent against tumor cells irrespective of P-gp or BCRP status (67). Consistent with the in vitro findings, AMG 900 inhibited the growth of multiple human tumor xenograft models [e.g., MDA-MB-231, HCT116, NCI-H460-PTX (MDR), MES-SA, MES-SA-Dx5 (MDR)] in vivo, using either intermittent or continuous dosing schedules (67). The activity of AMG 900 as a single agent and in combination with paclitaxel or ixabepilone in multidrug-resistant TNBC (triple negative breast cancer) cell lines was also investigated (70). AMG 900 potently inhibited the growth of P-gp-expressing TNBC cell lines. In combination with paclitaxel or ixabepilone, AMG 900 enhanced the antiproliferative activity of these microtubule-targeting agents in TNBC cells in vitro and in human tumor xenograft models in vivo (70). AMG 900 is currently being evaluated in Phase I clinical trials in adult patients with advanced solid and hematologic cancers (68).

Aurora Kinase Inhibitors in Hematologic Malignancies

The most profound explanation for the limited response of the Aurora kinase inhibitor's in solid tumors in a clinical setting is possibly the need for drug exposures through a number of cell cycles (for the Aurora-B and pan Aurora inhibitors) or for a prolonged time in mitosis (for the Aurora-A inhibitors), to induce their maximum effect in tumor cells before severe toxic effects such as neutropenia appear. The clinical evaluation of Aurora kinase inhibitors, as discussed earlier, indicated toxicities that are consistent with the mechanism of action for this class of compounds. In clinical setting, efficacy against solid tumors is limited, but overall, Aurora kinase inhibitors showed greater promise against hematologic malignancies. The observed significant response in patients with hematologic cancers may be associated with their proliferation rate as well as with secondary pharmacology exhibited by some of these inhibitors which is related to the disease (Figure 3A).

AML is a heterogeneous class of leukemia, with prognosis predicted by a number of genetic and molecular abnormalities. Mutations of the fms-like tyrosine kinase 3 (*FLT3*) gene are one of the best characterized genetic alterations, which is frequently mutated in AML. These mutations can consist of internal tandem duplication (ITD) of the juxtamembrane domain coding region, or point mutations of the tyrosine kinase domain (TKD). Both FLT3-ITD and FLT3-TKD mutations result in ligand-independent proliferation and are associated with a poor prognosis in adults and children (71).

AZD1152 was the first selective Aurora-B inhibitor that was evaluated in pre-clinical and clinical studies. AZD1152 has demonstrated impressive efficacy in animal models using human tumor xenografts of AML cell lines with wild type and mutant FLT3 (72–74). Aurora-B inhibition was demonstrated, using phosphorylation of histone H3 (a known substrate of Aurora-B), as a biomarker for target engagement *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Polyploidy was the predominant phenotype associated with Aurora-B inhibition due to cytokinesis failure and endoreduplication. It has been also shown that a secondary target of AZD1152 is FLT3, resulting in higher sensitivity of FLT3-mutated cell lines MV4-11 and MOLM-13 to AZD1152 inhibition, compared to FLT3-WT cell lines (75). Based on these data, AZD1152 entered a number of clinical trials in patients with solid tumors or hematologic malignancies, including AML, as described previously in this review.

Although FLT3 kinase has attracted a great interest in recent years as a target for AML treatment, the clinical impact of early FLT3 inhibitors has been limited when used as single agents, due to acquired resistance (76). Newer FLT3 inhibitors with improved selectivity, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties may have improved single-agent efficacy (77), but clinical resistance, including acquired secondary mutations in the FLT3-TKD, is emerging. However, FLT3 inhibitors exhibiting secondary kinase inhibition pharmacology showed promise in overcoming this resistance. For example, it was demonstrated that a human FLT3-ITD+ AML cell line harboring a secondary D835Y mutation, has high relative resistance to the FLT3 inhibitors AC220, MLN518, and Sorafenib, but not to CCT137690, a dual FLT3-Aurora kinase inhibitor (78). CCT241736, an advanced analog of CCT137690, is a preclinical development candidate for the treatment of human malignancies, and in particular AML in adults and children (79). CCT241736 is an orally bioavailable dual FLT3/Aurora kinase inhibitor that also inhibits clinically relevant FLT3-resistant mutants including FLT3-ITD and FLT3 [D835Y; (79)]. CCT241736 significantly inhibited the growth of MV4-11 human FLT3-ITD positive AML tumor xenografts in vivo, with biomarker modulation and free drug exposure consistent with dual FLT3 and Aurora kinase target inhibition (79).

Aurora Inhibitors in Neuroblastoma

Neuroblastoma is the most common extra-cranial solid tumor of childhood, accounting for approximately 10% of pediatric tumors, which affects more than ten thousand children worldwide each year. Stage 4 neuroblastoma represents approximately 50% of cases with metastatic dissemination at diagnosis and its prognosis is poor. Therefore, novel therapeutic strategies are urgently needed to improve the prognosis of neuroblastoma



patients. Amplification of the MYCN gene is associated with an aggressive form of neuroblastoma that results in a particularly poor clinical outcome (80). Knockout of MYCN protein by targeting with siRNA, or alternatively, destabilizing the protein using an inhibitor of the upstream PI3K signaling pathway, has been shown as an effective preclinical therapy for neuroblastoma (81, 82).

Initially, a study using the pan Aurora inhibitor CCT137690 showed that treatment of MYCN-amplified neuroblastoma cell lines inhibits cell proliferation and decreases MYCN protein expression (83). Importantly, in a transgenic mouse model of neuroblastoma (TH-MYCN) that overexpresses MYCN protein and is predisposed to spontaneous neuroblastoma formation, this compound significantly inhibits tumor growth (83). Later, an additional mechanistic study shown that Aurora-A forms a complex with MYCN in MYCN-amplified neuroblastoma cells, which protects MYCN from proteasomal degradation in mitosis (26). This activity was specific for Aurora-A, since neither Aurora-B inhibition nor depletion affected MYCN protein levels. Interestingly, stabilization of MYCN does not require the catalytic activity of Aurora-A (26). Furthermore, MYCN destabilization was not due to cell cycle arrest in G2/M due to inhibition of the catalytic activity of Aurora-A. However, crystallographic evidence showed that the Aurora-A-specific inhibitor MLN8054 (84) induces a DFG-up conformation, disrupting the Aurora-A/MYCN complex leading to MYCN degradation. The conclusions from this study were that disruption of the Aurora-A/MYCN complex promotes degradation of MYCN, mediated by the FBXW7 ubiquitin ligase. Therefore, inhibition of the Aurora kinases may be an effective strategy to treat MYCN-amplified neuroblastoma. In a completely different approach, a recent study provided evidence for an Aurora-A conformation-specific effect on proteolytic degradation of MYCN. CD532, an ATP-mimetic ligand, binds Aurora-A in a DFG-in, inactive conformation, which results in blocking both the kinase-dependent and independent functions of Aurora-A (27). Importantly, CD532 inhibits Aurora-A at low nanomolar concentrations and, in parallel, effects the proteolytic degradation of MYCN proposing an additional strategy to block MYCN in cancer (**Figure 3B**).

Aurora Inhibitors and DNA Damage

A great effort has been focused on investigating different approaches to enhance the effect of Aurora kinase inhibitors in preclinical models and in clinical trials, including investigating the role of Aurora-A in DNA-damage response (DDR). It is known that Aurora-A activity is tightly regulated during the response to genotoxic agents and is important for a normal DDR (85, 86). There is an intricate connection between the DDR and the cell cycle at multiple levels. Once the homologous recombination (HR) machinery is fully active, the cell cycle is normally stalled by the activation of the DNA damage checkpoints. For the G2/M DNA damage checkpoint, the cell cycle arrest is mostly achieved by the regulation of CDC25 phosphatases and WEE1, either by the checkpoint kinases CHK1 and CHK2, or by the ATM/ATR kinases-dependent phosphorylation of PLK1 (**Figure 3C**). These two pathways converge to maintain an efficient inhibition of CDK1 and hence prevent cell cycle progression. Finally, during recovery from the DNA damage checkpoint, the signal emanating from the mitotic kinase PLK1 becomes dominant and stimulates cell cycle progression. Interestingly, during this late phase of the DDR, but also during unperturbed cell cycle, Aurora-A has been identified as the upstream activator of PLK1 (87, 88).

A recent study has shown that Aurora-A modulates the repair of DNA double-strand breaks [DSBs; (89)]. Aurora-A expression inhibits RAD51 recruitment to DNA DSBs, decreases DSB repair by HR and sensitizes cancer cells to PARP inhibition (89). This impairment of RAD51 function requires inhibition of CHK1 by PLK1. These results identify a novel function of Aurora-A in modulating the response to DNA DSB that likely contributes to carcinogenesis and suggest a novel therapeutic approach to the treatment of cancers overexpressing this protein. The connection of DDR with Aurora kinases triggered a number of trials combining radiotherapy with Aurora kinase inhibitors. AZD1152, the Aurora-B kinase inhibitor, was shown to enhance the effect of ionizing radiation (IR) in three different settings: neoadjuvant (AZD1152 before IR), adjuvant (IR before AZD1152), or concomitant treatments [AZD1152 plus one single IR dose; (90)]. A more pronounced tumor growth delay was observed in the neoadjuvant and adjuvant schedules as compared to the concomitant schedule. However, AZD1152 enhanced the efficacy of IR when concomitant IR was fractionated over several days. Histopathological examination revealed that AZD1152 + IR induced polyploidy, multinucleation, and micronuclei in vivo. Caspase inhibition or removal of the pro-apoptotic protein BAX did not ameliorate the long-term cell survival of AZD1152treated cancer cells. In contrast, a chemical inhibitor of CHK1, CHIR124, sensitized cancer cells to the lethal effect of AZD1152, supporting the contention that AZD1152 mediates radiosensitization in vivo by enhancing mitotic catastrophe (90). More recent studies using the Aurora-A selective inhibitor MLN8237 showed the effect of MLN8237 with and without temozolomide or IR, on the proliferation of glioblastoma tumor stem-like cells. It was reported that Aurora-A inhibition by MLN8237 was synergistic with temozolomide and potentiated the effects of IR on colony formation in neurosphere glioblastoma tumor stem-like cells, supporting the potential of Aurora-A inhibitors as primary chemotherapy agents or biologic response modifiers in glioblastoma patients (91).

CONCLUSION AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

Aurora kinase inhibitors were initially aimed to target solid tumors including ovarian, breast, lung and colon. Despite the wide use of different chemical classes of Aurora kinase inhibitors in clinical trials, a limited efficacy against solid tumors was observed. The most plausible explanation for this result may relate to the proliferation rate of cells in solid tumors being relatively slow. By the time that an Aurora kinase inhibitor had an effect through several cell cycles and mitoses in tumors, the faster proliferating bone marrow cells were severely affected. A break in treatment, to allow the patient to recover, enabled the tumors to continue growing. Regarding compound preclinical evaluation, it appears that for cell cycle inhibitors, particularly selective mitotic inhibitors, the existing pre-clinical efficacy models in which these compounds were evaluated are not predictive of the efficacy outcome in clinical trials. The disappointing outcome against solid tumors in the clinical setting led to a change in strategy with Aurora kinase inhibitors being evaluated in clinical trials against hematologic malignancies due to their higher homogeneity and higher proliferation rates relative to solid tumors. Higher response rates against hematologic malignancies were observed, in particular when the Aurora inhibitor exhibited a secondary anticancer pharmacology; for example, the inhibition of another oncogenic driver of hematologic cancers such as activated FLT3 in AML. In conclusion, simultaneous inhibition of an activated oncogene driver and Aurora kinases using compounds with dual pharmacology or selective Aurora inhibitors in combination with a selective oncogene driver inhibitor may be a strategy to achieve a significantly improved clinical outcome, and also overcome resistance.

AUTHOR NOTE

Spiros Linardopoulos joined The Institute of Cancer Research (ICR) in September 2000 and hold an appointment as Team Leader in both the Breakthrough Breast Cancer Research Centre and the Cancer Research UK, Cancer Therapeutics Unit. Prior to the ICR, he worked at Onyx Pharmaceuticals, Richmond, CA, USA (1997–2000) as a Scientist. Before his move to the USA, he was awarded a Marie Curie Research Fellowship from the European Community as a postdoctoral researcher at the Beatson Institute for Cancer Research, Glasgow, UK (1993–1997). He pursued his graduate studies at the National Hellenic Research Foundation and obtained his PhD in Cellular and Molecular Biology from the University of Athens, Greece (1989–1993).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Dr. VB wrote the "Inhibitors of Aurora kinases in clinical trials" part of the Review. Dr. SL wrote the introduction, the use of Aurora kinase inhibitors in different human cancers, and the conclusions and future direction.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge A. Moore and M. Gurden for critical reading of the manuscript and for helpful suggestions and Amir Faisal for the immunofluorescence images. We acknowledge funding from Cancer Research UK grant number C309/A11566.

FUNDING

The authors are funded by grants from Breakthrough Breast Cancer (CTR-Q3) and from Cancer Research UK [C309/ A11566].

REFERENCES

- Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of *Drosophila* aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.11.3052
- Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. The cellular geography of aurora kinases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2003) 4:842–54. doi:10.1038/nrm1245
- Giet R, Prigent C. Aurora/Ipl1p-related kinases, a new oncogenic family of mitotic serine-threonine kinases. J Cell Sci (1999) 112:3591–601.
- Girdler F, Gascoigne KE, Eyers PA, Hartmuth S, Crafter C, Foote KM, et al. Validating aurora B as an anti-cancer drug target. *J Cell Sci* (2006) 119:3664–75. doi:10.1242/jcs.03145
- Carpinelli P, Moll J. Aurora kinase inhibitors: identification and preclinical validation of their biomarkers. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2008) 12:69–80. doi:10.1517/14728222.12.1.69
- Gautschi O, Heighway J, Mack PC, Purnell PR, Lara PN Jr, Gandara DR. Aurora kinases as anticancer drug targets. *Clin Cancer Res* (2008) 14:1639–48. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-2179
- Vader G, Medema RH, Lens SM. The chromosomal passenger complex: guiding aurora-B through mitosis. J Cell Biol (2006) 173:833–7. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200604032
- Sampath SC, Ohi R, Leismann O, Salic A, Pozniakovski A, Funabiki H. The chromosomal passenger complex is required for chromatin-induced microtubule stabilization and spindle assembly. *Cell* (2004) 118:187–202. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2004.06.026
- Terada Y, Tatsuka M, Suzuki F, Yasuda Y, Fujita S, Otsu M. AIM-1: a mammalian midbody-associated protein required for cytokinesis. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:667–76. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.3.667
- Carmena M, Wheelock M, Funabiki H, Earnshaw WC. The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC): from easy rider to the godfather of mitosis. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2012) 13:789–803. doi:10.1038/nrm3474
- Tanenbaum ME, Macurek L, van der Vaart B, Galli M, Akhmanova A, Medema RH. A complex of Kif18b and MCAK promotes microtubule depolymerization and is negatively regulated by aurora kinases. *Curr Biol* (2011) 21:1356–65. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2011.07.017
- Ulisse S, Delcros JG, Baldini E, Toller M, Curcio F, Giacomelli L, et al. Expression of aurora kinases in human thyroid carcinoma cell lines and tissues. *Int J Cancer* (2006) 119:275–82. doi:10.1002/ijc.21842
- Bernard M, Sanseau P, Henry C, Couturier A, Prigent C. Cloning of STK13, a third human protein kinase related to *Drosophila* aurora and budding yeast Ipl1 that maps on chromosome 19q13.3-ter. *Genomics* (1998) 53:406–9. doi:10.1006/geno.1998.5522
- Kimura M, Matsuda Y, Yoshioka T, Okano Y. Cell cycle-dependent expression and centrosome localization of a third human aurora/Ipl1-related protein kinase, AIK3. J Biol Chem (1999) 274:7334–40. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.11.7334
- Yang KT, Li SK, Chang CC, Tang CJ, Lin YN, Lee SC, et al. Aurora-C kinase deficiency causes cytokinesis failure in meiosis-I and production of large polyploid oocytes in mouse. *Mol Biol Cell* (2010) 21:2371–83. doi:10.1091/ mbc.E10-02-0170
- Khan J, Ezan F, Crémet JY, Fautrel A, Gilot D, Lambert M, et al. Overexpression of active aurora-C kinase results in cell transformation and tumour formation. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e26512. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0026512
- Zhou H, Kuang J, Zhong L, Kuo WL, Gray JW, Sahin A, et al. Tumor amplified kinase STK15/BTAK induces centrosome amplification, aneuploidy and transformation. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20:189–93. doi:10.1038/2496
- Gritsko TM, Coppola D, Paciga JE, Yang L, Sun M, Shelley SA, et al. Activation and overexpression of centrosome kinase BTAK/aurora-A in human ovarian cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2003) 9:1420–6.
- Tanaka T, Kimura M, Matsunaga K, Fukada D, Mori H, Okano Y. Centrosomal kinase AIK1 is overexpressed in invasive ductal carcinoma of the breast. *Cancer Res* (1999) 59:2041–4.
- Reichardt W, Jung V, Brunner C, Klein A, Wemmert S, Romeike BF, et al. The putative serine/threonine kinase gene STK15 on chromosome 20q13.2 is amplified in human gliomas. *Oncol Rep* (2003) 10:1275–9.
- Araki K, Nozaki K, Ueba T, Tatsuka M, Hashimoto N. High expression of aurora-B/aurora and Ipll-like midbody-associated protein (AIM-1) in astrocytomas. J Neurooncol (2004) 67:53–64. doi:10.1023/B:NEON.0000021784.33421.05

- Chieffi P, Troncone G, Caleo A, Libertini S, Linardopoulos S, Tramontano D, et al. Aurora B expression in normal testis and seminomas. *J Endocrinol* (2004) 181:263–70. doi:10.1677/joe.0.1810263
- Sorrentino R, Libertini S, Pallante PL, Troncone G, Palombini L, Bavetsias V, et al. Aurora B overexpression associates with the thyroid carcinoma undifferentiated phenotype and is required for thyroid carcinoma cell proliferation. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2005) 90:928–35. doi:10.1210/jc.2004-1518
- Giet R, Petretti C, Prigent C. Aurora kinases, aneuploidy and cancer, a coincidence or a real link? *Trends Cell Biol* (2005) 15:241–50. doi:10.1016/j. tcb.2005.03.004
- Kaestner P, Stolz A, Bastians H. Determinants for the efficiency of anticancer drugs targeting either aurora-A or aurora-B kinases in human colon carcinoma cells. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2009) 8:2046–56. doi:10.1158/1535-7163. MCT-09-0323
- Otto T, Horn S, Brockmann M, Eilers U, Schüttrumpf L, Popov N, et al. Stabilization of N-Myc is a critical function of aurora A in human neuroblastoma. *Cancer Cell* (2009) 15:67–78. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008.12.005
- Gustafson WC, Meyerowitz JG, Nekritz EA, Chen J, Benes C, Charron E, et al. Drugging MYCN through an allosteric transition in aurora kinase A. *Cancer Cell* (2014) 26:414–27. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2014.07.015
- Mortlock AA, Foote KM, Heron NM, Jung FH, Pasquet G, Lohmann J-JM, et al. Discovery, synthesis, and in vivo activity of a new class of pyrazoloquinazolines as selective inhibitors of aurora B kinase. *J Med Chem* (2007) 50:2213–24. doi:10.1021/jm061335f
- Dennis M, Davies M, Oliver S, D'Souza R, Pike L, Stockman P. Phase I study of the aurora B kinase inhibitor barasertib (AZD1152) to assess the pharmacokinetics, metabolism and excretion in patients with acute myeloid leukemia. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* (2012) **70**:461–9. doi:10.1007/ s00280-012-1939-2
- Boss DS, Witteveen PO, van der Sar J, Lolkema MP, Voest EE, Stockman PK, et al. Clinical evaluation of AZD1152, an i.v. inhibitor of aurora B kinase, in patients with solid malignant tumors. *Ann Oncol* (2011) 22:431–7. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdq344
- Schwartz GK, Carvajal RD, Midgley R, Rodig SJ, Stockman PK, Ataman O, et al. Phase I study of barasertib (AZD1152), a selective inhibitor of aurora B kinase, in patients with advanced solid tumors. *Invest New Drugs* (2013) 31:370–80. doi:10.1007/s10637-012-9825-7
- Lowenberg B, Muus P, Ossenkoppele G, Rousselot P, Cahn J-Y, Ifrah N, et al. Phase1/2 study to assess the safety, efficacy, and pharmacokinetics of barasertib (AZD1152) in patients with advanced myeloid leukemia. *Blood* (2011) 118:6030–6. doi:10.1182/blood-2011-07-366930
- 33. Tsuboi K, Yokozawa T, Sakura T, Watanabe T, Fujisawa S, Yamauchi T, et al. A phase I study to assess the safety, pharmacokinetics and efficacy of barasertib (AZD1152), an aurora B kinase inhibitor, in Japanese patients with advanced acute myeloid leukemia. *Leuk Res* (2011) 35:1384–9. doi:10.1016/j. leukres.2011.04.008
- 34. Kantarjian HM, Sekeres MA, Ribrag V, Rousselot P, Garcia-Manero G, Jabbour EJ, et al. Phase I study assessing the safety and tolerability of barasertib (AZD1152) with low-dose cytosine arabinoside in elderly patients with AML. *Clin Lymphoma Myeloma Leuk* (2013) 13:559–67. doi:10.1016/j. clml.2013.03.019
- 35. Kantarjian HM, Martinelli G, Jabbour EJ, Quintas-Cardama A, Ando K, Bay J-O, et al. Stage I of a phase 2 study assessing the efficacy, safety, and tolerability of barasertib (AZD1152) versus low-dose cytosine arabinoside in elderly patients with acute myeloid leukemia. *Cancer* (2013) **119**(14):2611–9. doi:10.1002/cncr.28113
- Manfredi MG, Ecsedy JA, Chakravarty A, Silverman L, Zhang M, Hoar KM, et al. Characterisation of alisertib (MLN8237), an investigational small-molecule inhibitor of aurora A kinase using novel in vivo pharmacodynamic assays. *Clin Cancer Res* (2011) 17:7614–24. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-1536
- Sells TB, Chau R, Ecsedy JA, Gershman RE, Hoar K, Huck J, et al. MLN8054 and alisertib (MLN8237): discovery of selective oral aurora A inhibitors. ACS Med Chem Lett (2015) 6:630–4. doi:10.1021/ml500409n
- Carol H, Boehm I, Reynolds CP, Kang MH, Maris JM, Morton CL, et al. Efficacy and pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamics evaluation of the aurora kinase inhibitor MLN8237 against preclinical models of pediatric cancer. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* (2011) 68:1291–304. doi:10.1007/s00280-011-1618-8
- Kelly KR, Nawrocki ST, Espitia CM, Zhang M, Yang JJ, Padmanabhan S, et al. Targeting aurora A kinase activity with the investigational agent alisertib
increases the efficacy of cytarabine through a FOXO-dependent mechanism. *Int J Cancer* (2012) **131**:2693–703. doi:10.1002/ijc.27579

- Kelly KR, Ecsedy J, Medina E, Mahalingam D, Padmanabhan S, Nawrocki ST, et al. The novel aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 is active in resistant chronic myeloid leukemia and significantly increases the efficacy of nilotinib. *J Cell Mol Med* (2011) 15:2057–70. doi:10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01218.x
- Dees EC, Cohen RB, von Mehren M, Stinchcombe TE, Liu H, Venkatakrishnan K, et al. Phase I study of aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 in advanced solid tumors: safety, pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and bioavailability of two oral formulations. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:4775–84. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-0589
- Cervantes A, Elez E, Roda D, Ecsedy J, Macarulla T, Venkatakrishnan K, et al. Phase I pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamics study of MLN8237, an investigational, oral, selective aurora A kinase inhibitor, in patients with advanced solid tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:4764–74. doi:10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-12-0571
- 43. Matulonis UA, Sharma S, Ghamande S, Gordon MS, Del Prete SA, Ray-Coquard I, et al. Phase II study of MLN8237 (alisertib), an investigational aurora A kinase inhibitor, in patients with platinum-resistant or -refractory epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube, or primary peritoneal carcinoma. *Gynecol Oncol* (2012) 127:63–9. doi:10.1016/j.ygyno.2012.06.040
- 44. Mosse YP, Lipsitz E, Fox E, Teachey DT, Maris JM, Weigel B, et al. Pediatric phase I trial and pharmacokinetic study of MLN8237, an investigational oral selective small-molecule inhibitor of aurora kinase A: a children's oncology group phase I consortium study. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:6058–64. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-3251
- Kelly KR, Shea TC, Goy A, Berdeja JG, Reeder CB, McDonagh KT, et al. Phase I study of MLN8237 – investigational aurora A kinase inhibitor – in relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma, non-Hodgkin lymphoma and chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Invest New Drugs* (2014) 32:489–99. doi:10.1007/ s10637-013-0050-9
- 46. Friedberg JW, Mahadevan D, Cebula E, Persky D, Lossos I, Agarwal AB, et al. Phase II study of alisertib, a selective aurora A kinase inhibitor, in relapsed and refractory aggressive B- and T-cell Non-Hodgkin lymphomas. *J Clin Oncol* (2014) **32**:44–50. doi:10.1200/JCO.2012.46.8793
- Goldberg SL, Fenaux P, Craig MD, Gyan E, Lister J, Kassis J, et al. An exploratory phase 2 study of investigational aurora A kinase inhibitor alisertib (MLN8237) in acute myelogenous leukemia and myelodysplastic syndromes. *Leuk Res Rep* (2014) 3:58–61. doi:10.1016/j.lrr.2014.06.003
- Fancelli D, Moll J, Varasi M, Bravo R, Artico R, Berta D, et al. 1,4,5,6-tetrahydropyrrolo[3,4-*c*]pyrazoles: identification of a potent aurora kinase inhibitor with a favorable antitumor kinase inhibition profile. *J Med Chem* (2006) 49:7247–51. doi:10.1021/jm060897w
- Carpinelli P, Ceruti R, Giorgini ML, Cappella P, Gianellini L, Croci V, et al. PHA-739358, a potent inhibitor of aurora kinases with a selective target inhibition profile relevant to cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2007) 6:3158–68. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-07-0444
- Modugno M, Casale E, Soncini C, Rosettani P, Colombo R, Lupi R, et al. Crystal structure of the T315I Abl mutant in complex with the aurora kinases inhibitor PHA-739358. *Cancer Res* (2007) 67:7987–90. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-1825
- Steeghs N, Eskens FALM, Gelderblom H, Verweij J, Nortier JWR, Ouwerkerk J, et al. Phase I pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of the aurora kinase inhibitor danusertib in patients with advanced or metastatic solid tumors. J Clin Oncol (2009) 27:5094–101. doi:10.1200/JCO.2008.21.6655
- 52. Schoffski P, Besse B, Gauler T, de Jonge MJA, Scambia G, Santoro A, et al. Efficacy and safety of biweekly i.v. administrations of the aurora kinase inhibitor danusertib hydrochloride in independent cohorts of patients with advanced or metastatic breast, ovarian, colorectal, pancreatic, small-cell and non-small-cell lung cancer: a multi-tumor, multi-institutional phase II study. *Ann Oncol* (2015) 26:598–607. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdu566
- Meulenbeld HJ, Bleuse JP, Vinci EM, Raymond E, Vitali G, Santoro A, et al. Randomized phase II study of danusertib in patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer after docetaxel failure. *BJU Int* (2013) 111:44–52. doi:10.1111/j.1464-410X.2012.11404.x
- 54. Cohen RB, Jones SF, Aggarwal C, von Mehren M, Cheng J, Spigel DR, et al. A phase I dose-escalation study of danusertib (PHA-739358) administered as a 24-hour infusion with and without granulocyte colony-stimulating factor in

a 14-day cycle in patients with advanced solid tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2009) **15**:6694–701. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-09-1445

- Paquette R, Shah N, Sawyers C, Martinelli G, Nicoll J, Chalukya M, et al. Pha-739358: a pan-aurora kinase inhibitor. *Hematol Meet Rep* (2008) 2:92–3.
- 56. Borthakur G, Dombret H, Schafhausen P, Brummendorf TH, Boissel N, Jabbour E, et al. A phase I study of danusertib (PHA-739358) in adult patients with accelerated or blastic phase chronic myeloid leukemia and philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia resistant or intolerant to imatinib and/or other second generation c-ABL therapy. *Haematologica* (2015) 100:898–904. doi:10.3324/haematol.2014.115279
- Howard S, Berdini V, Boulstridge JA, Carr MG, Cross DM, Curry J, et al. Fragment-based discovery of the pyrazol-4-yl urea (AT9283), a multitargeted kinase inhibitor with potent aurora kinase activity. J Med Chem (2009) 52:379–88. doi:10.1021/jm800984v
- Tanaka R, Squires MS, Kimura S, Yokota A, Nagao R, Yamauchi T, et al. Activity of the multitargeted kinase inhibitor, AT9283, in imatinib-resistant BCR-ABL-positive leukemic cells. *Blood* (2010) 116:2089–95. doi:10.1182/ blood-2009-03-211466
- Curry J, Angove H, Fazal L, Lyons J, Reule M, Thompson N, et al. Aurora B kinase inhibition in mitosis, strategies for optimising the use of aurora kinase inhibitors such as AT9283. *Cell Cycle* (2009) 8:1921–9. doi:10.4161/ cc.8.12.8741
- Qi W, Liu X, Cooke LS, Persky DO, Miller TP, Squires M, et al. AT9283, a novel aurora kinase inhibitor, suppresses tumor growth in aggressive B-cell lymphomas. *Int J Cancer* (2012) 130:2997–3005. doi:10.1002/ijc.26324
- Arkenau H-T, Plummer R, Molife LR, Olmos D, Yap TA, Squires M, et al. A phase I dose escalation study of AT9283, a small molecule inhibitor of aurora kinases, in patients with advanced solid malignancies. *Ann Oncol* (2012) 23:1307–13. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdr451
- Dent SF, Gelmon KA, Chi KN, Jonker DJ, Wainman N, Capier CA, et al. NCIC CTG IND.181: phase I study of AT9283 given as a weekly 24 hour infusion in advanced malignancies. *Invest New Drugs* (2013) 31:1522–9. doi:10.1007/ s10637-013-0018-9
- Moreno L, Marshall LV, Pearson ADJ, Morland B, Elliott M, Campbell-Hewson Q, et al. A phase I trial of AT9283 (a selective inhibitor of aurora kinases) in children and adolescents with solid tumors: a cancer research UK study. *Clin Cancer Res* (2015) 21:267–73. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-14-1592
- Foran J, Ravandi F, Wierda W, Garcia-Manero G, Verstovsek S, Kadia T, et al. A phase I and pharmacodynamic study of AT9283, a small-molecule inhibitor of aurora kinases in patients with relapsed/refractory leukemia or myelofibrosis. *Clin Lymphoma Myeloma Leuk* (2014) 14:223–30. doi:10.1016/j. clml.2013.11.001
- Jani JP, Arcari J, Bernardo V, Bhattacharya SK, Briere D, Cohen BD, et al. PF-03814735, an orally bioavailable small molecule aurora kinase inhibitor for cancer therapy. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2010) **9**:883–94. doi:10.1158/1535-7163. MCT-09-0915
- Schoffski P, Jones SF, Dumez H, Infante JR, Mieghem EV, Fowst C, et al. Phase I, open-label, multicentre, dose-escalation, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic trial of the oral aurora kinase inhibitor PF-03814735 in advanced solid tumors. *Eur J Cancer* (2011) 47:2256–64. doi:10.1016/j.ejca.2011.07.008
- Payton M, Bush TL, Chung G, Ziegler B, Eden P, McElroy P, et al. Preclinical evaluation of AMG 900, a novel potent and highly selective pan-aurora kinase inhibitor with activity in taxane-resistant tumor cell lines. *Cancer Res* (2010) 70:9846–54. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-3001
- Geuns-Meyer S, Cee VJ, Deak HL, Du B, Hodous BL, Nguyen HN, et al. Discovery of N-(4-(3-(2-aminopyrimidin-4-yl)pyridine-2-yloxy)phenyl)-4-(4-methylthiophen-2-yl)phthalazin-1-amine (AMG 900), a highly selective, orally bioavailable inhibitor of aurora kinases with activity against multidrug-resistant cell lines. *J Med Chem* (2015) 58:5189–207. doi:10.1021/acs. jmedchem.5b00183
- Linardopoulos S, Blagg J. Aurora kinase inhibition: a new light in the sky? J Med Chem (2015) 58:5186–8. doi:10.1021/acs.jmedchem.5b00918
- Bush TL, Payton M, Heller S, Chung G, Hanestad K, Rottman JB, et al. AMG 900, a small-molecule inhibitor of aurora kinases, potentiates the activity of microtubule-targeting agents in human metastatic breast cancer models. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2013) 12:2356–66. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-12-1178
- 71. Moore AS, Blagg J, Linardopoulos S, Pearson AD. Aurora kinase inhibitors: novel small molecules with promising activity in acute myeloid and

Philadelphia-positive leukemias. Leukemia (2010) 24:671-8. doi:10.1038/ leu.2010.15

- 72. Yang J, Ikezoe T, Nishioka C, Tasaka T, Taniguchi A, Kuwayama Y, et al. AZD1152, a novel and selective aurora B kinase inhibitor, induces growth arrest, apoptosis, and sensitization for tubulin depolymerizing agent or topoisomerase II inhibitor in human acute leukemia cells in vitro and in vivo. *Blood* (2007) **110**:2034–40. doi:10.1182/blood-2007-02-073700
- Walsby E, Walsh V, Pepper C, Burnett A, Mills K. Effects of the aurora kinase inhibitors AZD1152-HQPA and ZM447439 on growth arrest and polyploidy in acute myeloid leukemia cell lines and primary blasts. *Haematologica* (2008) 93:662–9. doi:10.3324/haematol.12148
- 74. Oke A, Pearce D, Wilkinson RW, Crafter C, Odedra R, Cavenagh J, et al. AZD1152 rapidly and negatively affects the growth and survival of human acute myeloid leukemia cells in vitro and in vivo. *Cancer Res* (2009) 69:4150–8. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-3203
- 75. Grundy M, Seedhouse C, Shang S, Richardson J, Russell N, Pallis M. The FLT3 internal tandem duplication mutation is a secondary target of the aurora B kinase inhibitor AZD1152-HQPA in acute myelogenous leukemia cells. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2010) 9:661–72. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-09-1144
- Knapper S. The clinical development of FLT3 inhibitors in acute myeloid leukemia. *Expert Opin Investig Drugs* (2011) 20:1377–95. doi:10.1517/1354 3784.2011.611802
- Levis MJ. Will newer tyrosine kinase inhibitors have an impact in AML? Best Pract Res Clin Haematol (2010) 23:489–94. doi:10.1016/j.beha.2010.09.008
- Moore AS, Faisal A, Gonzalez de Castro D, Bavetsias V, Sun C, Atrash B, et al. Selective FLT3 inhibition of FLT3-ITD+ acute myeloid leukemia resulting in secondary D835Y mutation: a model for emerging clinical resistance patterns. *Leukemia* (2012) 26:1462–70. doi:10.1038/leu.2012.52
- Bavetsias V, Crumpler S, Sun C, Avery S, Atrash B, Faisal A, et al. Optimization of imidazo[4,5-b]pyridine-based kinase inhibitors: identification of a dual FLT3/aurora kinase inhibitor as an orally bioavailable preclinical development candidate for the treatment of acute myeloid leukemia. *J Med Chem* (2012) 55:8721–34. doi:10.1021/jm300952s
- Grimmer MR, Weiss WA. Childhood tumors of the nervous system as disorders of normal development. *Curr Opin Pediatr* (2006) 18:634–8. doi:10.1097/ MOP.0b013e32801080fe
- Burkhart CA, Cheng AJ, Madafiglio J, Kavallaris M, Mili M, Marshall GM, et al. Effects of MYCN antisense oligonucleotide administration on tumorigenesis in a murine model of neuroblastoma. *J Natl Cancer Inst* (2003) 95:1394–403. doi:10.1093/jnci/djg045
- Chesler L, Schlieve C, Goldenberg DD, Kenney A, Kim G, McMillan A, et al. Inhibition of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase destabilizes Mycn protein and blocks malignant progression in neuroblastoma. *Cancer Res* (2006) 66:8139–46. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-2769

- Faisal A, Vaughan L, Bavetsias V, Sun C, Atrash B, Avery S, et al. The aurora kinase inhibitor CCT137690 downregulates MYCN and sensitizes MYCNamplified neuroblastoma in vivo. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2011) 10:2115–23. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-11-0333
- Manfredi MG, Ecsedy JA, Meetze KA, Balani SK, Burenkova O, Chen W, et al. Antitumor activity of MLN8054, an orally active small-molecule inhibitor of aurora A kinase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) **104**:4106–11. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0608798104
- Cazales M, Schmitt E, Montembault E, Dozier C, Prigent C, Ducommun B. CDC25B phosphorylation by aurora-A occurs at the G2/M transition and is inhibited by DNA damage. *Cell Cycle* (2005) 4:1233–8. doi:10.4161/ cc.4.9.1964
- Krystyniak A, Garcia-Echeverria C, Prigent C, Ferrari S. Inhibition of aurora A in response to DNA damage. Oncogene (2006) 25:338–48.
- Macurek L, Lindqvist A, Lim D, Lampson MA, Klompmaker R, Freire R, et al. Polo-like kinase-1 is activated by aurora A to promote checkpoint recovery. *Nature* (2008) 455:119–23. doi:10.1038/nature07185
- Seki A, Coppinger JA, Jang CY, Yates JR, Fang G. Bora and the kinase aurora a cooperatively activate the kinase Plk1 and control mitotic entry. *Science* (2008) 320:1655–8. doi:10.1126/science.1157425
- Sourisseau T, Maniotis M, Tang C, Lord CJ, Ashworth A, Linardopoulos S. The mitotic kinase aurora-A suppresses homology-directed DNA double strand-break repair. *EMBO Mol Med* (2010) 2:130–42. doi:10.1002/ emmm.201000068
- Tao Y, Leteur C, Calderaro J, Girdler F, Zhang P, Frascogna V, et al. The aurora B kinase inhibitor AZD1152 sensitizes cancer cells to fractionated irradiation and induces mitotic catastrophe. *Cell Cycle* (2009) 8:3172–81. doi:10.4161/ cc.8.19.9729
- Hong X, O'Donnell JP, Salazar CR, Van Brocklyn JR, Barnett KD, Pearl DK, et al. The selective aurora-A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 (alisertib) potently inhibits proliferation of glioblastoma neurosphere tumor stem-like cells and potentiates the effects of temozolomide and ionizing radiation. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* (2014) 73:983–90. doi:10.1007/s00280-014-2430-z

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors are employees of The Institute of Cancer Research, which has a commercial interest in Aurora inhibitors and operates a reward to inventors scheme.

Copyright © 2015 Bavetsias and Linardopoulos. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





A Cell Biologist's Field Guide to Aurora Kinase Inhibitors

Christian O. de Groot¹, Judy E. Hsia^{1†}, John V. Anzola^{1†}, Amir Motamedi^{1†}, Michelle Yoon^{1†}, Yao Liang Wong^{2,3}, David Jenkins¹, Hyun J. Lee¹, Mallory B. Martinez¹, Robert L. Davis¹, Timothy C. Gahman¹, Arshad Desai^{2,3*} and Andrew K. Shiau^{1*}

¹ Small Molecule Discovery Program, Ludwig Institute for Cancer Research, La Jolla, CA, USA, ²Laboratory of Chromosome Biology, Ludwig Institute for Cancer Research, La Jolla, CA, USA, ³Department of Cellular and Molecular Medicine, University of California San Diego, La Jolla, CA, USA

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mar Carmena, The University of Edinburgh, UK

Reviewed by:

Susanne Lens, University Medical Center Utrecht, Netherlands A. Arockia Jeyaprakash, The University of Edinburgh, UK

*Correspondence:

Arshad Desai abdesai@ucsd.edu; Andrew K. Shiau ashiau@ucsd.edu

[†]Judy E. Hsia, John V. Anzola, Amir Motamedi and Michelle Yoon have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 01 October 2015 Accepted: 03 December 2015 Published: 21 December 2015

Citation:

de Groot CO, Hsia JE, Anzola JV, Motamedi A, Yoon M, Wong YL, Jenkins D, Lee HJ, Martinez MB, Davis RL, Gahman TC, Desai A and Shiau AK (2015) A Cell Biologist's Field Guide to Aurora Kinase Inhibitors. Front. Oncol. 5:285. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00285 Aurora kinases are essential for cell division and are frequently misregulated in human cancers. Based on their potential as cancer therapeutics, a plethora of small molecule Aurora kinase inhibitors have been developed, with a subset having been adopted as tools in cell biology. Here, we fill a gap in the characterization of Aurora kinase inhibitors by using biochemical and cell-based assays to systematically profile a panel of 10 commercially available compounds with reported selectivity for Aurora A (MLN8054, MLN8237, MK-5108, MK-8745, Genentech Aurora Inhibitor 1), Aurora B (Hesperadin, ZM447439, AZD1152-HQPA, GSK1070916), or Aurora A/B (VX-680). We quantify the in vitro effect of each inhibitor on the activity of Aurora A alone, as well as Aurora A and Aurora B bound to fragments of their activators, TPX2 and INCENP, respectively. We also report kinome profiling results for a subset of these compounds to highlight potential off-target effects. In a cellular context, we demonstrate that immunofluorescence-based detection of LATS2 and histone H3 phospho-epitopes provides a facile and reliable means to assess potency and specificity of Aurora A versus Aurora B inhibition, and that G2 duration measured in a live imaging assay is a specific readout of Aurora A activity. Our analysis also highlights variation between HeLa, U2OS, and hTERT-RPE1 cells that impacts selective Aurora A inhibition. For Aurora B, all four tested compounds exhibit excellent selectivity and do not significantly inhibit Aurora A at effective doses. For Aurora A, MK-5108 and MK-8745 are significantly more selective than the commonly used inhibitors MLN8054 and MLN8237. A crystal structure of an Aurora A/MK-5108 complex that we determined suggests the chemical basis for this higher specificity. Taken together, our quantitative biochemical and cell-based analyses indicate that AZD1152-HQPA and MK-8745 are the best current tools for selectively inhibiting Aurora B and Aurora A, respectively. However, MK-8745 is not nearly as ideal as AZD1152-HQPA in that it requires high concentrations to achieve full inhibition in a cellular context, indicating a need for more potent Aurora A-selective inhibitors. We conclude with a set of "good practice" guidelines for the use of Aurora inhibitors in cell biology experiments.

Keywords: Aurora kinase inhibitors, AZD1152, ZM447439, Hesperadin, MLN8237, MLN8054, MK-5108, MK-8745

INTRODUCTION

Aurora kinases were discovered in the mid-nineties in Drosophila and yeast (1, 2). Whereas yeasts only have one Aurora kinase, metazoans generally have two, named Aurora A and B. Mammals, but not other vertebrates, also have a third family member, Aurora C. Aurora A localizes to centrosomes and spindle microtubules and plays important roles in centrosome maturation, controlling spindle length and bipolarity, asymmetric cell division, and promoting mitotic entry both in unperturbed cells and following DNA damage (3, 4). Aurora B localizes to chromosomes/inner centromeres and the spindle midzone and is implicated in many processes including chromosome condensation, chromosome biorientation on the spindle, and cytokinesis (5-7). Aurora C is expressed in testis (8), where it exhibits tissue-specific functions (9, 10), and in oocytes, where it contributes to early embryonic divisions by providing functions associated with Aurora B in somatic cells (11-14). In addition, Aurora C is aberrantly expressed in cancer cells (15).

Due to their closely related kinase domains (72% identity for the human proteins), Aurora A and B exhibit similar protein substrate preferences in vitro (16-19). In vivo, their distinct substrate specificities, localization patterns, and functions arise from interactions with specialized binding partners (3, 4). Aurora B is largely found as part of the four-subunit chromosomal passenger complex (CPC) (5-7) whose three other members - INCENP, survivin, and borealin - localize the kinase to the centromere and the anaphase spindle. INCENP also activates Aurora B via a twostep mechanism (20-22). The IN box at the INCENP C-terminus first wraps around the N-terminal lobe of Aurora B, stimulating autophosphorylation of the activation loop residue Thr 232 (23). This event allows Aurora B to phosphorylate serines in the TSS motif adjacent to the IN box, which generates a feedforward loop by further augmenting INCENP's ability to bind and activate Aurora B.

Aurora A has multiple regulators, with the best-studied one being TPX2, which activates the kinase and targets it to spindle microtubules (24-26). Structural studies have shown that the TPX2 N-terminus binds the N-terminal lobe of Aurora A, in a manner distinct from how the INCENP IN box binds Aurora B, facilitating the alignment of residues essential for substrate binding and catalysis (27-29). In biochemical assays, binding of the TPX2 N-terminus increases autophosphorylation of the activation loop residue Thr 288 (28, 30, 31). As in the case of Aurora B, phosphorylation of this threonine [which readily occurs in vitro even in the absence of TPX2 or other activators (16)] promotes high levels of kinase activity (16, 28, 32). However, recent studies have unexpectedly revealed that this autophosphorylation event is not essential for TPX2 stimulation of Aurora A kinase activity; fully dephosphorylated Aurora A bound to TPX2 exhibits robust enzymatic activity (28, 32). The relative contributions of TPX2 binding and Thr 288 phosphorylation to different cellular Aurora A functions is an active area of investigation.

Coincident with the delineation of their cellular roles, the Aurora kinases were also found to be amplified/overexpressed in cancer (33, 34). Functional studies of Aurora A revealed a potential role in tumor initiation and growth – increased expression of Aurora A transformed rodent fibroblasts (albeit weakly) and promoted their ability to form tumors *in vivo* (35, 36). In addition, elevated Aurora A activity was shown to confer resistance to taxol-mediated apoptosis in cancer cells (37). The Aurora kinases therefore emerged as attractive drug targets in cancer and became the focus of intense drug discovery efforts (38–41).

At least 30 Aurora kinase inhibitors have been evaluated preclinically or clinically as potential oncology therapeutics (38). The development of these inhibitors has typically involved high throughput biochemical assays using purified proteins, structure-based drug design, cellular biomarker assays (primarily Aurora A Thr 288 phosphorylation and Aurora B-mediated phosphorylation of its canonical substrate, histone H3), cellular proliferation/cytotoxicity assays, and xenograft models in mice (39). The products of the vast majority of these programs have been compounds that potently inhibit all three Aurora kinases (A, B and C), as best exemplified by the first clinically tested Aurora kinase inhibitor, the Vertex/Merck pyrazolo-pyrimidine compound VX-680 (MK-0457, tozasertib; Figure 1) (42, 43). However, compounds that exhibit preference for Aurora A or B/C have also been developed. In 2003, two pioneering academicindustrial collaborations described two distinct Aurora B inhibitors: the indolinone Hesperadin and the quinazoline ZM447439 [Figure 1; (44, 45)]. The latter compound was further optimized to produce the structurally related pro-drug AZD1152 (barasertib); barasertib is metabolized to the active form AZD1152-HQPA, which lacks the phosphate group present on AZD1152 and is the form typically used in biochemical and cell-based studies (Figure 1) (46, 47). In 2007, Millenium (now Takeda) described the first Aurora A-selective inhibitor, the benzazepine MLN8054 (48-51), which, due to central nervous system side effects (52, 53), was replaced as the lead clinical candidate by the derivative MLN8237 (alisertib; Figure 1) (49, 54, 55). In parallel, optimization of the VX-680 scaffold by Merck/Banyu/Vertex resulted in the Aurora A-selective inhibitors MK-5108 (VX-689) (56) and MK-8745 (57, 58) (Figure 1). More recently, other structurally unrelated Aurora A- and B-selective inhibitors have been described, such as the bisanilinopyrimidine inhibitor Genentech Aurora Inhibitor 1 (optimized to target Aurora A) (59) and the azaindole-based GSK1070916 (optimized to target Aurora B/C) (60–62) (**Figure 1**).

While these compounds were developed with a primary emphasis on therapeutic benefit, they were rapidly adopted by academic investigators as chemical tools for biochemical, structural, and cell biological studies (63). Application of these small molecules has complemented genetic knockdown and immunodepletion approaches because their inhibitory effects exhibit high penetrance/rapid onset and can be readily reversed. Their use has been wide ranging and influential, resulting in a large body of work defining Aurora kinase cellular functions, identifying potential substrates, and elucidating molecular mechanisms of kinase activation (63).

Despite the common use of several Aurora inhibitors by the cell biology community, a systematic comparison of these compounds in quantitative *in vitro* and cellular assays has been lacking.



Further, it is presently unclear how the potencies, selectivities, off-target profiles, and cellular efficacies of the most frequently used inhibitors compare to those of more recently described, potentially improved molecules. Here, we fill this gap by profiling the 10 commercially available inhibitors shown in **Figure 1** in

biochemical and cell-based assays. Our results highlight significant challenges in the selective inhibition of Aurora A, identify the best compounds for specific and potent targeting of Aurora A and Aurora B, and lead us to present a set of recommendations for the experimental use of these compounds.

RESULTS

Quantitative Biochemical Analysis of Inhibitor Potency and Specificity

We began by analyzing the inhibitory properties of the 10 compounds in Figure 1 (see Table S1 in Supplementary Material for suppliers) on the in vitro activities of full-length human Aurora A, alone or bound to an activating N-terminal peptide fragment of TPX2 (residues 1-43), and full-length human Aurora B bound to a C-terminal fragment of INCENP (residues 783-918, which includes both the IN box and TSS motifs; Figure 2A). As the large number of required measurements (3-11 independent sets of triplicate 12-36 point dose-response curves per compound) precluded the use of conventional radiometric substrate phosphorylation assays, we explored several recently developed high throughput methods for measuring kinase catalytic activity in multi-well microplate format (64). To allow comparison of Aurora A and B activity under similar reaction conditions (Figure 2A), we ultimately selected a sensitive assay format that monitors ADP production (ADP-GloTM – see Materials and Methods). Briefly, kinase reactions (with or without inhibitors) were performed in 384-well plates with saturating amounts of a generic peptide substrate containing the Aurora kinase consensus phosphorylation motif (Kemptide - LRRASLG; Aurora kinase consensus *RRXS/T*). After a defined incubation period, an enzyme cocktail was added to terminate the reaction and convert any remaining ATP to cyclic AMP. This was followed by a second enzyme cocktail that converted the ADP produced by the kinase reaction to ATP and, in turn, the newly generated ATP to a luminescent signal via luciferase. The resulting luminescence was then quantified using a microplate reader (Figure 2A).

Given the high affinities of the inhibitors and the enzyme concentrations required for sufficient signal-to-noise, some experiments were performed under "tight binding" conditions (66). Under these conditions, the total active enzyme concentration $([E]_t)$ matches or exceeds the dissociation constant for the enzyme/inhibitor complex (K_i) ; therefore, the assumption that the concentration of free inhibitor is equivalent to that added to the reaction is not valid. The K_i was therefore calculated from the measured IC₅₀ (concentration for half maximal inhibition) using the equation shown in Figure 2B (66–69). Use of this equation assumes that the compounds act through a direct competitive mechanism and requires that the substrate concentration [S], which in this case is [ATP], $K_{\rm m}$ (ATP), and $[E]_{\rm t}$ be precisely known. Therefore, for all three enzyme species employed in this analysis, we first measured $K_{\rm m}(ATP)$ through an ATP titration (**Figure 2C**), and then performed all reactions at $[ATP] = K_m(ATP)$ so that the denominator simplified to two. We also measured $[E]_t$ using inhibitor titrations under conditions where $[E]_t$ and $[I] >> K_i$, which enables the approximation that $IC_{50} \sim [E]_t/2$ (Figure 2C). Example dose-response curves for MK-8745, the measured IC₅₀s, and the resulting K_i values are depicted in Figure 2D. K_i values for all 10 inhibitors for Aurora A, Aurora A/TPX21-43 and Aurora B/INCENP^{783–918} are reported in **Table 1**. The K_i values were used to calculate the selectivity ratios of each inhibitor for the three enzyme species (Table 2). Because of the extremely slow on-rate of GSK1070916 for Aurora B/INCENP, this K_i could not be accurately measured under our conditions, so the previously described value (61) was used for selectivity analysis. For reference, the published Aurora A/TPX2¹⁻⁴³ K_i for GSK1070916 is also presented in **Table 1**.

Consistent with previously reported measurements [Table S2 in Supplementary Material; (42, 70)], the well-characterized pan-Aurora inhibitor VX-680 inhibited both Aurora A and Aurora B/ INCENP^{783–918} with essentially identical potencies [(K_i =1.0 nM); **Table 1**]. This compound was therefore included as a reference in the assays for the remaining nine compounds. We note that, based on significant differences in enzyme construct design, sources, purification methods, as well as assay conditions/readouts, it is not straightforward to compare our K_i values to values in the literature (which are, in many cases, wide ranging). Therefore, for all compounds (beyond VX-680), we largely restrict our discussion of prior work to trends in potency and selectivity ratios.

As expected, all of the compounds reported to be Aurora B-selective were extremely potent Aurora B/INCENP^{783–918} inhibitors with a rank order of potency of AZD1152-HQPA > Hesperadin >> GSK1070916 (61) > ZM447439 (**Table 1**) and exhibited a high selectivity (minimum of 30-fold) for Aurora B/INCENP^{783–918} over Aurora A (**Table 2**). Although our mean Aurora B/INCENP^{783–918} K_i value (0.02 nM) (**Table 1**) for AZD1152-HQPA is ~18-fold lower than that previously reported [0.36 nM; Table S2 in Supplementary Material; (46, 47)], this is also the case for the Aurora A K_i values [~16-fold; 84 nM in this study (**Table 1**) versus 1.4 μ M from published work (Table S2 in Supplementary Material; (46, 47))]. Thus, the selectivity ratio calculated from our measurements is similar to that which can be derived from prior work (3760-fold versus 3890-fold) (**Table 2** and Table S2 in Supplementary Material).

All of the described Aurora A-selective inhibitors had subnanomolar K_is for Aurora A, with a rank order of potency of MK-5108 > MLN8237 > MK-8745 > MLN8054 > Genentech Aurora Inhibitor I (Table 1). MK-5108 exhibited an inhibition constant below what we could accurately measure (≤ 10 pM). All of these compounds inhibited Aurora B/INCENP783-918 less potently than Aurora A, with MK-8745 exhibiting the highest selectivity for Aurora A (1,030-fold) and MLN8054 and MLN8237 the lowest (11- and 27-fold, respectively) (Table 2). The selectivity measured for MLN8054 was lower than the published value [Table S2 in Supplementary Material; 43-fold (48)], possibly in part because this previous calculation was based on $IC_{50}s$, which can be highly dependent upon [ATP], $K_m(ATP)$, and potentially $[E]_t$ (Figure 2B). In agreement with this, the Ki-based selectivity ratio we report for MLN8054 (11-fold) (Table 2) is close to that described in a structural, biochemical, and mutational analysis of the Aurora A inhibitory properties of MLN8054 (6-fold) (71).

Given the importance of TPX2 as an Aurora A regulator, we also assessed the inhibitory activity of all 10 compounds on the Aurora A/TPX2¹⁻⁴³ complex. Excluding Genentech Aurora Inhibitor I and Hesperadin, the presence of TPX2¹⁻⁴³ weakened binding by 4- to 8.1-fold (**Tables 1** and **2**). Intriguingly, TPX2¹⁻⁴³ increased the affinity of Genentech Aurora Inhibitor I for Aurora A 2.5-fold, whereas Hesperadin binding was unaffected (**Tables 1** and **2**). Decreased Aurora A *K*_is in the presence of TPX2¹⁻⁴³ has



been previously reported for VX-680, MK-5108, MLN8054, and MLN8237 [Table S2 in Supplementary Material; (70–72)].

Binding of the TPX2 N-terminus to Aurora A stabilizes a productive conformation of its substrate binding and catalytic

elements [including the catalytic lysine (Lys 162), the α C helix which bears the glutamic acid (Glu 181) that interacts with Lys 162, the DFG motif, and the activation loop containing Thr 288] (20, 28). In contrast, inhibitors, such as VX-680, MLN8054, and

TABLE 1 | Biochemical inhibition constants of the Aurora inhibitor panel.

	Aurora A	Aurora A-TPX2 ¹⁻⁴³	Aurora B-INCENP783-918		
	<i>K</i> _i Mean <u>+</u> SD (nM)	<i>K</i> _i Mean <u>±</u> SD (nM)	<i>К</i> і Mean <u>+</u> SD (nM)		
	$1.03 \pm 0.18 (n=11)$	$4.55 \pm 0.57 (n=9)$	$1.11 \pm 0.20 (n = 9)$		
VX-000	1.03 ± 0.18 (7–11)	4.55 ± 0.57 (1-9)	$1.11 \pm 0.20 (1 - 9)$		
MK-5108	$<0.01^{a}$ (n = 4)	$0.04 \pm 0.008 \ (n = 3)$	$1.49 \pm 0.21 (n = 3)$		
MK-8745	$0.06 \pm 0.004 (n = 4)$	$0.41 \pm 0.06 (n = 3)$	66.8 ± 19.6 (n =3)		
MLN8054	$0.15 \pm 0.01 \ (n = 4)$	$0.80 \pm 0.09 (n = 3)$	$1.65 \pm 0.36 (n = 3)$		
MLN8237	0.04 ± 0.007 (n =3)	$0.23 \pm 0.02 \ (n = 3)$	1.10 ± 0.23 (n = 3)		
Genentech Aurora Inhibitor 1	$0.57 \pm 0.06 \ (n = 3)$	$0.24 \pm 0.02 \ (n = 3)$	156.2 ± 33.7 (n = 3)		
ZM447439	$55.5 \pm 8.2 \ (n = 4)$	336.8 ± 50.5 (n = 3)	1.83 ± 0.28 (n = 3)		
AZD1152-HQPA	83.8 ± 14.2 (n = 4)	351.9 ± 64.1 (n=3)	$0.02 \pm 0.009 (n = 3)$		
Hesperadin	$1.21 \pm 0.14 (n = 3)$	$1.37 \pm 0.12 (n = 3)$	$0.03 \pm 0.014 \ (n = 3)$		
GSK1070916	16.1 ± 1.3 (n =3)	130.2 ± 33.2 (n =3); 490 ^b	0.38 ^b		

^aUpper bound.

^bValues from Ref. (61).

TABLE 2 | In vitro selectivity ratios of the Aurora inhibitor panel (fold difference in potency calculated by dividing K_i values measured for each kinase).

	Aur A versus Aur A-TPX2 ¹⁻⁴³	Aur A versus Aur B-INCENP ^{783–918}	Aur A-TPX2 ¹⁻⁴³ versus Aur B-INCENP ⁷⁸³⁻⁹¹⁸	Aur B-INCENP ⁷⁸³⁻⁹¹⁸ versus Aur A	Aur B-INCENP ⁷⁸³⁻⁹¹⁸ versus Aur A-TPX2 ¹⁻⁴³
VX-680	4.4	1.1	0.2	0.9	4.1
MK-5108	>4	>149	39.1		
MK-8745	6.3	1030	162		
MLN8054	5.5	11.3	2.1		
MLN8237	5.5	26.8	4.9		
Genentech Aurora Inhibitor 1	0.4	274	654		
ZM447439	6.1			30	184
AZD1152-HQPA	4.2			3759	15779
Hesperadin	1.1			40.2	45.3
GSK1070916	8.1			42.2	343

quinazoline-class compounds, favor distorted inactive conformations of some or all of these elements (59, 71, 73–76). As suggested previously for VX-680 and a quinazoline resembling ZM447439 and AZD1152-HQPA (70), these opposing structural effects likely result in the decreased affinities of the majority of the inhibitors we characterized for the Aurora A/TPX2¹⁻⁴³ complex (**Table 2**). Conversely, based on their respective positions in the Aurora A and Aurora B binding pockets, Genentech Aurora Inhibitor I (59) and Hesperadin (20) are predicted to make minimal contact with the active site elements that move upon TPX2¹⁻⁴³ binding. This potentially explains the subtle changes in Aurora A K_i s for these two compounds in the presence of TPX2¹⁻⁴³ (**Table 2**).

From a biochemical selectivity perspective, the K_i shifts driven by TPX2¹⁻⁴³ binding have important but different consequences for the Aurora A- and Aurora B-selective compounds. The selectivity ratios of GSK1070916, ZM447439, and AZD1152-HQPA (preference for Aurora B over A) increase to \geq 184 in the presence of TPX2¹⁻⁴³ (**Table 2**). Conversely, the selectivity ratios of the Aurora A-selective inhibitors diminish significantly, with MLN8054 and MLN8237 exhibiting only two- and fivefold preference, respectively, for Aurora A/TPX2¹⁻⁴³ over Aurora B/INCENP^{783–918} (**Table 2**). Given the prevalent use of MLN8054 and MLN8237 as Aurora A-selective tools, these findings motivated us to analyze our inhibitor panel in a battery of cellular assays.

Substrate Phosphorylation-Based Profiling of Aurora Inhibitors in HeLa Cells

The critical parameters influencing inhibitor choice for cell biologists are efficacy and specificity in a cellular context. Thus, we next focused on identifying robust and reproducible cellular readouts for Aurora A and Aurora B kinase activity and employed them to systematically profile inhibitors in dose–response in three cell lines commonly used in cell biological studies: HeLa cervical carcinoma, hTERT-RPE1 retinal pigment epithelial (hereafter referred to as RPE1), and U2OS osteosarcoma cells. Based on previous biochemical studies, it is known that many of the inhibitors we tested can inhibit Aurora C. However, based on our qPCR analysis and previously published work (15), Aurora C mRNA is expressed at low levels in HeLa and RPE1 cells, and only present at ~20% of Aurora B mRNA levels in U2OS cells (Figure S1A in Supplementary Material). Thus, we believe that the biological effects we detect are predominantly, if not exclusively, mediated by Aurora A and B.

Systematic Profiling of Aurora Inhibitors

As a first approach, we performed immunofluorescence in fixed HeLa cells to detect phospho-epitopes associated with the activity of each kinase. Aurora A has multiple known substrates enriched at centrosomes/mitotic spindles, including the Hippo pathway kinase LATS2 (Ser 83) (77), TACC3 (Ser 558) (78-82), and Aurora A itself (Thr 288) (16, 17). We chose pLATS2(Ser 83) as a cellular readout for Aurora A activity because pilot experiments, guided by a prior study (83), indicated that robust, specific labeling could be obtained using a commercial monoclonal antibody (Clone ST-3B11) targeting this epitope (Figure 3A). Aurora B phosphorylates Ser 10 and Ser 28 in the N-terminal tail of histone H3 (84, 85) and reliable antibodies are commercially available for detecting these phospho-epitopes in cells (Figure 3A; Table S3 in Supplementary Material). We chose pH3(Ser 28) as the model substrate site because robust labeling could be achieved under fixation conditions compatible with pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling, allowing us to monitor activities of both Aurora A and B in the same cells in 96-well plates. We used RNAi (Figure 3B) to confirm that pH3(Ser 28) is sensitive to knockdown of Aurora B but not Aurora A, and that pLATS2(Ser 83) is significantly reduced by knockdown of Aurora A but not Aurora B (Figures 3B,C); the partiality of the RNAi likely accounts for the less-than-complete elimination of pLATS2 signal. pH3(Ser 10) behaved similarly to pH3(Ser 28) (Figure S1B in Supplementary Material), as expected (84, 85).

We employed the protocol described in **Figure 3D** to analyze substrate phosphorylation in HeLa cells following treatment with all 10 inhibitors in dose–response. Asynchronous cells were incubated with vehicle (DMSO) or different inhibitor doses for 8 h and then fixed and labeled with a mixture of three antibodies directed against pLATS2(Ser 83), pH3(Ser 28), and MPM2 [which detects mitotic phosphoepitopes; (86)]. While both the anti-pLATS2(Ser 83) and MPM2 antibodies are mouse monoclonals, they are of different IgG subclasses [IgG2b for anti-pLATS2(Ser 83) and IgG1 for MPM2], and can thus be detected with subclass-specific secondary antibodies (Table S3 in Supplementary Material).

In control mitotic cells, pLATS2(Ser 83) is concentrated in foci around the spindle poles (Figure 3E; top row – green arrow) and pH3(Ser 28) is on the mitotic chromatin (Figure 3E; top row - red arrow). Selective kinase inhibition should result in loss of one signal but not the other, as illustrated by the example images for specific conditions in Figure 3E (middle and bottom rows). Cells were imaged in 4 channels to visualize pLATS2(Ser 83), pH3(Ser 28), MPM2, and DNA (labeled with Hoechst) and mitotic cells were segmented based on their bright MPM2 labeling (Figure 3E). Intensity and area thresholds were set to select the pLATS2(Ser 83) foci and the pH3(Ser 28)-labeled chromatin in their respective channels in DMSO-treated control cells and the same thresholds were applied for inhibitor-treated cells. The mean fluorescence intensity per pixel was measured to assess the activities of the kinases targeting these two substrate phosphorylation sites. The results of this analysis for all 10 inhibitors in dose-response are shown in Figure 4A.

Two major conclusions emerging from this dataset are:

 All four Aurora B-selective inhibitors can be used to specifically and potently inhibit H3(Ser 28) phosphorylation in cells. Consistent with the behavior of these compounds in the enzymatic assays described above, AZD1152-HQPA, Hesperadin, and GSK1070916 are extremely potent, completely eliminating pH3(Ser 28) labeling without affecting pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling at <100 nM concentrations.

The inhibitors designed to target Aurora A require sig-(2)nificantly higher concentrations for efficacy and exhibit greater variability with respect to specificity. MK-5108 and MK-8745, two related compounds (Figure 1), achieve specific Aurora A inhibition, as demonstrated by loss of pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling without reduction of pH3(Ser 28) labeling. However, both compounds require high micromolar concentrations for full efficacy (Figure 4A). In contrast, and consistent with the biochemical data, the commonly used MLN8054 and MLN8237 compounds have narrower specificity windows (10- and 4-fold, respectively), which makes it difficult to fully inhibit Aurora A without affecting Aurora B (Figure 4A). This point is illustrated by example images of MLN8054-treated HeLa cells at three different concentrations (Figure 4B). With careful optimization, these inhibitors can be employed for selective Aurora A inhibition, especially if the experimental goal is partial Aurora A inhibition. However, based on this dataset, MK-5108 and MK-8745 would be preferred for selectively targeting Aurora A.

Although similar to MK-5108 and MK-8745 in terms of Aurora A specificity, Genentech Aurora Inhibitor 1 led to significantly reduced proliferation and apoptotic cell death in HeLa cells within 24 h of treatment (**Figures 4C,D**; Figure S2A in Supplementary Material). This toxicity, which was also observed in U2OS and RPE1 cells (**Figure 4D**), is most likely due to off-target effects, as it is not observed with MK-5108, MLN8237, or AZD1152-HQPA (**Figure 4D**; Figure S2B in Supplementary Material). Therefore, the narrow window between efficacy and cytotoxicity of Genentech Aurora Inhibitor 1 suggests that it should not be used in routine cell culture experiments for Aurora A inhibition.

Analysis of Inhibitor Efficacy in RPE1 and U2OS Cells Highlights Variation in Potency and Specificity Across Cell Lines

We focused on additional characterization of the four inhibitors designed to target Aurora A that were not cytotoxic (MLN8054, MLN8237, MK-5108, MK-8745; Figure 4D; Figure S2B in SupplementaryMaterial), and AZD1152-HQPA and GSK1070916, because they are chemically distinct (Figure 1) and the two most potent Aurora B inhibitors in the HeLa substrate phosphorylation assays (Figure 4A). As a first step, we analyzed substrate phosphorylation in RPE1 and U2OS cells for these six compounds (Figures 5A,B). This analysis revealed that the specificity window for certain inhibitors was significantly narrower in RPE1 and U2OS compared to HeLa cells, as best illustrated by MLN8054 and MLN8237 (compare Figure 5A with Figure 4A). In addition, inhibitor potency varied up to fourfold across the three cell lines (Figure 5B; Figure S2C in Supplementary Material). Regardless of the specific reasons for this variation (discussed below), our results underscore the technical importance of performing a dose-response analysis with the pLATS2(Ser 83) and pH3(Ser





FIGURE 4 | Substrate phosphorylation-based analysis of all 10 Aurora inhibitors in HeLa cells. (A) Dose–response curves measuring pH3(Ser 28) (*red circles and line*) and pLATS2(Ser 83) (*green squares and line*) labeling intensity for all 10 inhibitors in HeLa cells. Each point on the graphs represents the mean of measurements performed on four separate plates (average of 350 cells per point), normalized relative to control; the SD is plotted when larger than the symbol size. IC₅₀ values are listed on graphs, when applicable, and were derived by computing dose–response curves using a 4-parameter, variable slope fit in GraphPad Prism. When there was no effect on labeling intensity at the highest tested concentration (X μM/nM), NE(X μM/nM) is indicated on the graphs, e.g., in AZD1152-HQPA graph (NE, 100 nM, *green text*) indicates no effect on pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling of 100 nM AZD1152-HQPA. (B) Example images of HeLa cells treated with MLN8054 at different doses highlighting partial (333 nM), selective (1000 nM) and non-selective (3000 nM) inhibition of pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling. Green and red arrows highlight cells lacking pLATS2(Ser 83) and pH3(Ser 28) labeling, respectively. (C) Protocol used to measure cellular proliferation after short-term (24 h) inhibitor exposure. Relative cell number was quantified by measuring ATP levels, using a luminescence-based assay (ATPLite[™] from PerkinElmer). (D) Dose–response curves measuring cellular proliferation for the indicated four inhibitors in three cell lines: HeLa, RPE1, and U2OS. Each point represents the mean of six measurements from two independent experiments. Error bars are the SD. See Figure S2B in Supplementary Material for the graphs for the other six inhibitors.



FIGURE 5 | Comparison of inhibitor specificity and potency between HeLa, RPE1, and U2OS cells. (A) Dose–response curves measuring pH3(Ser 28) and pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling intensity for the six indicated inhibitors in RPE1 and U2OS cells, plotted and labeled as in Figure 4A. Note that for MK-5108 and pH3(Ser 28) labeling, where full inhibition was not achieved in the concentration range tested, the inhibition observed at the highest concentration tested is indicated on the graphs. Each point on the graphs represents the mean of measurements performed on four separate plates (average of 200 cells per point), normalized relative to control. (B) Dose–response data for pH3(Ser 28) (*left set of graphs*) and pLATS2(Ser 83) (*right set of graphs*) labeling intensity plotted for all three cell lines for the indicated inhibitors. Note that AZD1152-HQPA, which potently inhibits pH3(Ser 28) and is plotted on the left, has no effect on pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling in any cell line over the tested concentration range (0–200 nM), and is thus not plotted on the right; instead MLN8237 is plotted. See also Figure S2C in Supplementary Material.

28) labeling assay in all experimental cell lines in order to identify the minimum concentration required for selective and complete Aurora kinase inhibition. The results of this analysis confirm MK-5108 and MK-8745 as the current best Aurora A-specific inhibitors, with the latter exhibiting the least effect on pH3(Ser 28) at doses that eliminate pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling. We additionally note that H3(Ser 28) may be targeted by Aurora C in tissues/ cell types where this kinase is expressed. As Aurora C mRNA is present at modest levels in U2OS cells and all pH3(Ser 28) signal is abolished by AZD1152-HQPA and GSK1070916 in this cell line, we believe any minor Aurora C activity that may be present is inhibited by these compounds, a conclusion that is consistent with published biochemical studies (46, 47, 61).

Measurement of G2 Duration in a Live Imaging Assay Enables Assessment of Inhibitor Potency and Specificity for Aurora A

We next characterized the effect of selected inhibitors in singlecell live imaging assays, which provide high resolution, dynamic assessment of kinase function in a cellular context. For this purpose, the key challenge was to identify a specific readout for each kinase. For Aurora B, cytokinesis failure is a robust and well-established cellular phenotype of inhibition, which we confirmed with the four Aurora B-specific inhibitors (Figure S3 in Supplementary Material). However, for Aurora A, a specific quantifiable live imaging readout has been lacking. Prior work in Xenopus egg extracts (87), Caenorhabditis elegans embryos (88), and mammalian cells (89, 90) has suggested a role for Aurora A in controlling the kinetics of mitotic entry. Entry into mitosis, as defined by nuclear envelope breakdown (NEBD), is delayed in the absence of Aurora A. To quantitatively monitor this function of Aurora A in living cells, we employed an assay in which eGFPtagged PCNA (GFP-PCNA) and mRFP-tagged histone H2B (H2B-RFP) are co-expressed and imaged in a cell population (91). PCNA concentrates in foci known as replication factories in S-phase (Figure 6A; Movie S1 in Supplementary Material) and the time interval from dissolution of PCNA foci to NEBD serves as a measure of G2 duration in living cells (Figure 6A; Movie S1 in Supplementary Material) (91-93). Using this assay in HeLa cells, we found that depletion of Aurora A, but not Aurora B, by RNAi significantly increased G2 duration (Figure 6B). We next measured G2 duration in HeLa cells following treatment with MK-5108 and AZD1152-HQPA, at concentrations that selectively eliminate labeling of pLATS2(Ser 83) or pH3(Ser 83), respectively (6 µM for MK-5108 and 100 nM for AZD1152-HQPA; Figure 4A). In agreement with the RNAi analysis, MK-5108, but not AZD1152-HQPA, significantly increased G2 duration (Figure 6C). Thus, measurement of G2 duration using the GFP-PCNA; H2B-RFP imaging assay provides a specific functional readout for Aurora A activity in living cells.

We next performed a dose-response analysis of the inhibitors developed to target Aurora A in the G2 duration assay in HeLa, RPE1, and U2OS. The results are shown in **Figure 7** (and Figure S4 in Supplementary Material) and highlight that measurement of G2 duration with this assay provides a sensitive and dose-responsive measure for Aurora A activity in cells. The concentrations where G2 duration was maximally extended by Aurora A inhibitors tracked well with the concentrations at which pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling was eliminated (see **Table 3** and text below). This concordance between distinct cell-based assays confirms that each assay specifically monitors Aurora A activity and gives us confidence that the inhibitor characterization performed using them is providing an accurate picture of efficacy in a cellular context.

Immunoblotting-Based Assessment of Inhibitor Potency and Specificity

Next, we sought to compare the inhibitor potency and specificity measurements obtained using the cellular assays to more proximal markers of cellular activity - namely phosphorylation of Aurora A and Aurora B. We developed methods to monitor kinase phosphorylation by immunoblotting because we found it to have higher signal-to-noise and greater consistency than immunofluorescence. For this analysis, we focused on the four inhibitors with the best overall cellular profiles as Aurora A-selective (MK-5108, MK-8745) or Aurora B-selective (AZD1152-HQPA and GSK1070916). After treating cells with different concentrations of these inhibitors, we performed Western blotting for eight targets for which commercial antibodies are available - pAuroraA(Thr 288), pAuroraA(Thr 288)/pAuroraB(Thr 232)/pAuroraC(Thr 198), total Aurora A, total Aurora B, pH3(Ser 28), pH3(Ser 10), total H3, and Cyclin B. We did not assess pLATS2(Ser 83), because the antibody used for immunofluorescence did not work well for immunoblots. The specific antibodies used for immunoblotting were selected based on extensive testing, employing both siRNA depletion (to assess specificity; Figure 3A; Figure S5 in Supplementary Material) and inhibitor treatments (to confirm detection of phospho-epitopes; Figures 8A,B); see Table S3 in Supplementary Material for descriptions and supplier information.

For analysis of the Aurora A-selective compounds, MK-5108 and MK-8745, we employed the protocol outlined in Figure 8A, based on taxol-induced mitotic checkpoint arrest. For analysis of Aurora B-selective inhibitors, AZD1152-HQPA and GSK1070916, we modified a previously described protocol [outlined in Figure 8B; (94)] whose design reflects the fact that Aurora B inhibition overrides taxol-induced arrest (44, 45). To ensure a fair comparison between different conditions, we immunoblotted Cyclin B to confirm that a similar number of mitotic cells were present in the analyzed lysates, in addition to blotting for total H3 as a general loading control. While optimizing the immuoblotting assays, we found that pAuroraA(Thr 288) exhibited low solubility compared to total Aurora A, pAuroraB(Thr 232), or total Aurora B in a typical cell lysis buffer containing non-ionic detergent; only with extensive sonication were we able to solubilize the pAuroraA(Thr 288) signal. This observation suggests that autophosphorylated Aurora A is associated with insoluble cytoskeletal elements, possibly microtubules or centrosomes. From a technical perspective, this observation highlights the importance of employing lysate preparation conditions that properly solubilize pAuroraA(Thr 288) in order



FIGURE 6 | Measurement of G2 duration provides a specific readout for Aurora A kinase activity. (A) Images from a timelapse sequence of HeLa cells stably expressing GFP-PCNA; H2B-RFP. Gray scale images for the two separate channels are located below each colored merge. G2 duration is measured as the time from dissolution of PCNA foci to nuclear envelope breakdown (NEBD). See also Movie S1 in Supplementary Material. (B) Analysis of G2 duration in HeLa cells following knockdown of Aurora A or Aurora B by RNAi. Blue lines indicate the mean; black error bars are the SD. *p*-values are from unpaired *t*-tests. (C) Analysis of G2 duration in HeLa cells using selective Aurora A versus Aurora B inhibition, with MK-5108 (6 µM) and AZD1152-HQPA (100 nM), respectively. Blue lines indicate the mean; black error bars are the SD. *p*-values are the SD. *p*-values are from unpaired *t*-tests.

to avoid false negative results and/or overestimates of inhibitor potencies. In situations where changes in cell number/viability are not expected (obviating the need to normalize loading by measuring lysate protein concentrations), samples could be prepared by lysing cells directly with SDS gel sample buffer.

The immunoblotting analysis of autophosphorylated Aurora A, pH3(Ser 28), and pH3(Ser 10), confirmed the specificity of MK-5108 and MK-8745 for Aurora A and AZD1152-HQPA and GSK1070916 for Aurora B. At concentrations of MK-5108 and MK-8745 that completely eliminate Thr 288 phosphorylation (and pLATS2(Ser 83) signal in the fixed immunofluorescence assay), there is no effect on pH3(Ser 10), pH3(Ser 28), or pAuroraB(Thr 232) (**Figure 8A**). Reciprocally, AZD1152-HQPA

and GSK1070916 eliminated pH3(Ser 10), pH3(Ser 28), and pAuroraB(Thr 232) at concentrations that did not affect pAuroraA(Thr 288) (**Figure 8B**).

For AZD1152-HQPA and GSK1070916, there was strong correspondence between the concentration-dependent effects on H3 and Aurora B phosphorylation with those observed in the immunofluorescence and cytokinesis assays (**Figures 4A** and **8B**; Figure S3 in Supplementary Material; **Table 3**). However, for MK-5108 and MK-8745, complete loss of Aurora A Thr 288 phosphorylation was observed at significantly lower inhibitor concentrations than those necessary for full efficacy in the LATS2 phosphorylation and G2 duration assays [(IC₅₀ pAuroraA(Thr 288) <<100 nM versus IC₅₀ pLATS2 (Ser 83) and G2 duration: ~ 600-800 nM)]



(**Figures 4A**, 7 and **8A**; **Table 3**). There are three potential explanations for this difference. First, the immunoblotting of activation loop phosphorylation, at least for Aurora A under the conditions employed here, may have a significantly lower dynamic range than the two cell-based assays. Second, the phosphatases that remove pAuroraA(Thr288) (27, 95, 96) may be more efficient than those that reverse pLATS2(Ser 83) and the Aurora A phosphorylation target(s) that contribute to G2 duration control.

TABLE 3 | Cellular inhibitory potencies of the Aurora inhibitor panel.

Aurora kinase inhibitor	Cell line		Assay		
		Substrate-pho	G2/M	Cytokinesi	
		pLATS2 (Ser83) IC ₅₀ (nM)	pHistone H3 (Ser28) IC ₅₀ (nM)	IC50 (nM)	IC50 (nM)
√X-680	HeLa	150	45	nd	nd
	RPE1	nd	nd	nd	nd
	U2OS	nd	nd	nd	nd
MK-5108	HeLa	610	NE@9 μM	816	nd
	RPE1	1800	80% Inh @15 μM	877	nd
	U2OS	1200	20% Inh @15 μM	995	nd
MK-8745	HeLa	610	NE@9 μM	596	nd
	RPE1	2300	NE@15 μM	755	nd
	U2OS	1700	NE@15 μM	437	nd
MLN8054	HeLa	290	2900	736	nd
	RPE1	720	880	500	nd
	U2OS	800	3300	957	nd
MLN8237	HeLa	37	160	128	nd
	RPE1	130	130	115	nd
	U2OS	92	210	157	nd
Genentech Aurora Inhibitor 1	HeLa	490	NE@9 μM	nd	nd
	RPE1	nd	nd	nd	nd
	U2OS	nd	nd	nd	nd
ZM447439	HeLa	NE@3 μM	419	nd	615
	RPE1	nd	nd	nd	1315
	U2OS	nd	nd	nd	613
AZD1152-HQPA	HeLa	NE@100 nM	5	nd	4
	RPE1	NE@200 nM	25	nd	23
	U2OS	NE@200 nM	12	nd	20
Hesperadin	HeLa	NE@100 nM	14	nd	14
	RPE1	nd	nd	nd	47
	U2OS	nd	nd	nd	17
GSK1070916	HeLa	NE@100 nM	6	nd	6
	RPE1	NE@200 nM	15	nd	21
	U2OS	NE@200 nM	8	nd	6

NE, no effect; nd, not determined.

Third, this difference may arise from cellular Aurora A existing in multiple active but biochemically distinct forms, as proposed previously (28, 32). Recent biochemical data indicate that Thr 288 phosphorylation is not a prerequisite for Aurora A kinase activity if Aurora A is bound to TPX2 (28, 32). Further, our *in vitro* studies indicate that Aurora A/TPX2 is more difficult to inhibit than the free enzyme. Therefore, if LATS2 phosphorylation and mitotic entry kinetics are dependent upon Thr 288 unphosphorylated but active pools of Aurora A (bound to activators), sole assessment of Thr 288 phosphorylation may provide a misleading view of inhibitor potencies. Additional studies will be required to explore these possibilities.

Regardless of the underlying reasons, our data highlight that if a pAuroraA(Thr 288) immunoblot was employed with pH3 immunofluorescence/immunoblots to characterize inhibitor effects, one would conclude that MK-5108 and MK-8745 completely block cellular Aurora A activity at much lower concentrations than we measure for the pLATS2(Ser 83) immunofluorescence and live cell G2 duration assays, and that MK-5108 and MK-8745 have significantly greater selectivity in a cellular context than

is actually the case. Thus, we caution on relying exclusively on immunoblotting, especially with activation loop phosphorylation antibodies for Aurora A, to measure inhibitor potency and specificity. Instead, we recommend performing quantitative fixed or live imaging-based analysis of kinase activity, and complementing with immunoblotting.

Synthesis of Biochemical and Cellular Profiling Data to Identify the Best Aurora A- and B-Selective Inhibitors

Differences in ATP concentrations (biochemical – micromolar; cellular milieu – millimolar) as well as compound solubility/stability, binding to serum proteins in media, and cellular penetration make direct correlation of biochemical and cellular inhibitor potencies difficult (97). However, the Aurora A/B selectivity ratios derived from our *in vitro* and *in vivo* data can be compared to prioritize inhibitors. In the biochemical assays, AZD1152-HQPA, ZM447439, Hesperadin, and GSK1070916 all exhibit >30-fold selectivity for Aurora B/INCENP⁷⁸³⁻⁹¹⁸ over Aurora A and Aurora



FIGURE 8 | Immunoblotting of activation loop phosphorylation of Aurora A/B and of pH3(Ser 28) and pH3(Ser 10) in HeLa cells following inhibitor treatments. (A) Analysis of MK-5108 and MK-8745. The targets blotted are indicated on the right; MW markers (in kD) are on the left. The topmost blot is with an antibody that recognizes the phosphorylated activation loops of both Aurora A and Aurora B. The protocol used to prepare mitotic taxol-arrested lysates is summarized above the blots. (B) Analysis of AZD1152-HQPA and GSK1070916 as in (A). The only difference is the protocol used to prepare the mitotic lysate; as Aurora B inhibition overrides taxol-based mitotic arrest, a synchronization procedure followed by proteasome inhibition, schematized above the blots, was used. Blots were repeated in at least two independent experiments, which were highly consistent; blot sets from one representative experiment are shown. For (B), see Figure S6 in Supplementary Material for an independent experiment performed at a higher top dose (300 nM).

A/TPX2¹⁻⁴³ (**Table 2**). This selectivity is recapitulated in the cellular analysis. Complete inhibition of Aurora B(Thr 232) and H3(Ser 28) phosphorylation (as well as blockade of cytokinesis) can be achieved with each of these compounds in the absence of any

effect on Aurora A(Thr 288) or LATS2(Ser 83) phosphorylation (**Table 3**). So, which of these compounds is the best for cell biology experiments? Hesperadin is potent and specific but appears to be unstable under long-term live imaging conditions (see legend of

Figure S3 in Supplementary Material). Within the quinazoline class of compounds (Figure 1), AZD1152-HQPA is preferable as it is approximately two orders of magnitude more potent in vitro and in vivo than ZM447439, from which it was derived. How then do AZD1152-HQPA and GSK1070916 compare? Although both are selective, AZD1152-HQPA exhibits significantly greater preference for Aurora B/INCENP783-918 when compared to either Aurora A or Aurora A/TPX2¹⁻⁴³ in vitro (Table 2). Consistent with this, immunoblotting revealed that, while both compounds eliminated Aurora B activity at <100 nM without affecting pAuroraA (Thr 288) (Figure 8), at 300 nM GSK1070916 inhibited Aurora A activity whereas AZD1152-HQPA did not (Figure S6 in Supplementary Material). In addition, when profiled against 363 human kinases (including Aurora A/B/C) at 100 nM concentration (Table S4 in Supplementary Material), both compounds exhibited high Aurora kinase-specificity but AZD1152-HQPA was slightly superior. Aurora B was the only enzyme inhibited ≥65% of control by AZD1152-HQPA whereas Aurora A and B as well as DDR1 are inhibited by GSK1070916 at or above this threshold (Table S4 in Supplementary Material). Therefore, we believe that AZD1152-HQPA is the current best choice for an Aurora B-selective inhibitor, and recommend use of GSK1070916 for confirmatory follow-up studies (see below).

In terms of the Aurora A inhibitors, MLN8054 and MLN8237 exhibit only modest selectivity in vitro and in vivo (Tables 2 and 3). Genentech Aurora Inhibitor I is cytotoxic within the range of concentrations required for full inhibition of Aurora A activity (Figure 4D). In the fixed and live imaging cell-based assays, the two Merck compounds were similar with MK-5108 being slightly more potent (Table 3) and MK-8745 being more selective in both RPE1 and U2OS cells (Figure 5; Table 3). By kinome profiling analysis, MK-8745 was significantly more Aurora kinase-specific. At 100 and 500 nM, MK-5108 inhibited 32 and 75 kinases (including the Aurora kinases), respectively, at >65% of control; Polo-like kinase 4 was the only cell cycle-related kinase affected (Table S4 in Supplementary Material). In contrast, MK-8745 at 500 nM only inhibited 16 kinases at >65% of control (Aurora A, AXL, BRK, DDR1, EphA6, GSK3α/β, IRAK1, JNK1, LKB1, ROS1, Trk A/B/C, TYRO3, YES). Thus, based on its Aurora and off-target selectivity, we believe that MK-8745 is the current best commercially available Aurora A-selective inhibitor for cellular studies.

The Structure of the Aurora A Kinase Domain Bound to MK-5108 Reveals Features Underlying Potency and Specificity

To gain insight into the remarkable biochemical potency and Aurora A-selective nature of the MK-8745/MK-5108 class of compounds, we determined the 2.2 Å X-ray crystal structure of the human Aurora A kinase domain bound to MK-5108 (**Figure 9A**; Table S5 and Figure S7 in Supplementary Material). In the inhibitor complex, the Aurora A kinase domain adopts an inactive conformation in which both the α C helix (*orange*; **Figure 9A**) and particularly the activation loop (*yellow*; **Figure 9A**) are improperly positioned for catalysis (**Figure 9B** – compare MK-5108-bound

versus ADP-bound structures). Electron density maps indicate that both Thr 287 (which adopts two alternate conformations; only one is illustrated) and Thr 288 are phosphorylated, showing that the inhibitor is able to interact with the activated form of the enzyme (**Figure 9A**). Consistent with its action as an ATP-competitive inhibitor (56), MK-5108 inserts itself into the nucleotide-binding pocket between the two lobes of the kinase in the same orientation as its parent compound VX-680 (**Figures 9A,B**).

The picomolar affinity of MK-5108 for Aurora A is explained by the extensive polar and van der Waals interactions it forms with 22 residues throughout the active site (Figure 9C, Table S6 in Supplementary Material). The aminothiazole moiety (Figures 9C,D) is located adjacent to the gatekeeper residue Leu 210 enabling it to form two hydrogen bonds with the main chain amide nitrogen and carbonyl of Ala 213 within the hinge region (Figure 9C), thereby making it functionally analogous to the aminopyrazole moiety of VX-680 (Figure 9D). The 2-fluoro, 3-chlorophenol on the opposite end of the inhibitor (Figure 9D) packs against the side chains of the catalytic lysine (Lys 162), precluding its active conformation, as well as against Phe 275 of the DFG motif (Figure 9C). This interaction stabilizes a flipped, inactive conformation of the DFG motif that is intermediate between the active "DFG-in" state (Figure 9B - ADP-bound) (98) and the canonical "DFG-out" conformation (99). This conformation is distinct from the distorted conformation in the VX-680 Aurora A complex (Figure 9B - VX-680-bound) (74), and the "DFG-up" conformation linked to MLN8054 binding (59, 71, 75), and resembles that of Aurora A bound to adenosine (PDB: 1MUO) (100). Importantly, the 2-fluoro, 3-chlorophenol moiety of MK-5108 forms a likely highly energetically favorable edgeface aromatic pi stacking interaction with the indole of Trp 277 (Figures 9C,D). Because of the major differences in its chemical structure in this region (Figure 9D), VX-680 only forms hydrophobic contacts with Phe 275 (via its cyclopropylamide) and not Trp 277 (Figure 9B). The interaction between MK-5108 and the side chain of Trp 277 has the effect of "pinning down" the activation loop at its N-terminal end and disfavors its adoption of an active conformation (Figure 9B). We note that the phosphates on Thr 287 and Thr 288 form hydrogen bonds with the side chains of His 187 and Lys 250, respectively, from a symmetry-related molecule. However, since residues 281–285 are disordered (Figure 9B), we believe that residues 277-280 should not be constrained by these contacts, and that their positioning is a consequence of inhibitor binding. The inactive conformation of the activation loop that we describe here is, to our knowledge, unique among all known human Aurora A kinase domain - inhibitor complex structures. The conformations of the active site and activation loop residues stabilized by MK-5108 binding are distinct from those favored by TPX2 binding, which likely explains the reduced affinity of MK-5108 for the Aurora A/TPX2¹⁻⁴³ complex.

The crystal structure of the MK-5108/Aurora A complex also suggests a potential explanation for the selectivity of this inhibitor. MK-5108 interacts with the side chains of two (Thr 217 and Arg 220) of the four residues in the vicinity of the active site that differ between Aurora A and B (Aurora A: Ala 141, Leu 215, Thr 217 and Arg 220; Aurora B: Lys 85, Arg 159, Glu 161, Lys



FIGURE 9 | A crystal structure of the Aurora A/MK-5108 complex reveals unique features compared to previous Aurora A-inhibitor complex structures. (A) The complex structure with the Aurora A kinase domain depicted as a ribbon diagram and MK-5108 as a spacefilling model. The majority of the kinase domain is colored green except for the activation loop, which is colored yellow, and the αC helix, which is colored orange. The phosphate groups on Thr 288 and Thr 287 are highlighted. (B) Comparison of Aurora A/MK-5108 structure to previously determined ADP-bound (PDB:1MQ4) and VX-680-bound (PDB: 4JBQ) structures. The orientation of the kinase domains relative to that in (A) is described in the inset. For all three structures, beyond the activation loop (yellow cartoon – dashed lines indicate disordered regions) only the protein surface is shown (light gray – N-terminal lobe, dark gray – C-terminal lobe). Asp 274 (D) and Phe 275 (F) of the DFG motif, as well as Trp 277 (W) are depicted. (C) Detailed view of the key contacts between MK-5108 and Aurora A residues. Hydrogen bonds between the aminothiazole of MK-5108 and Ala 213 are shown as orange dashes. MK-5108 interacts with the side chains of two residues which are different between Aurora A and B (Aurora A: Thr 217 and Arg 220; Aurora B: Glu 161 and Lys 164; the Aurora B residues are indicated in blue text below the corresponding Aurora A ones in the figure). See also Table S6 in Supplementary Material. For clarity, the main chain atoms of Lys 162, Thr 217 and Arg 220 as well as the side chain atoms of Glu 211 are not shown. (D) The chemical structures of MK-5108 and VX-680 with specific moieties highlighted.

164) (**Figure 9C**; Table S6 in Supplementary Material). Although the electron density for Aurora A Arg 220 is weak (indicative of mobility), the positively charged guanidinium of this residue is located close enough to the negatively charged MK-5108 carboxylate to form favorable electrostatic interactions (**Figures 9C,D**). However, the equivalent Aurora B residue is a lysine (Lys 164), which should also be able to form the same types of interactions. In contrast, the side chain of Thr 217 is wedged in between the carboxylate and the cyclohexyl ring of MK-5108 (**Figures 9C,D**). This tight fit would not be possible with the equivalent Glu 161 in Aurora B, likely significantly reducing binding affinity. Integrated mutagenesis, biochemical and structural studies of MLN8054

and Genentech Aurora A Inhibitor I (which both pack against Thr 217) have indicated that Thr 217 contributes heavily to the selectivity of these compounds (59, 71, 75). Equivalent efforts with MK-5108 and MK-8745 (which, by modeling, is predicted to bind in a highly similar manner as MK-5108 to the Aurora A active site) will be necessary to test if Thr 217 is the central determinant of Aurora A/B selectivity for these compounds, as suggested by our structural analysis.

DISCUSSION

The current tool chest of Aurora inhibitors is the product of extensive chemical optimization in the pursuit of suitable clinical candidates, rather than optimal inhibitors for cell biology studies. As a consequence, careful comparison of these inhibitors in parallel biochemical and cell-based assays has been lacking. The systematic profiling data presented here should provide a resource for future studies employing these compounds. Based on our results, we provide the following 'good practice' guidelines with respect to their use:

- (1) pH3(Ser 28) and pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling, which we validate as specific cellular readouts for Aurora B and A, respectively, provides a convenient and robust means to characterize existing and newly developed Aurora kinase inhibitors, and should be used prior to any detailed functional analysis conducted with this class of compounds. Inhibitor sensitivity can be modulated by biological factors (such as kinase expression levels) or technical factors (such as changes in serum/media and growth conditions) (97). Hence, dose-response analysis employing the pH3(Ser 28)/pLATS2(Ser 83) labeling assay is particularly important when extending inhibitor use to new cell lines not analyzed here. While we present a large dataset for HeLa, RPE1, and U2OS cells that should serve as a benchmark for future studies, we still recommend performing a dose-response even when using these three lines given interlab variability. The goal of such preliminary analysis should be to identify the minimum concentration that achieves complete inhibition of the relevant marker without affecting the other. We strongly advise against the "more is better" urge as unnecessarily high doses will likely lead to loss of specificity and potential unanticipated off-target effects.
- (2) AZD1152-HQPA is a highly potent, selective, and efficacious Aurora B inhibitor and the best current choice for targeting this kinase. While AZD1152-HQPA does not exhibit any obvious effects against any of the other kinases that we tested, this profiling exercise was not exhaustive. Further, there is relatively little published about binding of this compound to non-kinase proteins, and even very well-characterized molecules can have unexpected off-target effects. For example, recent studies have revealed that the commonly used Plk1 inhibitor, BI-2536, and several other known kinase inhibitors, are potent inhibitors of BET bromodomain proteins (101–103). Therefore, we highly recommend that any results from studies using AZD1152-HQPA be corroborated with GSK10701916, which likely has a different off-target profile based on its unrelated chemical structure. Indeed, this

strategy of using structurally distinct compounds with common mechanisms should be applied when using any of the inhibitors analyzed here and when performing chemical cell biology studies in general.

- (3) MK-8745 represents the best current commercially available option for selective and potent Aurora A inhibition. We note, however, that the lowest concentration of MK-8745 that is necessary to maximally inhibit Aurora A in cells is >100-fold higher than the lowest concentration of AZD1152-HQPA that is necessary to fully inhibit Aurora B. Hence, based on current chemical biology standards [on-target cellular activity <1 µM; (104, 105)], AZD1152-HQPA is an ideal chemical tool whereas MK-8745 is not. In addition, validation of any findings with MK-8745 with an orthogonal chemical scaffold is not currently straightforward. If only partial inhibition of Aurora A is required, MLN8054 (and possibly MLN8237) could be used but only under carefully controlled circumstances. Alternatively, MK-5108 could be used but this is also not optimal given its chemical similarity to MK-8745. In the recent literature, at least five classes of compounds with Aurora A-selective behavior (which are not commercially available or only became available near the end of this study) have been reported (106-110). Assessment of these inhibitors should reveal if one or more of them can be paired with MK-8745 for analysis of Aurora A function in cellular experiments.
- (4) Immunoblotting of activation loop phosphorylation should not be used in isolation to estimate inhibitor potency and specificity. As we show here, immunoblotting with pAuroraA(Thr 288) antibodies suggests significantly higher Aurora A inhibitor potency than is observed in validated fixed and live imaging-based cellular assays. Consequently, if only immunoblotting were performed, one could overestimate not just potency but also selectivity for Aurora A versus Aurora B. We recommend that the fixed or live imaging-based cellular assays described here be employed first, with immunoblotting serving as confirmation. The imaging-based cellular assays also have the advantage of revealing potential off-target effects, such as the toxicity of the Genentech Aurora Inhibitor 1 reported here.

Our analysis highlights that, while highly selective and potent tools for Aurora B inhibition are readily available, there is significant room for improved small molecule inhibitors of Aurora A. Part of the challenge in targeting Aurora A likely arises from its multiple activation mechanisms, which makes uniformly inhibiting the different active states of the kinase difficult. A second limitation is the prior lack of a consistent and rigorous assay paradigm for Aurora A activity in a cellular context - as we show here, immunoblotting of activation loop phosphorylation can be misleading when compared to other kinase activity readouts - a fact that can be rationalized by recent findings that activation loop phosphorylation is not essential for high levels of kinase activity in the presence of an activator such as TPX2. Our findings suggest new avenues to help address the challenge of developing a more potent and highly selective Aurora A inhibitor. First, the pLATS2(Ser 83) and the G2 duration assays provide

independent, robust, and dose-responsive cellular readouts that specifically report on Aurora A but not Aurora B activity. These assays could be used for optimization of novel classes of Aurora A inhibitors in a cell-based context, analogous to the strategy we employed recently to develop a Plk4 inhibitor, centrinone, that prevents centriole duplication (92). The target specificity of centrinone was confirmed through the extensive use of an engineered inhibitor-resistant mutant. Analogous approaches could also be applied using previously described inhibitor-resistant Aurora kinase mutants (75, 111, 112). Further, the crystal structure of the MK-5108/Aurora A kinase domain complex we determined, which revealed a previously unobserved protein conformation and active site interactions, could be used to generate more potent versions of MK-5108/MK-8745 and potentially design new molecules as well. Given the renewed interest in Aurora A as a drug target based on the recently discovered role of Aurora A in controlling c-Myc protein levels in cancers such as neuroblastoma (113, 114), new inhibitor discovery efforts leveraging the approaches described here could aid not only in developing better tools for cell biology experiments but also in fully realizing the therapeutic potential of inhibiting Aurora A.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Inhibitors and Antibodies

Inhibitors and antibodies used in this study are described in Table S1 and S3 in Supplementary Material, respectively.

Kinase Assays

For the Aurora A assays, purified full-length human Aurora A (Millipore) was diluted to ~0.8 nM (based on enzyme activity) in 7.5 µL of a buffer containing 50 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 150 mM NaCl, 270 mM sucrose, 0.03% Brij 35, and 1 mM DTT in Corning #4512 white 384-well plates. Inhibitors arrayed in dose-response were added from DMSO stocks using a V&P 384-pintool head mounted on a Beckman Multimek chassis. Reactions were then initiated via the addition of 7.5 µL of a buffer containing 50 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 20 mM MgCl₂, 1 mM DTT, 0.2 mg/ml BSA, 70 µM ATP, and 800 µM Kemptide (amino acid sequence: LRRASLG (InnoPep)) using a NSX-384 384-channel liquid handler (Nanoscreen), and allowed to proceed for 2 h at 25°C. The final reaction buffer contained 50 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 10 mM MgCl₂, 75 mM NaCl, 135 mM sucrose, 0.015% Brij 35, 1 mM DTT, 0.1 mg/mL BSA, 35 µM ATP, and 400 µM Kemptide. The final [ATP] in the reaction mix (35 μ M) is at the K_m (ATP) for Aurora A. Detection using a 5 µL aliquot of each reaction was performed with ADP-GloTM reagents (Promega), following the manufacturer's instructions, in PerkinElmer #6008281 plates. Luminescence was measured on an Infinite M1000 plate reader (Tecan). Data were fit using a 4-parameter, variable slope fit in Prism (GraphPad), and K_is were calculated from IC₅₀ data using the equation in Figure 2B.

For the Aurora A/TPX2¹⁻⁴³ assays, purified full-length human Aurora A (Millipore) was diluted to ~0.8 nM (based on enzyme activity) in 7.5 μ L of a buffer containing 80 nM TPX2¹⁻⁴³ (InnoPep), 50 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 150 mM NaCl, 270 mM sucrose, 0.03% Brij 35, and 1 mM DTT in Corning #4512 white 384-well plates. The TPX2¹⁻⁴³ concentration was determined using a calculated molar extinction coefficient (280 nm) of 8480 M⁻¹ cm⁻¹. Inhibitors arrayed in dose-response were added from DMSO stocks using a V&P 384-pintool head mounted on a Beckman Multimek chassis. Reactions were then initiated via the addition of 7.5 μ L of a buffer containing 50 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 20 mM MgCl₂, 1 mM DTT, 0.2 mg/ml BSA, 6 µM ATP, and 1,200 µM Kemptide using a NSX-384 384-channel liquid handler (Nanoscreen), and allowed to proceed for 1 h at 25°C. The final reaction buffer contained 50 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 10 mM MgCl₂, 75 mM NaCl, 135 mM sucrose, 0.015% Brij 35, 1 mM DTT, 0.1 mg/mL BSA, 3 µM ATP, and 600 µM Kemptide. The final [ATP] in the reaction mix (3 μ M) is at the K_m(ATP) for Aurora A/TPX2¹⁻⁴³. At the final concentration of 40 nM, $TPX2^{1-43}$ is >10 times the concentration required to achieve half-maximal activation of Aurora A under these reaction conditions (3 nM) and the previously reported K_d of TPX2¹⁻⁴³ [2.3 nM (70)]. Detection, measurement, and data analysis were performed as described above.

For the Aurora B/INCENP783-918 assays, purified full-length human Aurora B/INCENP783-918 (SignalChem) was diluted to ~0.5 nM (based on enzymatic activity) in 12 μ L of a buffer containing 31.25 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 12.5 mM MgCl₂, 93.75 mM NaCl, 168.75 mM sucrose, 0.0125% Tween 20, 0.625 mM DTT, 0.1875 mg/mL BSA, and 500 µM Kemptide in Corning #3657 clear 384-well plates. Inhibitors arrayed in dose-response were added from DMSO stocks using a V&P 384-pintool head mounted on a Beckman Multimek chassis. After 15 min at 25°C, reactions were initiated via the addition of 3 μ L of 50 μ M ATP using a NSX-384 384-channel liquid handler (Nanoscreen), and allowed to proceed for 1 h at 25°C. The final reaction buffer contained 25 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 10 mM MgCl₂, 75 mM NaCl, 135 mM sucrose, 0.01% Tween 20, 0.5 mM DTT, 0.15 mg/mL BSA, 10 μ M ATP, 400 μ M Kemptide. The final [ATP] in the reaction mix (10 μ M) is at the *K*_m(ATP) for Aurora B/INCENP^{783–918}. Detection, measurement and data analysis were performed as described above.

Radiometric assay-based kinome profiling of AZD1152-HQPA, GSK1070916, MK-5108 and MK-8745 was performed by Reaction Biology Corporation (Malvern, PA, USA) using [ATP] ~ K_m (ATP) for all enzymes.

Cell Lines

RPE1 (hTERT-immortalized RPE cells) and U2OS osteosarcoma cells were obtained from ATCC. HeLa cervical carcinoma cells were from a laboratory stock. RPE1 cells were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM)/F12 plus glutamine medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 100 U/mL penicillin and 100 µg/mL streptomycin. U2OS and HeLa cells were maintained in DMEM + Glutamax supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 100 U/mL penicillin and 100 µg/mL streptomycin.

For generation of HeLa, U2OS, and RPE1 lines co-expressing H2B-RFP and either GFP-PCNA or YFP-tubulin, cells were infected first with an H2B-RFP expressing retrovirus. A pBABE-puro vector, encoding human histone H2B with mRFP1.3 fused at its C-terminus (H2B-RFP) obtained from the laboratory of Don Cleveland, and pBSK-VSV-G were co-transfected into the packaging cell line GP2-293 (Clontech) using FuGENE HD (Promega). Virus-containing culture supernatant was collected 48 h after transfection and added to the growth medium of cells, followed by addition of Polybrene (Millipore) to $8 \mu g/ml$.

An MGC collection human PCNA cDNA with eGFP fused at its N-terminus (GFP-PCNA) was cloned into pBABE-hygro. A pBABE-bla (blasticidin) vector encoding human alpha 1B tubulin with eYFP fused to its N-terminus (YFP-tubulin) was obtained from the laboratory of Don Cleveland. Virus production and infection of cells previously transduced with H2B-RFP was performed similarly. FACS was used to select cell populations expressing transgenes at moderate levels.

RNAi

HeLa cells co-expressing GFP-PCNA and H2B-RFP were used for all imaging-based RNAi experiments. ON-TARGETplus SMARTpool siRNAs (GE Healthcare) targeting Aurora A and Aurora B, as well as a non-targeting control pool, were transfected into cells using Lipofectamine RNAiMAX (Thermo Fisher Scientific) at a final concentration of 50 μ M in 6-well plates. Five hours after transfection, cells were trypsinized and seeded into a 96-well cycloolefin plate (Greiner) at 10,000 cells/well in fresh medium supplemented with 2.5 mM thymidine. Cells were incubated in the presence of thymidine for 18–20 h, and then 300 ng/mL nocodazole for 6 h. Knockdown was confirmed by immunoblotting with the Aurora kinase antibodies specified in Table S3 in Supplementary Material and an anti-tubulin antibody (DM1A; 1:1000; Sigma).

For fixed analysis to quantify pLATS2(Ser 83), pH3(Ser 10), and pH3(Ser 28) intensities, plates were washed twice with fresh medium and returned to the incubator for 8 h. Cells were then fixed with either 4% PFA = paraformaldehyde (in phosphatebuffered saline, PBS) (for pH3 analysis) or 100% ice-cold methanol (for pLATS2 analysis). The following primary antibodies were used: pLATS2(Ser 83) (see Table S3 in Supplementary Material); pH3(Ser 10) (1:100; Cell Signaling); pH3(Ser 28) (see Table S3 in Supplementary Material). Cells were imaged on the CV7000 spinning disk confocal system (Yokogawa Electric Corporation) using a 40 × 0.95 NA U-PlanApo objective and 2560 × 2160 sCMOS camera with 2 × 2 binning. 5 μ m × 2 μ m z-sections of 50 fields/well were imaged, with replicate wells per RNAi condition.

For quantification, maximum intensity projections were generated by the CV7000 acquisition software and transferred to ImageJ for analysis. For pLATS2(Ser 83) measurements, the integrated signal from a 10×10 pixel box centered on each mitotic spindle pole was measured. For background subtraction, a 10×10 pixel box in the cytoplasm was used. Mean values of measurements were normalized to the control RNAi condition. A total of 186–230 measurements from two independent experiments were made. For pH3(Ser 10) and pH3(Ser 28), the DNA signal was used to threshold and define a binary mask, which was transferred to the pH3 channel. The mean intensity of this region was then measured in the pH3 channel. For background subtraction, the masked region was expanded by 20 pixels, and the mean intensity of the peripheral region was used. Mean values of measurements were normalized to the DMSO-treated condition. A total of 88–147 measurements from three independent experiments were made.

For live imaging experiments to measure G2 duration, plates were washed twice with fresh medium, and immediately mounted onto the CV1000 spinning disk confocal system (Yokogawa Electric Corporation). The imaging chamber was maintained at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Cells were imaged using a 20 × 0.75 NA U-PlanApo objective and 512×512 EM-CCD camera with 2×2 binning. Twelve fields/well were imaged, with 4 replicate wells per RNAi condition. 3 µm × 2 µm z-sections in the GFP (25% power, 200 ms, 35% gain) and RFP (20% power, 200 ms, 35% gain) channels were captured in each field, at 12-min intervals for 24 h. Quantification was performed as described in the G2 duration assay section (see below).

Cellular Proliferation Analysis

Eight thousand HeLa cells, 8,000 U2OS cells or 4,000 RPE1 cells were seeded into white 96-well assay plates (Corning #3610) 16 h before inhibitor addition. All inhibitors were diluted in DMSO and added to cells in complete growth media (2× desired concentrations were prepared in complete growth medium and added to wells). After 24 h, relative cell number was measured using ATPLiteTM reagent (PerkinElmer) following the manufacturer's instructions. DMSO-treated cells were used as controls. Two independent experiments with triplicate measurements per condition were performed. Luminescence was measured on an Infinite M1000 plate reader (Tecan).

Live Cell-Activated Caspase 3/7 Assay

HeLa cells (6,000/well) were seeded in 96-well µCLEAR plates (Greiner) in 100 µL DMEM plus serum, and incubated for 16 h at 37°C and 5% CO₂. MK-5108 and Genentech Aurora Inhibitor 1 were diluted 1:100 from DMSO stocks into serum-free DMEM and 11 µL of the diluted compound was added to cells. After 24 h 2 µM CellEvent Caspase-3/7 Green Reagent (Life Technologies), and NucBlue Live ReadyProbes Reagent (Hoechst 33342; Life Technologies) were added. Cells were imaged after 60 min on a CV7000 spinning disk confocal system (Yokogawa Electric Corporation) with a 20 \times 0.75 NA U-PlanApo objective and 2560×2160 sCMOS camera with 2×2 binning. The imaging chamber was maintained at 37°C and 5% CO2. Six to eight fields/well were imaged, with duplicate wells for each condition. $3~\mu m \times 2~\mu m$ z-sections in the blue (40% power, 300 ms, 35% gain) and green (40% power, 300 ms, 35% gain) channels were captured in each field. The apoptotic fraction was calculated by dividing the number of cells fluorescing at 530 nm (corresponding to the cleaved caspase reporter reagent) by the number of nuclei (Hoechst staining). Image analysis was done using the CV7000 image analysis software (Yokogawa Electric Corporation).

Substrate Phosphorylation Assay

Twelve thousand HeLa cells, 10,000 U2OS cells, or 8,000 RPE1 cells were seeded into 96-well glass-bottom Sensoplates (Greiner) 16 h before inhibitor addition. Prior to seeding, the glass-bottom plates were coated with poly-L-lysine (Sigma). All inhibitors were diluted in DMSO and added to cells in complete growth media ($2\times$ desired concentrations were prepared in complete growth

medium and added to wells). After 8 h cells were fixed with 4% PFA for 20 min at room temperature. The fixed cells were washed with PBS. For immunostaining, cells were permeabilized and blocked with PBS containing 10% normal donkey serum (Jackson ImmunoResearch) and 0.1% Triton-X100 for 1 h at room temperature. Primary antibodies against phospho-LATS2 (Ser 83), phospho-histone H3(Ser 28), and anti-phospho-MPM2 (see Table S3 in Supplementary Material) were incubated for 1 h at room temperature. Cells were stained with Cy3-conjugated goat anti-rat, Alexa Fluor 488-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG2b, and Alexa Fluor 647-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG1 secondary antibodies (see Table S3 in Supplementary Material) and Hoechst 33342 for 1 h at room temperature. Cells were then washed twice with PBS containing 0.1% Triton-X100. Image acquisition in four channels was performed using a CV7000 spinning disk confocal system (Yokogawa Electric Corporation) with a 40×0.95 NA U-PlanApo objective and 2560 \times 2160 pixel sCMOS camera. Fluorophores (Hoechst 33342, Alexa Fluor 488, Cy3 and Alexa Fluor 647) were excited with 50% laser power for 300 ms and maximum projections of $8-14 \ \mu m \times 1 \ \mu m$ z-sections were recorded. Fifty fields per well were imaged with quadruplicate wells for each condition. Image analysis was done using the CV7000 image analysis software (Yokogawa Electric Corporation). Between 100 and 1,000 mitotic cells per condition were segmented applying object identification parameters to select for bright MPM2 labeling. Using a nuclear identifier protocol, minimum intensity thresholds were set for pLATS2(Ser 83) and the pH3(Ser 28) signals, and the resulting identified objects were eroded, dilated, and filtered for size by user-defined thresholds. For only the MPM2-positive mitotic cells, the mean fluorescence intensity of the identified pLATS2(Ser 83) and pH3(Ser 28) objects was measured, and the average intensity per cell per well was calculated. The same thresholds were applied for all of the inhibitor-treated samples, which were processed, imaged, and analyzed in parallel with control DMSO-treated cells. Data were fit using a four-parameter, variable slope fit in Prism (GraphPad). Primary and secondary antibody dilutions can be found in Table S3 in Supplementary Material.

G2 Duration Assay

HeLa, U2OS, and RPE1 cells co-expressing GFP-PCNA and H2B-RFP were seeded into 96-well glass bottom Sensoplates (Greiner) at 10,000 cells/well 16 h before inhibitor addition. Prior to seeding, glass-bottom plates were coated with poly-L-lysine (Sigma). All inhibitors were diluted in DMSO and added to cells in complete growth media (2× desired concentrations were prepared in complete growth medium and added to wells). Movies were acquired on a CV1000 spinning disk confocal system (Yokogawa Electric Corporation) with a 20× U-PlanApo 0.75 NA objective and 512 \times 512 EM-CCD camera with 2 \times 2 binning. The humidity controlled imaging chamber was maintained at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Three fields per well were imaged, with duplicate wells for each condition. 3 μ m \times 2 μ m z-sections in the GFP (25% power, 100 ms, 20% gain) and RFP (20% power, 100 ms, 20% gain) channels were captured in each field at 12-min intervals for 24 h. Cells were manually tracked from appearance of GFP-PCNA foci to the beginning of the next mitosis (NEBD). GFP-PCNA foci appear in the nucleus during mid to late S-phase, and the first frame in which these foci are no longer visible was defined as the beginning of G2 phase. Results represent combined measurements of 40-100 cells per condition from two independent experiments. Data were fit using a 4-parameter, variable slope fit in Prism (GraphPad).

Cytokinesis Assay

HeLa, U2OS, and RPE1 cells co-expressing YFP-α-tubulin and H2B-RFP were seeded into 96-well glass-bottom Sensoplates (Greiner) at 8,000 cells/well 16 h before inhibitor addition. Prior to seeding, glass-bottom plates were coated with poly-L-lysine (Sigma). All inhibitors were diluted in DMSO and added to cells in complete growth media (2× desired concentrations were prepared in complete growth medium and added to wells). Movies were acquired on a CV1000 spinning disk confocal system (Yokogawa Electric Corporation) with a 40× U-PlanApo 0.95 NA objective and 512×512 EM-CCD camera. The humidity controlled imaging chamber was maintained at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Eight fields per well were imaged, with duplicate wells for each condition. 5 μ m \times 2 μ m z-sections in the YFP (25% power, 100 ms, 20% gain) and RFP (20% power, 100 ms, 20% gain) channels were captured in each field at 5-min intervals for 24 h. Cells were manually tracked from mitosis to G1, and the appearance of microtubule midbodies and mono/binucleated daughter cells were analyzed to assess cytokinesis success. Results represent combined measurements of 50-100 cells per condition from two independent experiments. Data were fit using a 4-parameter, variable slope fit in Prism (GraphPad).

Western Blot Analysis

For Aurora A inhibitors, HeLa cells were seeded into 10 cm dishes and treated with 100 nM taxol and DMSO or compounds in dose-response for 16 h. Cells were harvested at 50-80% confluence and lysed in RIPA buffer supplemented with a protease/ phosphatase inhibitor cocktail (Thermo Fisher Scientific) using a Qsonica Q800R sonicator (10 min, 50% amplitude, 15 s on/15 s off). Before loading, concentrations of cleared extracts were normalized using a Bio-Rad Protein Assay (Bio-Rad). For every sample, 25-50 µg protein per lane was run on Mini-PROTEAN gels (Bio-Rad) and transferred to PVDF membranes using a TransBlot Turbo system (Bio-Rad). For primary anti-phospho-Histone H3(Ser 10), anti-phospho-Histone H3(Ser 28), anti-Aurora A, anti-Aurora B, anti-phospho-Aurora A(Thr 288)/ Aurora B(Thr 232)/Aurora C(Thr 198), anti-Histone H3, anti-Cyclin B1, and anti-phospho-Aurora A (Thr 288) antibodies (see Table S3 in Supplementary Material), blocking and incubations were performed in TBS-Tween with 5% BSA or non-fat dry milk. Detection was performed using HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies (see Table S3 in Supplementary Material), with SuperSignal West Femto (Thermo Fisher Scientific) substrates. Membranes were imaged on a ChemiDoc MP system (Bio-Rad).

Aurora B inhibitor analysis was done as described above with the following adaptations: seeded HeLa cells were synchronized using a 2.5 mM double-thymidine block. Eight hours after release, cells were treated with 10 μ M MG132 and DMSO or compound in dose–response for 3 h. After PBS washing, treated cells were harvested with sample buffer, and the total cell lysate was heated

for 5 min at 95°C before sonication. Primary anti-phospho Histone H3(Ser 10), anti-phospho-Histone H3 (Ser 28), anti-Histone H3, anti-phospho-Aurora A(Thr 288)/Aurora B(Thr 232)/Aurora C(Thr 198), anti-Aurora B, and anti-Cyclin B1 antibodies were incubated and detected as described above. Primary and second-ary antibody dilutions can be found in Table S3 in Supplementary Material.

Aurora B Transcript Variant Analysis

HeLa total cellular RNA was prepared using RNeasy (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Random primerbased cDNA synthesis was performed with MultiScribe reverse transcriptase (Applied Biosystems) from 500 ng RNA (20 µL reaction volume, 10 min at 25°C, 120 min at 37°C, 5 min at 85°C). The cDNA was diluted 1:5, and 10 µl was used in a 50 µl PCR reaction with Q5 DNA polymerase (New England Biolabs) and the following primers: GGTCATTTGTAGCCACATCCTGTC (specific to human Aurora B transcript 5; nucleotides 108-131 of RefSeq NM_001313951) and GCATCTGCCAACTCCTCCATGATC (universal primer for human Aurora B transcripts; nucleotides 687-664 of RefSeq NM_001313951). The PCR amplification conditions were (10 s at 98°C, 30 s at 69°C, 30 s at 72°C, 35 cycles). Reaction products were visualized by fluorescence on a 3% NuSieve GTG agarose gel. Identical PCR conditions were used for amplification with T7 and SP6 promoter sequences appended to the primers for direct sequencing after gel purification.

Crystal Structure of Aurora A Bound to MK-5108

The kinase domain of human Aurora A (amino acids 123-390) was cloned into pET28a with an N-terminal 6XHis tag and an intervening rhinovirus 3C protease cleavage site. The protein was expressed in E. coli BL21 Rosetta 2(DE3) cells (Novagen) at 16°C overnight. Cells were harvested by centrifugation, resuspended in a buffer containing 50 mM Tris (pH 8.0), 300 mM NaCl, 40 mM imidazole, 20 mM MgCl₂, 10% glycerol, 0.5 mM TCEP, and an EDTA-free protease inhibitor cocktail, and lysed using a microfluidizer. After clarification via centrifugation, the lysate was loaded onto a HisTrap HP column (GE Healthcare), and the bound protein was eluted in a buffer containing 50 mM Tris (pH 8.0), 300 mM NaCl, 200 mM imidazole, 20 mM MgCl₂, 10% glycerol, and 0.5 mM TCEP. The tag was cleaved with Turbo3C protease (ETON) overnight at 4°C while being dialyzed against a buffer containing 20 mM Tris (pH 7.0), 200 mM NaCl, 20 mM MgCl₂, 10% glycerol, and 0.5 mM TCEP. Since both the 6× His-tagged and untagged species bind metal affinity resins in this buffer, the cleavage reaction was loaded onto a HisTrap HP column and the untagged protein was selectively eluted in a buffer containing 20 mM Tris (pH 7.0), 200 mM NaCl, 40 mM imidazole, 20 mM MgCl₂, 10% glycerol, and 0.5 mM TCEP. Trace amounts of the Turbo3C protease were removed using a GSTrap HP column (GE Healthcare). The untagged protein was further purified using size exclusion chromatography on a Superdex 75 16/600 column (GE Healthcare). The final eluate [in 20 mM Tris (pH 7.0), 200 mM NaCl, 20 mM MgCl₂, 10% glycerol, and 0.5 mM TCEP] was concentrated to 6.2 mg/mL using Amicon Ultra 10K MWCO concentrators (Millipore), and MK-5108 was added from a 50 mM DMSO stock to a final concentration of 500 $\mu M.$

The inhibitor bound protein was crystallized by hanging drop vapor diffusion using a reservoir buffer consisting of 100 mM BisTris (pH 6.5), 30% PEG3350 at 21°C. A total of 1.5 μ L protein solution was mixed with 1.5 μ L reservoir buffer and sealed in a chamber containing 400 μ L of reservoir solution. After 1 week, a rod-shaped crystal (~100 μ m × 5 μ m × 5 μ m) was transferred to a cryoprotectant containing 100 mM BisTris (pH 6.5), 200 mM NaCl, 20 mM MgCl₂, 25% PEG3350, 10% glycerol, 30 μ M MK-5108, and flash-frozen in liquid nitrogen.

X-ray diffraction data were measured using Beamline 7-1 at the Stanford Synchrotron Radiation Lightsource and processed with HKL2000 (115). The structure was determined by molecular replacement using PHASER (116) and sequential searches with the large and then the small lobes of an ensemble model (PDB: 1MQ4, 2J4Z, 3FDN, 3LAU, 4UYN). Refinement was performed using PHENIX (117) interspersed with iterative cycles of rebuilding using Moloc (118). Figures were made using PyMol (Schrödinger).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JH, MY, and HL performed biochemical experiments to determine inhibitor potencies and selectivities. CdG, JA, YW, and RD performed cell-based experiments to determine inhibitor potencies and selectivities. CdG and DJ assessed inhibitor effects on cellular proliferation and apoptosis. DJ performed Aurora B and C expression analysis. MM and RD performed PCR analysis of Aurora B transcript variants. AM and AS determined the structure of Aurora A bound to MK-5108. TG supplied the inhibitors and arranged for kinome profiling. CdG, YW, AD, TG, and AS conceived and designed experiments. AD and AS wrote the manuscript with input from CdG and all other authors.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Karen Oegema and Pablo Lara-Gonzalez, for helpful comments on the manuscript, Heather Deacon for assistance with figures, and Don Cleveland for providing the tubulin and histone H2B constructs.

FUNDING

This work was supported in part by a grant from the NIH to AD (GM074215). AD and AS receive salary and other support from the Ludwig Institute for Cancer Research.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fonc.2015.00285

MOVIE S1 | Timelapse imaging of HeLa cells stably expressing GFP-PCNA; H2B-RFP. Images were acquired at 12-min intervals; playback rate is 10 frames per second (7200 × real time).

REFERENCES

- Francisco L, Wang W, Chan CS. Type 1 protein phosphatase acts in opposition to IpL1 protein kinase in regulating yeast chromosome segregation. *Mol Cell Biol* (1994) 14:4731–40. doi:10.1128/MCB.14.7.4731
- Glover DM, Leibowitz MH, McLean DA, Parry H. Mutations in Aurora prevent centrosome separation leading to the formation of monopolar spindles. *Cell* (1995) 81:95–105. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95)90374-7
- Carmena M, Ruchaud S, Earnshaw WC. Making the Auroras glow: regulation of Aurora A and B kinase function by interacting proteins. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2009) 21:796–805. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2009.09.008
- Nikonova AS, Astsaturov I, Serebriiskii IG, Dunbrack RL Jr, Golemis EA. Aurora A kinase (AURKA) in normal and pathological cell division. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2013) **70**:661–87. doi:10.1007/s00018-012-1073-7
- Ruchaud S, Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. Chromosomal passengers: conducting cell division. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2007) 8:798–812. doi:10.1038/ nrm2257
- van der Waal MS, Hengeveld RC, van der Horst A, Lens SM. Cell division control by the chromosomal passenger complex. *Exp Cell Res* (2012) 318:1407–20. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2012.03.015
- Carmena M, Wheelock M, Funabiki H, Earnshaw WC. The chromosomal passenger complex (CPC): from easy rider to the godfather of mitosis. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2012) 13:789–803. doi:10.1038/nrm3474
- 8. Quartuccio SM, Schindler K. Functions of Aurora kinase C in meiosis and cancer. *Front Cell Dev Biol* (2015) **3**:50. doi:10.3389/fcell.2015.00050
- Dieterich K, Soto Rifo R, Faure AK, Hennebicq S, Ben Amar B, Zahi M, et al. Homozygous mutation of AURKC yields large-headed polyploid spermatozoa and causes male infertility. *Nat Genet* (2007) 39:661–5. doi:10.1038/ ng2027
- Kimmins S, Crosio C, Kotaja N, Hirayama J, Monaco L, Hoog C, et al. Differential functions of the Aurora-B and Aurora-C kinases in mammalian spermatogenesis. *Mol Endocrinol* (2007) 21:726–39. doi:10.1210/ me.2006-0332
- Fernandez-Miranda G, Trakala M, Martin J, Escobar B, Gonzalez A, Ghyselinck NB, et al. Genetic disruption of Aurora B uncovers an essential role for Aurora C during early mammalian development. *Development* (2011) 138:2661–72. doi:10.1242/dev.066381
- Sharif B, Na J, Lykke-Hartmann K, McLaughlin SH, Laue E, Glover DM, et al. The chromosome passenger complex is required for fidelity of chromosome transmission and cytokinesis in meiosis of mouse oocytes. *J Cell Sci* (2010) 123:4292–300. doi:10.1242/jcs.067447
- Yang KT, Li SK, Chang CC, Tang CJ, Lin YN, Lee SC, et al. Aurora-C kinase deficiency causes cytokinesis failure in meiosis I and production of large polyploid oocytes in mice. *Mol Biol Cell* (2010) 21:2371–83. doi:10.1091/ mbc.E10-02-0170
- Santos MA, Teklenburg G, Macklon NS, Van Opstal D, Schuring-Blom GH, Krijtenburg PJ, et al. The fate of the mosaic embryo: chromosomal constitution and development of day 4, 5 and 8 human embryos. *Hum Reprod* (2010) 25:1916–26. doi:10.1093/humrep/deq139
- Lin YS, Su LJ, Yu CT, Wong FH, Yeh HH, Chen SL, et al. Gene expression profiles of the Aurora family kinases. *Gene Expr* (2006) 13:15–26. doi:10.3727/00000006783991962
- Ferrari S, Marin O, Pagano MA, Meggio F, Hess D, El-Shemerly M, et al. Aurora-A site specificity: a study with synthetic peptide substrates. *Biochem* J (2005) 390:293–302. doi:10.1042/BJ20050343
- Ohashi S, Sakashita G, Ban R, Nagasawa M, Matsuzaki H, Murata Y, et al. Phospho-regulation of human protein kinase Aurora-A: analysis using antiphospho-Thr288 monoclonal antibodies. *Oncogene* (2006) 25:7691–702. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1209754
- Cheeseman IM, Anderson S, Jwa M, Green EM, Kang J, Yates JR III, et al. Phospho-regulation of kinetochore-microtubule attachments by the Aurora kinase Ipl1p. *Cell* (2002) 111:163–72. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(02)00973-X
- Alexander J, Lim D, Joughin BA, Hegemann B, Hutchins JR, Ehrenberger T, et al. Spatial exclusivity combined with positive and negative selection of phosphorylation motifs is the basis for context-dependent mitotic signaling. *Sci Signal* (2011) 4:ra42. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2001796

- Sessa F, Mapelli M, Ciferri C, Tarricone C, Areces LB, Schneider TR, et al. Mechanism of Aurora B activation by INCENP and inhibition by hesperadin. *Mol Cell* (2005) 18:379–91. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2005.03.031
- Yang J, Zappacosta F, Annan RS, Nurse K, Tummino PJ, Copeland RA, et al. The catalytic role of INCENP in Aurora B activation and the kinetic mechanism of Aurora B/INCENP. *Biochem J* (2009) 417:355–60. doi:10.1042/ BJ20081365
- 22. Honda R, Korner R, Nigg EA. Exploring the functional interactions between Aurora B, INCENP, and survivin in mitosis. *Mol Biol Cell* (2003) **14**:3325–41. doi:10.1091/mbc.E02-11-0769
- Yasui Y, Urano T, Kawajiri A, Nagata K, Tatsuka M, Saya H, et al. Autophosphorylation of a newly identified site of Aurora-B is indispensable for cytokinesis. J Biol Chem (2004) 279:12997–3003. doi:10.1074/jbc. M311128200
- 24. Kufer TA, Sillje HH, Korner R, Gruss OJ, Meraldi P, Nigg EA. Human TPX2 is required for targeting Aurora-A kinase to the spindle. *J Cell Biol* (2002) **158**:617–23. doi:10.1083/jcb.200204155
- Ozlu N, Srayko M, Kinoshita K, Habermann B, O'Toole ET, Muller-Reichert T, et al. An essential function of the *C. elegans* ortholog of TPX2 is to localize activated Aurora A kinase to mitotic spindles. *Dev Cell* (2005) 9:237–48. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2005.07.002
- Bird AW, Hyman AA. Building a spindle of the correct length in human cells requires the interaction between TPX2 and Aurora A. *J Cell Biol* (2008) 182:289–300. doi:10.1083/jcb.200802005
- Bayliss R, Sardon T, Vernos I, Conti E. Structural basis of Aurora-A activation by TPX2 at the mitotic spindle. *Mol Cell* (2003) 12:851–62. doi:10.1016/ S1097-2765(03)00392-7
- Zorba A, Buosi V, Kutter S, Kern N, Pontiggia F, Cho YJ, et al. Molecular mechanism of Aurora A kinase autophosphorylation and its allosteric activation by TPX2. *Elife* (2014) 3:e02667. doi:10.7554/eLife.02667
- Dodson CA, Haq T, Yeoh S, Fry AM, Bayliss R. The structural mechanisms that underpin mitotic kinase activation. *Biochem Soc Trans* (2013) 41:1037– 41. doi:10.1042/BST20130066
- Dodson CA, Yeoh S, Haq T, Bayliss R. A kinetic test characterizes kinase intramolecular and intermolecular autophosphorylation mechanisms. *Sci Signal* (2013) 6:ra54. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2003910
- Eyers PA, Maller JL. Regulation of *Xenopus* Aurora A activation by TPX2. J Biol Chem (2004) 279:9008–15. doi:10.1074/jbc.M312424200
- Dodson CA, Bayliss R. Activation of Aurora-A kinase by protein partner binding and phosphorylation are independent and synergistic. *J Biol Chem* (2012) 287:1150–7. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.312090
- Sen S, Zhou H, White RA. A putative serine/threonine kinase encoding gene BTAK on chromosome 20q13 is amplified and overexpressed in human breast cancer cell lines. Oncogene (1997) 14:2195–200. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1201065
- Katayama H, Ota T, Jisaki F, Ueda Y, Tanaka T, Odashima S, et al. Mitotic kinase expression and colorectal cancer progression. *J Natl Cancer Inst* (1999) 91:1160–2. doi:10.1093/jnci/91.13.1160
- Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of *Drosophila* Aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.11.3052
- Zhou H, Kuang J, Zhong L, Kuo WL, Gray JW, Sahin A, et al. Tumour amplified kinase STK15/BTAK induces centrosome amplification, aneuploidy and transformation. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20:189–93. doi:10.1038/2496
- Anand S, Penrhyn-Lowe S, Venkitaraman AR. AURORA-A amplification overrides the mitotic spindle assembly checkpoint, inducing resistance to taxol. *Cancer Cell* (2003) 3:51–62. doi:10.1016/S1535-6108(02)00235-0
- Kollareddy M, Zheleva D, Dzubak P, Brahmkshatriya PS, Lepsik M, Hajduch M. Aurora kinase inhibitors: progress towards the clinic. *Invest New Drugs* (2012) 30:2411–32. doi:10.1007/s10637-012-9798-6
- Pollard JR, Mortimore M. Discovery and development of Aurora kinase inhibitors as anticancer agents. *J Med Chem* (2009) 52:2629–51. doi:10.1021/ jm8012129
- Goldenson B, Crispino JD. The Aurora kinases in cell cycle and leukemia. Oncogene (2015) 34:537–45. doi:10.1038/onc.2014.14
- Malumbres M, Perez de Castro I. Aurora kinase A inhibitors: promising agents in antitumoral therapy. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2014) 18:1377–93. doi:10.1517/14728222.2014.956085

- Bebbington D, Binch H, Charrier JD, Everitt S, Fraysse D, Golec J, et al. The discovery of the potent Aurora inhibitor MK-0457 (VX-680). *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* (2009) 19:3586–92. doi:10.1016/j.bmcl.2009.04.136
- Harrington EA, Bebbington D, Moore J, Rasmussen RK, Ajose-Adeogun AO, Nakayama T, et al. VX-680, a potent and selective small-molecule inhibitor of the Aurora kinases, suppresses tumor growth in vivo. *Nat Med* (2004) 10:262–7. doi:10.1038/nm1003
- Ditchfield C, Johnson VL, Tighe A, Ellston R, Haworth C, Johnson T, et al. Aurora B couples chromosome alignment with anaphase by targeting BubR1, Mad2, and Cenp-E to kinetochores. J Cell Biol (2003) 161:267–80. doi:10.1083/jcb.200208091
- 45. Hauf S, Cole RW, LaTerra S, Zimmer C, Schnapp G, Walter R, et al. The small molecule Hesperadin reveals a role for Aurora B in correcting kinetochore-microtubule attachment and in maintaining the spindle assembly checkpoint. J Cell Biol (2003) 161:281–94. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200208092
- Mortlock AA, Foote KM, Heron NM, Jung FH, Pasquet G, Lohmann JJ, et al. Discovery, synthesis, and in vivo activity of a new class of pyrazoloquinazolines as selective inhibitors of Aurora B kinase. *J Med Chem* (2007) 50:2213–24. doi:10.1021/jm061335f
- Wilkinson RW, Odedra R, Heaton SP, Wedge SR, Keen NJ, Crafter C, et al. AZD1152, a selective inhibitor of Aurora B kinase, inhibits human tumor xenograft growth by inducing apoptosis. *Clin Cancer Res* (2007) 13:3682–8. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-2979
- Manfredi MG, Ecsedy JA, Meetze KA, Balani SK, Burenkova O, Chen W, et al. Antitumor activity of MLN8054, an orally active small-molecule inhibitor of Aurora A kinase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) 104:4106–11. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0608798104
- Sells TB, Chau R, Ecsedy JA, Gershman RE, Hoar K, Huck J, et al. MLN8054 and alisertib (MLN8237): discovery of selective oral Aurora A inhibitors. ACS Med Chem Lett (2015) 6:630–4. doi:10.1021/ml500409n
- Huck JJ, Zhang M, McDonald A, Bowman D, Hoar KM, Stringer B, et al. MLN8054, an inhibitor of Aurora A kinase, induces senescence in human tumor cells both in vitro and in vivo. *Mol Cancer Res* (2010) 8:373–84. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-09-0300
- Hoar K, Chakravarty A, Rabino C, Wysong D, Bowman D, Roy N, et al. MLN8054, a small-molecule inhibitor of Aurora A, causes spindle pole and chromosome congression defects leading to aneuploidy. *Mol Cell Biol* (2007) 27:4513–25. doi:10.1128/MCB.02364-06
- Chakravarty A, Shinde V, Tabernero J, Cervantes A, Cohen RB, Dees EC, et al. Phase I assessment of new mechanism-based pharmacodynamic biomarkers for MLN8054, a small-molecule inhibitor of Aurora A kinase. *Cancer Res* (2011) 71:675–85. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-1030
- Dees EC, Infante JR, Cohen RB, O'Neil BH, Jones S, von Mehren M, et al. Phase 1 study of MLN8054, a selective inhibitor of Aurora A kinase in patients with advanced solid tumors. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* (2011) 67:945–54. doi:10.1007/s00280-010-1377-y
- Dees EC, Cohen RB, von Mehren M, Stinchcombe TE, Liu H, Venkatakrishnan K, et al. Phase I study of Aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 in advanced solid tumors: safety, pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and bioavailability of two oral formulations. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:4775–84. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-0589
- Manfredi MG, Ecsedy JA, Chakravarty A, Silverman L, Zhang M, Hoar KM, et al. Characterization of alisertib (MLN8237), an investigational small-molecule inhibitor of Aurora A kinase using novel in vivo pharmacodynamic assays. *Clin Cancer Res* (2011) 17:7614–24. doi:10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-11-1536
- Shimomura T, Hasako S, Nakatsuru Y, Mita T, Ichikawa K, Kodera T, et al. MK-5108, a highly selective Aurora-A kinase inhibitor, shows antitumor activity alone and in combination with docetaxel. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2010) 9:157–66. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-09-0609
- Nair JS, Ho AL, Schwartz GK. The induction of polyploidy or apoptosis by the Aurora A kinase inhibitor MK8745 is p53-dependent. *Cell Cycle* (2012) 11:807–17. doi:10.4161/cc.11.4.19323
- Ohkubo M, Kato T, Kawanishi N, Shimomura T. Aminopyridine Derivatives Having Aurora A Selective Inhibitory Action. Chiyoda-Ku Tokyo, Japan: Banyu Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd (2010).

- Aliagas-Martin I, Burdick D, Corson L, Dotson J, Drummond J, Fields C, et al. A class of 2,4-bisanilinopyrimidine Aurora A inhibitors with unusually high selectivity against Aurora B. *J Med Chem* (2009) 52:3300–7. doi:10.1021/ jm9000314
- Adams ND, Adams JL, Burgess JL, Chaudhari AM, Copeland RA, Donatelli CA, et al. Discovery of GSK1070916, a potent and selective inhibitor of Aurora B/C kinase. J Med Chem (2010) 53:3973–4001. doi:10.1021/jm901870q
- Anderson K, Lai Z, McDonald OB, Stuart JD, Nartey EN, Hardwicke MA, et al. Biochemical characterization of GSK1070916, a potent and selective inhibitor of Aurora B and Aurora C kinases with an extremely long residence time1. *Biochem J* (2009) 420:259–65. doi:10.1042/BJ20090121
- Hardwicke MA, Oleykowski CA, Plant R, Wang J, Liao Q, Moss K, et al. GSK1070916, a potent Aurora B/C kinase inhibitor with broad antitumor activity in tissue culture cells and human tumor xenograft models. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2009) 8:1808–17. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-09-0041
- Taylor S, Peters JM. Polo and Aurora kinases: lessons derived from chemical biology. Curr Opin Cell Biol (2008) 20:77–84. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2007.11.008
- Ma H, Deacon S, Horiuchi K. The challenge of selecting protein kinase assays for lead discovery optimization. *Expert Opin Drug Discov* (2008) 3:607–21. doi:10.1517/17460441.3.6.607
- Cheng Y, Prusoff WH. Relationship between the inhibition constant (K1) and the concentration of inhibitor which causes 50 per cent inhibition (I50) of an enzymatic reaction. *Biochem Pharmacol* (1973) 22:3099–108. doi:10.1016/0006-2952(73)90196-2
- Copeland RA, Lombardo D, Giannaras J, Decicco CP. Estimating Ki values for tight binding inhibitors from dose-response plots. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* (1995) 5:1947–52. doi:10.1016/0960-894X(95)00330-V
- 67. Cha S, Agarwal RP, Parks RE Jr. Tight-binding inhibitors-II. Non-steady state nature of inhibition of milk xanthine oxidase by allopurinol and alloxanthine and of human erythrocytic adenosine deaminase by coformycin. *Biochem Pharmacol* (1975) **24**:2187–97. doi:10.1016/0006-2952(75)90051-9
- Greco WR, Hakala MT. Evaluation of methods for estimating the dissociation constant of tight binding enzyme inhibitors. J Biol Chem (1979) 254:12104–9.
- Myers DK. [Studies on cholinesterase. 7. Determination of the molar concentration of pseudo-cholinesterase in serum]. *Biochem J* (1952) 51:303–11. doi:10.1042/bj0510303
- Anderson K, Yang J, Koretke K, Nurse K, Calamari A, Kirkpatrick RB, et al. Binding of TPX2 to Aurora A alters substrate and inhibitor interactions. *Biochemistry* (2007) 46:10287–95. doi:10.1021/bi7011355
- Dodson CA, Kosmopoulou M, Richards MW, Atrash B, Bavetsias V, Blagg J, et al. Crystal structure of an Aurora-A mutant that mimics Aurora-B bound to MLN8054: insights into selectivity and drug design. *Biochem J* (2010) 427:19–28. doi:10.1042/BJ20091530
- Lavogina D, Enkvist E, Viht K, Uri A. Long residence times revealed by Aurora A kinase-targeting fluorescent probes derived from inhibitors MLN8237 and VX-689. *Chembiochem* (2014) 15:443–50. doi:10.1002/cbic.201300613
- 73. Zhao B, Smallwood A, Yang J, Koretke K, Nurse K, Calamari A, et al. Modulation of kinase-inhibitor interactions by auxiliary protein binding: crystallography studies on Aurora A interactions with VX-680 and with TPX2. *Protein Sci* (2008) 17:1791–7. doi:10.1110/ps.036590.108
- Wu JM, Chen CT, Coumar MS, Lin WH, Chen ZJ, Hsu JT, et al. Aurora kinase inhibitors reveal mechanisms of HURP in nucleation of centrosomal and kinetochore microtubules. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:E1779–87. doi:10.1073/pnas.1220523110
- Sloane DA, Trikic MZ, Chu ML, Lamers MB, Mason CS, Mueller I, et al. Drug-resistant Aurora A mutants for cellular target validation of the small molecule kinase inhibitors MLN8054 and MLN8237. ACS Chem Biol (2010) 5:563–76. doi:10.1021/cb100053q
- Heron NM, Anderson M, Blowers DP, Breed J, Eden JM, Green S, et al. SAR and inhibitor complex structure determination of a novel class of potent and specific Aurora kinase inhibitors. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* (2006) 16:1320–3. doi:10.1016/j.bmcl.2005.11.053
- 77. Toji S, Yabuta N, Hosomi T, Nishihara S, Kobayashi T, Suzuki S, et al. The centrosomal protein Lats2 is a phosphorylation target of Aurora-A kinase. *Genes Cells* (2004) 9:383–97. doi:10.1111/j.1356-9597.2004.00732.x
- 78. Kinoshita K, Noetzel TL, Pelletier L, Mechtler K, Drechsel DN, Schwager A, et al. Aurora A phosphorylation of TACC3/maskin is required for

centrosome-dependent microtubule assembly in mitosis. J Cell Biol (2005) 170:1047-55. doi:10.1083/jcb.200503023

- Barros TP, Kinoshita K, Hyman AA, Raff JW. Aurora A activates D-TACC-Msps complexes exclusively at centrosomes to stabilize centrosomal microtubules. *J Cell Biol* (2005) **170**:1039–46. doi:10.1083/jcb.200504097
- Peset I, Seiler J, Sardon T, Bejarano LA, Rybina S, Vernos I. Function and regulation of Maskin, a TACC family protein, in microtubule growth during mitosis. J Cell Biol (2005) 170:1057–66. doi:10.1083/jcb.200504037
- Pascreau G, Delcros JG, Cremet JY, Prigent C, Arlot-Bonnemains Y. Phosphorylation of maskin by Aurora-A participates in the control of sequential protein synthesis during Xenopus laevis oocyte maturation. *J Biol Chem* (2005) 280:13415–23. doi:10.1074/jbc.M410584200
- LeRoy PJ, Hunter JJ, Hoar KM, Burke KE, Shinde V, Ruan J, et al. Localization of human TACC3 to mitotic spindles is mediated by phosphorylation on Ser558 by Aurora A: a novel pharmacodynamic method for measuring Aurora A activity. *Cancer Res* (2007) 67:5362–70. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-07-0122
- Emery A, Sorrell DA, Lawrence S, Easthope E, Stockdale M, Jones DO, et al. A novel cell-based, high-content assay for phosphorylation of Lats2 by Aurora A. J Biomol Screen (2011) 16:925–31. doi:10.1177/1087057111413923
- Goto H, Tomono Y, Ajiro K, Kosako H, Fujita M, Sakurai M, et al. Identification of a novel phosphorylation site on histone H3 coupled with mitotic chromosome condensation. *J Biol Chem* (1999) 274:25543–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.36.25543
- Hendzel MJ, Wei Y, Mancini MA, Van Hooser A, Ranalli T, Brinkley BR, et al. Mitosis-specific phosphorylation of histone H3 initiates primarily within pericentromeric heterochromatin during G2 and spreads in an ordered fashion coincident with mitotic chromosome condensation. *Chromosoma* (1997) 106:348–60. doi:10.1007/s004120050256
- Davis FM, Tsao TY, Fowler SK, Rao PN. Monoclonal antibodies to mitotic cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA (1983) 80:2926–30. doi:10.1073/pnas.80.10.2926
- Liu Q, Ruderman JV. Aurora A, mitotic entry, and spindle bipolarity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2006) 103:5811–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0601425103
- Portier N, Audhya A, Maddox PS, Green RA, Dammermann A, Desai A, et al. A microtubule-independent role for centrosomes and Aurora A in nuclear envelope breakdown. *Dev Cell* (2007) 12:515–29. doi:10.1016/j. devcel.2007.01.019
- Marumoto T, Hirota T, Morisaki T, Kunitoku N, Zhang D, Ichikawa Y, et al. Roles of Aurora-A kinase in mitotic entry and G2 checkpoint in mammalian cells. *Genes Cells* (2002) 7:1173–82. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2443.2002.00592.x
- Hirota T, Kunitoku N, Sasayama T, Marumoto T, Zhang D, Nitta M, et al. Aurora-A and an interacting activator, the LIM protein Ajuba, are required for mitotic commitment in human cells. *Cell* (2003) 114:585–98. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(03)00642-1
- Leonhardt H, Rahn HP, Weinzierl P, Sporbert A, Cremer T, Zink D, et al. Dynamics of DNA replication factories in living cells. J Cell Biol (2000) 149:271–80. doi:10.1083/jcb.149.2.271
- Wong YL, Anzola JV, Davis RL, Yoon M, Motamedi A, Kroll A, et al. Cell biology. Reversible centriole depletion with an inhibitor of polo-like kinase 4. *Science* (2015) 348:1155–60. doi:10.1126/science.aaa5111
- Hahn AT, Jones JT, Meyer T. Quantitative analysis of cell cycle phase durations and PC12 differentiation using fluorescent biosensors. *Cell Cycle* (2009) 8:1044–52. doi:10.4161/cc.8.7.8042
- Kwiatkowski N, Deng X, Wang J, Tan L, Villa F, Santaguida S, et al. Selective Aurora kinase inhibitors identified using a taxol-induced checkpoint sensitivity screen. ACS Chem Biol (2012) 7:185–96. doi:10.1021/cb200305u
- Eyers PA, Erikson E, Chen LG, Maller JL. A novel mechanism for activation of the protein kinase Aurora A. *Curr Biol* (2003) 13:691–7. doi:10.1016/ S0960-9822(03)00166-0
- Zeng K, Bastos RN, Barr FA, Gruneberg U. Protein phosphatase 6 regulates mitotic spindle formation by controlling the T-loop phosphorylation state of Aurora A bound to its activator TPX2. J Cell Biol (2010) 191:1315–32. doi:10.1083/jcb.201008106
- Knight ZA, Shokat KM. Features of selective kinase inhibitors. *Chem Biol* (2005) 12:621–37. doi:10.1016/j.chembiol.2005.04.011
- Nowakowski J, Cronin CN, McRee DE, Knuth MW, Nelson CG, Pavletich NP, et al. Structures of the cancer-related Aurora-A, FAK, and EphA2 protein

kinases from nanovolume crystallography. Structure (2002) 10:1659-67. doi:10.1016/S0969-2126(02)00907-3

- Mobitz H. The ABC of protein kinase conformations. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2015) 1854(10 Pt B):1555–66. doi:10.1016/j.bbapap.2015.03.009
- Cheetham GM, Knegtel RM, Coll JT, Renwick SB, Swenson L, Weber P, et al. Crystal structure of Aurora-2, an oncogenic serine/threonine kinase. J Biol Chem (2002) 277:42419–22. doi:10.1074/jbc.C200426200
- 101. Chen L, Yap JL, Yoshioka M, Lanning ME, Fountain RN, Raje M, et al. BRD4 structure-activity relationships of dual PLK1 kinase/BRD4 bromodomain inhibitor BI-2536. ACS Med Chem Lett (2015) 6:764–9. doi:10.1021/ acsmedchemlett.5b00084
- 102. Ciceri P, Muller S, O'Mahony A, Fedorov O, Filippakopoulos P, Hunt JP, et al. Dual kinase-bromodomain inhibitors for rationally designed polypharmacology. *Nat Chem Biol* (2014) 10:305–12. doi:10.1038/nchembio.1471
- 103. Ember SW, Zhu JY, Olesen SH, Martin MP, Becker A, Berndt N, et al. Acetyl-lysine binding site of bromodomain-containing protein 4 (BRD4) interacts with diverse kinase inhibitors. ACS Chem Biol (2014) 9:1160–71. doi:10.1021/cb500072z
- Workman P, Collins I. Probing the probes: fitness factors for small molecule tools. *Chem Biol* (2010) 17:561–77. doi:10.1016/j.chembiol.2010.05.013
- 105. Arrowsmith CH, Audia JE, Austin C, Baell J, Bennett J, Blagg J, et al. The promise and peril of chemical probes. *Nat Chem Biol* (2015) 11:536–41. doi:10.1038/nchembio1115-887c
- 106. Bavetsias V, Faisal A, Crumpler S, Brown N, Kosmopoulou M, Joshi A, et al. Aurora isoform selectivity: design and synthesis of imidazo[4,5-b]pyridine derivatives as highly selective inhibitors of Aurora-A kinase in cells. J Med Chem (2013) 56:9122–35. doi:10.1021/jm401115g
- 107. Ando R, Ikegami H, Sakiyama M, Ooike S, Hayashi M, Fujino Y, et al. 3-Cyano-6-(5-methyl-3-pyrazoloamino)pyridines: selective Aurora A kinase inhibitors. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* (2010) **20**:4709–11. doi:10.1016/j. bmcl.2010.04.119
- Bouloc N, Large JM, Kosmopoulou M, Sun C, Faisal A, Matteucci M, et al. Structure-based design of imidazo[1,2-a]pyrazine derivatives as selective inhibitors of Aurora-A kinase in cells. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* (2010) 20:5988–93. doi:10.1016/j.bmcl.2010.08.091
- 109. Coumar MS, Leou JS, Shukla P, Wu JS, Dixit AK, Lin WH, et al. Structurebased drug design of novel Aurora kinase A inhibitors: structural basis for potency and specificity. J Med Chem (2009) 52:1050–62. doi:10.1021/ jm801270e
- Prime ME, Courtney SM, Brookfield FA, Marston RW, Walker V, Warne J, et al. Phthalazinone pyrazoles as potent, selective, and orally bioavailable inhibitors of Aurora-A kinase. J Med Chem (2011) 54:312–9. doi:10.1021/ jm101346r
- 111. Girdler F, Sessa F, Patercoli S, Villa F, Musacchio A, Taylor S. Molecular basis of drug resistance in Aurora kinases. *Chem Biol* (2008) 15:552–62. doi:10.1016/j.chembiol.2008.04.013
- 112. Scutt PJ, Chu ML, Sloane DA, Cherry M, Bignell CR, Williams DH, et al. Discovery and exploitation of inhibitor-resistant Aurora and polo kinase mutants for the analysis of mitotic networks. *J Biol Chem* (2009) 284:15880– 93. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.005694
- 113. Brockmann M, Poon E, Berry T, Carstensen A, Deubzer HE, Rycak L, et al. Small molecule inhibitors of Aurora-A induce proteasomal degradation of N-myc in childhood neuroblastoma. *Cancer Cell* (2013) 24:75–89. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2013.05.005
- 114. Gustafson WC, Meyerowitz JG, Nekritz EA, Chen J, Benes C, Charron E, et al. Drugging MYCN through an allosteric transition in Aurora kinase A. *Cancer Cell* (2014) 26:414–27. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2014.07.015
- Otwinowski Z, Minor W. Processing of X-ray diffraction data collected in oscillation mode. *Methods Enzymol* (1997) 276:307–26. doi:10.1016/ S0076-6879(97)76066-X
- McCoy AJ, Grosse-Kunstleve RW, Adams PD, Winn MD, Storoni LC, Read RJ. Phaser crystallographic software. J Appl Crystallogr (2007) 40:658–74. doi:10.1107/S0021889807021206
- 117. Adams PD, Afonine PV, Bunkoczi G, Chen VB, Davis IW, Echols N, et al. PHENIX: a comprehensive python-based system for macromolecular structure solution. Acta Crystallogr D Biol Crystallogr (2010) 66:213–21. doi:10.1107/S0907444909052925

 Muller K, Amman HJ, Doran DM, Gerber PR, Gubernator K, Schrepfer G. MOLOC: a molecular modeling program. *Bull Soc Chim Belg* (1988) 97:655–67.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 de Groot, Hsia, Anzola, Motamedi, Yoon, Wong, Jenkins, Lee, Martinez, Davis, Gahman, Desai and Shiau. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Phenotypic Screening Approaches to Develop Aurora Kinase Inhibitors: Drug Discovery Perspectives

Carlos Marugán, Raquel Torres and María José Lallena*

Discovery Chemistry Research and Technology, Lilly Research Laboratories, Eli Lilly and Company, Alcobendas, Spain

Targeting mitotic regulators as a strategy to fight cancer implies the development of drugs against key proteins, such as Aurora-A and -B. Current drugs, which target mitosis through a general mechanism of action (stabilization/destabilization of microtubules), have several side effects (neutropenia, alopecia, and emesis). Pharmaceutical companies aim at avoiding these unwanted effects by generating improved and selective drugs that increase the quality of life of the patients. However, the development of these drugs is an ambitious task that involves testing thousands of compounds through biochemical and cell-based assays. In addition, molecules usually target complex biological processes, involving several proteins and different molecular pathways, further emphasizing the need for high-throughput screening techniques and multiplexing technologies in order to identify drugs with the desired phenotype. We will briefly describe two multiplexing technologies [high-content imaging (HCI) and flow cytometry] and two key processes for drug discovery research (assay development and validation) following our own published industry quality standards. We will further focus on HCI as a useful tool for phenotypic screening and will provide a concrete example of HCI assay to detect Aurora-A or -B selective inhibitors discriminating the off-target effects related to the inhibition of other cell cycle or non-cell cycle key regulators. Finally, we will describe other assays that can help to characterize the *in vitro* pharmacology of the inhibitors.

Keywords: high-content imaging, assay development, cell cycle, pH3S10, Aurora kinases

INTRODUCTION

Aurora-A and Aurora-B are two serine threonine kinases that regulate cell cycle progression from G2 through to cytokinesis in a coordinated manner even though their localization and activation timing during the cell cycle varies. Aurora-A is required for mitotic entry, centrosome maturation and separation, and chromosome alignment (1), whereas Aurora-B is involved in chromosome condensation, segregation, and cytokinesis by regulating microtubule kinetochore associations (2). Inhibition of any of these two kinases will produce a different phenotype, while Aurora-A inhibition delays mitotic entry and progression and accumulates cells in G2/M phase (3, 4), Aurora-B inhibition prevents proper alignment of chromosomes to the spindle plate, inhibits cytokinesis, and results in the formation of multinucleated cells (5). However, the fact that human Aurora-A and -B share 71% identity in its carboxy-terminal catalytic domain is critical for evaluating the specificity of inhibitors (6).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ignacio Perez De Castro, Spanish National Cancer Research Centre, Spain

Reviewed by:

Jeffrey A. Ecsedy, Takeda Pharmaceuticals International Co., USA Luisa Capalbo, University of Cambridge, UK

> ***Correspondence:** María José Lallena lallena_maria_jose@lilly.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

Received: 04 August 2015 Accepted: 14 December 2015 Published: 07 January 2016

Citation:

Marugán C, Torres R and Lallena MJ (2016) Phenotypic Screening Approaches to Develop Aurora Kinase Inhibitors: Drug Discovery Perspectives. Front. Oncol. 5:299. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00299

Classic antimitotic drugs such as spindle poisons (e.g., taxanes and vinka alkaloids) prevent microtubule dynamics. Since microtubules, besides its mitotic role, are also necessary for multiple cellular functions during interphase, the use of these drugs is associated with side-effects such as neurotoxicity that can lead to irreversible neuropathologies (7). As opposed to previous molecules, inhibitors against specific therapeutical targets and focused on patients with specific characteristics (patient tailoring) need to be discovered. The pharmaceutical industry is evolving to fulfill this need, a tendency that can be observed in the development of CDK inhibitors. With approximately 14 molecules in clinical trials, the first generation molecules are often pan-CDK inhibitors (e.g., flavopiridol), whereas the more recent molecules tend to focus in specific CDKs (e.g., palbociclib and abemaciclib against CDK4/6) (8). The same concept applies for molecules against Aurora kinases, where most clinical trials have focused on Aurora-A selective agents (53%) as opposed to Pan-Aurora (32%) and Aurora-B-specific compounds (15%) (9).

In cancer treatment, there are mainly two approaches to inhibit a target: small molecules (e.g., gemcitabine against lung and pancreatic cancer) and large molecules (e.g., trastuzumab against ERBB2-overexpressing/amplified tumors). Large molecules include recombinant proteins and monoclonal antibodies and are often referred to as "biotech" drugs. (10). Whereas large molecules tend to be administered intravenously, small molecules usually allow easier administration (oral) but tend to be less selective. To discover a small molecule against a new target, pharmaceutical companies usually test thousands of compounds through biochemical assays, followed by a reduced number of compounds through cell-based assays and an even minor quantity through in vivo assays. Testing such an amount of compounds rapidly required the development of automation platforms and other technologies that allow the use of high-throughput screening (HTS) techniques. Usually, the molecular targets for cancer therapy are involved in complex biological processes and they interact with others from the same or even different molecular pathways. This adds a degree of difficulty to drug discovery in general and to assay development in particular. All of the above highlights the need for multiplexing technologies that allow for the evaluation of several readouts in the same experiment. Both, on-target and off-target effects will indicate the selectivity of the compounds, which ultimately, together with oral administration and safety profile, are the main desirable properties of a final drug candidate.

MULTIPLEXING TECHNOLOGIES

Singleplex technologies such as cell viability assays fall short in guaranteeing that the observed cellular effect upon compound treatment is due to inhibiting the target of interest. Off-target effects could create false positives and considering the challenge of selective compound properties, new technologies to monitor phenotypic changes associated with target inhibition are required. High-content imaging (HCI) and flow cytometry are two of the most commonly used techniques.

High-Content Imaging

Also called high-content screening, HCI is a technique where a few hundred or a few thousand perturbagens (compounds, drugs, siRNAs, and cDNAs) are tested and scores of parameters are recorded from each individual cell using multiple imaging channels. The readouts can be kinetic and single endpoint using live and fixed cells, respectively (11).

The technology is based on obtaining one or several images of every sample, usually placed in wells of 96-well, 384-well, or even 1536-well microplates to achieve high throughput. For that purpose, two major types of detectors can be used: digital cameras and photomultiplier tubes (PMTs). The images can later be analyzed and managed by using specific software that usually comes with the instrument.

The assay type is an immunocytofluorescence assay and the selection of the proper antibody that recognizes the protein of interest is of importance. Usually, a secondary antibody is used to increase specificity and amplify the signal. These secondary antibodies are conjugated with fluorescent dyes that have a wide variety of absorption and emission wavelengths, allowing multiplexing while minimizing overlapping spectra (e.g., Alexa Fluor®).

There are basically three types of instruments according to the detection technology used: wide field imagers (often built around inverted research microscopes), confocal HCA imagers (confocal microscopes, preferred for live cell imaging and best used for imaging small intra-cellular structures, small cells, complex 3-D structures and samples with strong background fluorescence), and laser scanning cytometers (conceptually similar to a flatbed scanner with laser beams scanned across the entire surface of the plate and fluorescence detected with PMTs, good at detecting cells but not subcellular features or processes) (11).

Flow Cytometry

This technique goes back to the invention of the first devices based on the Coulter principle to sort cell populations (12). Nowadays, fluorescence-based methods are used for the detection of biomarkers, cell counting, and sorting.

One of the key principles of flow cytometry is a process called hydrodynamic focusing. Basically, the fluidics system of the machine allows it to order the sample in solution that has been injected (where particles are randomly distributed in threedimensional space) into a stream of single particles that can be interrogated by the detection system. Subsequently, each particle passes through one or more beams of light. Light scattering or fluorescence emission provides information about the particle's properties. The laser and the arc lamp are the most commonly used light sources in modern flow cytometry (13).

With the possibility to analyze single cell events out of cellular aggregates or clusters, flow cytometry overcomes one of the main disadvantages of HCI. However, working with formats such as 384-well plates in flow cytometry is more complex than in HCI, requiring additional optimization to improve signal homogeneity and reading time.

A wide array of phenotypic changes can be chosen as readout: changes in morphology, protein translocation and expression,

alteration of the phosphorylation status of proteins, changes in DNA content (e.g., Aur B inhibition usually leads to endoreplication and an increase of cells with 8N and beyond), and epigenetic modifications (e.g., H3K27). Both, HCI and flow cytometry allow for the development of novel cell-based assays to define the *in vitro* efficacy of new molecules. Through a combination of the multiple readouts mentioned above, we can detect both ontarget and off-target effects of the drug and can evaluate the most appropriate concentration of a drug and the accurate cellular exposure to achieve the desired phenotype. These parameters are of importance for the design of the *in vivo* dosing schedule and eventually for a successful drug discovery process.

IMPLEMENTATION, OPTIMIZATION, AND VALIDATION OF HIGH-THROUGHPUT ASSAYS

Assay Development

When setting up a cell-based assay for screening for the first time, there are several steps that should be followed [**Figure 1**; (11)]. One of the first steps is to select the cell lines for the study. Through the use of internal or external cell sensitivity panels and published scientific articles, cell lines with an anticipated response to the target of interest (e.g., Aurora kinases) could be identified. This will not only help to select the most appropriate cell lines for the assay but also open the possibility to study the genetic background of those cell lines to establish a connection with target inhibition leading to a proper patient-tailoring strategy. As a counterscreening for toxicity, a non-sensitive cell line can be



selected or other readouts can be added to the sensitive cell lines (for example, apoptosis or senescence) to confirm the cause of cell proliferation inhibition.

Another parameter that would need to be considered is if and how the target protein is expressed in the cellular model of interest. This will provide an idea of the possible readouts for the assay: monitor directly changes in protein expression, phosphorylation, or location; surrogate readouts such as phenotypic changes; or even a combination of both.

Once the cell lines have been selected, according to the expected throughput of the assay generally either 96-well or 384-well plates will be chosen to seed the cells. Growth conditions and the appropriate cell seeding density will also need to be determined. Clear bottoms are required in these wells, so the lasers can excite the sample. If using poorly adherent cells, it is useful to plate the cells in wells coated with extracellular matrix components (e.g., poly-D-lysine, collagen, etc.).

Fixing and staining steps are quite similar to those of an immunofluorescence assay. The reagents used can be optimized according to the cell line and antibody that have been selected. Reagents to be optimized include salt-based solutions (Hank's balanced salt solution, phosphate-buffered saline, and Trisbuffered saline), fixatives (formaldehyde, methanol, or other non-toxic fixative reagents), permeabilization buffers (salt solutions or water containing detergents, such as Triton X-100, Tween-20, SDS, and NP-40), blocking buffers (BSA, milk, and FBS), and the antibodies (concentration).

It is critical which type of compounds will be used (agonists, antagonists or both) and whether there is an available reference compound. Moreover, the DMSO tolerance of the cells and the period of time that the cells will be incubated with the compounds are important factors for the assay. The treatment duration depends on the type of response and the doubling time of the cell line used, e.g., changes in phosphorylation usually can be monitored within hours whereas changes in DNA content will require more time.

The number of lasers and detection channels available in the HCI instrument is essential for the readouts for the assay. These instruments will allow the use of DAPI/Hoechst or propidium iodide to stain the nuclei and different secondary antibodies.

Setting Up a Flow Scheme

Biochemical assays are an easy way to rapidly evaluate thousands of molecules and select a reduced number of molecules for their further characterization in cell-based assays.

Basically, several biochemical assays are set up for the enzymes of interest and others closely related, either from the same family (Aurora-A and -B) or involved in the same pathway (CDKs, PLK1, etc.). Usually, the inhibition of the latter ones should be avoided to ensure that the phenotypic outcome of the cell-based assay is due to inhibition of the target of interest (Aurora). Several techniques can be used to monitor biochemically the effect produced by the compounds: radioactivity, fluorescence, luminescence, mass spectrometry, etc. These assays will allow for the selection of the best molecules according to potency and selectivity to be tested in the cell-based assays.

Both, biochemical and cell-based assays, along with novel biophysical techniques, are used to evaluate structure-activity

relationship (SAR) and design improved versions of the molecule. The more advanced molecules would be studied in-depth by testing several cell lines to confirm a link between genetic back-ground and drug sensitivity. Drug combination with standards of care could also be addressed. Finally, the molecules will be tested *in vivo* to confirm the efficacy, and to evaluate whether they will proceed to clinical studies.

Thus, the flow scheme determines the different stages the compounds will go through before determining a candidate molecule for clinical trials. The assays included in the flow scheme need to be biologically significant for the targeted disease and the different stages need to show a desirable degree of connectivity.

Assay Validation

Due to the high number of compounds to be evaluated, the assays need to be reproducible overtime and independently of the operator performing the assay. For that reason, there is a clear need for strict assay validation criteria that assure high quality data. When validating a new assay, we will require two different types of validation assays: a 3-day plate uniformity study and a replicate-experiment study.

Plate Uniformity

Uniformity assays are performed at the maximum and minimum signal or response levels to ensure that the signal window is adequate to detect active compounds during the screen. Therefore, the variability tests are conducted on three types of signals: "Max" signal (the maximum signal as determined by the assay design), "Min" signal (the background signal as determined by the assays design), and also "Mid" signal (this parameter estimates the signal variability at some point between the maximum and minimum signals).

Two different plate formats exist for the plate uniformity studies: interleaved-signal format - where all signals are on all plates but varied systematically, so that on all plates, on a given day, each signal is measured in each plate; and concentrationresponse curve plate format - where a reference compound is tested at multiple concentrations with production control wells (Max and Min, Figure 2A). The last one also includes uniform signal plates for "Max" (Figure 2B) and "Min" (Figure 2C) where each signal is run uniformly instead of the concentration-response curve for the reference compound. In both cases, the recommended acceptance criterion is Z' factor ≥ 0.4 (which is comparable to a Signal Window ≥ 2), coefficient of variation <20%, absence of edge, drift or other spatial effects, and minimum significant ratio <3 or the normalized average Mid-signal should not translate into a twofold shift (within days or across any 2 days).

Replicate-Experiment Study

Replicate-experiment studies are used to formally evaluate the within-run assay variability and are a diagnostic and decision tool used to establish that the assay is ready to go into production by showing that the endpoints of the assay are reproducible over a range of potencies.

The analysis approach used in the replicate-experiment study is to estimate and factor out between-run variability, and then

Α											
Min	CRC1	Max									
Min	CRC2	Max									
Min	CRC3	Max									
Min	CRC4	Max									
Min	CRC5	Max									
Min	CRC6	Max									
Min	CRC7	Max									
Min	CRC8	Max									
в											
Min	Max	Max									
Min	Max	Max									
Min	Max	Max									
Min	Max	Max									
Min	Max	Max									
Min	Max	Max									
Min	Max	Max									
Min	Max	Max									
с											
Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Max
Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Max
Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Max
Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Max
Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Max
Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Max
Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Max
Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Min	Max

FIGURE 2 | Example of concentration-response curve plate format for plate uniformity assessment (96-well plates). (A) CRC plate. (B) "Max" plate. (C) "Min" plate. estimate the magnitude of within-run variability. The procedure has mainly three steps:

- 1. Select 20–30 compounds that have potencies covering the concentration range being tested and, if applicable, efficacy measures that cover the range of interest. The compounds should be well spaced over these ranges.
- 2. Run all compounds in each of two runs of the assay.
- 3. Compare the two runs. A series of statistical parameters will be calculated (mean-ratio, ratio limits, minimum significant ratio, and limits of agreement). MSR should be <3 and both limits of agreement should be between 0.33 and 3.0.

After successfully passing both validation studies (plate uniformity and replicate experiment), the assay is ready and the different libraries of compounds can be tested. For a more comprehensive explanation on HTS assay validation, please refer to Iversen et al. (14).

PRACTICAL EXAMPLES APPLIED TO AURORA INHIBITORS

Development of pH3S10 and PI Multiplexing Assay

To evaluate Aurora-A or -B phenotype for different libraries of compounds, a multiplexing assay monitoring pH3S10 and DNA content was developed.

Cell Model

HeLa cells (ATCC# CCL-2) are epithelial cells isolated from cervix adenocarcinoma. These cells were selected based on their





FIGURE 4 | Dose-response curves for Aurora kinases inhibitors in clinical trials [modified from Ref. (18)]. (A) Inhibition of recombinant human Aurora-A and -B in biochemical assays. (B) Inhibition profile for pH3S10 after 1h of exposure (NCI-H446 cells). (C) Inhibition profile for cell proliferation after 24 h of exposure (HeLa cells). (C) Inhibition profile for cells with 4N and >4N DNA content after 24 h of exposure (HeLa cells). (F) Accumulation profile for cells with 4N and >4N DNA content after 24 h of exposure (HeLa cells).

morphology for the imaging assay and because of the selected target of interest.

The optimal cell seeding density was evaluated and 5000 cells per well (96-well plates) was chosen as it produces a strong enough signal while cells remain well separated to allow single cell identification. To avoid loss of responsiveness, cells with as low passage number as possible were used and never exceeding a passage of 20. Cells were plated 18–24 h prior to compound dosing and were incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂.

Compound Treatment

DMSO tolerance experiments determined that 0.25% DMSO should not be exceeded. As the cell doubling time is around 20 h, 24 h of incubation with compounds was chosen as an appropriate dosing time that would allow monitoring changes in mitotic index.

To perform compounds dose–response titration, threefold serial dilutions (in complete growth media containing 0.75% DMSO) were carried out in 96-well plates. This created a 10-point curve starting from 20 μ M (final concentration in the assay). Then, 50 μ L of compound solution was transferred from a dilution plate onto a cell plate containing 100 μ L of culture media.

Assay Performance

HeLa cells were incubated with compounds for 24 h at $37^{\circ}C/5\%$ CO₂, fixed with Prefer (Anatech) for 30 min at room temperature, and permeated with 0.1% Triton X-100 in PBS for 15 min. After a couple of washing steps with PBS, cells were blocked with 1% BSA in PBS. Then, the blocking solution was removed and the primary antibody solution [rabbit anti-phospho-histone H3 (ser10), Millipore] was added to the cells (1:1000 in 1% BSA in PBS) and they were incubated overnight at 4°C with a gentle shake. Next day, the primary antibody was washed away with PBS and cells were treated with 1:1000 Alexa Fluor 488-conjugated secondary antibody for 1 h at room temperature in the dark. Finally, upon washing steps with PBS, cells were treated with 1.4 µg/mL PI solution containing 50 µg/mL ribonuclease for 2 h at room temperature (DNA staining). An Acumen Explorer (TTP Labtech) was used for reading and image analysis.

Nocodazole was used as a tool compound for assay validation. It is a molecule that affects microtubule dynamics by preventing polymerization. This will result in the activation of the spindle assembly checkpoint and, therefore, a cell cycle arrest at G_2/M phase. As a negative control, untreated cells were used. This assay allows the measurement of several readouts with single cell resolution and we focused our interest mainly in the following:



cell number, 2N, 4N, >4N, and pH3S10. Aurora-B kinases are responsible for one of the classic modifications of chromatin in mitosis, phosphorylation of histone H3 on S10 (6), that is why pH3S10 was chosen as both mitotic marker and readout of Aurora-B inhibition. Data from treated and untreated cells are plotted to generate histograms that can be gated to separate diploid cells, tetraploid, and polyploid cells, and cells in S phase. As expected, nocodazole-treated cells show an accumulation in G₂M as well as an accumulation of pH3 positive cells (**Figure 3**).

Results Interpretation and Phenotype Deconvolution

To evaluate the phenotypic outcome of the assay and thus help with results' interpretation, three molecules that are or have been in clinical trials showing different Aurora-A and -B selectivity profiles were selected: AZD1152, a selective Aurora-B inhibitor (15), and selective Aurora-A inhibitors, MLN8237 (16) and MK5108 (17). These molecules were first tested in biochemical assays (**Figure 4A**) to confirm their potency against Aurora-A and -B.

By performing 10-point dose–response curves in the previously mentioned multiplexing assay, we evaluated the effect of the compounds in the different readouts. Those readouts allow distinguishing Aurora-A and -B phenotypes, whereas Aurora-A leads to mitotic arrest (increase of 4N subpopulation and pH3S10, and therefore cell proliferation inhibition), Aurora-B leads to endoreplication (increase of 4N but mainly >4N subpopulations, cell proliferation inhibition, and a decrease in pH3S10). To confirm the Aurora-B phenotype of the compounds a singleplex assay was also developed, using NCI-H446 cells (human small cell lung carcinoma, ATCC# HTB-171) and evaluating inhibition of pH3S10 at a shorter time (1 h incubation, **Figure 4B**).

AZD1152 shows a clear Aurora-B phenotype with pH3S10 inhibition and accumulation of >4N subpopulation (**Figures 4B,E,F**), whereas MLN8237 and MK5108 show an Aurora-A phenotype with accumulation of pH3S10 positive cells and 4N subpopulation (**Figures 4D,F**). With regards to cell proliferation inhibition (**Figure 4C**), MK5108 seems to be less potent than the other two molecules.

In **Figure 4D**, we can see inside the red rectangle, a possible effect not related to Aurora-A inhibition (higher in MLN than in MK) when evaluating pH3S10. At high concentrations of these compounds, there is a decrease in this readout that might be a consequence of Aurora-B inhibition (as seen in **Figure 4B**). Although in **Figure 4F**, the % of 4N and >4N positive cells was represented as one readout, it could be separated into two to further differentiate Aurora-A and -B phenotype.

By looking at the cell cycle subpopulations, with this type of assay we can also identify effects caused by inhibition of other targets (e.g., G_IS arrest for CDK4/6 inhibitors).

In vitro Pharmacological Characterization Through Multiplexing Assays

To further extend the use of this technology, more in-depth assays can be designed for advanced molecules as a bridging step between



biochemical assays and *in vivo* assays. By using different exposure times to the compounds and performing washout experiments, we can try to investigate the *in vitro* pharmacology (required time on target and sustainability of the response). Adding different readouts as apoptosis or senescence will also help to identify the cause of cell proliferation inhibition.

The same molecules were used in an experiment to estimate the exposure time needed in two different cell lines, NCI-H446 and MDA-MB-468 (human breast adenocarcinoma ATCC# HTB-132), to promote growth inhibition and achieve the desired phenotype (**Figure 5**). CellTiter-Glo[®] was used to evaluate cell viability inhibition as one of the cell lines (NCI-H446) is mixed, with both adherent and suspension cells. It seemed that at least 24 h on target were required to promote cell growth inhibition.

High-content imaging follow-up experiments were performed in MDA-MB-468 to correlate cell proliferation inhibition with phenotypic readouts (% pH3S10 accumulation and % caspase 3 induction) as well as to try to find the most appropriate dose of the compounds to promote these effects (**Figure 6**). As already shown in **Figure 4C**, MK5108 was found to be less potent than MLN8237 when used at the same dose. This observation correlates with the two different readouts used in this experiment: caspase 3 (**Figures 6A,B**) and pH3S10 (**Figures 6C,D**), where MK5108 seems to require a higher dose (600 nM) and longer exposure time (72–144 h) to produce a considerable response, whereas MLN8237 seems to work at 200 nM and 48–72 h.

To summarize, we have reviewed a couple of multiplexing technologies focusing on HCI as a powerful technique for HTS. This technique can be used not only for screening purposes but also to go in-depth and try to characterize the *in vitro* pharmacology of the molecules. This could build a bridge between *in vitro* and *in vivo*, saving resources and helping to design more appropriate *in vivo* experiments. All of this integrated in a flow scheme will generate key data to select the best candidate molecule (with desired properties such as oral administration, safety, and selectivity) improving its possibilities to move into clinical trials.
REFERENCES

- Marumoto T, Zhang D, Saya H. Aurora-A a guardian of poles. Nat Rev Cancer (2005) 5:42–50. doi:10.1038/nrc1526
- Li JJ, Li SA. Mitotic kinases: the key to duplication, segregation, and cytokinesis errors, chromosomal instability, and oncogenesis. *Pharmacol Ther* (2006) 111:974–84. doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2006.02.006
- 3. Marumoto T, Hirota T, Morisak T, Kunitoku N, Zhang D, Ichikawa Y, et al. Roles of Aurora-A kinase in mitotic entry and G2 checkpoint in mammalian cells. *Genes Cells* (2002) 7:1173–82. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2443.2002.00592.x
- Hata T, Furukawa T, Sunamura M, Egawa S, Motoi F, Ohmura N, et al. RNA interference targeting Aurora kinase a suppresses tumor growth and enhances the taxane chemosensitivity in human pancreatic cancer cells. *Cancer Res* (2005) 65:2899–905. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-3981
- Honda R, Körner R, Nigg EA. Exploring the functional interactions between Aurora B, INCENP, and survivin in mitosis. *Mol Biol Cell* (2003) 4:3325–41. doi:10.1091/mbc.E02-11-0769
- Carmena M, Earnshaw WC. The cellular geography of Aurora kinases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2003) 4:842–54. doi:10.1038/nrm1245
- Doménech E, Malumbres M. Mitosis-targeting therapies: a troubleshooting guide. Curr Opin Pharmacol (2013) 13:519–28. doi:10.1016/j.coph.2013.03.011
- Mariaule G, Belmont P. Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors as marketed anticancer drugs: where are we now? A short survey. *Molecules* (2014) 19:14366–82. doi:10.3390/molecules190914366
- Malumbres M, Pérez de Castro I. Aurora kinase A inhibitors: promising agents in antitumoral therapy. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2014) 18:1377–93. doi:10.1 517/14728222.2014.956085
- Drews J. Drug discovery: a historical perspective. *Science* (2000) 287:1960–4. doi:10.1126/science.287.5460.1960
- 11. Buchser W, Collins M, Garyantes T, Guha R, Haney S, Lemmon V, et al. Assay development guidelines for image-based high content screening, high content analysis and high content imaging. In: Sittampalam GS, Coussens NP, Nelson H, Arkin M, Auld D, Austin C, et al., editors. *Assay Guidance Manual*. Bethesda, MD: Eli Lilly and Company and the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences (2012). p. 6–32. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/books/NBK83783/

- Fulwyler MJ. Electronic separation of biological cells by volume. Science (1965) 150:910–1. doi:10.1126/science.150.3698.910
- 13. Rahman M. Introduction to Flow Cytometry. Kidlington: AbD Serotec (2014).
- 14. Iversen PW, Beck B, Chen Y-F, Dere W, Devanarayan V, Eastwood BJ, et al. HTS assay validation. In: Sittampalam GS, Coussens NP, Nelson H, Arkin M, Auld D, Austin C, et al., editors. *Assay Guidance Manual*. Bethesda, MD: Eli Lilly and Company and the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences (2012). p. 2–12.
- Mortlock AA, Foote KM, Heron NM, Jung FH, Pasquet G, Lohmann JJ, et al. Discovery, synthesis, and in vivo activity of a new class of pyrazoloquinazolines as selective inhibitors of Aurora B kinase. J Med Chem (2007) 50:2213–24. doi:10.1021/jm061335f
- Manfredi MG, Ecsedy JA, Meetze KA, Balani SK, Burenkova O, Chen W, et al. Antitumor activity of MLN8054, an orally active small-molecule inhibitor of Aurora A kinase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) **104**:4106–11. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0608798104
- Shimomura T, Hasako S, Nakatsuru Y, Mita T, Ichikawa K, Kodera T, et al. MK-5108, a highly selective Aurora-A kinase inhibitor, shows antitumor activity alone and in combination with docetaxel. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2010) 9:157–66. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-09-0609
- Marugán C, Baquero C, Yan L, Du J, Barda DA, Henry JR, et al. High content imaging: a step closer to *in vivo*. In: *Poster Presented at the 4th ELA Conference on High Content Analysis*. Barcelona (2014).

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Marugán, Torres and Lallena. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Scientific rationale supporting the clinical development strategy for the investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor alisertib in cancer

Huifeng Niu¹, Mark Manfredi² and Jeffrey A. Ecsedy^{1*}

¹ Department of Translational Medicine, Takeda Pharmaceuticals International Co, Cambridge, MA, USA, ²Department of Oncology Biology, Takeda Pharmaceuticals International Co, Cambridge, MA, USA

Alisertib (MLN8237) is a selective small molecule inhibitor of Aurora A kinase that is being developed in multiple cancer indications as a single agent and in combination with other therapies. A significant amount of research has elucidated a role for Aurora A in orchestrating numerous activities of cells transiting through mitosis and has begun to shed light on potential non-mitotic roles for Aurora A as well. These biological insights laid the foundation for multiple clinical trials evaluating the antitumor activity of alisertib in both solid cancers and heme-lymphatic malignancies. Several key facets of Aurora A biology as well as empirical data collected in experimental systems and early clinical trials have directed the development of alisertib toward certain cancer types, including neuroblastoma, small cell lung cancer, neuroendocrine prostate cancer, atypical teratoid/ rhabdoid tumors, and breast cancer among others. In addition, these scientific insights provided the rationale for combining alisertib with other therapies, including microtubule perturbing agents, such as taxanes, EGFR inhibitors, hormonal therapies, platinums, and HDAC inhibitors among others. Here, we link the key aspects of the current clinical development of alisertib to the originating scientific rationale and provide an overview of the alisertib clinical experience to date.

Keywords: Aurora, combination therapy, biomarkers, alisertib, mitosis

Alisertib: A Highly Selective Aurora A Kinase Inhibitor

Early interest in targeting Aurora A for cancer treatment stemmed in part from the fact that the gene, localized to chromosome 20q13.2, is commonly amplified and overexpressed in a diversity of cancer types (1–7). Aurora A amplification and overexpression is correlated to a worsened prognosis for patients. For example, a meta-analysis study of 5523 cancer patients from thirty-nine studies demonstrated that patients with higher Aurora A expression levels had a significantly worsened survival outcome irrespective of disease type or stage (8). Aurora A overexpression is also thought to drive oncogenesis by causing genomic instability; this proposal is supported by evidence demonstrating that Aurora A overexpression transforms normal cells into cancer cells in experimental studies (7, 9–13). As such, Aurora A has been considered an attractive target for treating cancer and multiple Aurora kinase inhibitors have been developed and tested in cancer patients, including alisertib (MLN8237).

Alisertib is a benzazepine containing small molecule inhibitor of Aurora A (14). In enzymatic, cell and *in vivo* assays, alisertib has proven to selectively inhibit Aurora A (14). For example, alisertib

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ignacio Perez De Castro, Spanish National Cancer Research Centre, Spain

Reviewed by:

Valerio Donato, New York University Medical Center, USA Maria Jose Lallena, Eli Lilly and Company, USA

*Correspondence:

Jeffrey A. Ecsedy, Takeda Pharmaceuticals International Co, 35 Landsdowne Street, Cambridge, MA 02139, USA jeffrey.ecsedy@takeda.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 28 May 2015 Accepted: 07 August 2015 Published: 24 August 2015

Citation:

Niu H, Manfredi M and Ecsedy JA (2015) Scientific rationale supporting the clinical development strategy for the investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor alisertib in cancer. Front. Oncol. 5:189. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00189 demonstrated selectivity for Aurora A relative to other kinases in an *in vitro* screen of 205 kinases, and was >200-fold more potent against Aurora A than the structurally related kinase Aurora B in cellular assays. The selectivity for Aurora A was substantiated by mechanism of action studies in cultured cancer cells and tumors grown as xenografts in immunocompromised mice. Alisertib concentrations that lead to cell cycle arrest and death are preceded by phenotypic changes consistent with Aurora A inhibition; including increased incidence of tetraploid (4N) cells as well as mitotic cells with abnormal mitotic spindles and misaligned chromosomes (**Figure 1**). Furthermore, alisertib did not affect the viability of cancer cell lines expressing a drug-resistant Aurora A mutation, suggesting that its antitumor activity occurs predominantly through Aurora A inhibition (15).

Alisertib has demonstrated antitumor activity across a broad array of solid cancers and heme-lymphatic experimental tumor models when grown *in vitro* and *in vivo* (14, 16–24). In addition, single-agent alisertib has been evaluated in multiple clinical



trials and has shown clinical activity across a diversity of cancer types, including solid and hematological cancers in adult and pediatric populations. Though alisertib displays differential antitumor activity across experimental tumor models and in cancer patients, the biological underpinnings for alisertib sensitivity remain unclear. Multiple hypotheses have been developed based on Aurora A biology and data collected in experimental models that predict which cancers will most likely respond to alisertib as a single agent or in combination with other therapeutic agents. In this review, the data supporting some of these concepts is shared.

Early Clinical Studies for Dose/Schedule Selection and Proof of Mechanism

Alisertib has been formulated for oral administration in patients and is available as an enteric-coated tablet and as a liquid solution for pediatric cancers. In two phase 1 studies of alisertib in adults with advanced solid malignancies (25, 26), and in one phase 1 study of alisertib in adults with hematological cancers (27), the single agent maximum tolerated dose was determined to be 50 mg dosed orally twice daily for 7 days followed by 14 days of non-treatment. This dose was selected for further single-agent alisertib evaluation in additional clinical trials of adult cancer patients. Alisertib was also evaluated once daily for 21 days followed by 14 days of non-treatment; 50 mg was the maximum tolerated dose on this schedule (25, 26). The most common dose limiting toxicities (DLTs) observed with alisertib were fatigue, nausea, neutropenia, and stomatitis. These toxicities reflect the pharmacologic activity of alisertib as a cell cycle inhibitor in highly proliferative tissues. Other common alisertib-associated toxicities included alopecia, anorexia, leukopenia, anemia, thrombocytopenia, asthenia, vomiting, diarrhea, and somnolence. The occurrence of somnolence was likely due to the benzodiazepine-like structure of alisertib.

Alisertib has also been evaluated in pediatric cancer patients. This was in part based on the observation that alisertib was active against a range of pediatric tumors grown in vitro and in vivo, in particular, neuroblastoma and acute lymphocytic leukemia (28, 29). In a phase 1 study of children with solid tumors, the maximum tolerated dose of alisertib in children with solid tumors was 80 mg/m² administered orally once daily for 7 days followed by 14 days of non-treatment (30). The exposures achieved with this dose is approximately 1.5-fold greater than the adult maximum tolerated dose of 50 mg twice daily. Mucositis/stomatitis, mood alteration/depression, neutropenia, and elevated alkaline phosphatase were the DLTs in these patients; neutropenia being the most frequently occurring dose-limiting toxicity. In addition to depression, other mood alterations included impaired memory, agitation, euphoria, and somnolence, predominantly grade 1 and 2. Hand-foot-skin reactions were also observed in these patients.

The selectivity of alisertib for Aurora A relative to Aurora B observed in non-clinical experimental models also translated into the cancer patients. Pharmacodynamic studies performed on tumor biopsies obtained from patients prior to and after alisertib dosing demonstrated an exposure-related decreases in tumor mitotic cells with aligned chromosomes and bipolar spindles in the post-dose samples; phenotypes consistent with Aurora A inhibition (25, 31). Moreover, skin and tumor biopsies

taken prior to and after alisertib dosing had increased in mitotic cells in the post-treatment biopsies with serine 10 phosphorylated Histone H3. As serine 10 phosphorylation of histone H3 is catalyzed by Aurora B in cells, these data demonstrate that alisertib does not significantly inhibit Aurora B at the single agent maximum tolerated dose (25, 26, 31). Confirmation of alisertib's functional selectivity for Aurora A in cancer patients allows for its rational development for treating multiple types of cancers as single agent or in combination with other therapeutic agents.

Population-based pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic modeling demonstrate that alisertib steady-state exposures achieved with 50 mg twice daily for 7 days is associated with pharmacodynamic activity in tumors and a low probability for DLTs (31). Moreover, patients with intolerable treatment related toxicities at 50 mg twice daily can be dose reduced to 40 or 30 mg on the same schedule and still maintain tumor pharmacodynamic effects. Overall, multiple tolerated and pharmacodynamically active dose/schedules have been identified in adult and pediatric patients allowing for sufficient flexibility in alisertib dosing that can be taken advantage of for single-agent evaluation and for combining with multiple other therapeutic agents.

Alisertib Single-Agent Rationale

Neuroblastoma

Interest for developing alisertib in neuroblastoma initially derived from an evaluation of alisertib antitumor activity in a large set of pediatric cancer models executed by the Pediatric Preclinical Testing Program which maintains the mission for identifying novel therapies for treating childhood cancers. Alisertib potently inhibited the growth of neuroblastoma cells in vitro and resulted in maintained complete responses in three of seven neuroblastoma xenograft models grown in immunocompromised mice; responses which surpassed the activity of other agents tested in these models (29). Subsequent to these findings it was proposed that Aurora A is essential for the growth and survival of MYCN-amplified neuroblastoma cells. Aurora A binds to and stabilizes N-MYC by protecting it from FBXW7 E3 ubiquitin ligase-mediated proteasomal degradation in a manner that is independent from Aurora A catalytic activity (Figure 2) (32). Furthermore, alisertib and the structurally related molecule MLN8054 bind to Aurora A's catalytic domain in manner that causes an allosteric shift in the protein thereby disrupting its' interaction with N-Myc (33, 34). Interestingly, the allosteric shift at the Aurora A/N-Myc interaction site caused by alisertib does not occur with all catalytic inhibitors of Aurora A kinase. Several studies have also demonstrated antitumor activity of Aurora A inhibition in MYCN-amplified neuroblastoma models. For example, treatment of TH-MYCN neuroblastoma mice with MLN8054 resulted in decreased N-Myc protein expression, diminished expression of N-Myc target genes, tumor regressions and increased survival (33). Other Aurora A inhibitors also decreased N-Myc expression resulting in inhibited tumor growth of other MYCN-amplified tumors (34, 35).

As a result of these findings, the Children's Oncology Group led a phase 1 study of single-agent alisertib in children with relapsed/



recurrent solid tumors including neuroblastoma to determine the maximum tolerated dose, safety profile and pharmacokinetics of alisertib. In this study, 4 out of 11 evaluable neuroblastoma patients treated with alisertib had stable disease (\geq 6 cycles) (30). As described above, the DLTs in these patients was mucositis, neutropenia, and mood alteration. A phase 2 study of alisertib in young patients with recurrent or refractory solid tumors or leukemias including neuroblastoma has also recently been completed (NCT01154816). Currently, there is an ongoing study being led by the New Approaches to Neuroblastoma Therapy (NANT) consortium in recurrent or resistant neuroblastoma patients combining alisertib with the FDA-approved drugs for neuroblastoma treatment, irinotecan and temozolomide (NCT01601535). In this study, there is a plan to compare *MYCN* status to patient outcome.

Small Cell Lung Cancer

Similar to neuroblastoma, SCLC has an etiological link to Mycfamily of oncogenes including MYC (c-Myc), MYCN (N-Myc) and MYCL1 (L-Myc). Amplification and overexpression of these genes is thought to constitute 18-31% of SCLCs (36-38). Multiple preclinical studies have suggested that SCLCs with Myc activation or amplification are notably sensitive to Aurora kinase inhibitors. For example, SCLC cell lines with MYC, MYCN, and MYCL1 activation or amplification were the most sensitive in a viability screen of 87 cell lines using the dual Aurora A and Aurora B kinase inhibitor PF-03814735 (39). In a separate screen of 34 SCLC cell lines, four structurally diverse Aurora kinase inhibitors VX680, alisertib, PHA680632, and ZM447439 were most effective against the MYC-amplified cell lines (37). Studies with the dual Aurora A and Aurora B kinase inhibitor VX680 demonstrated that it selectively killed human retinal pigment epithelial cells that overexpress c-Myc (40).

In a phase 2 study of single-agent alisertib in five types of advanced refractory or relapsed solid cancers, encouraging activity was seen in SCLC (41). Objective partial responses were observed in 10 of the 48 (21%) SCLC enrolled in this study; these responses occurred in both chemotherapy-sensitive and chemotherapy-resistant disease, the latter which has a worse prognosis. The most common grade 3–4 adverse events in the SCLC patients from this phase 2 study were neutropenia, anemia, leucopenia, and thrombocytopenia, which are consistent with those noted in earlier trials of alisertib. Currently, a phase 2 study of alisertib in combination with paclitaxel compared to placebo in combination with paclitaxel in patients with second line relapsed or refractory SCLC is ongoing (NCT02038647).

Neuroendocrine Prostate Cancer

Neuroendocrine prostate cancer is thought to evolve from late stage prostate adenocarcinoma concurrent to become resistant to hormonal therapy (42, 43). As part of that transition, neuroendocrine prostate cancers become more genomically unstable than prostate adenocarcinoma and include co-amplification of MYCN and Aurora A (44, 45). Given this observation, the relative sensitivity of several prostate adenocarcinoma and neuroendocrine cancer models to the pan-Aurora inhibitor danusertib was tested (44). In a viability screen of four cell lines grown in cell culture, the one neuroendocrine prostate cancer model was significantly more sensitive to danusertib than the three adenocarcinoma cell lines. Danusertib also displayed greater antitumor activity in LNCaP cells transfected with MYCN than vector-control LNCaP cells and was more effective in inhibiting the growth in vivo of a neuroendocrine prostate cancer model relative to an adenocarcinoma model. As a result of these observations, a phase 2 in NEPC is ongoing with single-agent alisertib (NCT01799278).

Atypical Teratoid/Rhabdoid Tumors

Aurora A is a promising target for therapy in ATRT and alisertib has demonstrated to be a potent radiosensitizer in ATRT experimental models (46). ATRT is a rare and highly malignant central nervous system (CNS) tumor usually diagnosed in childhood. ATRT represents around 3% of CNS pediatric cancers and has a high mortality rate with a very poor prognosis. Mutation or deletion of the tumor suppressor gene INI1/hSNF5 occurs in the majority of ATRTs. hSNF5/INI1 is a component of the chromatin remodeling SWI/SNF complex which regulates many proteins involved in chromatin structure. Aurora A is a direct downstream target of hSNF5/INI1. hSNF5/INI1 acts to repress Aurora A expression; as such, loss of INI1/hSNF5 in rhabdoid tumors leads to aberrant overexpression of Aurora A which is required for tumor survival in non-clinical cancer models (47). These preclinical findings supported the use of alisertib for ATRT patients. Wetmore et al. reported an encouraging result for clinical use of alisertib as single agent in recurrent ATRT in four children (48). Patients with recurrent or progressive ATRT received oral administration of alisertib 80 mg/m² once daily for 7 days of a 21-day treatment cycle. Disease burden was evaluated by brain and spine MRI and by evaluation of spinal fluid cytology (lumbar puncture) after two cycles of alisertib and every 2-3 cycles thereafter for as long as the patients remained free from tumor progression. All four patients had disease stabilization and/or regression after three cycles of alisertib therapy. Two patients on therapy showed stable disease regression for 1 and 2 years. Consistent with other pediatric studies, alisertib in these patients had moderate but manageable toxicities, including neutropenia, leukopenia, thrombocytopenia, anemia, somnolence, and alopecia. Alisertib appears a promising therapeutic agent in

this pediatric population. A phase 2 study is ongoing to further evaluate alisertib in the treatment of children with ATRT.

Breast Cancer

Single-agent alisertib efficacy was evaluated in a phase 2 study that comprised five advanced solid tumor indications including breast cancer (41). Among response-evaluable breast cancer patients, objective response (all partial responses) was observed in 9 [18%, 95% confidence interval (CI) = 9–32%] of 49 women with breast cancer. The most common grade 3-4 adverse events in the breast cancer patients from this study included neutropenia, fatigue, leucopenia, and stomatitis. The antitumor activity of alisertib was particularly encouraging in the hormone receptor-positive and HER2-negative subgroups. Median progression-free survival in this subgroup was 7.9 months (95% CI 4.2-12.2). This clinical finding is supported by previously reported preclinical results. D'Assoro et al. demonstrated that Aurora A drives the transition of estrogen receptor α-positive (ER α^+) breast cancer cells from an epithelial to a highly invasive mesenchymal phenotype (49). The transition from an epithelial-like to a mesenchymal-like phenotype was characterized by reduced expression of ERa, HER-2/Neu overexpression and loss of CD24 surface receptor (CD24-/low) and overexpression of Aurora A (Figure 3). Aurora A overexpression induces epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) and a cancer stem cell-like phenotype. Inhibition of Aurora A by alisertib in vitro reverses EMT and suppresses the self-renewal ability of CD24^{-/} low breast cancer. Moreover, molecular targeting of Aurora A by shRNA in vivo restores a CD24+ epithelial phenotype and inhibits the development of distant metastases. Other studies demonstrated that increased Aurora A activity may result in anti-hormonal therapy resistance in breast cancer (50). Aurora A induces endocrine resistance through down-regulation of ER α expression in initially ER α^+ breast cancer cells (51). In breast cancer patients, high Aurora A expression is associated with poor survival particularly in node-negative ER-positive breast cancer patients (50). Taken together, alisertib could be a novel promising therapeutic agent to selectively eliminate



transition in breast cancer cells. Aurora A overexpression leads to the transition of breast cancer cells. Aurora A overexpression leads to the mesenchymal phenotype, leading to decreased ER α and CD24 expression and HER-2/Neu overexpression. Alisertib counteracts the effects of Aurora A overexpression leading to an epithelial to mesenchymal transition reversion.

highly invasive cancer cells and improve the disease-free and overall survival of ER-positive breast cancer patients resistant to conventional endocrine therapy.

Alisertib Combination Development Rationale

Taxanes

A considerable amount of data has accumulated in preclinical studies suggesting the benefit of combining Aurora kinase inhibitors with antimicrotubule perturbing agents. This class of anticancer therapies which comprises the taxanes, vinka alkaloids, and the epothilones is among the most commonly used for treating both solid and hematological cancers. Multiple preclinical studies have demonstrated the beneficial combination of inhibiting Aurora kinase with this class of agents (52-60). For example, alisertib combined with the taxanes paclitaxel and docetaxel in triple-negative breast cancer tumors grown as xenografts in immunocompromised mice led to additive or synergistic antitumor activity with prolonged tumor growth delay and in some cases durable complete responses after discontinuing treatment (53). Though the underlying biological underpinnings explaining the beneficial combination between antimicrotubule agents remains uncertain, it has been shown that Aurora A inhibition using MLN8054 or RNA interference in the presence of paclitaxel caused cells to rapidly exit mitosis without completing cytokinesis, presumably due to a disruption of the spindle assembly checkpoint (61).

Alisertib administered as a single agent was evaluated in patients with platinum-resistant or -refractory epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube, or primary peritoneal carcinoma (62). Though active in these diseases as a single agent (overall response rate of 10%, durable for 6.9-11.1 months), the activity was not considered sufficient for further development in ovarian cancer as a single agent. Therefore, alisertib was tested in combination with paclitaxel in relapsed and refractory ovarian cancer (NCT01091428). During the phase 1b portion of this study weekly paclitaxel (QWx3) at 80 mg/m² and 60 mg/m² was administered with alisertib dosed twice daily on a 3 days on, 4 days off schedule for three consecutive weeks over 28-day cycles (63). Exposure efficacy modeling was used for selecting the phase 2 dose for this study (53). In addition, alisertib and paclitaxel are being tested in metastatic or locally recurrent breast cancer (NCT02187991) and SCLC (NCT02038647). Numerous other studies have been completed or are ongoing testing alisertib in combination with other microtubule perturbing agents, including Abraxane (nab-paclitaxel) in patients with advanced solid cancers (NCT01677559), docetaxel in patients with advanced solid tumors (NCT01094288), and vincristine and rituximab in patients with relapsed or refractory B-Cell lymphomas (NCT01397825).

EGFR Inhibitors

Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)-targeting antibodies or small molecular EGFR inhibitors are widely used to treat patients with gastrointestinal (GI), breast, head and neck, and lung cancers. However, the clinical efficacy of these agents is limited by intrinsic and acquired resistance factors. Astsaturov and colleagues employed a synthetic lethal screening method and identified Aurora A as a promising hit necessary for cells to survive in the presence of an EGFR inhibitor (64). In addition, they observed synergistic activity of combined inhibition of the EGFR and Aurora A pathways in cancer cells. Combination of erlotinib and alisertib showed synergistic antitumor activity in vitro and in vivo in lung cancer models (65). Furthermore, Aurora A and EGFR protein expression were assessed by immunohistochemistry in patients with squamous cell cancer of the head and neck (SCCHN) (n = 180). Co-expression of elevated levels of Aurora A and EGFR was a poor prognostic factor in SCCHN (66). Recently, Crystal and colleagues established patient-derived resistant NSCLC models to identify effective drug combinations (67). Aurora kinase inhibitors were active in combination with EGFR inhibition in a number of EGFR-mutant cell lines. These data together suggest a potential benefit of such combination therapy in patients. Currently, there is an ongoing phase 1 study evaluating the safety and tolerability of combining alisertib with erlotinib in patients with non-SCLC (NCT01471964).

Hormonal Therapy in Breast Cancer

A number of evidences suggest alisertib may be a rationale combination partner for hormonal therapy. First, promising alisertib single-agent activity was observed in ER-positive and HER2-negative patients as described above (41); second, Aurora A plays a role in the development of endocrine resistance through activation of SMAD5 nuclear signaling and down-regulation of ER α expression in initially ER α ⁺ breast cancer cells (51); and third, aromatase inhibitors (AIs) are used for treatment of ER-positive breast cancer though resistance to AI is a major obstacle to optimal patient outcome. Aurora A is upregulated in AI-resistant cell lines and knockdown studies of Aurora A have shown that it is essential for AI-resistant cell growth. In AI-resistant cell lines, alisertib blocked cell cycle progression at the G2/M phase, interfered with chromosome alignment and spindle pole formation, and preferentially inhibited AI-resistant cell growth compared with parental control cells (68). Furthermore, combination of Aurora inhibitors (alisertib, JNJ-7706621, or danusertib) with fulvestrant is superior to treatment with either of the compounds alone, particularly in AI-resistant cell lines (68). Importantly, this combination may have minimal overlapping toxicities in breast cancer patients. A phase 1/2 trial of alisertib in combination with fulvestrant in patients with hormone receptor-positive metastatic or locally advanced breast cancer is ongoing (NCT02219789).

Platinums

Platinum-based drugs continue to be the mainstay of therapy for many cancers, such as ovarian and lung cancers; however, chemoresistance (intrinsic or acquired) is a major limitation for platinums as it is for other therapies. Increasing evidence suggests a role of Aurora A in platinum resistance. Elevated expression of Aurora A is associated with poor prognosis in epithelial ovarian cancer patients (69) and high Aurora A expression is correlated with cisplatin-based chemotherapeutic resistance and predicts poor patient overall survival (OS) and progression-free survival in NSCLC (70). Moreover, forced expression of Aurora A increased

Rational clinical development of alisertib

the resistance of the lung cancer cells to cisplatin and knocked down of Aurora A expression in the cisplatin resistant cells by siRNA resulted in a significantly enhanced sensitivity to cisplatin (70). In addition, combination of alisertib and cisplatin resulted in enhanced antitumor activity *in vivo* in multiple preclinical models (21). In a recent phase 2 clinical trial, alisertib exhibits encouraging single-agent activity in SCLCs, particularly in refractory or chemotherapy-resistant/relapsed patients as described above. Three of twelve patients with refractory or chemotherapyresistant disease had objective responses to alisertib (41). In earlier studies, alisertib also showed modest single-agent antitumor activity in patients with platinum-resistant ovarian cancers (62). Combination of alisertib with platinums may be a viable strategy for the treatment of patients with platinum-resistant recurrent SCLC and ovarian cancers.

HDAC Inhibitors

Alisertib has shown promising single-agent antitumor efficacy in a phase 2 trial for the treatment of various hematological malignances (71). The overall response rate was 27% (10% CRs) including 100% (1/1) in Burkitt lymphoma (BL), 29% (6/21) in diffuse large B cell lymphoma (DLBCL), and 50% (4/8) in peripheral T-cell lymphoma (PTCL). Recent data from a phase 2 study of alisertib in PTCL led by the South West Oncology Group (SWOG) showed two complete responses and seven partial responses and a response rate (ORR) of 24%. Among the most common subtypes (PTCL NOS, AITL, and ALCL), the ORR was 33% (72). Similar to previously described data with alisertib, myelosuppression was a common adverse effect and constituted the predominant toxicity requiring dose reduction. Mucositis, anorexia, and diarrhea occurred in less than one-quarter of patients and were largely grade 1 or 2 in severity. Grade 1 or 2 fatigue was also common, being observed in nearly half of patients. Nonetheless, two responding patients in this trial received alisertib for 1 year. On the basis of these results, a global phase 3, randomized registration-enabling trial (NCT01482962) was initiated comparing alisertib with investigator's choice (gemcitabine, pralatrexate, or romidepsin) in patients with relapsed/refractory PTCL. This study was discontinued as a pre-specified interim analysis indicated that the study was unlikely to meet the primary endpoint of superior progression-free survival (PFS) over the standard of care in this treatment setting, although single-agent activity of alisertib was confirmed. In this phase 3 study, alisertib showed a similar ORR compared to the control arm.

The histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitors (vorinostat and romidepsin) were approved in the United States for the treatment of cutaneous T-cell lymphoma and romidepsin for the treatment of PTCL. Preclinical data support combining Aurora A inhibitors with HDAC inhibitors. For example, several studies demonstrated that HDAC inhibitors reduce Aurora A expression leading to arrest in the G2/M portion of the cell cycle, abnormal mitotic spindles and followed by apoptosis (73–75). The pan-Aurora kinase inhibitor MK-0457 in combination with the vorinostat enhanced lymphoma cell death through repression of c-Myc and c-Myc responsive micro RNAs (76). Alisertib also demonstrated synergistic antitumor activity when combined with romidepsin in experimental models

TABLE 1 | Most common treatment-emergent adverse events of alisertib dosed at 50 mg orally twice daily for 7 days followed by 14 days of non-treatment.

	All grades ^a	Grade ≥3 ^b
Gastrointestinal disorders	Diarrhea, nausea, stomatitis, vomiting, abdominal pain, constipation	Stomatitis, diarrhea
Blood and lymphatic system disorders	Neutropenia, anemia, thrombocytopenia, leukopenia, febrile neutropenia	Neutropenia, anemia, thrombocytopenia, leukopenia, febrile neutropenia
General disorders and administration site conditions	Fatigue, pyrexia, asthenia, edema peripheral	Fatigue
Skin and subcutaneous tissue disorders	Alopecia	
Nervous system disorders Metabolism and nutrition disorders Respiratory, thoracic and mediastinal disorders	Somnolence, headache, dizziness Decreased appetite, dehydration Dyspnea, cough	

^aTreatment-emergent adverse events of alisertib in >10% patients.

^bTreatment-emergent grade 3–4 drug-related adverse events in ≥5% patients.

of T-cell lymphoma (77). Alisertib selectively synergizes with romidepsin by inducing cytokinesis failure in T-cell lymphoma. Cytokinesis failure was confirmed after a corresponding posttreatment increase in CENP-A protein levels. CENP-A is a chromatin-associated protein and plays a role in the final stages of cytokinesis. Overall, these collective data provide a rationale for evaluating alisertib in combination with romidepsin in patients with multiple lymphoma subtypes. A phase 1 trial of alisertib plus romidepsin for relapsed/refractory aggressive B- and T-cell lymphoma is ongoing (NCT01897012).

Summary

To date, many clinical studies have been conducted to evaluate antitumor efficacy of alisertib in patients with diverse solid tumors or hematologic malignancies. Treatment related adverse events (in $\geq 10\%$ of patients) of single-agent alisertib are summarized in Table 1 (25, 26, 41). Although alisertib has shown single-agent clinical activity in multiple tumor settings, identification of appropriate combination partners and sensitive patient populations is required to ensure that an acceptable risk/ benefit profile can be achieved. Aurora A has been implicated in the development of resistance to multiple chemotherapies and targeted agents and preclinical data suggest that alisertib can be combined with multiple therapies to yield additive or synergistic antitumor activity. Furthermore, combinations with targeted therapies might yield more favorable clinical risk/benefit profile than combinations with chemotherapeutic partners due to decreased risk for overlapping toxicities. Lastly, identification of potential predictive biomarkers for alisertib will significantly increase the likelihood of expanding the clinical risk/benefit profile. As such, many correlative studies are ongoing to identify predictive biomarkers which could lead to a precision medicine strategy for alisertib.

References

- Bischoff JR, Anderson L, Zhu Y, Mossie K, Ng L, Souza B, et al. A homologue of *Drosophila* Aurora kinase is oncogenic and amplified in human colorectal cancers. *EMBO J* (1998) 17:3052–65. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.11.3052
- Camacho E, Bea S, Salaverria I, Lopez-Guillermo A, Puig X, Benavente Y, et al. Analysis of Aurora-A and hMPS1 mitotic kinases in mantle cell lymphoma. *Int J Cancer* (2006) 118:357–63. doi:10.1002/ijc.21370
- Ikezoe T, Yang J, Nishioka C, Tasaka T, Taniguchi A, Kuwayama Y, et al. A novel treatment strategy targeting Aurora kinases in acute myelogenous leukemia. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2007) 6:1851–7. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-07-0067
- Miyoshi Y, Iwao K, Egawa C, Noguchi S. Association of centrosomal kinase STK15/BTAK mRNA expression with chromosomal instability in human breast cancers. *Int J Cancer* (2001) 92:370–3. doi:10.1002/ijc.1200
- Sen S, Zhou H, Zhang RD, Yoon DS, Vakar-Lopez F, Ito S, et al. Amplification/ overexpression of a mitotic kinase gene in human bladder cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst (2002) 94:1320–9. doi:10.1093/jnci/94.17.1320
- Tanaka T, Kimura M, Matsunaga K, Fukada D, Mori H, Okano Y. Centrosomal kinase AIK1 is overexpressed in invasive ductal carcinoma of the breast. *Cancer Res* (1999) 59:2041–4.
- Zhou H, Kuang J, Zhong L, Kuo WL, Gray JW, Sahin A, et al. Tumour amplified kinase STK15/BTAK induces centrosome amplification, aneuploidy and transformation. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20:189–93. doi:10.1038/2496
- Zhang J, Li B, Yang Q, Zhang P, Wang H. Prognostic value of Aurora kinase A (AURKA) expression among solid tumor patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* (2015) 45:629–36. doi:10.1093/jjco/hyv058
- Goepfert TM, Adigun YE, Zhong L, Gay J, Medina D, Brinkley WR. Centrosome amplification and overexpression of Aurora A are early events in rat mammary carcinogenesis. *Cancer Res* (2002) 62:4115–22.
- Li CC, Chu HY, Yang CW, Chou CK, Tsai TF. Aurora-A overexpression in mouse liver causes p53-dependent premitotic arrest during liver regeneration. *Mol Cancer Res* (2009) 7:678–88. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-08-0483
- Wang X, Zhou YX, Qiao W, Tominaga Y, Ouchi M, Ouchi T, et al. Overexpression of Aurora kinase A in mouse mammary epithelium induces genetic instability preceding mammary tumor formation. *Oncogene* (2006) 25:7148–58. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1209707
- Wang XX, Liu R, Jin SQ, Fan FY, Zhan QM. Overexpression of Aurora-A kinase promotes tumor cell proliferation and inhibits apoptosis in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma cell line. *Cell Res* (2006) 16:356–66. doi:10.1038/ sj.cr.7310046
- Zhang D, Shimizu T, Araki N, Hirota T, Yoshie M, Ogawa K, et al. Aurora A overexpression induces cellular senescence in mammary gland hyperplastic tumors developed in p53-deficient mice. *Oncogene* (2008) 27:4305–14. doi:10.1038/onc.2008.76
- Manfredi MG, Ecsedy JA, Chakravarty A, Silverman L, Zhang M, Hoar KM, et al. Characterization of Alisertib (MLN8237), an investigational small-molecule inhibitor of Aurora A kinase using novel in vivo pharmacodynamic assays. *Clin Cancer Res* (2011) 17:7614–24. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-1536
- Sloane DA, Trikic MZ, Chu ML, Lamers MB, Mason CS, Mueller I, et al. Drugresistant Aurora A mutants for cellular target validation of the small molecule kinase inhibitors MLN8054 and MLN8237. ACS Chem Biol (2010) 5:563–76. doi:10.1021/cb100053q
- Do TV, Xiao F, Bickel LE, Klein-Szanto AJ, Pathak HB, Hua X, et al. Aurora kinase A mediates epithelial ovarian cancer cell migration and adhesion. Oncogene (2014) 33:539–49. doi:10.1038/onc.2012.632
- Gorgun G, Calabrese E, Hideshima T, Ecsedy J, Perrone G, Mani M, et al. A novel Aurora-A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 induces cytotoxicity and cell-cycle arrest in multiple myeloma. *Blood* (2010) 115:5202–13. doi:10.1182/ blood-2009-12-259523
- Kelly KR, Ecsedy J, Medina E, Mahalingam D, Padmanabhan S, Nawrocki ST, et al. The novel Aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 is active in resistant chronic myeloid leukaemia and significantly increases the efficacy of nilotinib. *J Cell Mol Med* (2011) 15:2057–70. doi:10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01218.x
- Muscal JA, Scorsone KA, Zhang L, Ecsedy JA, Berg SL. Additive effects of vorinostat and MLN8237 in pediatric leukemia, medulloblastoma, and neuroblastoma cell lines. *Invest New Drugs* (2013) 31:39–45. doi:10.1007/ s10637-012-9831-9

- Neel NF, Stratford JK, Shinde V, Ecsedy JA, Martin TD, Der CJ, et al. Response to MLN8237 in pancreatic cancer is not dependent on RalA phosphorylation. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2014) 13:122–33. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-12-1232
- Sehdev V, Peng D, Soutto M, Washington MK, Revetta F, Ecsedy J, et al. The Aurora kinase A inhibitor MLN8237 enhances cisplatin-induced cell death in esophageal adenocarcinoma cells. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2012) 11:763–74. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-11-0623
- Van Brocklyn JR, Wojton J, Meisen WH, Kellough DA, Ecsedy JA, Kaur B, et al. Aurora-A inhibition offers a novel therapy effective against intracranial glioblastoma. *Cancer Res* (2014) 74:5364–70. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-14-0386
- 23. Vilgelm AE, Pawlikowski JS, Liu Y, Hawkins OE, Davis TA, Smith J, et al. Mdm2 and Aurora kinase a inhibitors synergize to block melanoma growth by driving apoptosis and immune clearance of tumor cells. *Cancer Res* (2015) 75:181–93. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-14-2405
- Zhou N, Singh K, Mir MC, Parker Y, Lindner D, Dreicer R, et al. The investigational Aurora kinase A inhibitor MLN8237 induces defects in cell viability and cell-cycle progression in malignant bladder cancer cells in vitro and in vivo. *Clin Cancer Res* (2013) 19:1717–28. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-2383
- Cervantes A, Elez E, Roda D, Ecsedy J, Macarulla T, Venkatakrishnan K, et al. Phase I pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic study of MLN8237, an investigational, oral, selective Aurora A kinase inhibitor, in patients with advanced solid tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:4764–74. doi:10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-12-0571
- Dees EC, Cohen RB, von Mehren M, Stinchcombe TE, Liu H, Venkatakrishnan K, et al. Phase I study of Aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 in advanced solid tumors: safety, pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and bioavailability of two oral formulations. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:4775–84. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-0589
- Kelly KR, Shea TC, Goy A, Berdeja JG, Reeder CB, McDonagh KT, et al. Phase I study of MLN8237 – investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor – in relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma, non-Hodgkin lymphoma and chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Invest New Drugs* (2014) **32**:489–99. doi:10.1007/ s10637-013-0050-9
- Carol H, Boehm I, Reynolds CP, Kang MH, Maris JM, Morton CL, et al. Efficacy and pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic evaluation of the Aurora kinase A inhibitor MLN8237 against preclinical models of pediatric cancer. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* (2011) 68:1291–304. doi:10.1007/s00280-011-1618-8
- 29. Maris JM, Morton CL, Gorlick R, Kolb EA, Lock R, Carol H, et al. Initial testing of the Aurora kinase A inhibitor MLN8237 by the pediatric preclinical testing program (PPTP). *Pediatr Blood Cancer* (2010) **55**:26–34. doi:10.1002/pbc.22430
- Mosse YP, Lipsitz E, Fox E, Teachey DT, Maris JM, Weigel B, et al. Pediatric phase I trial and pharmacokinetic study of MLN8237, an investigational oral selective small-molecule inhibitor of Aurora kinase A: a Children's Oncology Group Phase I Consortium study. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:6058–64. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-3251
- Venkatakrishnan K, Zhou X, Ecsedy J, Mould DR, Liu H, Danaee H, et al. Dose selection for the investigational anticancer agent alisertib (MLN8237): pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and exposure-safety relationships. J Clin Pharmacol (2015) 55(3):336–47. doi:10.1002/jcph.410
- Otto T, Horn S, Brockmann M, Eilers U, Schuttrumpf L, Popov N, et al. Stabilization of N-Myc is a critical function of Aurora A in human neuroblastoma. *Cancer Cell* (2009) 15:67–78. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008.12.005
- Brockmann M, Poon E, Berry T, Carstensen A, Deubzer HE, Rycak L, et al. Small molecule inhibitors of Aurora-A induce proteasomal degradation of N-myc in childhood neuroblastoma. *Cancer Cell* (2013) 24:75–89. doi:10.1016/ j.ccr.2013.05.005
- Gustafson WC, Meyerowitz JG, Nekritz EA, Chen J, Benes C, Charron E, et al. Drugging MYCN through an allosteric transition in Aurora kinase A. *Cancer Cell* (2014) 26:414–27. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2014.07.015
- Faisal A, Vaughan L, Bavetsias V, Sun C, Atrash B, Avery S, et al. The Aurora kinase inhibitor CCT137690 downregulates MYCN and sensitizes MYCNamplified neuroblastoma in vivo. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2011) 10:2115–23. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-11-0333
- Peifer M, Fernandez-Cuesta L, Sos ML, George J, Seidel D, Kasper LH, et al. Integrative genome analyses identify key somatic driver mutations of smallcell lung cancer. *Nat Genet* (2012) 44:1104–10. doi:10.1038/ng.2396

- Sos ML, Dietlein F, Peifer M, Schottle J, Balke-Want H, Muller C, et al. A framework for identification of actionable cancer genome dependencies in small cell lung cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109:17034–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1207310109
- Wistuba II, Gazdar AF, Minna JD. Molecular genetics of small cell lung carcinoma. Semin Oncol (2001) 28:3–13. doi:10.1053/sonc.2001.25738
- Hook KE, Garza SJ, Lira ME, Ching KA, Lee NV, Cao J, et al. An integrated genomic approach to identify predictive biomarkers of response to the Aurora kinase inhibitor PF-03814735. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2012) 11:710–9. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-11-0184
- Yang D, Liu H, Goga A, Kim S, Yuneva M, Bishop JM. Therapeutic potential of a synthetic lethal interaction between the MYC proto-oncogene and inhibition of Aurora-B kinase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:13836–41. doi:10.1073/pnas.1008366107
- 41. Melichar B, Adenis A, Lockhart AC, Bennouna J, Dees EC, Kayaleh O, et al. Safety and activity of alisertib, an investigational Aurora kinase A inhibitor, in patients with breast cancer, small-cell lung cancer, non-small-cell lung cancer, head and neck squamous-cell carcinoma, and gastro-oesophageal adenocarcinoma: a five-arm phase 2 study. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16:395–405. doi:10.1016/ S1470-2045(15)70051-3
- Grigore AD, Ben-Jacob E, Farach-Carson MC. Prostate cancer and neuroendocrine differentiation: more neuronal, less endocrine? *Front Oncol* (2015) 5:37. doi:10.3389/fonc.2015.00037
- Hirano D, Okada Y, Minei S, Takimoto Y, Nemoto N. Neuroendocrine differentiation in hormone refractory prostate cancer following androgen deprivation therapy. *Eur Urol* (2004) 45:586–92. doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2003.11.032
- Beltran H, Rickman DS, Park K, Chae SS, Sboner A, MacDonald TY, et al. Molecular characterization of neuroendocrine prostate cancer and identification of new drug targets. *Cancer Discov* (2011) 1:487–95. doi:10.1158/2159-8290.CD-11-0130
- Mosquera JM, Beltran H, Park K, MacDonald TY, Robinson BD, Tagawa ST, et al. Concurrent AURKA and MYCN gene amplifications are harbingers of lethal treatment-related neuroendocrine prostate cancer. *Neoplasia* (2013) 15:1–10. doi:10.1593/neo.121550
- Venkataraman S, Alimova I, Tello T, Harris PS, Knipstein JA, Donson AM, et al. Targeting Aurora kinase A enhances radiation sensitivity of atypical teratoid rhabdoid tumor cells. *J Neurooncol* (2012) 107:517–26. doi:10.1007/ s11060-011-0795-y
- Lee S, Cimica V, Ramachandra N, Zagzag D, Kalpana GV. Aurora A is a repressed effector target of the chromatin remodeling protein INI1/hSNF5 required for rhabdoid tumor cell survival. *Cancer Res* (2011) 71:3225–35. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-2167
- Wetmore C, Boyett J, Li S, Lin T, Bendel A, Gajjar A, et al. Alisertib is active as single agent in recurrent atypical teratoid rhabdoid tumors in 4 children. *Neuro Oncol* (2015) 17:882–8. doi:10.1093/neuonc/nov017
- D'Assoro AB, Liu T, Quatraro C, Amato A, Opyrchal M, Leontovich A, et al. The mitotic kinase Aurora – a promotes distant metastases by inducing epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in ERalpha(+) breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* (2014) 33:599–610. doi:10.1038/onc.2012.628
- Siggelkow W, Boehm D, Gebhard S, Battista M, Sicking I, Lebrecht A, et al. Expression of Aurora kinase A is associated with metastasis-free survival in node-negative breast cancer patients. *BMC Cancer* (2012) 12:562. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-12-562
- Opyrchal M, Salisbury JL, Zhang S, McCubrey J, Hawse J, Goetz MP, et al. Aurora-A mitotic kinase induces endocrine resistance through down-regulation of ERalpha expression in initially ERalpha+ breast cancer cells. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e96995. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0096995
- 52. Hata T, Furukawa T, Sunamura M, Egawa S, Motoi F, Ohmura N, et al. RNA interference targeting Aurora kinase a suppresses tumor growth and enhances the taxane chemosensitivity in human pancreatic cancer cells. *Cancer Res* (2005) 65:2899–905. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-3981
- Huck JJ, Zhang M, Mettetal J, Chakravarty A, Venkatakrishnan K, Zhou X, et al. Translational exposure-efficacy modeling to optimize the dose and schedule of taxanes combined with the investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8237 (alisertib). *Mol Cancer Ther* (2014) 13:2170–83. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-14-0027
- Lentini L, Amato A, Schillaci T, Insalaco L, Di Leonardo A. Aurora-A transcriptional silencing and vincristine treatment show a synergistic effect in human tumor cells. *Oncol Res* (2008) 17:115–25.

- Mahadevan D, Stejskal A, Cooke LS, Manziello A, Morales C, Persky DO, et al. Aurora A inhibitor (MLN8237) plus vincristine plus rituximab is synthetic lethal and a potential curative therapy in aggressive B-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:2210–9. doi:10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-11-2413
- Qi W, Cooke LS, Liu X, Rimsza L, Roe DJ, Manziolli A, et al. Aurora inhibitor MLN8237 in combination with docetaxel enhances apoptosis and anti-tumor activity in mantle cell lymphoma. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2011) 81:881–90. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2011.01.017
- Sehdev V, Katsha A, Ecsedy J, Zaika A, Belkhiri A, El-Rifai W. The combination of alisertib, an investigational Aurora kinase A inhibitor, and docetaxel promotes cell death and reduces tumor growth in preclinical cell models of upper gastrointestinal adenocarcinomas. *Cancer* (2013) 119:904–14. doi:10.1002/ cncr.27801
- Shimomura T, Hasako S, Nakatsuru Y, Mita T, Ichikawa K, Kodera T, et al. MK-5108, a highly selective Aurora-A kinase inhibitor, shows antitumor activity alone and in combination with docetaxel. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2010) **9**:157–66. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-09-0609
- Tanaka E, Hashimoto Y, Ito T, Kondo K, Higashiyama M, Tsunoda S, et al. The suppression of Aurora-A/STK15/BTAK expression enhances chemosensitivity to docetaxel in human esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2007) 13:1331–40. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-1192
- 60. Yang J, Ikezoe T, Nishioka C, Tasaka T, Taniguchi A, Kuwayama Y, et al. AZD1152, a novel and selective Aurora B kinase inhibitor, induces growth arrest, apoptosis, and sensitization for tubulin depolymerizing agent or topoisomerase II inhibitor in human acute leukemia cells in vitro and in vivo. *Blood* (2007) 110:2034–40. doi:10.1182/blood-2007-02-073700
- Wysong DR, Chakravarty A, Hoar K, Ecsedy JA. The inhibition of Aurora A abrogates the mitotic delay induced by microtubule perturbing agents. *Cell Cycle* (2009) 8:876–88. doi:10.4161/cc.8.6.7897
- 62. Matulonis UA, Sharma S, Ghamande S, Gordon MS, Del Prete SA, Ray-Coquard I, et al. Phase II study of MLN8237 (alisertib), an investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor, in patients with platinum-resistant or -refractory epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube, or primary peritoneal carcinoma. *Gynecol Oncol* (2012) **127**:63–9. doi:10.1016/j.ygyno.2012.06.040
- 63. Falchook G, Goff B, Kurzrock R, Martin LP, Gray HJ, Coleman RL, et al. Oral MLN8237 with weekly paclitaxel in patients with recurrent epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube, primary peritoneal (OC) or breast cancer (BRC): phase 1 results. *Int J Gynecol Cancer* (2013) 23:131–2.
- 64. Astsaturov I, Ratushny V, Sukhanova A, Einarson MB, Bagnyukova T, Zhou Y, et al. Synthetic lethal screen of an EGFR-centered network to improve targeted therapies. *Sci Signal* (2010) **3**:ra67. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2001083
- Zhang J, Pan X, Astsaturov A, Egleston B, Borghaei H. Relationship of Aurora-A kinase and EGFR inhibition in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) cell lines. J Clin Oncol (2011) 29:e13038.
- 66. Hoellein A, Pickhard A, von Keitz F, Schoeffmann S, Piontek G, Rudelius M, et al. Aurora kinase inhibition overcomes cetuximab resistance in squamous cell cancer of the head and neck. *Oncotarget* (2011) **2**:599–609.
- Crystal AS, Shaw AT, Sequist LV, Friboulet L, Niederst MJ, Lockerman EL, et al. Patient-derived models of acquired resistance can identify effective drug combinations for cancer. *Science* (2014) 346:1480–6. doi:10.1126/ science.1254721
- Hole S, Pedersen AM, Lykkesfeldt AE, Yde CW. Aurora kinase A and B as new treatment targets in aromatase inhibitor-resistant breast cancer cells. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2015) 149:715–26. doi:10.1007/s10549-015-3284-8
- Landen CN Jr, Lin YG, Immaneni A, Deavers MT, Merritt WM, Spannuth WA, et al. Overexpression of the centrosomal protein Aurora-A kinase is associated with poor prognosis in epithelial ovarian cancer patients. *Clin Cancer Res* (2007) 13:4098–104. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-0431
- Xu J, Yue CF, Zhou WH, Qian YM, Zhang Y, Wang SW, et al. Aurora-A contributes to cisplatin resistance and lymphatic metastasis in non-small cell lung cancer and predicts poor prognosis. *J Transl Med* (2014) 12:200. doi:10.1186/1479-5876-12-200
- Friedberg JW, Mahadevan D, Cebula E, Persky D, Lossos I, Agarwal AB, et al. Phase II study of alisertib, a selective Aurora A kinase inhibitor, in relapsed and refractory aggressive B- and T-cell non-Hodgkin lymphomas. *J Clin Oncol* (2014) 32:44–50. doi:10.1200/JCO.2012.46.8793
- 72. Barr PM, Li H, Spier CM, Mahadevan D, Friedberg JW, LeBlanc ML, et al. U.S. Intergroup phase II trial (SWOG 1108) of alisertib, and investigational

Aurora A kinase (AAK) inhibitor, in patients with peripheral T-cell lymphoma (PTCL; NCT01466881). *J Clin Oncol* (2014) **32**:8523. doi:10.1200/JCO.2014. 60.6327

- Cha TL, Chuang MJ, Wu ST, Sun GH, Chang SY, Yu DS, et al. Dual degradation of Aurora A and B kinases by the histone deacetylase inhibitor LBH589 induces G2-M arrest and apoptosis of renal cancer cells. *Clin Cancer Res* (2009) 15:840–50. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-08-1918
- Park JH, Jong HS, Kim SG, Jung Y, Lee KW, Lee JH, et al. Inhibitors of histone deacetylases induce tumor-selective cytotoxicity through modulating Aurora-A kinase. J Mol Med (2008) 86:117–28. doi:10.1007/s00109-007-0260-8
- Zhang XH, Rao M, Loprieato JA, Hong JA, Zhao M, Chen GZ, et al. Aurora A, Aurora B and survivin are novel targets of transcriptional regulation by histone deacetylase inhibitors in non-small cell lung cancer. *Cancer Biol Ther* (2008) 7:1388–97. doi:10.4161/cbt.7.9.6415
- 76. Kretzner L, Scuto A, Dino PM, Kowolik CM, Wu J, Ventura P, et al. Combining histone deacetylase inhibitor vorinostat with Aurora kinase inhibitors enhances

lymphoma cell killing with repression of c-Myc, hTERT, and microRNA levels. *Cancer Res* (2011) **71**:3912–20. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-2259

 Zullo KM, Guo Y, Cooke LS, Jirau-Serrano X, Mangone M, Scotto L, et al. Aurora A kinase inhibition selectively synergizes with histone deactylase inhibitor through cytokinesis failure in T-cell lymphoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2015). doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-0033

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Niu, Manfredi and Ecsedy. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Opposing effects of inhibitors of Aurora-A and EGFR in autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease

Anna S. Nikonova^{1†}, Alexander Y. Deneka^{1,2†}, Louisa Eckman¹, Meghan C. Kopp³, Harvey H. Hensley¹, Brian L. Egleston¹ and Erica A. Golemis^{1*}

¹ Program in Molecular Therapeutics, Fox Chase Cancer Center, Philadelphia, PA, USA, ² Kazan Federal University, Kazan, Russia, ³ Cancer Biology, Drexel University College of Medicine, Philadelphia, PA, USA

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mar Carmena, The University of Edinburgh, UK

Reviewed by:

Bernd E. R. Nuernberg, University of Tuebingen Hospitals and Clinics, Germany Deilson Elgui De Oliveira, Faculdade de Medicina de Botucatu – UNESP, Brazil

> *Correspondence: Erica A. Golemis erica.golemis@fccc.edu

[†]Anna S. Nikonova and Alexander Y. Deneka have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Cellular Oncology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 08 June 2015 Accepted: 01 October 2015 Published: 16 October 2015

Citation:

Nikonova AS, Deneka AY, Eckman L, Kopp MC, Hensley HH, Egleston BL and Golemis EA (2015) Opposing effects of inhibitors of Aurora-A and EGFR in autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease. Front. Oncol. 5:228. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2015.00228 Aurora-A kinase (AURKA) overexpression in numerous tumors induces aneuploidy, in part because of cytokinetic defects. Alisertib and other small-molecule inhibitors targeting AURKA are effective in some patients as monotherapies or combination therapies. Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) pro-proliferative signaling activity is commonly elevated in cancer, and the EGFR inhibitor erlotinib is commonly used as a standard of care agent for cancer. An erlotinib/alisertib combination therapy is currently under assessment in clinical trials, following pre-clinical studies that indicated synergy of these drugs in cancer. We were interested in further exploring the activity of this drug combination. Beyond well-established functions for AURKA in mitotic progression, additional non-mitotic AURKA functions include control of ciliary stability and calcium signaling. Interestingly, alisertib exacerbates the disease phenotype in mouse models for autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease (ADPKD), a common inherited syndrome induced by aberrant signaling from PKD1 and PKD2, cilia-localized proteins that have calcium channel activity. EGFR is also more active in ADPKD, making erlotinib also of potential interest in this disease setting. In this study, we have explored the interaction of alisertib and erlotinib in an ADPKD model. These experiments indicated erlotinibrestrained cystogenesis, opposing alisertib action. Erlotinib also interacted with alisertib to regulate proliferative signaling proteins, albeit in a complicated manner. Results suggest a nuanced role of AURKA signaling in different pathogenic conditions and inform the clinical use of AURKA inhibitors in cancer patients with comorbidities.

Keywords: PKD1, Aurora-A kinase, mouse models, renal cyst, EGFR, SRC

INTRODUCTION

In its role as a mitotic regulator, Aurora-A kinase (AURKA) accumulates through G2 at the centrosome, becomes active at G2/M transition, and remains active through M phase as it translocates along the mitotic spindle to the midzone, with the bulk of AURKA degraded at the midbody at cytokinesis. A large number of proteins have been identified that directly associate with AURKA either in its N-terminal unstructured domain or C-terminal kinase domain, and regulate AURKA activation, including the highly studied TPX2 (1–7), but in addition, the scaffolding factors NEDD9, nucleophosmin/B23, PAK kinases, CEP192, and others (8–12). Human AURKA is overexpressed in many tumors arising from breast, colon, ovary, and other tissues, and to function as an oncogene when exogenously expressed in numerous cell line models (13–18). AURKA overexpression is invariably associated with increased number of centrosomes and multipolar spindles, which arise as consequence of failed cytokinesis, and reflect failure to downregulate AURKA activity at the end of mitosis. Inhibitors designed to block AURKA mitotic activity are currently undergoing clinical assessment as cancer therapeutics, with MLN8237/ alisertib in multiple late-stage trials (19, 20).

Although most work on AURKA focuses on the activity of this protein in mitotic cells, a number of studies have now identified additional functions of AURKA in non-mitotic cells. For example, AURKA activity is required for neurite extension, in a post-mitotic cell population (21, 22). AURKA is also transiently activated by elevated cytoplasmic calcium, which triggers calmodulin binding to the N-terminal unstructured domain of AURKA and enhances binding to some partners, such as NEDD9, and reciprocally, AURKA phosphorylation of the polycystin 2 (PC2) calcium channel can inhibit its activity in interphase cells (23, 24). In addition, growth factor stimulation of quiescent ciliated cells induces NEDD9 expression and AURKA activation, leading to resorption of the cilium (25). These latter activities were of particular interest, as they not only potentially informed some roles of AURKA relevant to cancer (26, 27) but also connected AURKA activity to another pathological condition, autosomaldominant polycystic kidney disease (ADPKD).

Autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease arises from inactivating mutations in the genes *PKD1* or *PKD2*, and currently has few treatment options (28). Formation of cysts is marked by multiple phenotypic changes in the cells lining renal tubules [reviewed in Ref. (28)]. These pleiotropic changes reflect the complex cellular action of the polycystins PC1 and PC2, products of the *PKD1* and *PKD2* genes. ADPKD is classified as a ciliopathy (29), based on the obligate functional heterodimerization of PC1 and PC2 on cell cilia, where PC1 normally acts as a flow sensor to trigger the calcium channel activity of PC2: calcium influx and other signaling interactions of the PC1/PC2 heterodimer act to restrain cell growth and govern the polarity of cell division in normal cells (30). Loss of cilia or defects in ciliary function can independently induce cyst formation (31).

As ADPKD signaling defects have become better understood, an unexpected feature has been the recognition that they possess extensive similarity to signaling defects seen in cancer (32). Exploiting these convergences, current research into the effective clinical management of ADPKD has been exploring the inhibition of signaling proteins, such as mTOR and SRC, that typically have elevated expression or activity in response to mutation of PC1/ PC2 signaling, and actively contribute to cystic growth [reviewed in Ref. (30)]. Given the connections described above among AURKA, PC2, and cilia, and the identification that AURKA itself is elevated in cystic epithelia (23, 33), we previously explored efficacy of AURKA inhibition in controlling cyst growth in a mouse model of ADPKD (33). The initially surprising result of this study was that alisertib strongly exacerbated cyst formation. However, this outcome was compatible with an independent study that in the specific context of driver lesions in PKD1 or PKD2, genetic ablation of cilia reduces symptoms, suggesting the hypothesis that it is abnormal signaling rather than loss of signaling from the cilium that induces cyst formation (34). If so, then inhibiting signaling processes downstream of polycystins would potentially oppose the activity of alisertib. Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) is activated in ADPKD (35, 36), and interacts with polycystins (37). In cancer, the combination of erlotinib and alisertib was first suggested by an siRNA screen that identified genes that influenced cellular response to inhibition of EGFR (38). In this work, AURKA inhibitors were shown to combine effectively with both small molecule and antibody inhibitors of EGFR in vitro and in vivo, providing the conceptual basis for two ongoing clinical trials (NCT01471964 and NCT01540682, clinicaltrials.gov). In the current study, to probe these novel actions of AURKA in ADPKD, we have evaluated the interaction of the EGFR inhibitor erlotinib with alisertib in control of cyst formation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Mouse Strains and Drug Treatment

Conditional *Pkd1*^{-/-} mice in which tamoxifen induction of the Cre-flox regulatory system permits targeted inactivation of the Pkd1 gene in vivo have been described (33, 39, 40). Pkd1fl/ *fl;Cre/Esr1*⁺ (referred to as *Pkd1*^{-/-}), and control mice lacking an intact Cre-flox system (Pkd1fl/fl;Cre/Esr1-) mice were injected intraperitoneally with tamoxifen [250 mg/kg body weight (BW), formulated in corn oil] on post-natal days P2 and P3 for the early cyst induction, or post-natal days P35 and P36 for late cyst induction, to induce *Pkd1* deletion in the test group, as described (39). Alisertib (Millennium Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Cambridge, MA, USA) was formulated in 10% 2-hydroxypropyl-β-cyclodextrin (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) with 1% sodium bicarbonate and 20 mg/kg administered orally twice daily (BID), using a 5-day on/2-day off schedule. Erlotinib was formulated in 10% DMSO saline and 10 mg/kg administered orally once daily (QD), using a 5-day on/2-day off schedule. Treatment began at the age of 4 months and cyst growth monitored by magnetic resonance micro-imaging (MRI); mice were euthanized 10 weeks after the beginning of treatment to collect kidneys and liver for analysis. The Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) of Fox Chase Cancer Center approved all experiments involving mice.

MRI Protocol and Image Analysis

Magnetic resonance micro-imaging was performed exactly as described in Ref. (33, 41, 42). Briefly, mice were anesthetized with 1-2% isoflurane in O₂ and then imaged using a vertical bore 7-T magnet, Bruker DRX300 spectrometer, ParaVision 3.0.2 software (Bruker), and a single tuned ¹H cylindrical radiofrequency coil. Kidney and cyst volume were quantified using Image J (43). For estimation of kidney volume, the kidney parenchyma was manually surrounded while excluding the renal pelvis, and summing up the products of area measurements of contiguous images and slice thickness, as in Ref. (44). Subsequently isolated kidney areas

were prepared using defined settings for background subtraction and band passing, with a threshold set for each kidney based on the original images by targeting threshold values designating the transition between parenchyma and cyst at the border of the larger cysts in the kidneys. Cyst volume was estimated using a semi-automatic threshold approach (45, 46).

Tissue Preparation and Histology

All tissues were collected and fixed in 10% phosphate-buffered formaldehyde (formalin) for 24–48 h, dehydrated and embedded in paraffin. Hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) stained 5 μ m sections were used for morphological evaluation.

Western Blotting

To analyze the expression levels of individual proteins, kidney tissues were lysed and resolved by SDS-PAGE. Western blotting was performed using standard procedures, and developed by chemiluminescence using Luminata Western HRP substrates (Classico, Crescendo and Forte) (EMD Millipore) and Immun-Star AP Substrate (Bio-Rad Laboratories). Quantification of signals on Western blots was done using the NIH ImageJ Imaging and Processing Analysis Software with signaling intensity normalized to loading control (β -actin or vinculin). Primary antibodies included anti-Src (Cell Signaling, #2110), anti-phospho-Src Tyr418 (Abcam, #ab4816), anti-S6 (Cell Signaling, #4858), antiphospho-S6 S235/236 (Cell Signaling, #2317), anti-phospho-ERK Thr202/Tyr204 (Cell Signaling, #9101), anti-phospho-EGFR Y1068 (Cell Signaling, #3777), anti-phospho-EGFR Y1173 (Invitrogen, #44794G), anti-EGFR (Cell Signaling, #2646), anti-phospho-Akt S473 (Cell Signaling, #4060), anti-Akt (Cell Signaling, #2920), anti-Aurora-A (mouse, BD Transduction, #610939 and rabbit, Cell Signaling, #3092), anti-histone H3 (Cell Signaling, #3638S), anti-vinculin (Sigma, #V9131), and mouse anti-β-actin conjugated to HRP (Abcam, #ab49900). Secondary anti-mouse and anti-rabbit HRP-conjugated antibodies (GE Healthcare) were used at a dilution of 1:10,000 and secondary anti-mouse and anti-rabbit AP-conjugated antibodies (Jackson Immunoresearch Labs) were used at a dilution of 1:5,000.

Phosphorylation Assay

Histone H3 (Upstate, Charlottesville, VA, USA) was used as substrate for AURKA kinase activity, using standard methods. Parallel aliquots without [γ 32P]ATP were processed for SDS-PAGE. To assess Aurora-A activation, we performed an *in vitro* kinase assay using AURKA immunoprecipitated from whole kidney lysates using beads conjugated with anti-Aurora A antibody (Bethyl Laboratories, S300-070-3). Immunoprecipitation samples were incubated overnight with antibody at 4°C, washed, and resolved by SDS-PAGE.

Statistical Analysis

Analyses were performed using STATA version 12. Data were analyzed using Wilcoxon rank-sum tests and generalized linear models with appropriate family and link functions (e.g., Gaussian or Gamma families with log or identity links). Where necessary, we estimated growth curves using generalized estimating equations (GEE) with exchangeable or Markov working correlation matrices to account for correlated data (46).

RESULTS

Alisertib and Erlotinib Treatment of a Conditional Knockout Model for ADPKD: Modest Effect on Kidney Volume and Weight

We used a previously described Pkd1 conditional knockout mouse model in which tamoxifen induction of a Cre-flox regulatory system allows targeted inactivation of the Pkd1 gene in vivo (39, 40). In this system, the loss of Pkd1 at post-natal day 28 results in development of renal cysts at ~4.5-5 months of age, progressing to severe enlargement of the kidney and renal failure at 6-7 months of age. The experimental outline is shown in Figure 1A. We defined four cohorts of Pkd1^{-/-} mice: Cohort 1 (n = 11), vehicle (10% cyclodextrin, 1% sodium hydrocarbonate, and 5% dextrose, with 10% DMSO mixed in 1:1 ratio) twice a day; Cohort 2 (n = 16), alisertib, 20 mg/kg, twice a day (40 mg/ kg daily); Cohort 3 (n = 13), erlotinib, 10 mg/kg, once a day; and Cohort 4 (n = 14), alisertib 20 mg/kg, twice a day plus erlotinib, 10 mg/kg, once a day (2 h after the morning dose of alisertib). Parallel cohorts 5-8 were also run, with wild type mice that received the same dosing regimen: each of these cohorts contained 8-10 animals. Starting at the time of injection, mice were weighed weekly. Treatment with alisertib or alisertib plus erlotinib resulted in slower weight gain over 10 weeks in both wild type and Pkd1-/- groups, while erlotinib alone had no effect on weight gain (Figure 1B).

For analysis of kidney enlargement over time, Pkd1^{-/-} and wt mice were assessed at 4, 5.5, and 6.5 months of age using a MRI approach (41) (Figure 2A). In general, drug effects on rate of kidney growth did not rise to statistical significance. Following normalization to BW, alisertib slightly increased the rate of kidney growth versus vehicle-treated Pkd1^{-/-} mice at all time points (Figure 2B). Erlotinib did not significantly affect growth, at all time periods. The alisertib/erlotinib combination initially resulted in a rate of kidney growth similar to vehicle or erlotinib-treated mice, but at latter time points, the ratio of kidney volume to BW indicated a phenotype more similar to alisertib. However, it is important to note that mice treated with this drug combination had a significantly lower BW (Figure 1B), which likely contributes to the difference. As a control, we established that no drug affected kidney volume increase in wild type mice (Figure 2C). After 10 weeks, mice were euthanized and kidney weight to BW ratio directly determined. This confirmed findings from MRI, with a non-statistically significantly trend toward elevated BW in Pkd1^{-/-} mice treated with alisertib or alisertib/erlotinib, and all mice with a *Pkd1*^{-/-} genotype having a statistically significant greater kidney weight than all wt mice (Figure 2D). Hepatic cysts are a common feature of ADPKD in humans, occurring in a significant number of patients. In a previous study, we showed that inhibition of HSP90 significantly reduced liver cyst burden (42), while also reducing the rate of development of kidney cysts (41). In the present study, the alisertib effect was specific to kidney



tissue, and no effect was seen with any drug treatment in liver from wild type or $Pkd1^{-/-}$ mice (**Figure 2E**).

Alisertib and Erlotinib Treatment of a Conditional Knockout Model for ADPKD: Drug Interactions in Control of Cyst Development

The development of cysts was analyzed by quantification of MRI imaging (Figures 2A and 3A), and subsequently confirmed by visual assessment of hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) stained tissues collected after 10 weeks of treatment (Figures 3B,C). No wild type mice developed cysts. Among the Pkd1^{-/-} mice, there was some heterogeneity in cyst development between individual animals, in concordance with the basic biology of the disease and previous reports using the model (39-41). Notably, the erlotinib treatment strikingly reduced cystogenesis in most animals, at all time points, in a statistically significant effect (Figure 3A). Alisertib treatment elevated cyst growth early, and cystogenesis was much greater than in vehicle-treated animals by the experimental endpoint, as previously noted (33). Interestingly, the alisertib/erlotinib combination treatment caused an initial delay in the formation of cysts, similar to erlotinib. However, at later time points, the beneficial effect was lost, and at experimental endpoint, the overall phenotype resembled alisertib-treated mice. Mice treated with alisertib or erlotinib plus alisertib had an extremely heterogeneous phenotype at the experimental endpoint. Although the majority had highly cystic kidneys, some had only limited cysts, suggesting a stochastic effect in response to drug between individual animals, and accounting for the large error bars.

Signaling Consequences of Alisertib and Erlotinib Treatment *Pkd1^{-/-}* and wt Kidneys

To better understand the functional interaction of inhibition of AURKA and EGFR, we analyzed activation of the signaling of

these drug targets and of signaling pathways relevant to ADPKD in kidney tissue collected from $Pkd1^{-/-}$ and wt mice after 10 weeks of drug treatment.

Under conditions of vehicle treatment, AURKA expression was elevated in *Pkd1^{-/-}* versus wt kidneys, as previously reported (33) (**Figure 4A**). *In vitro* kinase analysis of phosphorylation of the substrate histone H3 (HH3) by AURKA immunoprecipitated from kidney lysates, or the autophosphorylation of immunoprecipitated AURKA, normalized to total levels of immunoprecipitated AURKA, normalized to total levels of immunoprecipitated AURKA, normalized to total levels of a total treatments did not produce statistically significant effects on AURKA activity. However, parallel Western analysis (**Figures 4C,D**) indicated that total levels of AURKA were significantly depleted in tissue treated with each of the drugs, particularly in those treated with alisertib or alisertib plus erlotinib. Generally, similar effects of drug treatment were observed in wt kidneys. Hence, the primary consequence of alisertib treatment was to reduce overall AURKA activity by reducing total AURKA expression.

Epidermal growth factor receptor activation is reflected by phosphorylation of EGFR at Y1068, which allows it to associate with GRB2 to activate downstream signaling cascades (47), and at Y1173, which is important for SHC binding and EGFR internalization (48). Total EGFR expression was not elevated in wt versus Pkd1^{-/-} kidneys (Figure 4A). However, in Pkd1^{-/-} kidneys, Y1068 phosphorylation was significantly increased by treatment with alisertib, or alisertib plus erlotinib, and Y1173 phosphorylation was increased, albeit to a lesser degree (Figures 4E-G). Furthermore, in *Pkd1*^{-/-} kidneys, total EGFR expression was also elevated by treatment with alisertib or the alisertib/erlotinib combination (Figures 4E,H). Together, these results emphasized the role of AURKA inhibition in potentiating proliferative signaling relevant to a severe cystic phenotype. By contrast, no drug treatment significantly affected EGFR expression or phosphorylation on Y1173 in relation to vehicle in wt kidneys, although interestingly, the alisertib/erlotinib combination



significantly induced Y1068 phosphorylation in a subset of wt kidneys (**Figures 4E-H**).

We then analyzed the activity and expression of the ADPKDrelated proteins S6, SRC, ERK1/2, and AKT (**Figures 4** and **5**). For S6, AKT, and SRC, total levels were elevated in $Pkd1^{-/-}$ versus wt kidneys (**Figure 4A**). The patterns of response to drug treatment were complicated for these downstream pro-proliferative proteins. Focusing first on alisertib in $Pkd1^{-/-}$ kidneys, this treatment significantly reduced levels of total S6 and SRC, and increased total levels of ERK1/2 (**Figure 5**). However, alisertib also resulted in a very significant increase in the ratio of active (phosphorylated) S6, leading to a net gain in S6 activity in kidney lysates, compatible with an increased cystic phenotype. By contrast, activity of SRC and ERK was reduced by alisertib in $Pkd1^{-/-}$ kidneys. These patterns of expression and activation were very different from those evoked by alisertib treatment of wt kidneys. In wt kidneys, alisertib very significantly reduced S6 and ERK1/2 activation, and reduced SRC expression. Alisertib treatment also resulted in a variable pattern of SRC activation, with three mice having very high levels of phosphorylated SRC, but most having SRC activity reduced. Whereas erlotinib or erlotinib plus alisertib effectively reduced ERK1/2 and S6 activity in wt kidneys, these treatments were less effective in $Pkd1^{-/-}$ kidneys. With the exception of effect on total ERK1/2 expression in $Pkd1^{-/-}$ kidneys, erlotinib, and erlotinib plus alisertib resulted in statistically non-distinct effects on the expression and activation of the signaling proteins analyzed. This was surprising, given the very different results of these treatments on cystic phenotype.



DISCUSSION

As significant findings, this study has established that the cystogenic activity of the AURKA inhibitor in ADPKD can be partially reversed by treatment with erlotinib, and for the first time showed that erlotinib itself has a potent activity in limiting cystic growth. Second, it also demonstrated that erlotinib and alisertib elicited distinct response profiles in the kidneys of wt versus *Pkd1*^{-/-} mice, potentially reflecting differences in signaling landscape associated with the replacement of the normal renal parenchyma with cysts. Third, it also demonstrated that in the context of drug treatment, changes in degree of cystogenesis in Pkd1^{-/-} mice could not be aligned with specific changes in expression or activity of AKT, S6, ERK1/2, or SRC, in spite of the common association of elevated activity of these signaling proteins with disease etiology. Finally, as discussed below, this work emphasized some significant differences between the interactions of alisertib and erlotinib in the context of ADPKD

versus cancer, such that this treatment is potentially beneficial in cancer but not ADPKD.

These findings confirmed earlier reports that AURKA activity was associated with cyst formation, and that inhibition of AURKA exacerbated cystogenesis in the context of genetic loss of Pkd1 (23, 24, 33). A particularly interesting finding was that treatment with alisertib alone or in combination with erlotinib was more strongly associated with loss of AURKA protein, rather than inhibition of AURKA activity. There are two potential explanations for this observation. First, AURKA expression is highly regulated by protein degradation, and the protein is more susceptible to degradation when catalytically inactive (49, 50). Hence, alisertib treatment may be elevating the rate of AURKA destruction, and in this context, the elevated activity of the remaining AURKA may represent a sub-population effectively protected by interaction partners (49, 50). Second, AURKA expression has been reported as most abundant and active in the renal epithelia of early cysts (23, 24, 33). However, in the



FIGURE 4 | Drug inhibition of targets in *Pkd1^{-/-}* and wt mice. (A) Quantification of Western data for indicated proteins from kidney lysates prepared from vehicle-treated wt or *Pkd1^{-/-}* mice, normalized to β -actin or vinculin-loading control. **P* < 0.05 and ***P* < 0.01 relative to vehicle treated. (B) Aurora-A (AURKA) was immunoprecipitated from kidney lysates and used for *in vitro* kinase with γ -32P-ATP to indicate autophosphorylation and phosphorylation of histone H3 kinase (HH3) (top two rows), with parallel blots probed by Western to allow normalization to total AURKA and HH3 in reaction. Quantitation of data from complete cohort of mice in each treatment group, indicating ratio of phosphorylated HH3 or AURKA to total immunoprecipitated AURKA in *wt* and *Pkd1^{-/-}* mice following indicated drug treatments. **P* < 0.05, ***P* < 0.01, and ****P* < 0.001 relative to vehicle treated. (C) Western analysis showing representative expression of total AURKA in kidney lysates after 10 weeks of treatment with indicated drugs, with β -actin loading control. (D) Quantitation of data from complete cohort of mice in each treatment group, indicating ratio of total AURKA to β -actin in *wt* and *Pkd1^{-/-}* mice following indicated drug treatments. ***P* < 0.01 relative to vehicle treated. (E) Western blot with representative images of kidney lysates from each treatment cohort showing expression of EGFRphosphorylated (ph) at the indicated amino acids, total EGFR (tEGFR) or β -actin loading control. (H). **P* < 0.05, ***P* < 0.01, relative to vehicle treated.

tissue isolated at the end of this experiment and used for signaling analysis, the majority of tissue in alisertib- and alisertib/ erlotinib-treated cells reflects loss of normal renal structure and replacement with enlarged late-stage cysts that have in many cases lost epithelial lining, and fibrotic tissue. In this interpretation, a difference in tissue composition explains the loss of





AURKA activity. Potentially, both explanations contribute to the observed phenotypes.

In analysis of signaling consequences of AURKA inhibition, alisertib reduction of SRC expression and activity was notable. One previous study has shown direct AURKA phosphorylation of SRC enhances SRC activity (51); it is possible that this phosphorylation also contributes to SRC stability, so that alisertib destabilizes SRC. The significant effect of AURKA inhibition on S6 phosphorylation is compatible with the enhanced cystogenesis seen in alisertib-treated mice. However, comparison of alisertib versus alisertib/erlotinib-treated mice confounds simple interpretation of specific signaling changes as relevant to the experimental endpoint, given the cystogenic phenotype of the combination resembles alisertib, whereas the signaling phenotype resembles erlotinib. This discordance suggests that while proteins such as S6 and SRC may have elevated expression and activity in ADPKD, their contribution to disease pathogenesis is not an essential driver of disease progression. This interpretation would be compatible with the limited activity of inhibitors of the S6 activator mTOR (52-54), or inhibitors of SRC (55), in assessment for treatment of polycystic kidney disease.

Although erlotinib has not previously been assessed, some prior studies have used alternative inhibitors of EGFR (56-58) or related ERBB-family kinases (59) in various models for cyst formation. Typically although not invariably, these studies have found inhibition of EGFR/HER2 signaling reduced cystic burden. In this study, we show that erlotinib is well tolerated and effective in controlling cyst growth in the context of loss of Pkd1, and that erlotinib can delay the growth of cysts that alisertib promotes. These results suggest that erlotinib may be useful for clinical evaluation in ADPKD. It is also interesting and important to note that erlotinib treatment reduces the level of AURKA in wt but not *Pkd1^{-/-}* kidneys (**Figure 4**). In this case, one possible explanation is that erlotinib treatment causes wt cells to accumulate in the G1 phase of cell cycle by inhibiting multiple mitogenic effector pathways (60), hence reducing the population of G2/M phase cells in which AURKA is most abundant, whereas this inhibition is partially overcome in ADPKD tissue. This interpretation would suggest that small pool of AURKA at the basal body of cilia

REFERENCES

- Eyers PA, Maller JL. Regulation of *Xenopus* Aurora A activation by TPX2. J Biol Chem (2004) 279(10):9008–15. doi:10.1074/jbc.M312424200
- Giubettini M, Asteriti IA, Scrofani J, De Luca M, Lindon C, Lavia P, et al. Control of Aurora-A stability through interaction with TPX2. J Cell Sci (2011) 124(Pt 1):113–22. doi:10.1242/jcs.075457
- Eyers PA, Erikson E, Chen LG, Maller JL. A novel mechanism for activation of the protein kinase Aurora A. *Curr Biol* (2003) 13(8):691–7. doi:10.1016/ S0960-9822(03)00166-0
- Kufer TA, Sillje HH, Korner R, Gruss OJ, Meraldi P, Nigg EA. Human TPX2 is required for targeting Aurora-A kinase to the spindle. *J Cell Biol* (2002) 158(4):617–23. doi:10.1083/jcb.200204155
- Tsai MY, Wiese C, Cao K, Martin O, Donovan P, Ruderman J, et al. A Ran signalling pathway mediated by the mitotic kinase Aurora A in spindle assembly. *Nat Cell Biol* (2003) 5(3):242–8. doi:10.1038/ncb936
- Dodson CA, Bayliss R. Activation of Aurora-A kinase by protein partner binding and phosphorylation are independent and synergistic. *J Biol Chem* (2012) 287(2):1150–7. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.312090

(61) – the pool potentially most relevant to the control of cystic severity, based on the model developed by Ma and colleagues (34) – might not be affected by erlotinib, as it is active in G0/G1. Test of this idea requires development of antibodies or probes suitable for analysis of AURKA activity by immunofluorescence in mouse tissue, currently a technical limitation on performing this work (50). Additional analyses of future interest would be the profiling of renal function (rather than cystic burden) following treatment with alisertib, erlotinib, or the combination, as well as broader profiling of gene expression changes following such treatments.

Finally, understanding the basis of AURKA and EGFR activity in ADPKD is of considerable interest for the field of oncology. One in 500 individuals suffers from ADPKD, many of whom will ultimately develop cancer and could potentially be treated with alisertib or erlotinib, given the common use of these agents. This work emphasizes not only the importance of avoiding alisertib but also suggests these patients would safely receive erlotinib. This study also emphasizes the different functional and signaling interactions of targeted inhibitors in distinct cellular contexts. Typically, AURKA inhibitors are used in therapeutic combinations with cytotoxic agents or other targeted agents (62): there is great interest in identifying productive therapeutic combinations. The positive interaction of alisertib and erlotinib in the context of oncogenic drivers (38), versus the opposing activity in the context of lesions in *Pkd1*, emphasizes the dynamic nature of signaling networks. Given the large number of comorbidities that are commonly experienced by cancer patients, including diabetes, cardiovascular disease, and other conditions that can affect cell signaling, there is clearly a need for further study.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors were supported by NCI Core Grant P30 CA006927 (to Fox Chase Cancer Center) and funding from the PKD Foundation and DOD PRMRP W81XWH-12-1-0437/PR110518 (to EG); and by a project of the Russian Government to support the Program for Competitive Growth of Kazan Federal University (to AD).

- Xu X, Wang X, Xiao Z, Li Y, Wang Y. Two TPX2-dependent switches control the activity of Aurora A. *PLoS One* (2011) 6(2):e16757. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0016757
- Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. The focal adhesion scaffolding protein HEF1 regulates activation of the Aurora-A and Nek2 kinases at the centrosome. *Nat Cell Biol* (2005) 7(10):937–46. doi:10.1038/ncb1309
- Clark MA, Acharya RA, Arico-Muendel CC, Belyanskaya SL, Benjamin DR, Carlson NR, et al. Design, synthesis and selection of DNA-encoded smallmoleculelibraries. *Nat Chem Biol* (2009) 5(9):647–54. doi:10.1038/nchembio.211
- Zhao ZS, Lim JP, Ng YW, Lim L, Manser E. The GIT-associated kinase PAK targets to the centrosome and regulates Aurora-A. *Mol Cell* (2005) 20(2):237–49. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2005.08.035
- Hirota T, Kunitoku N, Sasayama T, Marumoto T, Zhang D, Nitta M, et al. Aurora-A and an interacting activator, the LIM protein Ajuba, are required for mitotic commitment in human cells. *Cell* (2003) 114(5):585–98. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(03)00642-1
- Reboutier D, Troadec MB, Cremet JY, Fukasawa K, Prigent C. Nucleophosmin/ B23 activates Aurora A at the centrosome through phosphorylation of serine 89. J Cell Biol (2012) 197(1):19–26. doi:10.1083/jcb.201107134

- Meraldi P, Honda R, Nigg EA. Aurora-A overexpression reveals tetraploidization as a major route to centrosome amplification in p53-/- cells. *EMBO J* (2002) 21(4):483–92. doi:10.1093/emboj/21.4.483
- Tatsuka M, Katayama H, Ota T, Tanaka T, Odashima S, Suzuki F, et al. Multinuclearity and increased ploidy caused by overexpression of the auroraand Ipl1-like midbody-associated protein mitotic kinase in human cancer cells. *Cancer Res* (1998) 58(21):4811–6.
- Zhang D, Hirota T, Marumoto T, Shimizu M, Kunitoku N, Sasayama T, et al. Cre-loxP-controlled periodic Aurora-A overexpression induces mitotic abnormalities and hyperplasia in mammary glands of mouse models. Oncogene (2004) 23(54):8720–30. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1208153
- Anand S, Penrhyn-Lowe S, Venkitaraman AR. AURORA-A amplification overrides the mitotic spindle assembly checkpoint, inducing resistance to Taxol. *Cancer Cell* (2003) 3(1):51–62. doi:10.1016/S1535-6108(02)00235-0
- Mehra R, Serebriiskii IG, Burtness B, Astsaturov I, Golemis EA. Aurora kinases in head and neck cancer. *Lancet Oncol* (2013) 14(10):e425–35. doi:10.1016/ S1470-2045(13)70128-1
- Dotan E, Meropol NJ, Zhu F, Zambito F, Bove B, Cai KQ, et al. Relationship of increased aurora kinase A gene copy number, prognosis and response to chemotherapy in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. *Br J Cancer* (2012) 106(4):748–55. doi:10.1038/bjc.2011.587
- Friedberg JW, Mahadevan D, Cebula E, Persky D, Lossos I, Agarwal AB, et al. Phase II study of alisertib, a selective Aurora A kinase inhibitor, in relapsed and refractory aggressive B- and T-cell non-Hodgkin lymphomas. *J Clin Oncol* (2014) **32**(1):44–50. doi:10.1200/JCO.2012.46.8793
- Kelly KR, Shea TC, Goy A, Berdeja JG, Reeder CB, McDonagh KT, et al. Phase I study of MLN8237 – investigational Aurora A kinase inhibitor – in relapsed/ refractory multiple myeloma, non-Hodgkin lymphoma and chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Invest New Drugs* (2014) 32(3):489–99. doi:10.1007/s10637-013-0050-9
- Mori D, Yamada M, Mimori-Kiyosue Y, Shirai Y, Suzuki A, Ohno S, et al. An essential role of the aPKC-Aurora A-NDEL1 pathway in neurite elongation by modulation of microtubule dynamics. *Nat Cell Biol* (2009) 11(9):1057–68. doi:10.1038/ncb1919
- 22. Yamada M, Hirotsune S, Wynshaw-Boris A. The essential role of LIS1, NDEL1 and Aurora-A in polarity formation and microtubule organization during neurogenesis. *Cell Adh Migr* (2010) 4(2):180–4. doi:10.4161/cam.4.2.10715
- Plotnikova OV, Pugacheva E, Golemis EA. Aurora-A kinase activity influences calcium signaling in kidney cells. J Cell Biol (2011) 193:1021–32. doi:10.1083/ jcb.201012061
- Plotnikova OV, Pugacheva EN, Dunbrack RL, Golemis EA. Rapid calcium-dependent activation of Aurora-A kinase. *Nat Commun* (2010) 1(6):64. doi:10.1038/ncomms1061
- Plotnikova OV, Nikonova AS, Loskutov YV, Kozyulina PY, Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. Calmodulin activation of Aurora-A kinase (AURKA) is required during ciliary disassembly and in mitosis. *Mol Biol Cell* (2012) 23(14):2658–70. doi:10.1091/mbc.E11-12-1056
- Plotnikova OV, Golemis EA, Pugacheva EN. Cell cycle-dependent ciliogenesis and cancer. *Cancer Res* (2008) 68(7):2058–61. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-07-5838
- Plotnikova OV, Pugacheva EN, Golemis EA. Primary cilia and the cell cycle. Methods Cell Biol (2009) 94:137–60. doi:10.1016/S0091-679X(08)94007-3
- Harris PC, Torres VE. Polycystic kidney disease. Annu Rev Med (2009) 60:321–37. doi:10.1146/annurev.med.60.101707.125712
- Patel V, Chowdhury R, Igarashi P. Advances in the pathogenesis and treatment of polycystic kidney disease. *Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens* (2009) 18(2):99–106. doi:10.1097/MNH.0b013e3283262ab0
- Torres VE, Harris PC. Autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease: the last 3 years. *Kidney Int* (2009) 76(2):149–68. doi:10.1038/ki.2009.128
- Lee JE, Gleeson JG. A systems-biology approach to understanding the ciliopathy disorders. *Genome Med* (2011) 3(9):59. doi:10.1186/gm275
- Seeger-Nukpezah T, Geynisman DM, Nikonova AS, Benzing T, Golemis EA. The hallmarks of cancer: relevance to the pathogenesis of polycystic kidney disease. *Nat Rev Nephrol* (2015) 11:515–34. doi:10.1038/nrneph.2015.46
- Nikonova AS, Plotnikova OV, Serzhanova V, Efimov A, Bogush I, Cai KQ, et al. Nedd9 restrains renal cystogenesis in Pkd1-/- mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2014) 111(35):12859–64. doi:10.1073/pnas.1405362111
- Ma M, Tian X, Igarashi P, Pazour GJ, Somlo S. Loss of cilia suppresses cyst growth in genetic models of autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. *Nat Genet* (2013) 45(9):1004–12. doi:10.1038/ng.2715

- Du J, Wilson PD. Abnormal polarization of EGF receptors and autocrine stimulation of cyst epithelial growth in human ADPKD. *Am J Physiol* (1995) 269(2 Pt 1):C487–95.
- Zheleznova NN, Wilson PD, Staruschenko A. Epidermal growth factor-mediated proliferation and sodium transport in normal and PKD epithelial cells. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2011) 1812(10):1301–13. doi:10.1016/j. bbadis.2010.10.004
- Ma R, Li WP, Rundle D, Kong J, Akbarali HI, Tsiokas L. PKD2 functions as an epidermal growth factor-activated plasma membrane channel. *Mol Cell Biol* (2005) 25(18):8285–98. doi:10.1128/MCB.25.18.8285-8298.2005
- Astsaturov I, Ratushny V, Sukhanova A, Einarson MB, Bagnyukova T, Zhou Y, et al. Synthetic lethal screen of an EGFR-centered network to improve targeted therapies. *Sci Signal* (2010) 3(140):ra67. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2001083
- Piontek K, Menezes LF, Garcia-Gonzalez MA, Huso DL, Germino GG. A critical developmental switch defines the kinetics of kidney cyst formation after loss of Pkd1. Nat Med (2007) 13(12):1490–5. doi:10.1038/nm1675
- Piontek KB, Huso DL, Grinberg A, Liu L, Bedja D, Zhao H, et al. A functional floxed allele of Pkd1 that can be conditionally inactivated in vivo. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2004) 15(12):3035–43. doi:10.1097/01.ASN.0000144204.01352.86
- Seeger-Nukpezah T, Proia DA, Egleston BL, Nikonova AS, Kent T, Cai KQ, et al. Inhibiting the HSP90 chaperone slows cyst growth in a mouse model of autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:12786–91. doi:10.1073/pnas.1301904110
- Smithline ZB, Nikonova AS, Hensley HH, Cai KQ, Egleston BL, Proia DA, et al. Inhibiting heat shock protein 90 (HSP90) limits the formation of liver cysts induced by conditional deletion of Pkd1 in mice. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(12):e114403. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0114403
- Rasband WS. ImageJ. Bethesda, MD: U. S. National Institutes of Health (1997-2014). Available from: http://imagej.nih.gov/ij/
- Reichardt W, Romaker D, Becker A, Buechert M, Walz G, von Elverfeldt D. Monitoring kidney and renal cyst volumes applying MR approaches on a rapamycin treated mouse model of ADPKD. *MAGMA* (2009) 22(3):143–9. doi:10.1007/s10334-008-0158-7
- Lee YR, Lee KB. Reliability of magnetic resonance imaging for measuring the volumetric indices in autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease: correlation with hypertension and renal function. *Nephron Clin Pract* (2006) 103(4):c173–80. doi:10.1159/000092915
- Shults J, Ratcliffe SJ, Leonard M. Improved generalized estimating equation analysis via xtqls for implementation of quasi-least squares in STATA. *STATA J* (2007) 7:147–66.
- Batzer AG, Rotin D, Urena JM, Skolnik EY, Schlessinger J. Hierarchy of binding sites for Grb2 and Shc on the epidermal growth factor receptor. *Mol Cell Biol* (1994) 14(8):5192–201.
- Tanos B, Pendergast AM. Abl tyrosine kinase regulates endocytosis of the epidermal growth factor receptor. J Biol Chem (2006) 281(43):32714–23. doi:10.1074/jbc.M603126200
- Ice RJ, McLaughlin SL, Livengood RH, Culp MV, Eddy ER, Ivanov AV, et al. NEDD9 depletion destabilizes Aurora A kinase and heightens the efficacy of Aurora A inhibitors: implications for treatment of metastatic solid tumors. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73(10):3168–80. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-4008
- Shagisultanova E, Dunbrack RL Jr, Golemis EA. Issues in interpreting the in vivo activity of Aurora-A. *Exp Opin Ther Targets* (2015) 19(2):187–200. doi:10.1517/14728222.2014.981154
- Ratushny V, Pathak HB, Beeharry N, Tikhmyanova N, Xiao F, Li T, et al. Dual inhibition of SRC and Aurora kinases induces postmitotic attachment defects and cell death. *Oncogene* (2012) 31(10):1217–27. doi:10.1038/onc.2011.314
- Braun WE, Schold JD, Stephany BR, Spirko RA, Herts BR. Low-dose rapamycin (sirolimus) effects in autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease: an open-label randomized controlled pilot study. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* (2014) 9(5):881–8. doi:10.2215/CJN.02650313
- Walz G, Budde K, Mannaa M, Nurnberger J, Wanner C, Sommerer C, et al. Everolimus in patients with autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. N Engl J Med (2010) 363(9):830–40. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1003491
- Serra AL, Poster D, Kistler AD, Krauer F, Raina S, Young J, et al. Sirolimus and kidney growth in autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. *N Engl J Med* (2010) 363(9):820–9. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0907419
- Sweeney WE Jr, von Vigier RO, Frost P, Avner ED. Src inhibition ameliorates polycystic kidney disease. J Am Soc Nephrol (2008) 19(7):1331–41. doi:10.1681/ASN.2007060665

- Sweeney WE, Chen Y, Nakanishi K, Frost P, Avner ED. Treatment of polycystic kidney disease with a novel tyrosine kinase inhibitor. *Kidney Int* (2000) 57(1):33–40. doi:10.1046/j.1523-1755.2000.00829.x
- 57. Torres VE, Sweeney WE Jr, Wang X, Qian Q, Harris PC, Frost P, et al. EGF receptor tyrosine kinase inhibition attenuates the development of PKD in Han:SPRD rats. *Kidney Int* (2003) 64(5):1573–9. doi:10.1046/j.1523-1755.2003.00256.x
- Torres VE, Sweeney WE Jr, Wang X, Qian Q, Harris PC, Frost P, et al. Epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibition is not protective in PCK rats. *Kidney Int* (2004) 66(5):1766–73. doi:10.1111/j.1523-1755.2004.00952.x
- Wilson SJ, Amsler K, Hyink DP, Li X, Lu W, Zhou J, et al. Inhibition of HER-2(neu/ErbB2) restores normal function and structure to polycystic kidney disease (PKD) epithelia. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2006) 1762(7):647–55. doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2006.04.006
- Hopper-Borge EA, Nasto RE, Ratushny V, Weiner LM, Golemis EA, Astsaturov I. Mechanisms of tumor resistance to EGFR-targeted therapies. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2009) 13(3):339–62. doi:10.1517/14712590902735795

- Pugacheva EN, Jablonski SA, Hartman TR, Henske EP, Golemis EA. HEF1dependent Aurora A activation induces disassembly of the primary cilium. *Cell* (2007) 129:1351–63. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.04.035
- Nikonova AS, Astsaturov I, Serebriiskii IG, Dunbrack RL Jr, Golemis EA. Aurora A kinase (AURKA) in normal and pathological cell division. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2013) **70**(4):661–87. doi:10.1007/s00018-012-1073-7

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Nikonova, Deneka, Eckman, Kopp, Hensley, Egleston and Golemis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

